# Advances in CLINICAL CHEMISTRY VOLUME 18

# ADVANCES IN CLINICAL CHEMISTRY

VOLUME 18

This Page Intentionally Left Blank

# Advances in CLINICAL CHEMISTRY

# Edited by

# OSCAR BODANSKY

The Memorial Sloan-Kettering Cancer Center New York, New York

# A. L. LATNER

Department of Clinical Biochemistry, The University of Newcastle upon Tyne, The Royal Victoria Infirmary, Newcastle upon Tyne, England

# VOLUME 18 • 1976



# ACADEMIC PRESS New York San Francisco London

A Subsidiary of Harcourt Brace Jovanovich, Publishers

Copyright © 1976, by Academic Press, Inc. all rights reserved. No part of this publication may be reproduced or transmitted in any form or by any means, electronic or mechanical, including photocopy, recording, or any information storage and retrieval system, without permission in writing from the publisher.

ACADEMIC PRESS, INC. 111 Fifth Avenue, New York, New York 10003

United Kingdom Edition published by ACADEMIC PRESS, INC. (LONDON) LTD. 24/28 Oval Road, London NW1

LIBRARY OF CONGRESS CATALOG CARD NUMBER: 58-12341

ISBN 0-12-010318-4

PRINTED IN THE UNITED STATES OF AMERICA

# CONTENTS

LIST OF	CONTR	IBUT	ORS	•	•	•	•	•	•	•	•	•	٠	•	•	vii
PREFACE	•															ix

#### Chemical and Biochemical Aspects of the Glycosaminoglycans and Proteoglycans in Health and Disease

#### JOHN F. KENNEDY

1.	ntroduction	1
2.	Iomenclature of Glycosaminoglycans and Proteoglycans	5
3.	Generalized Primary Structures of Clycosaminoglycans and Proteoglycans	9
4.	iosynthesis of Proteoglycans and Clycosaminoglycans	16
5.	nduced Effects on Proteoglycan and Glycosaminoglycan Chain Biosynthesis	34
6.	Iealthy Processes in Relation to Proteoglycans and Glycosaminoglycans .	40
7.	nvolvement of Proteoglycans and Glycosaminoglycans in Disease	46
8.	Conclusions	76
	eferences	76

## The Laboratory Diagnosis of Thyroid Disorders

#### MAURICE L. WELLBY

1.	Introduction	n							•	٠	•		•		104
2.	The Thyroid	d Gl	and a	ind 1	Its Ho	ormo	nes: C	Cher	nistry	and	l Phy	siolog	gy .		104
3.	Specific Ch	emic	al Te	ests (	on Se	rum			•	•	•	•	•		113
4.	Supplement	ary	Tests	ι.		•						•			139
5.	Functional	Phys	siolog	ical	Test	s.									145
6.	The Choice	and	Use	s of	Tests	in S	pecial	Sit	uations	S					150
7.	Conclusion						•								155
	References														156
	Addenda														172

#### The Hypothalamic Regulatory Hormones and Their Clinical Applications

#### REGINALD HALL AND ANTONIO GOMEZ-PAN

1.	Introduction		•													174
2.	Thyrotropin-	Rele	asin	g Ho	rmor	ne (7	ΓRΗ	).				•			•	174
3.	Luteinizing	Hor	mor	e/Fo	ollicle	e-Stii	nula	ting	Ho	mon	e-Rel	easin	g H	Iorm	one	
	(LH/FSH-R	H)											•			183
4.	Growth Horn	mone	e-Re	lease	Inh	ibitir	ng H	ormo	me (	GH-	RIH	or S	omat	ostat	in)	189
5.	Conclusions			•			٠.									204
	References	•		•											•	204

#### CONTENTS

#### Uric Acid Metabolism in Man

#### M. E. BALIS

Background Biochemistry	•	•	•	•	•	•	•	213
Various Purines in Urine and Serum .					•	•	•	214
Abnormal Metabolism of Purine Derivatives					•			215
Regulation of Carrier's Response to Defect								230
Role of Phosphoribosyl Pyrophosphate .								233
Adenosine Deaminase (ADA) Deficiency								234
Theoretical Considerations					•			235
References								238
	Background Biochemistry	Background Biochemistry	Background Biochemistry       .         Various Purines in Urine and Serum       .         Abnormal Metabolism of Purine Derivatives       .         Regulation of Carrier's Response to Defect       .         Role of Phosphoribosyl Pyrophosphate       .         Adenosine Deaminase (ADA) Deficiency       .         References       .	Background Biochemistry       .       .       .         Various Purines in Urine and Serum       .       .       .         Abnormal Metabolism of Purine Derivatives       .       .       .         Regulation of Carrier's Response to Defect       .       .       .         Role of Phosphoribosyl Pyrophosphate       .       .       .         Adenosine Deaminase (ADA) Deficiency       .       .       .         References       .       .       .       .	Background Biochemistry       . <td>Background Biochemistry       .<td>Background Biochemistry       .<td>Background Biochemistry      </td></td></td>	Background Biochemistry       . <td>Background Biochemistry       .<td>Background Biochemistry      </td></td>	Background Biochemistry       . <td>Background Biochemistry      </td>	Background Biochemistry

# Effects of Oral Contraceptives on Vitamin Metabolism

#### KARL E. ANDERSON, OSCAR BODANSKY, AND ATTALLAH KAPPAS

1.	Introduction	•		•	•		•	•	•	•	•	•	248
2.	Vitamin A (Retinol) .				•				•		•		248
3.	Vitamin B <sub>1</sub> (Thiamine)	•				•	•				•		251
4.	Vitamin B <sub>2</sub> (Riboflavin)		•	•							•	•	251
5.	Vitamin C (Ascorbic Acid)					•	•			•	•		252
6.	Folie Acid				•			•				•	254
7.	Vitamin $B_{12}$ (Cobalamine)			•			•	•	•	•	•		262
8.	Vitamin B <sub>6</sub> (Pyridoxine)			•								•	263
9.	Vitamin E (Tocopherol)						•					•	276
	References								•	•			277

#### The Biochemistry and Analysis of Lead GARY D. CHRISTIAN

1.	The Physiological Concentration	ons c	f Le	ad								289
2.	Destruction of Organic Matter	•		•		•						292
3.	Solvent Extraction					•						294
4.	The Determination of Lead											298
	References	•	•	•	•	•	•	•	•	•	•	319
Sτ	љјест Index	•		•			•	•	•		•	327
С	ONTENTS OF PREVIOUS VOLUMES			•		•						337

#### LIST OF CONTRIBUTORS

Numbers in parentheses indicate the pages on which the authors' contributions begin.

- KARL E. ANDERSON (247), The Rockefeller University, New York, New York
- M. E. BALIS (213), The Memorial Sloan-Kettering Cancer Center, New York, New York
- OSCAR BODANSKY (247), The Memorial Sloan-Kettering Cancer Center and The Rockefeller University, New York, New York
- GARY D. CHRISTIAN (289), Department of Chemistry, University of Washington, Seattle, Washington
- ANTONIO GOMEZ-PAN (173), University of Newcastle upon Tyne and Royal Victoria Infirmary, Newcastle upon Tyne, England
- REGINALD HALL (173), University of Newcastle upon Tyne and Royal Victoria Infirmary, Newcastle upon Tyne, England
- ATTALLAH KAPPAS (247), The Rockefeller University, New York, New York
- JOHN F. KENNEDY (1), Department of Chemistry, The University of Birmingham, Edgbaston, Birmingham, England
- MAURICE L. WELLBY (103), Department of Clinical Chemistry, The Queen Elizabeth Hospital, Woodville, Adelaide, South Australia

This Page Intentionally Left Blank

#### PREFACE

As they have in the past, the Editors consider that the clinical biochemist must keep constantly abreast, not only of technological advances in his field, but also of newer information concerning the abnormal biochemistry of those conditions and diseases which the clinician meets in his practice and hospital. The Editors have constantly sought to obtain reviews that fulfill each of these functions and hope that the present volume continues to meet these criteria.

The last review of mucopolysaccharides appeared in Advances in Clinical Chemistry in 1964. Since then, the various aspects of this field have been greatly developed, and Kennedy now presents a substantial and most comprehensive review of the chemical and biochemical aspects of glycosaminoglycans and proteoglycans, a nomenclature which he considers superior to the older terms. Of particular interest is his very extensive account of the roles of these compounds in health and disease.

The present status of the laboratory diagnosis of thyroid disorders is presented in an extensive review by Wellby, while at the same time the roles of the various parameters in normal and abnormal thyroid function are well described. This review is followed by that of Hall and Gomez-Pan on the hypothalamic regulatory hormones and their clinical applications, a very rapidly growing field which needs repeated surveillance.

In his review on uric acid metabolism in man, Balis considers the recent advances and present status of this important and interesting field. The side clinical effects of oral contraceptive agents have been of concern for several years, and the physiological and biochemical aspects have been studied to elucidate the mechanisms underlying these effects. Anderson *et al.* consider one aspect of these mechanisms, namely, the effects of oral contraceptives on vitamin metabolism. This is a problem of particular interest with regard to developing countries where the use of contraceptive agents is being encouraged and where vitamin intakes may not be optimal. Lead poisoning has become a matter of considerable social and medical concern, and, in the final review on the biochemistry and analysis of lead, Christian considers in some detail the methods available for the analysis of this element.

As in the past, it is a great pleasure to thank our contributors and publisher for their excellent cooperation in making this volume possible.

> OSCAR BODANSKY A. L. LATNER

This Page Intentionally Left Blank

## CHEMICAL AND BIOCHEMICAL ASPECTS OF THE GLYCOSAMINOGLYCANS AND PROTEOGLYCANS IN HEALTH AND DISEASE

#### John F. Kennedy

#### Department of Chemistry, The University of Birmingham, Edgbaston, Birmingham, England

1.	Introduction	1
	1.1. General	1
	1.2. Scope	3
2.	Nomenclature of Glycosaminoglycans and Proteoglycans	5
3.	Generalized Primary Structures of Glycosaminoglycans and Proteoglycans.	9
4.	Biosynthesis of Proteoglycans and Clycosaminoglycans	16
	4.1. Formation of the Protein Chain	18
	4.2. Addition of Carbohydrate to the Protein Chain	18
	4.3. Addition of Sulfate to the Glycosaminoglycan Chain	25
	4.4. Metabolic Heterogeneity of Clycosaminoglycan Chains	29
	4.5. Regulation of Proteoglycan Biosynthesis	31
	4.6. Cellular and Intracellular Localization of Proteoglycan Biosynthesis	33
5.	Induced Effects on Proteoglycan and Glycosaminoglycan Chain Bio-	
	synthesis	34
в.	Healthy Processes in Relation to Proteoglycans and Glycosaminoglycans	40
7.	Involvement of Proteoglycans and Glycosaminoglycans in Disease	46
	7.1. Tissue Presentation of Proteoglycan and Glycosaminoglycan Dis- orders	49
	7.2. Cartilaginous and Skeletal Presentation of Proteoglycan and Glycos- aminoglycan Disorders	51
	7.3. Body Fluid Presentation of Proteoglycan and Glycosaminoglycan	
	Disorders	52
	7.4. Urinary Presentation of Proteoglycan and Glycosaminoglycan Dis- orders	54
	7.5. Cell Culture Presentation of Proteoglycan and Glycosaminoglycan Disorders	56
	7.6. Genetic Hyperglycosaminoglycanuria	57
8.	Conclusions	76
	References	76

#### 1. Introduction

#### 1.1. GENERAL

The molecular architecture on which the chemical and biological aspects of our bodies are based is not only a scientific challenge, but also

a subject of great fascination. Indeed when King David wrote (D8) in one of his Psalms three thousand years ago that we are "fearfully and wonderfully made" he was more accurate than he probably realized or imagined. Few, if any, can avoid a wonderment for the complexity and yet harmony that exists within ourselves. As the advances of chemistry and biochemistry have permitted some insight into and understanding of our chemical natures and processes, new complexities, and complexities within complexities have been encountered. One such group of complexities are the proteoglycans and glycosaminoglycans, which together constitute a group of macromolecules that clearly are important and essential, if not major, components of our bodies, but whose structures and functions are complex and far from being understood completely. Yet by virture of this importance, an aspect that will be developed in this article, the proteoglycans and glycosaminoglycans demand the attention of the chemist, biochemist, biologist, and clinician. One of the purposes, therefore, of this article, in addition to those evident from the title, is to illustrate how important it is for such persons to depend more upon one another for a better understanding of the processes of health and disease. This will substantiate the view that the ultimate goal of work such as studies of the proteoglycans and glycosaminoglycans should be the benefit of mankind in delineation of the process of life in its material aspects and the early diagnosis and curative treatment of the diseases with which society is blighted. Such a goal should not be regarded as an aspiration to immortality or an attempt to equal the Divinity, since it is accepted that the human body is mortal (P1), but rather as a combat against the diseases that cause distress in, or early termination of, life, not the least of which are the diseases that man has generated himself in modern society.

In answer to the question of why we investigate proteoglycans and glycosaminoglycans, the reply is simple. As will be developed later, these macromolecules occur extensively in almost all, if not actually all, mammalian tissues along with collagen fibers whose positions they maintain and with which the tissue structure, type, and rigidity is produced and maintained. Therefore they are of prime importance in health and disease.

In spite of their importance, the chemical and biochemical aspects of the proteoglycans and glycosaminoglycans have not been the subject of a full-length review in the last decade, but the reviews have either been included as minor, short, or fringe sections in reviews on glycoproteins and polysaccharides, or, if they stand on their own, cover specific portions of the aspects of these macromolecules: distribution and biological role of glycosaminoglycans (J8); isolation and structure of glycos-

aminoglycans (J2); preparation of glycosaminoglycans (J3-J7, S13) and of proteoglycans (S12); separation of glycosaminoglycans (B35, N7, S16); separation, structure, and physical structure of glycosaminoglycans (J10); structure of glycosaminoglycans (C26); structure and biosynthesis of glycosaminoglycans (A8); structure and metabolism of proteoglycans (S32); structure of glycopeptide linkages of proteoglycans (L22); physical chemistry of glycosaminoglycans (B28); conformations of glycosaminoglycans in solution (S43); glycosyltransferases in biosynthesis of glycosaminoglycans (O3); biosynthesis and metabolism of amino sugars and heterosaccharides containing them (W4); metabolism of glycosaminoglycans (S46); metabolism and interactions of glycosaminoglycans (19); glycosaminoglycans with respect to the molecular biology of the intercellular matrix (B8); and chemical modification of glycosaminoglycans (K16, S13). Only three useful and general reviews (B41, B42, \$35), including one (B41) in this Series had been published by 1964, but most of these many reviews, although up to date at the time of their publication, are now considerably out of date.

Recently, the chemistry and biochemistry of the proteoglycans and glycosaminoglycans have been the subject (K13, K21) and major subject (K15) of miniature quick-reference reviews suitable both for expert interest and general instruction at undergraduate and postgraduate level. The biosynthesis of these macromolecules has been similarly treated (P4).

The interest in the field in Britain alone justified and stimulated the formation of the Mucopolysaccharide Club in 1966, and analogous societies have now been in existence for some time in other countries. European Symposia have been held on the subject of connective tissue research, the proceedings of the second symposium, dealing with the biochemical and pathophysiological aspects, having been published (F1) and republished in a somewhat updated form (F9). Proceedings of an earlier symposium were also published (Q1).

#### 1.2. Scope

So great has the importance of proteoglycans and glycosaminoglycans been regarded to be, and so extensive has the interest in them been in the fields of chemistry, biochemistry, and medicine, that the number of papers published on them runs into many thousands, and each year several hundred relevant papers appear. The occurrence of proteoglycans in virtually all mammalian tissues besides tissues of other animals and some bacteria has provided great scope for studies of their isolation, structure, biosynthesis, and properties. This scope has been widened considerably by the fact that the glycosaminoglycans are very amenable to labeling with radioactive tracers *in vivo* and *in vitro*. Clearly on the grounds of page space alone, this article cannot possibly cover all these papers. This article therefore gives a comprehensive but condensed coverage of the principal established chemical and biochemical facts, the recent important developments, and the currently held theories. The article therefore is intended to be a useful compendium of general purpose, to be of interest to and informative for the nonspecialist, and to commend itself to the specialist since not only are up-to-date papers considered, but references have been selected to include those that are keys to a larger number of less important but interesting papers.

So that the reader is informed of the types of chemical structures involved, general structural information is given at an early stage (Section 3), but the complex fine structural detail has been reserved to subsequent locations, where its discussion in relation to specific phenomena is more appropriate. The coverage of this article would have been restricted to human material, but in many cases the biosynthetic work on the human has not yet been done, and therefore it has been necessary to take advantage of work on nonhumans in order to present a more complete picture, and to permit the human situation to be predicted by analogy. However, in keeping with the overall emphasis of this Series, the principal sections, on healthy processes (Section 6) and the involvement of glycosaminoglycans and proteoglycans in disease (Section 7), are rightfully restricted to human aspects. In this article, in contradistinction to many of the reviews already cited, it is considered most inappropriate to discuss the glycosaminoglycans under headings of the separate glycosaminoglycan names since (1) many properties of the individual glycosaminoglycans are similar and it is essential to compare and contrast directly minor differences between them, (2) heterogeneity and discontinuity in the repeating structures of the macromolecules gives rise to overlap between the defined molecular types.

In essence, this article provides a review of the history of the chemical and biochemical aspects of glycosaminoglycans and proteoglycans in the last decade. It is not concerned with the details of the early structural work, which was excellently reviewed in 1964 (B42), nor with the earlier work on their involvement in disease, which was reviewed in 1964 (B41) in this series. In general, papers published before 1960 have therefore not been considered. In reading or making use of this article, readers should not approach with preconceived ideas nor should they focus on, for example, one particular glycosaminoglycan structure or mucopolysaccharidosis type: it is most important to keep clear of the limited and restricted vision of the field promulgated by some, but to see the involvement of this macromolecular class as a whole in life. For the sake of completeness, readers are advised that all references on chemical and biochemical aspects of glycosaminoglycans and proteoglycans are now being covered annually in Specialist Periodical Reports (K10, K11, K14), and that this series will in future serve to update this present article on a regular basis. Furthermore the Science Citation Index (S15) is of use in this respect.

So far as the nomenclature and structural representation of monosaccharide carbohydrates (from which glycosaminoglycans are built) is concerned, there has been much confusion in the past with the result that many compounds even today are incorrectly named or improperly or incompletely described. In this article, the recommendations of the International Union of Pure and Applied Chemistry (C7) are followed, and therefore systematic nomenclature is used, other currently used names being included at the first point of major mention to permit comparison with less up-to-date works. The nomenclature of the macromolecules has been in a very bad state of confusion. One further purpose of this review, therefore, is to standardize the various terms that are being used in the field (Section 2), and for this reason the author takes an uncompromising view of terminology. Readers with experience will have no difficulty in recognizing the well-defined, generally accepted, structures on the basis of structure rather than nomenclature, whereas the nonexpert and general readers are taught the up-to-date names. Chair forms are used for depicting monosaccharide structures since these indicate the relative spatial disposition of the substituent groups, an aspect which is not given by the Haworth-type formula.

#### 2. Nomenclature of Glycosaminoglycans and Proteoglycans

So far as definitions are concerned, proteoglycans consist of a protein poly(amino acid) chain comprised usually of a hundred or more amino acid units which can be a random (speaking generally, but not mathematically correct) arrangement of any of the twenty or so naturally occurring L- $\alpha$ -amino acids. This protein chain forms the backbone of the molecule and the carbohydrate part of the molecule takes the form of *polysaccharide chains* which are pendant and covalently bound to the protein chain (Fig. 1). These *polysaccharide chains* are linear and fairly regular, possessing alternating monosaccharide sequences which generally involve (a) acidic monosaccharide [p-glucuronic acid (see Section 3 for structures) or L-iduronic acid] (or in one case a neutral monosaccharide), and (b) basic monosaccharide (2-amino-2-deoxy-p-galactose or 2-amino-2-deoxy-p-glucose). The basic units are N-acetylated or N-sulfated at the amino groups and are in most cases O-sulfated at one of the hydroxyl



FIG. 1. General representation of proteoglycans.

groups. These polysaccharide chains are therefore strongly acidic, and on the basis of systematic nomenclature are termed glycosaminoglycans. No specific name is attributable to the protein chain of the proteoglycan. Thus as far as this review is concerned, just two classes of macromolecules are concerned—proteoglycans and their constituent glycosaminoglycans.

In view of the aforementioned confusion and lack of consistency in the nomenclature in this field, it is necessary to discuss a number of other relevant terms. The introduction in 1938 of the term mucopolysaccharide (M33) was to describe collectively 2-amino-2-deoxyhexose-containing polysaccharide materials of animal origin occurring either as free polysaccharides or as their protein derivatives. However, with the various subsequent discoveries of other types of carbohydrate-containing macromolecules, the term has come to be used in so many ways that it is now in a sense quite vague. Since the glycosaminoglycans have always come within the mucopolysaccharide category irrespective of the way in which that term has been used, they were described widely as acidic mucopolysaccharides on account of their highly cationic nature. However, this nomenclature arose at a time when it was not realized that the glycosaminoglycans, as we call them today, are attached covalently to protein, and at a time when the polysaccharide was isolated with some amino acid units attached. Thus, acidic mucopolysaccharide means the glycosaminoglycan of a proteoglycan plus (sometimes) a few amino acid units, whereas glycosaminoglycan means purely the polysaccharide part of a proteoglycan. The term acid mucopolysaccharide, used to a lesser extent, is synonymous with acidic mucopolysaccharide, whereas acidic polysaccharide applies to any polysaccharide containing acidic groups. The term aminopolysaccharides was also coined some time ago to describe collectively blood group-specific substances, acidic mucopolysaccharides and chitin.

The general terms polysaccharide-protein and mucopolysaccharideprotein complex and the specific terms, e.g., chondroitin sulfate-protein complex, were introduced when it was realized that the glycosaminoglycan is associated with protein, but when it (soon) became apparent that the association is stronger than that of a noncovalent complex, the general name protein-polysaccharide and specific name chondromucoprotein were employed to replace the three foregoing terms. These terms were all forerunners of proteoglycan (general) and, e.g., chondroitin 4-sulfate proteoglycan (specific).

It is unnecessary in this article to review the historical aspects of the development of all these terms. It is sufficient to conclude that the terms acid mucopolysaccharide, acidic mucopolysaccharide, aminopolysaccharide, mucopolysaccharide, mucopolysaccharide-protein complex, mucoprotein, polysaccharide-protein, and protein polysaccharide are misleading, historical, and redundant, and that we can well do without them.

On account of the apparent regularity of the polysaccharide chains in proteoglycans and the early belief that the protein present in preparations of the polysaccharide parts represented impurity, greatest attention has been given to the glycosaminoglycan chains themselves rather than to proteoglycans as a whole. Thus the glycosaminglycans have been named individually, but not so much according to their component monosaccharides and their simplified disaccharide repeating structures (these were often unknown at the times of original isolation), but according to trivial reasoning, e.g., by naming after the source.

In all, eight glycosaminoglycans of essentially different chemical structures have been identified. Through the times, these glycosaminoglycans have been individually named in a number of ways, as shown in Table 1. Most of these names are used currently, and so the reader will find it useful to have this table available when consulting the primary literature. Where the term chondroitin sulfate appears in the more recent literature, this can mean chondroitin 4-sulfate or chondroitin 6-sulfate or a mixture of the two. The terms keratan sulfate I and keratan sulfate II are sometimes used to denote keratan sulfates of corneal and skeletal origin, respectively, there being some differences between the two.

However, it has been accepted by many that, pending a complete systematization of polysaccharide nomenclature by the various nomenclature committees (a situation that in fact may never be realized), only one name for each should be regarded as the one which is up-to-date. As will be seen, some of the names in being altered have been systematized to include the terminal "an." This review supports strongly the names given in the first column of Table 1, and these will be used. (The term chondroitin sulfate will be used when no distinction between

Modern name	Original name	Other names
Chondroitin	Chondroitin	
Chondroitin 4-sulfate	Chondroitin sulfate A <sup>a</sup>	Chondroitin sulfate
Chondroitin 6-sulfate	Chondroitin sulfate C <sup>a</sup>	Chondroitin sulfate
Chondroitin 6-sulfate	Chondroitin sulfate D <sup>b</sup>	—
Dermatan sulfate	Chondroitin sulfate B <sup>a</sup>	Chondroitin sulfate
		β-Heparin
		Dermatan
Heparin	Heparin	
Heparan sulfate	Heparin monosulfate	Acetylheparan sulfate
-	-	Heparitin <sup>e</sup>
		Heparan <sup>c</sup>
		Heparin sulfate
		Heparin monosulfuric acid
		Heparitin sulfate
Hyaluronic acid	Hyaluronic acid	<b>^</b>
Keratan sulfate	Keratosulfate	Keratan¢

 TABLE 1

 Nomenclature of the Glycosaminoglycans

<sup>a</sup> Known originally collectively as chondroitin sulfuric acid.

<sup>b</sup> Regarded by some as a separate glycosaminoglycan, but is really a supersulfated chondroitin 6-sulfate and is therefore classified as such.

<sup>c</sup> Names used incorrectly irrespective of system used.

the 4-sulfate and 6-sulfate isomers is given.) It is recommended that only these names should be used and that use of the others, which are misleading to the uninformed, should be discontinued completely forthwith. As will be seen later, the glycosaminoglycans contain acidic (anionic) groups that are capable for forming salts. However, the salt type is not usually indicated when naming a particular glycosaminoglycan since it is not necessarily known which cation of those available throughout the extraction and purification processes was finally assimilated by the glycosaminoglycan. However, where the salt form is known, this may be specified, e.g., sodium hyaluronate, potassium chondroitin 4-sulfate.

For the reasons of lesser emphasis invested and the general irregularity of the sequences already discussed, the protein parts of proteoglycans have not been named, nor for that matter have they been adequately chemically identified for names to be applied to them. This is therefore reflected in the absence of names for the proteoglycans themselves other than to indicate the type of glycosaminoglycan(s) involved, for example dermatan sulfate proteoglycan and chondroitin 4-sulfate-keratan sulfate proteoglycan, but such are nondescriptive of the protein.

In conclusion to the nomenclature aspects, some of the nonrecom-

mended terms mentioned have been used by only a few authors. It really is high time the fashion for introduction of new names was stopped until full international agreement can be reached on a completely systematic system.

#### 3. Generalized Primary Structures of Glycosaminoglycans and Proteoglycans

At this stage, it is essential to give a description of the glycosaminoglycans and proteoglycans in terms of chemical structures.

It is well established that carbohydrate structures and sequences can be much more complex than amino acid sequences. Whereas amino acids are generally only involved in linkages via their single amino and carboxyl groups, the carbohydrate may be linked in the pyranose or furanose forms (two anomeric forms each) and at any two of the five free hydroxy groups in such forms. However, the number of variations of linkage types in the glycosaminoglycans is small. Thus there is this limited number of glycosaminoglycan structures as opposed to the large variety of structures that arise, for example, in glucans. Most of the glycosaminoglycans, if not all, can be represented in terms of repeating disaccharide structures which in regular sequence give the polymeric carbohydrate. Many of these disaccharide repeating structures have been known for some time, and since their discovery and derivation have been reviewed in extenso (B42), so it is neither relevant nor necessary to review such work here. However, to provide a working or background knowledge for the following sections, the repeating structures will be described, but before this is done, the reader must be alerted to the fact that some problems do exist with these repeating-type sequences. These sequences have been oversimplified by earlier workers, since some irregularities are now known to exist in the structures (see later). Such irregularities constitute only small proportions of the total chain, and therefore the major structures now described provide an adequate basis for the material discussed in this article.

Starting with the simplest of the glycosaminoglycan structures, hyaluronic acid has a disaccharide repeating structure (I) composed of the



monosaccharides D-glucuronic acid and 2-acetamido-2-deoxy-D-glucose. Both these monosaccharides are in the pyranose form and have the  $\beta$ -D-anomeric configuration. In describing the linkage types between the component monosaccharides, polysaccharide and oligosaccharide structures by convention are written such that the nonreducing terminal (the chain end at which C-1 of the last unit is involved in glycosidic linkage to the penultimate monosaccharide unit) is written on the left, and such that the reducing terminal (the chain end at which C-1 of the last unit is not involved in a glycosidic linkage to the penultimate monosaccharide unit) is written on the right. This therefore permits the description such as "the linkage between (of) the p-glucuronic acid residue and (to) the 2-acetamido-2-deoxy-D-glucose residue" to be definitive since it is applied in the sequence left to right only. The linkage between the p-glucuronic acid and the 2-acetamido-2-deoxy-p-glucose residues in hyaluronic acid is  $\beta$ -D-(1  $\rightarrow$  3); i.e., the uronic acid has the  $\beta$ -D-anomeric configuration at C-1 from which it is linked glycosidically to position 3 of the 2-acetamido-2-deoxyglucose residue (I). The linkage between the 2-acetamido-2-deoxy-D-glucose residue and the D-glucuronic acid residue is also of the  $\beta$ -D-configuration and involves a  $\beta$ -D- $(1 \rightarrow 4)$  linkage to the 4-position of the uronic acid residue. Thus altogether hyaluronic acid is regarded as a polysaccharide having the repeating structure  $-O-\beta$ -D-glucopyranuronosyl- $(1 \rightarrow 3)$ -O-(2-acetamido-2-deoxy- $\beta$ -D-glucopyranosyl)- $(1 \rightarrow 4)$ -.

Hyaluronic acid and chondroitin are the only nonsulfated glycosaminoglycans occurring naturally and the structure of chondroitin is analogous to hyaluronic acid in that the repeating structure is isomeric with it. Chondroitin has a disaccharide repeating structure (II) composed of



p-glucuronic acid and 2-acetamido-2-deoxy-p-galactose, both these residues being present in the pyranose form and in the  $\beta$ -p-anomeric configuration, the linkages between them being the same as for hyaluronic acid. Thus altogether chondroitin is regarded as having the repeating structure  $-O-\beta$ -p-glucopyranuronosyl- $(1 \rightarrow 3)$ -O-(2-acetamido-2-deoxy- $\beta$ -p-galactopyranosyl)- $(1 \rightarrow 4)$ -, and is therefore different from hyaluronic acid only in the orientation of one hydroxyl on every other monosaccharide unit along the chain.

Chondroitin 4-sulfate and chondroitin 6-sulfate, as their names imply, are sulfated varieties of chondroitin. The sulfate group is located at the 4- and 6-positions, respectively, of the 2-acetamido-2-deoxy-D-galactose residues, giving repeating structures of  $-O-\beta$ -D-glucopyranuronosyl $(1 \rightarrow 3)$ -O-(2-acetamido-2-deoxy- $\beta$ -D-galactopyranosyl 4-(or 6-)sulfate)- $(1 \rightarrow 4)$ -, (III) and (IV), respectively. Variants of chondroitin sulfate



in which the sulfate content is greater than the standard 1 mole per mole of disaccharide repeating unit are known, but have no specific name. The name chondroitin sulfate D was introduced to cover a similar situation appertaining to a glycosaminoglycan preparation obtained from shark cartilage, but this was simply an oversulfated variant of chondroitin 6-sulfate.

Dermatan sulfate is an isomer of chondroitin 4-sulfate in which the p-glucuronic acid units have been replaced by L-iduronic acid units, the linkage positions and absolute orientations of the glycosidic linkages remaining the same. The repeating unit (V) is therefore  $O_{-\alpha-L}$ -idopyranuronosyl- $(1 \rightarrow 3)$ -(2-acetamido-2-deoxy- $O_{-\beta}$ -D-galactopyranosyl 4-sul-



fate)-(1  $\rightarrow$  4)-, and since L-iduronic acid is the C-5 epimer of p-glucuronic acid, the structure is different from chondroitin 4-sulfate only in the orientation of the carboxyl group on every other monosaccharide unit along the chain. Dermatan sulfate chains contain, as irregularities, one or two p-glucuronic acid units in place of L-iduronic acid units at random intervals. Dermatan itself, that is, the nonsulfated polysaccharide which is an isomer of chondroitin in which the orientation of the carboxyl group has been changed, and an isomer of hyaluronic acid in which the orientation of the carboxyl group and one hydroxyl group of the repeating unit have been altered, has not been detected in nature. This does not exclude the possibility of its existence, but it has been prepared synthetically by desulfation of dermatan sulfate. The name dermatan sulfate is somewhat inconsistent with chondroitin 4-sulfate; a preferable expression might be dermatan 4-sulfate. Dermatan 6-sulfate is also unknown in nature.

Heparin baffled structural chemists until the late 1960s in spite of extensive investigations since the nature of the uronic acid residues and the locations of the sulfate groups proved difficult to assign. However, the monosaccharide sequence has now been recognized as a repeating disaccharide unit of L-iduronic or D-glucuronic acid and 2-amino-2-deoxy-D-glucose. In this disaccharide unit there are O-sulfate hemiester groups, and the amino groups are not N-acetylated as in the foregoing polysaccharides but are N-sulfated. The overall sulfate content of heparin lies in the range 2-3 moles sulfate per disaccharide repeating unit. Heparin is regarded as a mixture of principally two disaccharide repeating units:  $-O-(\alpha-L-idopyranuronosyl 2-sulfate)-(1 \rightarrow 4)-O-(2-deoxy-2-sulfamido-\alpha D-glucopyranosyl 6-sulfate)-(1 \rightarrow 4)- (VI) and <math>-O-\alpha$ -D-glucopyranuronosyl- $(1 \rightarrow 4)-O-(2-deoxy-2-sulfamido-\alpha-D-glucopyranosyl 6-sulfate)-(1 \rightarrow 4)-(VII)$ . Thus, although heparin contains monosaccharide component



analogies with hyaluronic acid and dermatan sulfate, it is particularly different from them on account of the  $\alpha$ -anomeric configuration of the p-glucopyranuronosyl and 2-amino-2-deoxy-D-glucopyranosyl units.

That there is a similarity between heparan sulfate (formerly known as heparin sulfate, etc.) and heparin, as may be supposed from the suggestion in the name, in that the former is a further sulfated version of the latter, is incorrect. Although heparan sulfate appears to have backbone carbohydrate structures identical or similar to those of heparin, it differs from heparin in its N-sulfate and N-acetate contents, the location of its biosynthesis (see Section 4.6), and in its manifestation (see, e.g., Section 7.6, pp. 60-61).

Keratan sulfate is very much the odd one out in the polysaccharides embraced by the term glycosaminoglycan since it contains no uronic acid. "In place of" the uronic acid residue in other glycosaminoglycans, there is a neutral hexose unit—D-galactose. The second component monosaccharide is "normal" being a 2-acetamido-2-deoxyhexose. The repeating disaccharide unit of keratan sulfate is  $-O-\beta$ -D-galactopyranosyl- $(1 \rightarrow 4)$ - $O-(2-acetamido-2-deoxy-\beta-D-glucopyranosyl 6-sulfate)-(1 \rightarrow 3)$ - (VIII) and may therefore be regarded as a sulfated polymer of the well known



disaccharide  $O-\beta$ -D-galactopyranosyl- $(1 \rightarrow 4)$ -2-acetamido-2-deoxy-D-glucopyranose (N-acetyllactosamine). It will be noticed therefore that the linkage types are the reverse of the glycosaminoglycuronans, where the linkages are -O-glycopyranuronosyl- $(1 \rightarrow 3)$ -O-(2-acetamido-2-deoxyglycopyranosyl)- $(1 \rightarrow 4)$ -.

Variants of keratan sulfate in which other neutral sugars occur and in which there is more than 1 mole of sulfate ester per disaccharide repeating unit are known. Keratan sulfate has also been found to contain smaller amounts of neutral monosaccharides, such as D-mannose and L-fucose, and 5-amino-3,5-dideoxy-D-glycero-D-galacto-2-nonulosonic acid.

The structures show that all the glycosaminoglycans have normal-type polysaccharide structures. It is also noticeable that the structures of the glycosaminoglycans are all different and that none is the mirror image of another. Whereas it cannot be stressed too greatly that these repeating structures are somewhat simplified versions of actuality, they represent the major portions of each of the glycosaminoglycan sequences; the small sequence irregularities and complexities that occur have not been investigated as yet from the viewpoints of health and disease. The present structures, therefore, serve as a basis for discussion.

In the overall proteoglycan, the glycosaminoglycans are linked to the protein chain via a glycopeptide linkage. In most cases, this linkage involves monosaccharide units different from those of the main polysaccharide chain. These linkage region monosaccharides are linked glycosidically, the reducing terminal being linked to a side chain of an amino acid in the protein chain.

The chemical aspects of the glycopeptide linkages of proteoglycans have been reviewed (L22). Proteoglycan containing chondroitin-4-sulfate was afforded early attention in this area, and a number of studies led ultimately to the assignment of structure (IX) to the overall structure in the glycopeptide linkage region and commencement of the repeating



disaccharide unit (A4, B40, K4, L21, M45, R15). The structure of the special glycopeptide linkage to which the first repeating disaccharide unit is attached is, therefore,  $-O-\beta$ -D-glucopyranuronosyl- $(1 \rightarrow 3)$ - $O-\beta$ -D-galactopyranosyl- $(1 \rightarrow 4)$ - $O-\beta$ -D-galacto



found to conform to this general pattern in its glycopeptide linkage, including the D-glucopyranuronosyl unit (XI) (B21, F6, S39, S40).



It is unclear whether heparin occurs as a proteoglycan, but all heparin samples (L24) contain amino acids and again the glycopeptide linkage acid unit has the p-gluco-, not the r-ido-, configuration (XII) (C15,



L14-L17, L19, L20). The presence of D-galactose and D-xylose in preparations of heparan sulfate (K32, L28) suggest that the glycopeptide linkage of this glycosaminoglycan may be analogous to the foregoing.

Corneal keratan sulfate is apparently unique among the glycosaminoglycans in its glycopeptide linkage in that the glycopeptide structure somewhat represents that which occurs in many glycoproteins (XIII) (B4, S48). The structure of this glycopeptide linkage is therefore -2acetamido-1-(L-aspart-4-oyl)-1,2-dideoxy- $\beta$ -D-glucosylamine. It appears that neutral monosaccharide units are adjacent to the 2-acetamido-1,2dideoxy-D-glucopyranosylamine unit (B7). In contrast, skeletal keratan sulfate glycopeptide linkage involves 2-acetamido-2-deoxy-D-galactose (which does not occur in corneal keratan sulfate) units linked to L-serine and L-threonine units (G15, S17), but this may not be the only linkage type in this glycosaminoglycan (H11, H13).



Work on the structure of the glycopeptide linkages of chondroitin and hyaluronic acid has progressed least of all. That of chondroitin may be assumed to be identical with that for chondroitin 4-sulfate, etc., whereas that of hyaluronic acid may involve D-glucose, L-arabinose, D-xylose and/or D-ribose (H6, K5, S37, V9, W2, W3), and L-serine (C9), but the various reports do not agree.

No particular structure may be assigned to the protein since no regular amino acid sequence is evident, as is the general case for proteins. On the basis of the foregoing, the general compositional structure of the proteoglycan is that shown in Fig. 2. Whereas all this structural detail



FIG. 2. Compositional structure of a proteoglycan.  $\bigcirc$ , Regions in the amino acid sequence of the protein backbone which do not bear polysaccharide.  $\Box$ , Amino acids in the amino acid sequence of the protein backbone which are involved in glycopeptide linkage. +, Monosaccharide units atypical to the glycosaminoglycan main structure, but involved in region of glycopeptide linkage. ×, Monosaccharide units of the glycosaminoglycan main chain.



FIG. 3. The format of a proteoglycan molecule showing the protein chain (long axis) and the glycosaminoglycan chains (side chains). Some glycosaminoglycan side chains appear to be intertwined with one or another neighboring chain (left arrowhead); other side chains are bridged by short strands that run perpendicularly from the middle of one glycosaminoglycan chain to another (right arrowhead). Electron micrograph,  $\times 270,000$ .

is precisely definitive and very much necessary in order to describe the molecules and to give the appropriate basis for the understanding of their participation in health and disease, as is generally the case for macromolecules, there are far fewer data available on the overall shape and appearance of the proteoglycan molecule. The facets of shape and appearance are usually derived from physicochemical studies (e.g., see H23, S2), which most frequently give three-dimensional structures for the crystalline solid, which of course is not the situation appertaining *in vivo*. Such physicochemical studies are outside the scope of this review, but in order to give the reader the overall picture of the shape of proteoglycans, one of the few electron micrographs obtained (R17) is shown in Fig. 3.

#### 4. Biosynthesis of Proteoglycans and Glycosaminoglycans

Considerable advances in the understanding of the biosynthetic processes underlying the formation of proteoglycans have been made recently. However, it must be borne in mind that in both human and nonhuman instances, many of the biosynthetic studies have been carried out on nonstandard or abnormal material including pathological specimens, and cultured cell lines in which the biosynthetic processes may have changed during storage and subculture. Furthermore, as will be evident from the subsequent sections on biosynthetic control, (Sections 4.5 and 5), the biosynthetic processes are very sensitive to alteration, and experiments conducted *in vitro* will not necessarily reflect accurately the situation appertaining *in vivo*.

Portions of recent reviews on the various aspects of 2-amino-2-deoxyhexoses (W4) and glycoproteins (C19, O3, S24, S32) are relevant to this section since they deal with the general pathways for the activation of monosaccharides in polysaccharide formation and with the general biosynthesis of protein. Further reviews recount the progress of studies in the biosynthesis and metabolism of proteoglycans to various dates in the last decade (N5, P4, R14, R16, S21, S46) including one (N8) with particular reference to the biosynthesis of polysaccharide from glycopyranosyl esters of nucleoside pyrophosphates (sugar or monosaccharide nucleotides). Antigenicity studies have contributed to elucidation of biosynthetic aspects (M47) with particular reference to the protein chains of proteoglycans. Some of the enzymes, transferases and synthetases, which are involved in proteoglycan biosynthesis are listed in the Enzyme Nomenclature handbook (E4), but in many instances it must be recognized that the enzymes responsible for the biosynthetic steps have not been identified, and some of those which have been identified have not yet been characterized to an adequate degree to allow classification.

Essentially a biosynthetic step involves (a) an acceptor molecule, which will be the growing chain biosynthesized, (b) the donor molecule which contains the next unit to be added to the growing chain, and (c) a transferase, that is an enzyme that will transfer catalytically the unit from the donor to the acceptor. Exactly how this is achieved is yet to be discovered, although it is reasonable to assume that all three entities must be in close association to facilitate the transfer. Biosynthesis takes on a block unit-type addition to the growing chain; i.e., a presynthesized unit is added as a whole rather than each unit being biosynthesized totally on the end of the growing chain. The units in the case of glycosaminoglycans are monosaccharides, amino acids, and sulfate ion. Clearly a number of parameters will affect the route and rate of biosynthesis, and operators will provide stimuli and feedback controls. Furthermore effects measured are always subject to influence by the degradation acting on the proteoglycan molecules.

Although a number of enzymes which degrade or cleave glycosaminoglycan chains are known and used, it is somewhat surprising that most of those identified are endogenous only to nonmammalian systems. Some mammalian enzymes active on glycosaminoglycans are known, but in general they have not been studied to any great degree with respect to their action pattern. Therefore at this moment it is not possible to deduce a degradation sequence for glycosaminoglycans and proteoglycans. Accordingly, the discussion on degradation in this article is disperse and has been included in the context in which the studies were made.

#### 4.1. FORMATION OF THE PROTEIN CHAIN

Various studies (J11) of the incorporation of D-[6-<sup>14</sup>C]glucose, L-[<sup>14</sup>C]lysine, and [<sup>35</sup>S]sulfate into the chondroitin sulfate proteoglycan of chick embryonic cartilage show that the carbohydrate and protein moieties are synthesized at different relative rates. Further approaches to the order of biosynthesis of the proteoglycan moieties have been made (e.g., B17, M13, M16, O6; see also Section 5, p. 36) by a comparison of their rates of formation in the presence of a specific inhibitor of the biosynthesis of one of them, and all the observations accord with protein synthesis preceding polysaccharide elaboration.

Apart from such inhibitive and general effects, the protein biosynthesis of the proteoglycans has not been investigated. It may be presumed to occur via the normally accepted methods of protein synthesis. This control of the protein structure will be quite complex on account of the number of different protein structures involved in proteoglycans from different and from the same source(s). Any specialities in this amino acid sequence will be apparent only when sequence data are available.

It is deducible, however, that certain amino acid sequences code for the attachment of the glycosaminoglycan chain, and that this code must contain L-serine for the majority of glycosaminoglycans, or L-asparagine for some keratan sulfate chains, because these units are part of the glycopeptide linkages (see Section 3, pp. 13–15). The code must involve more than the introduction of these amino acids into the protein chain since not all L-serine or L-asparagine residues are involved in glycopeptide linkages. Furthermore, those not utilized in such linkages cannot be so used subsequently, since intact proteoglycan does not serve as an acceptor molecule for the addition of further glycosaminoglycan chains.

#### 4.2. Addition of Carbohydrate to the Protein Chain

Once the protein sequence has been set up and the protein chain has been produced in intact form, carbohydrate units may be added to complete the formation of a proteoglycan molecule. The biosynthetic aspects of the glycosaminoglycan chain have been studied in considerable detail.

The carbohydrate components of glycosaminoglycans have long been known to be derived from p-glucose without alteration of the carbon

skeleton (T11). The discovery of nucleotide monosaccharides in the biosynthesis of polymeric carbohydrate, and the finding that a great many interconversions between the various monosaccharides required for polysaccharide chain synthesis occur at nucleotide, high energy or activated level, are the bases for the synthesis of glycosaminoglycan chains as well as for other polysaccharides and oligosaccharides. Those required for glycosaminoglycan synthesis are the UDP derivatives of p-glucuronic acid, 2-acetamido-2-deoxy-p-glucose, 2-acetamido-2-deoxy-p-galactose, p-xylose, p-galactose (and GDP-L-fucose, UDP-D-mannose, CMP-5-amino-3,5-dideoxy-p-glycero-p-galacto-2-nonulosonic acids for keratan sulfate "additional components").

In the formation of the monosaccharide nucleotides, two pyrophosphorylase reactions (see P4) account for the whole variety of monosaccharide nucleotides. UDP-D-Glucose arises from D-glucose that is first converted by D-glucokinase (EC 2.7.1.2) and ATP to D-glucose 6-phosphate and thence in the presence of p-glucose and phosphato-p-glucomutase (D-glucose-cofactor) (EC 2.7.5.5) to D-glucose 1-phosphate. Direct conjugation of the latter with UTP by a pyrophosphorylase glucose-1phosphate uridylyltransferase (EC 2.7.7.9) gives UDP-D-glucose. UDP-D-Glucose gives rise to all of the p-monosaccharide nucleotides with the exception of the 2-amino-2-deoxyhexoses and 5-amino-3,5-dideoxy-Dglycero-D-galacto-2-nonulosonic acids. UDP-2-Acetamido-2-deoxy-D-glucose arises by a more complex pathway-the p-glucose 6-phosphate is converted by p-glucose-phosphate isomerase (EC 5.3.1.9) to p-fructose 6-phosphate, which is then enzymatically aminated by L-glutamine, N-acetylated by acetyl-CoA, interconverted to the 1-phosphate, and only then conjugated by a specific pyrophosphorylase, UDPacetamidodeoxy-Dglucose pyrophosphorylase (EC 2.7.7.23), to form UDP-2-acetamido-2deoxy-p-glucose. The range of monosaccharide nucleotides principally required for glycosaminoglycan chain biosynthesis arise as follows. UDP-D-Galactose comes directly from UDP-D-Glucose by the action of an epimerase which acts at C-4 of the p-glucose ring\_UDP-p-glucose 4-epimerase (EC 5.1.3.2). UDP-D-Glucuronic acid arises by dehydrogenation of UDP-p-glucose by a four-electron oxidation process catalyzed by UDP-D-glucose dehydrogenase (EC 1.1.1.22), and UDP-D-xylose by decarboxylation of UDP-D-glucuronic acid by UDP-D-glucuronate decarboxylase (EC 4.1.1.35). UDP-L-Iduronic acid arises, allegedly, from an epimerization at the C-5 position of UDP-D-glucuronic acid by UDP-Dglucuronate 5'-epimerase (EC 5.1.3.12) (I1), but UDP-L-iduronic acid has not been isolated (see H10), and it may be that inversion occurs at the polymer level, at least in heparin (L23); this will be discussed in detail later. UDP-2-Acetamido-2-deoxy-D-galactose is formed by the

action of UDP-acetamidodeoxy-D-glucose 4-epimerase (EC 5.1.3.7) on UDP-2-acetamido-2-deoxy-D-glucose.

After the production of the monosaccharide nucleotides which provides the basic material for biological polymerization of the glycosaminoglycan chain, the reactions to form the glycosaminoglycan chains (P4, S46) can be considered to occur in three stages: chain initiation, chain propagation, and chain termination.

Using a cartilaginous preparation, it has been demonstrated (R13; see also G12) that for a chondroitin 4-sulfate chain an enzyme exists that catalyzes transfer (and incorporation) of p-xylose from UDP-p-[14C]xylose to macromolecular proteinaceous acceptor with the production of an  $O-\beta$ -D-xylopyranosyl- $(1 \rightarrow L$ -serine) bond, and clearly this is the chain initiation reaction (S45). Native proteoglycan protein (B6), prepared from chondroitin sulfate proteoglycan by periodate oxidation, reduction, and acid hydrolysis, also acts as an acceptor for D-xylose on catalytic transfer by the p-xylosyltransferase. However, it is evident that parts of the protein in addition to the L-serine residues are involved since free L-serine will not act as an acceptor in this reaction. It appears that the transfer to proteoglycan protein is to the hydroxyl group of specific L-serine residues (B5). Intact proteoglycan and proteoglycan from which glycosaminoglycan has been removed using, e.g., hyaluronidase (EC 3.2.1.35), are inactive acceptors, and this demonstrates that certain L-serine residues are not utilized in growing glycosaminoglycan chains on the protein. (The proteoglycan protein produced via periodate oxidation will expose the hydroxyl groups of the utilizable L-serine residues, whereas that produced via enzymic hydrolysis will retain the carbohydrate units of the original glycopeptide linkage regions.)

Continuing with the biosynthesis of a chondroitin sulfate chain, the additions of the two p-galactose residues each occur by a specific p-galactosyltransferase (H18, H19). In the first addition of a p-galactose unit,  $O-\beta$ -D-xylopyranosyl- $(1 \rightarrow L$ -serine) and such structural units incorporated in proteoglycan protein are acceptors, the transfer of p-galactose from UDP-p-galactose being catalyzed by the specific p-galactosyltransferase. The terminal nonreducing p-xylose residues must be in the pyranose form. p-Xylose itself also acts as an acceptor for the catalytic transfer (H14), but since the occurrence of p-xylose in mammalian tissues is limited almost exclusively to the glycopeptide linkage regions of the proteoglycans, any terminal nonreducing p-xylopyranosyl residues that the p-galactosyltransferase encounters *in vivo* is most likely to be a part of a growing proteoglycan molecule. It is therefore sufficient for the enzyme to recognize only the monosaccharide structure of the "complete" acceptor molecule. However,  $O-\beta$ -p-xylopyranosyl- $(1 \rightarrow L$ -serine) is a

better acceptor than p-xylose, and presumably the natural partial proteoglycan is an even better one. However, once this first p-galactose residue has been added, the newly formed molecule which contains an  $O-\beta$ -Dgalactopyranosyl- $(1 \rightarrow 4)$ -O- $\beta$ -D-xylopyranosyl- $(1 \rightarrow L$ -seryl) unit does not serve as a substrate for the same p-galactosyltransferase. It is not until this first p-galactose residue has been added that the second specific D-galactosyltransferase can operate, but it will act on  $O-\beta$ -D-galactopyranosyl- $(1 \rightarrow 4)$ -O- $\beta$ -D-xylopyranosyl- $(1 \rightarrow L$ -seryl) structures to give the sequence  $O \cdot \beta$ -D-galactopyranosyl- $(1 \rightarrow 3) \cdot O \cdot \beta$ -D-galactopyranosyl- $(1 \rightarrow 3) \cdot$ 4)-O- $\beta$ -D-xylopyranosyl-(1  $\rightarrow$  L-seryl). In contrast to the first D-galactosyltransferase, the second transferase absolutely requires an acceptor structure larger than monosaccharide. Transfer will occur to  $4-O-\beta-D-\beta$ galactopyranosyl-D-xylose and to  $O-\beta$ -D-galactopyranosyl- $(1 \rightarrow 4)$ - $O-\beta$ -Dxylopyranosyl- $(1 \rightarrow L$ -serine), but not, for example, to 3-O- $\beta$ -D-galactopyranosyl-D-galactose. In this case the enzyme needs to recognize not only the terminal monosaccharide acceptor unit, but also the penultimate unit. This high degree of specificity is necessary in order to limit the addition of D-galactose units to two. The product structure  $O-\beta$ -D-galactopyranosyl- $(1 \rightarrow 3)$ -O- $\beta$ -D-galactopyranosyl- $(1 \rightarrow 4)$ -O- $\beta$ -D-xylopyranosyl- $(1 \rightarrow 4)$ -D- $\beta$ -D-xylopyranosylopyranosyl- $(1 \rightarrow 4)$ - $\rightarrow$  L-servl) is not an acceptor for either of the D-galactosyltransferases.

The first D-glucuronic acid residue of the first disaccharide repeating unit of the glycosaminoglycan chain is added by a D-glucuronosyltransferase (H20), and of the various oligosaccharides and glycopeptides representing the glycopeptide linkage formed thus far, the O- $\beta$ -D-galactopyranosyl- $(1 \rightarrow 3)$ -O- $\beta$ -D-galactopyranosyl- $(1 \rightarrow 4)$ -O- $\beta$ -D-xylopyranosyl- $(1 \rightarrow L$ -seryl) unit is the most effective acceptor. The D-gluronosyltransferase involved is specific for this task, being unable to add subsequent D-glucuronic acid units in chain propagation. The action of such a D-glucuronosyltransferase also applies to dermatan sulfate, since the first hexuronic acid unit added possesses the D-gluco configuration (see Section 3, p. 14). At this stage the initiation of the chain growth is complete.

In view of the structural identity of the glycopeptide linkage regions for the attachment of chondroitin 4-sulfate, chondroitin 6-sulfate, dermatan sulfate, heparin, and heparan sulfate, it would appear that the one biosynthetic pathway as discovered for chondroitin 4-sulfate is utilized for the initiation of all these glycosaminoglycan chains. To date, the biosynthetic glycosaminoglycan chain initiation has not been investigated for these other glycosaminoglycans apart from heparin. In the case of heparin it has been shown that D-xylose is transferred from UDP-D-xylose to L-serine residues of protein acceptor (see G12), and from various data (e.g., H14) it has been possible to build up a complete formulation (H15) of the mechanism of biosynthesis of the heparin glycopeptide linkage region, a mechanism identical to the one for chondroitin 4-sulfate. Again the first hexuronic acid unit is added by a specific enzyme (H15), which is not involved in subsequent chain propagation. The mechanism of the biosynthesis of such glycopeptide linkages therefore involves a number of stages the sequence of which is known (H15). It is noteworthy that although heparin contains predominantly L-iduronic acid with minor amounts of D-glucuronic acid the first hexuronic acid residue added to the glycopeptide linkage possesses the D-gluco configuration (but see later). No work on the biosynthetic mechanisms of chain initiations for the keratan sulfate types of chains has yet been reported, and biosynthetic studies on the glycopeptide linkage in hyaluronic acid proteoglycan must await definitive elucidation of its structure.

The biosynthetic steps giving rise to chain propagation are less well known, and the question arising from the common glycopeptide linkage structure for a number of the glycosaminoglycans as to how the propagation of a particular glycosaminoglycan is selected remains unanswered. Early studies indicated the formation of a low-sulfated polysaccharide chain on incubation of a cartilaginous preparation with UDP-D-glucuronic acid and UDP-2-acetamido-2-deoxy-D-galactose, and some information came from studies on hyaluronic acid production in streptococci (S47). At that time the question remained as to whether the chain was propagated by the addition of single monosaccharide units or preproduced disaccharide units to the growing chain. Enzymes that incorporate radioactivity from UDP-D-[14C]glucuronic acid and UDP-2-acetamido-2deoxy-p-[<sup>3</sup>H]galactose into growing chondroitin sulfate chains have been recognized (O8) and it is now clear that the polymer results from the concerted action, on the glycopeptide linkage acceptor of two glycosyltransferases, of a p-acetamidodeoxygalactosyltransferase and an p-glucuronosyltransferase, which alternately add the two respective monosaccharide component units of the repeating disaccharide unit directly to the chain without participation of a free disaccharide unit. Transfer of 2-acetamido-2-deoxy-D-galactose to terminal nonreducing D-glucuronic acid units takes place with sulfated, as well as nonsulfated, acceptor oligosaccharides, containing terminal nonreducing  $\beta$ -D-glucopyranuronosyl residues, from chondroitin, chondroitin 4-sulfate, chondroitin 6-sulfate, and hyaluronic acid. The fact that the hyaluronic acid hexasaccharide  $O-\beta$ -Dglucopyranuronosyl- $(1 \rightarrow 3)$ -[(2-acetamido-2-deoxy-O- $\beta$ -D-glucopyranosyl)- $(1 \rightarrow 4)$ -O- $\beta$ -D-glucopyranuronosyl- $(1 \rightarrow 3)$ -]<sub>2</sub>-2-acetamido-2-deoxyp-glucose acts as an acceptor has led to the claim (R14) that the p-acetamidodeoxygalactosyltransferase has a simple substrate specificity with a requirement only for the correct terminal nonreducing unit of the acceptor, the identity of the penultimate unit being unimportant. However, it is difficult to ratify this view with the lack of occurrence of the two 2-acetamido-2-deoxy-D-hexoses in any one hyaluronic acid or chondroitin sulfate-type molecule, which suggests that the penultimate unit exerts an influence. Furthermore, a decasaccharide, which contains a terminal non-reducing  $\alpha$ -L-idopyranuronosyl unit, from dermatan sulfate is also an acceptor for the D-acetamidodeoxygalactosyltransferase (M2). Nevertheless it is clear that for production of chondroitin, chondroitin 4-sulfate, chondroitin 6-sulfate, and dermatan sulfate chains a D-acetamidodeoxygalactosyltransferase exists. It is reasonable to assume that a D-acetamidodeoxyglucosyltranferase activity exists for the biosynthesis of mammalian hyaluronic acid.

For the polysaccharides considered thus far, the 2-acetamido-2-deoxyp-hexose unit has been transferred in such a way as to be in the  $\beta$ -p-configuration in the product. However in the case of heparin the unit must be added so as to be in the  $\alpha$ -p-configuration in the product. This is effected by a separate p-acetamidodeoxyglucosyltransferase activity, and evidence for such comes from the ability of a microsomal fraction from a heparin-producing mastocytoma to transfer 2-acetamido-2-deoxy-p-glucose from UDP-2-acetamido-2-deoxy-p-glucose to an exogenously added glycopeptide derived from heparin (H17). Pretreatment of the acceptor with  $\beta$ -p-glucuronidase (EC 3.2.1.31) removed the terminal nonreducing  $\beta$ -p-glucopyranuronosyl unit, resulting in loss of acceptor activity.

The D-glucuronosyltransferase which catalyzes the transfer of D-glucuronic acid from UDP-p-glucuronic acid to the growing polysaccharide chain appears to possess, in addition to a specificity for a terminal nonreducing 2-acetamido-2-deoxy-n-hexose unit, a specificity for the anomeric configuration of this unit. In the case of chondroitin sulfate, the p-glucuronosyltransferase requires a terminal nonreducing nonsulfated or 6-sulfated 2-acetamido-2-deoxy- $\beta$ -D-galactopyranosyl unit as acceptor; no transfer occurs to a 4-sulfated residue (R14). In the case of heparin, the D-glucuronosyltransferase which transfers D-glucuronic acid to a terminal nonreducing 2-acetamido-2-deoxy-p-glucose unit is specific for this terminal unit in the  $\alpha$ -D-configuration (H16). The transferase is inactive when a hyaluronic acid-type pentasaccharide possessing a terminal nonreducing 2-acetamido-2-deoxy-*β*-*D*-glucopyranosyl unit is offered as acceptor. The reason for such specificity is uncertain since all the hexuronic acid units are added to growing glycosaminoglycan chains as D-glucuronic acid (the case of occurrence of L-iduronic acid units will be dealt with a little later) and in the  $\beta$ -D-configuration irrespective of the glycosaminoglycan type apart from keratan sulfate. Although the  $\beta$ -D-configuration has been certain for hyaluronic acid and the chondroitin sulfates for some time, the biosynthetic addition of p-glucopyranuronosyl unit

in the  $\beta$ -D-configuration in heparin (which contains largely L-iduronic acid) has been more recently demonstrated (H16) in that heparin fragments with terminal nonreducing 2-acetamido-2-deoxy-D-glucose units acted as acceptor for UDP-D-[<sup>14</sup>C]glucuronic acid in conjunction with enzyme present in a heparin-producing mastocytoma. That the D-glucuronosyltransferases are specific for terminal nonreducing 2-acetamido-2-deoxy-D-hexosyl residue demonstrates the need for a separate D-glucosyl-transferase for the transfer of the first D-glucuronic acid unit to the glycopeptide linkage structure.

Originally it was considered that the biosynthesis of L-iduronic acid units was analogous to that of p-glucuronic acid units, but there is no evidence for the existence of either UDP-L-iduronic acid or a L-idopyranuronosyltransferase, and indeed such an enzyme appears to be absent (e.g., H17, L23). Important information on the biosynthesis of L-iduronic acid units comes from work with a microsomal fraction of a heparin-producing mastocytoma (L23), incubation of which with UDP-D[14C]glucuronic acid and unlabeled UDP-2-acetamido-2-deoxy-D-glucose resulted in incorporation of radioactivity into endogenous polysaccharide. When adenosine 3'-phosphate-5'-sulfatophosphate (a precursor of sulfate groups, see Section 4.3) was included in the incubate, the product polysaccharide contained L-[14C]iduronic acid as well as D-[14C]glucuronic acid. Pulse-chase experiments revealed that D-[14C]glucuronic acid was incorporated into the polymer during the pulse period (in the absence of adenosine 3'-phosphate-5'-sulfatophosphate) and in the bound form was subsequently converted to bound L-[14C]iduronic acid during the chase period (in the presence of adenosine 3'-phosphate-5'-sulfatophosphate). Such experiments lead to the conclusion that in glycosaminoglycan chains the L-iduronic acid residues are formed by epimerization of D-glucuronic acid residues at the polymer level. It must be noted that the epimerization involves only inversion of configuration of C-5 in the p-glucuronic acid unit-this gives an L-configuration, and the C-5 epimer of D-glucuronic acid is L-iduronic acid. No alteration of the anomeric configuration in the glycosidic linkage is involved—the change from  $\beta$ -D- to  $\alpha$ -L- is purely one of nomenclature standardization. Such a plausible explanation of epimerization is congruent with the finding that structures in other polysaccharides involve enzymic modification at the polymer level; it does, however, raise a number of questions including those of the effect of sulfation on polymer extension, the incomplete conversion of p-glucuronic acid residues in dermatan sulfate, heparin, and heparan sulfate and the greater degree of epimerization in dermatan sulfate, and the identity of specificity of the epimerase. It is conceivable that more than one epimerase exists. The epimerase for production of the dermatan

sulfate structure would appear to be specific for chondroitin 4-sulfate structure since dermatan and "dermatan 6-sulfate" are not known to occur naturally. Such a specificity in converse explains why the two latter polysaccharide structures are not formed. However, since dermatan sulfate arises from the action of the epimerase on chondroitin 4-sulfate, the occurrence of a few remaining p-glucuronic acid residues is understandable. The mechanism of the epimerase must also be investigated—it appears at the moment that the enzyme acts as the polysaccharide chain is growing rather than after a length of chain has been completed; but it will have to be decided why only certain chondroitin 4-sulfate chains are converted-it is remarkable that there are very very few examples of hybrid chondroitin 4-sulfate and dermatan sulfate structures within the same polysaccharide chain other than very small amounts of the former in dermatan sulfate. Biosynthetic aspects of the buildup of keratan sulfate chains are unknown, they but can be assumed to follow the general lines of the other glycosaminoglycan chains.

For rat epiphysial cartilage, the monosaccharide nucleotides and other intermediates (H8) in glycosaminoglycan biosynthesis have been isolated and quantitated. Collation of many of the data on the biosynthetic initiation and propagation of glycosaminoglycan chains has permitted the presentation of an overall scheme (K28), which is given in Section 4.3, p. 30.

The chain termination aspect of the glycosaminoglycan chain biosynthesis is not understood at all—indeed it is not known whether such a stage is necessary. Since a statistical distribution of molecular weights is always found for hyaluronic acid proteoglycan species, and since very high molecular weights are attained, it would seem that there is no termination process but that molecular length is limited simply by the turnover and degradative processes. On the other hand, in the case of chondroitin 4-sulfate proteoglycan there is evidence that the polysaccharide chain length is remarkably constant, suggestive of some process leading to uniformity. A number of termination mechanisms may be suggested, including inhibition of polymerization by the growing chain and specialized modification of the ultimate terminal unit. Chain termination may also be considered in conjunction with the overall regulation of proteoglycan biosynthesis, which is discussed subsequently (Section 4.5).

#### 4.3 Addition of Sulfate to the Glycosaminoglycan Chain

The incorporation of radioactivity from [35S]sulfate ion into sulfated glycosaminoglycans by *in vitro* and *in vivo* systems has been known
for a long time. The fixation of radioactive sulfate depends upon a specific biosynthetic process associated with glycosaminoglycan formation (A3), not upon an exchange with the sulfate groups already present in the glycosaminoglycan already formed (B23). The biologically active form of sulfate (R9) is adenosine 3'-phosphate 5'-sulfatophosphate (XIV) which is formed (R10) in two stages:



 $ATP + SO_4^{2-} \rightleftharpoons$  adenosine 5'-sulfatophosphate (APS) + 2 PO<sub>4</sub><sup>3-</sup> APS + ATP  $\rightarrow$  adenosine 3'-phosphate 5'-sulfatophosphate (PAPS) + ADP

which are catalyzed by sulfate adenylyltransferase (EC 2.7.7.4) and adenylylsulfate kinase (EC 2.7.1.25), respectively. Although endogenous UDP-2-acetamido-2-deoxy-D-galactose 4-sulfate (T13), which arises from UDP-2-acetamido-2-deoxy-D-galactose by the action of a sulfatotransferase in conjunction with adenosine 3'-phosphate 5'-sulfatophosphate, has been identified, it is not apparently utilized in glycosaminoglycan biosynthesis. Similarly UDP-2-acetamido-2-deoxy-D-galactose 4,6-disulfate and UDP-2-acetamido-2-deoxy-D-galactose 6-phosphate 4-sulfate are known (T13) but do not seem to serve glycosaminoglycan biosynthesis. Thus the sulfate groups must be transferred to the monosaccharide units at some stage after the attachment of these units to the growing proteoglycan molecule. This transfer must be effected by a sulfatotransferase and the evidence is that the transfer occurs directly from the adenosine 3'-phosphate 5'-sulfatophosphate to the carbohydrate (e.g., S54) and the characteristics of the sulfatotransferase have been investigated (S54).

In answer to the question as to at what stage in the proteoglycan glycosaminoglycan chain biosynthesis O-sulfation occurs, the discovery of chondroitin was hailed as evidence for the occurrence of sulfation after the chain propagation is complete (e.g., D9). Demonstration of the formation of glycosaminoglycan from UDP-D-glucuronic acid and UDP-2-acetamido-2-deoxy-D-galactose *in vitro* in the absence of sulfating activity and the results of other studies (see S46) have been taken

as supporting the occurrence of sulfation after polymerization. Certainly chondroitin (G17), dermatan sulfate [and also N-desulfated heparin and N-desulfated heparan sulfate (117)] and chondroitin 4- and 6-sulfates (S54) will act as sulfate acceptors in the sulfatotransferase-catalyzed reaction. In the case of chondroitin the enzyme is a chondroitin sulfatotransferase (EC 2.8.2.5). However, the specificity of the sulfatotransferase involved is in some doubt (M31), but it would seem that specificity for certain glycosaminoglycans is recognizable (G14, S55). For example, presumably the biosynthesis of keratan sulfate would require a different sulfatotransferase (for the D-galactose units) from the chondroitin sulfates (for the 2-acetamido-2-deoxy-D-galactose units). Sulfation of the polysaccharide chain after propagation is complete is not necessarily the normal route of O-sulfation (G14, J17). A careful examination (D18) of various chondroitin 4-sulfate fragments obtained from rabbit ear cartilage showed that they contained stoichiometric amounts of sulfate hemiester groups, suggesting that a close relationship can exist between extension and sulfation of chondroitin chain. Such stoichiometry is less likely to be achieved with sulfation following completion of the polymer. The results of various experiments (D17, M32, S22, S23) including some with the chondroitin sulfate proteoglycan type (K29, K31) are consistent with the theory that sulfation can occur concurrently with polysaccharide propagation/elongation and this route is accepted as the normal one followed. However, it does seem that polysaccharide synthesis will continue without sulfation, as also judged from the results of biosynthesis of glycosaminoglycan chains in the presence of exogenous L-ascorbic acid where sulfation is inhibited but polysaccharide formation from p-[14C]glucose continues (K7) (see Section 5, p. 39), and therefore that this is an alternative mechanism invoked in special circumstances. This alternative may therefore be a safety valve to avoid a stoppage of sulfation affecting proteoglycan synthesis completely. Undoubtedly the sulfatotransferases have some specificity for introduction of 4-O-sulfate and 6-O-sulfate groups, etc. The O-sulfation and epimerization of D-glucuronic acid residues in the biosynthesis of a dermatan sulfate chain are interrelated (L18, L23; see also Section 4.2, p. 24), sulfation preceding epimerization of p-glucuronic acid units. Some information indicates the occurrence of a conformational inversion in the polysaccharide chain during the biosynthetic processes involving sulfation.

Heparin and haparan sulfate also possess N-sulfate (sulfamido) residues, and some biosynthetic route must exist for their production. It is very unlikely that 2-amino-2-deoxy-D-glucose residues are available in the polysaccharide chain since this would require the utilization of UDP-2-amino-2-deoxy-p-glucose in biosynthesis, a nucleotide that has not been shown to be a glycosaminoglycan precursor. However, when adenosine 3'-phosphate 5'-sulfatophosphate (and the appropriate enzymes) is present during glycosaminoglycan chain biosynthesis, or when it is added subsequent to polymer formation, the N-acetyl content of the isolated polysaccharide is 30-50% lower than when the polysaccharide is formed in the absence of adenosine 3'-phosphate 5'-sulfatophosphate (S46). Under the conditions in which N-acetyl groups are lost, p-glucuronic acid does not disappear, indicating that polysaccharide degradation does not occur at this stage. The resultant polysaccharide possesses a high sulfate content while that portion of the polysaccharide which was not de-N-acetylated appears to be similar to the nonsulfated glycosaminoglycan formed in the absence of adenosine 3'-phosphate 5'-sulfatophosphate. Thus N-sulfation involves de-N-acetylation of an integral 2-acetamido-2-deoxy-D-glucose unit followed at some stage by N-sulfation of the exposed amino group (S23). How many enzymes are involved in such a conversion is unknown, but initially a cleavage of the N-C bond of the N-acetyl group is necessary, the N-S bond then being formed between the exposed amino group and the incoming sulfate entity. It is most likely that the resubstitution of the amino group is immediate since there is no evidence for the presence of free amino groups in the polysaccharide chain, and indeed N-sulfation may involve a direct substitution reaction. It seems that the N-sulfation takes place at the completed polymer level---two reasons for this can be offered at present. First, the 2-amino-2-deoxy-D-glucose residues close to the glycopeptide linkage in both heparin and haparan sulfate are N-acetylated and the N-sulfation of such polysaccharide chains is not regular, and second a sulfatotransferase isolatable from bovine lung catalyzes the transfer of [35S]sulfate from adenosine 3'-phosphate 5'-[85S]sulfatophosphate to de-N-sulfated heparan sulfate (F5), 75% of the incorporated radioactivity residing in the N-sulfate groups. The sulfatotransferase will catalyze the transfer of sulfate from adenosine 3'-phosphate 5'-sulfatophosphate not only to de-N-sulfated heparan sulfate, but also to de-N-sulfated heparin, dermatan sulfate, and heparan sulfate (117).

Heparin and hyaluronic acid will not act as acceptors for the enzyme (E1, J17), whereas chondroitin 4-sulfate is at best a very poor acceptor (E1, J17). The Enzyme Nomenclature Handbook (E4) quotes two sulfatotransferases concerned with heparan sulfate structures: desulfatoheparin sulfatotranferase (EC 2.8.2.8) and heparan sulfate sulfatotransferase (EC 2.8.2.12), but the contents of the relevant references quoted in the Handbook (E1 and S55, respectively) do not permit any distinction between the two supposed enzymes, nor do the reports discussed

above. A general investigation of heparin sulfatotransferase activity showed that activity (N- and O-sulfate producing?) was heterogeneous (R8). So far there is no evidence for or against N-sulfation also being concurrent with chain elongation.

The data available on the biosynthesis of chondroitin 4-sulfate proteoglycan has been sufficient to permit the presentation in schematic form of many of the stages in the transformation from amino acid right through to complete glycosaminoglycan (K28) (Scheme 1).

## 4.4. METABOLIC HETEROGENEITY OF GLYCOSAMINOGLYCAN CHAINS

The assembly of chondroitin chains on microsomal protein primer at least in the case of chick cartilage is a rapid and organized process (R7) and preferential formation of full length (i.e., polysaccharide length) chondroitin chains is indicated rather than the random addition of monosaccharide units to all the (potential) glycosaminoglycan chain sites on the protein. However, there is evidence for the existence of several pools of proteoglycan with different metabolic activities within a location (O9), for example four pools of chondroitin sulfate proteoglycan have been demonstrated in calf rib cartilage by labeling experiments (K30). Similar experiments (H25) on topochemical aspects of glycosaminoglycan biosynthesis in bovine arterial tissues indicate that the rate of biosynthesis is selectively regulated according to very much localized functional requirements. On the other hand, the various sizes of the proteoglycan macromolecules are all formed at the same time (H9). In bovine aorta, the hyaluronic acid, chondroitin sulfate, dermatan sulfate, and heparan sulfate chains have different turnover rates (B47); a similar situation has been demonstrated by others (S10), who also showed that the two component monosaccharide units of the glycosaminoglycans turnover at the same rate for a particular glycosaminoglycan. The situation is made more complex by the fact that not only is one glycosaminoglycan type subject to such a biosynthetic heterogeneity, but also that the chondroitin sulfate and dermatan sulfate chains of a chondroitin sulfate-dermatan sulfate hybrid proteoglycan are biosynthesized at different rates (B47, K42).

The metabolic, and hence chemical, heterogeneities of chondroitin sulfate proteoglycan are explicable (K28) by differences in size and turnover rates of acceptor protein pools as well as by differences in activities and specificities of the monosaccharide and sulfate transferases, probably localized in different cell compartments. Similar explanations have been offered for the different metabolic behaviors of the different proteoglycan fractions classified according to the ease with which they



may be extracted (H9). These metabolic heterogeneities are considered to arise either from a partial separation of different types of proteoglycans or from differences in the rates of degradation of molecules of different sizes and compositions due to the nature and specificities of the normal degradative enzymes. Some metabolic heterogeneities may arise by interaction of the glycosaminoglycans with themselves; there is some evidence (W10) for the inhibition of glycosaminoglycan sulfation by hyaluronic acid. Such a situation may be an explanation for any differences which have been observed between the relative amounts of incorporation of [ $^{35}S$ ]sulfate and p-[ $^{14}C$ ]glucose into each sulfated glycosaminoglycan of a tissue. Metabolic heterogeneities may also arise from different halflives of glycosaminoglycan chains (e.g., H8), and the phenomenon of aggregation of proteoglycans.

#### 4.5. Regulation of Proteoglycan Biosynthesis

The regulation of proteoglycan formation *in vivo* is clearly of importance in the healthy processes of the body, but although some work has been done on the controlling effects of administered compounds little successful study has been made of the natural controlling factors. Various attempts have been made with tissues *in vivo* and *in vitro* and in bacteria (see S8) and the overall effects of certain controlling factors have been described (see S8). It is important to realize that there are many steps to the biosynthesis of the complete molecule, and that each step will be subject to control.

However, at the enzymic level two regulatory mechanisms are apparent. In the biosynthesis of 2-amino-2-deoxy-D-hexose, the D-fructose 6-phosphate:glutamine transamidase catalyzed reaction is subject (K39) to feedback regulation by UDP-2-acetamido-2-deoxy-D-glucose, and since this in turn is in equilibrium with UDP-2-acetamido-2-deoxy-D-galactose, the formation of the various glycosaminoglycan chains are affected by the same mechanism. A second feedback mechanism (N6) affects the biosynthesis of UDP-D-glucuronic acid. UDP-D-Xylose is a potent inhibitor of UDP-D-glucose dehydrogenase (EC 1.1.1.27) which oxidizes UDP-D-glucose to UDP-D-glucuronic acid, and since UDP-D-xylose is formed by decarboxylation of UDP-D-glucuronic acid, the levels of both these monosaccharide nucleotides are regulated by a feedback mech-

SCHEME 1. The biosynthesis of proteoglycans from D-glucose, amino acids, and sulfate. Reaction code (for reactions that give the particular terminal nonreducing units shown): a = UDP-D-Xyl + D-xylosyltransferase; b = UDP-D-Gal + D-galacto-syltransferase; c = UDP-D-GlCUA + D-glucuronosyltransferase; d = UDP-D-GalNAC + D-acetamidodeoxygalactosyltransferase; e = adenosine 3'-phosphate 5'-sulfatophosphate (PAPS) + sulfotransferase.

anism. In fact, UDP-D-xylose may be regarded as a specific synchronizer of the synthesis of protein and polysaccharide moieties of a proteoglycan since the first effect of diminished proteoglycan protein biosynthesis on the glycosaminoglycan precursors would be the accumulation of UDP-D-xylose. This key position of UDP-D-xylose would set up a chain of reactions/inhibitions until balance was restored. Additional evidence (K31) also substantiates the existence of a control system that relates biosynthesis of the sulfated proteoglycan to the formation of the glycopeptide linkage.

As will be evident from studies on induced biosynthetic effects (Section 5), sulfation of glycosaminoglycans can be blocked selectively, but this does not seem to exert a feedback control since polysaccharide synthesis can still continue without sulfation. It would therefore seem unnecessary for the living system to provide a control at this stage, but that the system can adapt to variations in sulfate availability by use of the alternative, but not normal, sulfation route of sulfation after polymerization of the carbohydrate.

In the consideration of regulation of proteoglycan biosynthesis it must be recognized that the biosynthetic process will be subject to effects of a number of other biosyntheses which are taking place in the same location. Some of these biosyntheses will utilize some of the precursors which are utilized for proteoglycan biosynthesis. Furthermore there will be environmental effects such as concentration changes, alteration in ionic strength, etc. It is of interest that the biosynthesis of sulfated glycosaminoglycans by human fibroblasts *in vitro* is reversibly inhibited progressively as the pH of the growth medium is increased from pH 6.8 to 8.0 (L13). Departmental cellular effects as discussed in Section 4.6 will also exert a control by regulating the flow of partially complete material from one location to another for the next stage of addition. Added to this is the likelihood, for which there is some evidence (H25), that the biosynthesis is selectively regulated according to very much localized functional environments.

Another level of biosynthetic control must derive directly from available genetic information. The genes may exert control in supplying the appropriate information for formation of both structural protein (the proteoglycan protein) and catalytic protein (the specific enzymes responsible for the biosynthetic steps). Tissue culture techniques have also been useful in the examinations of some factors that influence phenotypic characteristics of cells (see \$46), and it has been considered (N1) that proteoglycan and DNA biosynthesis are mutually antagonistic. Such a phenomenon would affect cell differentiation. With the technique of somatic cell hybridization, it has been possible to combine the genomes of two strains of fibroblasts that differ in the rate of production of hyaluronic acid proteoglycan and collagen (D31) and to study the relationships between the genes involved in these functions.

Undoubtedly there are also a number of nutritional factors that impinge upon proteoglycan biosynthesis, but specific information has yet to be obtained. It appears that the  $Mn^{2+}$  ion greatly stimulates several of the enzymic reactions necessary for chondroitin sulfate proteoglycan formation (T5). There are a number of indications in the literature that glycosaminoglycan chain propagation is or is not subject to regulation by various vitamins and hormones (e.g., T6; see also Section 5 and reviews cited therein), and the (implicated) endocrine regulation of this propagation has been reviewed (G1, S8, S57). A review of the differentiation of connective tissues (T9) includes discussion of the various influencing factors with respect to glycosaminoglycan chain biosynthesis.

Interest has recently been expressed in the possible involvement of lipids in proteoglycan biosynthesis, either as potential donors or as environments in which glycosidic linkages can be formed away from the aqueous milieu. p-Galactosyltransferase, but not other glycosyltransferases, is possibly susceptible to phospholipase C (S14); the inactivation is reversible, reactivation being achieved with phosphatidylcholine (lecithin) or detergent. This infers that involvement in the environment of a phospholipid is important for certain glycosyltransferase activity. Much more work is needed to confirm or deny the association of lipid with proteoglycan biosynthesis.

## 4.6. Cellular and Intracellular Localization of Proteoglycan Biosynthesis

Deductions concerning the loci of proteoglycan biosynthesis come from a considerable amount of work involving radioactive labeling of proteoglycans *in vitro* and autoradiography of the labeled tissue, and from investigation of a number of induced effects upon biosynthesis—some of such work has been reviewed (S46).

The biosynthesis of the proteoglycan molecule is initiated by formation of the core protein at the ribosome. Most of the information on the addition of carbohydrate units to the protein chain suggests that glycosaminoglycan chain initiation occurs with the newly formed protein soon after it leaves the ribosome and enters the cisternal space of the endoplasmic reticulum. It is at this stage that the material becomes effectively extracellular (W15) and the glycosyltransferases which catalyze the specific and sequential addition of the other glycopeptide linkage monosaccharides to the initially glycosylated protein are presumably membrane bound. At a later stage during the movement of the growing molecule through the smooth membranes to the Golgi complex the addition of the monosaccharide units to give the alternating sequence takes place. The involvement of the Golgi complex is certain, the chain propagation probably taking place on the membranes (O7), and radioautographic studies (R4) indicate that the Golgi body plays a major role in the process of export of the macromolecule to the extracellular regions. It is not clear whether any further biosynthetic step or remodeling takes place after this, but certainly motion must occur, as will be apparent from the locations of proteoglycans in various tissues. For example, heparin is stored in mast cells whereas heparan sulfate is extracellular. There are several pools of, e.g., chondroitin sulfate proteoglycan with different metabolic activities (K30, O9), e.g., in leukocytes, and in fact there may be separate fast and slow synthesizing pools accounting for metabolic heterogeneities. The existence of such pools complicates the picture of location of the biosyntheses.

In addition to the movement of the growing proteoglycan molecule, consideration must also be given to the location of the contributory enzymes. The p-xylosyltransferase and p-galactosyltransferase activities are concentrated in the rough endoplasmic reticulum (H27) whereas the glycosyltransferases for the production of the main chain of chondroitin sulfate at least are located approximately equally in the rough and the smooth membrane fractions. Sulfatotransferase activity occurs predominantly in the smooth membrane fraction. This suggests that the membrane-bound enzymes move slowly in their membranes through the smooth endoplasmic reticulum to the Golgi zone, with a half-time of days (O10).

It can be argued that the transferases involved in proteoglycan biosynthesis, particularly those that generate the glycosaminoglycan chains, derive some of their specificity from their highly localized position. The particulate nature of such enzymes is evident, and in a membrane-bound system they are not free to find out all the possible acceptors, but are forced to deal with those acceptor structures generated by action of neighboring enzymes.

From the foregoing subsections it will be apparent that there are still large gaps in the understanding of the biosynthetic aspects of proteoglycans. Areas to which no attention has been given include the metabolic heterogeneity of the protein chain (different chains have been recognized), and the regulation of biosynthesis of the protein chain.

### 5. Induced Effects on Proteoglycan and Glycosaminoglycan Chain Biosynthesis

The finding some time ago that glycosaminoglycan chains of proteoglycans can be labeled radioactively in vivo and in vitro by use of [<sup>35</sup>S]sulfate and [<sup>3</sup>H] or [<sup>14</sup>C]carbohydrate precursors has prompted numerous experiments in which the rate of incorporation of such precursors has been compared for the presence and the absence of a number of biological and nonbiological additives. Essentially such experiments have proved to be of use for obtaining biosynthetic information, and indeed interpretation of earlier data on induced effects was subject to the very limited understanding at that time of the biosynthetic processes. But more recently, such work has been applied to assessment of drugs for main and side effects and to the monitoring of therapies.

Unfortunately a number of factors, including time and temperature, can influence the data obtained. Whatever system is used, clearly the initial rate of incorporation of labeled precursor, even in the control experiment, will be affected by the amount of endogenous unlabeled precursor and, in the case of incorporation in vitro, by the presence of any unlabeled precursor in the culture medium. Furthermore, in vivo components of diet may have an affect whereas in vitro components of the culture medium themselves may have an effect on the biosynthetic processes. It is often a problem to decide whether an induced apparent increase in biosynthesis is due truly to a greater rate of biosynthesis effected by the additive, and not due to a decrease in the rate of degradation. It will be recognized from a reading of the biosynthesis of proteoglycans (Section 4) that an enormous number of stages are involved in the biosynthesis of a complete proteoglycan molecule and in its turnover and therefore that an additive may have an arresting or accelerating effect at one or more of many stages.

Thus far the precise stage at which an effect takes place has not really been determined in detail for any additive, but some information can be gained from use of additives that, from experiments with other systems, are known to affect a certain biosynthetic process-insofar as proteoglycans are concerned this is restricted to protein, but even then it cannot be certain that the additive does not also affect the polysaccharide chain formation. Clearly the earlier the stage of effect in the route, the more widespread will be the effect, and accumulation of incomplete molecules may occur. It would seem, in view of the progression of biosynthesis first to protein and then to glycosaminoglycan chain, that protein accumulation effects are more likely, whereas in the case of degradation less specificity of order exists and therefore preferential degradation of protein or carbohydrate may occur. Once again greater attention has been given to the glycosaminoglycan units, rather than the whole proteoglycan, on account of the easier distinctive recognition of the polysaccharide via sulfate incorporation and the less distinctive labeling of protein. Thus at the moment it is generally possible only to make an overall comparison for the presence or the absence of additive, and

the fact that a change is recognized for glycosaminoglycan does not necessarily mean that the biosynthesis of the polysaccharide chain has been affected directly. It must also be borne in mind that it also follows, in view of the multiplicity of factors and stages involved, that a biosynthetic effect demonstrable in isolation cannot necessarily be proved or accepted to apply in the natural system.

Sections of reviews of the actions of various agents on the processes of connective tissues, etc., are relevant to this discussion (B29, S8, T9).

Examples of the use of induced biosynthetic effects for the deduction of the processes involved include the use of puromycin and cycloheximide. These compounds, according to experiments with other systems, inhibit protein synthesis. Thus the inhibition of biosynthesis of hyaluronic acid and dermatan sulfate in human fibroblast cultures (M13, M16), of hyaluronic acid in synovial cells (S31), and of chondroitin sulfate (H1) led to the conclusion that the synthesis of protein acceptor is necessary for the polysaccharide chain initiation. Comparison of the effects of 1-butanol on the biosynthesis of chick cartilage chondroitin sulfate and streptococcal hyaluronic acid led to the suggestion that binding of  $Mg^{2+}$  ions and the uridine diphosphate moiety results in stabilization of the spatial arrangement of the specific enzymes (S47, T4).

The effect of L-ascorbic acid (vitamin C) on glycosaminoglycan-chain biosynthesis in animal tissues has been recognized for some time (see mini review in G10), and experimental and "natural" scorbuticity and administration of L-ascorbic acid have been given considerable attention. After the original histological experiments, the incorporation of  $[^{35}S]$ sulfate into glycosaminoglycans in scorbutic guinea pigs was found to be lower than normal (F8; see also S27), but the biosynthesis of hyaluronic acid is abnormally high and increased amounts of hyaluronic acid are produced (G10, R12). Such data not only demonstrate a differential effect upon the biosynthetic/metabolic rates of the glycosaminoglycan chains, but also indicate that L-ascorbic acid is an important factor influencing the biosynthetic pathway of the proteoglycans.

Similar extensive work has been conducted with vitamin A (see T6, and references therein; also B29). Experimental deficiency in animals reduces the incorporation of 2-amino-2-deoxy-D-[1-14C]glucose and [35S]sulfate into the glycosaminoglycan chains (D16, W16). In this instance the stage of action has been identified, and the effect is due to a block at the first stage of the sulfate activation step (W17, R3, S50). Thus vitamin A is an agent that can activate ATP-sulfurylase and, like L-ascorbic acid, can be an important factor influencing the biosynthetic pathway of the glycosaminoglycans. However, other work

(T6) is contradictory to this supposition in that it was deduced that vitamin A deficiency has no effect upon the biosynthesis of sulfated glycosaminoglycans, but that it does increase their turnover rate. From this it was concluded that vitamin A is not necessary for glycosaminoglycan chain biosynthesis. Excess of vitamin A increases the incorporation of [ $^{35}$ S]sulfate (B11). The effects of various derivatives of vitamin A have also been investigated (T6), and citral, a terpene structurally related to vitamin A, also affects glycosaminoglycan biosynthesis (B27).

In vivo injection of hydrocortisone did not alter the hexuronic acid content of the kidney zones in the rat (B36). Addition of hydrocortisone to the culture medium also affects glycosaminoglycan chain biosynthesis in some way, retarding the rate of [ $^{35}S$ ]sulfate incorporation and decreasing the amount of polysaccharide synthesized (S9). Hydrocortisone will nullify the increased incorporation of [ $^{35}S$ ]sulfate brought about by vitamin A (B11). Cortisone itself *in vivo* decreases the amount of the sulfated glycosaminoglycan with the exception of heparan sulfate (C10) but does not affect the levels of glycosaminoglycan containing 2-amino-2deoxy-D-glucose monitored: hyaluronic acid, heparan sulfate. Prednisolone increases the production of hyaluronic acid by skin (S9).

The effect of steroid hormones on the glycosaminoglycans of target connective tissues has been reviewed (S57) and estrogens (B24, K36) and testosterone (K35) affect the biosynthesis of glycosaminoglycan chains. The addition of parathyroid hormone to bone organ cultures increased the incorporation of 2-amino-2-deoxy-D-[<sup>14</sup>C]glucose into glycosaminoglycan chains, particularly hyaluronic acid (S20). Growth hormone (L6) and peptides therefrom (M9) also affect glycosaminoglycan biosynthesis.

A number of other compounds have been investigated for their influence upon proteoglycan biosynthesis in animals. Cytochalasin B depresses the incorporation of 2-amino-2-deoxy-p-[1-14C]glucose into the glycosaminoglycan chains of various chick-embryo cells (S4), and glycosaminoglycan levels are affected by the presence of tolbutamide and phenformin (P8). The intraperitoneal injection of rats with a phytohemagglutinin induces the biosynthesis of peritoneal fluid hyaluronic acid (G16), and the effect of fluoride ion in rats is to cause either an increase or a decrease of glycosaminoglycan chain biosynthesis according to its concentration (H2). Carrageenan treatment of murine tissue *in vivo* increases the hyaluronic acid content of granulation tissue (C10; also see S27) but does not alter the levels of the sulfated glycosaminoglycans. Carrageenan also has some affects in glycosaminoglycan production in carrageenan-induced granuloma tissue. Dibutyryladenosine 3',5'-cyclic phosphate and theophylline increase the incorporation of [ $^{35}$ S]sulfate into various glycosaminoglycan structures in cultured fibroblasts (G5).

It is most important that the effect of relevant compounds on the synthesis of proteoglycans in human tissues is investigated. Although little work has in fact been reported, the reason for attachment of importance to such lies in the extensive involvement of the proteoglycans in maintenance of tissue health, stability, and function. Thus if their biosynthesis is affected by a drug, etc., it is likely that the overall effect upon the tissue may be far reaching. Again it is accepted that assessment in terms of glycosaminoglycan monitoring does not reveal the whole story, but it is informative and positive if an effect is revealed. Accordingly, more recently, the ability of tissue to incorporate radioactivity in vitro has been adapted to give a standard method for the investigation of drugs etc. for the possibility of induced effects (B9). The method is based on utilization of human skin, since such can be taken conveniently as a biopsy specimen (but the method is equally applicable to other tissues), but this does therefore require a method that can be based on 1 or 2 mg of tissue. In order to put such an assessment on an appropriate quantitative and controlled basis, and in order to investigate the effect of the exogenous compound under investigation on each of the glycosaminoglycan types, rather than measuring an overall increase or decrease of biosynthesis as in many of the above studies, it was necessary to establish methodology for glycosaminoglycan extraction, purification, and separation (B15) in addition to determination of the conditions giving maximum incorporation of radioactive precursor (usually [35S]sulfate) congruent with tissue viability in vitro, and of various concentration effects (B9), and a method for estimation of the radioactivity incorporated (K8).

The method established has been applied in particular to the assessment of the effects of L-ascorbic acid, vitamin A, triparanol, and dimethyl sulfoxide on human skin (B9), on account of uses of these compounds in therapy. The effect of triparanol on incorporation of [<sup>35</sup>S]sulfate into proteoglycans and adenosine 3'-phosphate 5'-sulfatophosphate of the epidermis was reduction in each case, but an increase into those of the dermis, thus demonstrating a serious disruptive effect of the drug on tissue processes.

Although dimethyl sulfoxide does not affect the proteoglycan biosynthesis of the dermis, its effect on their biosynthesis in the epidermis is dramatic in that the degree of [<sup>35</sup>S]labeling of them and adenosine 3'-phosphate 5'-sulfatophosphate is reduced extensively. In both the foregoing cases, since effects in which reduced incorporation into adenosine 3'-phosphate 5'-sulfatophosphate and glycosaminoglycan was concomitant, it is likely that the effect occurs at the sulfate activation stages.

On the other hand, in the case of hydrocortisone only certain glycosaminoglycan radiospecific activities are affected suggesting that the effect of the additive occurs at later more specific stages. Testing of L-ascorbic acid in the system gave a marked decrease in [35S]sulfate incorporation into all the glycosaminoglycans of both skin layers but the level of labeling of adenosine 3'-phosphate 5'-sulfatophosphate was abnormally high. This indicates that L-ascorbic acid blocks the utilization of the activated sulfate, thus causing it to accumulate. The increased incorporation into the glycosaminoglycans which occurred with vitamin A could have arisen from a decreased rate of degradation since the level of labeling of adenosine 3'-phosphate 5'-sulfatophosphate was normal. On the other hand, when the incorporation of [14C]glucose was examined (K7), a marked increase of incorporation above control was found; this would indicate that the polysaccharide biosynthesis continues in the presence of L-ascorbic acid (a case for sulfation after polymerization), and that any degradative effects such as those of the free-radical mechanism observed for treatment in isolation of hyaluronic acid with L-ascorbic acid (see K20, and references therein) are not deleterious.

The test system described above is also of use for assessment of clinical conditions for proteoglycan disorders (see Section 7, p. 50) and for monitoring therapy. For example, a proteoglycan disorder has been demonstrated in lipoid proteinosis, but the rectification of abnormal [<sup>35</sup>S]sulfate incorporation was accompanied by clinical improvement (B10).

Local treatment of rheumatoid arthritis with hydrocortisone results in restoration to normal of the qualitative changes occurring in the joint fluids (J15, S52) and increased viscosities and hyaluronic acid contents after administration have been reported (J15). The therapeutic agent is believed to act by influencing the synthesis of hyaluronic acid in the synovial tissue directly or by its anti-inflammatory action (J15, S52). Assessment of the anti-inflammatory effects of aspirin, indomethacin, and prednisone in cases of arthritis by examination of the polydispersity of synovial fluid hyaluronic acid on agarose gels (H28) has shown that each of these drugs causes a decrease in the content of low molecular weight hyaluronic acid in the fluid. This decrease is matched by a clinical improvement.

Therapeutic attempts in cases of genetic hyperglycosaminoglycanuria have been summarized (V2; see also Section 7.6.6). Infusion of naturally occurring corrective factors (D29) and use of hyaluronidase (EC 3.2.1.35) (D22) for the excessive glycosaminoglycan excretion may hold some promise, although treatment by cell infusion, e.g., leukocyte infusion (K33), while giving some improvement has been very unsuccessful.

Regulation of cell metabolism and differentiation may be affected

by the introduction of new genetic material via viral infection or somatic cell hybridization and mutation (G5, H7, I1, S5, T14).

Thus it can be seen that the effects of added compounds upon proteoglycan levels in tissues and fluids can vary from selective to general increase or decrease. As the methods for drug assessment become used more widely, and with more detailed studies, screening of compounds for therapeutic use and selective activity may be expected to progress along with an understanding of how drugs act and of how other endogenous factors influence proteoglycan biosynthesis.

#### 6. Healthy Processes in Relation to Proteoglycans and Glycosaminoglycans

The trend of research in the field of human proteoglycans and glycosaminoglycans has been such that much greater attention has been given to the abnormal, diseased state than to the normal state. This situation has arisen essentially from the ease with which conditions giving rise to excessive urinary excretion of glycosaminoglycans may be recognized by urinary glycosaminoglycan measurement. The more recent upsurge of investigation of these and other conditions for proteoglycan disorders in tissues requires the establishment of more controls, which together with the considerable interest in variation of proteoglycan biosynthesis with age has begun to provide greater information on normal conditions.

This section is related to the function and biosynthesis of proteoglycans. Some deductions may also be made from the data reported for clinical conditions, which are discussed in the following section (see Section 7). It is regrettable that thus far, although their involvement in maintenance of health is extensive, an understanding of how these macromolecules act is very limited and does not yet really go beyond the simple type of observations of their quality and quantity. However, it is important to realize that the involvement of proteoglycans in health goes much further than can be identified by the simple comparison of their levels in a normal subject. Their responses to internal and external influences, growth of tissue, etc., all of which must be interlocked giving a complex system, have yet to be determined. Furthermore, the glycosaminoglycan levels are subject to influence by controls at all the steps of biosynthesis and degradation. When material from a normal is used it can only be taken to represent the situation in the subject at the particular time it was taken. In addition to the recognition that a range of concentrations, rates, etc., will exist in matched normals, it must not be overlooked (as is frequently the case since many assume that subjects should behave near identically) that every subject is an individual whose unique appearance, etc., is an expression of different qualitative and quantitative chemical aspects of the body. Furthermore, not only are the chemical procedures of health and life of interest, but also the overall progress of the life of a subject and therefore studies must be conducted for all stages from the cradle to the grave.

Until recently, the work in this area has been insufficient to warrant its review, but some papers on the biochemistry and pathophysiology of connective tissue (F9) are relevant. In consideration of the reports available, it must be borne in mind that comparisons made outside a particular circle of experiments may be invalid on account of the different conditions of the subjects, and conditions and methods for isolation, separation, and measurement of the macromolecules. Many such methods both for tissues and fluids have been reported (see reviews cited in Section 1.1), and it is imperative to ensure that the isolation and separation processes are effective (see B15, K12). Microscale methods have been devised to function on a few micrograms of material for component analysis (e.g., B16; see K17), but more particularly for the complete identification of a glycosaminoglycan on a basis of chemical structure (e.g., B13, B14).

Experiments in animals on glycosaminoglycan and proteoglycan turnover rates imply that there are in the tissues enzymes that degrade the proteoglycans (see Section 4, pp. 17 and 31, and M46). Since the proteoglycans are composite macromolecules containing both carbohydrate and protein, the degradative enzymes can be carbohydrases or proteases, and since carbohydrate and protein are metabolized in parallel (G18) their biosynthesis and metabolism are closely related. Based on the average half-life of a glycosaminoglycan chain and the total amounts of glycosaminoglycan in the body, it is calculable (L8) that in an adult about 250 mg of glycosaminoglycan are disposed of daily. Since only a few milligrams of glycosaminoglycan are excreted per day in the urine (D25), it indicates that most of the material is degraded or metabolized, again implicating the action of degradative as well as biosynthetic enzymes in the healthy processes of the human body. Direct tests on injection of glycosaminoglycan to guinea pigs and urinary assessment (R5) also show that urinary excretion is not the major route for the disposal of glycosaminoglycans per se. In fact much of injected chondroitin 4-sulfate is degraded by the liver (W21) in rats.

Some of the common enzymes that may or may not degrade proteoglycans, and therefore are relevant to a discussion on these enzymic processes, have been surveyed (M46, V2). In considering the enzyme-catalyzed breakdown of a proteoglycan, it is to be remembered that breakage may occur in the carbohydrate and protein in any order, and therefore that breakdown does not occur in the reverse order of biosynthesis. From the viewpoint of proteolysis of the proteoglycans, a number of lysosomal cathepsins of different specificities are known to occur in many tissues (see M46), but considerable work is necessary to see just how these enzymes impinge upon proteoglycan processes. Similarly, a number of glycoside hydrolases exist in tissues (see K10, K11, K14, K18), and these probably have some effect upon breakdown of glycosaminoglycan chains. The activities of some glycoside hydrolases of human aorta have been discussed with respect to glycosaminoglycans (P6). Of the polysaccharidases which are known to degrade glycosaminoglycans, hyaluronidase (EC 3.2.1.35) activity occurs in the human (see M35, M37) and this enzyme is also active against the chondroitin sulfates. It is not yet known how dermatan sulfate, heparan sulfate, heparin, and keratan sulfate are degraded naturally, although their metabolic turnover (e.g., D10-D12) further implies the existence of degradative enzymes for these glycosaminoglycans. However, it appears from fibroblast culture studies (Section 7.6.4) that the glycosaminoglycans are broken down in vivo by glycoside hydrolases (and sulfatases) rather than by polysaccharide hydrolases. An enzyme that releases L-iduronic acid from chemically desulfated dermatan sulfate occurs (M19) in human liver and fibroblasts, and the nature of its action pattern also suggests an important role for sulfatases in glycosaminoglycan breakdown. From animal studies (A7) it appears that chondroitin sulfate is degraded more rapidly than dermatan sulfate, but this comparison must be set against the relative proportions of the two polysaccharide chains present in the tissues and the concentration/rate relationships of them and the enzymes. Enzymes that cleave the glycopeptide linkages of proteoglycans and which are endogenous to mammals have not yet been discovered apart from the enzyme, 4-L-aspartylglycosylamine amidohydrolase (EC namely 3.5.1.37), which cleaves the glycopeptide linkage structure that occurs for some keratan sulfate chains. The excretion as chondroitin sulfate of injected chondroitin sulfate proteoglycan by guinea pigs (R5) may be interpreted in terms of the result either of cleavage of the glycopeptide linkage or of proteolysis since the units attached to the reducing terminal of the glycosaminoglycan chains was not identified. Degradation of proteoglycan material provided in excess does not seem to be necessarily automatic since chondroitin 4-sulfate injected into animals is partially excreted in the urine in undegraded form (R5, W21), although such a result is also open to a number of other interpretations.

Since urinary glycosaminoglycans have become a popular interest, it is appropriate to mention that the normal excretion rate of glycosaminoglycans is 3.8 and 6.0 mg per day for women and men, respectively (D25) but with large individual variations. On account of diurnal and excretion rate variations some search has been made for the existence in human urine of a standard to which glycosaminoglycan excretion can be related with a view to avoiding the need for standardized aqueous intake and 24-hour specimens. Creatinine excretion has been afforded greatest attention in this respect although its magnitude as a standardization value has been both recommended and disclaimed. The relationship of glycosaminoglycan and creatinine excretion has now been examined critically D24) and the measurement of glycosaminoglycans on a single, sporadic urine specimen is not reliable, whether expressed as milligrams per milliliter of urine or as milligrams per gram of creatinine, because of variation in their excretion at different times of a given day. The ratio of milligrams of urinary glycosaminoglycan to grams of creatinine is fairly constant in the same subject only when calculated from the analysis of a complete 24-hour urine specimen.

A correlation between urinary excretion of glycosaminoglycans and 17-hydroxycorticosteroid has been demonstrated in males undergoing lunar flight simulation (K3). Proteoglycans per se are not excreted in the urine, and since the excreted molecules are actually glycosaminoglycans with a few amino acid residues attached, the glycopeptide linkage region being largely intact (W5), it is clear that the material being disposed of by this route has been subjected to proteolysis. However, although some of the glycosaminoglycans are nonultrafilterable (W8), many of the glycosaminoglycan chains have themselves been subjected to degradation (e.g., C20). The weight ratio of glycosaminoglycan material precipitable by cetyl pyridinium chloride (higher molecular weight) to that subsequently isolatable by ion-exchange chromatography (lower molecular weight) is less than unity for adults.

By far the greatest attention in the area of healthy processes and proteoglycans has been given to variation of distribution pattern, biosynthesis, and degradation with age (see V11). Collected papers on connective and skeletal tissue and aging have been published (E3) and the role of proteoglycans in aging has been the subject of an occasional survey (M26). Skin aging with respect to glycosaminoglycans has been reviewed (L26). The hyaluronic acid and chondroitin sulfate content of tissues has been repeatedly found to be reduced in advanced years with contrariwise changes for dermatan sulfate, heparan sulfate and keratan sulfate (K1, M4). The proportion of chondroitin sulfate plus dermatan sulfate among total glycosaminoglycans in human arterial tissue is presumed to increase slightly from childhood to old age (K26), and in fact the total contents of proteoglycans and the glycosaminoglycan fractions decrease in the same manner as their turnover rates (L27), whereas their half-life times increase. There appears (K1) to be no significant change with age of the total glycosaminoglycan concentration

in human aorta, but changes with age of their distribution and composition (M4) and an increase with age in the chondroitin sulfate to hyaluronic acid weight ratio (B27) have been measured.

Correlation between increased dermatan sulfate contents, calcification and decreased flexibility of tissue on aging is explicable in terms of the greater association with calcium of this glycosaminoglycan. Association with divalent cations promotes the number of interchain linkages (A9) thus decreasing the possibility of movement between molecules.

Considerable changes occur in the glycosaminoglycan contents of skin during fetal development and childhood and adult life (B38, B39). Early fetal skin contains only hyaluronic acid and chondroitin 4- and 6-sulfates, but at twenty times the adult level. During gestation this level drops, principally due to a fall in hyaluronic acid content, and at term, when dermatan sulfate is present, the level is only twice the adult level. Further changes in the glycosaminoglycan distribution and concentration occur during childhood, but very little change occurs during adult life. A report (V7) that there is no correlation in human skin between age and hyaluronic acid content and that dermatan sulfate and heparan sulfate decrease with age would appear to be somewhat at variance with all the general trends deduced from a number of papers but are in agreement with other papers dealing with skin (C16, M34, M40). In sclera (B38) the glycosaminoglycan total concentration varies little; dermatan sulfate is the main component in both fetus and adult, but hyaluronic acid and chondroitin sulfate also occur in the adult sclera. Human corneal glycosaminoglycans increase by a factor of less than 2 at late gestation and thereafter remain constant. Fetal cornea contains chondroitin sulfate, chondroitin, and a small amount of keratan sulfate, whereas adult cornea is rich in keratan sulfate and contains more chondroitin than the fetal material.

Young human placenta contains more glycosaminoglycan than term placenta (L9). Although there are similar quantities of hyaluronic acid and chondroitin 4- and 6-sulfates, the younger placenta contains a greater proportion of chondroitin. The chondroitin sulfates of the early tissue also contain a higher proportion of unsulfated disaccharide units, and the dermatan sulfate of the young tissue is more susceptible to hyaluronidase (EC 3.2.1.35) than term tissue.

Some contributions to the intracellular localization of the biosynthesis of glycosaminoglycan chains during the aging of cartilage comes from histochemical and electron microscopy studies (L25) and data for variation of glycosaminoglycan content with age for prenatal cartilage (M23) and bronchial cartilage (M12). The total chondroitin sulfate content of human tracheobronchial cartilage decreases linearly with age (M11)

and age-dependent changes in the chemical heterogeneities also occur. In articular cartilage, the weight ratio of chondroitin 4-sulfate to chondroitin 6-sulfate, the overall chondroitin sulfate content, and the molecular weight of the chondroitin sulfate chains decrease with age (H24). However, all these changes occur before the age of 30, and subsequently chondroitin sulfate content decreases and the keratan sulfate content may rise. In the knee joint cartilage there is a similar picture of decrease of chondroitin 4-sulfate and increase of chondroitin 6-sulfate with advancing years (G13), and in older cartilages there is a greater proportion of oversulfated disaccharide units and a lower proportion of nonsulfated units. As might be expected from such changes of glycosaminoglycan contents with age, the type of glycosaminoglycan components of proteoglycans also vary with age. From a number of studies including those on animals on keratan sulfate proteoglycans and keratan sulfate-containing proteoglycans (B37, G6, G11, K44, M24, R19, S25), in early life the keratan sulfate contents of nucleus pulposus and cartilage and of the constituent proteoglycans increase with age, without a comparable increase in the proteoglycan macromolecular size (B37, S25). For example, the keratan sulfate content of human tracheal cartilage attains a maximum at the beginning of the fourth decade (M10), but thereafter remains constant; similarly compositions of the proteoglycan fractions from human costal cartilage do not vary in the later decades of life (R19) indicating no change in the proportions of chondroitin sulfate and keratan sulfate. On the other hand, the quantity of chondroitin sulfate and keratan sulfate in human knee joint cartilage decreases between the third and ninth decade of life (G15). The progressive decrease with aging in the percentage of total 2-amino-2-deoxy-p-hexose in human nucleus pulposus, annulus fibrosus, and costal cartilage extractable in the lower molecular weight proteoglycan fraction (G11) is in agreement with the decrease in the lighter and increase in the heavier proteoglycan fractions with advancing age (R18). This reciprocal change indicates a progressive decrease in the water solubility of the proteoglycans. The decrease in extractability of the ligher fraction with increasing age may be due to maturation of the proteoglycans involving intermolecular crossbonding of the proteoglycan molecules or bonding of proteoglycan to collagen. Proteoglycans isolated from human costal cartilage show agedependent changes not only in chemical composition, but also in macromolecular properties (K44). In bone tissue the concentration of glycosaminoglycans is approximately inversely proportional to age in growing subjects, but there is little change in later life (V10).

The urinary excretion of glycosaminoglycan decreases with age (O4); average values are 70 mg per gram of creatinine at birth compared with 10 mg/g after four years (L1, S33). Studies for subjects up to the age of 25 (D33) show that the average ratio of excreted glycosaminoglycan polymers to oligomers as approximately 0.4 and that this ratio is somewhat independent of age and sex for the range 2–20 years. An increase of chondroitin with age correlates with the decrease of chondroitin 4-sulfate and age-dependent changes in the ratio of chondroitin sulfate isomers are operative (M48), chondroitin 6-sulfate becoming progressively relatively predominant, and the relative proportions of heparan sulfate increase with age (T1). The change with age in the excretion rate of keratan sulfate has also been examined (R11). In amniotic fluid the hyaluronic acid concentration decreases with gestation (W9). Chondroitin sulfate is barely detectable at first but ultimately becomes the major glycosaminoglycan(s).

In conclusion to this section, it must be said that the changes occurring in the biosynthetic and degradative processes of proteoglycans as healthy processes are complex. On account of the lack of reports of isolation of macromolecular intermediates in these processes it is likely that they can occur very quickly. Certainly the half-lives are comparatively short. Relatively rapid processes can be imagined to be necessary for the restoration of imbalances in response, for example, to environmental changes and wounds. Future work must seek to ascertain the purposes of these changes and why some of the influencing factors are selective.

## 7. Involvement of Proteoglycans and Glycosaminoglycans in Disease

On account of the importance and extensive involvement of proteoglycans in the maintenance of tissue structure, etc., it is logical to expect that the defects in many diseases will be related in some way to the proteoglycans. Furthermore, considering the large number of enzymes that must be involved in the biosynthesis and metabolism of the proteoglycans (see Section 4) and the interrelationship and control that exists between them, and between them and other tissue, etc., components, it is clear that an effect upon one of them may have far-reaching results in the reversible or irreversible discontinuation of the maintenance of the production of and function of perfect tissue etc. With this in mind, it is predictable that proteoglycan involvement is spread right across the disease types.

Whereas a considerable number of conditions has been reported to involve proteoglycan disorders in some way or other, the course of development of investigations has been greatly influenced, and dramatically limited to a narrow compass, by various phenomena. First, much of the work reported is derived from studies carried out more than ten

years ago when the proteoglycans as discrete intact molecules were largely unrecognized, attention therefore being focused on the glycosaminoglycans. Second, attention has continued to be focused on glycosaminoglycan rather than proteoglycan since for the reasons for unique character discussed earlier the former is by far more easily discernible in the presence of other tissue, etc., components. Third, many of the clinical conditions originally examined are characterized by excessive urinary excretion of glycosaminoglycan peptides, i.e., molecules in which most of the protein has been lost. Fourth, by and large there has been no systematic investigation of the involvement of the proteoglycans and/or their components-rather discoveries of disorders have come from the recognition of an excess of material, often by histological methods. Since an excess may be many orders of magnitude different from the normal, whereas a decrease has a smaller maximum range and small differences go unnoticed more easily, the diseases involving proteoglycan disorders reported to date are in fact almost exclusively characterized by an overproduction or accumulation of material. Thus the coverage of disorders by the literature relevant to this Section is regrettably limited, and in most instances only an end product of the disorder has been studied, and this usually on a general qualitative and quantitative basis without structural investigation. Since this end product has been determined as a glycosaminoglycan, it is only to be assumed therefore that a proteoglycan disorder is involved. Therefore what is missing from an understanding of many of the disorders involving the glycosaminoglycan chain in some way is, in addition to structural information, the manner in which the whole proteoglycan is affected and at what stage(s)in the biosynthetic and degradative processes the primary disorder occurs. It may be that in some instances the proteoglycan disorder is a secondary effect. Most important is an understanding of the processes so that successful therapy can be devised.

In keeping with the title of this article and the space available, it has therefore been necessary to make some restrictions with respect to the literature on the involvement and possible involvement of proteoglycan in various diseases. First, only chemically based evidence is considered, although a number of other disorders suggested by histochemical studies may ultimately prove on a chemical basis to involve proteoglycans. Second, work on disorders involving enzymes and other tissue, etc., components, such as glycoproteins, lipids, and collagens, which may *in vivo* impinge upon proteoglycans has had to be excluded where no specific reference is made to the proteoglycans or their components. In view of this and the foregoing discussion, the reports reviewed in this Section depend on an identification of the glycosaminoglycans. Many methods for their identification, distinction, and measurement in tissues and fluids have been reported (see the reviews cited in Section 1.1; see also Section 6). However, in seeking to confirm a qualitative and/or quantitative deviation from normal, it is often difficult to compare results reported from different laboratories on account of the problems of incomplete extraction, incomplete separation, mistaken identity, and the different methods used. In this context it is also important to realize that although methodology has improved considerably in the last decade, not only does much remain unknown, but some of the earlier work will have to be reevaluated with the new microscale techniques. Furthermore, some glycosaminoglycan disorders may have been overlooked, since in many instances total glycosaminoglycan has been measured, whereas separate quantitation might have revealed a balancing effect between altered individual components. In some instances reports are based on data from only one patient. Again the absolute need for chemical identification on a structural basis cannot be overstressed if the goals discussed above are to be realized. Nevertheless, it must not be overlooked that a considerable amount of work is involved in making a proper investigation for a proteoglycan disorder.

It has not been easy to devise a satisfactory structure for this Section, since the information available to date falls far short of permitting any classification of proteoglycan-involving disorders. Sectionalization on the basis of clinical presentation of the disorder or the location of the disorder is impossible since it is uncertain which clinical features are the result of primary disorders and indeed whether or not the proteoglycan disorder is a primary effect. The choice of sectionalization is therefore one based on the location of presentation of proteoglycan disorder.

Regrettably, in view of the fact that much of the work is only at the stage of recognition of a qualitative and/or quantitative difference from the normal, much of this Section must be something of a catalog. However, one group of diseases which are hereditary and involve proteoglycan disorders almost right through the body, and for which some basic defects have been derived from fibroblast cultures, is discussed in a separate section (Section 7.6.). The sole reason for this is to present the studies of these diseases as by far the best, if not the only, example of disorders where some understanding of the inherent disorders has been achieved. On no account must the reader attach too much importance to these disorders, since they do not occur frequently. They have been regarded as something of an academic curiosity, and the amount of attention afforded them is disproportionate to that given to a number of other, more frequent, diseases involving proteoglycan disorders.

Reviews on disorders with respect to proteoglycan components are

confined to those diseases described in Section 7.6, but earlier studies in the field have been reviewed in this Series (B41). Earlier studies on pathological conditions involving hyaluronic acid have also been covered (B42, S35). Changes in the levels of activity of various enzymes, which may not all be directly related to proteoglycans and are known to be altered both in diseases with and without hyperglycosaminoglycanuria, have been reviewed (V2). Some papers (F9) on the biochemistry and pathophysiology of connective tissues are relevant.

## 7.1. TISSUE PRESENTATION OF PROTEOGLYCAN AND GLYCOSAMINOGLYCAN DISORDERS

In earlier times, a number of tissue conditions were examined, often histologically, for glycosaminoglycan disorders in the skin, including chronic lupus, venous edema, scleroderma, lupus erythematosus, dermatomyositis, lichen sclerosus et atrophicans, poikiloderma, urticaria pigmentosa, and sun-damaged skin (see B41), all of which showed increased glycosaminoglycan in the skin with the exception of scleroderma, which showed a decreased content. Affected skin from a patient with localized pretibial myxedema contained increased quantities of hyaluronic acid and sulfated glycosaminoglycans (W6). In cases of cystic fibrosis the glycosaminoglycan content of the skin is increased (W13) although earlier reports (L4, L5) claimed a decrease in the 2-amino-2-deoxyhexose and hexuronic acid contents of the skin.

Increases in the levels of glycosaminoglycan have been noted in the brain of a case of Niemann-Pick disease (B45). Brain tissues from cases of galactosemia and infantile neurolipidosis contain less than normal amounts of glycosaminoglycans (B46), and at various stages of infancy, cases of protein-calorie malnutrition (kwashiorkor) contain in the brain less glycosaminoglycan overall, but an increased amount of hyaluronic acid (C11). Decreases in glycosaminoglycan (chondroitin sulfate and/or keratan sulfate) contents of the cornea has been noted in corneal disorders (A6), and the presence of dermatan sulfate is considered to be indicative of repair processes. Corneal clouding occurs in cases of genetic hyperglycosaminoglycanuria, which are discussed separately (Section 7.6.2).

The glycosaminoglycans present in abnormally high amounts in amyloid extracts of amyloid-laden organs from cases of rheumatoid arthritis, familial Mediterranean fever, Hodgkin's disease, and tuberculosis are largely dermatan sulfate and heparan sulfate (P7). The glycosaminoglycans are increased in the livers of cases of  $G_{M_1}$ -gangliosidosis type I (C2), and keratan sulfate is predominantly in excess. This occurrence of a keratan sulfate-like substance in  $G_{M_1}$ -gangliosidosis (T12) quite probably arises from the deficiency of  $\beta$ -D-galactosidase (EC 3.2.1.23) that characterizes this disease. A case in which the glycosaminoglycan content of the liver was increased (V5) was also characterized by an absence of  $\alpha$ -L-fucosidase (EC 3.2.1.51) and in some respects resembled cases of the Hurler disease, one type of genetic hyperglycosaminoglycanuria. Changes in the glycosaminoglycans of the liver occur in chronic hepatic damage (K37). Early suspicions that glycosaminoglycans are involved in arteriosclerosis and atherosclerosis (see B41) have been confirmed, and theories as to their involvement with calcium have been discussed (W1). It has been suggested that glycosaminoglycans promote progression of fibrosis in the human aorta (O5). Aortic chondroitin 6-sulfate levels are increased in atherosclerosis (D1). Glycosaminoglycans were found to be deposited in other cardiac valves of an infant with C/D chromosomal translocation (D7). Excessive amounts of glycosaminoglycans are located in various tissues of cases of genetic hyperglycosaminoglycanuria (see Section 7.6.2).

With a view to providing a method for the systematic investigation of pathological tissues for proteoglycan/glycosaminoglycan disorders, a technique for the assessment of their rates of biosynthesis/degradation and of the related activated form of sulfate, adenosine 3'-phosphate 5'-sulfatophosphate, which utilizes incorporation of [35S]sulfate in vitro under standardized conditions, has been devised (B9, B13). The degree of incorporation of radioactivity into the precursor and each of the glycosaminoglycans is assessed quantitatively and compared with normal human material for which the glycosaminoglycans have been identified structurally. The technique has the distinct advantage of being applicable to 1 or 2 mg of tissue and therefore to biopsy specimens. This technique may be extended using radioactive monosaccharide (e.g., K9) and amino acid precursors. Application of the technique to certain clinical conditions has indicated whether there is any involvement of the glycosaminoglycans (B10). In the case of Ehlers-Danlos syndrome the epidermal incorporation profile is normal, but dermal incorporation into the two chondroitin sulfates is high. The glycosaminoglycan disorder demonstrated is presumably associated with the splitting, breaking, and fragmentation of the dermal collagen bundles. In Dupuytren's contracture both skin layers show reduced incorporation into chondroitin 4-sulfate but increased incorporation into dermatan sulfate, which is consistent with the abnormality of the upper dermal layers. Lipoid proteinosis, another skin disorder, shows high incorporation into epidermal keratan sulfate, the rest of the incorporation profile proving normal (B10, M43, M44). The incorporation profile is normalized after administration of prednisolone which also results in clinical improvement. On the other hand, skin from a case of icthiosyform erythroderma gives a normal incorporation profile (B10) further substantiating the validity of the method by proving that deviations from the normal are not artifacts of the method. The method has also been applied to actinic elastosis (S49), where increased incorporation into chondroitin 6-sulfate was found.

Deviation from normal control of proteoglycans is exhibited by many tumors, excess of glycosaminoglycan being produced. In early days it was found that chondrosarcoma and chordoma involve production of glycosaminoglycan and that tumors produce only one glycosaminoglycan in excess (M38). Chondrosarcomas biosynthesize either chondroitin 4or 6-sulfate (A1, A5, S56), whereas hyaluronic acid is exuded by a mesothelioma (B33, M36), the glycosaminoglycan being recognized in the pleural fluid of some cases (see also Section 7.3, p. 54). In the latter disease, production can be reduced by administration of hyaluronidase (EC 3.2.1.35) (S42). Hyaluronic acid is manifest in sera from cases of reticulum cell sarcoma and neuroblastoma (D19). Hyaluronic acid proteoglycan has been isolated and identified from a cyst of cystic mucoid degeneration (E2), and fluids from pseudomucinous ovarian cysts contain hyaluronic acid (J13).

# 7.2. CARTILAGINOUS AND SKELETAL PRESENTATION OF PROTEOGLYCAN AND GLYCOSAMINOGLYCAN DISORDERS

Arthritic hip-joint cartilage is identifiable with an increase in the chondroitin 4-sulfate and a decrease in the keratan sulfate contents (M3). Overall there is only a slight change in glycosaminoglycan content, but over-sulfated chondroitin sulfate is present. Proteoglycan and collagen with respect to osteoarthrosis have been the subject of an occasional survey (M26). In osteoarthritic cartilage, the glycosaminoglycan distribution within chondroitin 4- and 6-sulfates is retained (H24) but there is an overall decrease in glycosaminoglycan content and a trend toward lower molecular weight species. Indeed, in osteoarthritis it appears that the cartilage proteoglycan is subject to accelerated degradation (A2). A number of arthritic cases have been investigated for cartilaginous dysfunction, which is presumed to arise from poor lubricant properties of the synovial fluid. Such aspects are discussed in Section 7.3. Proteoglycan abnormalities have been recognized in the growth cartilage of cases of pseudoachondroplasia (S36). The levels of chondroitin 4- and 6-sulfates, keratan sulfate, and non-sulfate-containing glycosaminoglycans are all decreased in nucleus pulposus of idiopathic scoliosis (P2), but their relative proportions are normal. However, it may be that the lengths

of the chondroitin 4- and 6-sulfate and keratan sulfate chains are shorter than usual since they behave anomalously on column chromatographic analysis.

# 7.3. BODY FLUID PRESENTATION OF PROTEOGLYCAN AND GLYCOSAMINOGLYCAN DISORDERS

The examination of proteoglycans and glycosaminoglycans in body fluids presents a less formidable problem than examination of those in solid specimens since the extraction procedure can be much simpler. This in turn has permitted ultimately a more critical assessment of the proteoglycan. The concentration and degree of polymerization of hyaluronic acid in hyaluronic acid proteoglycan in synovial fluids of arthritic and degenerative joint diseases have been the subjects of widespread investigations, but sometimes conflicting reports. Originally an increased amount of hyaluronic acid in synovial fluids from patients with rheumatoid arthritis was reported (R1), and a similar result was obtained for degenerative joint disease (S51); it was therefore concluded (B32, R1) that the pathological fluid contained an excess of incompletely polymerized hyaluronic acid. In other reports, including more recent ones, the hyaluronic acid contents of synovial fluids of patients with rheumatoid arthritis have been claimed to be decreased (H5, K34) by as much as 50% or more (S19). The chondroitin sulfate of synovial fluid in rheumatoid arthritis has also been investigated (B12, S18); it is present as a proteoglycan (W20) and its concentration is reduced to 50% of the normal level (S19). No correlation has been found between the concentrations of hyaluronic acid and chondroitin sulfate and the grade of local articular change in cases of rheumatoid arthritis (S19); indeed a high correlation exists between the concentrations of hyaluronic acid and of chondroitin sulfate in synovial fluids from both these patients and normals. Hyaluronic acid from rheumatoid arthritis patients, but not that from the synovial fluid of normals, is associated with a protein analogous to immunogloblin IgG (H29). Clearly this associated material may affect the molecular weight assigned to the hyaluronic acid in the pathological specimen depending on the method of measurement used, but whether or not it is covalently bound was not determined. Since hyaluronic acid is known to contribute to the viscosity of synovial fluid, and since the viscosity of arthritic synovial fluids is low, it became suggested that the changes in viscosity with advance of the disease impair the lubricant properties of the fluid (J18, J19). This in turn causes abrasion of the meeting cartilage surfaces with their concomitant degeneration.

The mean degree of polymerization of hyaluronic acid in synovial fluid is below normal in the pathological condition (B18, B34, B48, H28, [16, R1). The chondroitin sulfate proteoglycan of synovial fluid is also present in a somewhat degraded form in patients with inflammatory joint disease (W20). Observed lower molecular weights of proteoglycan molecules are of course subject to discussion as to whether shortening of the glycosaminoglycan chains or decrease in the size of the protein backbone, or both are involved. These lower molecular weights might arise either from depolymerization at an abnormal rate of the normal proteoglycan macromolecule or from a disturbed biosynthetic pathway. The demonstration (H21) that  $\beta$ -D-acetamidodeoxyglucosidase (EC 3.2.1.30) is present in abnormally high amounts in the synovial membranes in rheumatoid arthritis and allied joint conditions suggests that the depolymerization of the hyaluronic acid could perhaps be brought about enzymically although this enzyme is not an endo-polysaccharidase. Evidence has been presented (W20) that the degradation of chondroitin sulfate proteoglycan in synovial fluid of patients with inflammatory joint diseases is effected by a protease.

On the other hand, it is now known that irreversible depolymerization of hyaluronic acid occurs in solution with a number of reducing agents, including L-ascorbic acid, in the presence of molecular oxygen (see K20). The common occurrence of reducing agents in tissues and cells therefore suggested that this reaction may have biological significance in providing a control mechanism for the depolymerization of hyaluronic acid and the related permeability of the related tissues. Taking this argument a little further, it can be seen that an excess of reducing agent would lead to adverse depolymerization. However, it has been demonstrated (C8) that L-ascorbic acid is unlikely to be responsible for hyaluronic acid depolymerization in vivo since synovial fluid is not attacked by this reagent to depolymerize the hyaluronic acid. Although it appears that other components of synovial fluid prevent the reaction in this case, the successful use as a topical application of dimethyl sulfoxide which is a radical scavenger to cut down arthritic advance is consistent with a free radical type depolymerization in the pathological condition. Sensitive methodology based on molecular sieving on a porous silica support and automated fluorimetric analysis of the column eluate (C13, K19) permits a rapid assessment of the protein and polysaccharide in synovial fluid specimens and is a very rapid means of identifying any deviation from abnormality.

A number of drugs have been used for the treatment of various arthritic conditions with various and varying degrees of success. The antiinflammatory drugs—aspirin, indomethacin, and prednisone—which have been used all cause a decrease of the polydispersity of the hyaluronic acid of synovial fluids of arthritic cases, decreasing the content of low molecular weight glycosaminoglycan (H28). This decrease is matched by a clinical improvement including a decrease in pain; although rectification is only partial, these drugs do prevent advance of the disease. The advantageous effects of dimethyl sulfoxide as a therapeutic agent are outweighed by its undesirable side effects (see B9 and Section 5, p. 38).

A component closely related immunologically to the proteoglycans of cartilage has been detected (S3) in increased amounts in synovial fluids from patients with gout, lupus, rheumatic fever, and septic arthritis. In each case the proteoglycan material is probably released from the articular cartilage during acute inflammation of the joint.

Some investigations have been made of the glycosaminoglycans in sera in clinical conditions, and the presence of hyaluronic acid in sera from several pathological conditions has been reported (D19, D20). The levels of glycosaminoglycan are increased in serum in exophthalmos (W14), and they also increase with the progress of serum bilharziasis (K24). Hyaluronic acid is manifest in sera from cases of reticulum cell sarcoma and neuroblastoma (D19). Determination of [ $^{35}S$ ]sulfate incorporation into the leukocyte cellular fraction may help to differentiate between acute granulocytic and acute lymphocytic leukemia (L7); in the latter no incorporation into chondroitin sulfate occurs *in vitro*.

The higher level of hyaluronic acid in pleural fluids from some patients with repeated pleural effusions corresponded to mesothelioma (H12; see also Section 7.1, p. 51), but the levels were considerably reduced on treatment of the patients with antimitotics. Proteoglycans have been detected in bile from cases of functional disturbance of the liver and infections of the biliary tract (M25).

# 7.4. URINARY PRESENTATION OF PROTEOGLYCAN AND GLYCOSAMINOGLYCAN DISORDERS

The excessive urinary excretion of glycosaminoglycans by cases of genetic hyperglycosaminoglycanuria is well known in the field and has been afforded greatest attention. Although this will be discussed subsequently (Section 7.6.1), it is relevant to draw on such work at this juncture with reference to the form of the urinary glycosaminoglycans. This is a degraded form in which the protein has been reduced to a peptide and many of the glycosaminoglycan chains have been degraded. Whereas even in normals intact proteoglycans are not excreted, degradation has occurred, but it is not so extensive, as can be deduced from molecular weight studies. Thus in genetic hyperglycosaminoglycanuria the urinary material is very much degraded compared with proteoglycans, and it is reasonable to assume that such will be the situation in other conditions of urinary presentation. Such degradation poses a problem in terms of identification of urinary glycosaminoglycan material in that since cetyl pyridinium chloride precipitation techniques are usually used as a first stage in the isolation, very low molecular weight materials will not be recovered and so any disorder which gives rise to such will escape notice in this respect. Furthermore, many studies have been conducted only in terms of total precipitable glycosaminoglycan, i.e., without separation. Problems in quantitating urinary glycosaminoglycan contents have already been discussed (Section 6, p. 42).

In addition to genetic glycosaminoglycanuria a number of conditions give rise to excessive excretion of glycosaminoglycans, but most of these conditions are apparently nonhereditary ones for which no classification pattern has been established. The urinary concentration of glycosaminoglycans is increased in patients with dermatomyositis (M49), polymyositis (M49), aortic syndrome (M49), progressive systemic sclerosis (M49),  $G_{M}$ -gangliosidosis type II (W18), rheumatoid arthritis (D23, T7), lupus erythematosus (D27), diabetes (C28), leukemia (R6, S28) and other malignant diseases (R6), chronic hepatitis (K6), florid cirrhosis (K6), obstructive jaundice (K6), in various pathological conditions affecting the muscle (M49), the kidney, or the liver (T7), exophthalmos (W14), and systemic infantile lipidosis (W19). Urinary glycosaminoglycan levels also increase in therapeutic enzymic dissolution of the nucleus pulposus and after surgical stress (S41). Both hyaluronic acid and dermatan sulfate were found in excessive amounts in urine from a patient with multiple soft tissue tumors (S53). In many instances, e.g., rickets (C14), cystic fibrosis (C25), and mastocytosis (C17), the levels of glycosaminoglycan excretion are only slightly raised, and then not in all patients. Undoubtedly, in such cases and many others where the disease is severe, excess shedding of tissue materials occurs and hence excessive glycosaminoglycan excretion is a secondary irregular effect. In both systemic infantile lipidosis with  $G_{M}$ -gangliosidosis (W19) and  $G_{M}$ -gangliosidosis type II (W18), keratan sulfate is the predominant urinary glycosaminoglycan, and this may be associated with  $\beta$ -D-galactosidase (EC 3.2.1.23) deficiencies. In the latter disease keratan sulfate also occurs in cultured skin fibroblasts (C3). Keratan sulfate excretion is raised in some cases of achondroplasia, rheumatoid arthritis, and dermatomyositis (R11). Furtheir investigations of a number of connective tissue disorders and rheumatoid arthritis (B31) indicated that only patients with lupus erythematosus and only 20% of patients with rheumatoid arthritis show raised levels. In the two latter conditions and in cases of diffuse scleroderma (W7), and in cases of psoriasis and other dermatoses (M39) the levels of both the sulfated and nonsulfated glycosaminoglycans are increased. Glycosaminoglycans with abnormally high and low sulfate contents have been detected in urine from cases of rheumatoid arthritis and chronic lymphatic leukemia, respectively (F10). A large number of infants and children with various clinical conditions have been screened for excessive urinary glycosaminoglycan (P3), but the data obtained will have been influenced by any contribution from glycoproteinaceous material on account of the method of measurement used.

The urinary excretion of glycosaminoglycans by juvenile cases of vitamin A deficiency and of protein-calorie malnutrition (kwashiorkor) is less than normal (M41). The predominant differences are the absence of hyaluronic acid and the presence of chondroitin sulfate of low sulfate content (C12). Treatment of the cases with vitamin A deficiency restored the glycosaminoglycan spectrum to normal. Decreased urinary glycosaminoglycan levels have also been noted in primary hepatoma (K6). It has been suggested that the urinary excretion pattern of individual glycosaminoglycans is pathognomic of certain hereditary bone diseases (T3).

Normal urinary glycosaminoglycan patterns have been reported for cases of nail-patella syndrome and Farber's disease (W7) and for patients with cystic fibrosis (C25, K38; also see above).

# 7.5. Cell Culture Presentation of Proteoglycan and Glycosaminoglycan Disorders

A different approach to the study of tissues for disorders involving proteoglycan has been the selection of cells from the tissue and their culture *in vitro*. Fibroblasts have been utilized on account of the ease and convenience with which these may be propagated. In some instances the fibroblasts secrete the glycosaminoglycan into the culture medium. Whereas this technique has been developed and applied mostly in connection with genetic hyperglycosaminoglycanuria (see Section 7.6.4), increased levels of glycosaminoglycans occur in cultured fibroblasts of a large number of cases of different disease outside genetic hyperglycosaminoglycanuria (M17). Cultured skin fibroblasts from cases of  $G_{M_1}$ -gangliosidosis type II synthesize a keratan sulfate-like compound (C3), and in cultured skin fibroblasts from cases of Fabry's disease there is a markedly elevated glycosaminoglycan content (M21) but the distribution between hyaluronic acid, chondroitin sulfate and dermatan sulfate

is normal. Although the disease is due to a deficiency in  $\beta$ -p-galactosidase and thereby an accumulation of glycolipid, this cannot be correlated with the  $\beta$ -p-galactose units present in the glycopeptide linkages of many glycosaminoglycans. The glycosaminoglycans in fibroblasts cultured from cystic fibrosis patients are increased above normal (M15). This increased accumulation of glycosaminoglycans is not due to their defective degradation (W11), which is in contrast to the situation appertaining in genetic hyperglycosaminoglycanuria.

Disadvantages of cell cultures are the time and expense required for the establishment of tissue culture cell lines. Furthermore they are of no use for rapid diagnoses. Distinction of a disorder by this method will prove difficult in terms of simple measurement of the proteoglycan and glycosaminoglycan levels since many diseases give rise to metachromasia in the fibroblast. Most important perhaps of all is the question of the alteration/mutation of the cells during culture and reculture which may give rise to a chemical situation in the cell which is not representative of its chemical state *in vivo*. Experiments with cultures from rat material (K27) show that the pattern of cell cultures and the glycosaminoglycan distribution can change on subculture. It would therefore appear that only under defined conditions of age, etc., of the cell can any data be made comparable.

## 7.6. GENETIC HYPERGLYCOSAMINOGLYCANURIA

By far the greatest attention to the involvement of proteoglycans/glycosaminoglycans in disease has been given to a group of hereditary diseases which are characterized by the excessive urinary excretion of glycosaminoglycan material and have come to be known as "the mucopolysaccharidoses." The term mucopolysaccharidosis is misleading, not only on account of the vague meaning of the word mucopolysaccharide (see Section 2), but also, because it implies that glycosaminoglycans (acidic mucopolysaccharides) are the only storage material. This undoubtedly arises from the fact of the easily determined excessive glycosaminoglycan excretion, but it is apparent that the diseases involve complex storage disorders in which both glycosaminoglycan and other materials are affected and accumulate in tissues. It is difficult to give an expressive term to this group of diseases, but the term genetic hyperglycosaminoglycanuria coined and selected for use here is acceptable although, as will be seen subsequently, the urinary aspects are only some of the initial indications of far-reaching disorders. Nevertheless, as discussed subsequently, there is now evidence that the primary defect in these hereditary disorders is faulty breakdown of the glycosaminoglycan(s); this therefore permits their distinction from other genetic diseases in which proteoglycan disorders and hyperglycosaminoglycanuria are secondary effects. However, it may emerge that there is also a disorder in proteoglycan protein metabolism in genetic hyperglycosaminoglycanuria since amino acid differences (e.g., O12) as well as carbohydrate differences have been observed.

In considering this group of diseases, the reader is re-referred to the introduction to this Section, where it is explained that these diseases are considered together solely for the purpose of illustrating the technical advances that can be made in the understanding of the abnormal processes underlying a condition. The classification (see later) of a disease as a case of mucopolysaccharidosis or genetic hyperglycosaminoglycanuria can be very arbitrary, since although some disease types are proven hereditary disorders, many diseases give rise to hyperglycosaminoglycanuria although not all of these are proved to be nonhereditary. Furthermore, there are undoubtedly many hereditary disorders that have not been investigated for glycosaminoglycanuria. The term mucopolysaccharidosis has become something of a band wagon with various workers seeking to add to the classification of confirmed hereditary hyperglycosaminoglycanuria additional conditions characterized by hyperglycosaminoglycanuria, but for which no genetic information has been available. In this article, the term genetic hyperglycosaminoglycanuria is reserved for hereditary conditions where faulty proteoglycan metabolism is considered to be a primary defect.

As already indicated, the attention given to genetic hyperglycosaminoglycanuria is out of all proportion to the large range of clinical conditions known to involve proteoglycan disorders. One company has even gone to the extent of marketing urinary test papers for hyperglycosaminoglycanuria. The frequency of genetic hyperglycosaminoglycanuria is claimed (V2) to be relatively high among inherited diseases, although this attitude is to be questioned. The frequency of cases is related to the genetics; e.g., the Hurler syndrome is autosomal recessive whereas Hunter syndrome is X-linked recessive; and this has a bearing on their relative frequency (L31, M28) and the overall frequency in a Western population has been estimated at less than 1 per  $10^5$  live births (L31). However, it is to be hoped that the consideration given them is paving the way for successful and more rapid and direct investigation of other proteoglycan disorders, particularly with respect to identifying the primary defect.

Considerable details are now known of the clinical features, and the morphological, chemical, and biological aspects of, and the glycosamino-

glycans excreted by, the various types of genetic hyperglycosaminoglycanuria have been reviewed in detail (D32, M29, M30, V2, V3). Unfortunately, many of the conditions are manifested in childhood, causing extensive deformity and mental retardation. In addition to examining the excreted end product of the disorders in genetic glycosaminoglycanuria, the glycosaminoglycans, considerable attention has been given to a search for the primary defect. However, the examination of the likelihood that enzymic defects underlie the various types of genetic hyperglycosaminoglycanuria is hampered since the enzymes in humans that degrade the glycosaminoglycans generally remain unidentified (see Section 4, p. 17). However, it would seem (M46), in the light of certain evidence, that the intracellular metabolism rather than the excretory mechanism of the glycosaminoglycans is defective. There is now evidence for the defective degradation of glycosaminoglycans in genetic hyperglycosaminoglycanuria (see Section 7.6.4, p. 70, and M46), and mutation with respect to the enzymes involved in the biosynthesis and turnover of glycosaminoglycans can result in deviation from normal control and may be responsible for these inherited disorders of connective tissue (D31). A number of theories have been put forward as to how, why, and where the glycosaminoglycans/proteoglycans are initially accumulated and as to why this accumulation is selective for certain glycosaminoglycans (see M46, V2). Much of the evidence to a recent date for the defective degradation or turnover of the glycosaminoglycan chains of the proteoglycans has been collated (M46). The various studies of these conditions that have been made via cell culture experiments have also been reviewed (N5) as have the enzymic defects in the fibroblasts and the corrective factors for some of the diseases (B1, N4). Changes in the levels of activity of many glycoside hydrolases which may or may not be directly related to glycosaminoglycans, in various tissues from cases of genetic hyperglycosaminoglycanuria, have also been reviewed (V2).

The six classified types of cases have been subclassified (M7, M29, M30) on the bases of clinical symptomatology, mode of genetic transmission, and nature of the glycosaminoglycan present in excess in the urine, and have been assigned type numbers (Table 2). However, even acceptance of this somewhat arbitrary classification of types of hereditary glycosaminoglycanuria does not yield complete simplicity since hyper-glycosaminoglycanuria is not always present. The best classification of these diseases would be based on the chemical aspects—the primary enzymic defect, but unfortunately this is not yet possible since the specificities of even the enzymes that have been implicated need to be investi-

	Designation	Clinical features	Genetics	Principal excessive urinary glycos- aminoglycans <sup>a</sup>	Compound deficient
Туре I Н	Hurler syndrome	Early clouding of cornea, grave manifestations, death usually before age 10	Homozygous for MPS I H gene	Dermatan sulfate, heparan sulfate	α-1-Iduronidase (for- merly called Hurler corrective factor)
Type I S	Scheie syndrome	Stiff joints, cloudy cornea, aortic regurgitation, normal intelligence, ?normal life-span	Homozygosity for MPS I S gene	Dermatan sulfate, heparan sulfate	α-L-Iduronidase
Type I H/S	Hurler–Scheie com- pound	Phenotype intermediate between Hurler and Scheie	Genetic compound of MPS I H and I S genes	Dermatan sulfate, heparan sulfate	α-L-Iduronidase
Type II A	Hunter syndrome, severe	No clouding of cornea, milder course than in MPS I H but death usually before age 15 years	Hemizygous for X-linked gene	Dermatan sulfate, heparan sulfate	ı-Iduronic acid 4-sulfate sulfatase
Type II B	Hunter syndrome, mild	Survival to 30s to 50s, fair intelligence	Hemizygous for X-linked allele for mild form	Dermatan sulfate, heparan sulfate	L-Iduronic acid 4-sulfate sulfatase
Type III A	Sanfilippo syndrome A	Identical phenotype:	Homozygous for Sanfilippo A gene	Heparan sulfate	Heparan sulfate sul- fatase/sulfamidase
Type III B	Sanfilippo syndrome B	Mild somatic, severe cen- tral nervous system effects	Homozygous for Sanfilippo B (at different locus)	Heparan sulfate	α-D-Acetamidodeoxy glucosidase

 TABLE 2
 Classification of the Better-Established Types of Genetic Hyperglycosaminoglycanuria

Type IV	Morquio-Ullrich syn- drome (probably more than one allelic form)	Severe bone changes of distinctive type, cloudy cornea, aortic regurgi- tation	Homozygous for Morquio–Ullrich gene	Keratan sulfate	Unknown
Type V	Vacant <sup>b</sup>		—		
Type VI A	Maroteaux-Lamy syn- drome, classic form	Severe osseous and corneal change, normal intellect	Homozygous for M-L gene	Dermatan sulfate	Compound isolated but not yet
Type VI B	Maroteaux-Lamy syn- drome, mild form	Severe osseous and corneal change, normal intellect	Homozygous for allele at M-L locus	Dermatan sulfate	identified
Type VII	$\beta$ -D-Glucuronidase de- ficiency (more than one allelic form?)	Hepatosplenomegaly, dys- ostosis multiplex, white cell inclusions, mental retardation	Homozygous for mutant gene at β-D-glucuronidase locus	Chondroitin 4-sul- fate, <sup>c</sup> chondroi- tin 6-sulfate	$\beta$ -D-Glucuronidase

<sup>a</sup> For details of other changes in levels of other glycosaminoglycans, see Section 7.6.1.

<sup>b</sup> Due to modification of earlier classifications.

<sup>c</sup> The classification table given in McKusick (M29) records erroneously that dermatan sulfate is the principal excessive urinary glycosaminoglycan (see page 66).
gated in detail. Some sort of enzyme classification is emerging, as indicated in Table 2, but clearly other factors must be involved to give rise to the differences between the diseases that have so far been shown to involve a common enzymic activity.

Conditions that are hereditary and have been erroneously termed "mucopolysaccharidoses without mucopolysacchariduria" fall outside the scope of this article and have been reviewed elsewhere (V2, V3).

# 7.6.1. Urinary Presentation

The problems of collection of representative samples and of expression of excretion amounts and rates on a quantitative basis have been discussed (Section 6, p. 42). Urinary screening tests for glycosaminoglycanuria have been discussed in detail (see L11), and routine screening of all referred cases is being carried out for the English Midlands area (L12, T10). Some test papers for such screening have been put on the market. Standard methodology, which may be followed on obtaining a positive screening test, is based on ion-exchange chromatography (K22) and electrophoresis on cellulose acetate (L10, L11), these being particularly applicable to quantitative and qualitative aspects, respectively. Although the cetyl pyridium chloride precipitation method is convenient for separation of glycosaminoglycans from urine, its application for quantitative studies is not without problems since low molecular weight glycosaminoglycan is not precipitated. Similarly dialysis is inappropriate for purification. However, the problem can be overcome by using ion-exchange chromatography to remove the remaining nonprecipitated glycosaminoglycan from the urine (D28), and the ratio of precipitable to nonprecipitable glycosaminoglycan for urine from cases of genetic hyperglycosaminoglycanuria is greater than unity, whereas the ratio is less than unity for normals. Some studies have unfortunately only been taken as far as determination of the total precipitable hexuronic acidcontaining material. It would also seem to be overlooked by many that keratan sulfate, the glycosaminoglycan presented by the Morquio syndrome, does not respond in the carbazole-sulfuric acid assay for hexuronic acid since keratan sulfate contains no hexuronic acid. In some instances, separative techniques such as ion-exchange chromatography have been applied, but in some of these cases it is quite evident from component analysis and further separations that the fractions are heterogeneous (e.g., G8).

The major glycosaminoglycans excreted in excess by the various types of hereditary glycosaminoglycanuria are given in Table 2, and since the recognition of the excretion of these goes back more than a decade the relevant literature which is covered adequately in the reviews cited will not be re-cited here. In patients suffering from genetic hyperglycosaminoglycanuria there is a close correlation between the types of glycosaminoglycan excreted in the urine and the clinical picture (L10, L11). The cellulose acetate electrophoresis method permits distinction between the following syndromes: Hunter + Hurler, Sanfilippo A, Sanfilippo B, Morquio-Ullrich, Scheie, and normal. For comparison, in normals the greatest proportion of the urinary glycosaminoglycans is chondroitin 4- and 6-sulfates some fractions of which may be undersulfated (V8). Heparan sulfate, dermatan sulfate, keratan sulfate and hyaluronic acid together comprise less than 10% of the total normal excretion spectrum. In genetic hyperglycosaminoglycanuria the amount of polysaccharide may exceed 100 times normal (expressed in terms of the disaccharide repeating units of chondroitin 4-/6-sulfate/dermatan sulfate) (M27), and it seems that the amount of the excess may decrease with age of the patient.

Heparan sulfate isolated from the urine of patients with the Hurler syndrome is heterogeneous (K32). Chemically, the urinary molecules are fragments that may represent segments of a single parent molecule similar in structure to the heparan sulfate from normal human aorta. Ion-exchange chromatography of the heparan sulfate gives a different elution profile from the heparan sulfate excreted by cases of the Hunter syndrome (G8, M5). Thus, in spite of the close relationship of various aspects of the two syndromes including their common involvement of a-L-iduronidase (see Section 7.6.4, p. 70), it appears that the anomalous degradation processes could differ. Both the heparan sulfate and dermatan sulfate fractions are of lower than normal molecular weight and deficient in glycopeptide linkage constituents (C20, D14, D30, K32) and vary in molecular size (G8, S44) and degree of sulfation (G8); therefore they probably represent a series of degradation products of the parent glycosaminoglycans in the two syndromes. In fact since all the heparan sulfate and most of the dermatan sulfate excreted by cases of Hurler syndrome have been severely degraded (e.g., C23) (average molecular weights 2300 and 9000, respectively), a majority of the molecules may be considered to be dialyzable. This is congruent with a further report (K32) that gives a molecular weight of 2700-5500 for the heparan sulfate. However, it appears that in both these syndromes glycosaminoglycan is excreted to a certain extent in forms that have molecular weights higher than those for normal urinary glycosaminoglycans since the degradation ratio (D29), which is an expression of high molecular weight to low molecular weight glycosaminoglycan, is of the order of 2 for Hurler and Hunter material, whereas the value for normals is 0.4 (D33).

Gel filtration profiles for the glycosaminoglycans excreted by the two syndromes are distinct (C23). A disulfated disaccharide containing L-iduronic acid, which is absent from urine from normals and other types of genetic hyperglycosaminoglycanuria, occurs in urine from patients with the Hunter syndrome (C27), and it may be that this disaccharide is the substrate of the enzyme deficient in such cases. In addition to the major occurrence of dermatan sulfate and heparan sulfate in these cases, the urinary chondroitin 4- and 6-sulfate levels are also increased above normal levels, which are very low (O11). The chondroitin sulfate levels are also increased for Hurler patients (D14), and the relative proportions of chondroitin sulfate, dermatan sulfate, and heparan sulfate are the same as those found for the excessive glycosaminoglycan deposited in the tissues. Although the amounts are very small, raised excretion levels of keratan sulfate by Hunter and Hurler cases have also been reported (R11) on the basis of selective measurement of p-galactose. Raised levels of non-sulfate-containing glycosaminoglycan also occur in urine from Hurler cases (S7). The raised levels of chondroitin sulfates, etc., may explain the distinct third glycosaminoglycan band that has been found repeatedly in critical analytical electrophoresis of Hunter and Hurler urines (L10, L11). The clinical features of Hurler syndrome are sometimes present without hyperglycosaminoglycanuria (L3, S38).

Patients with the Scheie syndrome also excrete excessive amounts of heparan sulfate and dermatan sulfate (C22), and in electrophoretic analysis only two glycosaminoglycan bands are found (L10, L11); these correspond in position to two of the bands arising from Hurler and Hunter urines. Molecular weight distributions of the heparan sulfate excreted by cases of Sanfilippo syndrome (S44) give an average molecular weight of one-third normal and both the heparan sulfate and dermatan sulfate are heterogeneous in sulfate content (G8), but the degradation ratio (see above) is 2 or more (D33). This heparan sulfate is separable (S44) into two fractions with different molecular weights, sulfate contents, and primary structures. On the basis of physicochemical and other criteria, one of these fractions possesses a conformational structure similar to that found in the glycosaminoglycan from normal tissues but with a lower than normal O-sulfate content; the other fraction resembles conformationally heparin and has a high N-sulfate content. Raised levels of keratan sulfate have also been found for Sanfilippo cases (R11) although the absolute amounts are small. On the basis of the enzymic defects identified (K43; see later), Sanfilippo cases may be divided into two types, and this has recently been shown to be manifested in the urinary glycosaminoglycan pattern since cellulose acetate electrophoresis gives distinctly either one band or three bands (L10, L11). In the latter instance, it would appear that a glycosaminoglycan in addition to

heparan sulfate is excreted. Certainly the above-mentioned physicochemical data are subject to reinterpretation in terms of a multiplicity of glycosaminoglycan types.

The presentation of the Morquio syndrome can also be in one of two forms, the distinction proposed being with and without hyperglycosaminoglycanuria (M29). This has been confirmed by the electrophoretic examination of the urinary glycosaminoglycans, which show either an abnormal, two-band pattern or a normal, three-band pattern (L10, L11). In the latter case, the Morquio-Brailsford syndrome, the urines gave negative results in the standard screening tests and the absence of hyperglycosaminoglycanuria has also been found by others (B30). This absence of hyperglycosaminoglycanuria also explains and confirms the report (112) of some related cases of Morquio-Brailsford syndrome who do not excrete excessive amounts of glycosaminoglycan. The glycosaminoglycan reported to be excreted in excess (D35) in the Morquio-Ullrich syndrome, i.e., Morquio syndrome with glycosaminoglycanuria, is keratan sulfate (B30, M29, R11), but it would appear from the abovementioned electrophoretic data that two glycosaminoglycan species are present in the urine. There may be some heterogeneity within the syndrome since some patients excrete in addition to keratan sulfate raised levels of hexuronic acid-containing glycosaminoglycan (L29). Indeed, the low hexose to 2-amino-2-deoxyhexose molar ratio observed for the excreted polysaccharide and the fact that 50% of the 2-amino-2-deoxyhexose content possesses the *D*-galacto- rather than the *D*-gluco-configuration has prompted the suggestion that the material contains chondroitin sulfate as well as keratan sulfate (K2), as could be expected from a cartilaginous-type proteoglycan. Further characterization of the urinary glycosaminoglycans has shown that there are equal amounts of chondroitin 6-sulfate, containing a high proportion of L-serine, and keratan sulfatepeptide, in which L-serine and L-threonine are the principal amino acids (B44). These two glycosaminoglycan chain types appear to be in part if not totally attached to the same peptide (D14) since they are only separable after proteolysis. In a case with the clinical characteristics of Morquio–Ullrich syndrome chondroitin 4-sulfate and chondroitin 6-sulfate copolymerized with dermatan sulfate were the major glycosaminoglycans excreted (O12). Amino acid analyses showed the total amino acid content of the glycosaminoglycans to be abnormally low, with L-serine as the predominant amino acid. A series of related cases of Morquio-Ullrich disease revealed only a slight increase of glycosaminoglycan excretion (C18), but significant changes were observed in the proportions of hyaluronic acid, chondroitin 4- and 6-sulfates, dermatan sulfate, and heparan sulfate. Particularly significant was the proportionally increased excretion of nonsulfated glycosaminoglycans. There is

therefore considerable heterogeneity within the disease and the latter variant has been proposed as new classifiable type of genetic glycosaminoglycanuria (M27), but for the formalization of such, insufficient chemical detail is available.

Urine from patients with the Maroteaux-Lamy syndrome contains excessive amounts of dermatan sulfate (M8), but partially on account of the comparatively recent recognition of this disease, chemical studies have not been conducted.

A number of other conditions that have not been included in the classical table of genetic hyperglycosaminoglycanuria types (M29) are nevertheless eligible for such a classification. Cases of the Marfan syndrome excrete excessive amounts of glycosaminoglycans, including hyaluronic acid and chondroitin sulfate (B26), but there is essentially a normal distribution (B25), mainly between chondroitin 4-sulfate, chondroitin 6-sulfate and dermatan sulfate.

Urine from children with Marfanoid syndrome reacted positively in the cetyl trimethylammonium bromide precipitation screening test, but the glycosaminoglycan levels are within normal limits (G7). More recently a syndrome in which chondroitin 4-sulfate is excreted in great excess has been recognized (C4, P5, S34, T8). In another case, which is possibly a hereditary disorder, chondroitin 6-sulfate was excreted in excess (S11), and in a further case both isomers of chondroitin sulfate were excreted in excess (B22, H4, S30). Cases of excretion of the two isomers in small excess appear to be due to a  $\beta$ -D-glucuronidase (EC 3.2.1.31) deficiency (H4, S30). Excretion of chondroitin 6-sulfate containing less than stoichiometric amounts of sulfate has also been reported (D21, M42). Dermatan sulfate and heparan sulfate were excreted by a patient whose clinical presentation could not be fitted to any of the tabulated disease types (H26). Urinary glycosaminoglycan levels are raised in cases of hereditary deforming chondrodysplasia (diaphysial aclasis) (L30), and keratan sulfate is excreted in excess by cases of athetosis (M6). Clearly in this list of additional disorders involving urinary glycosaminoglycans, there is some overlap by those described in Section 7.4. (p. 55), but this is due to the present uncertainty as to whether some of those disorders are hereditary hyperglycosaminoglycanuria.

# 7.6.2. Tissue Presentation

Early workers in the field of genetic hyperglycosaminoglycanuria sought to trace the rate and the location of occurrence of the excess glycosaminoglycan, and the various tissues have been analyzed for storage of excess glycosaminoglycan. That a number of parts of the body can be affected severely by the disease is apparent from the tissue abnormalities and skeletal deformities that occur to various degrees and classify the types on a clinical basis. However, often the symptoms are disguised, and for this reason a chemically based diagnosis is necessary—in the first place by urinary analysis. Methods for investigation of glycosaminoglycan in tissues have already been discussed (see Section 5, p. 38 and Sections 6 and 7.6.5).

The glycosaminoglycans of the tissues are similar to those excreted in the urine, and the results of the earlier studies have been given in the reviews already cited (e.g., V2). Hurler tissue has been afforded the greatest attention, being one of the earliest studied and recognized types of genetic hyperglycosaminoglycanuria. On account of urinary presentation, the kidney was investigated, and excessive amounts of both dermatan sulfate and heparan sulfate occur in this organ (C24) and in the liver (D14, G9, K22) in cases of both Hurler and Hunter syndromes; hyaluronic acid and heparan sulfate are predominant in the normal kidney. The relative amounts of dermatan sulfate and heparan sulfate in the tissues may be determined quantitatively (K22). Raised levels of these glycosaminoglycans also occur in the Hurler spleen (e.g., D14), and the relative proportions of dermatan sulfate, heparan sulfate, and chondroitin sulfate are the same for the liver, spleen, and urine from such cases (D14). As in urinary material, the Hurler tissue glycosaminoglycans are degraded forms of the normal macromolecules (e.g., D14), and these low molecular weight forms can be deficient in glycopeptide linkage components (D14, D30, K32). The heparan sulfate and dermatan sulfate of the liver and spleen at least are polydisperse (D14, G9), and this polydispersity can arise from multiples of degraded glycosaminoglycan chains being attached to a small peptide (D14). In the case of liver and spleen material from Hurler patients, the material consists of single chains of molecular weight of  $5 \times 10^3$  together with multiples of up to four such chains attached to peptide moieties. The heparan sulfate isolable from both the liver and urine of patients with Hurler syndrome is also heterogeneous on chemical analysis (K32), and the nature of the fragments (molecular weights 2700-5500) is such that they may represent a single parent molecule not structurally unlike the heparan sulfate from normal human aorta. Dermatan sulfate with an average of more than one sulfate group per disaccharide unit has been isolated from the spleen of a Hurler case (C1).

In the Sanfilippo syndrome, glycosaminoglycan accumulates in ocular material (J14), and heparan sulfate is by far the predominant glycosaminoglycan accumulated in the liver (G9), and here the glycosaminoglycan is known to be polydisperse. Heparan sulfate also accumulates in the brain (G2, T2), but the total glycosaminoglycan level is not abnormally high, the levels of chondroitin sulfates being low. In the brain tissue at least, the chondroitin 4-sulfate sulfatotransferase is absent (G2), whereas the dermatan sulfate and heparan sulfate sulfatotransferase activities are normal. The relative transfer of sulfate by the heparan sulfate sulfatotransferase is twice that of normal and this indicates that N-sulfation may be more predominant than O-sulfation in the pathological tissue—a situation that would correlate with the accumulation of heparan sulfate. Increased deposition of glycosaminoglycan in the liver has been described for Maroteaux-Lamy disease (V6).

In consideration of these various accumulations of glycosaminoglycans in tissue, it must be realized that the effects most certainly are more far reaching into other tissues than those indicated in the foregoing. Many variations of lysosomal enzymes, particularly glycoside hydrolases, occur in tissues of cases of genetic hyperglycosaminoglycanuria, but it is questionable whether these constitute the primary defect (V4), and it is probable that these alterations are secondary effects (K23, K25). Further discussion of the possible enzymic defects in genetic hyperglycosaminoglycanuria arises from fibroblast culture studies (Section 7.6.4).

### 7.6.3. Body Fluid Presentation

Genetic hyperglycosaminoglycanuria is known to affect a number of the body fluids, including ocular fluids and cerebrospinal fluid, as was discovered at an early date. For example, dermatan sulfate and heparan sulfate occur in abnormally high levels in cerebrospinal fluid from cases of Hurler and Hunter syndromes (C21).

The glycosaminoglycans of amniotic fluid have also been investigated, on account of the potential use of the material for diagnoses (see Section 7.6.5, p. 73). The glycosaminoglycans may be isolated from the fluid as complexes with Alcian Blue (W9), and certainly increased levels are observed for some cases, for example, amniotic fluid from a pregnancy which resulted ultimately in delivery of an infant with Hurler's syndrome contained very high levels of glycosaminoglycan (M22). The glycosaminoglycan mixture contained predominantly heparan sulfate. However, as has been observed for the Hurler and Hunter (M20) and Sanfilippo (F2, M20) syndromes, normal glycosaminoglycan levels can still deliver affected infants.

#### 7.6.4. Cultured Cell Presentation

The advantages and disadvantages of cell cultures for study of the underlying defects in diseases discussed in Section 7.5 apply equally well to the study of genetic hyperglycosaminoglycanuria. In the latter disease, the situation is perhaps even more acute since the clinical symptoms are often disguised, other unrelated abnormalities may be present, and many diseases give rise to metachromasia in fibroblasts. Thus, in selecting cells for study of genetic hyperglycosaminoglycanuria, it must be made quite certain that any defect in the cell composition and function is the result only of such a disease. Furthermore, cell cultures do not necessarily distinguish between homozygous and heterozygous individuals.

Considerable use has been made of fibroblast cultures to study the underlying chemical and biochemical defects in genetic hyperglycosaminoglycanuria, and such work has been reviewed in detail (N5). In many instances the glycosaminoglycan(s) produced by the fibroblast is secreted into the medium. Marked increases occur in total glycosaminoglycan production by skin and ocular fibroblasts from Hurler and Scheie syndromes whereas the increases are only slight for the Maroteaux-Lamy, Morquio, and Sanfilippo syndromes (D2). In the latter disease (K43), and in the Maroteaux-Lamy syndrome (B20), increased glycosaminoglycan accumulation in cultured skin fibroblasts is also evident from radioactive incorporation studies. In the Hunter syndrome, the elevation is marked in skin fibroblasts and slight in ocular fibroblasts, but the skin fibroblast dermatan sulfate contains a few additional sulfate residues on the L-iduronic acid units (B2). However, the material formed by fibroblast cultures often differs from that which accumulates in the viscera or which is excreted in the urine. In cultured Hurler lymphoid fibroblasts dermatan sulfate levels are abnormally high (D6), whereas hyaluronic acid is absent from both the patient and normal cells. Cultured Hurler skin fibroblasts synthesize hyaluronic acid more rapidly than do normal cells (G4), and there is an increased biosynthesis of both sulfate- and non-sulfate-containing glycosaminoglycans in these cells (S7); but the Hurler and Scheie syndromes seem indistinguishable by fibroblast cultures (M29). In the Sanfilippo syndrome heparan sulfate is accumulated in the fibroblasts (K41). In Marfan's syndrome the culture fibroblasts contain large amounts of hyaluronic acid (L2, M14), and in another disease, which is possibly a case of genetic hyperglycosaminoglycanuria, chondroitin 4- and 6-sulfate are accumulated in the fibroblasts (H4, S30).

Radioactive incorporation studies of cultured fibroblasts from cases of Hurler syndrome show (G3) that whereas the incorporation rate of [ $^{35}S$ ]sulfate into the sulfate-containing glycosaminoglycan fraction is abnormally high, the rate of incorporation of  $p-[2-^{3}H]$ glucose into sulfate-containing glycosaminoglycans is normal. The size of the glycosaminoglycan stored by fibroblasts from affected individuals also differs from the heterogeneous assortment in normal cells. In Hunter and Hurler fibroblasts, the stored glycosaminoglycan is relatively large (F7) whereas in Sanfilippo fibroblasts there is a considerable predominance of very small molecular size species (K41).

It must be remembered that the glycosaminoglycans produced by fibroblasts cultured from patients may not necessarily represent precisely the situation in the patient, particularly if the cells have been recultured a number of times, but in spite of this the cultured fibroblasts have provided evidence for the degradative insufficiency in genetic hyperglycosaminoglycanuria (F7). The strength of this evidence is enhanced by the harmony of defective degradation of glycosaminoglycans, a situation unlikely to arise via mutation of the cells in culture. Much of the evidence comes from successful correction tests on the defective fibroblasts, correction of these pathological cells to apparent normality being achieved by certain factors. By cross-correction tests (see N3, N5) with fibroblasts from a range of patients a number of these factors have now been recognized. Hunter fibroblasts lack one specific factor (C5) and Hurler fibroblasts also lack one factor (B19), but this is different from the one for the Hunter cells. Fibroblasts from Sanfilippo patients can be subdivided into two groups (A and B) each lacking one specific factor (K43) and fibroblasts from patients with the Maroteaux-Lamy syndrome similarly lack one specific factor (B20), whereas Scheie fibroblasts appear to be deficient in the same factor as Hurler fibroblasts (W12). At first the characteristics of the corrective factors were unknown. The Hurler (B3, B19), Hunter (C6), Sanfilippo A (K41, K43), Sanfilippo B (F3, K43), and Maroteaux-Lamy (B20) corrective factors were purified from normal human urine and found to be macromolecular and proteinaceous. A Hunter corrective factor has also been purified (C5) from normal human skin fibroblast cultures, and a Sanfilippo B corrective factor has been purified from normal human placenta (O2). Furthermore in cases of Sanfilippo A or B syndromes, the abnormality in cultured cells can be corrected by a macromolecular factor that occurs in the secretions of fibroblasts of different genotypes (K43). Thus secretions from fibroblasts from one of the Sanfilippo syndromes contain a macromolecular factor that normalizes glycosaminoglycan metabolism in fibroblasts from the other Sanfilippo syndrome, the urine of the patients being deficient in only one of these two corrective factors. The enzymic activities of the various factors that have been identified are as follows: Hurler and Scheie, a-L-iduronidase (B3); Sanfilippo A, heparan sulfate sulfatase/sulfamidase (K41); Sanfilippo B, α-D-acetamidodeoxyglucosidase (F3, O1, O2); Hunter, L-iduronic acid 4-sulfate sulfatase (B2); but the Maroteaux–Lamy factor remains to be characterized. That the missing enzyme in the Sanfilippo A syndrome is actually a sulfamidase is evident from the fact that the fibroblasts are virtually inactive against [<sup>35</sup>S-sulfamido]heparin (M18), whereas normal and Hurler, Hunter, and Sanfilippo B fibroblasts exhibit significant activity, releasing [<sup>35</sup>S]sulfate from the substrate. In the disease in which chondroitin 4- and 6-sulfates are accumulated in the fibroblasts (see above), the abnormal metabolism has been corrected (H4) by the addition of exogenous  $\beta$ -D-glucuronidase (EC 3.2.1.31) to the culture medium. Corrective factors are not confined to normal human urine; "corrective factors" for the Hunter and Hurler fibroblasts have been found in animal tissues (N4). In fact, these enzymes probably have a widespread occurrence in human tissues and in mammals.

The identification of the enzymic activities of the correction factors has permitted the assessment of the fibroblasts cultured from cases of genetic hyperglycosaminoglycanuria for such enzymic activities (see Table 2). The levels of  $\alpha$ -L-iduronidase activity in fibroblasts from Hurler and Scheie patients and a Hurler-Scheie-compound patient are not detectable (H3), but the levels in the cells from the heterozygote parents are 20-95% of the mean normal value. The heparan sulfate sulfate ester hydrolase activities of skin fibroblasts from Hurler, Hunter, Sanfilippo A and B, and Maroteaux-Lamy syndromes are normal or raised (K40). However, these fibroblasts from Sanfilippo A disease only are strikingly deficient in heparan sulfate sulfamidase activity. An interesting difference exists between the dermatan [35S]sulfates of cultured fibroblasts from Hurler and Hunter syndromes-that from the former terminates at the nonreducing end in an  $\alpha$ -L-idopyranuronosyl residue whereas that from the latter and from normal fibroblasts terminates at the same end in a 2-acetamido-2-deoxy- $\beta$ -D-galactopyranosyl sulfate residue (S26). This also is consistent with the Hunter, but not the Hurler, syndrome, being due to a deficiency of a sulfatase specific for L-idopyranuronosyl sulfate residues, i.e., an L-iduronic acid 4-sulfate sulfatase and the deficiency of this enzyme in Hunter fibroblasts has been demonstrated (B2). However, it appears that there are two pools of glycosaminoglycans in fibroblasts-free and bound, and it is therefore questionable whether the degradation of the bound pool is defective in at least the Hurler and Hunter fibroblasts (D26).

Cultured skin fibroblasts from a case in which chondroitin 4- and 6-sulfates are excreted in excess (see p. 69) are severely deficient in  $\beta$ -D-glucuronidase activity (H4), these fibroblasts showing an excessive accumulation and lengthened turnover time of sulfate-containing glycos-aminoglycan. The abnormal glycosaminoglycan metabolism can be cor-

rected by addition of  $\beta$ -D-glucuronidase (EC 3.2.1.31) including that of human urinary, plasma and platelet origin (S29). In Marfan's syndrome the accumulation of hyaluronic acid in cultured fibroblasts is due to a greater rate of synthesis (L2), rather than a decreased rate of breakdown.

Interests in prenatal diagnosis of genetic hyperglycosaminoglycanuria have prompted the examination of amniotic fluid cells via *in vitro* culture for enzyme deletions (H3; see also Section 7.6.5, p. 73), but data are not yet available. Peripheral leukocytes from patients with Sanfilippo A syndrome are deficient in heparan sulfate sulfamidase (K40).

# 7.6.5. Diagnosis

The earliest diagnostic tests for genetic hyperglycosaminoglycanuria were based on urinary assessment, and such tests have now been developed to be quite selective. Screening and analytical tests have been described in detail (see L11), and electrophoretic analyses (L10, L11, N2) and ion-exchange chromatographic methods (K22) are very suited to qualitative and quantitative identification of the individual glycosaminoglycans, respectively. Such methods will continue to be of use on account of the ease of collection of a specimen; in the English Midlands area, all referred cases are being screened. Many papers dealing with the measurement of urinary glycosaminoglycan from the point of view of diagnosis have been published (e.g., D34, S33). The cetyl pyridinium chloride turbidity test is claimed (V1) to give an early diagnosis of genetic hyperglycosaminoglycanuria, but this test has been proved to be quite unreliable (L11). The weight ratio of glycosaminoglycan species precipitable from urine by cetyl pyridinium chloride to glycosaminoglycan species subsequently recoverable by ion-exchange chromatography is greater than unity for cases of genetic hyperglycosaminoglycanuria (D28, D29, D33) whereas for normals it is less than unity, and this has been proposed as a means of diagnosis, particularly where 24-hour specimens are not available. Sample mass screening using the toluidine blue-filter paper test has been carried out for infants at 20 days with repeated application of the test to those showing initial positive reactions (S1). It is clear, however, that at such an early age along with the method used many difficulties arise with respect to diagnosis; undoubtedly this is due, in part at least, to immaturity of the enzyme levels in the subject.

Serum enzyme levels may provide a route for diagnosis, and some data (F4) for cases of Sanfilippo B syndrome show promise. Since the  $\alpha$ -p-acetamidodeoxyglucosidase activity of serum from these cases is low (F4), it is possible to effect a diagnosis via measurements of the enzyme

level and to distinguish thereby between homozygous, heterozygous, and normal individuals. Measurements of glycosaminoglycan levels in amniotic fluid (e.g., D34) hold some promise for prenatal diagnosis, although normal levels can still deliver affected infants (see below).

The use of fibroblast cultures is more suited to the identification of an enzymic defect on account of the culture time and other disadvantages (see Section 7.5) associated with them, but identification of the enzymic defect in this way can be diagnostic. Furthermore the heterozygote parents of patients with Hurler and Scheie syndromes show in their fibroblast cultures  $\alpha$ -L-iduronidase activities which range from 20-95% normal (H3), although the overlap between normal and heterozygote levels can be reduced by expressing the  $\alpha$ -L-iduronidase activity relative to the  $\beta$ -p-galactosidase activity. Skin fibroblasts from patients with I-cell disease are also deficient in lysosomal  $\alpha$ -L-iduronidase (EC 3.2.1.76) and  $\beta$ -D-glucuronidase (EC 3.2.1.31) activities (H22). Analysis of fibroblast glycosaminoglycan could be used diagnostically, but increased glycosaminoglycan levels do occur in cultured fibroblasts from cases of a number of disease types outside genetic hyperglycosaminoglycanuria (M17), and there are difficulties in distinguishing between heterozygous and homozygous individuals. However, analysis of fibroblast glycosaminoglycan is useful for distinction between the Hurler and Hunter syndromes, which excrete excesses of the same two glycosaminoglycans, since the terminal nonreducing residues of the accumulated dermatan sulfates are  $\alpha$ -L-idopyranuronosyl and 2-acetamido-2deoxy- $\beta$ -D-galactopyranosyl sulfate units, respectively.

At first it also seemed that assays of amniotic fluid were likely to provide a good basis for antenatal diagnosis, the glycosaminoglycans being isolated, for example, with Alcian Blue, but it soon became clear that on account of variation of the normal levels with gestation age a diagnosis on glycosaminoglycan levels alone is unsound unless the levels are excessively high (C29, W9). Furthermore, normal glycosaminoglycan levels in amniotic fluid can still deliver affected infants, as has been found for Sanfilippo, Hunter, and Hurler syndromes (F2, M20). This situation has prompted some discussion of the hazards of antenatal diagnosis of the Hurler syndrome by such techniques (B43). In view of this, attention has been turned to cultured amniotic fluid cells; but cultured amniotic fluid cells from normal pregnancies have less than half as much  $\alpha$ -L-iduronidase activity as fibroblasts from normal adults (H3), and this might cause problems in distinguishing between heterozygous and affected fetuses by enzymic assay alone. Thus the outlook for diagnosis of genetic hyperglycosaminoglycanuria via cultured amniotic cells on the basis of  $\alpha$ -L-iduronidase activity alone is doubtful. Thus,

at this stage it seems that a positive antenatal diagnosis via amniotic fluid is possible only where there is a great excess of glycosaminoglycan, but that such a diagnosis should be backed up by qualified evidence from cultured fibroblast cells. Therefore, at the moment it would seem (e.g., F4, O1) that enzyme deficiency tests may provide the most useful precise tool for diagnosis including prediction of the likelihood of producing an affected infant. Such tests may also permit determination of heterozygosity and monitoring of therapy.

# 7.6.6. Therapy

The literature to a recent date on the attempted treatment of genetic hyperglycosaminoglycanuria has been tabulated (R2). The therapy of genetic hyperglycosaminoglycanuria has been attempted with fresh plasma infusions, but generally this has been without clinical success. Plasma infusion and whole blood transfusion of cases of Hurler, Hunter, and Sanfilippo syndromes did not alter the glycosaminoglycans excreted or the molecular weight distribution thereof (D15), and similar infusion of a case of the Hurler syndrome gave no change in the qualitative distribution of the excreted glycosaminoglycans (D5), the total amount of glycosaminoglycan excreted, or the ratio of high to low molecular weight glycosaminoglycan species, and no clinical improvement (D4). However, others (D29), who devised the molecular weight assessment test used in the latter reference, have reported that infusion of Hurler and Hunter cases with normal human plasma causes a decrease in urinary excretion of glycosaminoglycans of relatively large molecular weight and by an increased excretion of their products of degradation. Among the latter, products of degradation of dermatan sulfate and heparan sulfate could be demonstrated. Infusion of the patient with a fraction of normal human serum caused disappearance of a disulfated disaccharide containing L-iduronic acid, which had been found to occur specifically in the urine of a case of the Hunter syndrome (C27). Human plasma infusion in cases of Sanfilippo syndrome (D13) (A or B type undefined by the authors) gave an immediate increase in hexuronic acid output, and most of this increase was attributable to polymeric glycosaminoglycan material. A number of other changes occurred, e.g., the molecular weight spectrum of the nonprecipitable glycosaminoglycan and the molar ratio of sulfate to hexuronic acid contents of the glycosaminoglycans, but levels and values returned gradually after treatment to preinfusion levels. The predominance of heparan sulfate in the urine was unchanged by the treatment. A clinical response was obtained when a case which excreted excessive amounts of chondroitin 4- and 6-sulfates (see p. 66), and whose fibroblasts were deficient in  $\beta$ -D-glucuronidase (EC 3.2.1.31) was infused with fresh human plasma (S29).

The overall results of such therapies are disappointing, particularly as, for example, the abnormally high rate of incorporation of [ $^{35}S$ ]sulfate into sulfate-containing glycosaminoglycans in cultured fibroblasts from cases of Hurler syndrome can be normalized (G3) by a "corrective factor" preparation, from normal human urine, which contains  $\alpha$ -L-iduronidase (EC 3.2.1.76). But further work on examination of therapy, particularly with the urinary "correction factors," may hold potential for success.

Administration of vitamin A has been proposed for the treatment of cases of the Hunter and Hurler syndromes, but this therapy seems to be detrimental (M1), the urinary glycosaminoglycan excretion rate being increased in a case of the Hurler syndrome (D3). L-Ascorbic acid (vitamin C) increases the level of dermatan sulfate in cultured Hurler fibroblasts (S6, S7), but not in the normal cells. Furthermore, L-ascorbic acid causes selective retention of sulfate-containing glycosaminoglycans within the abnormal cell (S7). However, it is possible that dietary therapy could be of some assistance.

In conclusion to Section 7.6, the complex situation arises from the fact that the types of genetic hyperglycosaminoglycanuria are inborn lysosomal diseases in which the material that accumulates is determined by the specificity of an enzyme(s) present in normals, but missing in the patient. As already indicated, probably more than one enzyme defect or deficiency is involved in some cases. Clearly the underlying genetically defined chemical processes have yet to be defined, and it remains to be seen, for example, if the enzyme deficiencies arise from alterations to the primary structure of the enzymes and if inactive enzyme is in fact produced in the tissues.

In conclusion to Section 7, although the reports relevant to this Section are numerous, they are very limited since most of the diseases in which glycosaminoglycan disorders have been implicated have not been investigated for the phenomenon or component which actually gives rise in the first instance to the disorder, for example, in hereditary diseases the chemistry of the gene. Furthermore the studies to date have been almost exclusively limited to glycosaminoglycans, and further work should be directed more at the whole proteoglycan molecule. As yet the investigations of the majority of the diseases cited have not been studied via cell cultures, etc., and the primary defect is unknown. In terms of screening for proteoglycan involvement, urinary assessment still holds a prime place on the basis of convenience, but results must be faced with an open mind so that when a positive is realized, genetic hyperglycosaminoglycanuria is not assumed. Much more systematic investigation will be necessary to classify the proteoglycan defects on the basis of chemical structure of the abnormal product and the specificity and other characteristics of the enzymes responsible. A further approach to an understanding of the involvement of proteoglycan in disease may come from simulation of the abnormal processes involved. Achievement of such aims should provide a more logical approach to successful therapy, the primary reason for investigation of the disease, and undoubtedly the field holds great potential for the future.

#### 8. Conclusions

It is hoped that readers by this stage will appreciate on the one hand the extensive involvement of proteoglycans in the processes of health and disease and on the other the fact that chemical and biochemical understanding of such processes is still quite limited. There is therefore considerable scope for pioneer research work in this field, not merely from the academic viewpoint, but more importantly with direct respect to human society.

As the sensitive methods of detection of glycosaminoglycans are extended and applied, as methods are developed for investigating on a microscale proteoglycans, and as the systematic analysis of tissues, etc., is afforded the required, correctly directed emphasis and attention with improved techniques, it may be predicted that such goals may be realized. However, in order to gain the absolutely necessary understanding of the associated reactions of biosynthesis, interaction and function, and degradation, research attention must be extended to the cellular and enzymic processes on which many of these phenomena are dependent.

To those who in the earlier years discovered *a priori* the proteoglycans and/or their components and indicated their importance, we say, "Thank you for starting us off on the pilgrimage"; to those who more recently, enabled by the foundation of the earlier work, have through continuous toil opened up the field and demonstrated some of its important depths, we say, "Thank you for showing us the possibilities and the potential with respect to the alleviation of suffering"; and to those just beginning, we say, "Thank you for joining us; we wish you every success."

#### ACKNOWLEDGMENTS

The author thanks Mr. C. L. Riddiford for carefully checking out the references and Mrs. W. L. Thomas for her excellent typing assistance.

#### References

A1. Adams, J. B., Sulfate metabolism in avian and mammalian cartilage extracts. Arch. Biochem. Biophys. 101, 478-488 (1963).

- A2. Altman, R. O., Pita, J. C., and Howell, D. S., Degradation of proteoglycans in human osteoarthritic cartilage. Arthritis Rheum. 16, 179–185 (1973).
- A3. Amprino, R., On the incorporation of radiosulphate in the cartilage. *Experientia* 11, 65-67 (1955).
- A4. Anderson, B., Hoffman, P., and Meyer, K., The O-serine linkage in peptides of chondroitin 4- or 6-sulphate. J. Biol. Chem. 240, 156-167 (1965).
- A5. Anderson, C. E., Ludowieg, J., Eyring, E. J. and Horowitz, B., Ultrastructure and chemical composition of chondrosarcoma: Report of one case. J. Bone Joint Surg., Amer. Vol. 45, 753-764 (1963).
- A6. Anseth, A., Studies on corneal polysaccharides. VIII. Changes in the glycosaminoglycans in some human corneal disorders. *Exp. Eye Res.* 8, 438-441 (1969).
- A7. Aronson, N. N., Jr., and Davidson, E. A., Catabolism of mucopolysaccharides by rat liver lysosomes in vivo. J. Biol. Chem. 243, 4494-4499 (1968).
- A8. Aspinall, G. O., "Polysaccharides." Pergamon, Oxford, 1970.
- A9. Atkins, E. D. T., Molecular shape of connective tissue mucopolysaccharides as a function of ageing. Scand. J. Clin. Lab. Invest. 29, Suppl. 123, 5 (1972).
- B1. Bach, G., Cantz, M., Hall, C. W., and Neufeld, E. F., Genetic errors of mucopolysaccharide degradation. *Biochem. Soc. Trans.* 1, 231-234 (1973).
- B2. Bach, G., Eisenberg, F., Jr., Cantz, M., and Neufeld, E. F., The defect in the Hunter syndrome: Deficiency of sulfoiduronate sulfatase. Proc. Nat. Acad. Sci. U.S. 70, 2134-2138 (1973).
- B3. Bach, G., Friedman, R., Weissmann, B., and Neufeld, E. F., The defect in the Hurler and Scheie syndromes: Deficiency of α-L-iduronidase. Proc. Nat. Acad. Sci. U.S. 69, 2048–2051 (1972).
- B4. Baker, J. R., Cifonelli, J. A., and Rodén, L., The linkage of corneal keratosulphate to protein. *Biochem. J.* 115, 11P (1969).
- B5. Baker, J. R., Rodén, L., and Stoolmiller, A. C., Biosynthesis of chondroitin sulfate proteoglycan. Xylosyl transfer to Smith-degraded cartilage proteoglycan and other exogenous acceptors. J. Biol. Chem. 247, 3838-3847 (1972).
- B6. Baker, J. R., Rodén, L., and Yamagata, S., Smith-degraded cartilage proteoglycan as an acceptor for xylosyl transfer. *Biochem. J.* 125, 93P (1971).
- B7. Baker, J. R., Cifonelli, J. A., Mathews, M. B., and Rodén, L., Mannose-containing glycopeptides from keratosulfate. Fed. Proc., Fed. Amer. Soc. Exp. Biol. 28, 605 (1969).
- B8. Balazs, E. A., ed., "Chemistry and Molecular Biology of the Intercellular Matrix," Vol. 2. Academic Press, New York, 1970.
- B9. Barker, S. A., and Kennedy, J. F., Induced effects upon the sulphate metabolism of acidic mucopolysaccharides of human skin. *Carbohyd. Res.* 11, 27-31 (1969).
- B10. Barker, S. A., and Kennedy, J. F., Human skin acidic mucopolysaccharides and clinical conditions. Life Sci., Part II 8, 989-994 (1969).
- B11. Barker, S. A., Cruickshank, C. N. D., and Webb, T., The effect of vitamin A, hydrocortisone and citral upon sulphate metabolism in skin. *Exp. Cell Res.* 35, 255-261 (1964).
- B12. Barker, S. A., Hawkins, C. F., and Hewins, M., Mucopolysaccharides in synovial fluid detection of chondroitin sulfate. Ann. Rheum. Dis. 25, 209–213 (1966).
- B13. Barker, S. A., Kennedy, J. F., and Cruickshank, C. N. D., The identification of acidic mucopolysaccharides from human skin by radioactive incorporation. *Carbohyd. Res.* 10, 65-70 (1969).

- B14. Barker, S. A., Kennedy, J. F., and Somers, P. J., Methods for the microscale identification of some acidic mucopolysaccharides. *Carbohyd. Res.* 8, 482–490 (1968).
- B15. Barker, S. A., Kennedy, J. F., and Somers, P. J., The acidic mucopolysaccharides of human skin. Carbohyd. Res. 10, 57-63 (1969).
- B16. Barker, S. A., Kennedy, J. F., Somers, P. J., and Stacey, M., A new method for the quantitative, microscale determination of the sulphate content of carbohydrates. *Carbohyd. Res.* 7, 361–368 (1968).
- B17. Barland, P., Smith, C., and Hamerman, D., Localisation of hyaluronic acid in synovial cells by radioautography. J. Cell Biol. 37, 13-26 (1968).
- B18. Barnett, C. H., Measurement and interpretation of synovial fluid viscosities. Ann. Rheum. Dis. 17, 229–233 (1958).
- B19. Barton, R. W., and Neufeld, E. F., The Hurler corrective factor. Purification and some properties. J. Biol. Chem. 246, 7773-7779 (1971).
- B20. Barton, R. W., and Neufeld, E. F., A distinct biochemical deficit in the Maroteaux-Lamy syndrome (mucopolysaccharidosis VI). J. Pediat. 80, 114–116 (1972).
- B21. Bella, A., Jr., and Danishefsky, I., The dermatan sulphate-protein linkage region. J. Biol. Chem. 243, 2660-2664 (1968).
- B22. Benson, P. F., Dean, M. F., and Muir, H., A form of mucopolysaccharidosis with visceral storage and excessive urinary excretion of chondroitin sulphate. Develop. Med. Child Neurol. 14, 69-74 (1972).
- B23. Bentley, J. P., Biological stability of the sulfate groups of chondroitin sulfate. Carbohyd. Res. 12, 281-284 (1970).
- B24. Bentley, J. P., Nakagawa, H., and Davies, G. H., The biosynthesis of mucopolysaccharides and collagen by the sex skin of estrogen treated monkeys. *Biochim. Biophys. Acta* 244, 35-46 (1971).
- B25. Berenson, G. S., and Dalferes, E. R., Jr., Urinary excretion of mucopolysaccharides in normal individuals and in the Marfan syndrome. *Biochim. Biophys. Acta* 101, 183-192 (1965).
- B26. Berenson, G. S., and Serra, M. T., Mucopolysaccharides in urine from patients with Marfan's syndrome. Fed. Proc., Fed. Amer. Soc. Exp. Biol. 18, 190 (1959).
- B27. Bertelsen, S., and Jensen, C. E., Physio-chemical investigations on acid mucopolysaccharides in human aortic tissue. Acta Pharmacol. Toxicol. 16, 250–259 (1960).
- B28. Bettelheim, F. A., Physical chemistry of acidic polysaccharides. In "Biological Polyelectrolytes" (A. Veis, ed.), Biol. Macromol. Ser. 3, pp. 131–209. Dekker, New York, 1970.
- B29. Biggers, J. D., Cartilage and bone. In "Cells and Tissues in Culture" (E. N. Willmer, ed.), Vol. 2, pp. 197–260. Academic Press, New York, 1965.
- B30. Bitter, T., Muir, H., Mittwoch, U., and Scott, J. D., A contribution to the differential diagnosis of Hurler's disease and forms of Morquio's syndrome. J. Bone Joint Surg., Brit. Vol. 48, 637-645 (1966).
- B31. Bitter, T., Siegenthaler, P., DePreux, T., and Martin, E., Excretion in the urine of aminoacridine precipitable polyuronides (acid mucopolysaccharides) in patients with rheumatoid arthritis. Ann. Rheum. Dis. 29, 427-433 (1970).
- B32. Blix, G., Some chemical observations on joint physiology and pathology, Acta Orthop. Scand. 18, 19-20 (1948).
- B33. Blix, G., Hyaluronic acid in the pleural and peritoneal fluids from a case of mesothelioma. Acta Soc. Med. Upsal. 56, 47-50 (1951).

- B34. Blumberg, B. S., Synovial fluid in arthritis. Rheumatism 14, 37-41 (1958).
- B35. Bowness, J. M., Fractionation of acidic mucopolysaccharides on columns containing celite and calcium phosphate. *Methods Carbohyd. Chem.* 5, 18–20 (1965).
- B36. Bowness, J. M., and Barry, D. N., Hydrocortisone and the distribution of hyaluronidase, mucopolysaccharide uronic acid, and acid phosphatase in the rat kidney. Can. J. Biochem. 50, 610-614 (1972).
- B37. Brandt, K. D., and Muir, H., Characterization of protein-polysaccharides of articular cartilage from mature and immature pigs. *Biochem. J.* 114, 871–876 (1969).
- B38. Breen, M., Johnson, R. L., Sitlig, R. A., Weinstein, H. G., and Veis, A., The acidic glycosaminoglycans in human fetal development and adult life: Cornea, sclera and skin. *Connect. Tissue Res.* 1, 291–303 (1972).
- B39. Breen, M., Weinstein, H. G., Johnson, R. L., Veis, A., and Marshall, R. T., Acidic glycosaminoglycans in human skin during fetal development and adult life. Biochim. Biophys. Acta 201, 54-60 (1970).
- B40. Brendel, K., and Davidson, E. A., Synthesis of  $\alpha$  and  $\beta$  anomers of L-serine p-xylopyranoside. Carbohyd. Res. 2, 42-48 (1966).
- B41. Brimacombe, J. S., and Stacey, M., Mucopolysaccharides in disease. Advan. Clin. Chem. 7, 199–234 (1964).
- B42. Brimacombe, J. S., and Webber, J. M. "Mucopolysaccharides." Elsevier, Amsterdam, 1964.
- B43. Brock, D. J. H., Gordon, H., Seligman, S., and Lobo, E. de H., Antenatal detection of Hurler's syndrome. *Lancet* 2, 1324-1325 (1971).
- B44. Brovelli, A., Laterza, L., Lenzi, L., and Castellani, A. A., Characterization of urinary peptoglycans in Morquio's disease. *Calcif. Tissue Res.* 1, 324–329 (1968).
- B45. Brunngraber, E. G., Berra, B., and Zambotti, V., Altered levels of tissue glycoproteins, gangliosides, glycosaminoglycans and lipids in Niemann-Pick's disease. *Clin. Chim. Acta* 48, 173–181 (1973).
- B46. Brunngraber, E. G., Brown, B. D., and Hof, H., Determination of gangliosides, glycoproteins, and glycosaminoglycans in brain tissue. *Clin. Chim. Acta* 32, 159–170 (1971).
- B47. Buddecke, E., and Kresse, H., Metabolic heterogeneity of arterial tissue glycosaminoglycans and proteoglycans. In "Connective Tissue and Ageing" (H. G. Vogel, ed.), Int. Congr. Ser. No. 264, pp. 14–17. Excerpta Med. Found., Amsterdam, 1973.
- B48. Burkl, W., and Sonnenschein, A., Occurrence and distribution of mucopolysaccharides in the synovialis in pathological states of the knee joint. Virchow's Arch. Pathol. Anat. Physiol. 322, 442–451 (1952).
- C1. Calatroni, A., and Di Ferrante, N., Oversulfated dermatan sulfate extracted from Hurler spleen. Anal. Biochem. 25, 370-378 (1968).
- C2. Callahan, J. W., and Wolfe, L. S., Isolation and characterisation of keratan sulfates from the liver of a patient with G<sub>M1</sub>-gangliosidosis type 1. Biochim. Biophys. Acta 215, 527-543 (1970).
- C3. Callahan, J. W., Pinsky, L., and Wolfe, L. S., G<sub>M1</sub>-gangliosidosis (type II): studies on a fibroblast cell strain. *Biochem. Med.* 4, 295-316 (1970).
- C4. Campailla, E., and Martinelli, B., Osteocondrodistrofia dell'accrescimento con mucopolisaccariduria—(Nota preventiva). Boll. Soc. Ital. Biol. Sper. 45, 1145–1146 (1969).

- C5. Cantz, M., Chrambach, A., and Neufeld, E. F., Characterisation of the factor deficient in the Hunter syndrome by polyacrylamide gel electrophoresis. *Biochem. Biophys. Res. Commun.* 39, 936–942 (1970).
- C6. Cantz, M., Chrambach, A., Bach, G., and Neufeld, E. F., The Hunter corrective factor. Purification and preliminary characterisation. J. Biol. Chem. 247, 5456-5462 (1972).
- C7. "Carbohydrate Nomenclature-1," Inform. Bull. No. 7. Int. Union Pure Appl. Chem., IUPAC Secretariat, Oxford, 1970.
- C8. Caygill, J. C., and Ali, Z., Degradation of synovial fluid and hyaluronic acid by serum and testicular hyaluronidase, and by L-ascorbic acid and the effect of inhibitors. *Clin. Chim. Acta* 26, 395-400 (1969).
- C9. Chakrapani, B., and Bachhawat, B. K., Glycosaminoglycans of human urine. I. Protein-polysaccharide linkage region in the non-sulphated glycosaminoglycans of normal urine. Indian. J. Biochem. 5, 9-12 (1968).
- C10. Chandrasekaran, E. V., and Bachhawat, B. K., Effect of carrageenin and cortisone on the formation of cultivated connective tissue. I. Isolation and characterisation of glycosaminoglycans. *Biochim. Biophys. Acta* 177, 265-275 (1969).
- C11. Chandrasekaran, E. V., Mukherjee, K. L., and Bachhawat, B. K., Isolation and charcterization of glycosaminoglycans from brain of children with proteincalorie malnutrition. J. Neurochem. 18, 1913–1920 (1971).
- C12. Cherian, R., Chandrasekaran, E. V., and Bachhawat, B. K., Glycosaminoglycans of human urine. III. Isolation and characterisation of urinary glycosaminoglycans in normal and kwashiorkor children. *Indian J. Biochem.* 7, 174–177 (1970).
- C13. Cho Tun, H., Kennedy, J. F., Stacey, M., and Woodbury, R. R., The automated spectrofluorimetric determination of formaldehyde in the periodate oxidation of carbohydrates and amino acids. *Carbohyd. Res.* 11, 225-231 (1969).
- C14. Christiaens, L., Fontaine, G., Cuvelier, R., Walbaum, R., Farriaux, J.-P., and Duquesnoy, C., L'excrétion urinaire des mucopolysaccharides acides (M.P.S.A.) dans le rachitisme commun de l'enfant. *Presse Med.* **72**, 3073 (1964).
- C15. Cifonelli, J. A., Reaction of heparitin sulphate with nitrous acid. Carbohyd. Res. 8, 233-242 (1968).
- C16. Clausen, B., Influence of age on connective tissue. Lab. Invest. 11, 1340-1345 (1962).
- C17. Clausen, J., and Asboe-Hanson, G., Urinary acid mucopolysaccharides in mastocytosis. A new technique for quantitative estimation. *Clin. Chim. Acta* 13, 475-483 (1966).
- C18. Clausen, J., Dyggve, H. V., and Melchior, J. C., Chemical and enzymic studies of a family with skeletal abnormalities associated with mental retardation. *Clin. Chim. Acta* 29, 197-207 (1970).
- C19. Clauser, H., Herman, G., Rossignol, B., and Harbon, S., Biosynthesis of glycoproteins. Biosynthesis at the cellular and subcellular level. In "Glycoproteins" (A. Gottschalk, ed.), 2nd ed., Part B, pp. 1151-1169. Elsevier, Amsterdam, 1972.
- C20. Constantopoulos, G., Hunter-Hurler syndrome: Gel filtration and dialysis of urinary acid mucopolysaccharides. *Nature* (London) 220, 583-585 (1968).
- C21. Constantopoulos, G., and Dekaban, A. S., Acid mucopolysaccharides in the cerebrospinal fluid of patients with Hunter-Hurler's syndrome. J. Neurochem. 17, 117-120 (1970).
- C22. Constantopoulos, G., and Dekaban, A. S., Heterogeneity of disorders in patients

with corneal clouding, normal intellect, and mucopolysaccharidosis. Amer. J. Ophthalmol. [3] 72, 1106–1117 (1971).

- C23. Constantopoulos, G., Dekaban, A. S., and Carroll, W. R., Determination of molecular weight distribution of acid mucopolysaccharides by Sephadex gel filtration. Anal. Biochem. 31, 59-70 (1969).
- C24. Constantopoulos, G., Loiue, M., and Dekaban, A. S., Acid mucopolysaccharides (glycosaminoglycans) in normal human kidneys and in kidneys of patients with mucopolysaccharidoses. *Biochem. Med.* 7, 376–388 (1973).
- C25. Constantopoulos, G., Dekaban, A. S., Lapey, A., and di Sant'Agnese, P. A., Urinary acid mucopolysaccharides in cystic fibrosis. J. Pediat. 78, 806-811 (1971).
- C26. Cook, G. M. W., and Stoddart, R. W., "Surface Carbohydrates of the Eukaryotic Cell." Academic Press, New York, 1973.
- C27. Coppa, C. V., Singh, J., Nichols, B. L., and Di Ferrante, N., Urinary excretion of disulfated disaccharides in Hunter syndrome: Correction by infusion of a serum fraction. Anal. Lett. 6, 225-233 (1973).
- C28. Craddock, J. G., Jr., and Kerby, G. P., Urinary excretion of acid mucopolysaccharides by diabetic patients. J. Lab. Clin. Med. 46, 193-198 (1955).
- C29. Crawfurd, M. d'A., Dean, M. F., Hunt, D. M., Johnson, D. R., MacDonald, R. R., Muir, H., Wright, E. A. P., and Wright, C. R. P., Early prenatal diagnosis of Hurler's syndrome with termination of pregnancy and confirmatory findings on the fetus. J. Med. Genet. 10, 144-153 (1973).
- D1. Dalferes, E. R., Jr., Ruiz, H., Kumar, V., Radhakrishnamurthy, B., and Berenson, G. S., Acid mucopolysaccharides of fatty streaks in young, human male aortas. Atherosclerosis 13, 121–131 (1971).
- D2. Danes, B. S., Corneal clouding in the genetic mucopolysaccharidoses: A cell culture study. Clin. Genet. 4, 1-7 (1973).
- D3. Danes, B. S., and Bearn, A. G., The effect of retinol (vitamin-A alcohol) on urinary excretion of mucopolysaccarides in the Hurler syndrome. Lancet 1, 1029-1031 (1967).
- D4. Danes, B. S., Degnan, M., Salk, L., and Flynn, F. J., Treatment of Hurler syndrome. Lancet 2, 883 (1972).
- D5. Danes, B. S., Degnan, M., Salk, L., and Flynn, F. J., Plasma infusions in the Hurler syndrome. Influence during the first year of life. Amer. J. Dis. Child. 125, 533-535 (1973).
- D6. Danes, B. S., Hütteroth, T. H., Cleve, H., and Bearn, A. G., The Hurler syndrome: A study of cultured lymphoid cell lines. J. Exp. Med. 136, 644-649 (1972).
- D7. Danilowicz, D. A., Finegold, M. J., and Wolman, S. R., Polyvalvular mucopolysaccharidosis of the heart in an infant with c/d chromosomal translocation. *Amer. J. Cardiol.* 32, 105-109 (1973).
- D8. David (King), The Psalms. In "The Holy Bible," Psalm 139, Verse 14. B.C. 1040.
- D9. Davidson, E. A., and Meyer, K., Chondroitin, a new mucopolysaccharide. J. Biol. Chem. 211, 605-611 (1954).
- D10. Davidson, E. A., and Small, W., Metabolism in vivo of connective tissue mucopolysaccharides. I. Chondroitin sulphate C and keratosulphate of nucleus pulposus. Biochim. Biophys. Acta 69, 445-452 (1963).
- D11. Davidson, E. A., and Small, W., Metabolism in vivo of connective tissue mucopolysaccharides. II. Chondroitin sulphate B and hyaluronic acid of skin. *Biochim. Biophys. Acta* 69, 453-458 (1963).

- D12. Davidson, E. A., and Small, W., Metabolism in vivo of connective tissue mucopolysaccharides. III. Chondroitin sulphate and keratosulphate of cartilage. Biochim. Biophys. Acta 69, 459-463 (1963).
- D13. Dean, M. F., Benson, P. F., and Muir, H., The effect of infusions of normal plasma in three patients with Sanfilippo's syndrome. *Biochem. Soc. Trans.* 1, 284–287 (1973).
- D14. Dean, M. F., Muir, H., and Ewins, R. J. F., Hurler's, Hunter's, and Morquio's syndrome. A biochemical study in the light of current views of the underlying defects. *Biochem. J.* 123, 883-894 (1971).
- D15. Dekaban, A. S., Holden, K. R., and Constantopoulos, G., Effects of fresh plasma or whole blood transfusions on patients with various types of mucopolysaccharidosis. *Pediatrics* 50, 688-692 (1972).
- D16. DeLuca, L., and Wolf, G., Effect of vitamin A on the mucopolysaccharides of lung tissue. Arch. Biochem. Biophys. 123, 1-8 (1968).
- D17. DeLuca, S., Richmond, M. E., and Silbert, J. E., Biosynthesis of chondroitin sulfate. Sulfation of the polysaccharide chain. *Biochemistry* 12, 3911–3915 (1973).
- D18. Derge, J. G., and Davidson, E. A., Protein-polysaccharide biosynthesis. Membrane-bound saccharides. Biochem. J. 126, 217-223 (1972).
- D19. Deutsch, H. F., Some properties of a human serum hyaluronic acid. J. Biol. Chem. 224, 767-774 (1957).
- D20. Deutsch, H. F., and Morton, J. I., Some properties of a hyaluronic acid from human serum. Fed. Proc., Fed. Amer. Soc. Exp. Biol. 15, 242 (1956).
- D21. Dietrich, C. P., Mourão, P. A., and Toledo, S. A., A new mucopolysaccharidosis characterised by excretion of chondroitin sulfate C of low sulfate content. In "Biochemistry of the Glycosidic Linkage" (R. Piras and H. G. Pontis, eds.), PAABS Symp., Vol. 2, pp. 751-758. Academic Press, New York, 1972.
- D22. Dietrich, C. P., Nader, H. B., Mourão, P. A., and Toledo, S. A. P., The effect of hyaluronidase in the degradation and excretion of mucopolysaccharides in the Hunter's and Hurler's syndromes (gargoylism). In "Biochemistry of the Glycosidic Linkage" (R. Piras and H. G. Pontis, eds.), PAABS Symp., Vol. 2, pp. 741-749. Academic Press, New York, 1972.
- D23. Di Ferrante, N., Urinary excretion of acid mucopolysaccharides by patients with rheumatoid arthritis. J. Clin. Invest. 36, 1516-1520 (1957).
- D24. Di Ferrante, N., and Lipscomb, H. S., Urinary glycosaminoglycans versus creatinine excretion: A used and abused parameter. Clin. Chim. Acta 30, 69-72 (1970).
- D25. Di Ferrante, N., and Rich, C., The mucopolysaccharide of normal human urine. Clin. Chim. Acta 1, 519-524 (1956).
- D26. Di Ferrante, N., Donnelly, P. V., and Neri, G., Metabolism of glycosaminoglycans in cultured normal and abnormal human fibroblasts. *Biochem. Med.* 5, 269–278 (1971).
- D27. Di Ferrante, N., Robbins, W. C., and Rich, C., Urinary excretion of acid mucopolysaccharides by patients with lupus erythematosus. J. Lab. Clin. Invest. 50, 897-900 (1957).
- D28. Di Ferrante, N., Neri, G., Neri, M., and Hogsett, W. E., Measurement of urinary glycosaminoglycans with quaternary ammonium salts: An extension of the method. *Connect. Tissue Res.* 1, 93-101 (1972).
- D29. Di Ferrante, N., Nichols, B. L., Donnelly, P. V., Neri, G., Hrgovcic, R., and Berglund, R. K., Induced degradation of glycosaminoglycans in Hurler's and

Hunter's syndromes by plasma infusion. Proc. Nat. Acad. Sci. U.S. 68, 303-307 (1971).

- D30. Dorfman, A., Metabolism of acid mucopolysaccharides. Biophys. J. 4, Suppl., 155-165 (1964).
- D31. Dorfman, A., Heritable diseases of connective tissue. The Hurler syndrome. In "The Metabolic Basis of Inherited Disease" (J. B. Stanbury, J. B. Wyngaarden, and D. S. Fredrickson, eds.), 2nd ed., pp. 963–994. McGraw-Hill, New York, 1966.
- D32. Dorfman, A., and Matalon, R., The Mucopolysaccharidoses. In "The Metabolic Basis of Inherited Disease" (J. B. Stanbury, J. B. Wyngaarden, and D. S. Fredrickson, eds.), 3rd ed., pp. 1218–1272. McGraw-Hill, New York, 1972.
- D33. Douglas, C., Nowak, J., and Danes, B. S., Mucopolysaccharides in urine during normal human development. *Pediat. Res.* 7, 724-727 (1973).
- D34. Duncan, D. M., Logan, R. W., Ferguson-Smith, M. A., and Hall, F., The measurement of acid mucopolysaccharides (glycosaminoglycans) in amniotic fluid and urine. *Clin. Chim. Acta* 45, 73-83 (1973).
- D35. Dyggve, H. V., Melchior, J. C., and Clausen, J., Morquio-Ullrich's disease. An inborn error of metabolism? Arch. Dis. Childhood 37, 525-534 (1962).
  - E1. Eisenman, R. A., Balasubramanian, A. S., and Marx, W., 3'-Phosphoadenylylsulfate: N-desulfoheparin sulfotransferase associated with a postmicrosomal particulate mastocytoma fraction. Arch. Biochem. Biophys. 119, 387-397 (1967).
  - E2. Endo, M., Tamura, S., Minakuchi, S., Ouchi, H., and Yosizawa, Z., Isolation and identification of proteohyaluronic acid from a cyst of cystic mucoid degeneration. *Clin. Chim. Acta* 47, 417–424 (1973).
  - E3. Engel, A., and Larsson, T., eds., "Ageing of Connective and Skeletal Tissue." Nordiska Bokhandelns Förlag, Stockholm, 1969.
  - E4. "Enzyme Nomenclature," Recommendations (1972) of the Commission on Biochemical Nomenclature, Elsevier, Amsterdam, 1973.
  - F1. Faillard, H., and Delbrück, A., organisers, 2nd European Symposium on Connective Tissue Research. Z. Klin. Chem. Klin. Biochem. 9, 59-92 (1971).
  - F2. Ferguson-Smith, M. A., Duncan, D. M., Logan, R. W., Hall, F., Wusteman, F. S., and Harper, P. S., Antenatal diagnosis of mucopolysaccharidoses. *Lancet* 2, 45-46 (1973).
  - F3. Figura, K. von, and Kresse, H., The Sanfilippo B corrective factor: A N-acetylα-D-glucosaminidase. Biochem. Biophys. Res. Commun. 48, 262–269 (1972).
  - F4. Figura, K. von., Lögering, M., Mersmann, G., and Kresse, H., Sanfilippo B disease: Serum assays for detection of homozygous and heterozygous individuals in three families. J. Pediat. 83, 607-611 (1973).
  - F5. Foley, T., and Baker, J. R., A heparan sulphate sulphotransferase of ox lung. Biochem. J. 124, 25P-26P (1971).
  - F6. Fransson, L.-A., Structure of dermatan sulphate. IV. Glycopeptides from the carbohydrate-protein linkage region of pig skin dermatan sulphate. *Biochim. Biophys. Acta* 156, 311-316 (1968).
  - F7. Fratantoni, J. C., Hall, C. W., and Neufeld, E. F., The defect in Hurler's and Hunter's syndromes: Faulty degradation of mucopolysaccharide. *Proc. Nat. Acad. Sci. U.S.* 60, 699-706 (1968).
  - F8. Friberg, U., and Ringertz, N. R., Uptake of radiosulphate and radiophosphate in various tissues of normal and scorbutic guinea pigs. *Exp. Cell Res.* 6, 527–528 (1954).

- F9. Fricke, R., and Hartmann, F., eds., "Connective Tissues. Biochemistry and Pathophysiology." Springer-Verlag, Berlin and New York, 1974.
- F10. Friman, C., Electrophoretic analysis of urinary glycosaminoglycans (GAG) in acquired diseases afflicting tissues of mesenchymal origin. Scand. J. Clin. Lab. Invest. 29, Suppl. 123, 12 (1972).
- G1. Gastpar, H., Die Wechselwirkungen von Heparin mit Enzymen und Hormonen. Thromb. Diath. Haemorrh., Suppl. 16, 84-89 (1965).
- G2. George, E., and Bachhawat, B. K., Brain glycosaminoglycans and glycosaminoglycan sulphotransferase in Sanfilippo syndrome. *Clin. Chim. Acta* 30, 317–324 (1970).
- G3. Germinario, R. J., Kahlenberg, A., and Pinsky, L., Biochemical studies on the sulphated glycosaminoglycan fraction of skin fibroblasts cultured from a patient with the Hurler syndrome. *Biochem. J.* 132, 395-402 (1973).
- C4. Germinario, R. J., Kahlenberg, A., and Pinsky, L., The disorder of hyaluronic acid metabolism in cultured skin fibroblasts derived from a patient with the Hurler syndrome. *Biochem. J.* 132, 403-408 (1973).
- **G5.** Goggins, J. F., Johnson, G. S., and Pastan, I., The effect of dibutyryl cyclic adenosine monophosphate on synthesis of sulfated acid mucopolysaccharides by transformed fibroblasts. J. Biol. Chem. 247, 5759-5764 (1972).
- G6. Goh, A. T-W., and Lowther, D. A., Effect of age on the composition of bovine nasal cartilage. *Nature (London)* 210, 1270-1271 (1966).
- G7. Goldberg, J. M., and Cotlier, E., Specific isolation and analysis of mucopolysaccharides (glycosaminoglycans) from human urine. Clin. Chim. Acta 41, 19-27 (1972).
- G8. Gordon, B. A., and Haust, M. D., The mucopolysaccharidoses types I, II, and III: Urinary findings in 23 cases. Clin. Biochem. 3, 203-215 (1970).
- C9. Gordon, B. A., and Haust, M. D., Hepatic acid mucopolysaccharides in the mucopolysaccharidoses type I, II, and III. Clin. Biochem. 4, 147-155 (1971).
- G10. Gore, I., Tanaka, Y., Fujinami, T., and Goodman, M. L., Aortic acid mucopolysaccharides and collagen in scorbutic guinea pigs. J. Nutr. 87, 311-316 (1965).
- G11. Gower, W. E., and Pedrini, V., Age-related variations in proteinpolysaccharides from human nucleus pulposus, annulus fibrosis, and costal cartilage. J. Bone Joint Surg., Amer. Vol. 51, 1154-1162 (1969).
- G12. Grebner, E. E., Hall, C. W., and Neufeld, E. F., Glycosylation of serine residues from a uridine diphosphate-xylose: Protein xylosyltransferase from mouse mastocytoma. Arch. Biochem. Biophys. 116, 391-398 (1966).
- G13. Greiling, H., and Baumann, G., Age dependent changes of non-sulfated disaccharide groups in the proteoglycans of knee joint cartilage. In "Connective Tissue and Ageing" (H. G. Vogel, ed.), Int. Congr. Ser. No. 264, pp. 160-162. Excerpta Med. Found., Amsterdam, 1973.
- G14. Greiling, H., and Momburg, M., Substrate specificity of a 3'-phosphoadenylylsulfate: chondroitin-6-sulfotransferase and its significance in ageing. In "Connective Tissue and Ageing" (H. G. Vogel, ed.), Int. Congr. Ser. No. 264, pp. 163-167. Excerpta Med. Found., Amsterdam, 1973.
- G15. Greiling, H., and Stuhlsatz, H. W., Glykosaminoglykan-Peptide aus dem humanen Kniegelenkknorpel. Hoppe-Seyler's Z. Physiol. Chem. 350, 449–456 (1969).
- G16. Greiling, H., Mohr, W., and Beneke, G., Nachweis und Bestimmung eines Hyaluronat-Protein-Komplexes in der Peritonealflüssigkeit von Ratten nach Injektion von Phytohämagglutinin. Z. Naturforsch. B 27, 414–419 (1972).

- G17. Greiling, H., Momburg, M., and Stuhlsatz, H. W., Isolation and substrate specificity of a PAPS: chondroitin 6-sulfotransferase from mouse liver. Scand. J. Clin. Lab. Invest. 29, Suppl. 123, 37 (1972).
- G18. Gross, J. I., Mathews, M. B., and Dorfman, A., Sodium chondroitin sulphateprotein complexes of cartilage, II. Metabolism. J. Biol. Chem. 235, 2889-2892 (1960).
- H1. Haba, G. de la, and Holtzer, H., Chondroitin sulfate: Inhibition of synthesis by puromycin. Science 149, 1263-1265 (1965).
- H2. Hac, L. R., The effects of fluoride on the total- and glycosaminoglycan-hexosamines in bones of young rats. Proc. Soc. Exp. Biol. Med. 139, 827-832 (1972).
- H3. Hall, C. W., and Neufeld, E. F., α-L-Iduronidase activity in cultured skin fibroblasts and amniotic fluid cells. Arch. Biochem. Biophys. 158, 817–821 (1973).
- H4. Hall, C. W., Cantz, M., and Neufeld, E. F., A β-glucuronidase deficiency mucopolysaccharidosis: Studies in cultured fibroblasts. Arch. Biochem. Biophys. 155, 32-38 (1973).
- H5. Hamerman, D., and Schuster, H., Synovial fluid hyaluronate in rheumatoid arthritis. Arthritis Rheum. 1, 523-531 (1958).
- H6. Hamerman, D., Rojkind, M., and Sandson, J., Protein bound to hyaluronate: Chemical and immunological studies. *Fed. Proc., Fed. Amer. Soc. Exp. Biol.* 25, 1040-1045 (1966).
- H7. Hamerman, D., Todaro, G. J., and Green, H., The production of hyaluronate by spontaneously established cell lines and viral transformed lines of fibroblastic origin. *Biochim. Biophys. Acta* 101, 343-351 (1965).
- H8. Handley, C. J., and Phelps, C. F., The biosynthesis in vitro of chondroitin sulphate in neonatal rat epiphysial cartilage. *Biochem. J.* 126, 417-432 (1972).
- H9. Hardingham, T. E., and Muir, H., Biosynthesis of proteoglycans in cartilage slices. Fractionation by gel chromatography and equilibrium density-gradient centrifugation. *Biochem. J.* 126, 791-803 (1972).
- H10. Hardingham, T. E., and Phelps, C. F., The tissue content and turnover rates of intermediates in the biosynthesis of glycosaminoglycans in young rat skin. *Biochem. J.* 108, 9-16 (1968).
- H11. Hascall, V. C., and Riolo, R. L., Characteristics of the protein-keratan sulfate core and of keratan sulfate prepared from bovine nasal cartilage proteoglycan. J. Biol. Chem. 247, 4529-4538 (1972).
- H12. Havez, R., Degand, P., Boersma, A., and Richet, C., Caractérisation et dosage de l'acide hyaluronique dans le liquide pleural de mésothéliome. Clin. Chim. Acta 33, 443-454 (1971).
- H13. Heinegård, D., Hyaluronidase digestion and alkaline treatment of bovine tracheal cartilage proteoglycans. Isolation and characterisation of different keratan sulfate proteins. *Biochim. Biophys. Acta* 285, 193–207 (1972).
- H14. Helting, T., Biosynthesis of heparin. Solubilisation, partial separation, and purification of uridine diphosphate-galactose: acceptor galactosyltransferases from mouse mastocytoma. J. Biol. Chem. 246, 815-822 (1971).
- H15. Heiting, T., Biosynthesis of heparin. Solubilization and partial purification of uridine diphosphate glucuronic acid: acceptor glucuronosyltransferase from mouse mastocytoma. J. Biol. Chem. 247, 4327-4332 (1972).
- H16. Helting, T., and Lindahl, U., Occurrence and biosynthesis of β-glucuronidic linkages in heparin. J. Biol. Chem. 246, 5442-5447 (1971).

- H17. Helting, T., and Lindahl, U., Biosynthesis of heparin. I. Transfer of N-acetylglucosamine and glucuronic acid to low-molecular weight heparin fragments. *Acta Chem. Scand.* 26, 3515-3523 (1972).
- H18. Helting, T., and Rodén, L., The carbohydrate-protein linkage region of chondroitin 6-sulphate. *Biochim. Biophys. Acta* 170, 301–308 (1968).
- H19. Helting, T., and Rodén, L., Biosynthesis of chondroitin sulfate. I. Galactosyl transfer in the formation of the carbohydrate-protein linkage region. J. Biol. Chem. 244, 2790-2798 (1969).
- H20. Helting, T., and Rodén, L., Biosynthesis of chondroitin sulfate. II. Glucuronosyl transfer in the formation of the carbohydrate-protein linkage region. J. Biol. Chem. 244, 2799–2805 (1969).
- H21. Hendry, N. G. C., and Carr, A. J., A glycosidase abnormality in synovial membrane in joint disease. Nature (London) 199, 392 (1963).
- H22. Hickman, S., and Neufeld, E. F., A hypothesis for I-cell disease: Defective hydrolases that do not enter lysosomes. *Biochem. Biophys. Res. Commun.* 49, 992–999 (1972).
- H23. Hirano, S., and Onodera, K., Conformational inversion of some sulphated mucopolysaccharides. *Life Sci.* 6, 2177–2183 (1967).
- H24. Hjertquist, S.-O., and Lemperg, R., Identification and concentration of the glycosaminoglycans of human articular cartilage in relation to age and osteoarthritis. *Calcif. Tissue Res.* 10, 223-237 (1972).
- H25. Hodara, M., Figura, K. von. Filipovic, I., and Buddecke, E., Studies on the chemistry of arterial wall. XVI. Topochemical studies on the glycosaminoglycan and lipid metabolism in bovine arterial tissue. Hoppe-Seyler's Z. Physiol. Chem. 354, 445-452 (1973).
- H26. Horton, W. A., and Schimke, R. N., A new mucopolysaccharidosis. J. Pediat. 77, 252-258 (1970).
- H27. Horwitz, A. L., and Dorman, A., Subcellular sites for synthesis of chondromucoprotein of cartilage. J. Cell Biol. 38, 358-368 (1968).
- H28. How, M. J., and Long, V. J. W., Separation and fractionation of hyaluronic acid from human synovial fluid on agarose gels. Clin. Chim. Acta 23, 251-256 (1969).
- H29. How, M. J., Long, V. J. W., and Stanworth, D. R., The association of hyaluronic acid with protein in human synovial fluid. *Biochim. Biophys. Acta* 194, 81-90 (1969).
  - Ishimoto, N., Temin, H. M., and Strominger. J. L., Studies of carcinogenesis by avian sarcoma viruses. II. Virus-induced increase in hyaluronic acid synthetase in chicken fibroblasts. J. Biol. Chem. 241, 2052-2057, (1966).
  - Jacobson, B., and Davidson, E. A., Biosynthesis of uronic acids by skin enzymes. II. Uridine diphosphate-*D*-glucuronic acid-5-epimerase. J. Biol. Chem. 237, 638-642 (1962).
  - J2. Jeanloz, R. W., Mucopolysaccharides (acidic glycosaminoglycans). Compr. Biochem. 5, 262–296 (1963).
  - J3. Jeanloz, R. W., Chondroitin 4-sulphate. Methods Carbohyd. Chem. 5, 110–113 (1965).
  - J4. Jeanloz, R. W., Chondroitin 6-sulphate. Methods Carbohyd. Chem. 5, 113-114 (1965).
  - J5. Jeanloz, R. W., Dematan sulphate. Enzymic deproteinisation. Methods Carbohyd. Chem. 5, 114-118 (1965).

- J6. Jeanloz, R. W., Heparin. Enzymic deproteinisation and preparation of crystalline barium and benzidine salts. Methods Carbohyd. Chem. 5, 150–154 (1965).
- J7. Jeanloz, R. W., Hyaluronic acid. Enzyme deproteinisation and precipitation with ammonium sulphate-pyridine. *Methods Carbohyd. Chem.* 5, 154–157 (1965).
- J8. Jeanloz, R. W., and Balazs, E. A., eds., "The Amino Sugars," Vol. 2A. Academic Press, New York, 1965.
- J9. Jeanloz, R. W., and Balazs, E. A., eds., "The Amino Sugars," Vol. 2B. Academic Press, New York, 1966.
- J10. Jeanloz, R. W., and Balazs, E. A., eds. "The Amino Sugars," Vol. 1B. Academic Press, New York (manuscripts in preparation).
- J11. Jeffrey, P. L., and Rienits, K. G., Inhibitor studies on the biosynthesis of chondromucoprotein by chicken embryonic cartilage. Aust. J. Biol. Sci. 25, 115-124 (1972).
- J12. Jenkins, P., Davies, G. R., and Harper, P. S., Morquio-Brailsford disease. A report of four affected sisters with absence of excessive keratan sulphate in the urine. *Brit. J. Radiol.* 46, 668–675 (1973).
- J13. Jensen, C. E., Hyaluronic acid. IV. Isolation of hyaluronic acid from pseudomucinous ovarian cysts. Acta Pharmacol. Toxicol. 10, 83-88 (1954).
- J14. Jensen, O. A., Mucopolysaccharidosis type III (Sanfilippo's syndrome). Histochemical examination of the eyes and brain with a survey of the literature. *Acta Pathol. Microbiol. Scand.*, Sect. A 79, 257–273 (1971).
- J15. Jessar, R. A., Ganzell, M. A., and Ragan, C., The action of hydrocortisone in synovial inflammation. J. Clin. Invest. 32, 480-482 (1953).
- J16. Johansen, P. E., and Sylvest, O., Synovial fluid changes in degenerative joint disease, rheumatoid arthritis, and traumatic arthritis. Acta Rheumatol. Scand. 7, 240-248 (1961).
- J17. Johnson, A. H., and Baker, J. R., The enzymatic sulphation of heparan sulphate by hen's uterus. *Biochim. Biophys. Acta* 320, 341-351 (1973).
- J18. Johnston, J. P., A comparison of the properties of hyaluronic acid from normal and pathological human synovial fluids. *Biochem. J.* 59, 626-633 (1955).
- J19. Johnston, J. P., The viscosity of normal and pathological human synovial fluids. Biochem. J. 59, 633-637 (1955).
- K1. Kaplan, D., and Meyer, K., Mucopolysaccharides of aorta at various ages. Proc. Soc. Exp. Biol. Med. 105, 78-81 (1960).
- K2. Kaplan, D., McKusick, V., Trebach, S., and Lazarus, R., Keratosulfate-chondroitin sulfate peptide from normal urine and from urine of patients with Morquio syndrome (mucopolysaccharidosis IV). J. Lab. Clin. Med. 71, 48-55 (1968).
- K3. Kastelan, M., Di Ferrante, N., and Lipscomb, H. S., The relationship between urinary excretion of 17-hydroxycorticosteroids and glycosaminoglycans. *Experi*entia 26, 937-939 (1970).
- K4. Katsura, N., and Davidson, E. A., Studies on porcine costal cartilage. Proteinpolysaccharide complex. I. Enzymatic degradation. *Biochim. Biophys. Acta* 121, 120–127 (1966).
- K5. Katzman, R. L., On arabinose as a constituent of hyaluronic acid from bovine brain. J. Neurochem. 18, 1187-1190 (1971).
- K6. Kawata, H., Koizumi, T., Wada, R., and Yoshida, T., Urinary acid mucopolysaccharide excretion in liver damage. Gastroenterology 40, 507-512 (1961).

- K7. Kennedy, J. F., The chemistry of the acidic mucopolysaccharides of human skin. Ph.D. Thesis, University of Birmingham, Birmingham, England (1967).
- K8. Kennedy, J. F., Liquid scintillation counting medium for aqueous samples. Experientia 25, 1120 (1969).
- K9. Kennedy, J. F., Preparation of 2-(acetamido-1-<sup>14</sup>C)-2-deoxy-D-glucose, 2-(acetamido-1-<sup>14</sup>C)-2-deoxy-D-galactose and L-iduronic acid-6-<sup>14</sup>C. J. Label. Compounds 6, 201-202 (1970).
- K10. Kennedy, J. F., Macromolecules. In "Carbohydrate Chemistry—Specialist Periodical Reports," Vol. 4, Part II, pp. 177-266. Chemical Society, London, 1971.
- K11. Kennedy, J. F., Macromolecules. In "Carbohydrate Chemistry-Specialist Periodical Reports," Vol. 5, Part II, pp. 181-183 and 283-414. Chemical Society, London, 1972.
- K12. Kennedy, J. F., Observations on molecular weight discrimination by filtration through porous media. J. Chromatogr. 69, 325-331 (1972).
- K13. Kennedy, J. F., The chemistry of the acidic mucopolysaccharides (glycosaminoglycans). Biochem. Soc. Trans. 1, 807-813 (1973).
- K14. Kennedy, J. F., Macromolecules. In "Carbohydrate Chemistry-Specialist Periodical Reports," Vol. 6, Part II, pp. 183-186 and 274-591. Chemical Society, London, 1973.
- K15. Kennedy, J. F., "The Meldola Medal Lecture." Chemical aspects of glycoproteins, proteoglycans, and carbohydrate-protein complexes in human tissues. *Chem. Soc. Rev.* 2, 355–395 (1973).
- K16. Kennedy, J. F., Chemically reactive derivatives of polysaccharides. Advan. Carbohyd. Chem. Biochem. 29, 305–405 (1974).
- K17. Kennedy, J. F., Methodology and instrumentation in the chromatography of carbohydrates on ion-exchange resins. *Biochem. Soc. Trans.* 2, 54-64 (1974).
- K18. Kennedy, J. F., Macromolecules. In "Carbohydrate Chemistry—Specialist Periodical Reports," Vol. 7, Part II, pp. 199–202, 356–470, and 496–586. Chemical Society, London, 1974.
- K19. Kennedy, J. F., The spectrofluorimetric determination of carbohydrates, glycoproteins and some amino acids. Automat. Anal. Chem., Technicon Symp., 1971 pp. 532-541 (1974).
- K20. Kennedy, J. F., and Cho Tun, H., The degradation of hyaluronic acid by ferrous ions. Carbohyd. Res. 22, 43-51 (1972).
- K21. Kennedy, J. F., and Stacey, M., Recent advances in the acidic mucopolysaccharides, a short review. Egypt J. Chem., Spec. Issue "Tourky," pp. 223-233 (1973).
- K22. Kennedy, J. F., Sinnette, C. H., and Familusi, J. B., A new method for the chemical identification of a mucopolysaccharidosis—Hurler's Syndrome with giant hydrocephalus. *Clin. Chim. Acta* 29, 37–42 (1970).
- K23. Keyser, A. J., Priest, R. E., and Priest, J. H., Lysosomal enzymes in cultured cells from mucopolysaccharidoses. *Lab. Invest.* 27, 600-605 (1972).
- K24. Khafagy, E. Z., Osman, H. G., El-Raziky, E. H., and Shalaby, F. Y., Evaluation of the level of mucopolysaccharides in serum in bilharziasis. *Clin. Chim. Acta* 40, 371–375 (1972).
- K25. Kint, J. A., Dacremont, G., and Carton, D., Abnormal distribution of lysosomal isoenzymes in mucopolysaccharidosis. Arch. Int. Physiol. Biochim. 80, 972–973 (1972).
- K26. Kirk, J. E., and Dyrbye, M., Mucopolysaccharides of human arterial tissue. II. Analysis of total isolated mucopolysaccharide material. J. Gerontol. 12, 23-31 (1957).

- K27. Kittlick, P. D., and Neupert, G., Experimentelle Beeinflussung der Synthese saurer Mucopolysaccharide (Glykosaminoglykane) in Fibroblastenkulturen.
  I. Chemische Methoden und die Änderung des Mucopolysaccharid-Musters in der 1. Subkultur. Exp. Pathol. 7, 7-18 (1972).
- K28. Kleine, T. O., Struktur, Biosynthese und Heterogenität der Chondroitinsulfatproteine. Naturwissenschaften 59, 64-71 (1972).
- K29. Kleine, T. O., and Hilz, H., Charakterisierung der Protein-Polysaccharide aus Kälberrippenknorpel und ihre In-vitro-Markierung mit <sup>38</sup>SO<sup>29</sup>. Hoppe-Seyler's Z. Physiol. Chem. 349, 1027–1036 (1968).
- K30. Kleine, T. O., Heinrich, B., and Goetz, K., Biosynthesis of chondroitin sulfate proteins. Isolation of four pools of chondroitin sulfate proteins differing in their solubility and labeling rates with radiosulfate in calf rib cartilage. FEBS (Fed. Eur. Biochem. Soc.) Lett. 31, 170–174 (1973).
- K31. Kleine, T. O., Kirsig, H.-J., and Hilz, H., Über die Koordinierung von Protein-, Polysaccharid- und Sulfatester-Synthese im Rippenknorpel von Kälbern. Hoppe-Seyler's Z. Physiol. Chem. 349, 1037–1048 (1968).
- K32. Knecht, J., Cifonelli, A., and Dorfman, A., Structural studies on heparitin sulfate of normal and Hurler tissues. J. Biol. Chem. 242, 4652-4661 (1967).
- K33. Knudson, A. G., Jr., Di Ferrante, N., and Curtis, J. E., Effect of leukocyte transfusion in a child with type II mucopolysaccharidosis. *Proc. Nat. Acad.* Sci. U.S. 68, 1738–1741 (1971).
- K34. Kofoed, J. A., Tocci, A. A., and Barcelo, A. C., The acidic glycosaminoglycans of the synovial fluid in rheumatoid arthritis. *Experientia* 29, 680–681 (1973).
- K35. Kofoed, J. A., Houssay, A. B., Tocci, A. A., Curbelo, H. M., and Gamper, C. H., Effects of testosterone on glycosaminoglycans in the prostrate, seminal vesicles and salivary glands of the rat. J. Endocrinol. 51, 465-471 (1971).
- K36. Kofoed, J. A., Houssay, A. B., Tocci, A. A., and Curbelo, H. M., Effects of oestrogens upon glycosaminoglycans in the uterus of rats. Acta Endocrinol. (Copenhagen) 69, 87-94 (1972).
- K37. Koizumi, T., Nakamura, N., and Abe, H., Changes in acid mucopolysaccharide in the liver in hepatic fibrosis. *Biochim. Biophys. Acta* 148, 749–756 (1967).
- K37a. Kollberg, H., Lundblad, A., and Ekbohm, G., Studies in cystic fibrosis. Urinary excretion of hexosamine, sialic acid and fucose. Acta Paediat. Scand. 62, 279–288 (1973).
- K38. Kollberg, H., Lundblad, A., and Wessler, E., in Kollberg et al. (K37a), p. 280.
- K39. Kornfeld, S., Kornfeld, R., Neufeld, E. F., and O'Brien, P. J., The feedback control of sugar nucleotide biosynthesis in liver. Proc. Nat. Acad. Sci. U.S. 52, 371–379 (1964).
- K40. Kresse, H., Mucopolysaccharidosis IIIA (Sanfilippo A disease): Deficiency of a heparin sulfamidase in skin fibroblasts and leucocytes. Biochem. Biophys. Res. Commun. 54, 1111–1118 (1973).
- K41. Kresse, H., and Neufeld, E. F., The Sanfilippo A corrective factor. Purification and mode of action. J. Biol. Chem. 247, 2164-2170 (1972).
- K42. Kresse, H., Heidel, H., and Buddecke, E., Chemical and metabolic heterogeneity of a bovine aorta chondroitin sulfate-dermatan sulfate proteoglycan. *Eur. J. Biochem.* 22, 557-562 (1971).
- K43. Kresse, H., Wiesmann, U., Cantz, M., Hall, C. W., and Neufeld, E. F., Biochemical heterogeneity of the Sanfilippo syndrome: Preliminary characterisation of two deficient factors. *Biochem. Biophys. Res. Commun.* 42, 892–898 (1971).
- K44. Kröz, W., and Buddecke, E., Chemische und makromolekulare Altersveränder-

ungen von Polysaccharid-Proteinen aus menschlichen Rippenknorpel. Hoppe-Seyler's Z. Physiol. Chem. 348, 665-674 (1967).

- L1. Lagunoff, D., Pritzl, P., and Scott, C. R., Urinary N-sulfate glycosaminoglycan excretion in children: Normal and abnormal values. Proc. Soc. Exp. Biol. Med. 126, 34-38 (1967).
- L2. Lamberg, S. I., and Dorfman, A., Synthesis and degradation of hyaluronic acid in the cultured fibroblasts of Marfan's disease. J. Clin. Invest. 52, 2428– 2433 (1973).
- L3. Langer, L. O., Jr., Kronenberg, R. S., and Gorlin, R. J., A case simulating Hurler syndrome of unusual longevity, without abnormal mucopolysacchariduria. A proposed classification of the various forms of the syndrome and similar diseases. Amer. J. Med. 40, 448-457 (1966).
- L4. Langgård, H., Haase, H., and Winge Flensborg, E., Hudens sammensaetning ved mukoviskidose. Ugeskr. Laeger 130, 169–173 (1968).
- L5. Langgård, H., Haase, H., and Winge Flensborg, E., Composition of the skin in mucoviscidosis. Acta Paediat. Scand. 57, 255-256 (1968).
- L6. Lash, J. W., and Whitehouse, M. W., The in vitro effect of hormones and drugs upon the synthesis of acidic mucopolysaccharides. Proc. Int. Congr. Endocrinol., 1st, 1960 pp. 249-250 (1960).
- L7. Lau, P., Gottlieb, A. J., and Williams, W. J., Mucopolysaccharide sulfation in normal and leukemic leukocytes. Blood 40, 725-732 (1972).
- L8. Leaback, D. H., The metabolic hydrolysis of hexosaminide linkages. In "Metabolic Conjugation and Metabolic Hydrolysis" (W. H. Fishman, ed.), Vol. 2, pp. 443-517. Academic Press, New York, 1970.
- L9. Lee, T.-Y., Jamieson, A. M., and Schafer, I. A., Changes in the composition and structure of glycosaminoglycans in the human placenta during development. *Pediat. Res.* 7, 965–977 (1973).
- L10. Lewis, P. W., Kennedy, J. F., and Raine, D. N., Investigation of urinary glycosaminoglycans in the mucopolysaccharidoses. *Biochem. Soc. Trans.* 1, 844–846 (1973).
- L11. Lewis, P. W., Raine, D. N., and Kennedy, J. F., Recognition of the mucopolysaccharidoses by four screening tests, including a refinement of the albumin turbidity test, and their differentiation by electrophoretic separation of urinary glycosaminoglycans. Ann. Clin. Biochem. 11, 67-71 (1974).
- L12. Lewis, P. W., Kennedy, J. F., and Raine, D. N., The laboratory diagnosis of the mucopolysaccharidoses. In "Inborn Errors of Skin, Hair and Connective Tissue" (J. B. Holton and J. T. Ireland, eds.), pp. 229-244. Medical and Technical Publ., Lancaster, England, 1975.
- L13. Lie, S. O., McKusick, V. A., and Neufeld, E. F., Simulation of genetic mucopolysaccharidoses in normal human fibroblasts by alteration of pH of the medium. *Proc. Nat. Acad. Sci. U.S.* 69, 2361-2363 (1972).
- L14. Lindahl, U., The structures of xylosylserine and galactosylxylosylserine from heparin. *Biochim. Biophys. Acta* 130, 361-367 (1966).
- L15. Lindahl, U., Further charcterisation of the heparin-protein linkage region. Biochim. Biophys. Acta 130, 368-382 (1966).
- L16. Lindahl, U., Structure of the heparin-protein linkage region. Isolation and characterisation of the disaccharide  $3-O-\beta$ -D-glucuronosyl-D-galactose and the trisaccharide  $3-O-\beta$ -D-galactopyranosyl-4-O- $\beta$ -D-galactopyranosyl-D-xylose. Ark. Kemi **26**, 101–110 (1967).
- L17. Lindahl, U., Clucuronic acid- and glucosamine-containing oligosaccharides

from the heparin-protein linkage region. Biochim Biophys. Acta 156, 203-206 (1968).

- L18. Lindahl, U., and Axelsson, O., Identification of iduronic acid as the major sulphated uronic acid of heparin. J. Biol. Chem. 246, 74-82 (1971).
- L19. Lindahl, U., and Rodén, L., The linkage of heparin to protein. Biochem. Biophys. Res. Commun. 17, 254–259 (1964).
- L20. Lindahl, U., and Rodén, L., The role of galactose and xylose in the linkage of heparin to protein. J. Biol. Chem. 240, 2821-2826 (1965).
- L21. Lindahl, U., and Rodén, L., The chondroitin 4-sulphate-protein linkage. J. Biol. Chem. 241, 2113-2119 (1966).
- L22. Lindahl, U., and Rodén, L., Carbohydrate-peptide linkages in proteoglycans of animal, plant and bacterial origin. In "Glycoproteins" (A. Gottschalk, ed.), 2nd ed., Part A, pp. 491–517. Elsevier, Amsterdam, 1972.
- L23. Lindahl, U., Bäckström, G., Malmström, A., and Fransson, L.-A., Biosynthesis of L-iduronic acid in heparin: Epimerisation of p-glucuronic acid on the polymer level. Biochem. Biophys. Res. Commun. 46, 985–991 (1972).
- L24. Lindahl, U., Cifonelli, J. A., Lindahl, B., and Rodén, L., The role of serine in the linkage of heparin to protein. J. Biol. Chem. 240, 2817-2820 (1965).
- L25. Lindner, J., Contributions to the intracellular localisation of the synthesis of glycosaminoglycans during the ageing of cartilage. In "Connective Tissue and Ageing" (H. G. Vogel, ed.), Int. Congr. Ser. No. 264, pp. 119–131. Excerpta Med. Found., Amsterdam, 1973.
- L26. Lindner, J., Skin ageing. A review. In "Connective Tissue and Ageing" (H. G. Vogel, ed.), Int. Congr. Ser. No. 264, pp. 249–259. Excerpta Med. Found., Amsterdam, 1973.
- L27. Lindner, J., and Johannes, G., Contribution on the ageing of arterial connective tissue. In "Connective Tissue and Ageing" (H. G. Vogel, ed.), Int. Congr. Ser. No. 264, pp. 68–78. Excerpta Med. Found., Amsterdam, 1973.
- L28. Linker, A., and Hovingh, P., The heparitin sulfates (heparan sulfates). Carbohyd. Res. 29, 41-62 (1973).
- L29. Linker, A., Evans., L. R., and Langer, L. O., Morquio's disease and mucopolysaccharide excretion. J. Pediat. 77, 1039-1047 (1970).
- L30. Lorincz, A. E., Urinary acid mucopolysaccharides in hereditary deforming chondrodysplasia (diaphysial aclasis). Fed. Proc., Fed. Amer. Soc. Exp. Biol. 19, 148 (1960).
- L31. Lowry, R. B., and Renwick, D. H. G., Relative frequency of the Hurler and Hunter syndromes. N. Engl. J. Med. 284, 221-222 (1971).
- M1. Madsen, J. A., and Linker, A., Vitamin A and mucopolysaccharidosis: A clinical and biochemical evaluation. J. Pediat. 75, 843-852 (1969).
- M2. Malmström, A., and Fransson, L.-A., Studies on the biosynthesis of dermatan sulphate. FEBS (Fed. Eur. Biochem. Soc.) Lett. 16, 105-108 (1971).
- M3. Mankin, H. J., and Lippiello, L., The glycosaminoglycans of normal and arthritic cartilage. J. Clin. Invest. 50, 1712-1719 (1971).
- M4. Manley, G., Mullinger, R. N., and Lloyd, P. H., Properties of heparan sulphate and chondroitin sulphate from young and old human aortae. *Biochem. J.* 114, 89–96 (1969).
- M5. Maroteaux, P., Différenciation biochimique des maladies de Hurler et de Hunter par fractionnement de l'héparitine sulfate. Rev. Eur. Etud. Clin. Biol. 15, 203-205 (1970).
- M6. Maroteaux, P., Un nouveau type de mucopolysaccharidose avec athétose et

élimination urinaire de kératan-sulfate. Nouv. Presse Med. 2, 975–979 (1973).

- M7. Maroteaux, P., and Lamy, M., Hurler's disease, Morquio's disease, and related mucopolysaccharidoses. J. Pediat. 67, 312-323 (1965).
- M8. Maroteaux, P., Lévêque, B., Marie, J., and Lamy, M., Une nouvelle dysostose avec élimination urinaire de chondroitine-sulfate B. Presse Med. 71, 1849–1852 (1963).
- M9. Marshall, L. B., Wadsworth, J. C., and Bornstein, J., The effect of growth hormone peptides on mucopolysaccharide synthesis in aorta. *Proc. Aust. Biochem. Soc.* 4, 28 (1971).
- M10. Mason, R. M., Protein-polysaccharide complexes from adult human tracheal cartilage. Biochem. J. 119, 599-601 (1970).
- M11. Mason, R. M., and Wusteman, F. S., The glycosaminoglycans of human tracheobronchial cartilage. Biochem. J. 120, 777-785 (1970).
- M12. Mason, R. M., Dodgson, K. S., and Wusteman, F. S., Age changes in the glycosaminoglycan composition of human bronchial cartilage. *Biochem. J.* 113, 30P-31P (1969).
- M13. Matalon, R., and Dorfman, A., Hurler's syndrome: Biosynthesis of acid mucopolysaccharides in tissue culture. *Proc. Nat. Acad. Sci. U.S.* 56, 1310–1316 (1966).
- M14. Matalon, R., and Dorfman, A., The accumulation of hyaluronic acid in cultured fibroblasts of the Marfan syndrome. *Biochem. Biophys. Res. Commun.* 32, 150–154 (1968).
- M15. Matalon, R., and Dorfman, A., Acid mucopolysaccharides in cultured fibroblasts of cystic fibrosis of the pancreas. *Biochem. Biophys. Res. Commun.* 33, 954– 958 (1968).
- M16. Matalon, R., and Dorfman, A., The structure of acid mucopolysaccharides produced by Hurler fibroblasts in tissue culture. Proc. Nat. Acad. Sci. U.S. 60, 179-185 (1968).
- M17. Matalon, R., and Dorfman, A., Acid mucopolysaccharides in cultured human fibroblasts. *Lancet* 2, 838-841 (1969).
- M18. Matalon, R., and Dorfman, A., The Sanfilippo A syndrome: A sulfamidase deficiency. *Pediat. Res.* 7, 384 (1973).
- M19. Matalon, R., Cifonelli, J. A., and Dorfman, A., L-Iduronidase in cultured human fibroblasts and liver. Biochem. Biophys. Res. Commun. 42, 340-345 (1971).
- M20. Matalon, R., Dorfman, A., and Nadler, H. L., A chemical method for the antenatal diagnosis of mucopolysaccharidoses. *Lancet* 1, 798-799 (1972).
- M21. Matalon, R., Dorfman, A., Dawson, G., and Sweeley, C. C., Glycolipid and mucopolysaccharide abnormality in fibroblasts of Fabry's disease. *Science* 164, 1522–1533 (1969).
- M22. Matalon, R., Dorfman, A., Nadler, H. L., and Jacobson, C. B., A chemical method for the antenatal diagnosis of mucopolysaccharidoses. *Lancet* 1, 83-84 (1970),
- M23. Mathews, M. B., Glycosaminoglycans in development and ageing of vertebrate cartilage. In "Connective Tissue and Ageing" (H. G. Vogel, ed.), Int. Congr. Ser. No. 264, pp. 151–159. Excerpta Med. Found., Amsterdam, 1973.
- M24. Mathews, M. B., and Glagov, S., Acid mucopolysaccharide patterns in aging human cartilage. J. Clin. Invest. 45, 1103-1111 (1966).
- M25. Matsushiro, T., Nemoto, T., Endo, M., and Yosizawa, Z., Glycoproteins and sulfated glycoproteins isolated from human bile. *Clin. Chim. Acta* 30, 645–655 (1970).
- M26. McDevitt, C. A., Occasional survey. Biochemistry of articular cartilage. Nature

of proteoglycans and collagen of articular cartilage and their role in ageing and osteoarthrosis. Ann. Rheum. Dis. 32, 364-378 (1973).

- M27. McKusick, V. A., The nosology of the mucopolysaccharidoses. Amer. J. Med. 47, 730-747 (1969).
- M28. McKusick, V. A., The relative frequency of the Hurler and Hunter syndromes. N. Engl. J. Med. 283, 853-854 (1970).
- M29. McKusick, V. A., "Heritable Disorders of Connective Tissue." 4th ed., pp. 521–686. Mosby, St. Louis, Missouri, 1972.
- M30. McKusick, V. A., Kaplan, D., Wise, D., Hanley, W. B., Suddarth, S. B., Sevick, M. E., and Maumanee, A. E., The genetic mucopolysaccharidoses. *Medicine* (*Baltimore*) 44, 445–483 (1965).
- M31. Meezan, E., and Davidson, E. A., Mucopolysaccharide sulfation in chick embryo cartilage. I. Properties of the sulfation system. J. Biol. Chem. 242, 1685-1689 (1967).
- M32. Meezan, E., and Davidson, E. A. Mucopolysaccharide sulfation in chick embryo cartilage. II. Characterisation of the endogenous acceptor, J. Biol. Chem. 242, 4956–4962 (1967).
- M33. Meyer, K., The chemistry and biology of mucopolysaccharides and glycoproteins. Cold Spring Harbor Symp. Quant. Biol. 6, 91-102 (1938).
- M33a. Meyer, K., The biological significance of hyaluronic acid and hyaluronidase. *Physiol. Rev.* 27, 335-359 (1947).
- M34. Meyer, K., Biochemistry and biology of mucopolysaccharides. Amer. J. Med. 47, 664-672 (1969).
- M35. Meyer, K., Hyaluronidases. In "The Enzymes" (P. D. Boyer, ed.), 3rd ed., Vol. 5, pp. 307–320. Academic Press, New York, 1971.
- M36. Meyer, K., and Chaffee, E., Hyaluronic acid in the pleural fluid associated with a malignant tumor involving the pleura and peritoneum. J. Biol. Chem. 133, 83-91 (1940).
- M37. Meyer, K., Hoffman, P., and Linker, A., Hyaluronidases. In "The Enzymes" (P. D. Boyer, H. Lardy, and K. Myrbäck, eds.), 2nd rev. ed., Vol. 4, pp. 447– 460. Academic Press, New York, 1960.
- M38. Meyer, K., Davidson, E. A., Linker, A., and Hoffman, P., The acid mucopolysaccharides of connective tissue. *Biochim. Biophys. Acta* 21, 506-518 (1956).
- M39. Mier, P. D., and Urselmann, E., Urinary acid mucopolysaccharide excretion in skin disease. Dermatologica 141, 34-37 (1970).
- M40. Mier, P. D., and Wood, M., The acid mucopolysaccharides of mammalian skin. Brit. J. Dermatol. 81, 528-533 (1969).
- M41. Mohanram, M., and Reddy, V., Urinary excretion of acid mucopolysaccharides in kwashiorkor and vitamin A-deficient children. Clin. Chim. Acta 34, 93-96 (1971).
- M42. Mourão, P. A. S., Toledo, S. P. A., Nader, H. B., and Dietrich, C. P., Excretion of chondroitin sulfate C with low sulfate content by patients with generalized platyspondyly (brachyolmia). *Biochem. Med.* 7, 415-423 (1973).
- M43. Moynahan, E. J., and Kennedy, J. F., Hyalinosis cutis et mucosæ (lipoid proteinosis). Demonstration of a new disorder of mucopolysaccharide metabolism. Proc. Roy. Soc. Med. 59, 1125-1126 (1966).
- M44. Moynahan, E. J., and Kennedy, J. F., Hyalinosis cutis et mucosæ: demonstration of abnormal metabolism of mucopolysaccharides in the epidermis. In "The History of the Dermatological Section of the Royal Society of Medicine," XIII Congr. Int. Dermatol., Munich, 1967, p. 1543. Springer-Verlag, Berlin and New York, 1968.
- M45. Muir, H., The nature of the link between protein and carbohydrate of a chon-

droitin sulphate complex from hyaline cartilage. Biochem. J. 69, 195-204 (1958).

- M46. Muir, H., Structure and enzymic degradation of mucopolysaccharides. In "Lysosomes and Storage Diseases" (H. C. Hers and F. Van Hoof, eds.), pp. 79-104. Academic Press, New York, 1973.
- M47. Muir, H., Baxter, E., and Brandt, K. D., The antigenicity of extracellular proteoglycans: Implications for structure and biosynthesis. *Biochem. Soc. Trans.* 1, 223-226 (1973).
- M48. Murata, K., Ishikawa, T., and Ninomiya, H., Age-dependent changes of chondroitin sulfate isomers in normal human urine. *Biochem. Med.* 8, 472–484 (1973).
- M49. Murata, K., Ishikawa, T., and Oshima, Y., Enzymatic studies of urinary chondroitin sulfates in normal and systemic connective tissue disease states. *Clin. Chim. Acta* 28, 213-222 (1970).
  - N1. Nameroff, M., and Holtzer, H., The loss of phenolytic traits by differentiated cells. IV. Changes in polysaccharides produced by dividing chondrocytes. *Develop. Biol.* 16, 250-281 (1967).
  - N2. Näntö, V., and Friman, C., Electrophoretic analysis of urinary glycosaminoglycans in genetic mucopolysaccharidoses. Scand. J. Clin. Lab. Invest. 29, Suppl. 123, 25 (1972).
  - N3. Neufeld, E. F., The biochemical basis of the inborn errors of mucopolysaccharide metabolism. In "Biochemistry of the Glycosidic Linkage" (R. Piras and H. G. Pontis, eds.), PAABS Symp., Vol. 2, pp. 711-715. Academic Press, New York, 1972.
  - N4. Neufeld, E. F., and Cantz, M. J., Corrective factors for inborn errors of mucopolysaccharide metabolism. Ann. N.Y. Acad. Sci. 179, 580-587 (1971).
  - N5. Neufeld, E. F., and Cantz, M., The mucopolysaccharidoses studied in cell culture. In "Lysosomes and Storage Diseases" (H. G. Hers and F. Van Hoof, eds.), pp. 261–275. Academic Press, New York, 1973.
  - N6. Neufeld, E. F., and Hall, C. W., Inhibition of UDP-D-glucose dehydrogenase by UDP-D-xylose: A possible regulatory mechanism. *Biochem. Biophys. Res. Commun.* 19, 456–461 (1965).
  - N7. Neukom, H., and Kuendig, W., Fractionation on diethylaminoethylcellulose columns. Methods Carbohyd. Chem. 5, 14-17 (1965).
  - N8. Nikaido, H., and Hassid, W. Z., Biosynthesis of saccharides from glycopyranosyl esters of nucleoside pyrophosphates ("sugar nucleotides"). Advan. Carbohyd. Chem. Biochem. 26, 351-483 (1971).
  - Ol. O'Brien, J. S., Sanfilippo syndrome: Profound deficiency of alpha-acetylglucosaminidase activity in organs and skin fibroblasts from type-B patients. Proc. Nat. Acad. Sci. U.S. 69, 1720-1722 (1972).
  - O2. O'Brien, J. S., Miller, A. L., Loverde, A. W., and Veath, M. L., Sanfilippo disease type B. Enzyme replacement and metabolic correction in cultured fibroblasts. *Science* 181, 753-755 (1973).
  - O3. O'Brien, P. J., and Neufeld, E. F., Biosynthesis of glycoproteins. Glycosyltransferases. In "Glycoproteins" (A. Gottschalk, ed.), 2nd ed., Part B, pp. 1170– 1186. Elsevier, Amsterdam, 1972.
  - O4. Ohkawa, S., Hata, R., Nagai, Y., and Sugiura, M., Urinary excretion of acidic glycosaminoglycans in the aged. J. Biochem. (Tokyo) 72, 1495-1501 (1972).
  - O5. Okada, R., Hazato, N., Nishijo, T., and Sugiua, M., Acid-mucopolysaccharides and sclerosis of human aorta. Jap. Circ. J. 37, 253-259 (1973).

- O6. Olsson, I., Chondroitin sulfate proteoglycan of human leukocytes. Biochim. Biophys. Acta 177, 241-249 (1969).
- 07. Olsson, I., Subcellular sites for synthesis of glycosaminoglycans (mucopolysaccharides) of rabbit bone marrow cells. Exp. Cell Res. 70, 173-184 (1972).
- O8. Olsson, I., and Gardell, S., Biosynthesis of glycosaminoglycans in leukocytes. Biochim. Biophys. Acta 237, 203-213 (1971).
- O9. Olsson, I., Gardell, S., and Thunell, S., Biosynthesis of glycosaminoglycans (mucopolysaccharides) in human leukocytes. *Biochim. Biophys. Acta* 165, 309–323 (1968).
- O10. Omura, T., Siekevitch, P., and Palade, G. E., Turnover of constituents of the endoplasmic reticulum membranes of rat hepatocytes. J. Biol. Chem. 242, 2389-2396 (1967).
- 011. Onisawa, J., and Lee, T.-Y., Increased urinary excretion of chondroitin sulfate A and C in Hunter's syndrome. *Biochim. Biophys. Acta* 208, 144-147 (1970).
- 012. Onisawa, J., Lee, T.-Y., Nakamura, N., and Otsuki, C., Chondroitin 4- and 6-sulfaturia in Morquio-Ullrich's syndrome. *Biochem. Med.* 5, 37–47 (1971).
- P1. Paul (St.), The First Epistle of Paul the Apostle to the Corinthians. In "The Holy Bible," 1 Corinthians, 15, Verse 22. A.D. 59.
- P2. Pedrini, V. A., Ponseti, I. V., and Dohrman, S. C., Glycosaminoglycans of intervertebral disc in idiopathic scoliosis. J. Lab. Clin. Med. 82, 938-950 (1973).
- P3. Pennock, C. A., White, F., Murphy, D., Charles, R. G., and Kerr, H., Excess glycosaminoglycan excretion in infancy and childhood. Acta Paediat. Scand. 62, 481-491 (1973).
- P4. Phelps, C. F., The biosynthesis of glycosaminoglycans. Biochem. Soc. Trans. 1, 814-819 (1973).
- P5. Philippart, M., and Sugarman, G. I., Chondroitin 4-sulphate-mucopolysaccharidosis—a new variant of Hurler's syndrome. Lancet 2, 854 (1969).
- P6. Platt, D., The activites of glycosaminoglycan hydrolases of normal and atherosclerotic human aorta. In "Connective Tissue and Ageing" (H. G. Vogel, ed.), Int. Congr. Ser. No. 264, pp. 79–81. Excerpta Med. Found., Amsterdam, 1973.
- P7. Pras, M., Nevo, Z., Schubert, M., Rotman, J., and Matalon, R., The significance of mucopolysaccharides in amyloid. J. Histochem. Cytochem. 19, 443-448 (1971).
- P8. Prasannan, K., and Kurup, P. A., Effect of long term administration of tolbutamide and phenformin on the aortic glycosaminoglycans in normal rats. *Indian* J. Biochem. Biophys. 10, 42-44 (1973).
- Q1. Quintarelli, G., ed., "The Chemical Physiology of Mucopolysaccharides." Little, Brown, Boston, Massachusetts, 1968.
- R1. Ragan, C., and Meyer, K., The hyaluronic acid of synovial fluid in rheumatoid arthritis. J. Clin. Invest. 28, 56-59 (1949).
- R2. Raine, D. N., Treatment of other inherited metabolic disorders. In "The Treatment of Inherited Metabolic Disease" (D. N. Raine, ed.), pp. 263–280. Medical and Technical Publ. Co. Ltd., Lancaster, 1975.
- R3. Rao, K. S., Sastry, P. S., and Ganguly, J., Studies on metabolism of vitamin A. 2. Enzymic synthesis and hydrolysis of phenolic sulphates in vitamin-Adeficient rats. *Biochem. J.* 87, 312–317 (1963).
- R4. Revel, J. P., and Hay, E. D., An autoradiographic and electron microscopic study of collagen synthesis in differentiating cartilage. Z. Zellforsch. Mikrosk. Anat. 61, 110-144 (1963).

- R5. Revell, P. A., and Muir, H., The excretion and degradation of chondroitin 4-sulphate administered to guinea pigs as free chondroitin sulphate and as proteoglycan. *Biochem. J.* 130, 597-606 (1972).
- R6. Rich, C., and Myers, W. P. L., Excretion of acid mucopolysaccharides in the urine of patients with malignant neoplastic disease. J. Lab. Clin. Med. 54, 223-228 (1959).
- R7. Richmond, M. E., DeLuca, S., and Silbert, J. E., Biosynthesis of chondroitin sulfate. Assembly of chondroitin on microsomal primers. *Biochemistry* 12, 3904–3910 (1973).
- R8. Ringertz, N. R., Polysaccharides of neoplastic mast cells. Ann. N.Y. Acad. Sci. 103, 209–224 (1963).
- R9. Robbins, P. W., and Lipmann, F., Identification of enzymatically active sulphate as adenosine-3'-phosphate-5'-phosphosulphate. J. Amer. Chem. Soc. 78, 2652-2653 (1956).
- R10. Robbins, P. W., and Lipmann, F., The enzymate sequence in the biosynthesis of active sulphate. J. Amer. Chem. Soc. 78, 6409-6410 (1956).
- R11. Robertson, W. van B., and Harvey, J., The determination of galactose in urinary acidic glycosaminoglycans as a measure of keratan sulfate-like substances in urine. *Biochem. Med.* 6, 246-256 (1972).
- R12. Robertson, W. van B., and Hinds, H., Polysaccharide formation in repair tissue during ascorbic acid deficiency. J. Biol. Chem. 221, 791-796 (1956).
- R13. Robinson, H. C., Telser, A., and Dorfman, A., Studies on biosynthesis of the linkage region of chondroitin sulphate-protein complex. *Proc. Nat. Acad. Sci.* U.S. 56, 1859-1866 (1966).
- R14. Rodén, L., and Schwartz, N. B., The biosynthesis of chondroitin sulphate. Biochem. Soc. Trans. 1, 227-230 (1973).
- R15. Rodén, L., and Smith, R., Structure of the neutral trisaccharide of the chondroitin 4-sulphate-protein linkage region. J. Biol. Chem. 241, 5949-5954 (1966).
- R16. Rodén, L., Baker, J. R., Schwartz, N. B., Stoolmiller, A. C., Yamagata, S., and Yamagata, T., Some aspects of the structure and biosynthesis of connective tissue proteoglycans. *In* "Biochemistry of the Clycosidic Linkage" (R. Piras and H. G. Pontis, eds.), PAABS Symp., Vol. 2, pp. 345–385. Academic Press, New York, 1972.
- R17. Rosenberg, L., Hellmann, W., and Kleinschmidt, A. K., Macromolecular models of protein polysaccharides from bovine nasal cartilage on electron microscopic studies. J. Biol. Chem. 245, 4123–4130 (1970).
- R18. Rosenberg, L., Johnson, B., and Schubert, M., Proteinpolysaccharides from human articular and costal cartilage. J. Clin. Invest. 44, 1647-1656 (1965).
- R19. Rosenberg, L., Johnson, B., and Schubert, M., The proteinpolysaccharides of human costal cartilage. J. Clin. Invest. 48, 543-552 (1969).
  - Sabater, J., Villalba, M., and Maya, A., Mass screening newborns for mucopolysaccharidoses. *Clin. Genet.* 4, 260–263 (1973).
  - S2. Saigo, K., and Egami, F., Purification and some properties of acid mucopolysaccharides of bovine brain. J. Neurochem. 17, 633-647 (1970).
  - S3. Sandson, J., Human synovial fluid: Detection of a new component. Science 155, 839-841 (1967).
  - S4. Sanger, J. W., and Holtzer, H., Cytochalasin B: Effects on cell morphology, cell adhesion, and mucopolysaccharide synthesis. Proc. Nat. Acad. Sci. U.S. 69, 253-257 (1972).
  - S5. Satoh, C., Duff, R., Rapp, F., and Davidson, E. A., Production of mucopolysacch-

arides by normal and transformed cells. Proc. Nat. Acad. Sci. U.S. 70, 54-56 (1973).

- S6. Schafer, I. A., Sullivan, J. C., Svejcar, J., Kofoed, J., and Robertson, W. van B., Vitamin C-induced increase of dermatan sulfate in cultured Hurler's fibroblasts. Science 153, 1008–1010 (1966).
- Schafer, I. A., Sullivan, J. C., Svejcar, J., Kofoed, J., and Robertson, W. van B., Study of the Hurler syndrome using cell culture: Definition of the biochemical phenotype and the effect of ascorbic acid on the mutant cell. J. Clin. Invest. 47, 321-328 (1968).
- Schiller, S., Connective and supporting tissues: Mucopolysaccharides of connective tissues. Annu. Rev. Phsyiol. 28, 137–158 (1966).
- S9. Schiller, S., Blumenkrantz, N., and Dorfman, A., Effect of prednisolone and hydrocortisone on distribution of mucopolysaccharides in the skin of rats. *Biochim. Biophys. Acta* 101, 135–137 (1965).
- S10. Schiller, S., Mathews, M. B., Cifonelli, J. A., and Dorfman, A., The metabolism of mucopolysaccharides in animals. III. Further studies on skin utilizing C<sup>14</sup>glucose, C<sup>14</sup>-acetate and S<sup>35</sup>-sodium sulfate. J. Biol. Chem. 218, 139–145 (1956).
- S11. Schimke, R. N., Horton, W. A., and King, C. R., Chondroitin-6-sulphaturia, defective cellular immunity, and nephrotic syndrome. *Lancet* 2, 1088–1089 (1971).
- Schubert, M., Proteinopolysaccharide. Isolation from cartilage. Methods Carbohyd. Chem. 5, 106-109 (1965).
- S13. Schubert, M., Chondroitin from chondroitin sulphate. Methods Carbohyd. Chem. 5, 109-110 (1965).
- S14. Schwartz, N. B., and Rodén, L., Role of lipids in the activity of UDP-galactose: Xylose galactosyltransferase. Fed. Proc., Fed. Amer. Soc. Exp. Biol. 31, 434(abstr.) (1972).
- S15. "Science Citation Index." Institute for Scientific Information, Inc., Philadelphia, Pennsylvania.
- S16. Scott, J. E., Fractionation by precipitation with quaternary ammonium salts. Methods Carbohyd. Chem. 5, 38-44 (1965).
- S17. Seno, N., Meyer, K., Anderson, B., and Hoffman, P., Variations in keratosulphates. J. Biol. Chem. 240, 1005-1010 (1965).
- S18. Seppälä, P., Lehtonen, A., Kärkkäinen, J., and Näntö, V., The presence of chondroitin sulphate in the synovial fluid in rheumatoid arthritis. *Clin. Chim. Acta* 16, 115–119 (1967).
- S19. Seppälä, P. O., Kärkkäinen, J., Lehtonen, A., and Mäkisara, P., Chondroitin sulphate in the normal and rheumatoid synovial fluid. *Clin. Chim. Acta* 36, 549–553 (1972).
- S20. Severson, A. R., Rothberg, P. F., Pratt, R. M., and Goggins, J. F., Effect of parathyroid hormone on the incorporation of <sup>3</sup>H-glucosamine into hyaluronic acid in bone organ culture. *Endocrinology* 92, 1282–1285 (1973).
- S21. Silbert, J. E., Metabolism of polysaccharides containing glucuronic acid. In "Glucuronic Acid: Free and Combined. Chemistry, Biochemistry, Pharmacology, and Medicine" (G. J. Dutton, ed.), pp. 385–453. Academic Press, New York, 1966.
- Silbert, J. E., Biosynthesis of heparin. III. Formation of a sulfated glycosaminoglycan with a microsomal preparation from mast cell tumors. J. Biol. Chem. 242, 5146-5152 (1967).
- S23. Silbert, J. E., Biosynthesis of heparin. IV. N-Deacetylation of a precursor glycosaminoglycan. J. Biol. Chem. 242, 5153-5157 (1967).
- S24. Simkin, J. L., and Porteous, J. W., Biosynthesis of glycoproteins. Fractionation of cellular components. In "Glycoproteins" (A. Gottschalk, ed.), 2nd ed., Part B, pp. 1127-1150. Elsevier, Amsterdam, 1972.
- S25. Simūnek, Z., and Muir, H., Changes in the protein-polysaccharides of pig articular cartilage during prenatal life, development and old age. *Biochem. J.* 126, 515-523 (1972).
- S26. Sjöberg, I., Fransson, L.-Å, Matalon, R., and Dorfman, A., Hunter's syndrome: A deficiency of L-idurono-sulfate sulfatase. Biochem. Biophys. Res. Commun. 54, 1125-1132 (1973).
- S27. Slack, H. G. B., Connective tissue growth stimulated by carrageenin. 3. The nature and amount of polysaccharide produced in normal and scorbutic guinea pigs and the metabolism of a chondroitin sulphuric acid fraction. *Biochem. J.* 69, 125–134 (1958).
- S28. Slater, T. F., and Lovell, D., Increased serum diphenylamine reaction in patients with leukaemia. *Experientia* 17, 272–274 (1961).
- S29. Sly, W. S., Brot, F. E., Chavalitdhamrong, P., and Stahl, P. D., Enzyme therapy in  $\beta$ -glucuronidase deficiency mucopolysaccharidosis. *Pediat. Res.* 7, 384 (1973).
- S30. Sly, W. S., Quinton, B. A., McAlister, W. H., and Rimoin, D. L., Beta glucuronidase deficiency: Report of clinical, radiologic, and biochemical features of a new mucopolysaccharidosis. J. Pediat. 82, 249–257 (1973).
- S31. Smith, C., and Hamerman, D., in Barland et al. (B17, p. 25).
- S32. Spiro, R. G., Clycoproteins. Annu. Rev. Biochem. 39, 599-638 (1970).
- S33. Spranger, J. W., Biochemical definition of the mucopolysaccharidoses. Z. trand, London, 1962.
- S34. Spranger, J. W., Schuster, W., and Freitag, F., Chondroitin-4-sulfate mucopolysaccharidosis. *Helv. Paediat. Acta* 26, 387–396 (1971).
- S35. Stacey, M., and Barker, S. A., "Carbohydrates of Living Tissues." Van Nostrand, London, 1962.
- S36. Stanescu, V., and Maroteaux, P., Anomalies des protéoglycans dans le cartilage de croissance de la pseudo-achondroplasie. C.R. Acad. Sci., Ser. D 277, 2585– 2588 (1973).
- S37. Stary, Z., Wardi, A. H., Turner, D. L., and Allen, W. S., Arabinose as a mucopolysaccharide component in human and animal brain tissue. Arch. Biochem. Biophys. 110, 388-394 (1965).
- S38. Steinbach, H. L., Preger, L., Williams, H. E., and Cohen, P., The Hurler syndrome without abnormal mucopolysacchariduria. *Radiology* 90, 472–478 (1968).
- S39. Stern, E. L., The linkage of dermatan sulphate (DS) to protein. Fed. Proc., Fed. Amer. Soc. Exp. Biol. 27, 596 (1968).
- S40. Stern, E. L., Lindahl, B., and Rodén, L., The linkage of dermatan sulphate to protein. II. Monosaccharide sequence of the linkage region. J. Biol. Chem. 246, 5707-5715 (1971).
- S41. Stern, I. J., Cosmas, F., and Smith, L., Urinary polyuronide excretion in man after enzymic dissolution of the chondromucoprotein of the intervertebral disc or surgical stress. *Clin. Chim. Acta* 21, 181-190 (1968).
- S42. Stewart, W. A., and Meyer, K., in Meyer (M33a, p. 356).
- S43. Stone, A. L., Conformations of hexose polysaccharides in solution. In "Biological Macromolecules" (S. N. Timasheff and G. D. Fasman, eds.), Vol. 2, pp. 353-415. Dekker, New York, 1969.
- S44. Stone, A. L., Constantopoulos, G., Sotsky, S. M., and Dekaban, A., Optical rotatory dispersion of mucopolysaccharides. IV. Optical rotatory dispersion and

circular dichroism of glycosaminoglycans and heparan sulfate fractions from the urine of patients with mucopolysaccharidosis (Hurler syndrome). *Biochim. Biophys. Acta* 222, 79-89 (1970).

- S45. Stoolmiller, A. C., Purification and properties of xylosyltransferase from embryonic chick cartilage. Fed. Proc., Fed. Amer. Soc. Exp. Biol. 30, 1074 (1971).
- S46. Stoolmiller, A. C., and Dorfman, A., The metabolism of glycosaminoglycans. Compr. Biochem. 17, 241-275 (1969).
- S47. Stoolmiller, A. C., and Dorfman, A., The biosynthesis of hyaluronic acid by Streptococcus. J. Biol. Chem. 244, 236-246 (1969).
- S48. Stuhlsatz, H. W., Kisters, R., Wollmer, A., and Greiling, H., Zur Struktur von Proteoglykanen aus der Cornea. Hoppe-Seyler's Z. Physiol. Chem. 352, 289–303 (1971).
- S49. Summerly, R., and Jefferson, B. M., Sulphated acid mucopolysaccharides in actinic elastosis. Brit. J. Dermatol. 81, 51-59 (1969).
- S50. Sundaresan, P. R., Vitamin A and the sulphate-activating enzymes. Biochim. Biophys. Acta 113, 95-109 (1966).
- S51. Sundblad, L., Studies on hyaluronic acid in synovial fluids. Acta Soc. Med. Upsal. 58, 113-238 (1953).
- S52. Sundblad, L., Egelius, N., and Jonsson, E., Action of hydrocortisone on the hyaluronic acid of joint fluids in rheumatoid arthritis. Scand. J. Clin. Lab. Invest. 6, 295-302 (1954).
- S53. Suschke, J., and Kunze, D., Ein neuer Mucopolysaccharidose-Typ. Deut. Med. Wochenschr. 96, 1941–1943 (1971).
- S54. Suzuki, S., and Strominger, J. L., Enzymatic sulphation of mucopolysaccharides in hen oviduct. I. Transfer of sulphate from 3'-phosphoadenosine 5'-phosphosulphate to mucopolysaccharides. J. Biol. Chem. 235, 257-266 (1960).
- S55. Suzuki, S., Trenn, R. H., and Strominger, J. L., Separation of specific mucopolysaccharide transferases. Biochim. Biophys. Acta 50, 169-170 (1961).
- S56. Sylvén, B., Amino sugar-containing compounds in tumors. In "The Amino Sugars" (E. A. Balazs and R. W. Jeanloz, eds.), Vol. 2A, pp. 195–204. Academic Press, New York, 1965.
- S57. Szirmai, J. A., Effect of steroid hormones on the glycosaminoglycans of target connective tissues. In "The Amino Sugars" (E. A. Balazs and R. W. Jeanloz, eds.), Vol. 2B, pp. 129–154. Academic Press, New York, 1966.
- T1. Taniguchi, N., Age differences in the pattern of urinary glycosaminoglycan excretion in normal individuals. Clin. Chim. Acta 37, 225-233 (1972).
- T2. Taori, G. M., Iyer, G. V., Mokashi, S., Balasubramanian, K. A., Cherian, R., Chandi, S., Job, C. K., and Bachhawat, B. K. Sanfilippo syndrome (mucopolysaccharidosis-III). J. Neurol. Sci. 17, 323-345 (1972).
- T3. Teller, W. M., Urinary excretion patterns of individual acid mucopolysaccharides. Nature (London) 213, 1132-1133 (1967).
- T4. Telser, A., Robinson, H. C., and Dorfman, A., The biosynthesis of chondroitin sulphate. Arch. Biochem. Biophys. 116, 458-465 (1966).
- T5. Telser, A., Robinson, H. C., and Dorfman, A., in Stoolmiller and Dorfman (S46), p. 269.
- T6. Thomas, D. B., and Pasternak, C. A., Vitamin A and the biosynthesis of sulphated mucopolysaccharides. Experiments with rats and cultured neoplastic mast cells. *Biochem. J.* 111, 407-412 (1969).
- T7. Thompson, G. R., Castor, C. W., Ballantyne, L. M., and Prince, R. K., The excretion of nondialysable urinary mucopolysaccharide in rheumatic and other systemic disease states. J. Lab. Clin. Med. 68, 617-627 (1966).
- T8. Thompson, G. R., Nelson, N. A., Castor, C. W., and Grobelny, S. L., A muco-

polysaccharidosis with increased urinary excretion of chondroitin-4 sulfate. Ann. Intern. Med. 75, 421-426 (1971).

- T9. Thorp, F. K., and Dorfman, A., Differentiation of connective tissue. Curr. Top. Develop. Biol. 2, 151-190 (1967).
- T10. Thursby-Pelham, S., Lewis, P. W., Raine, D. N., and Kennedy, J. F., unpublished work.
- T11. Topper, Y. J., and Lipton, M. M., The biosynthesis of streptococcal capsular polysaccharide. J. Biol. Chem. 203, 135-142 (1953).
- T12. Tsay, G. C., and Dawson, G., Structure of the "keratosulfate-like" material in liver from a patient with  $G_{M1}$ -gangliosidosis ( $\beta$ -D-galactosidase deficiency). Biochem. Biophys. Res. Commun. 52, 759–766 (1973).
- T13. Tsuji, M., Shimizu, S., Nakanishi, Y., and Suzuki, S., Sulfation of sugar nucleotides. II. A particulate sulfotransferase system catalyzing the sulfation of uridine diphosphate N-acetylgalactosamine. J. Biol. Chem. 245, 6039-6045 (1970).
- T14. Tuyen, V. V., Mannoury, R., and Febvre, H., Sécrétion in vitro de l'acide hyaluronique et du collagène par les cellules embryonnaires humaines transformées en culture par le virus du sarcome de rous. C.R. Acad. Sci., Ser. D 265, 1345-1348 (1967).
  - VI. Valdivieso, F., Martinez-Valverde, A., Maties, M., and Ugarte, M., Early diagnosis of hypermucopolysacchariduria. *Clin. Chim. Acta* 44, 357-360 (1973).
  - V2. Van Hoof, F., Mucopolysaccharidoses. In "Lysosomes and Storage Diseases" (H. C. Hers and F. Van Hoof, eds.), pp. 217–259. Academic Press, New York, 1973.
  - V3. Van Hoof, F., Mucopolysaccharidoses and mucolipidoses. In "Molecular Variants in Disease" (D. N. Raine, ed.), pp. 64–93. Brit. Med. Ass., London, 1974.
  - V4. Van Hoof, F., and Hers, H. G., The abnormalities of lysosomal enzymes in mucopolysaccharidoses. Eur. J. Biochem. 7, 34-44 (1968).
  - V5. Van Hoof, F., and Hers, H. G., Mucopolysaccharidosis by absence of α-fucosidase. Lancet 1, 1198 (1968).
  - V8. Van Hoof, F., and Hers, H. G., The mucopolysaccharidoses as lysosomal diseases. Advan. Exp. Med. Biol. 19, 211-223 (1972).
  - V7. Van Lis, J. M. J., Truiswijk, T., Mager, W. H., and Kalsbeek, G. L., Glycosaminoglycans in human skin. Brit. J. Dermatol. 88, 355-361 (1973).
  - V8. Varadi, D. P., Cifonelli, J. A., and Dorfman, A., The acid mucopolysaccharides in normal urine. Biochim. Biophys. Acta 141, 103-117 (1967).
  - V9. Varma, R., Allen, W. S., and Wardi, A. H., The arabinose content of cerebral and vitreous humour hyaluronate-peptide. J. Neurochem. 20, 241-244 (1973).
- V10. Vejlens, L., Glycosaminoglycans of human bone tissue. I. Pattern of compact bone in relation to age. Calcif. Tissue Res. 7, 175–190 (1971).
- V11. Vogel, H. G., ed., "Connective Tissue and Ageing," Int. Congr. Ser., No. 264. Excerpta Med. Found., Amsterdam, 1973.
- W1. Walton, K. W., The role of glycosaminoglycans and calcium in atherosclerosis. In "Connective Tissue and Ageing" (H. G. Vogel, ed.), Int. Congr. Ser. No. 264, pp. 21-22. Excerpta Med. Found., Amsterdam, 1973.
- W2. Wardi, A. H., Allen, W. S., Turner, D. L., and Stary, Z., Isolation of arabinosecontaining hyaluronate peptides and xylose-containing chondroitin sulphate peptides from protease-digested brain tissue. Arch. Biochem. Biophys. 117, 44-53 (1966).

- W3. Wardi, A. H., Allen, W. S., Turner, D. L., and Stary, Z., Hyaluronate-peptide linkage group. Biochim. Biophys. Acta 192, 151-154 (1969).
- W4. Warren, L., The biosynthesis and metabolism of amino sugars and amino sugarcontaining heterosaccharides. In "Glycoproteins" (A. Gottschalk, ed.), 2nd ed., Part B, pp. 1097–1126. Elsevier, Amsterdam, 1972.
- W5. Wasteson, A., and Wessler, E., Molecular size and xylose content of urinary glycosaminoglycans. *Biochim. Biophys. Acta* 252, 13-17 (1971).
- W6. Watson, E. M., and Pearce, R. H., The mucopolysaccharide content of the skin in localised (pretibial) myxedema. Amer. J. Clin. Pathol. 17, 507-512 (1947).
- W7. Wessler, E., Determination of acidic glycosaminoglycans (mucopolysaccharides) in urine by an ion exchange method. Application to "collagenoses", gargoylism, the nail-patella syndrome and Farber's disease. Clin. Chim. Acta 16, 235–243 (1967).
- W8. Wessler, E., The nature of the non-ultrafilterable glycosaminoglycans of normal human urine. *Biochem. J.* 122, 373-384 (1971).
- W9. Whiteman, P., Prenatal diagnosis of mucopolysaccharidoses. Lancet 1, 1249 (1973).
- W10. Wiebkin, W., and Muir, H., The inhibition of sulphate incorporation in isolated adult chondrocytes by hyaluronic acid. FEBS (Fed. Eur. Biochem. Soc.) Lett. 37, 42–46 (1973).
- W11. Wiesmann, U., and Neufeld, E. F., Metabolism of sulfated mucopolysaccharide in cultured fibroblasts from cystic fibrosis patients. J. Pediat. 77, 685-690 (1970).
- W12. Wiesmann, U., and Neufeld, E. F., Scheie and Hurler syndromes: Apparent identity of the biochemical defect. Science 169, 72-74 (1970).
- W13. Wilson, R. G., Glycosaminoglycans in the skin of patients with cystic fibrosis of the pancreas. Clin. Chim. Acta 36, 189-193 (1972).
- W14. Winand, R. J., Increased urinary excretion of acidic mucopolysaccharides in exophthalmos. J. Clin. Invest. 47, 2563-2568 (1967).
- W15. Winterburn, P. J., and Phelps, C. F., The significance of glycosylated proteins. Nature (London) 236, 147-151 (1972).
- W16. Wolf, G., and Varandani, P. T., Studies on the function of vitamin A in mucopolysaccharide biosynthesis. *Biochim. Biophys. Acta* 43, 501-512 (1960).
- W17. Wolf, G., Varandani, P. T., and Johnson, B. C., Vitamin A and mucopolysaccharide synthesising enzymes. Biochim. Biophys. Acta 46, 59-67 (1961).
- W18. Wolfe, L. S., Callahan, J., Fawcett, J. S., Andermann, F., and Scriver, C. R.,  $G_{Mi}$ -gangliosidosis without chondrodystrophy or visceromegaly.  $\beta$ -Galactosidase deficiency with gangliosidosis and the excessive excretion of a keratan sulfate. *Neurology* **20**, 23–44 (1970).
- W19. Wolfe, L. S., Callahan, J., Andermann, F., Scriver, C. R., Fawcett, J. S., and Pinsky, L., Systemic late infantile lipidosis: Beta-galactosidase deficiency with cerebral GM<sub>1</sub> gangliosidosis and accumulation and excretion of a keratan sulfate. *Neurology* 19, 305 (1969).
- W20. Wood, G. C., Pryce-Jones, R. H., White, D. D., and Nuki, G., Chondromucoprotein-degrading neutral protease in rheumatoid synovial fluid. Ann. Rheum. Dis. 30, 73-77 (1971).
- W21. Wood, K. M., Wusteman, F. S., and Curtis, C. G. The degradation of intravenously injected chondroitin 4-sulphate in the rat. *Biochem. J.* 134, 1009-1013 (1973).

This Page Intentionally Left Blank

# THE LABORATORY DIAGNOSIS OF THYROID DISORDERS

# Maurice L. Wellby

# Department of Clinical Chemistry, The Queen Elizabeth Hospital, Woodville, Adelaide, South Australia

1.	Introduction 10			
2.	2. The Thyroid Gland and Its Hormones: Chemistry and	Physiology	104	
	2.1. Biosynthesis of Thyroid Hormones		104	
	2.2. Hormone Transport in Blood		106	
	2.3. Relative Contributions of Trijodothyronine	and Thyroxine to		
	Metabolism	•	110	
	2.4. Hypothalamic and Pituitary Control of Thyroid	Secretion	112	
З.	3. Specific Chemical Tests on Serum		113	
	3.1. Protein-Bound Iodine and Butanol-Extractable I	odine	114	
	3.2. Resin Uptake of Triiodothyronine and Related	Procedures	116	
	3.3. Assays of Total Thyroxine		117	
	3.4. Free Thyroxine in Serum		119	
	3.5. Serum Total Triiodothyronine Assays		127	
	3.6. Serum-Free Triiodothyronine and Urine Triiod	lothyronine	134	
	3.7. Effects of Extrathyroidal and Physiological F	factors on Reference		
	Ranges of Thyroid Function Tests		135	
4.	4. Supplementary Tests		139	
	4.1. Serum Thyrotropin Assays		139	
	4.2. Thyroidal Radioiodine Uptake Measurements		141	
	4.3. Tests for Thyroid Autoantibodies		142	
	4.4. Thyroid-Stimulating Immunoglobulins		144	
5.	5. Functional Physiological Tests		145	
	5.1. TSH Stimulation Test		146	
	5.2. Triiodothyronine Suppression Test		146	
	5.3. Thyrotropin-Releasing Hormone Studies		147	
	5.4. Thyroid Suppressibility during Drug Treatment	for Thyrotoxicosis	149	
6.	6. The Choice and Uses of Tests in Special Situations		150	
	6.1. Dyshormonogenetic Goiter		150	
	6.2. Lymphocytic Thyroiditis (Hashimoto's Disease	)	151	
	6.3. Subacute Thyroiditis (De Quervain's Thyroiditis	s)	152	
	6.4. Differentiation of Idiopathic Hypothyroidism a	nd Hypothalamic or		
	Pituitary Hypothyroidism		152	
	6.5. Thyroid Hormone Treatment of Hypothyroidism	1	153	
	6.6. T <sub>3</sub> -Thyrotoxicosis		154	
	6.7. Other Triiodothyronine Hypersecreting States		155	
7.	7. Conclusion		155	
	References		156	
		172		

#### 1. Introduction

Over the last decade or so and since the time of the last general review (C6) on thyroid function tests in *Advances in Clinical Chemistry*, there has been a series of important developments in the area of thyroid physiology with concomitant changes in the whole approach to the clinical chemistry type of tests of thyroid function.

Whereas some of the recent advances in thyroid function tests have been necessitated by the new concepts of thyroid hormone physiology, others have been secondary to major technological advances in clinical chemistry, in particular the introduction of radioimmunoassay (RIA).

This review article will attempt to give an account of some of the more important advances on the physiological front as a background to providing a reasonably comprehensive cover of thyroid function tests with particular reference to those recently devised. It should be stated that the newer tests are not necessarily more complicated than earlier ones, but that there is developing a range of tests that vary in their degree of sophistication. Some of the simple screening tests, which admittedly produce limited information, are just as worthy of consideration in a review article as are the more complex tests involving RIA because of the corresponding range of sophistication in laboratories. Some laboratories may do well to carry out only a simple screening procedure, providing it is an effective one, and refer material, when indicated, to reference laboratories which should have available a comprehensive cover of all the relevant thyroid tests.

#### 2. The Thyroid Gland and Its Hormones: Chemistry and Physiology

The thyroid gland consists of numerous small follicles which are really spherical clusters of cells surrounding a central lumen containing protein or colloid, the main constituent of which is the glycoprotein thyroglobulin. Modern techniques, such as electron microscopy and radioautography, have shown that thyroglobulin is synthesized intracellularly and is rapidly transported through the cell, first to the Golgi zone, where the carbohydrate moiety is added, and then to the apical cell surface. The glycoprotein is then secreted into the colloid, where iodination takes place (D7).

# 2.1. BIOSYNTHESIS OF THYROID HORMONES

It is well established that four iodinated amino acids are synthesized within the thyroid gland, namely *l*-triiodothyronine  $(T_3)$ , *l*-thyroxine



FIG. 1. Schematic representation of the pathways of the biosynthesis of the thyroid hormones. The sites of biosynthetic defects are also indicated.  $[I_3] =$  "active iodide," MIT = monoiodotyrosine, DIT = diiodotyrosine,  $T_3$  = triiodothyronine,  $T_4$  = thyroxine, TBP = thyroid hormone-binding proteins.

 $(T_4)$ , monoiodotyrosine (MIT), and diiodotyrosine (DIT). The orthodox view states that the iodothyronines, namely  $T_3$  and  $T_4$ , account for all the organic iodine in normal human serum (P9, W11). However, there are claims that the iodotyrosines, MIT and DIT, also occur in significant amounts in the serum (D5), but if this is true, then they are strongly associated with, or bound to, serum albumin and are not subject to the rapid clearance known for free serum iodotyrosines (W4).

The chemical steps in the biosynthesis of thyroid hormones are also well established and are shown in a simplified form in Fig. 1. There are three main phases in biosynthesis, namely: trapping of iodide and its conversion into an activated form, iodination of the tyrosines (organification), and finally coupling of the iodotyrosines to form iodothyronines. Only a brief outline of the biosynthesis will be given here, as the subject has been well reviewed by others (e.g., D2, P13, S6).

The trapping and transport of iodide occurs at the basal cell membrane. It is an active ATP-dependent process and is probably facilitated by the iodine-binding property of phospholipid. The later stages of biosynthesis take place as an integral part of the thyroglobulin molecule. The iodide is oxidized by thyroid iodide peroxidase to a higher valency form similar to that of iodine, and thereby is activated. "Active" iodine iodinates tyrosine to form both MIT and DIT. Coupling of iodotyrosines to form iodothyronines occurs by another oxidative step dependent upon the availability of a peroxidase and  $H_2O_2$  (D2). Two molecules of DIT couple to form  $T_4$  and one molecule of DIT couples with one of MIT to form  $T_3$ .

The iodinated amino acids within the thyroglobulin molecule are stored in the colloid until required, then the colloid is subject to pinocytosis and small fragments are absorbed into the cell and proteolysis of most of the thyroglobulin proceeds. This results in the intracellular release of MIT, DIT,  $T_3$ , and  $T_4$ . The MIT and DIT are normally broken down by powerful deiodinases, and most of the iodine liberated is reutilized for iodination of further tyrosine molecules, although it is likely that this iodine enters a pool that is distinct from the pool of trapped iodide which has a much more rapid turnover (H8).

There are no thyroid deiodinases for  $T_3$  or  $T_4$ , nor are these compounds otherwise metabolized in the thyroid gland. The  $T_3$  and  $T_4$  therefore diffuse rapidly into the blood stream, and this is facilitated by the specific serum binding proteins. The iodide which is not reutilized within the thyroid gland also passes into the blood, and so does a small amount of intact thyroglobulin that arrives via the thyroid lymph channels. In certain diseases, such as congenital goiter, Hashimoto's thyroiditis, and thyrotoxicosis, a much larger proportion of the iodide from intraglandular deiodination is released into the blood. In states of thyroid stimulation, such as thyrotoxicosis (W7) or following thyrotropin (TSH) stimulation (W6), significant amounts of the iodotyrosines are released into the blood, presumably because the thyroidal iodotyrosine deiodinase cannot cope with the extra load of iodotyrosine released during the accelerated proteolysis of thyroglobulin.

## 2.2. HORMONE TRANSPORT IN BLOOD

The thyroid hormones in the blood are transported bound to various plasma proteins. These proteins, called collectively  $T_4$ -binding proteins (TBP) in this review, include  $T_4$ -binding globulin (TBG) discovered in 1952 (G10) and  $T_4$ -binding prealbumin (TBPA) discovered by Ingbar (I2) in 1958. It is well known that albumin will also bind both  $T_3$  and  $T_4$ , and recently Hoch and Lewallen (H19) studied  $T_4$ -binding in specially devised zone electrophoresis on agarose gel and demonstrated low affinity binding by  $\alpha_1$  and  $\beta$  lipoproteins.

There has been a controversy for some time about the precise role of thyroid hormone binding in the serum, and some of the difficulties in interpreting the role have been reviewed by Osorio (O11), Oppenheimer (O5), and Leeper (L9). It is beyond the scope of the present review to further critically evaluate this subject, but a certain amount of material is necessary here, as many thyroid function tests and the whole concept and physiological importance of "free  $T_4$ " is interrelated with the carriage of thyroid hormones in the serum. (Reference to the various approaches to free hormone measurements, particularly for free  $T_4$ , and also to the methods of quantitatively assessing TBP will be made in Section 3.)

The relationship between serum  $T_4$  and the binding proteins can be shown in the following equation:

$$FT_4 + TBP \rightleftharpoons TBP \cdot T_4$$

where  $FT_4$  is the concentration of free or unbound  $T_4$  in the serum. There is always a certain amount of the  $T_4$  in the  $FT_4$  form exchanging with the protein-bound  $T_4$  (TBP•T<sub>4</sub>), and some of the free protein-binding sites have no  $T_4$  bound to them (TBP). The equilibrium of the equation is such that there is only a small amount of the total  $T_4$  present as  $FT_4$ , namely about 0.04–0.05%. The equation is governed by the law of mass action, so that:

 $(FT_4)(TBP)/TBP \cdot T_4 = K$ 

Robbins and Rall (R5) were the first to suggest that although only a very small fraction of the  $T_4$  in the blood is present as  $FT_4$ , this nevertheless is the active moiety that is entering cells and stimulating metabolism.

In discussing the role and the nature of TBG, TBPA, and albumin, it is important to first define for each some parameters that can be measured and compared (O11). The "binding capacity" of a protein (for  $T_4$ ) is expressed as the maximum amount of  $T_4$  that can be bound to the protein contained in 100 ml of serum. The "binding affinity," which cannot be measured in absolute terms, is expressed as the proportion of  $T_4$  bound by each of two proteins with the same binding capacity when the three substances interact. Binding affinity correlates fairly well in an inverse fashion with the value K in the mass action equation. "Binding power" depends upon the binding affinity and the binding capacity for a particular protein in a mixture of proteins and  $T_4$ . Binding power is thus equivalent to the mathematical product of binding capacity and binding affinity. Unfortunately, when studying  $T_4$ -binding in *in vitro* systems, binding affinity is highly dependent on pH, ionic composition, and temperature of the buffer medium, although binding capacity is less dependent on these factors (O11). Therefore care has to be taken when extrapolating data from an *in vitro* system to the physiological situation. However, it is quite clear from various studies that TBG has a higher affinity for T<sub>4</sub> than does TBPA, and that TBPA has a higher affinity than does albumin. Albumin has the highest T<sub>4</sub>-binding capacity, and TBG the least. There is little doubt that TBG is the main carrier of T<sub>4</sub>. It has a high affinity and a capacity that would allow it to carry up to three times the normal concentration of serum T<sub>4</sub>. Whereas Osorio (O11) reported work which suggests that TBPA may not bind T<sub>4</sub> under physiological conditions, others (e.g., H6, O5, W18) do ascribe it such a role, and it has been estimated that 15% of the serum T<sub>4</sub> is bound by TBPA (W18.)

The more rapidly acting hormone,  $T_3$ , is bound much less firmly than is  $T_4$  and approximately 0.4% of  $T_3$  is present in the free form. It is bound primarily to TBG and secondarily to albumin. Earlier workers considered that  $T_3$  was not bound to TBPA although a recent study demonstrated that TBPA has the same affinity for  $T_3$  as does albumin (L3).

The exact role of thyroid hormone binding is still not completely understood. The most plausible explanation is that the TBP act as a reservoir of  $T_4$  and at the same time buffering the peripheral tissues against the total metabolic effect of the hormones in the blood. Thus they will have a regulatory function, which will deliver more  $T_4$  and  $T_3$  to the tissues on demand. The TBP will also help prevent the loss of  $T_4$  and  $T_3$  through hepatic and renal excretory function. As TBPA has a much lower binding affinity for  $T_4$  than does TBG, and as it has a shorter half-life in the serum (O8), it has been suggested that TBPA provides a labile, rapidly available source of  $T_4$  and  $T_3$  in stressful situations, whereas TBG is a more stable, relatively inert source of hormone. The data concerning  $T_3$  binding are consistent with this theory because  $T_3$  is the more rapidly acting hormone and has a more rapid turnover.

The above theory on the function of TBP may be an oversimplification of the situation as the concept takes no account of active tissue binding for  $T_4$  and  $T_3$  (R5, R6). In particular it is well documented that the liver contains about 30% of the total body  $T_4$ , which is in rapid exchange with the  $T_4$  in blood (O6). It is possible that the real role of TBP in addition to regulating the amount of  $FT_4$  in the serum, is not only to actively transport the hormones to the periphery, but also to actively enhance uptake of hormones by the tissues. If this is the case, it would throw some doubt on the concept that free  $T_4$  and free  $T_3$  are the active moieties. This concept has been questioned by Osorio (O11). He points out that the main basis for the theory, is that free  $T_4$  is invariably proportional to the thyroid status of individuals, but that it is equally possible to prove mathematically that the thyroid status correlates with the protein bound  $T_4$ . More recently Harland and Orr (H10, H11) have made observations that strongly suggest that  $T_4$  is not freely exchangeable throughout its distribution space, a finding that is incompatible with the FT<sub>4</sub> concept. They propose an alternative theory in which  $T_4$  is considered to enter a pool called "available  $T_4$ " from which it is bound, partly to protein in the plasma and partly to binding sites in the tissues, and furthermore, the plasma bound- $T_4$  is said to be in equilibrium with liver  $T_4$ .

The possibility that  $FT_4$  may not be the moiety determining the rate of delivery of  $T_4$  to the tissues does not detract from the usefulness of  $FT_4$  measurements in thyroid function studies. Sterling and Hegedus (S24) were the first to make a direct estimate of the free  $T_4$  concentration in the serum, basing it on the indirect method of Christensen (C13), and they showed that  $FT_4$  correlated very well with thyroid status. Since that time there has been a series of papers employing a variety of techniques for  $FT_4$ , both direct and indirect, which confirm these findings including situations where there are abnormalities in TBP. These papers will be reviewed in Section 3.4.

There is little need to review the various binding abnormalities here, as adequate discussion appears in other reviews (C15, F5, F6, H6, L9, O5, S18). Both TBG and TBPA are subject to either increases or decreases in capacity and these abnormalities may be either primary genetic defects or secondary to many diseases or drugs.

Disturbances in thyroid function are associated with abnormal TBP capacities and a brief review of these is relevant, as the findings have a bearing on the free  $T_4$  concept. Untreated thyrotoxicosis is associated with decreases in both TBPA (B11, C2, I1, I4, V3) and TBG (B11, C2, I1) and myxedema with decreases in TBPA (V3) and increases in TBG (I1). The increase in TBG in myxedema would outweigh the decreases in TBPA, and therefore the overall effect is a decrease in serum  $T_4$ -binding in thyrotoxicosis and an increase in myxedema. These findings favor the theory that the important serum  $T_4$  fraction is that attached to TBP rather than the free fraction, as the increased binding capacity in myxedema would help to offset the effects of declining  $T_4$ 

secretion from the gland by enhancing the delivery of the limited amounts of  $T_4$  to the tissue. This theory also works in converse for thyrotoxicosis.

# 2.3. Relative Contributions of Triiodothyronine and Thyroxine to Metabolism

It is not the purpose of this section to review the intricacies of the metabolic effects of the thyroid hormones, but rather to compare the relative contributions made by  $T_3$  and  $T_4$ , respectively, to overall metabolism. It is only in recent years that the degree of the contribution made by  $T_3$  has been realized, and this has far-reaching consequences not only in regard to the physiology of the thyroid secretion, but also in respect to the recent development and application of thyroid function tests. In addition there are significant pathophysiologic and therapeutic implications.

Whereas  $T_4$  is present in the serum of normal man at a concentration of about 8  $\mu g/100$  ml, the concentration of T<sub>3</sub> is only in the order of 140 ng/100 ml. In other words, the concentration of  $T_3$  is only about 1/50 that of T<sub>4</sub> and yet T<sub>3</sub> is said to account for about 65–75% of the metabolic effect of thyroid hormones in man (S19). There are various factors that account for the disproportionately high metabolic effect. First, the distribution volume of  $T_3$  is 43 liters compared with 10 liters for  $T_4$  for a 70-kg man (L5), which means that some of the discrepancy between  $T_3$  and  $T_4$  is made up. Another relevant factor is the more rapid turnover of T<sub>3</sub>, 75% per day compared with 10% per day for T<sub>4</sub> (O1), which is due to low affinity binding of  $T_3$  by TBG and TBPA. The total extrathyroidal  $T_3$  has been calculated to be about 75  $\mu$ g and the extrathyroidal  $T_4$  about 650  $\mu g$  (H20). The daily production rate of  $T_3$  and  $T_4$  can be calculated from the extrathyroidal hormone and the turnover rate. It amounts to about 40-60  $\mu g$  of T3 and 80-100  $\mu g$ of  $T_4$  (G1, H20, L5). Finally, as  $T_3$  is at least three times as potent as  $T_4$  on a weight basis, it follows that about 65–75% of the total metabolic effect of thyroid hormones in man is due to  $T_3$  (E3, H20).

The importance of  $T_3$  in metabolism is therefore out of proportion to its molar concentration in the serum. The awareness of this fact, together with the recent availability of assay for serum  $T_3$  concentration has resulted in a great deal of attention being recently focused on  $T_3$ . The importance of  $T_3$  has been further enhanced by two recent developments, namely, that  $T_4$  has been shown to be deiodinated to  $T_3$  in the blood, and also that states of  $T_3$  hypersecretion are being described. The peripheral monodeiodination of  $T_4$  to  $T_3$  was first investigated in 1955 by Pitt-Rivers *et al.* (P14) with equivocal results, but the first convincing evidence in man was in 1970 by Braverman *et al.* (B13) and Sterling *et al.* (S22). Other studies have confirmed the  $T_3$  production from  $T_4$  in man (P11) and in animals (S4).

The question arises as to how much of the circulating  $T_3$  is secreted from the gland and how much is derived from peripheral deiodination of  $T_4$ . There is no doubt that significant amounts are secreted from the gland in animals, as Taurog *et al.* (T2) demonstrated that the  $T_3$ concentration is much higher in thyroid venous blood than on the arterial side. A more recent study in man (S10) indicated that 28  $\mu$ g of  $T_3$ were produced per day: 16  $\mu$ g from thyroid secretion and 12  $\mu$ g from peripheral deiodination.

Another interesting question which arises is whether the function of  $T_4$  is merely to provide  $T_3$  or whether it has metabolic activity of its own in the peripheral cells. It was suggested from studies with the rat, that virtually all of the  $T_4$  secreted was converted into  $T_3$  (S4). A further study in rat (O7) showed that propylthiouracil (PTU) inhibits the conversion of  $T_4$  to  $T_3$  and is also known to abolish the metabolic effect of injected  $T_4$  but not of injected  $T_3$ . This suggests that  $T_4$  needs to be converted to T<sub>3</sub> before it can exert metabolic activity. Such studies have lead to a view that T<sub>4</sub> is only a prohormone, but there are difficulties in extrapolating the data from animal experiments to the human situation. Chopra et al. (B19, C11) presented convincing evidence from thyroid function studies in man that T<sub>4</sub> does have intrinsic hormonal activity. An example of their evidence is the frequent finding of normal serum  $T_3$  concentration (both free and total) in patients with untreated primary myxedema where the  $T_4$  levels are invariably markedly subnormal. Data from this group show that of the 110  $\mu$ g of T<sub>4</sub> metabolized daily, about 26  $\mu$ g is used to generate 22  $\mu$ g of T<sub>3</sub>, another 22  $\mu$ g of T<sub>4</sub> is lost in urinary and fecal excretion and the remaining 62  $\mu$ g is available for hormonal action. Singer and Nicoloff (S10) estimated that 58% of the circulating T<sub>3</sub> comes from thyroid secretion and 42% from peripheral sources and that about 15% of the  $T_4$  secretion is metabolized via intraconversion to T<sub>3</sub>.

Studies of serum  $T_3$  levels have stimulated great interest in another clinical setting, namely the  $T_3$ -hypersecreting states. The best known of these is  $T_3$ -thyrotoxicosis first suspected from the work of Maclagan in 1957 (M1) and documented in 1970 by Sterling *et al.* (S26) and confirmed by others (H21, W1). A state of  $T_3$ -hypersecretion relative to  $T_4$  secretion has also been described as a compensatory phenomenon in clinical states characterized by falling serum total  $T_4$  levels. Examples of this phenomenon are following treatment for thyrotoxicosis with radioactive iodine or surgery (B5, P3, S23), in iodopenic endemic goiter (K8, P6) and dyshormogenetic goiter (F11, G8). Further comments about  $T_3$ -hypersecretion as a compensatory phenomenon will be made in Section 6.7.

# 2.4. Hypothalamic and Pituitary Control of Thyroid Secretion

All phases of the biosynthesis of thyroglobulin and the release of thyroid hormones from the gland are stimulated by thyrotropin (TSH), a glycoprotein synthesized by the thyrotrophes of the anterior portion of the pituitary gland. In common with most other target endocrine glands, the thyroid, through its own secretion, can exercise control over the level of pituitary TSH activity. It has been known for many years that the higher centers, notably in the hypothalamus, also controls the pituitary TSH secretion, but it was only in recent years, since the identification of thyrotropin-releasing hormone (TRH) in 1961, that rapid progress was made in this area. The earlier work has been reviewed by Guillemin (G14) and Leeper (L9).

A simplified version of the feedback control of thyroid secretion is shown (Fig. 2). The main focus of the system is in the secretion of TSH from the thyrotrophes. It is thought that thyrotrophe cell activity is regulated by thyroid hormones through a  $T_4$ - or  $T_3$ -dependent inhibitory substance produced in the pituitary gland, the concentration of which is dependent upon protein synthesis (R3). The thyroid hormones therefore exert a negative effect at the thyrotrophe level, but the precise form in which the hormone acts there is not known with certainty, that is, whether free or bound hormone or whether  $T_3$  or  $T_4$  or both are active at the pituitary level. However, nuclear binding sites specifically for  $T_3$  have been found in the anterior pituitary of rats (S1). Observations on <sup>131</sup>I-treated thyrotoxic patients made in our laboratory suggest that  $T_3$  is relatively unimportant in the negative feedback at the pituitary level (W8).

The inhibitory action of thyroid hormone in the pituitary is opposed by stimulatory effects of TRH. The TRH effect is to lower the sensitivity of the anterior pituitary to the negative inhibitory effect of thyroid hormones.

The presence of TRH in the hypothalamus had been suspected for at least a decade prior to its chemical identification as pyro-glutamylhistidyl-proline amide in 1969 (N1). It is known to be secreted over a wide area of the hypothalamus, particularly in the region of the supraoptic nucleus, although the exact cellular site of its synthesis is not known (S2). The TRH was first demonstrated in hypophysial portal



FIG. 2. Schematic representation of the interrelationship between the secretions of the hypothalamus, anterior pituitary, and thyroid glands. TRH = thyrotropin-releasing hormone, TSH = thyroid-stimulating hormone (thyrotropin),  $T_4 = l$ -thyroxine,  $T_3 = l$ -triiodothyronine, TBP = thyroid hormone-binding proteins.

blood by Averill *et al.* in 1966 (A13). It is likely that thyroid hormones exert a positive feedback at the hypothalamic level as the synthesis of TRH synthetase has been shown to be stimulated by thyroid hormone (R3). This finding is in accord with the demonstration in man that large doses of  $T_3$  do not completely suppress the thyroidal iodine release unless pharmacological doses of corticosteroids known to suppress hypothalamic function are simultaneously administered (S10).

After traversing the portal venous system through the pituitary stalk, TRH is bound specifically to a receptor site on the cell membrane of the thyrotrophe. Presumably TRH activates adenyl cyclase, resulting in a release of TSH (B19).

#### 3. Specific Chemical Tests on Serum

Prior to 1940 tests of thyroid function were dependent on nonspecific procedures that were based on the effects of the thyroid secretion on the peripheral tissues, e.g., the basal metabolic rate and serum cholesterol concentration. The first specific measurement of circulating levels of hormone that was suitable for clinical use, namely the protein-bound iodine (PBI), was developed in 1940 by Chaney (C5). However, problems due to iodine contamination, both endogenous and exogenous, led to procedures that employed radioactive counting for the final measurement; for example, total  $T_4$  assay and  $T_3$  resin uptake. This type of measurement did not displace the PBI procedures but merely supplemented them. In recent years the limitations of the existing techniques have become increasingly obvious, particularly in special situations and borderline cases. The advent of radioimmunoassay (RIA) led to a new dimension in thyroid function testing with the development of sensitive techniques for serum TSH,  $T_4$ , and  $T_3$  concentration, and today the PBI technique is being rapidly phased out.

## 3.1. PROTEIN-BOUND IODINE AND BUTANOL-EXTRACTABLE IODINE

The reasons for briefly discussing PBI techniques in this review are minimal except for the fact that many automated units are still operating and because a PBI determination is sometimes useful in conjunction with other tests in delineating the site of a biosynthetic block in thyroid hormone synthesis. The subject was last reviewed in the series Advances in Clinical Chemistry by Chaney (C6) in 1958, and probably the most recent review is by Acland in 1971 (A4).

Since all PBI procedures involve determining organically bound iodine, some type of digestion is necessary to convert this to the more easily measured inorganic iodine. The conversion may be either by wet acid digestion or by the more popular dry alkaline ash incineration. These steps naturally follow some form of protein precipitation, usually the Somogyi method using zinc sulfate and sodium hydroxide (B2), which was shown to offer some advantage over the precipitation with trichloroacetic acid (O4). This is such a mild form of protein denaturation that the thyroid hormone remains attached to the precipitated protein. The final phase of any PBI procedure is the quantitation of the liberated inorganic iodine, and this is invariably accomplished with the Sandell and Kolthoff's catalytic procedure. In this, iodine catalyzes the reduction of acid cerate solution by trivalent arsenic and the rate of decoloring of the yellow solution is proportional to the amount of iodine in the solution.

Improvements in the early procedures developed along two main lines, first the colorimetric procedure and, second, the introduction of automa-

tion. The colorimetric iodometric step has been modified by various workers with the addition of substances such as redox dyes, phenanthroline, brucine, and ferri-ferrocyanide, and, last, bromine-bromide. These modifications have resulted in an increase in the sensitivity and, to some extent, in the specificity of the procedure. The introduction of automation to PBI methodology potentially enhances reproducibility, precision, and productivity. Bernotti (B6) introduced automation of the colorimetric step in 1962 and the alkaline incineration technique was fully automated by 1963, with the use of Technicon continuous-flow technology (S28), but this early technique involved the addition of a known excess of iodine to each sample and was cumbersome and insensitive. Later methods obviated this step and also introduced anion exchange resin to remove inorganic iodine from the serum so that precipitation and washing of the serum protein was unnecessary (W15). A semimicro modification of this procedure using 0.5 ml of serum is available (T4). These automated PBI procedures are acceptable in respect to a precision, the coefficient of variation being in the order of 3-5% (V2).

One of the biggest problems with PBI procedures whether automated or otherwise, has been iodine contamination, both in the patient and the operator, as well as in the environment in which the test is carried out. There are several reviews (A4, C1, H6) that adequately list the interferences (including iodine in various forms) with PBI procedure. One of the most comprehensive reviews of the artifactual and physiological factors affecting serum PBI in recent years is the publication by Acland (A4). In a recent study on PBI (P2), iodine contamination was found in 17.5% of euthyroid patients, many of whom had clinically feasible PBI levels. As alternative techniques are now available, it is clear that PBI is an unsatisfactory screening procedure for determining thyroid function.

The problem with iodine contamination had been recognized many years ago and led to the development in 1951 by Man *et al.* (M5) of the serum butanol-extractable iodine (BEI) assay. The principle of this assay is that the serum proteins are precipitated in acidified butan-1-ol and the iodinated compounds are extracted into the alcoholic phase. A very concentrated alkali wash is then used, which removes inorganic iodide and iodotyrosine, if present. The rest of the assay is similar to the PBI technique. Although it was found that the BEI correlates better with clinical status than did the PBI, it was also acknowledged that it did not remove interferences due to organic iodides, such as iodine-containing contrast media (M4), although another study found that the BEI was less susceptible than was PBI to interferences from iodinated organic compounds (L10). Clearly other techniques for estimating serum  $T_4$  levels were required to overcome the problem of iodine contamination.

# 3.2. RESIN UPTAKE OF TRIIODOTHYRONINE AND RELATED PROCEDURES

The resin uptake of labeled  $T_3$  ( $T_3U$ ), an indirect parameter for assessing the levels of thyroid hormone in plasma, is based on an earlier technique, namely, the red blood cell uptake of added <sup>131</sup>I-labeled  $T_3$ from plasma, Hamolsky *et al.* (H9) developing the latter technique in 1957. The principle of the test is that  $T_3$  is partitioned between the red blood cells and the plasma, depending on the occupying of specific binding sites on the plasma proteins with endogenous thyroid hormone. In other words, the uptake of  $T_3$  by the cells is inversely proportional to free TBP capacity. It was soon realized that the red blood cell is a variable in the system, which affected the final result (B3) and the cell was replaced with a fixed amount of ion-exchange resin (M13).

Several workers quickly confirmed the usefulness of the resin uptake of  $T_3$  in helping to distinguish patients with disturbed thyroid function from euthyroid subjects (C14, S27, T3, W19). However, this test gives abnormal values in euthyroid subjects with certain extrathyroidal abnormalities, namely increases or decreases in the  $T_4$ -binding proteins, particularly in TBG or TBPA and even in hypoalbuminemic states. Certain drugs which increase TBG or which displace  $T_4$  from its binding sites also produce abnormal  $T_3$  uptake values. It is not intended to list all the extrathyroidal factors that affect this test as the subject has been reviewed many times (e.g., C15). The most important of the extrathyroidal factors causing decreases in  $T_3$  resin uptake is seen in pregnancy or in individuals on oral contraceptives.

The test has been modified mainly by varying the nature of the substance used to trap the labeled  $T_3$  not binding to the unsaturated binding sites, e.g., charcoal (B9, B12, G11, H12), resin sponges (M13), and resin-impregnated fiber glass strips (B16). Another technique measures the amount of  $T_3$  bound to the serum, the unbound  $T_3$  being removed with ion exchange resins (S27) or Sephadex columns (C23). Many of the various  $T_3$  uptake methods have been adapted by commercial enterprises into "kits," and the performance of many of these have been reviewed (P1, U1). One source of possible inaccuracy in many of the kit methods is that it is often assumed that there is the same amount of labeled  $T_3$  in each vial and therefore one of the older  $T_3$  resin uptake procedures, in which an initial count of the  $T_3$  added to the vial is made, is likely to be more precise. Because of the proliferation of commercial "kit" methods there has been little development toward automation in  $T_3$  uptake tests. One automated procedure relies on the assessment of  $T_3$  binding by the serum, the unbound  $T_3$  being removed by continuous-flow dialysis (P15). Although initial assessments were satisfactory, the results comparing favorably with a manual  $T_3$  resin uptake and a PBI procedure, a later report (M7) indicated that the automated procedure was subject to variable error caused by a large and variable proportion of radioiodine in the dialyzate.

The  $T_3$  resin uptake and related procedures are theoretically unaffected by iodine contamination of the specimen or the glassware, as the final measurement is a radioactivity count. This is confirmed in practice with one minor exception, in which the contrast medium, Oragrafin, was found to increase  $T_3$  resin uptake and a resin sponge technique (B10).

It must be stated, however, that  $T_3$  uptake techniques measure the unsaturated  $T_4$  binding in the serum, not the level of thyroid hormone. An overlap is usually found between the values in untreated myxedema and normal subjects, whereas values in thyrotoxic patients are usually separated from normal values. It is largely fortuitous that the  $T_3$  uptake reflects thyroid status so well in the absence of abnormalities in  $T_4$ -binding proteins. It is now customary to consider the result of a  $T_3$  uptake in conjunction with the result of a more direct measure of the thyroid hormone, such as a PBI or total  $T_4$  assay (see Section 3.4.2).

## 3.3. Assays of Total Thyroxine

The term total  $T_4$  assay is currently taken as meaning total  $T_4$  by competitive protein binding assay (CPBA) or by radioimmunoassay (RIA). However, BEI attempts to measure total  $T_4$  assay. Also column chromatography has been used rather widely for serum total T<sub>4</sub> quantitation, and is often referred to as "total T<sub>4</sub> by column." In 1961 Pileggi (P8) developed a method for estimating total T<sub>4</sub> by separating it from contaminating organic iodine-containing compounds with the use of an anion-exchange resin. The T4 in column eluates is measured by destroying organic matter either by alkaline incineration or by wet digestion and the inorganic iodine so formed is quantitated by its catalytic effect on the ceric-arsenite system. The method is invalidated by many exogenous organic iodine-containing compounds, but contaminating inorganic iodine is said not to affect the reliability of the assay. The original method was modified and improved, making it more sensitive and less susceptible to organic-iodine interference (M10, P7), and semiautomated modifications are available (G15, K4, Y1) that perform fairly well with a coefficient of variation of about 4% and contain integral screening procedures for eliminating iodine-contaminated specimens.

The most frequently used method of estimating total  $T_4$  in the serum is CPBA introduced by Ekins (E4) in 1960 and developed further by Murphy (M17). In principle, the technique involves the extraction of  $T_4$  from the serum with ethanol, followed by the competitive binding step with TBG. The separation of bound and free labeled hormone is effected with ion-exchange resin.

In spite of its widespread acceptance and use, there are definite limitations in this method of total  $T_4$  assay. There is variability in the efficiency of extraction of the  $T_4$  by the ethanol (B11) and recently an ethanolextractable substance was discovered which binds sufficient  $T_4$  to cause significant error in the CPBA technique (I5). These factors among others, are probably associated with the underestimation of serum  $T_4$ by CPBA, particularly in patients with thyrotoxicosis (B4, F4, G7, K10).

Some concern has been expressed that the Murphy CPBA system for total T<sub>4</sub> is not operating optimally as a true saturation analysis and that T<sub>4</sub> disequilibrates between TBP and the resin, so that the final result is dependent on the TBP capacity of a serum as well as its total T<sub>4</sub> concentration (M2). However, recent studies have indicated that dissociation of the protein-T<sub>4</sub> complex is too slow to have a significant effect on the resin separation system (C19). In other words, the use of resins in the CPBA system to separate bound and free T<sub>4</sub> is quite valid. Nevertheless, some workers have looked to other media to effect this separation, e.g., Sephadex (C22), but this is not an ideal way, as Sephadex has an affinity for T<sub>4</sub> (C19). Columns of Sephadex have also been used to good effect as a substitute for ethanol in separating the T<sub>4</sub> from the serum (B14, S7), and such techniques are much simpler than the original and furthermore, result in an almost constant 100% recovery of the T<sub>4</sub> in the serum compared with the low and variable recovery with ethanol.

Work simplification in total  $T_4$  by CPBA techniques has proceeded mainly by the "kit" approach rather than by automation, and these depend upon techniques such as Sephadex columns (H24, S7), Sephadex or Sephadex-like granules (B1), fiber strips impregnated with ion exchange resin (T6), polyurethane sponge impregnated with resin (G6). For those who prefer not to be dependent upon kits there are simplified procedures to be set up in the laboratory dependent upon small Sephadex columns (B14) or ion-exchange resin strips (O2). The kit approach can be combined with semiautomation, particularly of the pipetting steps (R4).

There is now little doubt that the original Murphy method of total

 $T_4$  by CPBA based on an alcohol extraction, has been displaced by a variety of techniques which offer the advantages of greater precision and accuracy and in addition are easier to perform and take less of the technician's time. However, during the period of time of these developments, another novel approach in clinical chemistry was evolving, namely RIA. There are two important prerequisites for a satisfactory RIA of  $T_4$ , namely a suitable  $T_4$  antiserum and a method for removing the interference of TBP with the antigen-antibody binding reaction.

In 1971 Chopra *et al.* (C8) published details on the production of AB against  $T_4$  (ranging in titer from 1:100 to 1:1000) produced in rabbits after injection of thyroglobulin. Others have produced antibody of much higher titer in rabbits (H13) and sheep (C20). These antisera were found to have satisfactory specificity for  $l-T_4$ , although they do cross-react with  $d-T_4$ , but this does not present any difficulty.

The second problem, namely the interference of TBP in the AG-AB reaction, is easily overcome with the use of TBP inhibitors, such as 8-anilinonaphthalenesulfonic acid or sodium salicylate or by the use of heat denaturation of TBP. As a result of these developments, several RIA procedures for total  $T_4$  have been published (C12, C20, D8, H13, L6). These techniques are not difficult although they are better practiced by laboratories with some expertise in RIA.

There are major advantages in the RIA compared with CPBA. First, there is good sensitivity with detection levels down to as low as 10-20 pg, which means that serum volumes as low as  $25 \ \mu$ l may be used and therefore RIA is particularly suitable for measuring serum T<sub>4</sub> in neonates. Second, the RIA approach obviates the need for tedious extraction associated with CPBA, which can be quite a problem when handling large numbers.

It is obvious that  $T_4$  by RIA and  $T_4$  by CPBA are unaffected by contaminating iodine. However, it should be stressed that both total  $T_4$  and PBI are uniformly affected by abnormalities in the  $T_4$ -binding serum proteins, namely TBG, TBPA, and albumin as referred to in Section 2.2. In summary, where drugs or any other extrathyroidal factor increases any of the binding proteins (usually TBG) there is a concomitant increase in PBI or total  $T_4$  levels in the serum, and a decrease in the  $T_3$  resin uptake. Conversely, decreases in TBP are associated with decreases in PBI and in total  $T_4$ , and increases in  $T_3$  resin uptake.

### 3.4. FREE THYROXINE IN SERUM

In Section 2.2 the free  $T_4$  concept was discussed in the context of whether or not it was the moiety in the serum that was the determining

factor in the rate of delivery of  $T_4$  to the tissues and thereby whether it most accurately reflected the thyroidal status of individual human subjects. Although this question is not fully answerable at this point in time, there is no doubt that serum free  $T_4$  does exist (S24) and does correlate accurately with thyroid status (R5) if we exclude those clinical situations where serum  $T_3$  levels are more important. When there are abnormalities of the  $T_4$ -binding proteins, serum  $T_4$  levels and also  $T_3$  uptake are altered, but the free  $T_4$  in the serum will remain constant in these situations. There is a variety of approaches available for assessing the serum free  $T_4$  status and these are detailed in the material that follows.

### 3.4.1. Free Thyroxine Concentration Assay

In 1959 Christensen (C13) reported a method of assessing the free  $T_4$  concentration (FTC) in arbitrary units based on the rate of free radiothyroxine transfer through a dialysis membrane from a serum specimen with added labeled T<sub>4</sub> on one side of the membrane and pure serum on the other. The first published method for measuring free T<sub>4</sub> in absolute concentration was the pioneering paper for Sterling and Hegedus (S24). In this method, serum specimens were enriched with trace amounts of <sup>131</sup>I-labeled T<sub>4</sub> and dialyzed against phosphate buffer at pH 7.4. The unbound labeled  $T_4$  moiety in the dialyzate was separated from the contaminating inorganic iodine <sup>131</sup>I by column chromatography. The observed mean free  $T_4$  value was 0.11% of the serum total  $T_4$  content for euthyroid subjects. Multiplying the percent free T<sub>4</sub> by the PBI value gave the result for FTC in absolute concentration terms. Marked increases were found in thyrotoxicosis and decreases in hypothyroidism. A very small decrease in FTC was found in euthyroid pregnant subjects. This procedure, although valuable in its day, was very cumbersome and not suitable as a routine assay, and furthermore it produced higher values for FTC than did the later methods. In order to overcome some of these limitations, Sterling and Brenner (S21) modified the technique by introducing carrier  $T_4$  to the dialyzate and employing magnesium precipitation for concentrating the dialyzed  $T_4$ . The mean free  $T_4$  was reduced to 0.046% of the total  $T_4$  of normal serum, and there was sharp differentiation between thyrotoxic, euthyroid, and myxedematous subjects. Values in pregnancy (euthyroid) were again slightly reduced, and those in a euthyroid "chronically sick" group were moderately elevated. Similar dialysis procedures for measuring serum FTC have been devised by other workers, the main differences being in the methods used for separating inorganic iodide from  $T_4$  in the dialyzate (I3, L15, S3, S15).

The property of Sephadex gel particles to absorb free  $T_4$  and to act also as molecular sieve has been used to construct assays of FTC. Lee et al. (L8) used microcolumns of Sephadex G-25 to fractionate patient's serum enriched with 131I-labeled T4 into protein-bound and free T4 moieties. The percentage of  $T_{\pm}$  in the free fraction multiplied by the PBI produced an average of 3.1 ng per 100 ml for free serum T<sub>4</sub> concentration in euthyroid subjects. This is a little lower than the value of 4.2 ng/100 ml found by Sterling and Brenner (S21) with the dialysis and magnesium precipitation method. Investigations of the Sephadex method (L8) in the reviewer's laboratory revealed a mean FTC of  $5.43 \pm 0.99$  ng/100 ml in euthyroid subjects, compared with  $1.71 \pm 0.73$ in clinically hypothyroid patients and  $19.01 \pm 6.25$  in patients with untreated thyrotoxicosis (W10). The reasons for the higher values in the latter study are not clear, but there may be a degree of dissociation of  $T_4$  from the Sephadex or differences in the degree of purity of the labeled T<sub>4</sub> solution used. We also found that FTC was only very slightly lowered in euthyroid patients with low TBP and very slightly increased in those with high TBP states. The FTC was within the normal range in 88% of patients with increased binding and in all subjects with decreased binding.

Although the Sephadex column method was very useful in delineating thyroid status, particularly in the presence of T<sub>4</sub>-binding abnormalities, it is too time-consuming and capricious for use on a routine basis. Attempts have therefore been made to improve both these aspects, either by employing ultrafiltration (S27) or improved and simplified Sephadex filtration (C3, I6) or cocurrent dialysis (S30). A simplified method (C3) employing Sephadex filtration on a batch basis has been extensively investigated in the reviewer's laboratory for comparison with other techniques (W12, W13). In this method the test serum is tagged with a trace amount of <sup>125</sup>I-labeled T<sub>4</sub> and, after equilibration, is diluted in phosphate buffer at pH 7.4 and subjected to treatment with 200 mg of Sephadex G-25 for separation into free and bound fractions. It is simpler to perform than methods involving Sephadex columns, but minor modification is necessary to produce a result as absolute concentration of free T4. Euthyroid control subjects yield a mean concentration of 4.8 ng/100 ml of serum and results for thyrotoxic and myxedematous patients are each sharply differentiated from those of normal subjects (W12). The performance of the assay in euthyroid patients with  $T_4$ -binding abnormalities is reasonably acceptable with 95% of those with elevated binding and 71% of those with low binding being in the normal range.

It must be stated that an FTC measurement, when expressed as an absolute concentration, is dependent on some form of total  $T_4$  measure-

ment and will therefore reflect any inaccuracies in the latter. The earlier publications prior to the development of total  $T_4$  by CPBA, calculate FTC based on PBI measurements and so inevitably some inaccuracies from iodine contamination would occur, as it was not always possible to detect the invalidated specimens. In conclusion, methods for measuring FTC are certainly now fairly easily available but none is particularly suited for routine diagnosis. A good assay, however, would always have potential as a reference method against which the simpler assays may be tested.

### 3.4.2. Free Thyroxine Index

It is now well established that clinically euthyroid patients who have abnormalities in the serum  $T_4$ -binding proteins also have abnormalities in the serum total  $T_4$  level and in  $T_3$  resin uptake. Taking the example of the oral contraceptives, TBG is increased, but the abnormalities in total  $T_4$  and  $T_3$  uptake diverge in opposite directions—i.e., total  $T_4$  is elevated and  $T_3$  uptake is depressed. Clark and Horn (C17) took advantage of the inverse nature of these abnormalities and devised a free thyroxine index (FTI) from the mathematical product of PBI and  $T_3$ uptake, basing this on a similar index constructed from the measurement of the uptake of  $T_3$  by red blood cells (O12). The theoretical considerations underlying the FTI are as follows (C17):

$$FT_4 + F TBG \rightleftharpoons TBG T_4 \tag{1}$$

where  $FT_4$  is free or unbound  $T_4$ , F TBG is free  $T_4$ -binding globulin, and TBG  $T_4$  is  $T_4$  bound to TBG. At equilibrium

$$(F TBG)(FT_4)/TBG T_4 = K$$
<sup>(2)</sup>

or

$$1/K \cdot FT_4 = TBG T_4/F TBG$$
(3)

where K is the dissociation constant for the reaction, TBG  $T_4$  can be taken as being equivalent to total  $T_4$  or to PBI, and 1/F TBG can be taken as equivalent to the  $T_3$  resin uptake. Hence:

$$FT_4 = K' \times \text{total } T_4 \times T_3 \text{ uptake}$$
(4)

However, it was subsequently shown that the assumption that  $T_3$  uptake is directly related to the reciprocal of F TBG is not quite correct, and a slightly different calculation, called free  $T_4$  factor, was introduced to account for this discrepancy (G9).

Clark and Horn (C17) found the FTI to be more accurate than either PBI or T<sub>3</sub> uptake alone in confirming thyroid status in patients with untreated myxedema and untreated thyrotoxicosis. Furthermore, whereas the PBI and the T<sub>3</sub> uptake were frequently abnormal in a group of euthyroid women, the FTI was normal in every case. Wellby and O'Halloran (W10) confirmed the usefulness of the FTI in this setting, extending its use to larger groups of patients with low binding status and in addition demonstrated a highly significant correlation between the results of FTI and those of FTC. They also found the FTI to be more useful than PBI or T<sub>3</sub> uptake alone in studying thyroid function in thyrotoxic patients following therapeutic doses of <sup>131</sup>I (W9). The excellent correlation between FTI and FTC has been confirmed by others (A9, S17) and there have been many other papers confirming the usefulness of the FTI (G4, G9, H23, K5, L1, M2). The earlier studies had to rely only on the PBI to combine with the  $T_3$  uptake to calculate the index, but the later studies were able to use the total  $T_4$  assay.

There is no doubt that the development of the FTI has contributed greatly to the usefulness of thyroid function studies carried out in routine clinical chemistry laboratories, but it must always be kept in mind that it is a mathematical product of two assays and so any inaccuracy in either assay will be reflected in the FTI result.

### 3.4.3. Simple, Sing-Test, Free-Thyroxine Measurements

It has been established that the combined use of  $T_3$  uptake and total  $T_4$  assays, usually in the form of a free  $T_4$  index (C17), provides a more reliable index of thyroid function than those tests used singly. The FTI is, however, an indirect and empirical parameter subject to errors from both assays required for its calculation. Therefore, the publication by Mincey et al. (M11) of a single test of thyroid function which takes into account both the total  $T_4$  of the serum as well as the degree of unsaturation of the  $T_4$ -binding proteins, was met with great interest. The test in principle combines a total  $T_4$  by CPBA and a  $T_3$  resin uptake. The  $T_4$  content of the serum is extracted in methanol and reacted with a reference TBG solution to which is bound a trace amount of <sup>125</sup>I-labeled  $T_4$ . The serum total  $T_4$  displaces radioactive  $T_4$  from TBG, the amount displaced being proportional to the total  $T_4$  in the serum. A second aliquot of 5  $\mu$ l of patient's serum is added, which provides a small amount of the TBG. The displaced  $T_4$  in the previous step is partitioned into TBG bound and free fractions. The ratio bound in that step depends

upon the amount of unsaturated binding sites in the serum. A fiber strip impregnated with anion exchange resin removes free  $T_4$ . The  $T_4$  bound to TBG is counted for radioactivity. Results for individual specimens are expressed as a ratio of the result for an average normal pooled serum. This test, known as the Effective Thyroxine Ratio (ETR) is commercially available in kit form (Mallinckrodt Nuclear, St. Louis, Missouri).

The ETR has received extensive assessment. Mincey *et al.* (M12) concluded that in hyperthyroid and hypothyroid patients and in normal subjects or in euthyroid patients with  $T_4$ -binding abnormalities, the ETR performs with a high degree of specificity and is more accurate in confirming thyroid status than either the total  $T_4$  or  $T_3$  uptake. A high degree of correlation between free  $T_4$  index and ETR has also been shown (T5). Another study (M18) of a large group of patients confirms its usefulness and found it comparable with the FTR in diagnostic accuracy and furthermore, it was as useful as a serum total  $T_4$  assay in assessing the adequacy of replacement  $T_4$  therapy and the response to the thyrotropin stimulation test.

Studies from this laboratory (W12, W13) showed the ETR to be as effective as FTI or FTC in differentiating both untreated thyrotoxic and untreated myxedema patients from euthyroid reference subjects. We also found the ETR to have a very small coefficient of variation (3.7% in euthyroid subjects) from which is derived a rather narrow reference range of 0.89-1.05. In patients with low activity of TBP, the diagnotic accuracy of ETR (80.5%) is superior to that of the FTI (62.5%) and that of the FTC (67%). In patients with elevated  $T_4$ -binding proteins, the diagnostic accuracy of ETR is 93.5% compared with 83% for FTI and 91% for FTC (W13). An excellent correlation between ETR and FTC using a Sephadex filtration technique was demonstrated (W12). Continuing studies in our laboratory of the relationship between FT<sub>4</sub> and ETR are shown in Fig. 3. Assuming a linear relationship holds, the correlation coefficient is 0.88 and the relationship between the two parameters is highly significant, with p < 0.001. However, a second-degree polynomial equation is a slightly better fit and produces a correlation coefficient of 0.94.

Other studies have further confirmed the usefulness of the ETR in routine clinical diagnosis (N2, T7, T9), and it seems that, with some reservations, this type of test should be seriously considered by a laboratory wishing to establish a single and reasonably simple test of thyroid function.

One reservation is in relation to the reference range. Our studies produced a narrow 95% range of 0.89-1.05 obtained in euthyroid volunteers



FIG. 3. Correlation of results of Effective Thyroxine Ratio (ETR) and free  $T_4$  concentration (nanograms per 100 ml of serum) in hypothyroid, euthyroid, and hyperthyroid subjects. Refer to text for discussion on correlation coefficient.

and in patients who were proved otherwise to have normal thyroid function. The manufacturers quote a much wider reference range of 0.86–1.13, presumably to account for geographical variation. We quote a reference range between these two, namely 0.90–1.08, on the assumption that this is more realistic than the observed 95% range. The ETR values of patients with untreated thyrotoxicosis very rarely fall below 1.09 although values in untreated myxedema do overlap at the lower end of the reference range. Other workers (M18, W14) suggest that there is overlap at both ends of the reference range and that results should be reported with a reference range and borderline zones. This would alert the clinician to the possibility of requesting further assays such as serum TSH and serum  $T_3$  concentration for results in the lower and upper borderline zones, respectively.

The narrow reference range for ETR is associated with a very low coefficient of variation of the assay, and the question arises whether

this indicates that it has excellent reproducibility or whether the ETR is a rather insensitive test. There are reasons for believing it is comparatively insensitive. For example, the shape of the true mathematical relationship between TER and FTC (Fig. 3) could be interpreted as indicating insensitivity in the ETR. So also could the overlap between the values in hypothyroid patients and euthyroid subjects. This may not be a major problem in the diagnosing of primary myxedema, in which situation an elevated TSH will prove the diagnosis, but is a problem in interpreting low normal values in patients suspected of being hypothyroid after <sup>131</sup>I therapy. The finding of an elevated TSH value does not necessarily prove hypothyroidism in this group (see Section 6.7).

Another reservation about ETR is that on theoretical grounds it is not a good parameter to use in patients subject to  $T_3$  suppression or to TSH stimulation tests. A total  $T_4$  is probably more sensitive to these treatments, as the effect of TSH or  $T_3$  treatment on the  $T_3$  uptake is dissociated from the effects on total  $T_4$ . The ETR reflects both total  $T_4$  and  $T_3$  uptake and the effect on the total  $T_4$  therefore will be masked by the effect on the  $T_3$  uptake. Fortunately,  $T_3$  suppression and TSH stimulation tests are being phased out. If the limitations of ETR are kept in mind when interpreting a result, they should not detract from its usefulness as a simple, single test of thyroid function.

More recently, alternative procedures for indirectly assessing FTC have become available commercially in kit form, each dependent upon the simultaneous measurement of both the total  $T_4$  by CPBA and the amount of unsaturated TBP. The "Free Thyroxine Equivalent (FTE)" (Ames Co., Division Miles Laboratory, Inc., Elkhart, Indiana) reported by Abreau et al. (A1) employs a total  $T_4$  measurement by Sephadex gel filtration at alkaline pH and is adjusted for patients' TBP. It correlates well with FTI but its performance in the presence of binding abnormalities has not been fully assessed. The Normalized Thyroxine  $(T_4N)$ (Abbott Laboratories, North Chicago, Illinois) is similar to the ETR in that a dual competitive protein binding analysis incorporating a second aliquot of the patient's serum is made on an alcoholic extract of the serum (A11). Resin sponges are used to effect the separation of free and protein-bound moieties. It is a little less time-consuming as there is no need to evaporate the alcohol extract. The T<sub>4</sub>N was found to perform well as a thyroid function test in pregnancy (A12). Another similar procedure, the "Thyopac-5" (Radiochemical Centre, Amersham, Bucks., U.K) utilizes "Sephadex-like" particles to achieve the separation of free and protein-bound T<sub>4</sub> following the dual CPBA common to this type of technique. This procedure produces a value for total  $T_4$ , if

required, as well as for  $FT_4$  and has been found to be efficient in confirming the thyroid status during pregnancy (C16). Howorth and McKerron (H24) reported on a similar test, based on columns of Sephadex G-25 (Ames Co., U.K.), which gives a good correlation with clinical thyroid status in a preliminary trial of 45 patients. Presumably at least some of the limitations discussed for ETR apply to these later procedures of indirectly measuring FTI in a single assay.

Other aspects of importance for the laboratory director to consider are the expense and availability of the kits. A possible alternative is for the laboratory to develop their own procedures, in which case the cost would presumably be less, but there might be difficulties in reproducibility of results, and interlaboratory comparisons would be hampered. It is important to realize that, although the free  $T_4$  type of test is the most valid approach for  $T_4$  measurement, it is of limited value in the clinical situations where there is hypersecretion of  $T_3$ , where a direct measure of  $T_3$  concentration in serum is also necessary.

# 3.5. SERUM TOTAL TRIIODOTHYRONINE ASSAYS

#### 3.5.1. Historical Aspects

The history of the assay of serum  $T_3$  starts in 1952 with its discovery in the serum and the thyroid gland, and its identification by two groups, Gross and Pitt-Rivers (G13) and Roche et al. (R9) using paper chromatographic techniques and radioactivity detection. These methods were comparatively crude and insensitive, however, and very little development took place for a few years. In 1957 Pind (P10) used a chemical assay following paper chromatographic separation to give a value for  $T_3$  of 240 ng/100 ml in normal serum. Further quantitation of  $T_3$  in serum had to wait some years, one of the difficulties being the close chemical resemblance of  $T_3$  to  $T_4$  and the resultant difficulty in separating the two in the systems then available. In the main, these allowed only a semiquantitative assessment of the circulating thyroid hormones in health and disease, although even with these crude techniques, the hypersecretion of  $T_3$  in some cases of thyrotoxicosis was suspected (M1). In 1967 Nauman et al. (N3) employed thin-layer chromatography of Sephadex LH-20-purified extracts of serum in a mixture of methanol and chloroform to separate  $T_3$  from  $T_4$ , followed by a complex CPBA to quantitate the  $T_3$ . The method yielded values of  $T_3$  in normal serum of about 330 ng/100 ml. The method was extremely cumbersome, required large volumes of specimen and, according to Sterling et al. (S20),

was subject to falsely elevated levels of  $T_{\scriptscriptstyle 3}$  from artifacts produced in the extraction.

# 3.5.2. Chromatographic Methods

A major advance was made in 1969 with the publication of Sterling et al. (S20) of a method of assaying T<sub>3</sub> that was dependent on the paper chromatographic separation of  $T_3$  and  $T_4$  in extracts of serum from cation exchange resin followed by quantitation of the separated  $T_3$  by CPBA. With this technique, the mean normal  $T_3$  concentration in serum appeared to be 220 ng/100 ml. A similar value for normal serum, namely 240 ng/100 ml was obtained by another laboratory (W2) using Sterling's technique. The main point of criticism of this technique is the reported conversion of some  $T_4$  to  $T_3$  during the procedure and that  $T_3$  is not completely separated from  $T_4$  in the chromatography (F7, L2). The procedure was modified by Larsen in order to reduce these artifacts (L2), and a mean T<sub>3</sub> concentration of 180 ng/100 ml was obtained. Larsen, however, considered that he did not exclude the possibility of residual artifact in his modified method and suggested that RIA was to be the method of choice for measuring  $T_3$  in serum. In spite of the likelihood of artifact in the Sterling assay, it was a pioneering and very useful method yielding valuable information about T<sub>3</sub> kinetics and, in particular, providing the proof of the existence of T<sub>3</sub>-thyrotoxicosis.

At about the same time as the development of the chemical method, a gas-liquid chromatographic (GLC) procedure for  $T_3$  was evolving (H22, N5) which yielded lower values, namely, mean normal levels of 137 ng/100 ml, compared with 68 in hypothyroidism and 510 in untreated toxic diffuse goiter. Even in this procedure, deiodination of  $T_4$  to  $T_3$  occurs to give a falsely high  $T_3$  result, but the amount of such deiodination can be estimated and a correction made to the figures for T<sub>3</sub> (H22). These studies, along with those of Sterling (S19, S20) contributed much to our knowledge of T<sub>3</sub> kinetics, and cases of thyrotoxicosis due to excess T<sub>3</sub> in the serum were identified by this method also. Hollander preferred to call these "T<sub>3</sub>-toxicosis" rather than T<sub>3</sub>-thyrotoxicosis, perhaps to allow for the possibility that at least some of the excess  $T_3$  was derived from peripheral monodeiodination of  $T_4$ . The method has certain advantages over the chemical method (S20). It is more sensitive, using only 1 ml of serum; it is said to be more specific (H22) and, last, simultaneous  $T_3$  and  $T_4$  measurements are feasible. The method, however, is not suited to routine assay because of the expense of the equipment involved. This group were well aware of

this problem and were one of many to develop a RIA, the results of which correlated extremely well with their GLC method (M15).

## 3.5.3. Radioimmunoassay of $T_3$

A major breakthrough in the assay of  $T_3$  came with the publication by Brown *et al.* (B18) of a method for raising antibodies to  $T_3$ . The  $T_3$  was linked to poly-L-lysine by a carbodiimide condensation and injected into rabbits to produce antibodies of acceptable specificity and reasonable activity. This paved the way for a RIA, as one of the main prerequisites for a RIA for  $T_3$  is the ready availability of an acceptable antibody (AB) to  $T_3$ . Other prerequisites include a satisfactory method for releasing  $T_3$  from thyroid hormone-binding proteins (TBP), also the inhibition of TBP activity in later phases of the assay. Also necessary is a method of separating AB-bound  $T_3$  from free  $T_3$ . Providing the  $T_3$  AB is reasonably specific and in particular does not exhibit significant cross-reactivity with l- $T_4$ , there should be no need to separate  $T_3$  from  $T_4$  as a preliminary to the binding step. The RIA therefore has obviously a great advantage over the chemical and GLC assays.

With these antisera to  $T_3$ , Brown *et al.* (B17) were able to develop a RIA for  $T_3$ , but they found it desirable to make a preliminary separation of  $T_3$  and  $T_4$  as their  $T_3$  antiserum showed significant cross-reactivity with  $l-T_4$  (2–5% of the activity for  $l-T_3$ ). The results on normal serum were, however, very low and incompatible with the earlier findings (H22, S20). Many other workers, including this laboratory, tried to repeat this method of raising  $T_3$  AB (B18), but without significant success.

Gharib *et al.* (G2) successfully raised antisera in rabbits against  $T_3$  conjugated with human serum albumin (HSA) using carbodiimide condensation. These antisera and those raised by others have very much higher activity than those of Brown *et al.* (B18) and can be used in assay systems at final dilutions of up to 1:250,000 or more. Furthermore, cross-reactivity with l- $T_4$  is as low as 0.1 to 0.5% and cross-reactivity with other *l*-iodoamino acids is no problem. An alternative method of raising  $T_3$  AB, which has been used by several workers, is to inject thyroglobulin in Freund's adjuvant into rabbits (C8). Some of the injected rabbits produce both  $T_3$  and  $T_4$  antisera. Where antisera against  $T_3$  are raised, the cross-reactivity with other *l*-iodoamino acids, including  $T_4$ , is no problem and it is possible to use the  $T_3$  antisera at appropriately high dilution in an RIA system (C9).

There is another problem in RIA of  $T_3$  which has already been referred to, namely the interference by TBP. These proteins, TBG, TBPA, and

albumin, can interfere in two ways; first, by hindering the binding of the  $T_3$  by its AB; and, second, the unbound moiety at the end of the AG:AB reaction step may not be recognized as such in the separating system because of its binding to TBP. There is a variety of ways of overcoming the problem of interference by TBG.

The first way is to add to the initial reaction mixture a substance known to inhibit the binding activity of TBP. Tetrachlorothyronine was probably the first substance to be used for this purpose (M15). It is necessary carefully to assess the optimal amount of blocking agent in each RIA system as an excess could well interfere with the AG:AB reaction or with some other part of the assay (B21). The amount of blocking agent required probably depends a great deal on the avidity of the antiserum being used; in fact some workers have developed successful measurement of T3 by RIA in unextracted serum without the use of TBG-blocking agents, but using T<sub>3</sub> antisera of such high binding affinity for  $T_3$  as to be in excess of the binding affinity of TBG (H20). Other blocking or displacing agents that have been successfully used include Merthiolate (ethyl mercurithiosalicylate thiomersol) (G3), salicylates (L4), l-thyroxine (C9), diphenylhydantoin (L14), and 8-anilinonaphthalenesulfonic acid (ANS) (M14). It has been claimed that ANS is one of the more suitable substances because it displaces  $T_3$  from TBP without impairing its binding by specific antibodies (M14). A recent study (M3) confirms the usefulness of ANS but emphasizes that an inhibitor only partially alleviates the problem of TBG interference and that it is desirable to use  $T_3$  antisera with the highest possible binding affinity for T<sub>3</sub> for the best possible solution to the problem.

An alternative method for removing TBP interference is the recent innovation of Sterling's group (S25, T1) in the use of thermal inactivation of the TBG. It was shown that heating serum to  $60^{\circ}$ C destroyed most of the binding capacity of TBG, but that TBPA capacity remained virtually unchanged (T1). Subsequently, an RIA procedure was published (S25) dependent on thermal inactivation of TBG in the presence of Merthiolate as the first step, which takes place simultaneously with the AG:AB reaction. The questions that arise are: How effective is this method of removing TBG interference? Does TBPA interfere with the AG:AB binding, and does the heating process interfere with the AG:AB reaction in any way other than by accelerating its speed? Answers to these questions are awaited with interest. It should be noted that Merthiolate is used in this procedure although at a concentration of approximately a tenth of that used by others relying on Merthiolate alone (K1). It is interesting that the heat inactivation technique produces results for  $T_3$  concentration in normal subjects higher than any other RIA except one (G2); this raises the question whether the method is yielding values that are too high or whether all other methods are too low. However, the authors have carefully validated the technique step by step (S25). It is reassuring that the mean value observed in hypothyroidism is lower than in some other radioimmunoassays.

Ethanol extraction has been used to remove the interference of TBG with  $T_3$ -binding by AB in the method of Patel and Burger (P4) in which the ethanol precipitates the serum proteins and solubilizes  $T_3$  and  $T_4$ . The ethanol is only partly evaporated to prevent interference by insoluble matter, which would otherwise bind appreciable quantities of labeled  $T_3$ . This is a highly sensitive assay, detecting levels of  $T_3$  as low as 6 ng/100 ml and cross-reactivity with l- $T_4$  is 0.2% or lower. A similar method has been published by Werner *et al.* (W16), the main difference in technique being the complete evaporation of alcohol extract to dryness. Another method that separates  $T_3$  and  $T_4$  from TBP in the first step is based on a Sephadex filtration in small columns (S31). It is important to remove all traces of protein in this type of assay, and the latter technique has been challenged on this aspect (S25).

The next aspect of the RIA of T<sub>3</sub> to be considered is the separation of the protein-bound and the free fractions following the AG:AB reaction. The various techniques used have included charcoal particles (E2, P17), dextran-coated charcoal (H26, K1, S31), charcoal combined with methylcellulose particles (M15), polyethylene glycol precipitation (S5, W16) and second antibody precipitation with goat anti-rabbit  $\gamma$ -globulin (C9, G3, M3, P4). Solid phase separations have also been introduced into  $T_3$  RIA in the form of agarose suspension for binding the  $T_3$  antiserum and for facilitating the AG: AB binding reaction and the separation of free and bound T<sub>3</sub> in the one step (S9). Each method presents with certain advantages and disadvantages and the final choice may well depend upon the previous experiences of an individual laboratory, coupled with the ease of availability of the particular material. Although the second antibody seems the most popular, it is a very expensive method unless produced in the laboratory. It has been suggested that the TBG blocking step need not be perfect if the second antibody method is used, particularly if employing  $T_3$  antisera of high binding affinity. However, there is the possibility that the second antibody will interfere with equilibrium kinetics of the first antigen-antibody binding and affect the result (B21). We have found charcoal to vary from batch to batch, necessitating a careful check when changing batches or when making interlaboratory comparisons, and a similar caution is made by another reviewer (B21).

First author	Refer- ence	TBG inactivation <sup>a</sup>	Separation method <sup>a</sup>	Mean T3 (ng/100 ml) (euthyroid)
Sterling	S25	Heat inactivation	PEG	189
Surks	S31	Sephadex	Dextran charcoal	146
Patel	P4	Ethanol	GARGG	129
Malkus	M3	ANS	GARGG	98
Larsen	L4	Na salicylate	Dextran charcoal	110
Werner	W16	Ethanol extract	PEG	116
Sekadde	S5	ANS	PEG	146
Fang	$\mathbf{F3}$	ANS	GARGG	112
Hesch	H15	Merthiolate	Dextran charcoal	126
Hesch (Evered)	H15	Na salicylate	Dextran charcoal	120
Kirkegaard	K6	Merthiolate	Dextran charcoal	133
Eastman	$\mathbf{E2}$	ANS	Charcoal	120
Kanagasabapathy	<b>K</b> 1	Merthiolate	Dextran charcoal	136
Chopra	C9	l-T₄	GARGG	b
Hüfner	H26	Merthiolate	Dextran charcoal	120
Postmes	P17	Merthiolate	Charcoal	146
Mitsuma	M15	Tetrachlo- thyronine	Charcoal and methylcellulose	139
Gharib	G3	Merthiolate	GARGG	218

 TABLE 1

 Summary of Representative Methods for T<sub>3</sub> Radioimmunoassay

 $^a$  PEG = polyethylene glycol, GARGG = goat anti-rabbit  $\gamma$ -globulin, ANS = 8-anilinonaphthalenesulfonic acid.

<sup>b</sup> Assay too insensitive to yield mean value in euthyroid subjects.

The number of  $T_{a}$  RIA procedures published is now growing rapidly and it is impossible to review each one, but a list of many of them is given (Table 1), together with the method of blocking TBG interference and the method of separating free and bound AG. Also listed is the mean value for euthyroid subjects for each method, but it must be emphasized that this parameter is of comparatively little importance when compared with other parameters, such as precision, reproducibility, and sensitivity. Other important points to consider are the range of values obtained in primary hypothyroid patients and the degree of overlap between abnormal thyroid states and the euthyroid state.

We have used a method that depends upon: (1) the production of high-affinity antisera in rabbits injected with  $T_3$ -bovine serum conjugate, (2) Merthiolate (final dilution 1:1,000) to inhibit TBG activity, (3) AG:AB reaction at 4°C, (4) dextran-coated charcoal to achieve separation of AB-bound and free AG, and (5) the addition of  $T_3$ -free serum



Frc. 4. Results of total triiodothyronine assays (nanograms per 100 ml) in 60 normal subjects, 34 untreated thyrotoxic patients, 28 untreated patients with iodiopathic myxedema, and 16 normal subjects on oral contraceptives (O.C.). The light horizontal line in each panel represents the mean value for the group. Unpublished data of A. S. Kanagasabapathy and M. L. Wellby (1974).

to blanks and standards. It was found essential to add  $T_s$ -free serum to all standards to overcome the documented interference of Merthiolate with the AG: AB-binding reaction (K5). A separate blank for each serum specimen is not used in this assay system because it makes the procedure too cumbersome as a routine assay. However, ideally and to increase precision further, such a serum blank should be included to account for individual variation in TBG content, which cause parallel changes in the percent of  $T_3$  bound in the absence of AB (L4). Values for  $T_3$  in 60 euthyroid subjects range from 84 to 188 ng/100 ml, with a mean of 136 (Fig. 4). Significant elevations (p < 0.001) are found in euthyroid females with presumed increased TBG levels associated with
pregnancy or with taking oral contraceptives. There is an overlap in the values found in untreated myxedema and normal subjects but values in thyrotoxicosis do not overlap.

It is obvious that there is a choice of a wide range of techniques for  $T_3$  RIA and it is not possible to make recommendations of a particular assay. Laboratories about to set up a  $T_3$  method should take cognizance of the various pitfalls in the methodology and, in their choice of method, be guided by avoiding these if possible and also considering the expense and availability of the raw products. They would also be influenced by the degree of sophistication of their interest in the area of diagnosis of thyroid dysfunction, for example, a nonspecialized laboratory may do well to consider one of the growing number of commercially available "kits," which mostly depend on single step solid phase RIA.

### 3.6. SERUM-FREE TRIIODOTHYRONINE AND URINE TRIIODOTHYRONINE

It is generally agreed that  $T_3$  is carried in the blood bound mainly to TBG (L4) and that the binding affinity of TBG for  $T_3$  is much less than that for  $T_4$  (see Section 2.2). Small amounts of  $T_3$  may be carried on TBPA and albumin. It is estimated that from 0.25% to 0.45% of the total  $T_3$  of the serum is in the free or non-protein-bound form. By analogy with the free  $T_4$  concept, it is possible, although not proved, that it is this small free moiety of  $T_3$  which is the determining factor in the rate of delivery of  $T_3$  to the tissues. It can be calculated that the contributions of free  $T_4$  and free  $T_3$  (FT<sub>3</sub>) to the metabolic activity of thyroid hormones are of approximately equal magnitude. If the FT<sub>3</sub> fraction is the important physiological factor, then methods of its estimation are relevant in the diagnosis of thyroid dysfunction.

Development of  $FT_s$  assays has been mainly confined to two groups, one in the United States and one in the United Kingdom. In the United States, Werner's group (N3) reported an  $FT_3$  method in 1967 in which a dialyzing technique was used. They found the dialyzable fraction ( $\equiv$  free) to be 0.46% of the total. This is considered to be a valid estimate, but as the total  $T_3$  method used in conjunction with the dialysis was artifactually elevated, their estimate of absolute  $FT_3$  concentration is not valid.

The introduction of RIA for  $T_3$ , with its increased sensitivity and specificity, has paved the way for the development of free  $T_3$  assay. There are two approaches possible in exploiting RIA for  $FT_3$  assay. One way is to carry out two separate procedures, namely a RIA of total  $T_3$  and a dialysis or Sephadex manipulation using added labeled  $T_3$  as a marker, to determine the fraction in the free form. Any inorganic <sup>125</sup>I-labeled iodine contaminating the labeled  $T_3$  would be a problem with this method. Absolute  $FT_3$  is obtained by simple calculation. The alternative and preferred technique is to dialyze unlabeled  $T_3$  from the serum and carry out an RIA on the dialyzate.

In the United Kingdom, Ekins' group has used the latter technique and found absolute FT<sub>3</sub> to range from 3.9 to 7.4 pg/ml with a mean of 6.0 pg/ml (E5). In another study (C19), an FT<sub>3</sub> concentration was devised based on a Sephadex filtration technique originally set up for FT<sub>4</sub> (C3) with prelabeling of the serum with <sup>125</sup>I-labeled T<sub>3</sub> purified immediately before use. Total serum T<sub>3</sub> was assayed by RIA (with this technique). The amount of total T<sub>3</sub> in the free form was in the order of 1.5%, and the euthyroid range of absolute FT<sub>3</sub> concentration is 16–23 pg/ml. This method appears to give values for FT<sub>3</sub> somewhat higher than that which is acceptable, and certainly much higher than those found by Ellis and Ekins (E5). Further assessment and modification of these procedures is necessary to develop a method suitable for clinical diagnosis.

In the meantime it is worth considering urine T<sub>3</sub> excretion, as this should correlate reasonably well with serum free  $T_3$  concentration. There are probably three sources of urine thyroid hormones: first, the hormones conjugated in kidney and liver; second, the unconjugated hormones derived from the serum unbound hormones; and finally, the hormone metabolites (B21). Several groups have independently published methods for measuring urine T<sub>3</sub> excretion (B22, C4, H27) based on RIA of either unextracted or extracted urine specimens. There is considerable interlaboratory variation in values for  $\overline{T_3}$  excretion, dependent in part on whether or not an extraction of urine is used. Other limitations of the procedure include extrathyroidal factors such as diurnal variation in excretion (H27), renal dysfunction, and the effect of drugs on the excretion of  $T_3$ . In spite of these limitations a good diagnostic separation was obtained between hyperthyroid, euthyroid, and hypothyroid patients (B21) although probably most of the above limiting factors were screened out. Clearly urine T<sub>3</sub> measurements should be interpreted cautiously and with due regard to extrathyroidal factors affecting them. Hopefully, free T<sub>3</sub> procedures will be developed sufficiently in the near future as to make urinary  $T_3$  measurements unnecessary.

# 3.7. Effects of Extrathyroidal and Physiological Factors on Reference Ranges of Thyroid Function Tests

There would be little point in this review in tabulating the reference ranges for all the thyroid function tests referred to, particularly as in many cases the nomenclature is not standardized and also because normal values for many tests are so method-dependent. However, it is important for the reader to be aware of the modifications that occur in the results of thyroid function tests caused by physiological and other extrathyroidal factors.

# 3.7.1. Diurnal and Seasonal Variation

The thyroid secretion unlike that of the adrenal cortex, is reasonably stable and no significant diurnal variation has been reported. The data are scarce, however, but Surks *et al.* (S31) measured serum total  $T_3$ and  $T_4$  concentrations at frequent intervals throughout a 24-hour period and demonstrated that both hormones are relatively constant throughout the day. Information about the possible effects of stress on thyroid hormone levels in inconclusive. Whereas Hetzel *et al.* (H17) showed rapid changes in PBI level in association with acute stressful life experiences, Volpé *et al.* (V5) failed to find any evidence that the function of the normal thyroid gland is readily affected by severe mental and physical stress. However, seasonal variation in thyroid function has been reported (D9, L13, W3). In a study in Montreal, a city characterized by sharp seasonal temperature gradients, the PBI level was shown to decrease significantly as average monthly temperatures increased (D9).

### 3.7.2. Age and Thyroid Function Tests

Interesting changes have been found in thyroid hormone levels in the neonatal period. It has been known for many years that serum  $T_4$ levels are normally higher in infancy than at any other time. Such elevations could well obscure a diminution in thyroid hormone levels associated with hypothyroidism, particularly partial hypothyroidism associated, for example, with dyshormonogenesis. Early detection of hypothyroidism is essential as treatment is simple and the consequences of delay in treatment are severe and to some extent, irreversible.

Until recently, accurate data on this topic were scarce for the obvious reason that earlier methods required large specimens of blood in relation to the amount of blood available in this age group. Recent studies have helped to clarify the situation, particularly in regard to  $T_4$  levels, but further observations of  $T_3$  levels are necessary because of conflicting results. It is now realized that total  $T_4$  levels are slightly to moderately elevated at birth, as measured in cord blood. Davies *et al.* (D1) report total  $T_4$  concentration ranging from 7.2 to 13.5  $\mu$ g/100 ml in cord blood, with a mean of 9.9  $\mu$ g/100 ml, similar to the findings of Abuid *et al.* (A2). This is a little lower than the levels found by others (B15, K9,

O3), which suggest that cord total  $T_4$  concentrations do not materially differ from those in maternal serum. Increases in TBG activity only partly explain the elevated total  $T_4$  concentration as both ETR and FTI were shown to be elevated (B15, O3), and in addition there is probably some increased thyroid activity compared with adults. In the early neonatal period, most workers have observed a sharp rise in both total and free  $T_4$  levels in the serum (A2, A3, D1). In the most comprehensive study (A2) average concentration of total  $T_4$  at birth was 10.9  $\mu$ g/100 ml and increased to 17.2  $\mu$ g/100 at 3 days after birth and was back to 10.3  $\mu$ g/100 ml, that is a high normal level, by 6 weeks of age. Free  $T_4$  increased from 2.2 ng/100 ml to 4.9 ng/100 ml at 3 days and subsided to 2.1 ng/100 ml, that is not significantly different to adult normal by 6 weeks.

The situation in regard to T<sub>3</sub> levels is even more interesting and more complex. Total and free T3 are present in low concentrations in cord blood when compared with adults (A2, E1, F8), and Fisher et al. (F8) showed that total  $T_3$  levels increase sharply within the first few hours of life, presumably associated with the release of TSH occurring at delivery (E1, F9). However, there is a biphasic increase in total  $T_3$  as shown by Abuid et al. (A2, A7). At birth total  $T_3$  is 48 ng/100 ml, at 3 days after birth it increases to 125 ng/100 ml, and at 6 weeks it is 163 ng/100 ml. In addition, their earlier studies (A7) demonstrated that the first increase in total T<sub>3</sub> occurs at 24-48 hours and reaches values as high as 262 ng/100 ml. The free T<sub>3</sub> response differs in that it is low at birth and increases more slowly to a maximum at about 3-4 days, and stays at that level for at least 6 weeks. The fact that free  $T_3$  is elevated at 6 weeks is evidence that increased TBG activity is not the explanation for the elevated total T<sub>3</sub> levels. Observations beyond the age of 6 weeks are conflicting, and further work is necessary to ascertain for how long and to what extent, total and free T<sub>3</sub> levels are elevated. Such observations will have obvious diagnostic implications in the interpretation of levels of  $T_3$  concentration in the young age group.

With regard to the question of the possible effect of senescence on thyroid function, Jeffreys *et al.* (J2) reported that whereas PBI appeared to decrease in the aged, the decrease was more often associated with the chronically sick aged patient, together with decreases in TBG, and that FTI as a result, did not change in these groups. There is evidence that the serum  $T_3$  concentration decreases with age (B20, R11), and if this is confirmed, it presumably relates more to a progressive change in the relative output of  $T_3$  and  $T_4$  or to a decrease in peripheral monodeiodination of  $T_4$  rather than to decreases in TBP.

## 3.7.3. Altered Thyroid Hormone Binding and Thyroid Function Tests

The alterations in the normal ranges of thyroid function tests secondary to disturbances in TBP, are very well known and have been referred to in Sections 2.2 and 3.4.2. There is a very large body of literature on the various factors, physiological, pathological, and drug induced, which cause abnormalities in TBP, and it is impossible to review them here. Recent reviews have provided the necessary information including comprehensive tables of factors that cause increased and decreased TBP (C15, H6, H23). Although these factors are of decided interest in relation to the physiology of thyroid hormone transport, they are largely superfluous in the context of thyroid hormone tests, as the FTI, which remains unaffected by these factors, is so firmly established. Likewise, the singletest free  $T_4$  type procedures, such as ETR, are unaffected by these factors.

It must be appreciated that the same factors that affect total  $T_4$  levels have a similar, although less pronounced, effect on total  $T_3$ . For example, pregnancy and the administration of oral contraceptives, through their TBG-elevating effect, significantly elevate the serum total  $T_3$  concentration in euthyroid subjects (B21). The reader is also referred to Fig. 4. Unfortunately, the calculation of a free  $T_3$  index is not necessarily a valid procedure, and furthermore, there is as yet, no uniformity in the performances of various free  $T_3$  concentration procedures, nor is any simple enough for routine assay.

## 3.7.4. Thyroid Function in Starvation and Chronic Illness

Abnormalities in thyroid function tests may be encountered in a variety of severe nonthyroidal illnesses, either acute or chronic, and some of the abnormalities are mediated through decreases in TBPA or in TBG, or in both binding proteins. Where the abnormality is due only to decrease in TBG and TBPA, the FTI, FTC, and similar measurements are normal but total  $T_4$  in serum is low and the resin uptake of  $T_3$ is elevated. This is the situation in chronic renal disease and although the FTI and similarly calculated free  $T_4$  "factors" do not give normal results in all patients, the free  $T_4$  concentration is normal in nearly all euthyroid patients (J3).

In other studies in nonrenal chronic illness ("sick euthyroid" patients), the total  $T_4$  levels are found to be low and associated with low TBG activities and either normal or marginally elevated serum-free  $T_4$  concentrations (B7). The mechanisms underlying the thyroid hormone changes (particularly of  $T_3$ ) were further elucidated in the very recent paper by Carter *et al.* (C1). The most striking abnormality found was a highly significant reduction in both total and free  $T_3$  concentrations in the serum. Most total  $T_3$  levels were in the range for myxedema patients. The serum total  $T_4$  levels were significantly reduced, but not so dramatically, and  $FT_4$  remained normal. Five of the 75 patients tested with functional tests had normal thyroid reserve, and all patients had normal serum TSH levels. This finding of low free  $T_3$  levels is a most important observation, and it excludes the possibility that decreased activities of the thyroid hormone-binding proteins were contributing to the overall picture. The conclusion is that there is decreased extrathyroidal conversion of  $T_4$  to  $T_3$ , which is probably a compensatory mechanism in view of the patients' decreased requirements for thyroid hormone.

In an independent, but closely related, study (P16), nine euthyroid obese volunteers undergoing marked caloric deprivation exhibited striking decreases in both total and free  $T_3$  concentration, together with slight increases in free  $T_4$  concentration and normal levels of serum TSH. Low serum  $T_3$  levels in euthyroid subjects have also been found in hepatic cirrhosis (C10). These papers (C1, C10, P16) have immediate practical application in regard to the interpretation of thyroid function tests and in particular of  $T_3$  assays in the chronic sick patient or in any state of inanition. They also have a bearing on the controversy on whether or not  $T_4$  has intrinsic hormonal activity or is merely a prohormone, and there are implications in respect to the nature of the feedback control of TSH production.

#### 4. Supplementary Tests

#### 4.1. SERUM THYROTROPIN ASSAYS

Recent reviews on the laboratory aspects of thyrotropin (TSH) assay have been published by Hall (H4) and Raud and Odell (R1), so that it is only necessary here to discuss some aspects of the application of TSH assay. The key role of TSH in the control of thyroid secretion has been outlined in Section 2.4, and it is clear that TSH assays are of importance in the diagnosis of thyroid disorders, especially where thyroid hypofunction is involved. When combined with some form of stimulus, such as thyrotropin-releasing hormone (TRH), TSH levels are also useful in the investigation of thyrotoxicosis.

### 4.1.1. TSH Assay in Diagnosis of Primary Hypothyroidism

As expected, in idiopathic hypothyroidism, because of failure of negative feedback from thyroid hormones on the thyrotrophes, serum TSH levels have been found to be elevated. However, the difficulty arises on attempting to answer the question: What is the normal range for serum TSH? The difficulty, in other words, is in defining what constitutes an elevation in TSH. Different methods produce different ranges for normal subjects, and different laboratories, using apparently the same methodology, produce different reference ranges. Hall (H4) has tabulated some normal values for serum TSH obtained with different methods. If the standard curve is set up in a TSH-free human serum, the reference range for euthyroid subjects is likely to be in the order of  $0-3 \ \mu U/ml$  defined in terms of the M.R.C. Standard A human TSH. Such a range is obtained in the methods of Hall *et al.* (H5) and Patel *et al.* (P5).

The TSH level for individuals is thought to be fairly stable from day to day and a small diurnal variation has been found with a peak immediately after onset of sleep (P5). There is a sharp surge of TSH in the neonate at birth which falls to normal in a few days (F9), producing the first spike of the bimodal serum total  $T_3$  increase (A2, A7). With these methods, TSH levels for patients with idiopathic hypothyroidism range from 5 or 6  $\mu$ U/ml to very high levels such as 500-600 but patients with fully developed untreated myxedema are unlikely to have TSH values of less than 30  $\mu$ U/ml. The main value of TSH assay in the setting of hypothyroidism is in the diagnosis of the marginal case of primary hypothyroidism. Irvine et al. (I8) claimed that whereas in their hands a plasma TSH of less than 7  $\mu$ U/ml indicates normal thyroid reserve, levels between 7 and 25 µU/ml are equivocal and a TSH of greater than 25 µU/ml indicates impaired or absent reserve of thyroid function. Hall (H4) has coined the term "subclinical hypothyroidism" to apply to those patients who have normal thyroid function tests, no clinical evidence of hypothyroidism, no evidence of previous treatment for thyroid disorder, but who have a mild to moderate elevation in serum TSH. These patients should be screened for goiter and particularly for autoimmune thyroid disease. Similar TSH elevations may be detected in clinically euthyroid patients who have been treated with <sup>131</sup>I for thyrotoxicosis (S11, W8).

## 4.1.2. TSH Assay in Other Clinical Situations

A patient with clinical hypothyroidism who does not have an elevated serum TSH concentration must have hypothyroidism secondary to either hypothalamic or pituitary disease. A finding of an undetectable TSH level per se does not distinguish these patients from normal because of the insensitivity of the assay. A TRH stimulation test may identify the site of the primary dysfunction, whether pituitary or hypothalamus (see Section 5.3).

In patients with untreated thyrotoxicosis, the TSH should be zero, but many normal subjects too have undetectable TSH levels. The com-

bined use of TRH and serum TSH assays is of use in the diagnosis of thyrotoxicosis when the results of conventional thyroid function studies are not decisive (O10) (see Section 5.3).

## 4.2. Thyroidal Radioiodine Uptake Measurements

Measurement of the thyroid uptake of radioactive iodine has for many years been a useful supplement to thyroid function tests on blood. While thyroid uptake tests are not usually part of the services offered by a clinical chemistry department, they should always be considered in relation to the clinical chemistry tests, and therefore a brief discussion on them is relevant in this review.

The relative importance of thyroid uptake studies has fluctuated somewhat through the years. Probably the most commonly used test is a simple measurement of uptake in the thyroid at 3 or 4 hours and at 24 hours after a standardized dose of <sup>131</sup>I. However, some centers favor a more sophisticated iodine clearance study where the thyroidal <sup>131</sup>I content is related to the blood content of <sup>131</sup>I after intravenous injection. One limitation of the simple procedure was recognized many years ago when marked daily fluctuations of 3-hour and 24-hour uptakes were noted within individual subjects (L11).

Publications in recent years have drawn attention to decreasing normal values for thyroidal radioidine uptake (K2, P12, S16), and these have certainly contributed to the waning popularity of simple thyroid uptake measurements. The reported decreases in thyroid uptake have been found in various countries, and it is possible to relate the 24-hour uptake measurements fairly accurately to the iodine intake for a particular community (S16). It is well recognized that average iodine intake has increased markedly in communities. Not all this increased intake is restricted to certain individuals who consciously take iodine-containing health foods and the like, but much of it is inflicted on the unwary population at large in the form of such substances as calcium iodate in bread and iodophors in milk.

About 5-10 years ago thyroid uptake measurements were becoming more frequently used because of the development of functional type tests such as  $T_3$  suppression (W17) and TSH stimulation (H25), which required the measurements of both thyroid uptake as well as of serum thyroid hormone levels before an after treatment with  $T_3$  or TSH, respectively. This type of test was of great value at the time, particularly for investigation of patients whose thyroid function was either borderline high or borderline low, and where the existing chemical assays on blood were of limited value. Improved procedures were devised for the  $T_3$  suppression test (C7) and because of these and because of the fact that  $T_3$  RIA has become more generally available only in the last year, the investigation of suspected cases of  $T_3$ -thyrotoxicosis has had to depend on  $T_3$  suppression tests in many centers.

However, these indications for thyroid uptake have virtually disappeared, first because of the replacement of TSH stimulation test by sensitive TSH assays (H4, I8) and, second, by the replacement of tests of thyroid autonomy, such as the  $T_3$  suppression tests by TRH stimulation tests (see Section 5.3). This restricts the application of thyroid uptake tests mainly to a few special areas, particularly as a key test in the elucidation of patients with biosynthetic goiter. Many of these patients are children, and it is desirable to use <sup>132</sup>I in these as it has been shown that the radiation exposure from the standard dose of <sup>132</sup>I is approximately 1% of the exposure from the equivalent dose of <sup>131</sup>I (H18). Another advantage in using <sup>132</sup>I is that repeated studies in the one patient are possible, as its half-life is 2.2 hours compared with 8 days for <sup>131</sup>I, and therefore there are no errors from residual activity from a previous dose.

Thyroid uptake measurements may also be of value in the diagnosis of subacute thyroiditis and thyrotoxicosis factitia. In both conditions the "blocked thyroid gland syndrome" may be found with high circulating levels of thyroid hormone and zero or low thyroid uptake.

In vivo radioisotope tests have been used in another area in recent years, namely to assess suppressibility of thyroid activity while the patient remains on antithyroid therapy for thyrotoxicosis. This test was introduced by Alexander *et al.* (A7) in order to predict which patients could come off antithyroid therapy without significant risk of relapse of thyrotoxicosis; suppressibility being equated with remission. This procedure created widespread interest, but in spite of modifications and improvements to the test regime (A8), it has not received full acceptance.

In summary, it would seem that with the major exception of the investigation of dyshormogenetic goiter, quantitative thyroid uptake measurements have been superseded and the only other thyroid studies requiring radioactive isotopes will be in large nuclear medicine scanning units being established. These will, in the main, use alternative isotopes, such as <sup>99m</sup>Tc and <sup>125</sup>I (R10).

## 4.3. Tests for Thyroid Autoantibodies

Some reference to testing for thyroid autoantibodies is made in this review for the sake of completeness, but as it is a specialized area that is normally established by a serology or immunology department rather than by a clinical chemistry laboratory, a brief summary only is given, concentrating mainly on the application of the tests, not on the methodology involved.

The detection of thyroid autoantibodies is important in the diagnosis of chronic lymphocytic thyroiditis (Hashimoto's disease) and the rarer forms of autoimmune thyroid disease, as the earlier reviews showed (D6, H2, O14). There are three antigen-antibody systems to be considered, namely, the two antibodies reacting with thyroid colloid [thyroglobulin and "second colloid antigen" (CA2), respectively], and in addition the antibody reacting with thyroid microsomes.

The main methods of detecting thyroglobulin antibodies are precipitin techniques, which have been modified into latex fixation tests, tanned red cell agglutination (D6), and sensitive immunofluorescence techniques. The older precipitin test was a gel diffusion technique carried out on an Ouchterlony plate. The latex fixation test is slightly more sensitive than the precipitin test, but the sensitivity of the tanned red cell (TRC) exceeds both of the others (A10). This is not necessarily an advantage, however, when testing patients for lymphocytic thyroiditis as it is positive in many symptomless patients with nonprogressive focal thyroiditis. Thyroid autoantibodies can also be found with sensitive techniques in patients without evidence of thyroid disease (H1). Therefore less sensitive techniques, such as the latex slide agglutination and an electroprecipitin test, are probably preferable in the diagnosis of lymphocytic thyroiditis (R2).

In the investigation of mild or incipient forms of idiopathic myxedema, it is advantageous to use the sensitive TRC test and fluorescent antibody tests as well, as a very high proportion will have positive results by one or other of these tests. The finding of thyroid antibodies in the serum of patients with hypothyroidism strongly suggests that the etiology of the hypothyroidism is idiopathic myxedema rather than secondary pituitary hypothyroidism (V1). Furthermore, 80% of Graves' disease patients have positive tests (either TRC or fluorescent antibody), which is a useful observation in the differential diagnosis of thyrotoxicosis and anxiety states.

Some patients with lymphocytic thyroiditis have antibodies directed against the microsomal or cellular fractions only. Others have positive results for the thyroglobulin antibody, but have no antibodies against the microsomal fraction. The microsomal antibody is the most significant in relation to the etiology of thyroiditis as it is cytotoxic to cultured thyroid cells (D6). Microsomal autoantibodies are detected either by complement fixation technique (CFT) or by immunofluorescence. Between 80 and 90% of patients with lymphocytic thyroiditis will produce a positive result usually in a high dilution of serum, and 70% of patients with Graves' disease have a positive result, but in lesser dilution.

There are indications that lymphocytic thyroiditis is increasing in incidence in all parts of the world, particularly in children (H28). This may be a reflection of increasing awareness of the condition rather than a true increase in its frequency. It is possibly the most common cause of goiter in children. There is a strong possibility that it is genetically determined and sometimes secondary to a dyshormonogenetic defect, particularly the formation of an abnormal iodinated protein (D3).

It is now generally accepted that Graves' disease is one of the autoimmune thyroid diseases, and a variable degree of lymphocytic infiltration may be found in the thyroid gland. As discussed above, antibodies against both the thyroglobulin and microsomal fractions are found in Graves' disease usually in low titer although 5% have positive precipitin tests or positive results in high dilution with more sensitive tests. Thyroid autoantibody tests in Graves' disease have an important practical application. If antibodies are detected in a high dilution or with the comparatively insensitive precipitin test, an alternative treatment to surgery should be considered as these patients have a much higher risk of developing hypothyroidism after subtotal thyroidectomy (H6).

Whereas there has been little recent development in the methods for detecting thyroid autoantibodies and in the diagnosis of lymphocytic thyroiditis, there are interesting advances in the concepts of pathogenesis of this type of disorder, consequent on the rapid increase in knowledge of the science of clinical immunology. In a recent review, Irvine (I7) summarizes recent findings which suggest that a subpopulation of T lymphocytes has an important suppressor effect on the tendency for B lymphocytes to form autoantibodies. When the suppressor T lymphocytes are absent or lacking in function, autoimmunity tends to emerge according to the precise nature of the T cell deficiency.

It is probable that the more recently discovered immunoglobulins, all in the IgG class, such as long-acting thyroid stimulator (LATS) and LATS protector, should be classified as thyroid autoantibodies and discussion on these follows in the next section.

## 4.4. THYROID-STIMULATING IMMUNOGLOBULINS

Recent years have seen exciting advances in the recognition of thyroidstimulating immunoglobulins of the IgG class, which have an extremely important bearing on the etiology of Graves' disease. It would be premature for clinical chemistry departments, except those with special interests, to consider diagnostic procedures for these substances, as their exact diagnostic role remains to be elucidated and the techniques involved are complex in nature.

Adams and Purves (A6) reported the presence of the abnormal thyroid stimulator, LATS, in the serum of some patients with thyrotoxicosis. LATS stimulates the thyroid activity in humans and in many other species also. Even with concentration procedures it is not possible to detect LATS in the serum of all cases of Graves' disease, and furthermore, LATS activity does not correlate well with thyroidal activity. Fifteen years after the discovery of LATS, Adams and Kennedy (A5) published details of another thyroid stimulator, LATS protector (LATSP) which is present in the sera of nearly all patients with Graves' disease and which appears to stimulate only the human thyroid. It is therefore probable that, in LATS-negative patients with Graves' disease, LATS.P is the pathogenic agent (17). Both LATS and LATS.P are considered to be thyroid autoantibodies. It is possible to assay both LATS and LATS.P in a technically complex method of extreme sensitivity as published by Bitensky (B8). This is one of a series of cytochemical assays developed in the Kennedy Institute of Rheumatology in London, U.K.

Another landmark in this field is the demonstration by Smith and Hall (S12) that thyroid-stimulating IgG fractions displace TSH from its binding sites on human thyroid membranes in a system based on radioreceptor assays for TSH in guinea pig thyroid homogenate (M6). Smith and Hall found evidence of TSH being displaced by IgG in the serum of most cases of Graves' disease but only by a small proportion of patients with lymphocytic thyroiditis and malignant thyroid tumors. They concluded that the human specific thyroid stimulator, LATS.P, is probably identical with the activity of the Graves' immunoglobulins responsible for displacing binding of TSH to human thyroid membranes (S12). Clearly this is an area which is rapidly developing and which has potential for diagnosis in the difficult cases of Graves' disease as well as in throwing further light on its etiology.

## 5. Functional Physiological Tests

The purpose of this section is to summarize those procedures carried out on patients which depend upon certain physiological aspects of thyroid function including the interrelationship of the thyroid gland with the hypothalamus and the anterior pituitary glands. The TSH stimulation and the  $T_3$  suppression tests are only briefly discussed, mainly for historical reasons, as both are becoming redundant because of more recent developments such as TSH and  $T_3$  assays, and the diagnostic use of thyrotropin releasing hormone.

#### MAURICE L. WELLBY

#### 5.1. TSH STIMULATION TEST

The TSH stimulation is primarily a test of thyroid reserve and has three main applications: (1) to identify those patients with minor impairment in thyroid function where the conventional thyroid function tests produce normal results; (2) to determine whether or not a patient, who is receiving thyroid therapy for presumed idiopathic myxedema, requires this therapy; (3) to distinguish between idiopathic (primary) myxedema from hypothyroidism secondary to pituitary disease.

Normally there is a brisk increase both in the thyroid uptake of <sup>131</sup>I and in serum levels of total  $T_4$  following intramuscular TSH injection. If doses of 10 USP units of TSH are given on three consecutive days, a normal subject will respond with a rise in serum total  $T_4$  of at least 3  $\mu$ g/100 ml from baseline level, blood being taken 8 hours after the last injection. The 24-hour thyroidal uptake should increase by 2- to 3-fold or by an absolute increment of 15–20% of the dose compared with the initial 24-hour uptake. Care must be taken if using this 3-dose schedule in elderly patients or where ischemic heart disease is present.

There is definitely an overlap in responses obtained in normal subjects and those obtained in patients with partial thyroid deficiency, even if the number of injections of TSH is reduced. However, failure of the thyroid uptake and total  $T_4$  to increase after TSH is strong evidence of primary thyroid disease. In the patients receiving thyroid hormone therapy, a significant response to TSH fairly conclusively excludes underlying thyroid failure unless the patient has been taking this therapy in full doses for many years. The test is probably most useful in distinguishing idiopathic thyroid failure from secondary or pituitary hypothyroidism.

A single estimation of serum TSH which is so convenient, has replaced the TSH stimulation test which was inconvenient and sometimes dangerous for the patient. A definitely elevated level of serum TSH, e.g., in excess of 30  $\mu$ U/ml, is very convincing evidence of impairment of thyroid reserve (H4, I8). A finding of a normal TSH with a definitely lowered FTI and T<sub>3</sub> concentration in the serum, in a clinically hypothyroid patient, is good evidence for pituitary disease. Also see Sections 4.1.1 or 4.1.2 for further discussion on the usefulness of the TSH assay.

## 5.2. TRIIODOTHYRONINE SUPPRESSION TEST

The principle of the  $T_3$  suppression test is that supraphysiological doses of  $T_3$  are administered which normally inhibit TSH production

by the pituitary with consequent reduction in thyroid function, thyroid uptake of <sup>131</sup>I, and serum total  $T_4$  concentration. If, however, the thyroid is autonomous and is not under pituitary TSH control, the  $T_3$  administered will in no way affect thyroid activity. Until very recently, the test was most frequently used to help in the diagnosis of borderline hyperthyroid states, as nearly all patients with hyperthyroidism, whether Graves' disease or toxic nodular goiter, have an autonomous thyroid. On the other hand, failure to suppress does not necessarily imply hyperthyroidism but does indicate autonomy as, for example, accompanying euthyroid Graves' disease or autonomous functional ("hot") nodules.

The  $T_3$  suppression test was introduced by Werner (W17), and the usual regime is to carry out a 3- and 24-hour uptake of <sup>131</sup>I or <sup>132</sup>I and take a blood for total  $T_4$ . The  $T_3$  is then given orally in a dose of either 40  $\mu$ g three times daily, or 20  $\mu$ g four times daily, depending on the age and cardiac condition of the patient, and after 7–10 days thyroid uptake and total  $T_4$  are measured. Suppression is indicated by the 24-hour thyroid uptake falling to less than 50% of the initial uptake and the total  $T_4$  to approximately 2  $\mu$ g/100 ml, or less. If no suppression takes place, the thyroid uptake values commonly increase slightly. Modifications of this regime have been suggested, some to make the test safer for the patient (F10) and others to enhance the usefulness of the test in distinguishing between the normal and the autonomous gland (C7).

The  $T_3$  suppression has very recently been displaced by two other tests, namely the estimation of serum  $T_3$  concentration and the TRH stimulation test. A single estimation of serum total  $T_3$  will frequently be helpful where there is clinical hyperthyroidism even if the patient has  $T_3$ -thyrotoxicosis. In clinical situations where it is desirable to demonstrate that the thyroid gland is autonomous, the TRH stimulation test has replaced the  $T_3$  suppression test.

#### 5.3. THYROTROPIN-RELEASING HORMONE STUDIES

It is beyond the scope of this review to discuss, except in brief outline, the hypothalamic substance, thyrotropin-releasing hormone (TRH), and its application in clinical chemistry, although many publications on TRH have appeared over the last five years or so. However, only a limited number of clinical applications of TRH are related primarily to the thyroid gland. Some reviews which include information on TRH have appeared recently (H7, H14, S8). A review on hypothalamic releasing hormones appears in this volume (H6A). Reference to the physiological role of TRH has been made in Section 2.4. The most obvious clinical response when TRH is administered to man is a sharp rise in serum TSH levels (F1, F12, H14, O9, S14), the shape of the response depending on the dose and method of administration. In most studies, a single bolus intravenous injection of 200  $\mu$ g TRH has been given, after which TSH rises from a baseline of 0–2  $\mu$ U/ml in normal subjects, to a peak of about 10–20  $\mu$ U/ml 20 or 30 minutes later. Females have a greater response than do males. The magnitude is dependent on the TSH methodology, but even in any individual laboratory using the one method, the degree of the normal response is rather variable. Through its TSH effect, TRH injection is associated with a rise in both T<sub>4</sub> (K3, L7) and T<sub>3</sub> (L7, S8), the peak rise in T<sub>3</sub> occurring at about 2 hours after intravenous injection. The rise in T<sub>4</sub> is much less dramatic; it takes several hours to reach the peak and has little diagnostic application.

Shenkman (S8) has suggested that the measuring of  $T_3$  and TSH responses to TRH provides a useful combined test of thyroidal and pituitary reserve. This test may have a place in special areas such as in the investigation of thyrotoxic patients following <sup>131</sup>I therapy but usually following the TSH response is sufficient. Hall (H3) suggests that the following standardized test be used: 0 min, blood for TSH; 200  $\mu$ g TRH in 2 ml of saline rapidly injected; 20 min: blood for TSH; 60 min: blood for TSH.

The main diagnostic applications of TRH are listed below (H3, H14).

1. In hyperthyroidism: Patients with hyperthyroidism either do not respond to TRH or respond in a markedly subnormal fashion. The high circulating levels of thyroid hormone inhibit the normal responsiveness of the thyrotrophes to TSH. Patients with  $T_3$ -thyrotoxicosis also fail to respond to TRH. The TRH is thus a useful test to confirm hyperthyroidism when the condition is clinically obvious but the routine thyroid function tests are equivocal.

2. In euthyroid Graves' disease: About 70% of these patients have abnormal suppressibility to  $T_3$  and the TRH test seems a more sensitive and more accurate test to prove autonomy in this group and is more convenient for the patient.

3. In idiopathic hypothyroidism: Usually patients in this group have subnormal levels of thyroid hormones in the blood and markedly elevated serum TSH levels and TRH testing is superfluous. However, in those with early or minimal hypothyroidism or with preclinical hypothyroidism, the TSH level may be minimally elevated and difficult to distinguish from a high normal result. The TRH administration causes an exaggerated response in TSH, which is usually easy to distinguish from the normal response. 4. To separate hypothalamic from anterior pituitary disease: Theoretically, a TRH test seems to be an ideal method for distinguishing these disorders, but anomalous results have been recorded (C1, F2, O13). Discussion on this topic is beyond the scope of this review.

5. In treated Graves' disease: The TRH response in both TSH and serum  $T_3$  concentration may elucidate the thyroid status of this difficult group more readily than do the conventional tests alone. However, TRH responsiveness may not return until some time after the patients are rendered euthyroid (C18). We have made similar observations in our laboratory.

# 5.4. Thyroid Suppressibility during Drug Treatment for Thyrotoxicosis

Alexander et al. (A7) in 1967 suggested that patients whose thyroid was suppressed after 6 months of antithyroid drug therapy, and while still receiving therapy, were likely to be in remission and drugs could be stopped. If there was no suppression, then antithyroid therapy should be continued and the patient be reassessed in a further 6 months. The test is carried out as follows: Patients remain on the appropriate dose of antithyroid drug, and to this is added  $l-T_3$  at a dose of 80  $\mu$ g per day. As the antithyroid drug interferes with the later phases of uptake, it is necessary to perform an early uptake at 10-20 minutes after an intravenous dose, preferably of <sup>132</sup>I. In this way, trapping only will be measured, and this is unaffected by the antithyroid drug. Suppression is present if the early uptake is less than 8% of the dose. The advantage of this method of assessing remission is that patients remain on the antithyroid drug throughout the whole procedure. The alternative approach of stopping the drug is difficult for those patients whose thyrotoxicosis exacerbates.

With this technique, the early results were satisfactory and most patients who suppressed on  $T_3$  remained in remission. The work received some support but is not universely accepted. As the group continued their studies, they found that the course of thyrotoxicosis was more variable than that which they had first experienced. This led to a modified regime (A8) in which those patients who showed suppression were continued on antithyroid drugs and  $T_3$  for another 6 months. After that the carbimazole was stopped and the  $T_3$  was continued. The FTI was then used as a parameter to assess whether the patient remained suppressed, in other words, remained in remission. This followup could continue indefinitely with the aid of the patient's local medical officer.

#### 6. The Choice and Uses of Tests in Special Situations

In this section, an attempt will be made to rationalize the use of thyroid function tests in various clinical areas, particularly in those where interpretation can sometimes be difficult. It is superfluous here to discuss in any detail the use of thyroid tests in certain clear-cut areas, such as in confirming the diagnosis in a newly presenting case of Graves' disease or of idiopathic myxedema. What is indicated is a standard regime of either an FTI or ETR (or similar test) or even both. If these measurements are in the overlap region between hypothyroid and normal subjects, a TSH assay is needed. If the routine tests are in the overlap between values for hyperthyroid patients and normal subjects, then a serum  $T_3$  concentration is indicated.

### 6.1. Dyshormonogenetic Goiter

The steps in the biosynthetic pathway are well known and were briefly discussed in Section 2.1 (Fig. 1). Defects may occur in the various stages of the biosynthetic pathway, leading to a decrease in the amount of available thyroid hormone. The defects may be briefly summarized as follows: The sites are shown on Fig. 1: (1) trapping of blood iodide by the thyroid gland (site 1); (2) "organification," that is, iodination of tyrosine by activated iodine (site 2); (3) coupling, that is, conversion of the tyrosines into  $T_3$  and  $T_4$  (site 3); (4) formation of abnormal forms of thyroglobulin; in this defect the abnormal thyroglobulin (iodinate protein) is released into the blood (site 4); (5) iodotyrosine deiodinase (site 5); (6) thyroglobulin protease deficiency (site 6).

When presented with the problem of diagnosing one of these biochemical lesions in a goitrous child, certain screening procedures should be performed first. These include a measurement of the 2-hour uptake of <sup>132</sup>I. It is essential not to administer <sup>131</sup>I to young children becaue of the risk of thyroid cancer developing later. If the uptake is very low, a trapping defect is indicated. An elevated uptake indicates any of the other defects, the elevated uptake being one of the compensatory phenomena seen in congenital goitrous hypothyroidism. If the 2-hour uptake is elevated, an oral dose of 1000 mg of potassium perchlorate should immediately be given and the activity over the thyroid measured just 60 minutes after the dose. Perchlorate induces discharge of any iodine accumulated in the gland which has not been organified (M16) and if more than 10% is discharged, there is good evidence of an organification defect. The other screening tests to be performed are serum total  $T_4$  and PBI estimations. The combination of a high thyroid uptake, negative perchlorate discharge, low total  $T_4$  and a discrepancy between the PBI and total  $T_4$  is likely to be found in either coupling, thyroglobulin or deiodinase defects. The PBI measures both thyroglobulin and the iodotyrosines in addition to  $T_4$ . Special procedures are necessary to differentiate these defects.

Chromatographic examination of the serum, or RIA reveals the presence of DIT which would be present in the coupling or deiodinase defects. The deiodinase defect may be detected by following the rate of deiodination of an oral dose of labeled DIT (M9, N4). A thyroglobulin defect can be demonstrated either by RIA of thyroglobulin in the serum or by an indirect chromatographic method on paper, where the DIT from digested thyroglobulin is demonstrated (W5). Finally, a thyroglobulin protease deficiency is demonstrated by special techniques as described by McGirr (M8) in which serum butanol-extractable iodine is shown not to increase after TSH injection.

The ability to identify the exact lesion in a dyshormonogenetic goiter is not as important as the detection of such goiters at the earliest possible opportunity. Patients may have thyroid biosynthetic lesions and remain euthyroid for some time because of compensatory mechanisms, such as enhanced thyroid uptake of iodine (which leads to the goiter) and preferential secretion of  $T_3$  (G8). However, hypothyroidism is likely to occur insidiously and remain unrecognized for a long enough time to cause permanent damage such as mental retardation (F11, W5). Constant awareness of the condition is necessary and, in addition, a satisfactory screening procedure would be worthwhile. Klein *et al.* (K7) suggested the measurement of TSH in cord serum or 3 days after birth, when TSH has reached a stable level, is a suitable screening for congenital hypothyroidism.

# 6.2. Lymphocytic Thyroiditis (Hashimoto's Disease)

Function tests of thyroid activity have little or no value in establishing the diagnosis of lymphocytic thyroiditis because of the wide spectrum of thyroid activity that may be seen in this condition. Thyroid function is likely to be normal, low normal, or subnormal, but on occasions increased function may be encountered. The diagnosis of this condition rests on a clinical suspicion of its existence, the presence of microsomal or thyroglobulin antibodies at high dilution with purposefully insensitive techniques (as discussed in Section 4.3). Where indicated, the definitive diagnosis is made by biopsy. However, routine thyroid studies including TSH assay and thyroid uptake of <sup>131</sup>I are useful in these patients to ascertain the state of the thyroid function.

# 6.3. SUBACUTE THYROIDITIS (DE QUERVAIN'S THYROIDITIS)

This is a rare but interesting condition in that it is one cause of the "blocked thyroid gland" syndrome, which is characterized by elevated thyroid hormone levels accompanied by zero or very low thyroid uptake of <sup>131</sup>I. The block occurs in the first phase of the disease, usually when the patient is complaining of acute pain in the thyroid area. It is caused by thyroglobulin released from the damaged gland breaking down in the periphery and producing the elevated levels of  $T_3$  and  $T_4$  in the serum inhibiting TSH release. It is helpful also to estimate the PBI level, as this is likely to be more elevated than the total  $T_4$  in the serum owing to thyroglobulin in the serum.

Routine studies of PBI,  $T_4$  and thyroid uptake should therefore be carried out in patients suspected of having this condition and be repeated at regular intervals (if the patient is not treated with *l*-thyroxine) to follow the progress of the disease (G5). As the acute phase passes the thyroid uptake will return, and frequently a rebound phase is seen with increased thyroid uptake. Thyroid autoantibodies should be looked for and will be found only in a very low titer (V4) compared with the high titers found in lymphocytic thyroiditis which can sometimes mimic subacute thyroiditis if it presents acutely. Followup studies of total  $T_4$  and thyroid uptake, together with TSH assays, are desirable as some patients gradually go into a state of permanent thyroid failure.

# 6.4 DIFFERENTIATION OF IDIOPATHIC HYPOTHYROIDISM AND HYPOTHALAMIC OR PITUITARY HYPOTHYROIDISM

If a patient suspected of developing clinical hypothyroidism is investigated only with routine tests, namely total  $T_4$ , FTI, and the ETR or a similar estimation, there is no way of determining whether the patient has idiopathic myxedema or hypothyroidism secondary to hypothalamic or anterior pituitary disease. The distinction should be made, however, because it is dangerous to treat pituitary hypothyroidism with thyroid hormone without simultaneously treating with adrenocortical hormones.

In addition to considering the clinical features, the differentiation may be made with a TSH stimulation test as described in Section 5.1, but this has been replaced by a TSH estimation on the serum. The TSH in pituitary hypothyroidism is undetectable but in idiopathic myxedema it is markedly elevated. Even if there is no goiter, a high percentage of patients with idiopathic hypothyroidism have positive antibodies providing a sensitive technique is used, whereas patients with pituitary hypothyroidism are unlikely to have positive antibodies. If the TSH is low in clinically hypothyroid patients and pituitary disease is therefore suspected, provocative tests of pituitary function are indicated to determine which target organs are involved.

Testing with TRH also distinguishes between idiopathic myxedema and pituitary hypothyroidism because of the exaggerated TSH response in the former compared with the negligible response in the latter (H7, H14, S8). However, for routine clinical diagnosis, the test is not indicated in this setting. The TRH test is also useful for distinguishing hypothalamic from pituitary disease but interpretation is difficult (C21, F2, O13) and is outside the scope of this review.

#### 6.5. Thyroid Hormone Treatment of Hypothyroidism

Recent work has drawn attention to the need for reassessment of the optimum doses required to treat hypothyroidism. Until recently, *l*-thyroxine was commonly given in daily doses of as much as 0.3 mg. It was appreciated many years ago that with doses of 0.3 mg of l-T<sub>4</sub> per day, PBI or total T<sub>4</sub> were elevated compared with values obtained in normal subjects. Ranges of total T<sub>4</sub> from 8 to 16  $\mu$ g/100 ml are expected in the former group whereas the range of values obtained with T<sub>3</sub> uptake is virtually the same as the reference range (W9).

However, the ready availability of RIA for serum  $T_3$  concentration leads not only to an increased insight into the importance of the contribution of serum T<sub>3</sub> to the physiological effects of the thyroid hormones (see Section 2.3), but also to a second method of monitoring thyroid hormone levels in patients on replacement therapy. Furthermore, serum TSH assays are proving useful for this purpose. In 1972 Surks et al. (S31) demonstrated that after  $l-T_4$  therapy at a dose of 0.2 mg per day, both  $T_3$  and  $T_4$  levels tended to be high normal or just elevated. Evered et al. (E8) in 1973 found that the minimum daily dose of  $l-T_4$ needed to suppress serum TSH concentration to normal and to relieve symptoms, was frequently as low as 0.1 or 0.15 mg, and no patient required more than 0.2 mg. Almost identical results were obtained by Stock et al. (S29), and they showed that nearly all their patients receiving replacement with  $l-T_4$  had serum total  $T_4$  levels in the generally accepted range and serum T<sub>3</sub> levels about 130 ng/100 ml, just slightly less than the mean level in normal subjects.

Although clinical judgment is usually very useful in the decision as to whether a patient with idiopathic myxedema is receiving sufficient replacement therapy, there is no doubt that serum TSH and  $T_3$  assays contribute a great deal more. If the patient is receiving *l*-T<sub>3</sub> therapy, only the TSH can be used as serum  $T_3$  levels rise and fall rapidly after each dose. Measurement of TSH is particularly important in treating the elderly patient or a patient with ischemic heart disease, and in these it may not be desirable to suppress TSH to normal levels. The measurement of TSH is also useful in monitoring the *l*-T<sub>4</sub> dose in children, who seem to require a higher dose on a weight basis than do adults.

Patients are sometimes seen who are taking excessive amounts of l-thyroxine either as thyrotoxicosis factitia (self-administered) or thyrotoxicosis medicamentosa. These should prove to be no diagnostic problem, as their tests should fall into the category of "blocked thyroid syndrome," and thyroid uptake will be negligible with very high levels of thyroid hormones in the serum, particularly of total T<sub>4</sub>.

#### 6.6. $T_3$ -Thyrotoxicosis

The subject of  $T_3$ -thyrotoxicosis has already been discussed in Sections 2.3 and 5.2, and is referred to here merely for the sake of completeness. There is only one test required to confirm the diagnosis, namely the total  $T_3$  concentration assay. Any clinically thyrotoxic patient with normal levels of free thyroxine must be investigated with a total  $T_3$  assay. If this is elevated, the patient has  $T_3$ -thyrotoxicosis, providing TBG levels are normal. If TBG is elevated, an estimation of the free  $T_3$  concentration in these patients would yield valuable information (C18, E5). If a congenital increase in TBG is suspected, the TBG may be measured either in terms of activity (E6, R7) or as absolute concentration by RIA (L12).

 $T_3$ -thyrotoxicosis may have some unusual presentations, for example, the recent case of thyroid storm reported where the total  $T_4$  levels were quite normal, but the  $T_3$  concentration was strikingly elevated ([1]).

If doubt remains about the diagnosis of thyrotoxicosis, either  $T_3$ -thyrotoxicosis or conventional thyrotoxicosis, a TRH test should be performed. It is well documented that there is either no response or a markedly subnormal response in serum TSH to TRH in any form of untreated thyrotoxicosis. Hall (H3) has recommended a standardized sampling time of 0, 20, and 60 minutes, following the intravenous dose of 200  $\mu$ g of TRH. However, more frequent and more prolonged sampling may be preferable in the questionably thyrotoxic patients. Our regime includes two baseline specimens taken at 20 and 30 minutes after the insertion of the in-dwelling needle, which allows the  $T_3$  concentration levels to settle down to a stable baseline. Samples are taken at 10, 20, 30, 60, 120, and 180 minutes after the TRH injection. The monitoring of  $T_3$  levels in the serum sometimes yields useful information, supplementing the TSH data.

### 6.7. Other Triiodothyronine Hypersecreting States

It is now becoming increasingly recognized that  $T_3$  hypersecreting states other than  $T_3$ -thyrotoxicosis exist and can occur in a variety of clinical situations. The common denominator is a slowly decreasing thyroid reserve, which is compensated for, either fully or in part, by a  $T_3$  hypersecretion, which is probably TSH mediated. The total  $T_4$  levels are either low normal or definitely subnormal, and yet none of these patients show any marked evidence of clinical hypothyroidism.

The  $T_3$  compensatory phenomenon has been noted in: (1) iodopenic endemic goiter (D4, K8, P3); (2) dyshormonogenetic goiter (F11, G8, N4); (3) euthyroid endocrine exophthalmos (H16); (4) incipient thyroid failure associated with autoimmune thyroid disease (E7); (5) thyrotoxicosis treated either with antithyroid drugs or with <sup>131</sup>I (B5, S23, W8).

These observations are particularly important for the <sup>131</sup>I-treated patient. It has long been recognized that there is an unfortunately high incidence of hypothyroidism in this group, and the chances of hypothyroidism probably increase each year after the last dose of <sup>131</sup>I (G12). Another relevant point is that quite a high percentage of specimens for thyroid studies sent to a laboratory are from such treated patients. Clearly, to rely on FTI and ETR (or ETR-like) measurements alone in this group would lead to a significant number being classified as hypothyroid when they are in fact euthyroid. The TSH assay by itself does not fully elucidate the situation, as there are a number of recent publications that demonstrate an association of elevated TSH values with low normal or normal T<sub>4</sub> in the serum in clinically euthyroid <sup>131</sup>I-treated patients (S11, S13, T8, T10).

All patients in the groups mentioned warrant full investigation with  $T_3$  and TSH assays as well as the routine thyroid tests.

#### 7. Conclusion

There are dangers as well as benefits from a constantly enlarging range of tests available for investigating a patient with suspected thyroid disease. The patient's well-being is threatened if a large body of clinical data is allowed to come between the patient and his physician. There is a definite risk that the physician will become absorbed in the data, and so overlook symptoms and signs. He may forget to ask the patient whether he feels any better or may forget to put his finger on a thyroid nodule or to take an exophthalmometer reading. No matter how sophisticated is the test, nothing can substitute for an expert clinical appraisal. Clinical chemists and clinical endocrinologists are interdependent in their responsibility of coping with the greatly increasing amount of data for which they need assistance from system analysts and computer programs (R8).

There is also a danger of the patient feeling that no one is taking a personal interest in him. He therefore fails to keep appointments, is lost for "follow-up," and consequently is at risk, either from overtreatment or from undertreatment at a later stage. This problem can be overcome by the automated follow-up registers, such as the one operating successfully from Glasgow (B9).

#### ACKNOWLEDGMENTS

Expert assistance in preparing the manuscript by Mrs. S. Marshall and Miss J. Mitchell is gratefully acknowledged.

I am also grateful to my collaborators, Dr. L. Graycar, Dr. B. Higgins, Dr. A. S. Kanagasabapathy, Miss J. Marshall, and Mr. M. W. O'Halloran, for their contributions to the departmental work cited in the review.

#### References

- A1. Abreau, C. M., Azizi, F., Vagenakis, A. G., Ingbar, S. H., and Braverman, L. E., Clinical evaluation of a new indirect indicator of serum-free thyroxine concentration. J. Nucl. Med. 14, 159-163 (1973).
- A2. Abuid, J., Klein, A. H., Foley, T. P., Jr., and Larsen, P. R., Total and free triiodothyronine and thyroxine in early infancy. J. Clin. Endocrinol. Metab. 39, 263-267 (1974).
- A3. Abuid, J., Stinson, D. A., and Larsen, P. R., Serum triiodothyronine and thyroxine in the neonate and the acute increases in these hormones following delivery. J. Clin. Invest. 52, 1195-1199 (1973).
- A4. Acland, J. D., The interpretation of the serum protein-bound iodine: A review. J. Clin. Pathol. 24, 187-218 (1971).
- A5. Adams, D. D., and Kennedy, T. H., Evidence to suggest that LATS protector stimulates the human thyroid gland. J. Clin. Endocrinol. Metab. 33, 47-51 (1971).
- A6. Adams, D. D., and Purves, H. D., Abnormal responses in the assay of thyrotropin. Proc. Univ. Otago Med. Sch. 34, 11-13 (1956).
- A7. Alexander, W. D., Harden, R. McG., Shimmins, J., McLarty, D., and McGill, P., Treatment of thyrotoxicosis based on thyroidal suppressibility. *Lancet* 2, 681-684 (1967).
- Alexander, W. D., McLarty, D. G., Horton, P., and Pharmakiotis, A. D., Sequential assessment during drug treatment of thyrotoxicosis. *Clin. Endocrinol.* 2, 43-50 (1973).

- A9. Anderson, B. G., Free thyroxine in serum in relation to thyroid function. J. Amer. Med. Ass. 203, 577-582 (1968).
- A10. Anderson, J. R., Buchanan, W. W., Goudie, R. B., and Gray, K. G., Diagnostic tests for thyroid antibodies: A comparison of the precipitin and latex-fixation (Hyland TA) tests. J. Clin. Pathol. 15, 462-471 (1962).
- A11. Ashkar, F. S., and Bezjian, A. A., Use of normalized serum thyroxine (T<sub>1</sub>N). A new approach to thyroid hormone measurement. J. Amer. Med. Ass. 221, 1483-1485 (1972).
- A12. Ashkar, F. S., and Bezjian, A. A., Normalized serum thyroxine (T<sub>4</sub>N). The test for thyroid function in pregnancy. *Obstet. Gynecol.* 40, 575–579 (1972).
- A13. Averill, R. L. W., Salaman, D. F., and Worthington, W. C., Jr., Thyrotrophin releasing factor in hypophyseal portal blood. *Nature* (London) 211, 144–145 (1966).
  - B1. Badman, H. G., and Platten, A. F., Assessment of a simple technique for the determination of serum thyroxine. Ann. Clin. Biochem. 10, 53-56 (1973).
  - B2. Barker, S. B., Determination of protein-bound iodine. J. Biol. Chem. 173, 715-724 (1948).
  - B3. Barrett, O., Jr., Berman, A., and Maier, J. G., Uptake of I<sup>131</sup>-1-triiodothyronine in various erythrocyte abnormalities. J. Clin. Endocrinol. Metab. 20, 1467– 1473, (1960).
  - B4. Beckers, C., Cornette, C., and Thalasso, M., Evaluation of serum thyroxine by radioimmunoassay. J. Nucl. Med. 14, 317-320 (1973).
  - B5. Bellabarba, D., Bénard, B., and Langlois, M., Pattern of serum thyroxine, triiodothyronine and thyrotrophin after treatment of thyrotoxicosis. *Clin. Endocri*nol. 1, 345–353 (1972).
  - B6. Bernotti, J., and Bernotti, N., Protein-bound iodine, total iodine and butanolextractable iodine by partial automation. Clin. Chem. 9, 408-416 (1963).
  - B7. Bernstein, G., and Oppenheimer, J. H., Factors influencing the concentration of free and total thyroxine in patients with nonthyroidal disease. J. Clin. Endocrinol. Metab. 26, 195-201 (1966).
  - B8. Bitensky, L., Alaghband-Zadeh, J., and Chayen, J., Studies on the thyroid stimulating hormone and the long-acting thyroid stimulating hormone. *Clin. Endocrinol.* 3, 363-374 (1974).
  - B9. Boyle, C. M., Scottish automated follow-up register for thyroid disease: Four years' experience in Glasgow. Brit. Med. J. 2, 490-492 (1974).
- B10. Braverman, L. E., Foster, A. E., and Arky, R. A., Oragrafin and the triiodothyronine uptake test of thyroid function. J. Nucl. Med. 8, 209-212 (1967).
- B11. Braverman, L. E., Foster, A. E., and Ingbar, S. H., Thyroid hormone transport in the serum of patients with thyrotoxic Graves' disease before and after treatment. J. Clin. Invest. 47, 1349-1357 (1968).
- B12. Braverman, L. E., Foster, A. E., and Mead, L. W., The charcoal T<sub>3</sub> ratio. J. Amer. Med. Ass. 199, 469-472 (1967).
- B13. Braverman, L. E., Ingbar, S. H., and Sterling, K., Conversion of thyroxine (T<sub>4</sub>) to triiodothyronine (T<sub>3</sub>) in athyreotic human subjects. J. Clin. Invest. 49, 855-864 (1970).
- B14. Braverman, L. E., Vagenakis, A. G., Foster, A. E., and Ingbar, S. H., Evaluation of a simplified technique for the specific measurement of serum thyroxine concentration. J. Clin. Endocrinol. Metab. 32, 497-502 (1971).
- B15. Brien, T. G., Fay, J. A., and Griffin, E. A., Thyroid status in the newborn infant: Effective thyroxine ratio and free thyroxine index. Arch. Dis. Childhood 49, 225-227 (1974).

- B16. Brookeman, V. A., and Williams, C. M., Evaluation of the resin strip technique for determining serum T<sub>s</sub> binding capacity and serum thyroxine. J. Nucl. Med. 12, 55-60 (1971).
- B17. Brown, B. L., Ekins, R. P., Ellis, S. M., and Reith, W. S. A specific saturation assay technique for serum triiodothyronine. In "In Vitro Procedures with Radioisotopes in Medicine," pp. 569–583. IAEA, Vienna, 1970.
- B18. Brown, B. L., Ekins, R. P., Ellis, S. M., and Reith, W. S., Specific antibodies to triiodothyronine hormone. *Nature (London)* 226, 359 (1970).
- B19. Brown, J., Chopra, I. D., Cornell, J. S., Hershman, J. M., Solomon, D. H., Uller, R. P., and van Herle, A. J., Thyroid physiology in health and disease. Ann. Intern. Med. 81, 68-81 (1974).
- B20. Brunelle, P., and Bohuon, C., Baisse de la triiodothyronine serique avec l'age. Clin. Chim. Acta 42, 201-203 (1972).
- B21. Burke, C. W., and Eastman, C. J., Thyroid hormones. Brit. Med. Bull. 30, 93-99 (1974).
- B22. Burke, C. W., Shakespear, R. A., and Fraser, T. R., Measurement of thyroxine and triiodothyronine in human urine. *Lancet* 2, 1177-1179 (1972).
- Cl. Carter, J. N., Eastman, C. J., Corcoran, J. M., and Lazarus, L., Effect of severe, chronic illness on thyroid function. *Lancet* 2, 971-974 (1974).
- C2. Cavalieri, R. R., Hyperthyroidism and decreased thyroxine binding by serum proteins. J. Clin. Endocrinol. Metab. 21, 1455-1468 (1961).
- C3. Cavalieri, R. R., Castle, J. N., and Searle, G. L., A simplified method for estimating free-thyroxine fraction in serum. J. Nucl. Med. 10, 565–570 (1969).
- C4. Chan, V., Besser, G. M., Landon, J., and Ekins, R. P., Urinary triiodothyronine excretion as index of thyroid function. *Lancet* 2, 253-256 (1972).
- C5. Chaney, A. L., Improvements in determination of iodine in blood. Ind. Eng. Chem., Anal. Ed. 12, 179-181 (1940).
- C6. Chaney, A. L., Protein-bound iodine. Advan. Clin. Chem. 1, 81-109 (1958).
- C7. Charkes, N. D., Cantor, R. E., and Goluboff, B., A three day, double isotope, 1-triiodothyronine suppression test of thyroid autonomy. J. Nucl. Med. 8, 627– 645 (1967).
- C8. Chopra, I. J., Nelson, J. C., Solomon, D. H., and Beall, G. N., Production of antibodies specifically binding triiodothyronine and thyroxine. J. Clin. Endocrinol. Metab. 32, 299-308 (1971).
- C9. Chopra, I. J., Solomon, D. H., and Beall, G. N., Radioimmunoassay for measurement of triiodothyronine in human serum. J. Clin. Invest. 50, 2033-2041 (1971).
- C10. Chopra, I. J., Solomon, D. H., Chopra, U., Young, R. T., and Chua Teco, G. N., Alterations in circulating thyroid hormones and thyrotropin in hepatic cirrhosis: Evidence for euthyroidism despite subnormal serum triiodothyronine. J. Clin. Endocrinol. Metab. 39, 501-511 (1974).
- C11. Chopra, I. J., Solomon, D. H., and Chua Teco, G. N., Thyroxine: Just a prohormone or a hormone too? J. Clin. Endocrinol. Metab. 36, 1050-1057 (1973).
- C12. Chopra, I. J., Solomon, D. H., and Ho, R. S., A radioimmunoassay of thyroxine. J. Clin. Endocrinol. Metab. 33, 865-868 (1971).
- C13. Christensen, L. K., A method for determination of free, non-protein bound thyroxine in serum. Scand. J. Clin. Lab. Invest. 11, 326-331 (1959).
- C14. Clark, F., Resin uptake of <sup>131</sup> triiodothyronine; an in vitro test of thyroid function. Lancet 2, 167-169 (1963).

- C15. Clark, F., The estimation of thyroid hormone binding by plasma proteins and of unbound levels of thyroxine in plasma. J. Clin. Pathol., Suppl. 20, 344-352 (1967).
- C16. Clark, F., Personal communication (1973).
- C17. Clark, F., and Horn, D. B., Assessment of thyroid function by the combined use of the serum protein-bound iodine and resin uptake of <sup>131</sup>I-triiodothyronine. J. Clin. Endocrinol Metab. 25, 39-45 (1965).
- C18. Clifton-Bligh, P., Silverstein, G. E., and Burke, G., Unresponsiveness to thyrotropin-releasing hormone (TRH) in treated Graves' hyperthyroidism and in euthyroid Graves' disease. J. Clin. Endocrinol. Metab. 38, 531-538 (1974).
- C19. Cook, D. B., and Latner, A. L., Saturation in the competitive protein-binding assay of serum thyroxine. Clin. Chim. Acta 47, 183-189 (1973).
- C20. Corcoran, J. M., Eastman, C. J., Ekins, R. P., and Paul, W., The production of antisera for the radioimmunoassay of thyroxine. J. Endocrinol. 58, xxii (1973).
- C21. Costom, B. H., Grumbach, M. M., and Kaplan, S. L., Effect of thyrotropinreleasing factor on serum thyroid-stimulating hormone. An approach to distinguishing hypothalamic from pituitary forms of idiopathic hypopituitary dwarfism. J. Clin. Invest. 50, 2219-2225 (1971).
- C22. Cuarón, A., Determination of serum thyroxine by saturation analysis of thyroxine binding proteins. J. Nucl. Med. 10, 532-539 (1969).
- C23. Cuarón, A., and Fucugauchi, M. E., The binding of <sup>181</sup>I-triiodothyronine by serum proteins as an in vitro test of thyroid function. Acta Endocrinol. (Copenhagen) 46, 161–169 (1964).
- D1. Davies, R. H., Lawton, K., and Waring, D., Thyroxine levels in normal newborn infants. Arch. Dis. Childhood 49, 410-411 (1974).
- D2. DeGroot, L. J., Physiological precepts in thyroid diagnosis. In "Diagnosis and Treatment of Common Thyroid Diseases" (H. A. Selenkow and F. Hoffman, eds.), pp. 3-14. Excerpta Med. Found., Amsterdam, 1971.
- D3. DeGroot, L. J., Hall, R., McDermott, W. V., Jr., and Davis, A. M., Hashimoto's thyroiditis. N. Engl. J. Med. 267, 265-273 (1962).
- D4. Delange, F., Camus, M., and Ermans, A. M., Circulating thyroid hormones in endemic goitre. J. Clin. Endocrinol. Metab. 34, 891-895 (1972).
- D5. Dimitriadou, A., Fraser, R., and Turner, P. C. R., Iodotyrosine-like substances in human serum. *Nature (London)* 201, 575–578 (1964).
- D6. Doniach, D., Thyroid autoimmune disease. J. Clin. Pathol., Suppl. 20, 385-390. (1967).
- D7. Doniach, I., The structure of the thyroid gland. J. Clin. Pathol., Suppl. 20, 309-317 (1967).
- D8. Dunn, R. T., and Foster, L. B., Radioimmunoassay of thyroxine in unextracted serum, by a single-antibody technique. *Clin. Chem.* 19, 1063–1066 (1973).
- D9. DuRuisseau, J.-P., Seasonal variation of PBI in healthy Montrealers. J. Clin. Endocrinol. Metab. 25, 1513-1515 (1965).
- E1. Eastman, C. J., Corcoran, J. M., Jequier, A., Ekins, R. P., and Williams, E. S., Triiodothyronine concentration in cord and maternal sera at term. *Clin. Sci. Mol. Med.* 45, 251-255 (1973).
- E2. Eastman, C. J., Corcoran, J. M., Millar, J. G. B., Wechsler, N., Lawton, N. F., Ekins, R. P., and Nabarro J. D. N., Radioimmunoassay of serum triiodo-thyronine in patients with thyroid disease. J. Endocrinol. 58, xxii–xxiii (1973).
- E3. Editorial, Triiodothyronine. Lancet 1, 898-899 (1971).

- E4. Ekins, R. P., The estimation of thyroxine in human by an electrophoretic technique. Clin. Chim. Acta 5, 453-459 (1960).
- E5. Ellis, S. M., and Ekins, R. P., The radioimmunoassay of free (diffusable)  $T_3$  and  $T_4$  concentrations in serum. J. Endocrinol. 59, xliii (1973).
- E6. Elzinga, K. E., Carr, E. A., and Beierwaltes, W. H., Adaptation of the standard Durrum-type cell for reverse-flow paper electrophoresis. Amer. J. Clin. Pathol. 36, 125-131 (1961).
- E7. Evered, D. C., Ormston, B. J., Smith, P. A., Hall, R., and Bird, T., Grades of hypothyroidism. Brit. Med. J. 1, 657-662 (1973).
- E8. Evered, D., Young, E. T., Ormston, B. J., Menzies, R., Smith, P. A., and Hall, R., Treatment of hypothyroidism: A reappraisal of thyroxine therapy. *Brit. Med. J.* 3, 131–134 (1973).
- F1. Faglia, G., Beck-Peccoz, P., Ambrosi, B., Ferrari, C., and Travaglini, P., The effects of a synthetic thyrotrophin releasing hormone (TRH) in normal and endocrinopathic subjects. Acta Endocrinol. (Copenhagen) 71, 209-225 (1972).
- F2. Faglia, G., Beck-Peccoz, P., Ferrari, C., Ambrosi, B., Spada, A., Travaglini, P., and Paracchi, S., Plasma thyrotropin response to thyrotropin-releasing hormone in patients with pituitary and hypothalamic disorders. J. Clin. Endocrinol. Metab. 37, 595-601 (1973).
- F3. Fang, V. S., and Refetoff, S., Radioimmunoassay for serum triiodothyronine: Evaluation of simple techniques to control interference from binding proteins. *Clin. Chem.* 20, 1150-1154 (1974).
- F4. Farran, H. E. A., Haiste, C., and Hoffenberg, R., A comparison of serum PBI and thyroxine iodine levels. *Acta Endocrinol.* (*Copenhagen*) 68, 451-457 (1971).
- F5. Fisher, D. A., Advances in the laboratory diagnosis of thyroid disease. Part 1. J. Pediat. 82, 1-9 (1973).
- F6. Fisher, D. A., Advances in the laboratory diagnosis of thyroid disease. Part 2. J. Pediat. 82, 187-191 (1973).
- F7. Fisher, D. A., and Dussault, J. H., Contribution of methodological artifacts to the measurement of  $T_3$  concentration in serum. J. Clin. Endocrinol. Metab. 32, 675–679 (1971).
- F8. Fisher, D. A., Dussault, J. H., Hobel, C. J., and Lam, R., Serum and thyroid gland triiodothyronine in the human fetus. J. Clin. Endocrinol. Metab. 36, 397-400 (1973).
- F9. Fisher, D. A., and Odell, W. D., Acute release of thyrotropin in the newborn. J. Clin. Invest. 48, 1670-1677 (1969).
- F10. Flynn, F. V., and Hobbs, J. R., The assessment of thyroid function. Ann. Clin. Biochem. 8, 59-72 (1971).
- F11. Forest, J. C., Bénard, B., Bellabarba, D., and Paré, G., Iodoproteins in congenital goitre with elevated levels of serum TSH and T<sub>3</sub>. Acta Endocrinol. (Copenhagen) 76, 89-101 (1974).
- F12. Fraser, T. R., Effects of TRH on TSH release in patients with pituitary-hypothalamic disease. Front. Horm. Res. 1, 76-90 (1972).
- G1. Gharib, H., Triiodothyronine. Physiological and clinical significance. J. Amer. Med. Ass. 227, 302-304 (1974).
- G2. Gharib, H., Mayberry, W. E., and Ryan, R. J., Radioimmunoassay for triiodothyronine: A preliminary report. J. Clin. Endocrinol. Metab. 31, 709-712 (1970).

- G3. Gharib, H., Ryan, R. J., Mayberry, W. G., and Hochert, T., Radioimmunoassay for triiodothyronine (T<sub>3</sub>). I. Affinity and specificity of the antibody for T<sub>3</sub>. J. Clin. Endocrinol. Metab. 33, 509-516 (1971).
- G4. Gimlette, T. M. D., and Piffanelli, A., Assessment of thyroid status in pregnant women and in patients taking oral contraceptives by a free thyroxine index. J. Clin. Pathol. 21, 767-770 (1968).
- G5. Glinoer, D., Puttemans, N., van Herle, A. J., Camus, M., and Ermans, A. M., Sequential study of the impairment of thyroid function in the early stage of subacute thyroiditis. Acta Endocrinol. (Copenhagen) 77, 26–34 (1974).
- G6. Godwin, I. D., and Swoope, H. B., Comparison of a T<sub>4</sub> resin sponge uptake method with a protein-bound iodine procedure. Amer. J. Clin. Pathol. 50, 194-197 (1968).
- G7. Goldie, D. J., Jennings, R. D., and McGowan, G. K., The estimation of serum thyroxine by competitive binding analysis: A modified method. J. Clin. Pathol. 27, 74-82 (1974).
- G8. Gomez-Pan, A., Evered, D. C., and Hall, R., Pituitary-thyroid function in Pendred's syndrome. Brit. Med. J. 2, 152–153 (1974).
- G9. Goolden, A. W. G., Gartside, J. M., and Sanderson, C., Thyroid status in pregnancy and in women taking oral contraceptives. *Lancet* 1, 12-15 (1967).
- G10. Gordon, A. H., Gross, J., O'Connor, D., and Pitt-Rivers, R., Nature of the circulating thyroid hormone-plasma protein complex. *Nature (London)* 169, 19-20 (1952).
- G11. Gottlieb, C. W., and Herbert, V., Desorption from coated charcoal: An alternative to the coated charcoal T<sub>3</sub> test. J. Lab. Clin. Med. 68, 113-119 (1966).
- G12. Green, M., and Wilson, G. M., Thyrotoxicosis treated by surgery or Iodine-131. With special reference to development of hypothyroidism. *Brit. Med. J.* 1, 1005-1010 (1964).
- G13. Gross, J., and Pitt-Rivers, R., The identification of 3:5:3'-1-triiodothyronine in human plasma. Lancet 1, 439-441 (1952).
- G14. Guillemin, R., The adenohypophysis and its hypothalamic control. Annu. Rev. Physiol. 29, 313-348 (1967).
- G15. Gyde, O. H. B., Hirst, A. D., and Howorth, P. J. N., An improved method for the mechanised estimation of thyronine-iodine by the bromine-displacement technique. *Clin. Chim. Acta* **45**, 443–447 (1973).
- H1. Hackett, E., Beech, M., and Forbes, I. J., Thyroglobulin antibodies in patients without clinical disease of the thyroid gland. *Lancet* 2, 402-404 (1960).
- H2. Hall, R., Immunologic aspects of thyroid function. N. Engl. J. Med. 266, 1204-1211 (1962).
- H3. Hall, R., Concluding remarks. Front. Horm. Res. 1, 192-196 (1972).
- H4. Hall, R., The immunoassay of thyroid-stimulating hormone and its clinical applications. Clin. Endocrinol. 1, 115-125 (1972).
- H5. Hall, R., Amos, J., and Ormston, B. J., Radioimmunoassay of human serum thyrotrophin. Brit. Med. J. 1, 582-585 (1971).
- H6. Hall, R., Anderson, J., Smart, G. A., and Besser, M., "Fundamentals of Clinical Endocrinology." 2nd ed. Pitman, London, 1974.
- H6a. Hall, R., and Gomez-Pan, A., The hypothalamic regulatory hormones and their clinical applications. Advan. Clin. Chem. (this volume).
  - H7. Hall, R., Werner, I., and Holgoute, H., eds., "Frontiers of Hormone Research," Vol. 1. Karger, Basel, 1972.

- H8. Halmi, N. S., and Pitt-Rivers, R., The iodine pools of rat thyroid. Endocrinology 70, 660–668 (1962).
- H9. Hamolsky, M. W., Stein, M., and Freedberg, A. S., The thyroid hormoneplasma protein complex in man. II. A new in vitro method for study of "uptake" of labeled hormone components by human erythrocytes. J. Clin. Endocrinol. Metab. 17, 33-44 (1957).
- H10. Harland, W. A., and Orr, J. S., Thyroxine in blood and tissue. Lancet 1, 1095 (1969).
- H11. Harland, W. A., and Orr, J. S., The whole-body counter and thyroxine turnover. In "Further Advances in Thyroid Research" (K. Fellinger and R. Höfer, eds.), pp. 1127–1135. Verlag der Wiener Medizinischen Akademie, Vienna, 1971.
- H12. Herbert, V., Gottlieb, C. W., Lau, K.-S., Gilbert, P., and Silver, S., Adsorption of I<sup>131</sup>-triiodothyronine  $(T_3)$  from serum by charcoal as an in vitro test of thyroid function. J. Lab. Clin. Med. 66, 814-821 (1965).
- H13. Herrmann, J., Rusche, H. J., and Krüskemper, H. L., Rapid radioimmunoassay for the evaluation of thyroxine in unextracted serum. *Clin. Chim. Acta* 54, 69–79 (1974).
- H14. Hershman, J. M., Clinical application of thyrotropin-releasing hormone. N. Engl. J. Med. 290, 886-890 (1974).
- H15. Hesch, R.-D., and Evered, D., Radioimmunoassay of triiodothyronine in unextracted human serum. Brit. Med. J. 1, 645-648 (1973).
- H16. Hesch, R.-D., Hüfner, M., von zur Mühlen, A., and Emrich, D., Triiodothyronine levels in patients with euthyroid endocrine exophthalmos and during treatment of thyrotoxicosis. Acta Endocrinol. (Copenhagen) 75, 514-522 (1974).
- H17. Hetzel, B. S., de la Haba, D. S., and Hinkle, L. E., Jr., Rapid changes in plasma PBI in euthyroid and hyperthyroid subjects. *In* "Transactions of the American Goitre Association," pp. 242–249. Thomas, Springfield, Illinois, 1952.
- H18. Hobbs, J. R., Bayliss, R. I. S., and Maclagan, N. F., The routine use of <sup>132</sup>I in the diagnosis of thyroid disease. *Lancet* 1, 8-13 (1963).
- H19. Hoch, H., and Lewallen, C. G., Low affinity binding of thyroxine to proteins of human serum. J. Clin. Endocrinol. Metab. 38, 663-673 (1974).
- H20. Hoffenberg, R., Triiodothyronine. Clin. Endocrinol. 2, 75-87 (1973).
- H21. Hollander, C. S., Mitsuma, T., Nihei, N., Shenkman, L., Burday, S. Z., and Blum, M., Clinical and laboratory observations in cases of triiodothyronine toxicosis confirmed by radioimmunoassay. *Lancet* 1, 609-611 (1972).
- H22. Hollander, C. S., Nihei, N., and Burday, S. Z., Abnormalities of T<sub>3</sub> secretion in man: Clinical and pathophysiological observations utilizing gas chromatographic techniques. *Clin. Res.* 17, 286 (1969).
- H23. Howorth, P. J. N., and Maclagan, N. F., Clinical application of serum-totalthyroxine estimation, resin uptake and free thyroxine index. *Lancet* 1, 224–228 (1969).
- H24. Howorth, P. J. N., and McKerron, C. G., Evaluation of new kits for the assessment *in vitro* of thyroid function by determination of serum total thyroxine, free TBC capacity, and free thyroxine index using Sephadex G-25 and <sup>128</sup>I-labelled triiodothyronine and thyroxine. J. Clin. Pathol. 27, 153-161 (1974).
- H25. Hudson, B., Winikoff, D., Taft, H. P., and Martin, F. I. R., Thyroid-stimulating hormone and triiodothyronine as aids in the diagnosis of thyroid disorders. *Australas. Ann. Med.* 9, 194-199 (1960).

- H26. Hüfner, M., and Hesch, R.-D., Radioimmunoassay for triiodothyronine in human serum. Acta Endocrinol. (Copenhagen) 72, 464-474 (1973).
- H27. Hüfer, M., and Hesch, R.-D., Triiodothyronine determinations in urine. Lancet 1, 101–102 (1973).
- H28. Humbert, J. R., Gotlin, R. W., Hostetter, C., Sherrill, J. G., and Silver, H. K., Lymphocytic (autoimmune, Hashimoto's) thyroiditis. Arch. Dis. Childhood 43, 80-88 (1968).
  - Inada, M., and Sterling, K., Thyroxine transport in thyrotoxicosis and hypothyroidism. J. Clin. Invest. 46, 1442-1450 (1967).
  - Ingbar, S. H., Prealbumin: A thyroxine-binding protein of human plasma. Endocrinology 63, 256-259 (1958).
  - I3. Ingbar, S. H., Braverman, L. E., Dawber, N. A., and Lee, G. Y., A new method for measuring free thyroid hormone in human serum and an analysis of the factors that influence its concentration. J. Clin. Invest. 44, 1679–1689 (1965).
  - 14. Ingbar, S. H., and Freinkel, N., Regulation of the peripheral metabolism of the thyroid hormones. *Recent Progr. Horm. Res.* 16, 353-403 (1960).
  - Irvine, C. H. G., The effect of an ethanol-extractable thyroxine binding substance in plasma on the measurement of thyroxine by competitive binding. J. Clin. Endocrinol. Metab. 38, 468-475 (1974).
  - 16. Irvine, C. H. G., Measurement of free thyroxine in human serum by a Sephadex binding method. J. Clin. Endocrinol. Metab. 38, 655-662 (1974).
  - I7. Irvine, W. J., Autoimmunity in endocrine disease. Proc. Roy. Soc. Med. 67, 548-556 (1974).
  - Irvine, W. J., Toft, A. D., Hunter, W. M., and Kirkham, K. E., An assessment of plasma TSH radioimmunoassay and of the TSH stimulation test in the diagnosis of 100 consecutive patients with suspected hypothyroidism. *Clin. Endocri*nol. 2, 135-139 (1973).
  - J1. Jacobs, H. S., Mackie, D. B., Eastman, C. J., Ellis, S. M., Ekins, R. P., and McHardy-Young, S., Total and free triiodothyronine and thyroxine levels in thyroid storm and recurrent hyperthyroidism. *Lancet* 2, 236-238 (1973).
  - J2. Jefferys, P. M., Farran, H. E. A., Hoffenberg, R., Fraser, P. M., and Hodkinson, H. M., Thyroid function tests in the elderly. *Lancet* 1, 924–927 (1972).
  - J3. Joasoo, A., Murray, I. P. C., Parkin, J., Robertson, M. R., and Jeremy, D., Abnormalities of *in vitro* thyroid function tests in renal disease. *Quart. J. Med.* 43, 245-261 (1974).
  - K1. Kanagasabapathy, A. S., and Wellby, M. L., The use of merthiolate for TBGblocking in the radioimmunoassay of triiodothyronine. *Clin. Chim. Acta* 55, 267-271 (1974).
- K2. Keeling, D. H., and Williams, E. S., Changes in the normal range of thyroidal radioiodine uptake. J. Clin. Pathol. 25, 863-866 (1972).
- K3. Kersen, F. van, Doorenbos, H., Waringa, B. H., and Woldring, M. G., Serum thyroxine after infusion of TRH. Clin. Chim. Acta 38, 239-241 (1972).
- K4. Kessler, G., and Pileggi, V. J., A semiautomated nonincineration technique for determining serum thyroxine. *Clin. Chem.* 16, 382–389 (1970).
- K5. Kintner, E. P., Free thyroxine factor and a PBI-T<sub>3</sub> uptake nomogram. Amer. J. Clin. Pathol. 49, 599-601 (1968).
- K6. Kirkegaard, C., Friis, T., and Siersbaek-Nielsen, K., Measurements of serum triiodothyronine by radioimmunoassay. Acta Endocrinol. (Copenhagen) 77, 71-81 (1974).
- K7. Klein, A. H., Agustin, A. V., and Foley, T. P., Jr., Successful laboratory screening for congenital hypothyroidism. *Lancet* 2, 77–79 (1974).

- K8. Kochupillai, N., Deo, M. G., Karmarkar, M. G., McKendrick, M., Weightman, D., Evered, D. C., Hall, R., and Ramalingaswami, V., Pituitary-thyroid axis in Himalayan endemic goitre. *Lancet* 1, 1021–1024 (1973).
- K9. Kubasik, N. P., Thyroxine and triiodothyronine in cord serum. Clin. Chem. 20, 95 (1974).
- K10. Kubasik, N. P., Sine, H. E., and Murray, M. H., Serum thyroxine: Results compared for a commercial radioimmunoassay and a commercial competitive protein binding analysis. *Clin. Chem.* 19, 1307–1308 (1973).
- L1. Lamberg, B.-A., Kantero, R.-L., Saarinen, P., and Widholm, O., Endocrine changes before and after the menarche, III. Total thyroxine and "free thyroxine index" and the binding capacity of thyroxine binding proteins in female adose-scents. Acta Endocrinol. (Copenhagen) 74, 685-694 (1973).
- L2. Larsen, P. R., Technical aspects of the estimation of triidothyronine in human serum: Evidence of conversion of thyroxine to triidothyronine during assay. *Metab.*, *Clin. Exp.* 20, 609–624 (1971).
- L3. Larsen, P. R., Salicylate-induced increases in free triiodothyronine in human serum: Evidence of inhibition of triiodothyronine binding to thyroxine-binding globulin and thyroxine-binding prealbumin. J. Clin. Invest. 51, 1125-1134 (1972).
- L4. Larsen, P. R., Direct immunoassay of triiodothyronine in human serum. J. Clin. Invest. 51, 1939-1949 (1972).
- L5. Larsen, P. R., Triiodothyronine: Review of recent studies of its physiology and pathophysiology in man. *Metab.*, *Clin. Exp.* 21, 1073–1092 (1972).
- L6. Larsen, P. R., Dockalova, J., Sipula, D., and Wu, F. M., Immunoassay of thyroxine in unextracted human serum. J. Clin. Endocrinol. Metab. 37, 177-182 (1973).
- L7. Lawton, N. F., Effects of TRH on thyroid hormone release. Front. Horm. Res. 1, 91-113 (1972).
- L8. Lee, N. D., Henry, R. J., and Golub, O. J., Determination of the free thyroxine content of serum. J. Clin. Endocrinol. Metab. 24, 486-495 (1964).
- L9. Leeper, R. D., Recent advances in the biochemistry of thyroid regulation. Advan. Clin. Chem. 12, 387-424 (1969).
- L10. Levin, K., Josephsen, B., and Grünewald, G., The effect of iodochloro-oxyquinoline and iopanoic acid on the determination of PBI and BEI. Acta Endocrinol. (Copenhagen) 52, 627-632 (1966).
- L11. Levy, R. P., Caughey, P., and Turell, D., Daily variations in the thyroidal uptake of I<sup>120</sup> in human subjects. J. Clin. Endocrinol. Metab. 19, 632-637 (1959).
- L12. Levy, R. P., Marshall, J. S., and Velayo, N. L., Radioimmunoassay of human thyroxine-binding globulin (TBG). J. Clin. Endocrinol. Metab. 32, 372–381 (1971).
- L13. Lewitus, Z., Hasenfratz, J., Toor, M., Massry, S., and Rabinowitch, E., <sup>131</sup>I, uptake studies under hot climatic conditions. J. Clin. Endocrinol. Metab. 24, 1084–1086 (1964).
- L14. Lieblich, J., and Utiger, R. D., Triiodothyronine radioimmunoassay. J. Clin. Invest. 51, 157-166 (1972).
- L15. Liewendahl, K., and Lamberg, B.-A., Free thyroxine in serum and its use in clinical diagnosis. Acta Endocrinol. (Copenhagen) 61, 343-358 (1969).
- M1. Maclagan, N. F., Bowden, C. H., and Wilkinson, J. H., The metabolism of thyroid hormones. 2. Detection of thyroxine and tri-iodothyronine in human plasma. *Biochem. J.* 67, 5-11 (1957).

- M2. Maclagan, N. F., and Howarth, P. J. N., Thyroid function studies using resin uptake of radioactive thyronines from serum and total thyroxine assay; the free thyroxine index. *Clin. Sci.* 37, 45-60 (1969).
- M3. Malkus, H., and Donabedian, R. K., Triiodothyronine radioimmunoassay: A study of the interactions of  $T_3$  with anti- $T_3$  antisera and with thyroxine binding globulin in the presence of ANA (ammonium-8-anilino naphthalene-1-sulfonate). Clin. Chim. Acta **51**, 191–198 (1974).
- M4. Man, E. B., and Bondy, P. K., Clinical significance of serum butanol-extractable iodine. J. Clin. Endocrinol. Metab. 17, 1373-1382 (1957).
- M5. Man, E. B., Kydd, D. M., and Peters, J. P., Butanol-extractable iodine of serum, J. Clin. Invest. 30, 531-538 (1951).
- M6. Manley, S. W., Bourke, J. R., and Hawker, R. W., The thyrotrophin receptor in guinea-pig thyroid homogenate: General properties. J. Endocrinol. 61, 419-436 (1974).
- M7. Mardell, R. J., A source of error in the automated serum triiodothyronineuptake test. Clin. Chem. 16, 951-953 (1970).
- M8. McGirr, E. M., Hypothyroidism due to congenital dyshormonogenesis. J. Clin. Pathol., Suppl. 20, 382-384 (1967).
- M9. McGirr, E. M., Hutchison, J. H., and Clement, W. E., Sporadic goitrous cretinism. Dehalogenase deficiency in the thyroid gland of a goitrous cretin and in heterozygous carriers. *Lancet* 2, 823-826 (1959).
- M10. Miedema, K., Boelhouwer, J., and Otten, J. W., Determination of iodoamino acids and hormonal iodine by means of a cation exchange resin and Pileggi's non-incineration technique. *Clin. Chim. Acta* 32, 367-375 (1971).
- M11. Mincey, E. K., Thorson, S. C., and Brown, J. L., A new in-vitro blood test for determining thyroid status—the effective thyroxine ratio. *Clin. Biochem.* 4, 216-221 (1971).
- M12. Mincey, E. K., Thorson, S. C., Brown, J. L., Morrison, R. T., and McIntosh, H. W., A new parameter of thyroid function—the effective thyroxine ratio. J. Nucl. Med. 13, 165-168 (1972).
- M13. Mitchell, M. L., Harden, A. B., and O'Rourke, M. E., The *in vitro* resin sponge uptake of triiodothyronine-I<sup>131</sup> from serum in thyroid disease and in pregnancy. J. Clin. Endocrinol. Metab. 20, 1474-1483 (1960).
- M14. Mitsuma, T., Gershengorn, M., Colucci, J., and Hollander, C. S., Radioimmunoassay of triiodothyronine in unextracted human serum. J. Clin. Endocrinol. Metab. 33, 364–367 (1971).
- M15. Mitsuma, T., Nihei, N., Gershengorn, M. C., and Hollander, C. S., Serum triiodothyronine: Measurements in human serum by radioimmunoassay with corroboration by gas-liquid chromatography. J. Clin. Invest. 50, 2679–2688 (1971).
- M16. Morgans, M. E., and Trotter, W. R., Association of congenital deafness with goitre. The nature of the thyroid defect. *Lancet* 1, 607-609 (1958).
- M17. Murphy, B. P., The determination of thyroxine by competitive protein-binding analysis employing an anion-exchange resin and radiothyroxine. J. Lab. Clin. Med. 66, 161-167 (1965).
- M18. Murray, I. P. C., Parkin, J., and Gubanyi, M., The "effective thyroxine ratio" in the assessment of thyroid function. Med. J. Aust. 1, 1190-1193 (1972).
  - N1. Nair, R. M. G., Barrett, J. F., Bowers, C. Y., and Schally, A. V., Structure of porcine thyrotropin releasing hormone. *Biochemistry* 9, 1103–1106 (1970).
  - N2. Nauman, J., and Nauman, A., The "effective thyroxine ratio"--a new in vitro

test of thyroid function and its correlation with free thyroxine. Acta Endocrinol. (Copenhagen) 76, 83-88 (1974).

- N3. Nauman, J. A., Nauman, A., and Werner, S. C., Total and free triiodothyronine in human serum. J. Clin. Invest. 46, 1346-1355 (1967).
- N4. Niall, H. D., Wellby, M. L., Hetzel, B. S., Hudson, B., and Chenoweth, R. A., Biochemical and clinical studies in familial goitre caused by an iodotyrosine deiodinase defect. *Australas. Ann. Med.* 17, 89–95 (1968).
- N5. Nihei, H. N., Gershengorn, M. C., Stringham, L. R., Cordy, A., Kuchmy, B., and Hollander, C. S., Measurement of triiodothyronine and thyroxine in human serum by gas-liquid chromatography. *Anal. Biochem.* **43**, 433-445 (1971).
- OI. Oddie, T. H., Fisher, D. A., Dussault, J. H., and Thompson, C. S., Triiodothyronine turnover in euthyroid subjects. J. Clin. Endocrinol. Metab. 33, 653-660 (1971).
- O2. Oers, R. J. M. van, and Gijzen, A. H. J., A systematic investigation on the competitive protein binding assay of thyroxine in serum with ion exchange strips. *Clin. Chim. Acta* 38, 363-370 (1972).
- O3. O'Halloran, M. T., and Webster, H. L., Thyroid function assays in infants. J. Pediat. 81, 916-919 (1972).
- O4. O'Halloran, M. W., and Wellby, M. L., Recoveries of iodine-131-labelled iodoamino-acids in the plasma protein-bound iodine assay. Nature (London) 211, 1195-1197 (1966).
- 05. Oppenheimer, J. H., Role of plasma proteins in the binding, distribution and metabolism of the thyroid hormones. N. Engl. J. Med. 278, 1153-1162 (1968).
- O6. Oppenheimer, J. H., Bernstein, G., and Hasen, J., Estimation of rapidly exchangeable cellular thyroxine from the plasma disappearance curves of simultaneously administered thyroxine-<sup>131</sup>I and albumin-<sup>125</sup>I. J. Clin. Invest. 46, 762-777 (1967).
- O7. Oppenheimer, J. H., Schwartz, H. L., and Surks, M. I., Propylthiouracil inhibits the conversion of 1-thyroxine to 1-triiodothyronine. J. Clin. Invest. 51, 2493– 2497 (1972).
- O8. Oppenheimer, J. H., Surks, M. I., Bernstein, G., and Smith, J. C., Metabolism of iodine-131-labelled thyroxine-binding prealburnin in man. *Science* 149, 748-751 (1965).
- 09. Ormston, B. J., Clinical effects of TRH on TSH release after i.v. and oral administration in normal volunteers and patients with thyroid disease. Front. Horm. Res. 1, 45-75 (1972).
- O10. Ormston, B. J., Garry, R., Cryer, R. J., Besser, G. M., and Hall, R., Thyrotrophin-releasing hormone as a thyroid-function test. Lancet 2, 10-14 (1971).
- 011. Osorio, C., Carriage of circulating thyroid hormones and the estimation of total plasma hormone levels. J. Clin. Pathol., Suppl. 20, 335-343 (1967).
- O12. Osorio, C., Jackson, D. J., Gartside, J. M., and Goolden, A. W. G., The assessment of free thyroxine in plasma. *Clin. Sci.* 23, 525-530 (1962).
- 013. Otsuki, M., Tateiwa, M., and Baba, S., TRF test in patients with hypothalamicpituitary disorders. *Endocrinol. Jap.* 20, 149-155 (1973).
- 014. Owen, S. G., and Smart, G. A., Thyroid antibodies in myxoedema. Lancet 2, 1034-1036 (1958).
  - Pl. Pain, R. W., and Oldfield, R. K., Survey of T<sub>3</sub> methods of thyroid function. Amer. J. Clin. Pathol. 52, 123-125 (1969).
  - P2. Pannall, P. R., Minnaar, P. C., and Neser, A. T., Iodine contamination of the serum protein-bound iodine; incidence and clinical significance. J. Clin. Pathol. 27, 319-322 (1974).

- P3. Patel, Y. C., and Burger, H. G., Serum triiodothyronine in health and disease. Clin. Endocrinol. 2, 339-349 (1973).
- P4. Patel, Y. C., and Burger, H. G., A simplified radioimmunoassay for triiodothyronine. J. Clin. Endocrinol. Metab. 36, 187-190 (1973).
- P5. Patel, Y. C., Burger, H. G., and Hudson, B., Radioimmunoassay of serum thyrotropin: Sensitivity and specificity. J. Clin. Endocrinol. Metab. 33, 768-774 (1971).
- P6. Pharoah, P. O. D., Lawton, N. F., Ellis, S. M., Williams, E. S., and Ekins, R. P., The role of triiodothyronine (T<sub>3</sub>) in the maintenance of euthyroidism in endemic goitre. *Clin. Endocrinol.* 2, 193–199 (1973).
- P7. Pileggi, V. J., and Kessler, G., Determination of organic iodine compounds in serum. IV. A new nonincineration technic for serum thyroxine. *Clin. Chem.* 14, 339-347 (1968).
- P8. Pileggi, V. J., Norman, D. L., Orville, J. G., and Henry, R. J., Determination of iodine compounds in serum. I. Serum thyroxine in the presence of some iodine contaminants. J. Clin. Endocrinol. Metab. 21, 1272-1279 (1961).
- P9. Pileggi, V. J., Segal, H. A., and Golub, O. J., Determination of organic iodine compounds in serum. III. Iodotyrosines in normal human serum. J. Clin. Endocrinol. Metab. 24, 273-280 (1964).
- P10. Pind, K., Paper chromatographic determination of thyroid hormone (3,5,3'-triiodothyronine) in serum without radioiodine. Acta Endocrinol. (Copenhagen) 26, 263-272 (1957).
- P11. Pittman, C. S., Chambers, J. B., Jr., and Read, V. H., The extrathyroidal conversion rate of thyroxine to triiodothyronine in normal man. J. Clin. Invest. 50, 1187-1196 (1971).
- P12. Pittman, J. A., Jr., Dailey, G. E., III, and Beschi, R. J., Changing normal values for thyroidal radioiodine uptake. N. Engl. J. Med. 280, 1431–1434 (1969).
- P13. Pitt-Rivers, R., The biosynthesis of thyroid hormones. J. Clin. Pathol., Suppl. 20, 318-322 (1967).
- P14. Pitt-Rivers, R., Stanbury, J. B., and Rapp, B., Conversion of thyroxine to 3,5,3'triiodothyronine in vivo. J. Clin. Endocrinol. Metab. 15, 616–620 (1955).
- P15. Pollard, A. C., Garnett, E. S., and Webber, C., An automated technic for the assessment of thyroid status, based upon the binding of I<sup>131</sup>-triiodothyronine by serum. *Clin. Chem.* 11, 959–967 (1965).
- P16. Portnay, G. I., O'Brian, J. T., Bush, J., Vagenakis, A. G., Azizi, F., Arky, R. A., Ingbar, S. H., and Braverman, L. E., The effect of starvation on the concentration and binding of thyroxine and triiodothyronine in serum and on the response to TRH. J. Clin. Endocrinol. Metab. 39, 191–194 (1974).
- P17. Postmes, T. J., van Hout, J. C., Saat, G., Willems, P., and Coenegracht, J., A radioimmunoassay study and comparison of seasonal variation in plasma triiodothyronine and thyroxine concentrations in normal healthy persons. *Clin. Chim. Acta* 50, 189–195 (1974).
- R1. Raud, H. R., and Odell, W. D., The radioimmunoassay of human thyrotropin. Brit. J. Hosp. Med. 2, 1366-1376 (1969).
- R2. Rawstron, J. R., and Farthing, C. P., A comparison of tests for thyroglobulin antibody. J. Clin. Pathol. 15, 153-155 (1962).
- R3. Reichlin, S., Martin, J. B., Mitnick, M., Boshans, R. L., Grimm, Y., Bollinger, J., Gordon, J., and Malacara, J., The hypothalamus in pituitary-thyroid regulation. *Recent Progr. Horm. Res.* 28, 229-286 (1972).

- R4. Renshaw, A., and Ward, R., Work simplification applied to Thyopac-3 and Thyopac-4 kits. Med. Lab. Technol. 31, 149-157 (1974).
- R5. Robbins, J., and Rall, J. E., Hormone transport in circulation. The interaction of thyroid hormones and protein in biological fluids. *Recent Progr. Horm. Res.* 13, 161-208 (1957).
- R6. Robbins, J., and Rall, J. E., Proteins associated with the thyroid hormones. *Physiol. Rev.* 40, 415-489 (1960).
- R7. Roberts, R. C., and Nikolai, T. F., Determination of thyroxine-binding globulin. A simplified procedure utilizing Dextran-coated charcoal. *Clin. Chem.* 15, 1132–1140 (1969).
- R8. Robin, N. I., Refetoff, S., and Selenkow, H. A., The computer in the diagnosis of thyroid disease. J. Nucl. Med. 12, 620-624 (1971).
- R9. Roche, J., Lissitzky, S., and Michel, R., Sur la triiodothyronine, produit intermédiare de la transformation de la diiodotyronine en thyroxine. C.R. Acad. Sci. 234, 997-998 (1952).
- R10. Rollo, F. D., <sup>135</sup>I for measuring the radioiodine uptake of the thyroid. J. Nucl. Med. 12, 8-13 (1971).
- R11. Rubenstein,, H. A., Butler, V. P., Jr., and Werner, S. C., Progressive decrease in serum triiodothyronine concentrations with human aging: Radioimmunoassay following extraction of serum. J. Clin. Endocrinol. Metab. 37, 247-253 (1973).
  - Schadlow, A. R., Surks, M. I., Schwartz, H. L., and Oppenheimer, J. H., Specific triiodothyronine binding sites in the anterior pituitary of the rat. Science 176, 1252-1254 (1972).
  - Schally, A. V., Arimura, A., and Kastin, A. J., Hypothalamic regulatory hormones. Science 179, 341-350 (1973).
  - S3. Schussler, G. C., and Plager, J. E., Effect of preliminary purification of <sup>131</sup>Ithyroxine on the determination of free thyroxine in serum. J. Clin. Endocrinol. Metab. 27, 242-250 (1967).
  - S4. Schwartz, H. L., Surks, M. I., and Oppenheimer, J. H., Quantitation of extrathyroidal conversion of 1-thyroxine to 3,5,3'-1-triiodothyronine in the rat. J. Clin. Invest. 50, 1124-1130 (1971).
  - S5. Sekadde, C. B., Slaunwhite, W. R., Jr., and Aceto, T., Jr., Rapid radioimmunoassay of triiodothyronine. *Clin. Chem.* 19, 1016–1021 (1973).
  - S6. Selenkow, H. A., Tests for circulating thyroid hormones. In "Diagnosis and Treatment of Common Thyroid Diseases" (H. A. Selenkow and F. Hoffman, eds.), pp. 24-36. Excerpta Med. Found., Amsterdam, 1971.
  - Seligson, H., and Seligson, D., Measurement of thyroxine by competitive protein binding. Clin. Chim. Acta 38, 199-205 (1972).
  - S8. Shenkman, L., Mitsuma, T., Suphavai, A., and Hollander, C. S., Triiodothyronine and thyroid-stimulating hormone response to thyrotrophin-releasing hormone. A new test of thyroidal and pituitary reserve. *Lancet* 1, 111-113 (1972).
  - Siegel, S. J., Line, W. F., Yang, N. S.-T., Kwong, A., and Frank, C., Solid-phase triiodothyronine radioimmunoassay. J. Clin. Endocrinol. Metab. 37, 526-532 (1973).
- S10. Singer, P. A., and Nicoloff, J. T., Estimation of the triiodothyronine secretion rate in euthyroid man. J. Clin. Endocrinol. Metab. 35, 82–89 (1972).
- Slingerland, D. W., Hershman, J. M., Dell, E. S., and Burrows, B. A., Thyrotropin and PBI in radioiodine-treated hyperthyroid patients. J. Clin. Endocrinol. Metab. 35, 912–917 (1972).

- S12. Smith, B. R., and Hall, R., Thyroid-stimulating immunoglobins in Graves' disease. Lancet 2, 427-431 (1974).
- S13. Smyth, P. P. A., and O'Donovan, D. K., Serum F.T.I. and T.S.H. in iodine-131 treated hyperthyroidism. Lancet 1, 1108 (1974).
- S14. Snyder, P. J., and Utiger, R. D., Response to thyrotropin releasing homone (TRH) in normal man. J. Clin. Endocrinol. Metab. 34, 380-385 (1972).
- S15. Spaulding, S. W., and Gregerman, R. I., Free thyroxine in serum by equilibrium dialysis: Effects of dilution, specific ions and inhibitors of binding. J. Clin. Endocrinol. Metab. 34, 974–982 (1972).
- S16. Stanbury, J. B., The changing iodine-uptake test. N. Engl. J. Med. 280, 1474– 1475 (1969).
- Stein, R. B., and Price, L., Evaluation of adjusted total thyroxine (free thyroxine index) as a measure of thyroid function. J. Clin. Endocrinol. Metab. 34, 225-228 (1972).
- S18. Sterling, K., Thyroxine in blood. Mayo Clin. Proc. 39, 586-608 (1964).
- S19. Sterling, K., The significance of circulating triiodothyronine. Recent Progr. Horm. Res. 26, 249-286 (1970).
- S20. Sterling, K., Bellabarba, D., Newman, E. S., and Brenner, M. A., Determination of triiodothyronine concentration in human serum. J. Clin. Invest. 48, 1150–1158 (1969).
- S21. Sterling, K., and Brenner, M. A., Free thyroxine in human serum: Simplified measurement with the aid of magnesium precipitation. J. Clin. Invest. 45, 153-163 (1966).
- S22. Sterling, K., Brenner, M. A., and Newman, E. S., Conversion of thyroxine to triiodothyronine in normal human subjects. Science 169, 1099–1100 (1970).
- S23. Sterling, K., Brenner, M. A., Newman, E. S., Odell, W. D., and Bellabarba, D., The significance of triiodothyronine (T<sub>3</sub>) in maintenance of euthyroid status after treatment of hyperthyroidism. J. Clin. Endocrinol. Metab. 33, 729– 731 (1971).
- S24. Sterling, K., and Hegedus, A., Measurement of free thyroxine concentration in human serum. J. Clin. Invest. 41, 1031-1040 (1962).
- S25. Sterling, K., and Milch, P. O., Thermal inactivation of thyroxine-binding globulin for direct radioimmunoassay of triiodothyronine in serum, J. Clin. Endocrinol. Metab. 38, 866–875 (1974).
- S26. Sterling, K., Refetoff, S., and Selenkow, H. A., T<sub>s</sub> thyrotoxicosis. Throtoxicosis due to elevated serum triiodothyronine levels. J. Amer. Med. Ass. 213, 571–575 (1970).
- S27. Sterling, K., and Tabachnick, M., Resin uptake of I<sup>131</sup>-triiodothyronine as a test of thyroid function. J. Clin. Endocrinol. Metab. 21, 456-464 (1961).
- S28. Stevens, C. O., and Levandoski, N. G., Automation of protein-bound iodine determinations. Clin. Chem. 9, 400-407 (1963).
- S29. Stock, J. M., Surks, M. I., and Oppenheimer, J. H., Replacement dosage of 1-thyroxine in hypothyroidism. N. Engl. J. Med. 290, 529–533 (1974).
- S30. Strickler, H. S., Link, S. S., and Graver, R. C., Use of co-current dialysis in an improved estimation of free thyroxine in serum. *Clin. Chem.* 20, 695-697 (1974).
- S31. Surks, M. I., Schadlow, A. R., and Oppenheimer, J. H., A new radioimmunoassay for plasma 1-triiodothyronine: Measurements in thyroid disease and in patients maintained on hormonal replacement. J. Clin. Invest. 51, 3104-3113 (1972).
- T1. Takemura, Y., Hocman, G., and Sterling, K., Thermal stability of serum thyroxine-binding proteins. J. Clin. Endocrinol. Metab. 32, 222-224 (1971).
- T2. Taurog, A., Porter, J. C., and Thio, D. T., Nature of the <sup>131</sup>I-compounds released into the thyroid veins of rabbits, dogs and cats, before and after TSH administration. *Endocrinology* 74, 902–913 (1964).
- T3. Taylor, K., Winikoff, D., and Davies, W., Resin uptake of <sup>131</sup>I-labelled triiodothyronine as a test of thyroid function. *Australas. Ann. Med.* 13, 240-246 (1964).
- T4. Thompson, E. A., Jr., Semi-micro automation of protein-bound iodine. Advan. Automat. Anal. 1, 129-132 (1970).
- T5. Thorson, S. C., Mincey, E. K., McIntosh, H. W., and Morrison, R. T., Evaluation of a new in-vitro blood test for determining thyroid status: The effective thyroxine ratio. *Brit. Med. J.* 2, 67-71 (1972).
- T6. Thorson, S. C., Tsujikawa, R., Brown, J. L., Morrison, R. T., and McIntosh, H. W., Evaluation of a simplified method for determining serum thyroxine by competitive protein binding analysis. Acta Endocrinol. (Copenhagen) 64, 630-636 (1970).
- T7. Timonen, T., Haapalahti, J., Reinilä, M., and Vuopala, U., The value of the effective thyroxine ratio compared with other common thyroid tests. Acta Med. Scand. 195, 11-14 (1974).
- T8. Toft, A. D., Irvine, W. J., Hunter, W. M., and Seth, J., Plasma TSH and serum T-4 levels in long-term follow-up of patients treated with <sup>131</sup>I for thyrotoxicosis. *Brit. Med. J.* 3, 152–153 (1974).
- T9. Toft, A. D., Seth, J., Kirkham, K. E., Marshall, A., and Irvine, W. J., Assessment of *in vitro* thyroid function tests in 100 consecutive patients referred to a thyroid clinic. *Clin. Endocrinol.* 2, 127-134 (1973).
- T10. Tunbridge, W. M. C., Harsoulis, P., and Goolden, A. W. G., Thyroid function in patients treated with radioactive iodine for thyrotoxicosis. *Brit. Med. J.* 3, 89-92 (1974).
- Ul. Uete, T., and Shimokawa, T., Evaluation of Thyopac-3 test in comparison with Trisorb resin uptake test for assessing thyroid function. *Clin. Biochem.* 5, 139-145 (1972).
- V1. Vallotton, M. B., Pretell, J. Y., and Forbes, A. P., Distinction between idiopathic primary myxedema and secondary pituitary hypothyroidism by the presence of circulating thyroid antibodies. J. Clin. Endocrinol. Metab. 27, 1-10 (1967).
- V2. Vanko, M., Selected factors which influence the design of a quality control program. Advan. Automat. Anal. 1, 159-161 (1972).
- V3. Vergani, C., Stabilini, R., and Agostoni, A., Thyroxine-binding prealbumin in thyrotoxicosis and hypothyroidism. *Clin. Chem.* 15, 216–218 (1969).
- V4. Volpé, R., Row, V. V., and Ezrin, C., Circulating viral and thyroid antibodies in subacute thyroidits. J. Clin. Endocrinol. Metab. 27, 1275-1284 (1967).
- V5. Volpé, R., Vale, J., and Johnston, M. W., The effects of certain physical and emotional tensions and strains on fluctuations in the level of serum proteinbound iodine. J. Clin. Endocrinol. Metab. 20, 415-428 (1960).
- W1. Wahner, H. W., T<sub>3</sub> Hyperthyroidism. Mayo Clin. Proc. 47, 938-943 (1972).
- W2. Wahner, H. W., and Gorman, C. A., Interpretation of serum triiodothyronine levels measured by the Sterling technic. N. Engl. J. Med. 284, 225-230 (1971).
- W3. Watanalu, G.-I., Uematsu, M., and Horii, K.-I., Diphasic seasonal variation of the serum protein-bound iodine level. J. Clin. Endocrinol. Metab. 23, 383– 386 (1963).

- W4. Weinert, H., Masui, H., Radichevich, I., and Werner, S. C., Materials indistinguishable from iodotyrosines in normal human serum and human serum albumin. J. Clin. Invest. 46, 1264-1274 (1967).
- W5. Wellby, M. L., Defective thyroid biosynthesis: A cause of mental and physical retardation. Aust. J. Ment. Retard. 1, 191-195 (1971).
- W6. Wellby, M. L., and Hetzel, B. S., Demonstration of iodotyrosines in human plasma in response to thyroid stimulation. *Nature* (London) 193, 752–754 (1962).
- W7. Wellby, M. L., Hetzel, B. S., and Good, B. F., The circulating thyroid hormones in thyrotoxicosis. *Brit. Med. J.* 1, 439-442 (1963).
- W8. Wellby, M. L., Kanagasabapthy, A. S., Marshall, J., Higgins, B., and Graycar, L. E., The pattern of serum thyroxine, triiodothyronine and thyrotrophin in patients treated with radioactive iodine for thyrotoxicosis. *Endocrine Soc. Aust.*, *Proc. 17th Annu. Meet.* p. 29 (1974).
- W9. Wellby, M. L., and O'Halloran, M. W., The value of protein-bound iodine and triiodothyronine resin uptake in assessing thyroid function. Australas. Ann. Med. 15, 116-121 (1966).
- W10. Wellby, M., and O'Halloran, M. W., Measurement of the plasma free thyroxine level as a test of thyroid function. Brit, Med. J. 2, 668-670 (1966).
- W11. Wellby, M. L., and O'Halloran, M. W., The iodotyrosine content of normal human serum. *Biochem. J.* 112, 543-544 (1969).
- W12. Wellby, M. L., O'Halloran, M. W., and Marshall, J., A comparison of effective thyroxine ratio and free thyroxine in serum. *Clin. Chim. Acta* 45, 255-259 (1973).
- W13. Wellby, M. L., O'Halloran, M. W., and Marshall, J., A comparison of effective thyroxine ratio, free thyroxine index and free thyroxine concentration in correcting for thyroxine-binding abnormalities in serum. *Clin. Endocrinol.* 3, 63-68 (1974).
- W14. Wells, M. G., Wikramanayake, P. R., and Woollen, J. W., Normal range of "effective thyroxine ratio." Brit. Med. J. 4, 673-674 (1972).
- W15. Welshman, S. G., Bell, J. F., and McKee, G., Automated method for the estimation of serum protein-bound iodine following alkaline incineration. J. Clin. Pathol. 19, 510-512 (1966).
- W16. Werner, S. C., Acebedo, G., and Radichevich, I., Rapid radioimmunoassay for both T<sub>4</sub> and T<sub>5</sub> in the same sample of human serum. J. Clin. Endocrinol. Metab. 38, 493-495 (1974).
- W17. Werner, S. C., and Spooner, M., A new and simple test of hyperthyroidism employing 1-triiodothyronine and the twenty-four-hour I-131 uptake method. *Bull. N.Y. Acad. Med.* [2] 31, 137-145 (1955).
- W18. Woeber, K. A., and Ingbar, S. H., The contribution of thyroxine-binding prealbumin to the binding of thyroxine in human serum, as assessed by immunoadsorption. J. Clin. Invest. 47, 1710-1721 (1968).
- W19. Woldring, M. G., Bakker, A., and Doorenbos, H., The uptake of <sup>131</sup>I triiodothyronine by resin. An in vitro test of thyroid function. Acta Endocrinol. (Copenhagen) 37, 607-615 (1961).
  - Y1. Yee, H. Y., Bowdell, J., and Jackson, B., Modified semiautomated method for serum thyroxine. *Clin. Chem.* 17, 622–625 (1971).

#### Addenda

Addendum 1 (Section 2.3, p. 111): Recently Chopra (C7a) demonstrated that 3,3',5'-triiodothyronine or "reverse"  $T_s$  (rT<sub>s</sub>) is present in normal serum in a concentration of approximately 40 ng/100 ml and that there are large increases in rT<sub>s</sub> concentration in the serum of the newborn when serum T<sub>s</sub> concentration is very low. As rT<sub>s</sub> has no physiological activity, he postulated that deiodination of T<sub>4</sub> may switch from T<sub>s</sub> to rT<sub>s</sub> as regulatory mechanism controlling the biological action and metabolism of T<sub>4</sub>.

Addendum 2 (Section 3.7.2, p. 137, after 1st paragraph): The decreased concentration of serum  $T_s$  in the neonatal period is accompanied by a greatly increased concentration of 3,3',5'-triiodothyronine or reverse  $T_s$  (C7a).

Addendum 3 (Section 4.4, p. 145): Subsequently this group (M16a) demonstrated a reduced frequency of detection of thyroid-stimulating immunoglobulins in thyrotoxic patients following treatment. The reduction following surgical treatment was much greater than treatment with either anti-thyroid drugs or radioactive iodine. Furthermore, there was a significant correlation between the serum thyroid-stimulating immunoglobulin level and some indices of thyroid function, particularly thyroid uptake of <sup>181</sup> I at 1 hour. It was also shown that the effects of serum thyroid-stimulating immunoglobulins on the binding of TSH to thyroid membranes correlate well with their effect in activating membrane adenyl cyclase. These observations suggest that thyroid-stimulating immunoglobulins are likely to be responsible for the hyperthyroidism of Graves' disease (M16a).

#### **References** for Addenda

- C7a. Chopra, I. J., A radioimmunoassay for measurement of 3,3',5'-triiodothyronine (reverse T<sub>3</sub>). J. Clin. Invest. 54, 583-592 (1974).
- M16a. Mukhtar, E. D., Smith, B. R., Pyle, G. A., Hall, R. and Vice, P., Relation of thyroid stimulating immunoglobulins to thyroid function and effects of surgery, radio-iodine and antithyroid drugs. *Lancet* 1, 713-715 (1975).

# THE HYPOTHALAMIC REGULATORY HORMONES AND THEIR CLINICAL APPLICATIONS

# Reginald Hall and Antonio Gomez-Pan

# University of Newcastle upon Tyne and Royal Victoria Infirmary, Newcastle upon Tyne, England

1.	Introd	luction	174
2.	Thyro	tropin-Releasing Hormone (TRH)	174
	2.1.	Structure	175
	2.2.	Biosynthesis and Action	176
	2.3.	TRH Analogs and Inactivation	176
	2.4.	TRH Action in Normal Man	176
	2.5.	TRH and the Pituitary-Thyroid Axis	176
	2.6.	Other Factors Affecting the Thyroid-Stimulating Hormone (TSH)	
		Response to TRH	178
	2.7.	Specificity	179
	2.8.	Clinical Applications	180
3.	Luteir	nizing Hormone/Follicle-Stimulating Hormone-Releasing Hormone	
	(LH/	FSH-RH)	183
	3.1.	Structure	183
	3.2.	Biosynthesis and Actions	184
	3.3.	LH/FSH-RH Actions in Man	185
	3.4.	LH/FSH-RH and the Pituitary-Gonadal Axis	186
	3.5.	Clinical Applications	187
4.	Grow	th Hormone-Release Inhibiting Hormone (GH-RIH or Somato-	
	statin	)	189
			100
	4.1.	Isolation and Synthesis	189
	4.1. 4.2.	Isolation and Synthesis	189 190
	4.1. 4.2. 4.3.	Isolation and Synthesis Location Mechanisms of Action	189 190 190
	4.1. 4.2. 4.3. 4.4.	Isolation and Synthesis         Location         Mechanisms of Action         Forms of GH-RIH and Analogs	189 190 190 191
	4.1. 4.2. 4.3. 4.4. 4.5.	Isolation and Synthesis         Location         Mechanisms of Action         Forms of GH-RIH and Analogs         Specificity	189 190 190 191 192
	4.1. 4.2. 4.3. 4.4. 4.5. 4.6.	Isolation and Synthesis         Location         Mechanisms of Action         Forms of GH-RIH and Analogs         Specificity         Duration of Action	189 190 190 191 192 192
	4.1. 4.2. 4.3. 4.4. 4.5. 4.6. 4.7.	Isolation and Synthesis         Location         Mechanisms of Action         Forms of GH-RIH and Analogs         Specificity         Duration of Action         Side Effects and Toxicity	189 190 190 191 192 192 192
	4.1. 4.2. 4.3. 4.4. 4.5. 4.6. 4.7. 4.8.	Isolation and Synthesis         Location         Mechanisms of Action         Forms of GH-RIH and Analogs         Specificity         Duration of Action         Side Effects and Toxicity         Actions on the Anterior Pituitary	189 190 190 191 192 192 192 193
	4.1. 4.2. 4.3. 4.4. 4.5. 4.6. 4.7. 4.8. 4.9.	Isolation and Synthesis         Location         Mechanisms of Action         Forms of GH-RIH and Analogs         Specificity         Duration of Action         Side Effects and Toxicity         Actions on the Anterior Pituitary         Actions on the Pancreas	189 190 190 191 192 192 192 193 196
	4.1. 4.2. 4.3. 4.4. 4.5. 4.6. 4.7. 4.8. 4.9. 4.10.	Isolation and Synthesis         Location         Mechanisms of Action         Forms of GH-RIH and Analogs         Specificity         Duration of Action         Side Effects and Toxicity         Actions on the Anterior Pituitary         Actions on the Gastrointestinal Tract	189 190 190 191 192 192 192 193 196 199
	4.1. 4.2. 4.3. 4.4. 4.5. 4.6. 4.7. 4.8. 4.9. 4.10. 4.11.	Isolation and Synthesis         Location         Mechanisms of Action         Forms of GH-RIH and Analogs         Specificity         Duration of Action         Side Effects and Toxicity         Actions on the Anterior Pituitary         Actions on the Pancreas         Actions on the Gastrointestinal Tract         Actions on the Kidney	189 190 190 191 192 192 192 193 196 199 201
	4.1. 4.2. 4.3. 4.4. 4.5. 4.6. 4.7. 4.8. 4.9. 4.10. 4.11. 4.12.	Isolation and Synthesis         Location         Mechanisms of Action         Forms of GH-RIH and Analogs         Specificity         Duration of Action         Side Effects and Toxicity         Actions on the Anterior Pituitary         Actions on the Pancreas         Actions on the Gastrointestinal Tract         Actions in Diabetes Mellitus	189 190 190 191 192 192 192 193 196 199 201 201
	4.1. 4.2. 4.3. 4.4. 4.5. 4.6. 4.7. 4.8. 4.9. 4.10. 4.11. 4.12. 4.13.	Isolation and Synthesis         Location         Mechanisms of Action         Forms of GH-RIH and Analogs         Specificity         Duration of Action         Side Effects and Toxicity         Actions on the Anterior Pituitary         Actions on the Pancreas         Actions on the Gastrointestinal Tract         Actions in Diabetes Mellitus         Actions in Acromegaly	189 190 190 191 192 192 192 193 196 199 201 201 202
	$\begin{array}{c} 4.1.\\ 4.2.\\ 4.3.\\ 4.4.\\ 4.5.\\ 4.6.\\ 4.7.\\ 4.8.\\ 4.9.\\ 4.10.\\ 4.11.\\ 4.12.\\ 4.13.\\ 4.14. \end{array}$	Isolation and Synthesis         Location         Mechanisms of Action         Forms of GH-RIH and Analogs         Specificity         Duration of Action         Side Effects and Toxicity         Actions on the Anterior Pituitary         Actions on the Pancreas         Actions on the Gastrointestinal Tract         Actions in Diabetes Mellitus         Actions in Acromegaly         Actions on Hormone Secretion by Tumors	189 190 190 191 192 192 192 193 196 199 201 201 202 203
5.	4.1. 4.2. 4.3. 4.4. 4.5. 4.6. 4.7. 4.8. 4.9. 4.10. 4.11. 4.12. 4.13. 4.14. Concl	Isolation and Synthesis Location Mechanisms of Action Forms of GH-RIH and Analogs Duration of Action Side Effects and Toxicity Actions on the Anterior Pituitary Actions on the Anterior Pituitary Actions on the Pancreas Actions on the Gastrointestinal Tract Actions on the Kidney Actions in Diabetes Mellitus Actions in Acromegaly Actions on Hormone Secretion by Tumors	189 190 190 191 192 192 192 193 196 199 201 201 202 203 204

#### 1. Introduction

The hypothalamus controls the function of the anterior pituitary gland by the production of a series of chemical messengers. These are synthesized in areas of the hypothalamus not yet well defined in man. They are transported to the median eminence, probably by a process of axonal flow similar to that involved in the transport of the posterior lobe hormones. They are stored in the median eminence, from which they are released in response to certain stimuli, passing in the portal venous system down the pituitary stalk to the anterior lobe, where they affect the synthesis and release of the pituitary hormones.

There has been some debate as to the terminology of these chemical messengers secreted by the hypothalamus. The authors accept the terminology suggested by Andrew Schally, a pioneer in this field, who describes them as hormones. Since they may either stimulate or inhibit the release and synthesis of the anterior lobe hormones, they are better referred to as regulatory hormones than as releasing hormones. There seems no reason to avoid the term hormone when the active material has been isolated, identified, and synthesized. When the material is merely defined by its biological action in a hypothalamic extract, the term regulatory factor is appropriate.

So far three distinct hypothalamic regulatory hormones have been fully characterized (Table 1), thyrotrophin-releasing hormone (TRH), first identified by Schally and his colleagues and by Guillemin and his group, luteinizing hormone/follicle-stimulating hormone-releasing hormone (LH/FSH-RH), first identified by Schally and his colleagues, and growth hormone-release inhibiting hormone (GH-RIH), first identified by Guillemin and his colleagues.

A variety of other factors have been detected in hypothalamic extracts, and these are listed in Table 1.

The hypothalamic-pituitary system has been likened to a "cascading amplifier" (B1, B2) whereby the hypothalamic signal causes the release of larger amounts of anterior pituitary hormones, which in turn lead to the production of even greater amounts of target gland hormones (Fig. 1).

In this chapter we shall consider only the three regulatory hormones whose structures have been established and which have been studied in man.

#### 2. Thyrotropin-Releasing Hormone (TRH)

Thyrotropin-releasing hormone was the first hypothalamic regulatory hormone to be characterized. Its existence had been postulated since

Anterior lobe hormone	Regulatory hormone or factor	Structure
Thyrotropin	Thyrotropin-releasing hormone (TRH)	Tripeptide
Prolactin	Prolactin-releasing hormone (PRH) ?different from TRH	Tripeptide
	Prolactin-release inhibiting factor (P-RIF)	?, dopamine
Luteinizing hormone and follicle-stimulating hormone	Luteinizing hormone/follicle stimulating hormone- releasing hormone	Decapeptide
Growth hormone	Growth hormone-release inhib- iting hormone (GH-RIH)	Tetradecapeptide
	Growth hormone-releasing factor	?
Corticotropin	Corticotropin-releasing factor	?
Melanocyte-stimulating	Melanocyte-stimulating hor-	Tripeptide
hormone	mone-release inhibiting hormone (M-RIH)	?Active in man
	Melanocyte-stimulating hormone- releasing factor (MSH-RF)	?

 TABLE 1

 The Hypothalamic Regulatory Hormones



FIG. 1. Relationships between hypothalamus, pituitary, and target organs.

1951 (G14), but it was not until 15 years later that its isolation from porcine hypothalami was achieved (S4).

# 2.1. Structure

Elucidation of the structure and subsequent synthesis of porcine (F5) and ovine (B14) TRH established its nature as a tripeptide:

### Pyro-Glu-His-Pro-amide

Porcine, ovine, bovine, and human TRH appear to have the same structure, and immunoreactive TRH has been found in hypothalamic extracts from man, pig, rat, hamster, chicken, frog, snake, salmon, as well as in the whole brain of the lamprey and the amphioxus (J1).

### 2.2. BIOSYNTHESIS AND ACTION

Biosynthesis of TRH occurs in a wide area of the hypothalamus and appears to be under the control of a nonribosomal (soluble) enzyme system, TRH synthetase (R5), which is activated by norepinephrine (G15). TRH is stored in the median eminence, from which is secreted into the hypophysial venous portal system to be transported to the anterior pituitary gland (R2). There it is specifically bound to membrane receptors (G13, W3) and activates adenyl cyclase, leading to increased production of cyclic adenosine monophosphate (K1).

# 2.3. TRH ANALOGS AND INACTIVATION

A number of TRH analogs with greater activity have been synthesized, although an intact amide group and the cyclic glutamic acid terminus appear to be essential for activity (R4). The presence of a cyclic structure at one end of the TRH molecule, and an amide group at the other, may explain some of its biological characteristics, such as activity after oral administration (P5). TRH is rapidly inactivated in plasma by enzymic cleavage of the amide group (N1) and is excreted by the kidney and the liver (R2). The half-life of TRH is about 4 minutes.

# 2.4. TRH ACTIONS IN NORMAL MAN

Administration of synthetic TRH to humans causes a dose-related release of thyrotropin (TSH) by the pituitary (B10, H1) between the intravenous doses of 15 and 500  $\mu$ g. Oral, subcutaneous, or intramuscular administration requires bigger doses. The TSH response to intravenous TRH is significant within 2–5 minutes, peaking at 20–30 minutes with a return to basal levels by 2–3 hours. An elevation in thyroid hormone levels in response to TRH is seen, with triiodothyronine (T<sub>3</sub>) peaking at 3 hours and thyroxine (T<sub>4</sub>) at 8 hours (L1). TRH stimulates the synthesis as well as the release of TSH (M5).

# 2.5. TRH AND THE PITUITARY-THYROID AXIS

The TRH-induced TSH release is modulated by the circulating levels of thyroid hormones (Figs. 2 and 3). These act as suppressors of TSH



FIG. 2. Hypothalamic-pituitary-thyroid axis. T<sub>3</sub>, triiodothyronine; T<sub>4</sub>, thyroxine; TRH, thyrotropin-releasing hormone; TSH, thyroid-stimulating hormone.



FIG. 3. Normal feedback situation with normal levels of circulating  $T_s$  and  $T_4$  allowing normal action of TRH on TSH release, normal TSH levels act on thyroid to allow normal iodine uptake.  $T_s$  suppression: Administered  $T_s$  suppresses the action of TRH on TSH release, TSH levels fall and thyroidal iodine uptake is reduced—normal  $T_s$  suppression. TRH test: Administered TRH increases TSH release, but in the standard test at 20 minutes there is no effect on thyroid iodine uptake or thyroid hormone release.

release at a pituitary level. Both  $T_4$  and  $T_3$  are important in this negative feedback system, although T<sub>3</sub> appears to have higher affinity for the nuclear receptors in the thyrotroph cell. We have seen patients with elevated levels of T3 and low levels of T4 in whom the TSH response to TRH was exaggerated (G5). This would not be expected if T3 were the sole inhibitor of the TRH-induced TSH release. The blocking effect of T4 and T3 appears to be mediated by induction of the synthesis of a protein suppressor in the thyrotroph. Although it seems clear that the negative feedback of thyroid hormones operates at a pituitary level, their effect on TRH production is still controversial. It has been reported that  $T_3$  and  $T_4$  stimulate TRH synthetase activity (R5), hence exerting a positive feedback at a hypothalamic level, but the experimental work supporting this hypothesis remains to be confirmed. Prolonged exposure of animals to cold increases TRH synthesis (R5) and activates the hypothalamic-pituitary-thyroid axis. This mechanism probably operates in the newborn and explains the higher TSH levels seen in the early stages of extrauterine life. We have not observed this phenomenon in adults after short-term cooling.

# 2.6. Other Factors Affecting the Thyroid-Stimulating Hormone (TSH) Response to TRH

Administration of theophylline enhances the TSH response to TRH (F1). Administration of estrogen to men also enhances the TRH-induced TSH release (F2), and in the intact human, females exhibit a greater response than males (O2) (Fig. 4). Supraphysiological doses of corticosteroids suppress the TSH response to TRH (W4), and this inhibitory effect is also seen in patients treated with *l*-dopa (S10). The administration of growth hormone-release inhibiting hormone (GH-RIH, somato-



FIG. 4. Mean response to thyrotropin-releasing hormone (200  $\mu$ g i.v.) in males (---, 20 subjects) and in females (---, 25 subjects). TSH, thyroid-stimulating hormone.

statin) inhibits the TSH response to TRH in a dose-related manner (C1, H3). We do not find obvious differences in TSH response to TRH when matching age groups or referring the response to body surface area.

# 2.7. Specificity

The hypophysiotropic actions of TRH are not specific for TSH. It consistently releases prolactin (PRL) when administered to man (Fig. 5) and animals (J2). A maximal response is obtained with intravenous doses of 100  $\mu$ g. It is evident that the mechanism controlling PRL and TSH release after TRH are independent, since PRL release is not affected in isolated thyrotropin deficiency (S1) and the PRL response to TRH is not affected by GH-RIH in spite of complete blockage of TSH release (C1, H3). In men, TRH produces a small but consistent release of follicle-stimulating hormone (FSH) (M10). This response is abolished by estrogen administration whereas the TSH response is enhanced in these subjects (M6). Franchimont reported that TRH releases luteinizing hormone (LH) in some females at mid-cycle (F6). TRH also causes growth hormone (GH) release in some patients with chronic renal failure (G3, G12) and in patients with acromegaly (F3, G11, I1), (Fig. 6), and this effect can be blocked by administration of GH-RIH (G11). In acromegalics showing a GH response to TRH, complete suppression of GH levels with bromocriptine (2-broma-ergocryptine,



FIG. 5. Effect of TRH on prolactin release (mean  $\pm$  SEM) of six normal men.



FIG. 6. Effect of growth hormone-release-inhibiting hormone (GH-RIH) on the thyrotropin-releasing hormone (TRH)-mediated GH release in two patients with active acromegaly.  $\blacksquare$ ,  $\blacksquare$ , control responses;  $\bigcirc$ ,  $\Box$ , responses after GH-RIH.

CB 154) does not abolish the TRH-mediated GH release (G9).

# 2.8. CLINICAL APPLICATIONS

### 2.8.1. Diagnostic

2.8.1.1. The Standard TRH Test. Ormston et al. (O2) devised a standard intravenous TRH test that has proved to be a valuable tool in the diagnosis of thyroid disease. Synthetic TRH (now commercially available), 200  $\mu$ g, is given as an intravenous bolus, and blood is sampled for immunoreactive TSH at 0, 20, and 60 minutes (Fig. 7). Basal routine thyroid function tests (T3, T4, thyroid hormone-binding capacity) are also estimated in the 0 sample. The test is free from significant side effects, although about half the patients experience a transient metallic taste, deep uretheral sensation, flushing of the face, and mild nausea, all of which pass off within 3 minutes of the injection. Although the 60-minute sample is helpful to detect delayed responses, in routine clinical practice the peak sample (20 minute) is enough to confirm the diagnosis of thyroid disease. It is now our practice to perform the TRH test during an out-patient visit when indicated. Women show a greater response during the follicular phase of the cycle (S2), and in a given subject, the response is greater at 23.00 hours (W1), but these differences may be disregarded when the test is performed on a routine clinical



Fig. 7. Serum thyroid-stimulating hormone (TSH) response to thyrotropinreleasing hormone (TRH) in normal subjects and in patients with hyperthyroidism and primary hypothyroidism. Ordinate: serum immunoreactive TSH ( $\mu$ U/ml).  $\boxtimes$ , Normal controls (n = 45);  $\boxtimes$ , primary hypothyroidism (n = 26), serum TSH > 21  $\mu$ U/ml 20 minutes after TRH;  $\boxtimes$ , thyrotoxicosis (n = 35), serum TSH < 1.8  $\mu$ U/ml 20 minutes after TRH.

visit. Previous therapy with thyroid hormone should be discontinued 3 weeks (for  $T_4$ ) and 2 weeks (for  $T_3$ ) before the test is performed.

2.8.1.2. Results in Primary Hypothyroidism. Patients with primary hypothyroidism have an exaggerated TSH response to TRH, but the elevated basal TSH is usually enough evidence to confirm the diagnosis, and the TRH test is not required. However, as the TSH response to TRH is proportional to basal levels, the minimally elevated basal TSH levels seen in some cases of subclinical or mild hypothyroidism may be separated from borderline TSH values due to assay artifacts by the use of TRH.

2.8.1.3. Results in Hyperthyroidism. Patients with hyperthyroidism fail to respond to TRH because of the elevated circulating levels of  $T_3$  and  $T_4$ . The main diagnostic application of the TRH test is in the exclusion of mild or subclinical hyperthyroidism, since a normal response absolutely excludes this diagnosis. However, an impaired or absent response to TRH is not in itself pathognomonic of hyperthyroidism since it can be seen in patients with ophthalamic Graves' disease (O1), autonomous thyroid adenomata (E1), supraphysiological replacement with  $T_4$  or  $T_3$  for hypothyroidism and in some subjects rendered clinically and biochemically euthyroid after treatment of hyperthyroidism (V4). This transient lag in restoration of normal TSH response to TRH makes the



FIG. 8. Relationship between 20-minute level of serum thyroid-stimulating hormone (TSH) after 200  $\mu$ g of thyrotropin-releasing factor (TRH) i.v. and the 6-hour thyroidal <sup>131</sup>I uptake after one week on triidothyronine (T<sub>3</sub>), 100  $\mu$ g daily.

TRH test unreliable in the follow-up and monitoring of antithyroid therapy for a period of up to 4 months after clinical remission has occurred.

2.8.1.4. TRH Test and Thyroid Suppressibility. The TSH response to TRH correlates well with thyroid suppressibility (O1) and has now replaced the outdated T3 suppression test (Fig. 8). It is more rapid, less expensive, safer, and does not require administration of radioisotopes or a potentially dangerous drug to the patient.

2.8.1.5. Results in Pituitary-Hypothalamic Disease. Patients with hypothyroidism due to pituitary disease usually fail to respond to TRH. The TRH test is a useful tool in the assessment of pituitary reserve of TSH in patients with pituitary lesions (H2). Patients with hypothalamic disease may show a characteristic response in which the 60-minute TSH value is higher than that obtained at 20 minutes. This "delayed" type of response may also be seen in patients with primary pituitary disease, although the pressure effects of the tumor or the effect of previous therapy may play a role in causing hypothalamic damage. In patients with anorexia nervosa, a "hypothalamic type" of response is often seen, which returns to normal after restoration of normal weight.

2.8.1.6. Results in Chronic Renal Failure. The TRH test provides unreliable information in patients with impaired renal function. An exaggerated response may be due to poor renal clearance of TRH (G12), and we have observed impaired, absent, or delayed TSH responses (G3) without any evidence of hypothalamic-pituitary or thyroid disease in a group of patients with chronic renal failure.

# 2.8.2. Therapeutic

So far no definite therapeutic applications have been described for TRH. It has been suggested that it has antidepressant effects, but further controlled studies (M15) did not substantiate the initial reports. The role of TRH as a tool in the treatment of thyroid carcinoma (by increasing uptake of the therapeutic dose of radioiodine by the tumor) (F4) is as yet not confirmed. TRH could be used in the treatment of hypothalamic (tertiary) hypothyroidism, but it does not offer any advantage over thyroid hormone replacement. We have not observed any beneficial effect of TRH in regenerating thyroid remnants after surgery. It has been reported that TRH administration to cows results in an elevation of PRL which increases milk production (K3). Further controlled studies of the applications of TRH in the dairy industry are required.

# 3. Luteinizing Hormone/Follicle-Stimulating Hormone-Releasing Hormone (LH/FSH-RH)

The elegant experiments of Harris (H4, H5) and his colleagues indicating a hypothalamic control of gonadotropin secretion from the pituitary stimulated an intense and successful search for the factor involved.

### 3.1. Structure

The isolation of animal hypothalamic extracts with gonadotropin releasing properties (S3) was immediately followed by the determination of structure (M4) and subsequent synthesis (M3) of a decapeptide:

Pyro-Glu-His-Trp-Ser-Trp-Gly-Leu-Arg-Pro-Gly-amide

This remarkable contribution of Andrew Schally's group to clinical endocrinology enabled investigators to carry out extensive clinical evaluation of this hormone. This material, named luteinizing hormone/follicle-stimulating hormone-releasing hormone (LH/FSH-RH), like TRH has a pyroglutamyl group at the amine terminal and an amide group at the carboxyl terminal. This structure is also shared by oxytocin and vasopressin and some other nonhypothalamic oligopeptide hormones. Both the natural and synthetic LH/FSH-RH have identical biological activity and as in the case of other hypothalamic regulatory hormones LH/FSH-RH has no phylogenetic specificity, its effects can be demonstrated in man as well as in a variety of animals.

# 3.2. BIOSYNTHESIS AND ACTIONS

LH/FSH-RH causes release of both luteinizing hormone (LH) and follicle-stimulating hormone (FSH) from the pituitary. It has been suggested that a hormone with pure FSH-releasing properties distinct from LH/FSH-RH might exist (B9); however, experiments *in vivo* have not substantiated this hypothesis. There is now increasing evidence that a single hormone, LH/FSH-RH, controls the secretion of both gonadotropins, the differential effects on LH and FSH being explained by changes in pituitary responsiveness induced by feedback control of gonadal steroids. In animal studies, production of antibodies against LH/FSH-RH blocks the release of both LH and FSH and prevents ovulation (A4). It has been impossible to separate LH from FSH-releasing activity in a vast number of LH/FSH-RH analogs synthesized. We therefore accept the concept of a single gonadotropin-releasing hormone of physiological importance as proposed by Schally.

LH/FSH-RH is formed in the hypothalamus, particularly in the basalventral area, but the precise location of its origin remains to be elucidated. By the use of immunohistochemical techniques, LH/FSH-RH has been found in the arcuate nucleus and in the median eminence (P1). Electron microscopy studies revealed that some neural axons of the median eminence contain immunopositive LH/FSH-RH (P4). Norepinephrine appears to be the most important neurotransmitter regulating LH/FSH-RH biosynthesis. From this origin, LH/FSH-RH is transported, presumably by axonal flow, to the median eminence, where it is stored. It is secreted into the hypothalamic-pituitary portal system to reach the anterior pituitary gland, where it binds to membrane receptors on the LH- and FSH-producing cells. It has been shown that LH/FSH-RH induces ultrastructural changes in the gonadotropin-producing cells (R6), and there is good evidence that the action of LH/FSH-RH is mediated by activation of the adenylate cyclase system in the gonadotrophs (B7). LH/FSH-RH is rapidly degraded in the blood by enzymic cleavage of the pyro-Glu-His group from the amino residue (R1), and it is excreted by the kidney. The half-life of LH/FSH-RH is about 4 minutes.

# 3.3. LH/FSH-RH ACTIONS IN MAN

The effects of LH/FSH-RH in man are seen within 2 minutes of an intravenous injection and are dose dependent within the range of 25–100  $\mu$ g (B3) (Figs. 9 and 10). The increment in LH is greater than that of FSH in adults, and the release of both hormones appears to be simultaneous in response to an intravenous bolus of LH/FSH-RH. When the decapeptide is administered as an infusion, the release of FSH anticipates that of LH, perhaps indicating that the threshold for FSH secretion is lower than for LH. Administration of LH/FSH-RH to prepubertal subjects causes a significant release of both gonadotropins, indicating that the pituitary is responsive and that the hypothalamus (or perhaps higher centers) are primarily responsible for the initiation and maintenance of puberty. The FSH response to LH/FSH-RH predominates over the release of LH in prepubertal subjects. LH/FSH-RH also stimulates the synthesis of LH and FSH (R3).



FIG. 9. Effect of LH/FSH-RH on serum LH in four normal men. Dose of LHRH:  $\bigcirc$ , 100  $\mu$ g;  $\triangle$ , 50  $\mu$ g;  $\blacksquare$ , 25  $\mu$ g. Vertical brackets: mean  $\pm$  1 SE.



FIG. 10. Effect of LH/FSH-RH on serum FSH in four normal men. Dose of LHRH:  $\bigcirc$ , 100  $\mu$ g;  $\triangle$ , 50  $\mu$ g;  $\blacksquare$ , 25  $\mu$ g. Vertical brackets: mean  $\pm 1$  SE.

The time course of release of LH and FSH appears to be the same whether the route of administration of LH/FSH-RH is subcutaneous, intramuscular, or intravenous (M7). The intranasal route is also effective but requires much larger doses.

# 3.4. LH/FSH-RH and the Pituitary-Gonadal Axis

The regulatory effects of gonadal steroids upon the gonadotropin response to LH/FSH-RH are as yet poorly understood. In males, administration of estrogens suppresses the response (M8), but large doses of testosterone have only a slight suppressive effect. Chronic administration of testosterone to male subjects has been shown to suppress basal levels of gonadotropins (M13), although the response to LH/FSH-RH was little affected. This may indicate that androgens act at a hypothalamic level exerting a negative feedback, thus reducing the production of LH/FSH-RH, and the minor effect at a pituitary level may be mediated by prior conversion to estrogens. In the female, estrogens may enhance the gonadotropin response to LH/FSH-RH, exerting a positive feedback effect at a pituitary level, but also at the hypothalamus. Arimura and co-workers have observed a rise in immunoreactive LH/FSH-RH at midcycle (A5). Large doses of estrogens may suppress the gonadotropin response, and we have seen impaired responses in women taking the contraceptive pill. Progesterone or a combination of estrogens and progesterone inhibit the gonadotropin response to LH/FSH-RH (A8). This differential pituitary sensitive to gonadal steroids may be responsible for the modulation of pituitary responsiveness during the cycle. In males it has been demonstrated that a protein hormone, inhibin, produced during the early phases of spermatogenesis, has a negative feedback effect on FSH release. This probably accounts for the finding of men with oligo- or azoospermia who show a normal LH but an exaggerated FSH response to LH/FSH-RH.

In healthy subjects LH/FSH-RH is specific for LH and FSH, but patients with acromegaly occasionally show a GH response to this decapeptide (G11).

#### 3.5. CLINICAL APPLICATIONS

### 3.5.1. Diagnostic

3.5.1.1. The Standard LH/FSH-RH Test. The diagnostic value of LH/FSH-RH is not as useful as that of TRH. Besser and co-workers (B3) devised an intravenous LH/FSH-RH test that involved the administration of 100  $\mu$ g of this material with blood sampling at 0, 20, and 60 minutes for estimation of immunoreactive LH and FSH.



FIG. 11. Effect of 100  $\mu$ g of LH/FSH-RH on serum LH and FSH in normal controls  $\blacksquare$  and postmenopausal women  $\bullet$ .

This test is completely free from side effects and can be performed in conjunction with the TRH test and the insulin tolerance test, since there is no interaction between the various hormones released (M10). This procedure provides a test of pituitary reserve of LH, FSH, TSH, PRL, GH, and ACTH.

3.5.1.2. Results in Primary Hypogonadism. Patients with primary gonadal failure show an exaggerated response to LH/FSH-RH (Fig. 11), but the elevated basal values are sufficient evidence for the diagnosis, and the LH/FSH-RH test is not usually required.

3.5.1.3. Results in Pituitary-Hypothalamic Disease. The standard test (B3) is not of value to differentiate between hypothalamic and pituitary causes of hypogonadism. Mortimer *et al.* (M9) reported that in a series of 155 patients with hypothalamic or pituitary disease, all but 9 showed some response to LH/FSH-RH although 137 were hypogonadal. It is probable that a test employing smaller doses of LH/FSH-RH (e.g., 25  $\mu$ g) might achieve greater discrimination. However, in combination with the clomiphene test, the LH/FSH-RH test may be helpful in differentiating hypothalamic and pituitary causes of hypogonadism. A negative clomiphene test combined with a positive LH/FSH-RH test is indicative of hypothalamic failure. This pattern is observed in the syndrome of isolated gonadotropin deficiency, where the lesion seems to be located at a hypothalamic level (M1).

### 3.5.2. Therapeutic

LH/FSH-RH is a useful therapeutic agent in cases of hypogonadotropic hypogonadism and infertility. It has been shown to induce ovulation in women with diseases of the pituitary or the hypothalamus (Z2) and in women with anovulation caused by contraceptive steroids (Z1). In males with hypogonadotropic hypogonadism it has recently been shown that prolonged LH/FSH-RH administration in doses of 500  $\mu g$ at 8-hour intervals subcutaneously results in initiation and maintenance of secretion of gonadotropins, elevation of plasma testosterone, restoration of potency, and induction of spermatogenesis (M12). It is interesting that in this study some patients showed restoration of potency before plasma testosterone was raised to normal levels. This effect of LH/FSH-RH on libido suggests a direct central effect of the decapaptide on behavior. Support for this was obtained by Moss and McCann in animals (M14). After the successful production of anti-LH/FSH-RH antiserum in the early stages of development of LH/FSH-RH radioimmunoassay, it was shown that the administration of this antiserum to rats on the morning of proestrus prevented the elevation of LH and FSH and subsequent ovulation (A4). The application of this observation to the control of fertility in animals remains to be elucidated.

More than 200 synthetic analogs of LH/FSH-RH have now been produced. Incorporation of p-amino acids in position 6 of the decapeptide appears to enhance activity (V2). This increase in activity may be attributable to greater affinity to receptors, higher efficacy in stimulating secretion, slower enzymic degradation, or a combination of these factors. Arginine, tyrosine, serine, and leucine may be concerned with the binding of LH/FSH-RH to the receptors (S6) whereas histidine, tryptophan, and the pyroglutamic acid seem to have a functional role. The N-terminal by itself, however, does not have intrinsic activity. A number of superpotent LH/FSH-RH analogs have been tested in animals and in man for biological activity (K2). Their prolonged action is perhaps the most important advantage, since their administration can sustain elevated gonadotropin levels in patients with hypogonadotropic hypogonadism. Further studies are required to establish the applications of these analogs in clinical endocrinology.

The information obtained during the preparation of the superpotent analogs was useful to prepare some competitive inhibitory analogs. The principle was to find an analog with higher affinity to the gonadotroph receptor but much less intrinsic activity, thus blocking endogenous LH/FSH-RH action. Some of these inhibitory analogs have been synthesized, and their use holds a promise of a new form of nonsteroidal form of contraception (V3).

### 4. Growth Hormone-Release Inhibiting Hormone (GH-RIH or Somatostatin)

#### 4.1. ISOLATION AND SYNTHESIS

Growth hormone-release inhibiting hormone was isolated from ovine hypothalami by Brazeau *et al.* (B12) and shown to be a cyclic tetradecapeptide:

H-Ala-Gly-Cys-Lys-Asn-Phe-Phe-Trp-Lys-Thr-Phe-Thr-Ser-Cys-OH

The peptide was then synthesized, and the product was shown to have the same biological activity as the natural material. Synthesis of the material in the cyclic (native) form is difficult and results in low yields. Schally and his colleagues (C3) have described the solid phase synthesis of CH-RIH in cyclic form in a highly purified state. They have shown that a high molecular weight compound formed during the cyclization

reaction, probably predominantly a dimer, also possesses considerable inhibitory activity.

The synthetic tetradecapeptide, either in linear or cyclized form has been shown to suppress growth hormone secretion in man (H3, P6, S8), in animals (B11), and in isolated pituitary tissue (B8), confirming the lack of phylogenetic specificity seen with the other hypothalamic regulatory hormones.

### 4.2. LOCATION

Krulich *et al.* (K7) demonstrated a high content of GH-RIH in rat median eminence by bioassay. Pelletier *et al.* (P3), using an immunohistochemical technique at the electron microscope level, have shown that GH-RIH is contained in the secretory granules of many nerve endings located mainly in the external zone of the median eminence of rats. After the development of a sensitive radioimmunoassay for GH-RIH by Schally and his colleagues (A6), the same group made the important discovery that GH-RIH is present in the rat stomach and pancreas in a concentration similar to that found in the hypothalamus. GH-RIH was also found in the duodenum and jejunum but in smaller concentration (A7). They suggested that GH-RIH might be synthesized in the pancreas and stomach in addition to the brain and might be involved in local regulatory mechanisms for pancreatic and gastric secretion as well as for secretion of growth hormone.

### 4.3. MECHANISMS OF ACTION

Borgeat *et al.* (B8) studying isolated rat pituitary tissue showed that GH-RIH inhibited both basal and prostaglandin (PGE<sub>2</sub>)-induced cyclic AMP (cAMP) accummulation, suggesting that the tetradecapeptide might act at a step preceding cAMP formation. However GH-RIH inhibits the accumulation of cAMP induced by theophylline, which raises the possibility that GH-RIH may also act at a step following cAMP formation. Such a possibility is supported by the finding that GH-RIH inhibits both the GH and the TSH release induced by  $N^{e}$ -monobutyryl-cAMP. The action of GH-RIH is unaffected by inhibitors of RNA and protein synthesis, suggesting an action independent of new protein formation. Other *in vitro* studies have shown that GH-RIH is able to prevent the barium-induced decrease in number of secretory granules and also the number of exocytic events in rat hemipituitaries (S7).

These findings suggest that GH-RIH might influence exocytic events, possibly reducing the calcium influx associated with the secretory process.

# 4.4. Forms of GH-RIH and Analogs

Schally et al. (S5) have shown the existence of at least three forms of GH-RIH of differing molecular size in porcine hypothalamus, all of which were biologically and immunologically active. The biological significance of this finding is not clear at present.

A number of GH-RIH analogs have been synthesized in an effort to obtain compounds with prolonged biological activity. Brazeau *et al.* (B13) reported that deletion of the N-terminal dipeptide (Ala<sup>1</sup>-Gly<sup>2</sup>) was compatible with high biological activity in rats and that acylation of the third residue (Cys<sup>3</sup>) renders the molecule less soluble and prolongs its action. These workers used an *n*-acetyl analog in the reduced (linear) form and an *n*-benzoyl analog in the oxidized (cyclized) form. These acylated analogs were tested in the native form in two volunteers (Figs. 12 and 13) and a patient with acromegaly (E2). Although



FIG. 12. Effect of N-acetyl-des-Ala<sup>1</sup>-Gly<sup>2</sup>-growth hormone-release-inhibiting hormone on arginine-induced growth hormone release (ordinate: ng/ml).



FIG. 13. Effect of N-benzoyl-des-Ala<sup>1</sup>-Gly<sup>2</sup>-GH-RIH on arginine-induced growth release (ordinate: ng/ml).

biologically active in suppressing arginine-induced GH release in the volunteers and basal GH release in the acromegalic and also suppressing insulin release, no apparent prolongation of action was observed, and in addition side effects comprising nausea and malaise were observed.

### 4.5. Specificity

This will be considered in detail under the headings of individual hormones. However, it is apparent that GH-RIH has a variety of actions at pituitary and extrapituitary levels. At the pituitary it affects the release of GH, PRL, TSH, and ACTH whereas beyond the pituitary it influences the release of renin, insulin, glucagon, gastrin and gastric acid, and pepsin production. It is uncertain whether its variety of pituitary and extrapituitary actions are physiological or pharmacological since they have been achieved both *in vivo* and *in vitro* with large amounts of GH-RIH. At physiological levels of GH-RIH greater specificity may exist, but further work is required to define these levels. The lack of specificity of GH-RIH is not surprising since the other regulatory hormones are also relatively nonspecific. It may imply similarities of pituitary receptors for the regulatory hormones.

### 4.6. DURATION OF ACTION

GH-RIH has a very short biological half-life, probably less than 4 minutes, and to demonstrate its full effect it must be given by intravenous infusion (H3). Single injections given intravenously, intramuscularly, or subcutaneously usually have little effect (B4). Its action can be prolonged by mixing it with gelatin, arachis oil (B4), or protamine zinc, but none of these preparations is very effective. There is an urgent need for analogs with greater duration of action or some new vehicle that prolongs its release before GH-RIH can become a practical therapeutic agent in clinical practice.

### 4.7. Side Effects and Toxicity

Early studies with the highly purified cyclic form of GH-RIH showed no toxic effects on the blood, kidney, or liver with repeated intravenous infusion, some of which were prolonged for as long as 28 hours. Short infusions of the so-called long-acting analogs did cause side effects in volunteers. More recently we have observed colicky upper abdominal pain, vomiting, and diarrhea after about 6 hours of infusion of GH-RIH in two hypothyroid patients. These symptoms rapidly resolved without deleterious effects, and there was no rise in serum amylase in either subject. The underlying mechanism for these side effects is not understood at present.

More recently Koerker (K5) has reported that some baboons given repeated injections of the linear form of GH-RIH died of hemorrhage and that there was an associated thrombocytopenia in one. Short-term effects on inhibition of platelet aggregation were also observed 2 hours after administration of a standard dose of GH-RIH. Similar mild inhibition of platelet aggregation has been observed during short-term infusions of the cyclic form of GH-RIH into normal volunteers, but this reverted to normal afterward. None of the subjects studied by us had a reduction in platelet aggregation to dangerous levels and other coagulation studies were normal throughout and after a 6-hour infusion of GH-RIH. Other side effects reported by Parker *et al.* (P2) included arousal from sleep, cramps, and diarrhea using the linear form.

### 4.8. ACTIONS ON THE ANTERIOR PITUITARY

#### 4.8.1. Growth Hormone

GH-RIH suppresses GH secretion in man and in animals both *in vivo* and *in vitro*. It also suppresses GH secretion in response to a variety of stimuli including exercise (P6), insulin-induced hypoglycemia (H3) (Fig. 14), sleep (P2), arginine (M11, S8), *l*-dopa (S8), sodium-pento-barbital (B11), isoprenaline and chlorpromazine (K3), and electrical stimulation of the ventromedial nucleus (M2). In a variety of *in vivo* studies, it has been shown that the circulating GH levels are suppressed



FIG. 14. Growth hormone-release-inhibiting hormone (GR-RIH) effect on GH response (ordinate: ng/ml) to hypoglycemia. Mean of 5 normal men.  $\bullet$ , GH-RIH;  $\bigcirc$ , saline.

only during the course of a GH-RIH infusion, rising rapidly after the infusion is terminated, usually to levels higher than those observed in control infusions. The results of most experiments support the view that GH-RIH inhibits the release of GH by a direct action on the somatotroph cell without having any action on GH synthesis. Its effect on GH secretion in acromegaly will be discussed later.

## 4.8.2. Prolactin

Prolactin secretion by pituitary cell cultures is inhibited by CH-RIH, but to a lesser extent than GH (V1). GH-RIH does not appear to affect basal PRL levels in normal subjects, but it has been reported to lower PRL release by otherwise normal pituitary cells when its secretion has been elevated by hypothyroidism or by chronic administration of estrogens. It does not affect the fall in PRL produced by *l*-dopa (S8) nor the rise in PRL resulting from insulin-induced hypoglycemia (H3) or thyrotropin-releasing hormone (C1). Further critical studies of the effect of GH-RIH on basal circulating PRL levels are required.

# 4.8.3. Luteinizing Hormone and Follicle-Stimulating Hormone

Basal LH and FSH levels are not apparently altered by GH-RIH (H3, S8), and there is no reduction of the LH and FSH response to LH/FSH-RH (H3). Further studies are required on the effect of GH-RIH on gonadotropin secretion in differing physiological and clinical states.

# 4.8.4. Adrenocorticotropin (ACTH)

Corticotropin secretion is unaffected by GH-RIH in normal subjects (H3) both basally and in response to insulin hypoglycemia. However, Tyrrell *et al.* (T1) have shown a significant fall in elevated ACTH levels in Nelson's syndrome (4 patients) and in Cushing's disease (1 patient) in response to GH-RIH infusions. These results suggest that the mechanism determining release of ACTH by adenoma cells differ from that in normal pituitary cells.

# 4.8.5. Thyrotropin

Basal secretion of TSH in normal men is unaffected by short-term (75-minute) infusions of GH-RIH (C1). Although this might be taken to indicate that basal TSH secretion does not directly depend on TRH drive, longer infusions of GH-RIH are required for further investigation of this matter. The elevated basal TSH levels seen in hypothyroid patients are lowered by GH-RIH given by infusion over several hours (G7), though with prolonged (24-hour) infusions some escape



FIG. 15. Effect of GH-RIH on serum TSH (ordinate: mU/liter) in a patient with primary hypothyroidism.  $\oplus$ , saline;  $\bigcirc$ , GH-RIH.



FIG. 16. Effect of growth hormone-release-inhibiting hormone (GH-RIH) on the thyrotropin-releasing hormone (TRH)-mediated thyroid-stimulating hormone (TSH) release (ordinate: mU/liter); mean  $\pm$  SE of 5 men.  $\bigcirc$ , saline;  $\bigcirc$ , GH-RIH, 1.3  $\mu$ g/min;  $\Box$ , GH-RIH, 13.3  $\mu$ g/min.

occurs (Fig. 15). A rebound rise in TSH is observed after discontinuation of the infusion. These results suggest that TRH drive is, at least in part, responsible for the maintenance of the elevated basal TSH levels of primary hypothyroidism. The TSH response to TRH is inhibited by GH-RIH both in normal subjects (Fig 16) (C1, H3, S9, W2) and in patients with hypothyroidism (C1). The degree of inhibition depends on the dose of GH-RIH used, being appreciably greater at an infusion rate of 13.3  $\mu$ g per minute than at 1.3  $\mu$ g per minute. This contrasts with the inhibition of GH in acromegaly, where infusions of GH-RIH at these doses are equally effective.

As mentioned earlier, the PRL response to TRH was not inhibited by GH-RIH. This dissociation of the TSH and PRL responses to TRH by GH-RIH suggests different mechanisms for release of TSH and PRL, only the former being affected by GH-RIH.

### 4.9. ACTIONS ON THE PANCREAS

GH-RIH inhibits basal secretion of insulin and glucagon (C2, D1, G2, M11), glucose-stimulated insulin secretion (A1) and arginine- stimulated glucagon secretion (M11), and the insulin and glucagon response to a meal and to the administration of tolbutamide (G4) (Figs. 17–19).



FIG. 17. Effect of growth hormone-release-inhibiting hormone (GH-RIH) on basal insulin, glucagon, and glucose levels; mean  $\pm$  SE of 6 normal men.  $\triangle$ , saline;  $\bigcirc$ , GH-RIH, 1.3  $\mu$ g/min;  $\bigcirc$ , GH-RIH, 13.3  $\mu$ g/min.



FIG. 18. Effect of GH-RIH on the secretion of insulin and glucagon after a standard meal and the hyperglycemia caused by feeding.  $\bigcirc$ , saline;  $\bigcirc$ , GH-RIH, 13.3  $\mu$ g/min.

The effects on plasma insulin and glucagon result from a direct action of GH-RIH on the alpha and beta cells of the pancreas since they have been demonstrated by direct perfusion experiments with the isolated canine pancreas (A1, I2).

As a result of its action on insulin and glucagon release, GH-RIH has a variety of effects on carbohydrate metabolism (Fig. 17). During glucose tolerance tests the rise in plasma glucose is delayed and peak values are often higher and more sustained, so that glucose tolerance is impaired (M11). It seems likely that the impairment in carbohydrate tolerance during GH-RIH is the result of suppression of insulin secretion. The delay in peak glucose concentration might result from some action of GH-RIH on the speed of glucose absorption from the gut, possibly mediated by an action on one or more gastrointestinal hormones. Certainly in studies with intravenous glucose loads, the glucose peaks were higher after GH-RIH but were not delayed (A1).



FIG. 19. Effect of GH-RIH on insulin and glucagon secretion after tolbutamide  $(\rightarrow, 1 \text{ g i.v.})$ : inhibition of the hypoglycemic effect of tolbutamide.  $\bigcirc$ , saline;  $\bigcirc$ , GH-RIH, 2  $\mu$ g/min.

After a brief fast, GH-RIH causes a fall in basal blood glucose in baboons (K6) and in man (G4). It has been shown that this results from inhibition of glycogenolysis. It seems likely that the inhibition of glycogenolysis is due to lowering of glucagon levels by GH-RIH. Evidence for the role of glucagon in the control of the fasting glucose level was provided by Alford *et al.* (A3). They infused glucagon at a rate which did not in itself alter plasma glucose or insulin concentration, when GH-RIH administration resulted in a rise in plasma glucose. They therefore concluded that plasma glucagon plays an important part in the maintenance of the fasting plasma glucose in man. Koerker *et al.* (K6) also showed that infusion of GH-RIH in baboons after prolonged fasting (60-65 hours) caused a comparable fall in plasma glucose, glucagon, and insulin suggesting that the mechanisms involved in gluconeogenesis might also be dependent on glucagon.



FIG. 20. Plasma gastrin concentrations (ordinate: pmoles/liter) in response to a meal. Effect of administration of growth hormone-release-inhibiting hormone.  $\bigcirc$ , control;  $\bigcirc$ , GH-RIH.

# 4.10. Actions on the Gastrointestinal Tract

## 4.10.1. Gastrin

Bloom et al. (B6) were the first to demonstrate inhibition of gastrin secretion in normal men by GH-RIH (Fig. 20). Both basal gastrin and the gastrin release in response to food was inhibited by GH-RIH. Plasma gastrin concentration did not fall to undetectable levels during a GH-RIH infusion, possibly owing to the persistence of other molecular forms of gastrin in the circulation. Similarly the raised plasma gastrin levels seen in patients with pernicious anemia were partially suppressed by GH-RIH (B6).

### 4.10.2. Gastric Acid and Pepsin

Gastric acid secretion fell to almost undetectable levels during a GH-RIH infusion in a patient with the Zollinger-Ellison syndrome, suggesting that suppression of biologically active gastrin levels was responsible for this effect. However Gomez-Pan *et al.* (G8) have shown that GH-RIH inhibits gastric acid and pepsin secretion in response to pentagastrin and the gastric acid response to food and hypoglycemia in cats with gastric fistulas (Figs. 21 and 22). These results indicate that GH-RIH acts directly on the parietal and peptic cells, the first report of a direct action of GH-RIH on exocrine secretion. In view of its high concentration in the stomach, it is possible that GH-RIH might act locally



FIG. 21. Effect of growth hormone-release-inhibiting hormone (GH-RIH) on the pentagastrin-induced secretion of gastric acid and pepsin secretion. (A) Pentagastrin (6  $\mu$ g/kg s.c.) injected during the GH-RIH infusion. (B) Pentagastrin injected immediately after GH-RIH infusion. \*, significant;  $\bigcirc$ , control;  $\bigcirc$ , GH-RIH.

to coordinate endocrine and exocrine secretion. It is of interest that the gastric acid response to histamine is only blocked by high doses of GH-RIH, supporting the view that gastrin and histamine stimulate acid secretion by different mechanisms (A2).



FIG. 22. Effect of GH-RIH on gastric acid response to feeding. (A) Food was administered during GH-RIH infusion. (B) Food was administered immediately after GH-RIH infusion.  $^{\circ}$ , significant;  $\bigcirc$ , control;  $\bigcirc$ , GH-RIH.

# 4.11. ACTIONS ON THE KIDNEY

In four normal men the elevated renin level induced by pretreatment with frusemide was suppressed by GH-RIH infusion, the first demonstration of an action of GH-RIH on the kidney (G10). These results lend further support to the view that GH-RIH inhibits exocytic events mediated by calcium influx.

#### 4.12. Actions in Diabetes Mellitus

The hyperglycemia of dogs made diabetic by alloxan or pancreatectomy can be reduced or abolished by GH-RIH infusion, probably owing to its suppression of glucagon whether secreted by the pancreatic alpha cells or by the newly identified gastrointestinal A cells (D2). Similarly in human diabetes mellitus, infusions of GH-RIH cause a fall in plasma glucose that parallels the fall in plasma glucagon (G1). These effects were also obtained in a hypophysectomized diabetic patient, indicating that they are independent of the suppression of GH. GH-RIH infusions combined with insulin prevented the postprandial hyperglycemia in diabetics more effectively than insulin alone. It was suggested that excessive glucagon secretion accounts for about 25% of the fasting plasma glucose levels in diabetes and that GH-RIH might be a useful adjunct to insulin in treating diabetes by suppression of both glucagon and GH. It is known that the overall secretion of GH and the GH response to stimuli are increased in diabetes, and there is now a considerable body of evidence linking GH and diabetic angiopathy. Long-term studies of GH suppression by GH-RIH in diabetic patients will await the production of a longer-acting preparation of GH-RIH as well as proof that it is lacking in toxicity under these circumstances.

### 4.13. ACTIONS IN ACROMEGALY

The raised GH levels in patients with acromegaly can be suppressed by GH-RIH (B4, H3, Y1) (Fig. 23). Infusions of 100  $\mu$ g of GH-RIH over 75 minutes were equally effective as doses of 250 and 500  $\mu$ g



FIG. 23. Plasma GH responses (ordinate: ng/ml) to infusions of 500  $\mu$ g of growth hormone-release-inhibiting hormone GH-RIH in eight acromegalic patients.

whereas a 10- $\mu$ g dose over this period was ineffective. A similar dose-response relationship could be achieved by a single intravenous bolus (C2). Constant infusions of GH-RIH at a rate of 1.3  $\mu$ g per minute for 28 hours suppresses plasma and urinary GH, insulin, and glucagon throughout the period. The effect of a single intravenous injection of GH-RIH lasts for about 30 minutes in acromegalics, and this effect can be prolonged for a few hours by the intramuscular route if GH-RIH is mixed with gelatin, arachis oil, or protamine zinc. Clearly GH-RIH in a long-acting form would offer therapeutic benefit to patients with acromegaly, though its effects on tumor growth would first need to be determined and its safety verified.

### 4.14. Actions on Hormone Secretion by Tumors

As mentioned previously, GH and ACTH secretion by pituitary tumors can be suppressed by GH-RIH. Secretion of insulin by insulinomas (G6) and glucagon by glucagonomas (M11) can also be inhibited by GH-RIH (Fig. 25). Similarly gastrin secretion by a pancreatic tumor has been suppressed in a patient with the Zollinger-Ellison syndrome (B6) (Fig. 24). Such suppression of gastrin was accompanied by a marked fall in gastric acid secretion suggesting that GH-RIH might have a role in the emergency management of patients with the fulminating variety of the Zollinger-Ellison syndrome. The latest tumor hormone to be suppressed by GH-RIH is the vasoactive intestinal peptide (VIP) (B5). Bloom *et al.* showed that circulating VIP levels were reduced in a patient with the Verner-Morrison syndrome, who presented with profuse diarrhea and hypokalemia. Subsequently a pancreatic tumor-secreting VIP



FIG. 24. Effect of growth hormone-release-inhibiting hormone (CH-RIH), 700  $\mu$ g, on gastric acid output (left ordinate: mmoles H<sup>+</sup>/10 min) and plasma gastrin levels (right ordinate: pmoles/liter) in one patient with Zollinger-Ellison syndrome.



FIG. 25. Effect of GH-RIH on plasma insulin (left ordinate:  $\mu U/ml$ ) and glucose levels (right ordinate: mg/100 ml) in one patient with an insulinoma.

was removed from the patient. Suppression of insulin, glucagon, and gastrin by tumors had similar characteristics in that it was only partial in these disorders and also the return to base-line levels after discontinuation of the infusion was not as abrupt as in normals. The latter feature is seen in acromegaly too. Partial suppression may be explained by the persistence of elevated levels of the related hormones in the circulation, namely, big gastrin in the Zollinger–Ellison syndrome and proinsulin in patients with insulinoma. These hormones are not affected by shortterm infusions of GH-RIH.

Suppression of hormone secretion by GH-RIH from a variety of tumors suggests that it acts on some common secretory mechanism, possibly mediated by calcium influx. Longer-acting GH-RIH preparations might have therapeutic potential in malignant varieties of these tumors or when the tumor cannot be located.

### 5. Conclusions

GH-RIH is a remarkably potent agent with a wide variety of actions. Whether it has a physiological role or not remains to be determined. Is it normally a regulator of GH secretion, or does it have wider functions outside the brain as a local regulator of endocrine and exocrine secretion? These questions as well as its potential therapeutic role in acromegaly and diabetes mellitus remain to be answered.

#### References

Al. Alberti, K. G. M. M., Christensen, N. J., Christensen, S. E., Prange Hansen, Aa., Iversen, J., Lundbaek, K., Seyer-Hansen, K., and Ørskov, H., Inhibition of insulin secretion by somatostatin. *Lancet* 2, 1299–1301 (1973).

- A2. Albinus, M., Reed, J. D., Comez-Pan, A., and Schally, A. V., Comparison of the inhibition of histamine and pentagastrin stimulated acid secretion by growth hormone-release inhibiting hormone (Somatostatin). Submitted for publication.
- A3. Alford, F. P., Bloom, S. R., Nabarro, J. D. N., Hall, R., Besser, G. M., Coy, D. H., Kastin, A. J., and Schally, A. V., Clucagon control of fasting glucose in man. *Lancet* 2, 974–976 (1974).
- A4. Arimura, A., Debeljuk, L., and Schally, A. V., Blockade of the preovulatory surge of LH and FSH and ovulation by anti-LH-RH serum in rats. *Endocrinol*ogy 95, 323-325 (1974).
- A5. Arimura, A., Kastin, A. J., Schally, A. V., Sato, M., Kumasaka, T., Yaoi, Y., Nishi, N., and Ohjura, K., Immunoreactive LH releasing hormone in plasma: Midcycle elevation in women. J. Clin. Endocrinol. Metab. 38, 510-513 (1974).
- A6. Arimura, A., Sato, H., Coy, D. H., and Schally, A. V., Radioimmunoassay for GH-release inhibiting hormone. Proc. Soc. Exp. Biol. Med. 148, 784–789 (1975).
- A7. Arimura, A., Sato, H., Dupont, A., Nishi, N., and Schally, A. V., Abundance of immunoreactive growth hormone-release inhibiting hormone in the stomach and the pancreas of the rat. *Fed. Proc.*, *Fed. Amer. Soc. Exp. Biol.* 34, 273 (abstr.) (1975).
- A8. Arimura, A., and Schally, A. V., Progesterone suppression of LH releasing hormone induced stimulation LH release in rats. *Endocrinology* 87, 653-657 (1970).
- B1. Besser, G. M., Hypothalamus as an endocrine organ. I. Brit. Med. J. 3, 560-564 (1974).
- B2. Besser, G. M., Hypothalamus as an endocrine organ. II. Brit. Med. J. 3, 613–615 (1974).
- B3. Besser, G. M., McNeilly, A. S., Anderson, D. C., Marshall, J. C., Harsoulis, P., Hall, R., Ormston, B. J., Alexander, L., and Collins, W. P., Hormonal responses to synthetic luteinising hormone and follicle-stimulating hormone-releasing hormone. *Brit. Med. J.* 3, 267-271 (1972).
- B4. Besser, G. M., Mortimer, C. H., Carr, D., Schally, A. V., Coy, D. H., Evered, D., Kastin, A. J., Tunbridge, W. M. G., Thorner, M. O., and Hall, R., Growth hormone- release inhibiting hormone in acromegaly. *Brit. Med. J.* 1, 352–355 (1974).
- B5. Bloom, S. R., Barraclough, M. A., Jamieson, C. A., Clement-Jones, V., Willey, K., Polak, J. M., Besser, G. M., Hall, R., Coy, D. H., Kastin, A. J., and Schally, A. V., Suppression of VIP in the Verner Morrison syndrome by GH-RIH. Presented to the Endocrine Section of the Royal Society of Medicine. London, March 26th, 1975.
- B6. Bloom, S. R., Mortimer, C. H., Thorner, M. O., Besser, G. M., Hall, R., Comez-Pan, A., Roy, V. M., Russell, R. C. G., Coy, D. H., Kastin, A. J., and Schally, A. V., Inhibition of gastrin and gastric acid secretion by growth hormone-release inhibiting hormone. *Lancet* 2, 1106–1109 (1974).
- B7. Borgeat, P., Chavancy, G., Dupont, A., Labrie, F., Arimura, A., and Schally, A. V., Stimulation of 3':5'-cyclic adenosine monophosphate accumulation in anterior pituitary gland in vitro by synthetic luteinizing hormone releasing hormone. *Proc. Nat. Acad. Sci. U.S.* 69, 2677–2681 (1972).
- B8. Borgeat, P., Labrie, F., Drouin, J., Bélanger, A., Immer, H., Sestanj, K., Nelson, V., Gotz, M., Schally, A. V., Coy, D. H., and Coy, E. J., Inhibition of adeno-
sine 3', 5'-monophosphate accumulation in anterior pituitary gland in vitro by growth hormone-release inhibiting hormone. *Biochem. Biophys. Res. Commun.* 56, 1052–1054 (1974).

- B9. Bowers, C. Y., Currie, B. L., Johanson, K. N. G., and Folkers, K., Biological evidence that separate hypothalamic hormones release the follicle-stimulating and luteinizing hormones. *Biochem. Biophys. Res. Commun.* 50, 20-23 (1973).
- B10. Bowers, C. Y., Schally, A. V., Schalch, D. S., Gual, C., Kastin, A. J., and Folkers, K., Activity and specificity of synthetic thyrotrophin-releasing hormone in man. *Biochem. Biophys. Res. Commun.* 39, 352-355 (1970).
- B11. Brazeau, P., Rivier, J., Vale, W., and Guillemin, R., Inhibition of growth hormone secretion in the rat by synthetic somatostatin. *Endocrinology* 94, 184–187 (1974).
- B12. Brazeau, P., Vale, W., Burgus, R., Ling, N., Butcher, M., Rivier, J., and Guillemin, R., Hypothalamic polypeptide that inhibits the secretion of immunoreactive pituitary growth hormone. *Science* 179, 77-79 (1973).
- B13. Brazeau, P., Vale, W., Rivier, J., and Guillemin, R., Acylated des-(Ala<sup>1</sup>-Gly<sup>2</sup>)-Somatostatin analogs: Prolonged inhibition of growth hormone secretion. *Biochem. Biophys. Res. Commun.* 60, 1202–1207 (1974).
- B14. Burgus, R., Dunn, T. F., Desiderio, D., Ward, D. N., Vale, W., and Guillemin, R., Characterisation of ovine hypothalamic hypophysiotropic TSH-releasing factor. *Nature* (London) 226, 321–325 (1970).
- C1. Carr, D., Gomez-Pan, A., Weightman, D. R., Roy, V. C. M., Hall, R., Besser, G. M., Thorner, M. O., McNeilly, A. S., Schally, A. V., Kastin, A. J., and Coy, D. H., Growth hormone- release inhibiting hormone: Actions on thyrotrophin and prolactin secretion after thyrotrophin-releasing hormone. *Brit. Med. J.* 3, 67-69 (1975).
- C2. Christensen, S. E., Prange Hansen, Aa., Iversen, J., Lundbaek, K., Ørskov, H., and Seyer-Hansen, K., Somatostatin as a tool in studies of basal carbohydrate and lipid metabolism in man: Modification of glucagon and insulin release. *Scand. J. Clin. Lab. Invest.* 34, 321–325 (1974).
- C3. Coy, D. H., Coy, E. J., Arimura, A., and Schally, A. V. Solid phase synthesis of growth hormone-release inhibiting factor. *Biochem. Biophys. Res. Commun.* 54, 1267–1273 (1973).
- D1. De Vane, G. W., Siler, T. M., and Yen, S. S. C., Acute suppression of insulin and glucose levels by synthetic somatostatin in normal human subjects. J. Clin. Endocrinol. Metab. 38, 913-915 (1974).
- D2. Dobbs, R., Sakurai, H., Sasaki, H., Faloona, G., Valverde, I., Baetens, D., Orci, L., and Unger, R., Glucagon: Role in the hyperglycaemia of diabetes mellitus. Science 187, 544-546 (1975).
- E1. Evered, D. C., Clark, F., and Petersen, V. B., Thyroid function in euthyroid subjects with autonomous thyroid nodules. *Clin. Endocrinol.* 3, 149–154 (1974).
- E2. Evered, D. C., Gomez-Pan, A., Tunbridge, W. M. G., Hall, R., Lind, T., Besser, G. M., Mortimer, C. H., Thorner, M. O., Schally, A. V., Kastin, A. J., and Coy, D. H., Analogues of growth hormone-release inhibiting hormone. *Lancet* 1, 1250 (1975).
- F1. Faglia, G., Ambrosi, B., Beck-Pecoz, P., Travaglini, P., and Ferrari, C., The effect of theophylline on plasma thyrotrophin (HTSH) response to thyrotrophin releasing factor (TRF) in man. J. Clin. Endocrinol. Metab. 34, 906–909 (1972).
- F2. Faglia, G., Beck-Pecoz, P., Ferrari, C., Ambrosi, B., Spada, A., and Travag-

lini, P., Enhanced plasma thyrotrophin response to thyrotrophin releasing hormone following oestradiol administration in man. *Clin. Endocrinol.* 2, 207–210 (1973).

- F3. Faglia, G., Beck-Pecoz, P., Ferrari, C., Travaglini, P., and Ambrosi, B., Plasma growth hormone response to thyrotropin releasing hormone in patients with active acromegaly. J. Clin. Endocrinol. Metab. 36, 1259–1262 (1973).
- F4. Fairclough, P. D., Cryer, R. J., McAllister, J., Hawkins, L., Jones, A. E., McKendrick, M., Hall, R., and Besser, G. M., Serum TSH responses to intravenously and orally administered TRH in man after thyroidectomy for carcinoma of the thyroid. *Clin. Endocrinol.* 2, 351–359 (1973).
- F5. Folkers, K., Enzman, F., Boler, J., Bowers, C. Y., and Schally, A. V., Discovery of modification of the synthetic tripeptide sequence of the thyrotropin releasing hormone having activity. *Biochem. Biophys. Res. Commun.* 37, 123-126 (1969).
- F6. Franchimont, P., Discussion after: Effects of TRH on, and interactions with, other pituitary hormones (G. M. Besser). In "Thyrotrophin-releasing Hormone" (R. Hall, I. Werner, and H. Holgate, eds.), Vol. 1, pp. 139–140. Karger, Basel, 1972.
- G1. Gerich, J. E., Lorenzi, M., Schneider, V., and Forsham, P. H., Effect of somatostatin on plasma glucose and insulin responses to glucagon and tolbutamide in man. J. Clin. Endocrinol. Metab. 39, 1057-1060 (1974).
- G2. Gerich, J. E., Lorenzi, M., Schneider, V., Karam, J. H., Rivier, J., Guillemin, R., and Forsham, P. H., Effects of somatostatin on plasma glucose and glucagon levels in human diabetes mellitus. N. Engl. J. Med. 291, 544-547 (1974).
- G3. Gomez-Pan, A., Alvarez-Ude, F., Evered, D. C., Duns, A., Hall, R., and Kerr, D. N. S., Pituitary responses to thyrotrophin-releasing hormone in chronic renal failure. *Clin. Sci. Mol. Med.* 49, 23P (1975).
- G4. Gomez-Pan, A., Carr, D., Evered, D. C., Tunbridge, W. M. G., Hall, R., Thorner, M. O., Mortimer, C. H., Besser, G. M., Coy, D. H., Kastin, A. J., and Schally, A. V., Effects of growth hormone-release inhibiting hormone on insulin and glucagon secretion basally and in response to food and tolbutamide. Submitted for publication.
- G5. Gomez-Pan, A., Evered, D. C., and Hall, R., Pituitary-thyroid function in Pendred's syndrome. Brit. Med. J. 1, 152–153 (1974).
- G6. Gomez-Pan, A., Hall, R., Lind, T., Evered, D. C., Bloom, S. R., Ratcliffe, J. G., Child, D. F., Besser, G. M., Schally, A. V., Kastin, A. J., and Coy, D. H., Effects of GH-RIH (somatostatin) on insulin and proinsulin secretion in patients with insulinomas. Submitted for publication.
- G7. Gomez-Pan, A., Inthuprapa, M., Schardt, C. W., Hall, R., Besser, G. M., Mortimer, C. H., Thorner, M. O., and Schally, A. V., Effects of prolonged infusions of GH-RIH on serum TSH levels in patients with primary hypothyroidism. In preparation.
- G8. Gomez-Pan, A., Reed, J. D., Albinus, M., Shaw, B., Hall, R., Besser, G. M., Coy, D. H., Kastin, A. J., and Schally, A. V., Direct inhibition of gastric acid and pepsin secretion by growth hormone- release inhibiting hormone in cats. *Lancet* 1, 888-890 (1975).
- G9. Gomez-Pan, A., Sachdev, Y., Duns, A., Tunbridge, W. M. G., and Hall, R. Bromocriptine therapy in acromegaly. J. Endocrinol. (abstr.) (in press).
- G10. Gomez-Pan, A., Snow, M. H., Piercy, D. A., Wilkinson, R., Hall, R., Besser, G. M., Schally, A. V., Kastin, A. J., and Coy, D. H., Actions of growth hor-

mone- release inhibiting hormone on the renin-aldosterone system. In preparation.

- G11. Gomez-Pan, A., Tunbridge, W. M. G., Duns, A., Hall, R., Besser, G. M., Coy, D. H., Schally, A. V., and Kastin, A. J., Hypothalamic hormone interaction in acromegaly. *Clin. Endocrinol.* 4, 455-460 (1975).
- G12. Gonzalez-Barcena, D., Kastin, A. J., Schalch, D. S., Torres-Zamora, M., Perez-Pasten, E., Kato, A., and Schally, A. V., Responses to thyrotropin releasing hormone in patients with renal failure and after infusion in normal men. J. Clin. Endocrinol. Metab. 36, 117-120 (1973).
- G13. Grant, G., Vale, W., and Guillemin, R., Interaction of thyrotropin-releasing hormone with membrane receptors of the pituitary gland. *Biochem. Biophys. Res. Commun.* 46, 28–34 (1972).
- G14. Greer, M. A., Evidence of hypothalamic control of the pituitary release of thyrotrophin. Proc. Soc. Exp. Biol. Med. 77, 603-608 (1951).
- G15. Grimm, Y., and Reichlin, S., Thyrotropin-releasing hormone (TRH): Neurotransmitter regulation of secretion by mouse hypothalamic tissue in vitro. Endocrinology 93, 626-631 (1973).
- H1. Hall, R., Amos, J., Garry, R., and Buxton, R. L., Thyroid stimulating hormone response to synthetic thyrotrophin-releasing hormone in man. Brit. Med. J. 2, 274-277 (1970).
- H2. Hall, R., Besser, G. M., Ormston, B. J., Cryer, R. J., and McKendrick, M., The thyrotrophin-releasing hormone test in diseases of the pituitary and hypothalamus. *Lancet* 1, 759-763 (1972).
- H3. Hall, R., Besser, G. M., Schally, A. V., Coy, D. H., Evered, D., Goldie, D. J., Kastin, A. J., McNeilly, A. S., Mortimer, C. H., Phenekos, C., Tunbridge, W. M. G., and Weightman, D., Actions of growth hormone-release inhibiting hormone in healthy men and in acromegaly. *Lancet* 2, 581–584 (1973).
- H4. Harris, G. W., The induction of ovulation in the rabbit by electrical stimulation of the hypothalamo-hypophyseal mechanism. Proc. Roy. Soc., Ser. B 122, 374-394 (1937).
- H5. Harris, G. W., Oestrus rhythm, pseudopregnancy and the pituitary stalk in the rat. J. Physiol. (London) 111, 347-360 (1950).
- 11. Irie, M., and Tsushima, T., Increase in serum growth hormone concentration following thyrotropin releasing hormone injection in patients with acromegaly or giantism. J. Clin. Endocrinol. Metab. 35, 97-100 (1972).
- Iversen, J., Inhibition of pancreatic glucagon release by somatostatin: In vitro. Scand. J. Clin. Lab. Invest. 33, 125-129 (1974).
- J1. Jackson, I. M. D., and Reichlin, S., Thyrotropin-releasing hormone (TRH): Distribution in hypothalamic and extrahypothalamic brain tissues of mammalian and submammalian cordates. *Endocrinology* 95, 854–862 (1974).
- J2. Jacobs, L. S., Snyder, P. J., Wilber, J. F., Utiger, R. D., and Daughaday, W. H., Increased serum prolactin after administration of synthetic TRH to man. J. Clin. Endocrinol. Metab. 33, 996-998 (1971).
- K1. Kaneto, T., Saito, S., Oka, H., Oda, T., and Yanaihara, N., Effects of synthetic releasing hormones on cyclic AMP levels and hormone release from cat anterior pituitary tissue. In "Hypothalamic Hypophysiotrophic Hormones" (C. Gual and E. Rosemberg, eds.), Int. Congr. Ser. No. 263, pp. 198–203. Excerpta Med. Found., Amsterdam, 1973.
- K2. Kastin, A. J., Arimura, A., Gonzalez-Barcena, D., Coy, D. H., Miller, M. C., Nishi, N., Lee, L., Duron-Juerta, M., Schalch, D. S., and Schally, A. V., In-

creased potency of four analogues of LH-releasing hormone in man. Int. J. Fert. (in press).

- K3. Kato, Y., Chichasa, K., Ohgo, S., and Imura, H., Inhibiting effect of somatostatin on growth hormone release induced by isoprenaline or chlorpromazine in rats. J. Endocrinol. 62, 687–688 (1974).
- K4. Kelly, P. A., Bedirian, K. N., Baker, R. D., and Friesen, H. G., Effect of synthetic TRH on serum prolactin, TSH and milk production in the cow. *Endocri*nology 92, 1289–1293 (1973).
- K5. Koerker, D. J., Reported in "Somatostatin, hormone inhibitor." Editorial by H. T. Rickets. J. Amer. Med. Ass. 231, 391-392 (1975).
- K6. Koerker, D. J., Ruch, W., Chideckel, E., Palmer, J., Goodner, C. J., Ensinck, J. W., and Gale, C. C., Somatostatin and regulation of glucose production in the baboon. *Fed. Proc., Fed. Amer. Soc. Exp. Biol.* 33, Abstract 347 (1974).
- K7. Krulich, L., Dhariwal, A. P. S., and McCann, S. M., Stimulatory and inhibitory effects of purified hypothalamic extracts on growth hormone release from rat pituitary in vitro. *Endocrinology* 83, 783–790 (1968).
- L1. Lawton, N. F., Effects of TRH on thyroid hormone release. In "Thyrotrophinreleasing Hormone" (R. Hall, I. Werner, and H. Holgate, eds.) Vol. 1, pp. 91-113. Karger, Basel, 1972.
- M1. Marshall, J. C., Harsoulis, P., Anderson, D. C., McNeilly, A. S., Besser, G. M., and Hall, R., Isolated pituitary gonadotrophin deficiency. Gonadotrophin secretion after synthetic LH/FSH-RH. Brit. Med. J. 4, 643-645 (1972).
- M2. Martin, J. B., Inhibitory effect of somatostatin (SRIF) on the release of growth hormone (GH) induced in the rat by electrical stimulation. *Endocrinology* 94, 497-502 (1974).
- M3. Matsuo, H., Arimura, A., Nair, R. M. G., and Schally, A. V., Synthesis of the porcine LH and FSH releasing hormone by the solid-phase method. *Biochem. Biophys. Res. Commun.* 45, 822–827 (1971).
- M4. Matsuo, H., Baba, Y., Nair, R. M. G., Arimura, A., and Schally, A. V., Structure of the porcine LH and FSH releasing hormone. I. The proposed aminoacid sequence. *Biochem. Biophys. Res. Commun.* 43, 1334-1339 (1971).
- M5. Mittler, J. C., Redding, T. W., and Schally, A. V., Stimulation of thyrotropin (TSH) by TSH-releasing factor (TRF) in organ cultures of anterior pituitary. *Proc. Soc. Exp. Biol. Med.* 130, 406–409 (1969).
- M6. Mortimer, C. H., Besser, G. M., Goldie, D. J., Hook, J., and McNeilly, A. S., The TSH, FSH and prolactin responses to continuous infusions of TRH and the effects of oestrogen administration in normal males. *Clin. Endocrinol.* 3, 97–103 (1974).
- M7. Mortimer, C. H., Besser, G. M., Hook, J., and McNeilly, A. S., Intravenous, intramuscular, subcutaneous and intranasal administration of LH/FSH-RH: The duration of effect and occurrence of asynchronous pulsatile release of LH and FSH. Clin. Endocrinol. 3, 19–25 (1974).
- M8. Mortimer, C. H., Besser, G. M., McNeilly, A. S., and Goldie, D., Asynchronous, pulsatile LH and FSH responses during LH/FSH-RH and TRH infusions. J. Endocrinol. 59, 12–13 (1973).
- M9. Mortimer, C. H., Besser, G. M., McNeilly, A. S., Marshall, J. C., Harsoulis, P., Tunbridge, W. M. G., Gomez-Pan, A., and Hall, R., LH/FSH-RH test in patients with hypothalamic pituitary gonadal dysfunction. *Brit. Med. J.* 4, 73-77 (1973).

- M10. Mortimer, C. H., Besser, G. M., McNeilly, A. S., Tunbridge, W. M. G., Gomez-Pan, A., and Hall, R., Interaction between the secretion of the gonadotrophins, prolactin, growth hormone, thyrotrophin and corticosteroids in man: The effects of LH/FSH-RH, TRH and hypoglycaemia alone and in combination. *Clin. Endocrinol.* 2, 317–326 (1973).
- M11. Mortimer, C. H., Carr, D., Lind, T., Bloom, S. R., Mallinson, C. N., Schally, A. V., Tunbridge, W. M. G., Yeomans, L., Coy, D. H., Kastin, A. J., Besser, G. M., and Hall, R., Effects of growth hormone-release inhibiting hormone on circulating glucagon, insulin and growth hormone in normal, diabetic, acromegalic and hypopituitary patients. *Lancet* 1, 697-701 (1974).
- M12. Mortimer, C. H., McNeilly, A. S., Fisher, R. A., Murray, M. A. F., and Besser, G. M., Gonadotrophin-releasing hormone therapy in hypogonadal males with hypothalamic or pituitary dysfunction. *Brit. Med. J.* 4, 617-621 (1974).
- M13. Mortimer, C. H., McNeilly, A. S., Murray, M. A. F., Anderson, D. C., Edwards, C. R. W., Benker, G., Liendo, P., and Besser, G. M., Modulation of Pituitary responses to LRH by 17β oestradiol, dihydrotestosterone, testosterone and inhibin in males. *Proc. Amer. Endocrine Soc.* (in press).
- M14. Moss, R. L., and McCann, S. M., Induction of mating behaviour in rats by luteinizing hormone releasing factor. Science 181, 177-179 (1973).
- M15. Mountjoy, C. Q., Price, J. S., Weller, M., Hunter, P., Hall, R., and Dewar, J. M., A double blind crossover sequential trial of oral thyrotrophin releasing hormone in depression. *Lancet* 2, 958–960 (1974).
  - N1. Nair, R. M. G., Redding, T. W., and Schally, A. V., Site of inactivation of thyrotropin-releasing hormone by human plasma. *Biochemistry* 19, 3261-3264 (1971).
  - O1. Ormston, B. J., Alexander, L., Evered, D. C., Clark, F., Bird, T., Appleton, D., and Hall, R., Thyrotrophin response to thyrotrophin-releasing hormone in ophthalmic Graves' disease: Correlation with other aspects of thyroid function, thyroid suppressibility and activity of eye signs. *Clin. Endocrinol.* 2, 369–376 (1973).
  - O2. Ormston, B. J., Garry, R., Cryer, R. J., Besser, G. M., and Hall, R., Thyrotrophin-releasing hormone as a thyroid function test. *Lancet* 2, 10-14 (1971).
  - P1. Palkovits, M., Arimura, A., Brownstein, M., Schally, A. V., and Saavedra, J. M., Luteinizing hormone-releasing hormone (LH-RH) content of the hypothalamic nuclei of the rat. *Endocrinology* 96, 554–558 (1974).
  - P2. Parker, D. C., Rossman, L. G., Siler, T. M., Rivier, J., Yen, S. S. C., and Guillemin, R., Inhibition of sleep-related peak in physiologic human growth hormone release by somatostain. J. Clin. Endocrinol. Metab. 38, 469–499 (1974).
  - P3. Pelletier, G., Labrie, F., Arimura, A., and Schally, A. V., Electron microscopic immunohistochemical localization of growth hormone release inhibiting hormone (somatostatin) in the rat median eminence. *Amer. J. Anat.* 140, 445–450 (1974).
  - P4. Pelletier, G., Labrie, F., Puviani, R., Arimura, A., and Schally, A. V., Immunohistochemical localization of luteinizing hormone-releasing hormone in the rat median eminence. *Endocrinology* 95, 314–317 (1974).
  - P5. Pittman, J. A., Thyrotropin-releasing hormone. Advan. Intern. Med. 19, 303–325 (1974).
  - P6. Prange Hansen, Aa., Ørskov, H., Seyer-Hansen, K., and Lundbaek, K., Some

actions of growth hormone release inhibiting factor. Brit. Med. J. 3, 523-524 (1973).

- R1. Redding, T. W., Kastin, A. J., Gonzalez-Barcena, D., Coy, D. H., Coy, E. J., Schalch, D. S., and Schally, A. V., The half life, metabolism and excretion of tritiated luteinizing hormone releasing hormone (LH-RH) in man. J. Clin. Endocrinol. Metab. 37, 626-631 (1973).
- R2. Redding, T. W., and Schally, A. V., The distribution of radioactivity following the administration of labeled thyrotropin releasing hormone (TRH) in rats and mice. *Endocrinology* 89, 1075-1081 (1971).
- R3. Redding, T. W., Schally, A. V., Arimura, A., and Matsuo, H., Stimulation of release and synthesis of LH and FSH in tissue cultures of rat pituitaries in response to natural and synthetic LH and FSH releasing hormone. *Endocri*nology 90, 764-770 (1972).
- R4. Reichlin, S., Neuroendocrinology. In "Textbook of Endocrinology" (R. H. Williams, ed.), 5th ed., pp. 774–831. Saunders, Philadelphia, Pennsylvania, 1974.
- R5. Reichlin, S., Martin, J. B., Mitnick, M. A., Boshans, R. L., Grymm, Y., Bollinger, J., Gordon, J., and Malacara, J., The hypothalamus in pituitary-thyroid regulation. *Recent Progr. Horm. Res.* 28, 229–286 (1972).
- R6. Rennels, E. G., Bogdanove, E. M., Arimura, A., Saito, M., and Schally, A. V., Ultrastructural observations of rat pituitary gonadotrophs following injections of purified porcine LH-RH. *Endocrinology* 88, 1318–1326 (1971).
- S1. Sachson, R., Rosen, S. W., Cuatrecasas, P., and Frantz, A. G., Prolactin stimulation by thyrotropin-releasing hormone in a patient with isolated thyrotropin deficiency. N. Engl. J. Med. 287, 972-973 (1972).
- S2. Sanchez-Franco, F., Garcia, M. D., Cacicedo, L., Martin-Zurro, A., and Escobar del Rey, F., Influence of sex phase of the menstrual cycle on thyrotropin (TSH) response to thyrotropin-releasing hormone (TRH). J. Clin. Endocrinol. Metab. 37, 736-740 (1973).
- S3. Schally, A. V., Arimura, A., Baba, Y., Nair, R. M. G., Matsuo, H., Redding, T. W., Debeljuk, L., and White, W. F., Isolation and properties of the FSH and LH releasing hormone. *Biochem. Biophys. Res. Commun.* 43, 393–399 (1971).
- S4. Schally, A. V., Bowers, C. Y., Redding, T. W., and Barrett, J. F., Isolation of thyrotrophin releasing factor (TRF) form porcine hypothalamus. *Biochem. Biophys. Res. Commun.* 25, 165–169 (1966).
- S5. Schally, A. V., Dupont, A., Arimura, A., Redding, T. W., and Linthicum, G. L., Isolation of porcine GH-release inhibiting hormone (GH-RIH): The existence of three forms of GH-RIH. Fed. Proc., Fed. Amer. Soc. Exp. Biol. 34, 586 (abstr.) (1975).
- S6. Schally, A. V., Kastin, A. J., Arimura, A., Coy; D. H., Coy, E. J., Debeljuk, L., and Redding. T. W., Basic and clinical studies with luteinizing hormone-releasing hormone (LH-RH) and its analogues. J. Reprod. Fert. 20, Suppl., 119, 136 (1973).
- S7. Schofield, J. G., Mira, F., and Orci, L., Somatostatin and growth hormone secreton in vitro: A biochemical and morphological study. *Diabetologia* 10, 133A, 385-386 (1974).
- Siler, T. M., Vandenberg, G., Yen, S. S. C., Brazeau, P., Vale, W., and Guillemin, R., Inhibition of growth hormone release in humans by somatostatin. J. Clin. Endocrinol. Metab. 37, 632-634 (1973).

- S9. Siler, T. M., Yen, S. S. C., Vale, W., and Guillemin, R., Inhibition by somatostatin of the release of TSH induced in man by thyrotropin-releasing hormone. J. Clin. Endocrinol. Metab. 38, 742-745 (1974).
- S10. Spaulding, S. W., Burrow, G. N., Donabedian, R., and VanWoert, M., L-Dopa suppression of thyrotropin-releasing hormone response in man. J. Clin. Endocrinol. Metab. 35, 182-185 (1972).
- T1. Tyrrell, J. B., Lorenzi, M., Forsham, P. H., and Gerich, J. E., Somatostatin inhibits secretion of adrenocorticotropin in patients with Nelson's syndrome. *Clin. Res.* 23, 130A (1975).
- V1. Vale, W., Rivier, C., Brazeau, P., and Guillemin, R., Effects of somatostatin on the secretion of thyrotropin and prolactin. *Endocrinology* 95, 968–977 (1974).
- V2. Vilchez-Martinez, J. A., Coy, D. H., Coy, E. J., De la Cruz, A., Nishi, N., and Schally, A. V., Prolonged inhibition of gonadotropin release and suppression of ovulation by synthetic antagonists of LH-RH. *Fed. Proc., Fed. Amer. Soc. Exp. Biol.* (in press).
- V3. Vilchez-Martinez, J. A., Schally, A. V., Coy, D. H., Coy, E. J., Debeljuk, L., and Arimura, A., In vivo inhibition of LH release by a synthetic antagonist of LH-releasing hormone. *Endocrinology* 95, 213-218 (1974).
- V4. von zur Muhlen, A., Hesch, R. D., and Kobberling, J., The TRH test in the course of treatment of hyperthyroidism. Clin. Endocrinol. 2, 165-172 (1975).
- W1. Weeke, J., The influence of the circadian rhythm on the thyrotropin response to thyrotropin releasing hormone in normal subjects. Scand. J. Clin. Lab. Invest. 33, 17-20 (1974).
- W2. Weeke, J., Prange Hansen, Aa., and Lundbaek, K., The inhibition by somatostatin of the thyrotropin response to thyrotropin-releasing hormone in normal subjects. Scand. J. Clin. Lab. Invest. 33, 101–103 (1974).
- W3. Wilber, J. F., and Seibel, M. J., Thyrotropin-releasing hormone interactions with an anterior pituitary membrane receptor. *Endocrinology* 92, 888-893 (1973).
- W4. Wilber, J. F., and Utiger, R. D., The effect of glucocorticoids on thyrotropin secretion. J. Clin. Invest. 48, 2096-2103 (1969).
- Y1. Yen, S. S. C., Siler, T. M., and DeVane, G. W., Effect of somatostatin in patients with acromegaly. Suppression of growth hormone, insulin and glucose levels. N. Engl. J. Med. 290, 935-938 (1974).
- Z1. Zanartu, J., Dabancens, A., Rodriguez-Bravo, R., and Schally, A. V., Induction of ovulation with synthetic gonadotrophin-releasing hormone in women with constant anovulation induced by contraceptive steroids. *Brit. Med. J.* 1, 605–608 (1974).
- Z2. Zarate, A., Canales, E., Schally, A. V., Ayala-Valdes, L., and Kastin, A. J., Successful induction of ovulation with synthetic luteinizing hormone-releasing hormone in anovulatory infertility. *Fert. Steril.* 23, 672–674 (1972).

# URIC ACID METABOLISM IN MAN

## M. E. Balis

# The Memorial Sloan-Kettering Cancer Center, New York, New York

1.	Background Biochemistry	213
2.	Various Purines in Urine and Serum	214
	2.1. Analytical Problems	215
3.	Abnormal Metabolism of Purine Derivatives	215
	3.1. Gout	215
	3.2. Xanthinuria	216
	3.3. Lesch–Nyhan Disease	222
	3.4. Partial Hypoxanthine Phosphoribosyltransferase Deficiency	227
4.	Regulation of Carrier's Response to Defect	230
	4.1. Lyon Hypothesis	230
5.	Role of Phosphoribosyl Pyrophosphate	233
	5.1. Rate of Synthesis in Gout	233
6.	Adenosine Deaminase (ADA) Deficiency	234
	6.1. Toxicity of Adenosine	234
7.	Theoretical Considerations	235
	References	238

#### 1. Background Biochemistry

Uric acid that is produced in man is essentially the product of the action of the enzyme xanthine oxidase on xanthine and hypoxanthine. A tiny amount of uric acid may be ingested as part of the diet, but the great bulk is the result of the action of this enzyme on these two purines. These purines are themselves produced either as a result of the breakdown of cellular material in toto, the turnover of nucleic acids in the cells, or as a result of the intermediary metabolism of various purine nucleotide derivatives. These latter compounds are active in the flow of energy, in methyl group transfer reactions, and as part of the functional molecule of many vitamins. There is direct and indirect evidence that some of the uric acid derives from all these sources. Essentially this evidence consists of the demonstration that other parts of the nucleic acids are found in the urine, such as pyrimidine breakdown products (P9) and methylated purines, which are found only in nucleic acids. There is also isotopic evidence that some labeled purines appear in the urine too quickly after administration of radioactive precursors

for them to have come via nucleic acids, but radioactivity is maximal several days later, suggesting that most of the purines have come from nucleic acids (B9, K13). For those who might be interested in the details of the chemistry of purine and purine nucleotide synthesis, a chapter in an earlier volume of this series may be of interest (B2).

It is well known that uric acid is an end product of only a few mammals: man, higher apes, and the Dalmatian coach hound (F5). The Dalmation is an anomaly because its excretion is due to a kidney abnormality (F5). The other mammals that do not excrete uric acid as a primary purine end product, form it as an intermediate, but they possess the enzyme uricase, which degrades uric acid to allantoin, a more highly water-soluble substance than uric acid, and in some cases this is degraded further.

In view of its occurrence in man and the higher apes, many have speculated on the possible correlation of uric acid levels and intelligence. Several papers have been published showing apparent positive correlation between the serum uric acid levels and either direct or indirect measurements of mental ability (D6, S15). In the year 1975, however, it would probably be improper to discuss these correlations since men, in general, have a higher uric acid level than women.

For years the most important property of uric acid in the eyes of clinical investigators has been the limited solubility of it and its sodium salts. As a result excessive production of uric acid can lead to deposition of sodium urate in various parts of the body resulting in a clinical entity known as gout (S12). Gout is not only extremely painful but can cause serious kidney damage. The lower mammals convert uric acid to more soluble products, and thus they avoid this danger. Modern biochemical investigators have found purine metabolism in general to be of great theoretical interest, and in addition to the clinical problem there is hope the study of this metabolic system will provide answers to a number of ancillary enigmas of biochemistry.

#### 2. Various Purines in Urine and Serum

Not only is uric acid found in the urine and the serum, but small amounts of its precursors xanthine and hypoxanthine and a variety of other purines are found in the serum and in the urine. Many of these are breakdown products of the ribonucleic acids which contain methylated purines. When these macromolecules are broken down the methylated purines are not reutilized but are excreted (B13). In addition, a large number of purine derivatives such as theobromine and caffeine are found in various foods.

### 2.1 ANALYTICAL PROBLEMS

These latter compounds can be a cause of considerable annoyance in the studies of the metabolism of the less common purine derivatives. In addition several purine derivatives and analogs are used as drugs. Enzymic determination of uric acid is not interfered with by these compounds, although colorimetric procedures are. Determination of those purines found in lower concentrations, for example, hypoxanthine and xanthine, is complicated excessively by these other purines, since they interfere with both enzymic and colorimetric assays. Some of these derivatives are found in quantities quite large compared to the hypoxanthine and xanthine found in serum and urine and have physical and chemical properties sufficiently similar that analysis without prior purification is difficult. It is not easy to separate them by simple paper or column chromatography. Thus, it is often necessary to use highly sophisticated chromatographic equipment or, as was done in the past, use multistep methods, and these have the severe disadvantage that recovery is not complete (W2, W3). These are not insurmountable problems, but they are of sufficient magnitude that investigators must be aware of them.

### 3. Abnormal Metabolism of Purine Derivatives

There are a number of conditions, some of which have been referred to above, that result in aberrant purine metabolism. Some of these are transient, some of long duration, some are of endogenous, some of external origin. Unfortunately, those we have learned the most about are the least common. Fortunately, our ability to deal with the difficulties is not as limited as our knowledge.

#### 3.1 Gout

The most common clinical problem connected to abnormal uric acid metabolism is gout. As has been mentioned, this is caused by precipitation of sodium urate crystals in various parts of the body. Generally speaking, there is an excessive amount of uric acid or monosodium urate in the serum of the afflicted individual (B2). The disease can be classified as primary gout when the cause is apparently overproduction of uric acid per se or secondary gout when the hyperuricemia is a consequence of another abnormality, such as excessive turnover of cells associated with leukemia and lymphoma and following administration of cytolytic drugs in the course of therapy for certain malignancies (K14, K15). It can also be brought about by impairment of the natural mechanisms for the elimination of uric acid through the kidney. These can be secondary to diabetes (P1), acute alcoholism (L5), glucose-6-phosphate dehydrogenase deficiency (J1), and excess lactic acid (Y6). These and other factors have been widely discussed elsewhere (B2, G7) and is not the subject of this review, which will concern itself with more recent developments in this area of purine metabolism.

#### 3.2. XANTHINURIA

The simplest abnormality of purine metabolism to the biochemist is xanthinuria. This is a disease in which the enzyme xanthine oxidase is absent (D5, E5). At first it would appear that this would be advantageous; however, xanthine, which is the principal urinary purine in xanthinuria, is at best no more soluble than uric acid, and probably is less so under physiological conditions (K15); as a result, most xanthinurics develop xanthine gout (S4). It is difficult to make too many generalizations in regard to this subject since the number of xanthinurics is rather limited. Probably fewer than a dozen have been thoroughly studied. It had been believed at one time that the abnormality was more common than realized since most xanthinurics are asymptomatic. It had been assumed that there would be no way of detecting subjects and that they would escape in the general population. However, many institutions have in recent years instituted almost routine assays of serum uric acids levels, in conjunction with the introduction of automatic clinical analyzers, and very few, if any, new xanthinurics have been turned up as a result of this rather extensive determination of uric acid levels. Furthermore, the large-scale screening done by Stetten and his associates during World War II on uric acid levels (S15) in Army inductees, and the many studies carried out on hyperuricemia on large numbers of individuals have not shown any instances of xanthinuria (F4, H1, M9).

Ayvazian and Skupp (A3) on the basis of studies of the fate of orally administered AMP and GMP concluded that 90% to 100% of the guanine bases of RNA were converted to xanthine and excreted, whereas the bulk of the adenine appeared to enter into the metabolic pool. Direct measurements of this were carried out in a second xanthinuric patient to whom radioactively labeled hypoxanthine and xanthine were administered simultaneously (B15). It is possible to distinguish the carbon-6 from the carbon-8 of oxypurines by oxidizing them to uric acid and then degrading the uric acid to alantoin, which results in the liberation of the carbon-6 as  $CO_2$ . Thus, the fate of these two compounds, hypoxanthine and xanthine, could be studied simultaneously by using one containing radiocarbon in position 6 and the other containing radiocarbon in position 8. The rate of decay of these two compounds could be studied



FIG. 1. Turnover of xanthine and hypoxanthine. Excretion of hypoxanthine-8-<sup>14</sup>C (A) and xanthine-6-<sup>14</sup>C (B), in urine of xanthinuric patient following administration of mixture of xanthine-6-<sup>14</sup>C and hypoxanthine-8-<sup>14</sup>C. From Bradford *et al.* (B15)

simultaneously in a patient by determining the radioactivity in the urinary hypoxanthine and xanthine. From the semilog plot of these values, the pool sizes, rate of turnover, and extent of elimination of each can be calculated. This could not be done in a subject with functioning xanthine oxidase (Fig. 1).

As a result of these studies it was found that the bulk (ca 80%) of

TABLE 1Oxypurine Pool Sizes (B3)					
Parameter	Hypoxanthine	Xanthine			
Pool size (mg)	118	73			
Daily turnover (mg)	960	276			
Fraction in urine	0.05	0.79			

the urinary purine was derived from xanthine and 20% from hypoxanthine (Table 1). It follows that in patients who have xanthine oxidase, 80% or so of the uric acid is derived from xanthine and 20% from hypoxanthine. On the other hand, the data also showed that there is a much larger synthesis of hypoxanthine than of xanthine. The great bulk of the hypoxanthine is reincorporated into purine derivatives while most of the xanthine formed is an end product and is eliminated in the urine, normally as uric acid. It was rather surprising to find that in the one elderly patient studied, approximately 1 g of hypoxanthine was formed per 24-hour period.

### 3.2.1. Formation of Xanthine from Guanine

The question of the origin of the xanthine has not been completely answered. Animal studies would suggest that it is derived not from xanthine or a xanthine nucleotide, but rather from guanine. The evidence for this, shown in Table 2, is based upon the fact that when psicofuranine, a compound known to inhibit the conversion of xanthosine phosphate to guanosine phosphate (F8, S10) was administered, a great decrease in the amount of xanthine excreted was seen while no appreciable change was observed in the amount of hypoxanthine excreted. Thus, there was no general effect on oxypurine excretion, cell breakdown, or *de novo* purine synthesis. The most likely explanation is that this antibiotic reduces the formation of guanylic acid, and a certain fraction of the guanylic acid pool is normally subject to degradation. When the guanylic acid pool is depleted, there is less guanine or guanosine available for leakage from the cells and degradation to xanthine. The inhibition of the amination of xanthylic acid and accumulation of xanthylic acid

FURINES OF THE RAT							
Day	Avg. wt.	Xanthine	Hypoxanthine				
1	118	5.82	0.99				
<b>2</b>	110	3.30	0.57				
3	103	2.31	0.74				
4	100	0.91	0.59				
5	99	0.60	0.82				

 TABLE 2

 Effects of Psicofuranine on Urinary

 Purines of the Rat

<sup>a</sup> All animals were receiving allopurinol in their diet (0.075%). They received 125 mg of psicofuranine per kilogram of body weight per day. Xanthine and hypo-xanthine values are in milligrams per days.

should have resulted in a large increase in the amount of xanthine excreted if urinary xanthine were derived directly from cellular xanthylic acid. Bearing in mind the danger of extrapolating from rat to man, it is nevertheless, highly probable that the xanthine, and hence the uric acid, found in the urine of man is primarily derived from the breakdown of guanine nucleotides.

This is consistent with the known fact that injections of guanine derivatives into experimental animals results in essentially all of that material being excreted as uric acid, not in its incorporation into cellular guanine nucleotides (B19, P6). Nevertheless, enzymes that are capable of converting gaunine into guanine nucleotides do exist in most cells since if the guanase inhibitor aminoimidazole carboxamide (AIC) is given to experimental animals along with guanine, then guanine is incorporated into nucleic acids of intact animals (M3). In addition, tissue breis incubated with excess guanine do convert it to nucleic acid guanine (B1).

Furthermore, when very large quantities of guanine are administered to experimental animals so that the guanase is saturated, there is incorporation of guanine. Thus, it would appear that guanine and its derivatives are more rapidly degraded than they can be reincorporated into nucleotides and the primary source of uric acid in the urine is from guanine derivatives which are converted to xanthine.

# 3.2.2. Hypoxanthine Active Intermediate

Hypoxanthine, on the other hand, which accounts for only a fifth or so of the urinary uric acid is an active intermediate. It is degraded to xanthine and then to uric acid by xanthine oxidase. This enzyme is found mainly in liver, kidney, and bowel, while guanase is widely distributed and would quickly deaminate any guanine formed. The product xanthine is a poor substrate for hypoxanthine phosphoribosyltransferase (HPRT). Most of the hypoxanthine formed is reutilized by conversion to inosinic acid. Similar conclusions were reached by Ayvazian and Skupp in 1965 when they administered <sup>14</sup>C-labeled purines to patients (A2). Furthermore, these studies and those earlier studies show that the xanthine is converted to hypoxanthine, presumably at the nucleotide level, and on the basis of what we know about microorganisms, we would assume it to be via guanine nucleotides (M2). Since label was found in urinary 7-methylguanine as early as 4 hours after administration of <sup>14</sup>C-labeled purines, and since methylation of RNA occurs at the macromolecular level (B13), interconversion must be rapid and incorporation of some of these products into nucleic acids must also occur quickly.

One of the interesting observations made in the study of xanthinurics

is the fact that the amount of oxypurines excreted is less *in toto* than the amount of uric acid that is normally excreted. A similar observation was made when the total oxypurine output of gouty subjects given allopurinol was studied (K8, R6–R8, W6, Y5). In these cases, the reduction in urinary uric acid (see below) brought about by this inhibitor of xanthine oxidase was balanced partially by an increased excretion of xanthine and hypoxanthine into the urine. The major reason for this appears to be reutilization of xanthine and hypoxanthine by the body and the concurrent repression of *de novo* synthesis. Similar observations have been made in mice, in which it was shown that blocking degradation of purines by the concurrent administration of allopurinol permits the utilization of exogenously administered hypoxanthine (P7) and xanthine (P8) for nucleic acid synthesis and concurrent depression in *de novo* synthesis of purines.

3.2.2.1. Reactions of Hypoxanthine. The fact that hypoxanthine is an active intermediate in normal cells directs attention to the three chemical reactions hypoxanthine can undergo in the mammal (Fig. 2). It can be converted to inosine by reaction of the purine with ribose 1-phosphate catalyzed by purine nucleoside phosphorylase. This reaction is probably primarily a phosphorolytic reaction, *in vivo*, and converts inosine to hypoxanthine and probably does not function to convert hypoxanthine to inosine. There does exist a limited concentration of



FIG. 2. Reactions of hypoxanthine. PRibPP, phosphoribosylpyrophosphate; Rib-1P, ribose 1-phosphate.

the enzyme inosine kinase that can catalyze the conversion of inosine to inosinic acid, but the activity of this enzyme is so small compared to the phosphorolytic activity of inosine phosphorylase that very little inosinic acid is formed by this route (P2). The main reaction that hypoxanthine undergoes, and the one that must be responsible for the large pool of hypoxanthine being constantly formed and converted to usable cellular products, is the reaction of hypoxanthine with phosphoribosylpyrophosphate (PRibPP) to form inosinic acid. This reaction is catalyzed by the enzyme hypoxanthine phosphoribosyltransferase (HPRT).

3.2.2.2. Hypoxanthine Phosphoribosyltransferase (HPRT). Purine phosphoribosyltransferases have been known for a long time. They have been shown to exist in a large number of bacterial and animal species (B4, M13). The one that converts hypoxanthine to inosinic acid also acts on other 6-hydroxypurines and their analogs to form the corresponding ribosylphosphates. In some microorganisims there are two, or perhaps even more, enzymes which convert various 6-hydroxypurines to ribonucleotides. In mammals that have been studied, and certainly in man, one enzyme converts xanthine, hypoxanthine, and guanine, the three naturally occurring 6-hydroxpurines, to their 5'-phosphoribsyl derivatives. In all the species studied a variety of analogs of these compounds are converted to analogs of the natural ribonucleotides. One class of such compounds are the 6-mercaptopurines. They have a mercapto group in place of the hydroxy group and pharmacologic activation of these compounds requires conversion to their ribonucleotides (B5, B18). In fact, cells that lack this enzyme are resistant to the action of these drugs. There also is an enzyme that converts 6-aminopurines to their ribonucleotides. This enzyme, adenine phosphoribosyltransferase (APRT), has been demonstrated in almost all tissues that have been examined. It, too, acts on analogs of the naturally occurring substrate. The most widely studied are 2,6-diaminopurine and azaadenine. Absence of this enzyme leads to resistance to these purine analogs. These compounds have been of less clinical importance than have the analogs of 6-hydroxypurines (B4). There are enzymes in man capable of inactiviating both hypoxanthine and guanine, the natural substrates of HPRT. Hypoxanthine is the normal in vivo substrate because the enzyme guanase, which inactiviates guanine, is found in all tissues examined while xanthine oxidase, on the other hand, is localized only in a few tissues (H8, W4). As a result guanine at physiological concentrations is more rapidly converted to xanthine than to guanylic acid. Xanthine, a poor substrate for HPRT thus is an end product (K6). Hypoxanthine is well converted as is shown by the fact that only a small fraction of the daily pool ends up as urinary end products.

#### M. E. BALIS

### 3.3. Lesch-Nyhan Disease

As mentioned above, one of the chemical reactions that hypoxanthine can undergo is the conversion into inosinic acid. Data have accumulated that suggest that the amount of hypoxanthine that goes through this route is of the order of magnitude of a gram per day. It follows that, if this reaction could not occur, that is, if an individual were unable to convert hypoxanthine to inosinic acid, then this gram of hypoxanthine would be excreted either as such or as a degradation product of hypoxanthine. In a person who had normal amounts of xanthine oxidase, the gram of excess hypoxanthine would be converted to a molar equivalent of uric acid. This excessive production of uric acid would be expected to lead to hyperuricosuria, eventually hyperuricemia and gout. Despite the biochemical obviousness of this reasoning, investigators had not predicted that such a kind of gout would exist. The discovery that it is a real entity came about despite, rather than because of, the available biochemical information. In 1964 Lesch and Nyhan (L4) described a genetic disorder of uric acid metabolism which had neurological manifestations. They studied two brothers who excreted four times the amount of uric acid normally produced by patients of their age and weight. The administration of labeled glycine was followed by a rapid excretion of very highly labeled uric acid. This indicated that the overproduction of uric acid was related not to the excessive destruction of some longlived cell constituent, but to rapid synthesis of purines, which were soon converted into uric acid. The most striking aspects of the clinical history of these patients were choreoathetosis and a tendency toward self-mutilation. The latter characteristic was most bizarre and striking in that one of the patients had partially amputated one joint of one finger and both of them had severely chewed away parts of their lips.

Since the description of these first patients, more than a hundred have been discovered around the world, and there is no correlation (N1) in terms of race or geographic or economic background. It was early noted that the disease was one of males only, and studies of the history of several families showed it to be X-linked (S7); that is, the disease is transmitted through the mothers but is expressed in only 50% of the male offspring. Female children are carriers of the disease in 50% of the cases. Early reports have maintained that the children were slightly retarded (K7). However, there has been at least one report of a patient having essentially normal intelligence (S3). In consensus, it would appear to be that in view of the overtones of the nature of the physical conditions and the very limited ability to speak that is found in most of these children at an early age, it is difficult to measure their intelligence. However, certainly either because of the disease per se or because of secondary factors, these children are generally retarded. It is not possible to say whether it is a primary result of the biochemical lesion.

Similarly, there have been reports of behavioral differences among the patients, and although this has not been well documented it does appear that at a given institution the patients tend to be extremely difficult or aggressive or spiteful children, while in other institutions, they are more manageable and not as ill-tempered. A number of attempts have been made to determine whether any physical changes are consistent with this disease. Although some have reported pathological changes (G9), in general, aside from the obvious damage caused by deposition of sodium urate, no consistent change has been found (F3, G8, G10). We must therefore conclude that there is no general histologically demonstrable pattern of destruction in the brain.

A wide range of symptoms have been described, and it is not clear whether there are stages of the disease that differ, or whether it can take many courses, or whether there is a family of diseases. In some cases neurological abnormalities were present at birth. Other patients appeared normal until the ages of 6-8 months. Some at the age of 1-2years began to self-mutilate. There are reports of patients who did not begin to self-mutilate until their teens. Some have been diagnosed as having cerebral palsy until they were into their late teens, at which time gouty symptoms led to further studies and they were classified as Lesch-Nyhan patients (B3).

### 3.3.1. Metabolic Aspects

Examination of the urine of patients with this disease reveals in addition to the high uric acid an elevated hypoxanthine to xanthine ratio (L4). Furthermore, it was found that upon the administration of allopurinol, an inhibitor of xanthine oxidase that is widely used in the treatment of gout, the total output of purine is not reduced. This is in contrast to the reduction in total oxypurine output seen in normal or most gouty individuals. In addition, the ratio of hypoxanthine to xanthine is not reduced; i.e., Lesch–Nyhan patients still maintained elevated hypoxanthine to xanthine ratios. These data have suggested an interference with hypoxanthine metabolism or reutilization, since the reduction in purine output after allopurinol therapy is due to anabolism of the hypoxanthine to inosinate (B4). It was shown by Seegmiller and his associates that there was an absence of hypoxanthine phosphoribosyltransferase in the red cells of subjects with Lesch–Nyhan syndrome.

The initial studies suggest that there is complete absence of the enzyme in the cells of the patients. More recently, however, evidence has begun to accumulate that suggests that, in some cases, there is a small amount of residual activity. Studies of skin fibroblasts have suggested that a small amount of hypoxanthine is incorporated. With somewhat modified assay procedures lysates of the fibroblasts of patients have been shown to convert some hypoxanthine to inosinic acid (F7, K4). In addition, one patient who was classified as having Lesch-Nyhan syndrome was shown to have an enzyme that was active but required unusually high levels of cosubstrate PRibPP (M5). The enzyme was detected in several strains of fibroblasts, as mentioned above, but it appeared to be a relatively unstable enzyme (F7, R5). This led the authors to postulate that perhaps the enzyme was present in greater amounts than was generally accepted, but owing to an instability was not detectable under the usual assay conditions. These involve the use of red cells, most of which are old and in samples that sometimes were not available for assay immediately after they were obtained from the patient. On the other hand, in view of the widespread disagreement in the details of the description of the symptoms of the disease it is also possible that there are a variety of diseases, some of which have enzymes with altered kinetic properties, some with small amounts of unstable enzyme, and some in which there is no enzyme present whatsoever.

### 3.3.2. Enzymic Defect

Whether the disease is due to the production of small amounts of partially functional enzyme, or no functional enzyme, does not answer the question whether the genetic defect is due to reduced enzyme production or to synthesis of normal amounts that are structurally ineffective. The fact that some patients were demonstrated to have small amounts of an altered enzyme does not answer the question, although it does suggest that in some cases at least some enzyme protein is made. One approach to this problem is to purify the enzyme from normal individuals and then prepare antibodies against this enzyme in another animal species. If the enzyme is made in patients with Lesch-Nyhan disease and the alteration that leads to an inactive enzyme does not change the immunological site of the enzyme too extensively, there is a real possibility that immunologically cross-reacting material would be found in the cells of patients with Lesch-Nyhan disease. The absence of cross-reacting material would not prove that the enzyme was not made in an inactive form, but the presence of cross-reacting material would establish the synthesis of an inactive enzyme. Such a study was carried out (R5). The enzyme was purified from pooled

blood bank erythrocytes by conventional precipitation and chromatographic techniques. Antibodies were prepared to it, and it was shown that the erythrocytes of five Lesch–Nyhan patients examined all contained cross-reacting material.

Despite the fact that all the patients' erythrocytes contained the same amount of cross-reacting material, there was evidence of heterogeneity. The neutralization curves of the lysate of erythrocytes of Lesch-Nyhan patients were different even though the amount of serum that completely neutralized antibody was the same (B6). Thus, various immunological as well as genetic and stability data suggest that there are a number of mutations that can lead to the absence of functional HPRT and the clinical entity known as Lesch-Nyhan syndrome.

# 3.3.3. Secondary Enzymic Changes

As a result of an extensive screening program, a family was found that had a genetically regulated deficit in APRT (K3). The enzyme produced did not appear to be abnormal in electrophoretic mobility, pH optimum, Michaelis constants, or heat stability (H6). The four subjects studied did not suffer any apparent physical disability attributable to the lack of the enzyme.

Of perhaps greater interest was the observation that patients with Lesch-Nyhan syndrome have elevated levels of APRT in their red cells (S5). It is not clear at this time how general this increase is in the various tissues of the patients.

3.3.3.1. Studies of Adenine Phosphoribosyltransferase (APRT), APRT catalyzes the condensation of adenine with PRibPP to form adenylic acid (AMP) and pyrophosphate. Like HPRT, APRT is widely distributed in nature. Both enzymes are found in most, if not all, tissues of rats, mice, cattle, monkeys, and man as well as a variety of bacteria and yeasts. In one of the earlier studies of tissue distribution, Murray (M12) measured the levels of both enzymes in a large number of mouse and rat tissues. There seemed to be a suggestion that activities, in general, correlated with mitotic activity and there was a low level in erythrocytes of both mouse and rat. He was struck by the variation in the ratio of the two enzymes among tissue types, the HPRT ranging from 0.4 to 12 times the APRT. This led to the almost obvious conclusion that each enzyme may have a specific tissue-related function. In particular, the brain ratio of 11.7 in the mouse is highly suggestive in view of the neurological overtones of HPRT deficiency. However, in the rat the ratio is 1.7 so that these facile conclusions are probably of limited significance.

In more recent work, the levels in human autopsy material were ex-

amined (R2) and the brain HPRT:APRT ratios were severalfold higher than those seen in any other tissues. Other studies with surgical specimens did not support this and did not show any unusual brain ratios (B3). More recently, with improved techniques or a fresher cadaver, the first group did another autopsy and got the same results seen with surgical specimens (B14).

APRT is a unique protein easily distinguished from HPRT by its heat lability K11). APRT has two naturally occurring substrates for the purine site on the enzyme—adenine and aminoimidazolecarboxamide (F2, K12). That there is one enzyme involved was established by the constant ratio of binding of the two substrates during purification of the enzyme (F2). The synthetic purine analog 2,6-diaminopurine is an excellent substrate (G1, K16).

Although APRT catalyzes a reaction superficially analogous to that catalyzed by HPRT, the two enzymes differ in several striking ways. The synthesis of HPRT is controlled by a gene on the X-chromosome, APRT by one on chromosome 16 as shown by gene elimination studies on mouse-human cell hybrids (T1). The APRT from human red cells has a molecular weight of 26,000 (Y1), while that of HPRT is about 70,000 (O1). More interesting is the fact the HPRT has a substrate, hypoxanthine that is produced enzymically, but no enzymic source of adenine has ever been demonstrated in man. Thus, APRT could well be an enzyme without a natural substrate.

3.3.3.2. Bases for Aberrations in APRT. Not only was there a greater amount of APRT in the red cells of Lesch-Nyhan patients, but the enzyme was apparently more heat stable. In an effort to probe this phenomenon further, Rubin et al. studied the half-life- of APRT in circulating erythrocytes (R4). This is a relatively simple procedure since these anucleated cells do not continue to synthesize protein (M4), and as they age their density changes, which permits density fractionation according to age (P4). By means of ultracentrifugation in an isosmotic discontinuous gradient after the method of Piomelli (P4), red cells were fractionated and the amounts of HPRT and APRT were assayed in each age group. The HPRT had the same half-life in normal and patients' red cells, that is, 88 days. On the other hand, the APRT of normal subjects had a half-life of 34 days whereas that of the patients with Lesch-Nyhan disease had a half-life of 86 days. In addition, it was shown that the amount of enzyme in the freshly released reticulocytes was the same in both normal and Lesch-Nyhan subjects.

These facts showed that the increased amount of APRT is not due to an increased rate of synthesis, but to posttranscriptional stabilization of the enzyme. Since earlier workers had shown that PRibPP stabilizes APRT (H10, M15), and since PRibPP concentrations are higher in red cells of Lesch-Nyhan patients, it is logical to assume that the increased substrate is responsible for the increased APRT levels. One puzzling aspect of this work was the observation that the APRT in crude lysates of very young cells seemed more heat labile than that in older cells. This problem was resolved by the later observation that PRibPP levels in young erythrocytes are only one-sixth those in more mature cells (Y2). It is interesting to speculate that these changes are related to ATP concentrations and that the latter is concerned with the fixed lifespan of the erythrocyte.

In contrast to the observation that as cells aged HPRT catalytic capacity decreased but HPRT antigenic activity was constant, in the same cells APRT catalytic and antigenic activity decreased in parallel. This may explain why subjects with decreased APRT catalytic activity have not been shown to have an inactive immunologically cross-reacting material. It may mean that the inactivation of APRT is much more extensive than simple denaturation.

Despite the fact that APRT is coded for by a gene on chromosome 16, there seemed to be differences between APRT from normal and Lesch-Nyhan subjects in crude lysates. As the enzymes are purified, these differences lessen both in terms of heat stability, chromatographic and antigenic activity (R3, R4). Any differences must be reflective of secondary changes in the cell milleu and could be lost on purification.

## 3.4 PARTIAL HYPOXANTHINE PHOSPHORIBOSYLTRANSFERASE DEFICIENCY

One of the more interesting aspects of HPRT is that in the circulating red cell of normal subjects it is inactivated as a first-order reaction and its half-life can be determined (R4). The enzyme has a half-life of 88 days in the red cells of normal subjects; that is, the catalytic property of the enzyme has a half-life of 88 days. Interestingly, if one determines the half-life of the enzyme in terms of the immunological properties, it turns out to be infinite, that is, despite the fact that the enzyme is denatured as a catalyst, the antigenic properties are not destroyed during the life of the red cell (Y2). Obviously, this is why the inactive enzyme in the erythrocytes of the deficient patients is the same as that in normal subjects since there is complete cross reactivity of catalytically active and inactive enzyme.

In addition to the Lesch-Nyhan patients who have little, if any, enzyme activity, there exists a small group of patients who have some activity which is considerably less than normal (K2, K5, Y3). A systematic study

of a rather large number of hyperuricemic patients with a history of acute gouty arthritis or uric acid urolithiasis, or both, revealed the fact that not more than 2% of the gouty population can attribute its gout to this partial deficiency. Several of these patients are members of large families that have been thoroughly studied and it is quite clear that this defect is X-linked and expresses itself only in certain of the male offspring. Although only a small fraction of gout patients have this defect, there are probably tens of thousands of them in total.

As one would expect, since these patients owe their overproduction of uric acid to excessive release of hypoxanthine, they often do not respond well to allopurinol unless great care is taken in adjusting the dose. These patients, like Lesch-Nyhan patients, have limited ability to anabolize hypoxanthine to inosinate. Production of xanthine, which is no more soluble than uric acid, is not to the patients' advantage (K15). Proper regulation of the allopurinol results in a beneficial distribution of the purines into three products, uric acid, xanthine, and hypoxanthine and resolves the solubility problem.

## 3.4.1. Range of Enzyme Levels

A large range of abnormalities has been observed. In some cases no detectable enzyme is found in the red cells (D3). In other cases the amount of activity is about 30% of normal (Y3). Families have been reported with 1-3% of normal enzyme levels. No simple correlation between behavior and enzyme level is apparent. Some patients have concurrently elevated APRT, some do not. In some, but not in all, there is increased heat stability of the APRT. In one study (E2) eight patients from five kindreds were examined in detail. No correlation was found between clinical manifestations and the level of HPRT in red cell lysates. These authors seemed to find the line between partial deficiency gout and the symptoms of Lesch-Nyhan disease a question of degree, not of kind.

## 3.4.2. Stability of HPRT

In one family that was studied rather extensively, two sisters each had an affected son. One of these children had been diagnosed as having Lesch-Nyhan syndrome because he was mentally retarded, had seizures, and no enzyme was detected in his red cells. His cousin was neurologically normal, was a better than average student, and also had no detectable enzyme in his red cells. However, an examination of the white cells revealed that there was considerable enzyme activity and that they were not Lesch-Nyhan victims (D3). Further study revealed the reason for the apparent low activity or nondetectable activity in the red cell even though there was considerable activity in the white cell. The enzyme is an extremely unstable variant. Storage at  $4^{\circ}$ C resulted in almost complete loss of activity in 96 hours, while the normal enzyme actually appears to be increased in activity under these conditions. Thus, the enzyme was quickly lost as the red cells circulated, and assays of these cells were very misleading.

# 3.4.3. Role of Phosphoribosyl Pyrophosphate (PRibPP) Levels

There have been suggestions that the HPRT of Lesch-Nyhan patients is also unstable, but since it is absent in immature blood cells, this is probably not a factor in the expression of the syndrome (D2). Study of the activity of this enzyme emphasizes another feature which, though known, is often overlooked. Normally enzymes are assayed in cell lysates under assay conditions with saturating substrate concentrations. Under these conditions the enzyme in the white cell lysates of these patients appears to be about 20% of normal. However, the enzyme can also be assayed by using intact cells and incubating them with a concentration of hypoxanthine that is essentially equal to that found in physiological fluids. Under these conditions it was shown that the enzyme activity was normal. These findings suggested that PRibPP is the rate-limiting substrate in the endogenous reaction. It is obvious that if several enzymes use the same substrate and they do not all have the same  $K_m$ , then endogenous substrate concentrations for some reactions cannot be halfmaximal.

Estimates of PRibPP levels from studies with fresh cell lysates indicate that the concentration is about  $8 \times 10^{-6}$  M which is well below the  $K_{\rm m}$  of the enzyme  $2 \times 10^{-4}$  M (D3, H5). The assay techniques are indirect. In one, <sup>14</sup>C-labeled adenine is added along with excess purified APRT. The amount of AMP-<sup>14</sup>C formed is a measure of the PRibPP present. In a second assay, carboxy-labeled orotic acid is added together with orotidylate pyrophosphorylase and orotidylate decarboxylase. The liberated <sup>14</sup>CO<sub>2</sub> is a measure of the orotidylic acid which is a measure, in turn, of the PRibPP concentration.

Normally a fraction of the cellular enzyme complement is sufficient to maintain proper function and the regulation of activity is a function of substrate level. In the case of those subjects with partial deficiency of HPRT, it is possible to demonstrate the superiority of the intact cell assay as a measure of the true *in vivo* situation. In addition, these studies demonstrate the advantage of using an intact cell over the crude lysate in looking for an index of actual enzyme performance in tissues in general.

#### 4. Regulation of Carrier's Response to Defect

As mentioned above, the gene that regulates HPRT production is located on the X-chromosome. Therefore, heterozygotic mothers, those with one mutant and one normal X-chromosome, are carriers. Their male offspring have a 50% chance of inheriting the defect. The mothers of Lesch–Nyhan children do not exhibit any of the neurological symptoms of the disease. They are not "partial" Lesch–Nyan patients. This is true despite the fact that in each female cell only one X chromosome is functional. This raises many questions of regulation in the whole subject versus that seen in *in vitro* enzyme studies and permits an approach to the evaluation of many intriguing problems of human biology.

#### 4.1. LYON HYPOTHESIS

According to the Lyon hypothesis (L9), one X-chromosome in each cell is randomly inactivated in an early stage of embryonic development. As a result one half of the cells of a carrier of this enzyme deficiency should have normal amounts of the enzyme and the other should possess the amount that the individual with the defect has. Half of the cells of a mother of a Lesch–Nyhan patient should have no HPRT and half should have the normal amount; the carriers of defects that result in 10% enzyme activity in the effected male offspring should have half of their cells normal and half with 10% of the enzyme. In addition, one would expect that the average value of the enzyme in a sample of red cells drawn from heterozygotes should have contained 50% normal activity in the case of the carrier of Lesch–Nyhan syndrome and the appropriate proportion in the carrier of a partial defect.

### 4.1.1. Selection of Cells

By the use of a very simple assay for the enzyme in red blood cells, it was shown that the heterozygotes for Lesch-Nyhan disease did not have the expected decreased concentration of enzymes in the peripheral blood cells (B11, D1). Concurrently, other investigators were able to demonstrate by plating techniques that there were in fact two populations of cells in fibroblasts obtained from proved heterozygotes (M8, S1). In addition, mosaicism was demonstrated by analysis of the hair roots of patients with HPRT deficiency (G2, S9). Investigation into the behavior of lymphocytes was extended by Nyhan *et al.* (N2) through use of a double marker. They analyzed glucose-6-phosphate dehydrogenase (G6PD) activity in the lymphocytes of members of a Lesch-Nyhan kindred that was also heterozygous fo G6PD. This enzyme had previously been shown to segregate in peripheral blood cells in accordance with the Lyon hypothesis. Starch and polyacrylamide gel electrophoresis of lysates revealed that these cells possess only the B variant of G6PD and only the normal HPRT. However, when fibroblasts were evaluated, both A and B variants of G6PD were recognized and thus, the enzymic expression of the fibroblast seems to be representative of the true gene type. The peripheral blood cell data give evidence of some selective event that probably occurs in the marrow or stem cells (D1).

The association of loci for HPRT deficiency and G6PD abnormality on the X chromosome has permitted mapping studies. The crossover frequency seen in tissue culture and clinical situations suggests that these genes, though on the same chromosome, are not very closely linked (D3, M10, N2).

A number of investigators have shown that the urinary purine excretion pattern and the white and red cell enzyme patterns of mothers of Lesch-Nyhan patients are completely normal. The explanation that has been offered, and it seems most logical, is that the abnormal lymphocyte is at a disadvantage during embryological development, so that normal cells are selected for propagation (D1). An alternative explanation is that the defective cell has an abbreviated life-span, and thus circulating lymphocytes in the heterozygote are predominantly normal. In the hemizyogote, the abnormal cell would not be competitively excluded and an increase in lymphopoietic activity could compensate for the shortened survival. It may also be that some factor associated with being female in some way protects or enhances the activity of the defective enzyme in the circulating lymphocyte, and that this factor is not operative in tissue culture. The currently available data do not permit selecting among these possibilities. Despite the fact that no heterozygosity of red cells was detected among the mothers of Lesch-Nyhan patients, this is not the case among the mothers of patients with the partial defects. Several reports exist in literature of heterozyogotes with partial deficiency demonstrating intermediate activity (D3, D4, E3, E4, K10). It is intriguing to speculate on the possible reasons why a partial defect results in no selective advantage whereas the complete defect does. It may well be related to the fact that most cells with partial defect are functionally normal, as is evidenced by the absence of the severe neurological symptoms seen with Lesch-Nyhan disease. One might almost be tempted to say that a criterion of Lesch-Nyhan disease, as distinguished from the partial defect, is the absence of mosaicism in the heterozyogote. In this regard, it should be mentioned that not only were the two cousins reported by Dancis et al. (D3) devoid of any demonstrable activity in their red cells, but a 2-year-old male child of a family that carried a gene for partial disease in enzyme activity showed absolutely no detectable enzyme in his peripheral blood cells and showed no evidence whatsoever of the classical neurological symptoms of Lesch-Nyhan disease (Y4).

## 4.1.2. Metabolic Cooperation

An alternative explanation for the unusual absence of mosaicism in the circulating blood cells of Lesch-Nyhan heterozyogotes is the phenomenon referred to as metabolic cooperation. This is a form of cell-tocell communication in which the mutant phenotype of certain enzymedeficient cells is corrected, at least in culture, by contact with normal cells (B21, C2, C3, P5, S16). The most striking and most relevant example is the demonstration that cells deficient in HPRT are unable to incorporate radioactive hypoxanthine into cellular material. On the other hand, normal cells are able to incorporate this precursor into intercellular nucleotides and polynucleotides, a fact that can be demonstrated at the cellular level by radioautography. When certain mutant cells deficient in HPRT are grown in close contact with normal cells, they also incorporate radioactivity that is not removed by acid washing. The biochemical nature of this transfer has been shown by isotopic exchange experiments to be due to transfer of radioactive nucleotides or derivatives thereof from normal to mutant cells. This has been demonstrated (C2) by showing that in the presence of inhibitors of protein synthesis the transfer continues; therefore, it is not due to the transfer of some stimulatory substance that results in the production of enzyme molecules in the normally enzyme-deficient cells. Furthermore, in the presence of inhibitors of messenger RNA synthesis, there is, again, transfer of labeled material from competent to deficient cells. Therefore, it is not the transfer of some informational ribonucleic acid that is responsible for the transfer. If cells that have been grown in contact are separated, the enzyme-deficient geneotype immediately loses the ability to pick up labeled material. Therefore, no enzyme has been transferred, for under these conditions the half-life of the enzyme has been shown to be many hours. Thus, we know that cell-to-cell contact is necessary and cell-to-cell contact is in many cases sufficient to permit transfer of nucleotide derivatives from competent to deficient cells. The transfer does not go on between all cells of all kinds and all species, but it does go on between most human cells that have been examined (C4), and therefore it would be a suitable, though not unique, explanation for the absence of neurological abnormalities in the heterozygotic mothers, half of whose cells would be expected to be deficient in this

enzyme. It is not possible to say whether this is why mothers who carry the defective gene do not have half their nerve cells damaged. It may be that the explanation is more closely related to the absence of mosaicism in the circulating blood cells, or the reason may be an entirely different one, but it is a possible explanation.

#### 5. Role of Phosphoribosyl Pyrophosphate

The first step in purine synthesis is usually considered to be the reaction of PRibPP with glutamine to form phosphoribosylamine. The reaction is catalyzed by the enzyme amidophosphoribosyltransferase (H4), an allosteric enzyme subject to complex feedback regulation. It follows quite logically that the rate of purine synthesis might be regulated, in part, by the concentration of PRibPP. If excess PRibPP were present, excessive purine synthesis might result. Obviously, in the absence of PRibPP, purine synthesis could not occur.

### 5.1. RATE OF SYNTHESIS IN GOUT

Early studies to evaluate the rate of PRibPP synthesis in gouty subjects were based on attempts to trap the compound with imidazole acetic acid. The results did not suggest that overexcretors of purine were in general overproducers of PRibPP, although some were (J2). More direct measurements of the synthesis of PRibPP in isolated red cells also suggested that in some gouty subjects there was a potential for excess production of PRibPP (H7). On the other hand, other workers found no correlation between either PRbiPP concentrations or PRibPP synthetase activities in normal and gouty subjects (M7).

### 5.1.1. PRIbPP Synthetase

That the model is potentially realistic was demonstrated by a recent isolation of a cultured cell line that overproduces purines and excretes large amounts of them into the culture medium. The cell was further shown to have an altered PRibPP synthetase that overproduced PRibPP. The mutant enzyme has normal catalytic properties but was not subject to feedback control by AMP, ADP, or ATP (G5).

Three cases of abnormal PRibPP synthetase have been reported in the literature (B8, S14, Y4). Sperling *et al.* reported an elevated and altered synthetase in the erythrocytes of a gouty overproducer of uric acid. No other enzymic abnormality was noted. The synthetase was not only able to catalyze the excessive production of PRibPP, but did so only at low concentrations of inorganic phosphate. At concentrations of phosphate that gave maximal activity, the production of PRibPP was normal. However, the authors pointed out that *in vivo* concentrations are much lower than the optimal and the response to phosphate is sigmoidal in normal lysates. At physiological phosphate concentrations, the enzyme of this patient had excessive activity and its response to phosphate levels was rectangular hyperbolic. The authors further proposed that the overproduction of uric acid in this patient was due to this aberrant enzyme.

The other two reports of altered synthetase are also based on assays of red cell lysates. These authors report optimal phosphate concentrations higher than those found by Sperling *et al.*, and the response to phosphate was different. These later papers report results consistent with that to be expected if excess synthetase, not altered synthetase, were present. Sperling's observations are esthetically more intriguing and more like the usual structurally altered enzyme seen in inborn errors. Further work may reveal that the excess enzyme seen by Becker *et al.* (B8) and Yu *et al.* (Y4) have their own specific peculiarities.

#### 6. Adenosine Deaminase (ADA) Deficiency

There have recently been reported a small number of patients with an absence or very low level of ADA (G4, H9). This enzyme is responsible for the conversion of adenosine to inosine. The enzyme is normally found in most animal tissues (B16). Although the symptoms seen in patients with the ADA deficiency are severe and life threatening, there have been few clear biochemical data to indicate the enzyme's importance. For some time, adenosine has been known to cause dilation of the coronary arteriole, and it had been thought that the role of ADA was to control adenosine levels (B12, C1).

### 6.1. TOXICITY OF ADENOSINE

More recently adenosine has been shown to be toxic to fibroblasts and lymphocytoid lines in culture (G6). The toxicity is dependent upon conversion of adenosine to adenylic acid (AMP) since a line devoid of adenosine kinase activity is much less susceptible to adenosine toxicity (11).

Two hypotheses as to the basis of adenosine toxicity are most common. The first is related to pyrimidine synthesis. Since the toxic effects of adenosine even at fairly high levels can be prevented by the addition of uridine, Ishii and Green (I1) suggested that a proximal step in the toxic sequence was the blockade of endogenous uridylate synthesis. They further showed that the conversion of aspartate to uridine nucleotides was reduced with the concomitant accumulation of orotate. This is not readily interpretable in specific molecular detail without further data.

Cells exposed to adenosine, not surprisingly, have elevated levels of ADP and ATP. The changes in guanine nucleotides is less pronounced; thus it may be that the balance between adenine and guanine derivatives might become distorted in ADA deficiency (G6). This could lead to imbalance in those regulatory steps that normally are controlled by combinations of adenylic and guanylic acid. This second possible mechanism is a corollary of the reports that adenosine can cause changes in cyclic AMP levels in several animal tissues *in vitro* (F1, S8).

One of the more interesting aspects of this enzyme is the fact that it seems to exist in several forms. There is a basic low molecular weight (35,000) portion found in erythrocytes (E1). In other tissues complexes have been reported with molecular weights up to 435,000 (A1, E1). These forms have different kinetic and physical properties. Evidence by Nishihara *et al.* (A1) indicates that the various forms of the enzyme are interconvertible. They isolated a heat-labile protein from lung tissue (MW 139,000) that was free of ADA activity but was able to convert lower molecular weight forms of ADA to the large complex normally found in lung (M1). The specific function of the conversion factor remains ambiguous. The effects on *in vivo* stability and susceptibility to various allosteric effectors remains to be investigated. Patients with congential ADA deficiency do have the conversion factor in normal amounts, so that it is probably not under control of the same gene that regulates synthesis of the ADA per se.

#### 7. Theoretical Considerations

The enzyme-catalyzed reactions that lead from the free purines to the ribonucleotides have been referred to as a "salvage pathway." In view of the major recycling of hypoxanthine shown in patients with genetic blocks and the severity of clinical manifestations of some such individuals, the term salvage appears to be a major misnomer. An attempt has been made to integrate the known reactions of purine derivatives into a logical sequence of steps that might explain the magnitude of the amount of hypoxanthine and suggest a basis for the consequences of interruption. Figure 3 outlines such a scheme, which is an expansion of a cycle previously proposed (B3).

Each of the reactions in the figure has been shown to occur in almost



FIG. 3. Reactions of purine recycling. ODC, ornithine decarboxylase; ADA, adenosine deaminase; HPRT, hypoxanthine phosphoribosyltransferase; SAM, S-adenosylmethionine; SAMP, adenylsuccinate; PRibPP, phosphoribosylpyrophosphate.

all normal cells. There are isolated exceptions, e.g., the absence of adenylsuccinate lyase in the human erythrocyte (L7, L8). In the preceding sections it has been shown that there is a large rapidly renewed pool of hypoxanthine that in the absence of HPRT is excreted in the urine as hypoxanthine or its oxidation products.

Inosine is the only potential precursor of hypoxanthine, and it could be formed in some cells from inosinate by phosphatases. However, such a blind cycle is teleologically unsatisfactory, and furthermore, the nucleotide phosphatases are membrane bound (S13) and inhibited by the normal intracellular concentrations of ATP (M14). Thus, it must be assumed that inosine is formed from adenosine.

Inosine can be converted directly to inosinate by inosine kinase. This enzyme has been shown to exist in human cells, but at a low level (P2). It undoubtedly does not play a major role. Inosine phosphorylase cleaves inosine to hypoxanthine and ribose 1-phosphate (K1). Inosine is formed by the deamination of adenosine catalyzed by adenosine deaminase, an enzyme found in varying concentrations in essentially all normal mammalian cells examined. Studies with an inhibitor of adenosine deaminase, ribosyl-4-amino-5-imidazole carboxamide, on several strains of *Escherichia coli* revealed a major role for the enzyme. In cells with a block in purine synthesis a condition of guanine deprivation occurred after growth with adenine as purine source, and there was a derepression of the enzymes that convert IMP to XMP and XMP to GMP (K17).

In another direction one must consider that adenosine accumulation could lead to other biochemical effects. It has been known for some time that adenosine can stimulate cyclic AMP synthesis in brain slices (S2, S8). Others have reported that adenosine inhibits adenylate cyclase from brain, adipocytes, and lung tissue (F1, M6, W1). Brain tissues of most animals have very little adenosine deaminase. In other tissues the role of breakdown products must be further explored. The fact that cyclase in intact slices is stimulated while that of broken-cell preparations is inhibited may be related to the so-called "latent" adenosine deaminase that is mitochondria-bound and inactive in assays of adenosine deaminase in homogenates (M16).

Adenosine, in addition to its role as a substrate for adenosine deaminase, is phosphorylated to AMP by adenosine kinase. It would appear that in mammalian systems the conversion to the nucleotide predominates over deamination at physiological concentrations of adenosine (S11). The toxic effects of adenosine seen with cells in culture may require initial conversion to AMP by the kinase. Cells deficient in adenosine kinase are unable to convert certain nucleoside analogs to nucleoside phosphates and are, therefore, resistant to these antimetabolites (B10). There is no obvious metabolic deficit in such cells, but this is in no way indicative of whether an animal would suffer if all its tissues lacked adenosine kinase.

Transmethylation yields 1 mole of adenosine for every mole of methylated product. Patients are known with inborn errors that lead to incomplete metabolism of the homocysteine released after transmethylation. Homocysteinurics release about 3 mg of homocysteine per kilogram on unsupplemented diets, more on supplemented (G3, L1). This is minimal, owing to other fates of homocysteine and possible incompleteness of the block (L2). Cystathioninurics have been reported to excrete over a gram of cystathionine per day and up to 0.6 g per gram of creatinine (F6, H3, K9). Since the latter probably have some cystathioninase, and some remethylation of homocystine may occur, the reported values are also minimal. Nevertheless, the moles of homocysteine and its products are of the same order as the amount of hypoxanthine formed per day.

Interference with SAM synthesis has been reported with a number of compounds (L6). The most active of these and also several compounds that block methylation of histones, e.g., adenosine, spermidine, histidine, have all been shown to be ulcerogenic (M11).

Much of the inosinate that is not synthesized *de novo* is formed via adenosine, as outlined above. Some inosinate is produced via adenylate deaminase. The significance of this enzyme in priming the Krebs cycle has been emphasized by Setlow and Lowenstein (S6). The IMP formed can be reconverted to either AMP or GMP. The deaminase is under control of ATP and GTP (B20). Thus this route may be of importance in maintaining the A:G ratio in the cellular nucleotide pool.

Polyamines are formed from ornithine and SAM, thus affording an alternative fate for this purine derivative (P3). The polyamines, as well as adenosine, regulate transmethylation (H11, L3). Ornithine decarboxylase is produced in greater quantity in rapidly dividing cells (B17, D7, R1, R10). Levels of S-adenyosylmethionine decarboxylase are also increased in such tissues (H2, R9). There is evidence that this increase is cyclic AMP mediated (B7). This ties these compounds although indirectly to adenosine concentrations.

These reactions could in theory be the source of the uric acid found in man. They indicate the origin is part, not of random leakage or breakdown, but of an integrated important metabolic cycle. Only additional research can establish the extent to which this cycle is real, and its ultimate significance *in vivo*.

#### References

- A1. Akedo, H., Nishihara, H., Shinkai, L., Komatsu, K., and Ishikawa, S., Multiple forms of human adenosine deaminase. *Biochim. Biophys. Acta* 276, 257 (1972).
- A2. Ayvazian, J. H., and Skupp, S., Study of the purine utilization and excretion in a xanthinuric man. J. Clin. Invest. 44, 1248 (1965).
- A3. Ayvazian, J. H., and Skupp, S., Study of the utilization and excretion of dietary purine in a xanthinuric man. J. Clin. Invest. 45, 1859 (1966).
- B1. Balis, M. E., Studies on the metabolism of human tumors. IV. Certain aspects of guanine metabolism. Can. Res. 19, 297-302 (1959).
- B2. Balis, M. E., Advan. Clin. Chem. 10, 157-211 (1967).
- B3. Balis, M. E., Aspects of purine metabolism. Fed. Proc., Fed. Amer. Soc. Exp. Biol. 27, 1067-1074 (1968).
- B4. Balis, M. E., "Antagonist and Nucleic Acids." North-Holland Publ., Amsterdam, 1968.
- B5. Balis, M. E., Hylin, V., Coultas, M. K., and Hutchison, D. J., Metabolism of resistant mutants of streptococcus faecalis. II. Incorporation of exogenous purines. Can. Res. 18, 440–444 (1958).
- B6. Balis, M. E., Yip, L. C., Yu, T.-F., Gutman, A. B., Cox, R., and Dancis, J., Unstable HPRTase in subjects with abnormal oxypurine excretion. *In* "Purine Metabolism in Man" (A. De Vries and Oded Sperling, eds.) pp. 195–202. New York, 1973.
- B7. Beck, W. T., Bellantone, R. A., and Canellakis, E. S., The *in vivo* stimulation of rat liver ornithine decarboxylase activity by dibutyryl cyclic adenosine 3',5'monophosphate, theophylline and dexamethasone. *Biochem. Biophys. Res. Commun.* 48, 1649 (1972).
- B8. Becker, M. A., Meyers, L. J., Wood, A. W., and Seegmiller, E. J., Purine overproduction in man associated with increased phosphoribosylpyrophosphate synthetase activity. *Science* 179, 1123–1126 (1973).
- B9. Benedict, J. D., Roche, M., Yu, T.-F., Bien, E. J., Gutman, A. B., and Stetten, D., Jr., Incorporation of glycine nitrogen into uric acid in normal and gouty man. Metab., Clin. Exp. 1, 3-12 (1952).
- B10. Bennett, L. L., Jr., Schnebli, H. P., Vail, M. H., Allan, P. W., and Montgomery,

J. A., Purine ribonucleoside kinase activity and resistance to some analogs of adenosine. Mol. Pharmacol. 2, 432 (1966).

- B11. Berman, P. H., Balis, M. E., and Dancis. J., Diagnostic test for congenital hyperuricemia with central nervous system dysfunction. J. Lab. Clin. Med. 7, 1247-1253 (1968).
- B12. Berne, R. M., Cardiac nucleotides in hypoxia—possible role in regulation of coronary blood flow. *Physiol. Rev.* 44, 1–29 (1964).
- B13. Borek, E., and Srinivasan, P. R., The methylation of nucleic acids. Annu. Rev. Biochem. 35, 275-298 (1966).
- B14. Boyle, J. A., Raivio, K. O., Astrin, K. H., Schulman, J. D., Graf, M. L., Seegmiller, J. E., and Jacobsen, C. B., Lesch-Nyhan syndrome: Prevention control by prenatal diagnosis. *Science* 169, 688 (1970).
- B15. Bradford, M. J., Krakoff, R. L., and Balis, M. E., Study of purine metabolism in a Xanthinuric female. J. Clin. Invest. 47, 1325-1332 (1968).
- B16. Brady, T. G., and Donovan, C. I., A study of the tissue distribution of adenosine deaminase in six mannam species. *Comp. Biochem. Physiol.* 14, 101 (1965).
- B17. Brandt, J. T., Pierce, D. A., and Fausto, N., Ornithine decarboxylase activity and polyamine synthasis during kidney hypertrophy. *Biochim. Biophys. Acta* 279, 184 –1972).
- B18. Brockman, R. W., Sparks, C., Hutchison, D. J., and Skipper, H. E., A mechanism of resistance to 8-Azaguanine. I. Microbiological studies on the metabolism of purines and 8-Azagurines. Can. Res. 19, 177-188 (1959).
- B19. Brown, G. E., Roll, P. M., Plentll, A. A., and Cavalieri, L. F., The utilization of adenine for nucleic acid synthesis and as a precursor of guanine. J. Biol. Chem. 172, 469 (1948).
- B20. Burger, R., and Lowenstein, J. M., Adenylate deaminase. III. Regulation of deamination pathways in extract of rat heart and lung. J. Biol. Chem. 242, 5281 (1967).
- B21. Burk R. R., Pitts, J. D., and Subak-Sharpe, J. H., Exchange between hamster cell in culture. Exp. Cell Res. 53, 297-301 (1968).
- C1. Conway, E. J., and Cooke, R., Deaminases of adenosine and adenylic acid in blood and tissues. *Biochem. J.* 33, 479 (1939).
- C2. Cox, R. P., Krauss, M. R., Balis, M. E., and Dancis, J., Evidence for transfer of enzyme product as the basis of metabolic cooperation between tissue culture fibroblasts of Lesch-Nyhan and normal cells. *Proc. Nat. Acad. Sci. U.S.* 67, 1573-1579 (1970).
- C3. Cox, R. P., Krauss, M. R., Balis, M. E., and Dancis, J., Communications between normal and enzyme deficient cells in tissue culture. *Exp. Cell Res.* 74, 251-268 (1972).
- C4. Cox, R. P., Krauss, M. R., Balis, M. E., and Dancis, J., Metabolic cooperation in cell culture: Studies on the mechanisms of cell interaction. J. Cell. Physiol. 84, 237-252 (1973).
- D1. Dancis, J., Berman, P. H., Jansen, V., and Balis, M. E., Absence of mosaicism in the lymphocyte in X-linked congenital hyperuricosuria. *Life Sci.* 7, Pt. 2, 587-591 (1968).
- D2. Dancis, J., Jansen, V., Berman, P. H., and Balis, M. E., Inosinate pyrophosphorylase activity in immature blood cells in X-linked congenital hyperuricosuria. Biochem. Genet 3, 311-316 (1969).
- D3. Dancis, J., Yip, L. C., Cox, R. P., Piomelli, S., and Balis, M. E., Disparate

enzyme activity in erythrocytes and leukocytes. J. Clin. Invest. 52, 2068-2074 (1973).

- D4. Delbarre, F., Cartier, P., and Auscher, C., Gouttes enzymopa pathiques. Presse Med. 78, 729-734 (1970).
- D5. Dent, E. E., and Philpot, G. R., Xanthinuria: An inborn error (or deviation) of metabolism. *Lancet* 1, 182 (1954).
- D6. Dunn, J. P., Brooks, G. W., Mansner, J., Rodman, G. P., and Cobbs, S., Social class gradient of serum uric acid levels in man. J. Amer. Med. Ass. 185, 431-436 (1963).
- D7. Dykstra, W. G., and Herbst, E. J., Spermidine in regenerating liver: Relation to rapid synthesis of ribonucleis acid. Science 149, 428 (1965).
- E1. Edwards, Y. H., Hopkinson, D. A., and Harris, H., Adenosine deaminase isozymes in human tissues. Ann. Hum. Genet. 35, 207 (1971).
- E2. Emmerson, B. T., and Thompson, L., The spectrum of hypoxanthine-guanine phosphoribosyltransferase deficiency *Quart. J. Med.* 42, 423-440 (1973).
- E3. Emmerson, B. T., Thompson, C. J., and Wallace, D. C., Partial deficiency of hypoxanthine-guanine phosphoribosyltransferase: Intermediate enzyme deficiency in heterozygote red cells. Ann. Intern. Med. 76, 285-287 (1972).
- E4. Emmerson, B. T., and Wyngaarden, J. B., Purine metabolism in heterozygous carriers of hypoxanthine-guanine phosphoribosyltransferase deficiency. *Science* 166, 1533-1535 (1969).
- E5. Engelman, K., Watts, R. W. E., Jr., Klinenberg, A., Sjoerdsma, A., and Seegmiller, J. E., Clinical, physiological and biochemical studies of a patient with xanthinuria and pheochronicytoma. *Amer. J. Med.* 37, 839 (1964).
- F1. Fain, J. N., Pointer, R. H., and Ward, W. F., Effects of adenosine nucleosides on adenylate cyclase, phosphodiest-erase, cyclic adenosine monophosphate accumulation, and lipolysis in fat cells. J. Biol. Chem. 247, 6866 (1972).
- F2. Flaks, J. G., Erwin, M. J., and Buchanan, J. M., Biosynthesis of the purines the synthesis of adenosine 5:phosphate and 5-amino-4-imidazolecarboxamide ribotide by a nucleotide pyrophosphorylase. J. Biol. Chem. 288, 201 (1957).
- F3. Fox, I. H., Wyngaarden, J. B., and Kelley, W. N., Depletion of erythrocyte phosphoribosylpyrophosphate (PRPP) in man: A newly observed effect of allopurinol. N. Engl. J. Med. 283, 1177-1182 (1970).
- F4. French, J. G., Dodge, H. J., Kjelsberg, M. D., Mikkelsen, W. M., and Schull, W. J., A study of familiar aggregation of uric acid levels in the population of Tecumsen, Mich. Amer. J. Epidemiol. 86, 214 (1967).
- F5. Friedman, M., and Byers, S. O., Observations cases of the excess excretion of uric acid in the Dalmatian dog. J. Biol. Chem. 175, 727-735 (1968).
- F6. Frimpter, G. W., Haymowitz, H., and Horwith, M., Cystathioninuria. N. Engl. J. Med. 268, 333 (1963).
- F7. Fujimoto, W. Y., and Seegmiller, J. E., Hypoxanthine guanine phosphoribosyltransferase deficiency activity in normal mutant and heterozygote cultured human skin fibroblasts. *Proc. Nat. Acad. Sci. U.S.* 65, 577 (1970).
- F8. Fukuyama, T. T., and Moyed, N. S., A separate antibiotic-binding site in xanthine-5-phosphate aminase: Inhibitor and substrate and substrate-binding studies. *Biochemistry* 3, 1488-1492 (1964).
- G1. Gadd, R. E. A., and Henderson, J. F., Studies of the binding of adenine to adenine phosphoribosyltransferase. Can. J. Biochem. 48, 295 (1970).
- G2. Gartler, S. M., Schott, R. C., and Goldstein, J. L., Lesch-Nyhan syndrome: Rapid detection of heterozygotes by use of hair follicles. *Science* 172, 572–574 (1971).

- G3. Gerritsen, T., and Waisman, H. A., Homocystinuria, an error in the metabolism of methionine. *Pediatrics* 33, 413 (1964).
- G4. Giblett, E., Anderson, J., Cohen, F., Pollara, B., and Meuwissen, H. J., Adenosine-deaminase deficiency in two patients with severely impaired cellular immunity. *Lancet* 2, 1067 (1972).
- G5. Green, C. D., and Martin, D. W., Jr., Characterization of a feedback-resistant phosphoribosylpyrophosphate synthetase from cultured, mutagenized hepatoma cells that overproduce purines. *Proc. Nat. Acad. Sci. U.S.* 70, 3698–3702 (1973).
- G6. Green, H., and Chan, T.-S., Pyrimidine starvation induced by adenosine in fibroblasts and lymphoid cells: Role of adenosine deaminase. *Science* 182, 836 (1973).
- G7. Gutman, A. B., Views on the pathogensis and management of primary gout. J. Bone Joint Surg., Amer. Vol. 54, 357-372 (1972).
- G8. Gutman, A. B., and Yu, T.-F., On the nature of the inborn metabolic error(s) of primary gout. Trans. Ass. Amer. Physicians 76, 141-151 (1963).
- G9. Gutman, A. B., and Yu, T.-F., An abnormality of glutamine metabolism in primary gout. Amer. J. Med. 35, 820-831 (1963).
- G10. Gutman, A. B., and Yu, T.-F., Renal function in gout, with a commentary on the renal regulation of urate excretion, and the role of the kidney in the pathogenesis of gout. Amer. J. Med. 23, 600-622 (1967).
- H1. Hall, A. P., Barry, P. E., Dawber, T. R., and McNamara, P. M., Epindeniology of gout and hyperuricemia: A long term population study. Amer. J. Med. 42, 27-37 (1967).
- H2. Hannonen, P., Raina, A., and Janne, J., Polyamine synthesis in the regenerating rat liver: Stimulation of s-adenosylmethionine decarboxylase, and spermidine and spermine synthases after partial hepatectomy. *Biochim. Biophys. Acta* 273, 84 (1972).
- H3. Harris, H., Penrose, L. S., and Thomas, D. H. H., Cystathioninuria. Ann. Hum. Genet. 23, 442 (1959).
- H4. Hartman, S. C., and Buchanan, J. M., Biosynthesis of the purines. XX. 1,5phosphoribosylpyrophosphate amidotransferase. J. Biol. Chem. 233, 451 (1958).
- H5. Henderson, J. F., Brox, L. W., Kelley, W. N., Rosenbloom, F. M., and Seegmiller, J. E., Kinetic studies of hypoxanthine-guanine phosphoribosyltransferase. J. Biol. Chem. 243, 2514 (1968).
- H6. Henderson, J. F., Miller, H. R., Kelley, W. N., Rosenbloom, F. M., and Seegmiller, J. E., Kinetic studies of mutant human erythrocyte adenine phosphoribosyltransferases. *Can. J. Biochem.* 46, 703 (1968).
- H7. Hershko, A., Hershko, C., and Mager, J., Increased formation of 5-phosphororibosyl-1-pyrophosphate in red blood cells of some gouty patients. J. Med. Sci. 4, 939-944 (1958).
- H8. Hirschberg, E., Kream, J., and Gellhorn, A., Enzymatic deamination of 8-azaguanine in normal and neoplastic tissues. Can. Res. 12, 524–528 (1952).
- H9. Hirschhorn, R., Levytska, V., Pollara, B., and Meuwissen, H. J., Evidence for control of several different tissue specific isozymes of adenosine deaminase by a singer genetic locus. *Nature (London), New Biol.* 246, 200 (1973).
- H10. Hori, M., and Henderson, J. F., Kinetic studies of adenine phosphoribosyltransferase. J. Biol. Chem. 241, 3404 (1966).
- H11. Hurwitz, J., Gold, M., and Anders, M., The enzymatic methylation of ribonucleic acid and deoxyribonucleic acid. J. Biol. Chem. 239, 3474 (1974).
- 11. Ishii, K., and Green, H., Lethality of adenosine for cultured mammalian cells by interference with pyrimidine biosynthesis. J. Cell Sci. 13, (1973).
- J1. Jeune, F. M., and Crandall, M. D., Heredity and degeneration. Arch. Pediat. 14, 897 (1957).
- J2. Jones, O. W., Jr., Ashton, D. M., and Wyngaarden, J. B., Accelerated turnover of phosphoribosyl pyrophosphate, a purine nucleotide precursor in certain gouty subjects. J. Clin. Invest. 41, 1805 (1962).
- K1. Kalckar, H. M., Enzymatic synthesis of a nucleoside. J. Biol. Chem. 158, 723-724 (1945).
- K2. Kelley, W. N., Greene, M. L., and Rosenbloom, F. M., Hypoxanthine-guanine phosphoribosyltransferase deficiency in gout. Ann. Intern. Med. 70, 155-206 (1969).
- K3. Kelley, W. N., Levy, R. I., Rosenbloom, F. M., Henderson, J. F., and Seegmiller, J. E., Adenine phosphoribosyltransferase deficiency—a previously undescribed genetic defect in man. J. Clin. Invest. 47, 2281 (1968).
- K4. Kelley, W. N., and Meade, J. C., Studies on hypoxanthine guanine phosphoriboxyltransferase in fibroblasts from patients with the Lesch-Nyhan syndrome: Evidence for genetic heterogeneity. J. Biol. Chem. 246, 2953 (1971).
- K5. Kelley, W. N., Rosenbloom, F. M., and Henderson, J. F., A specific enzyme defect in gout associated with overproduction of uric acid. *Proc. Nat. Acad. Sci. U.S.* 57, 1735–1739 (1967).
- K6. Kelley, W. N., Rosenbloom, F. M., and Henderson, J. F., and Seegmiller, J. E., Xanthine phosphoribosyltransferase in man: Relationship to hypoxanthineguanine phosphoribosyltransferase. *Biochem. Biophys. Res. Commun.* 28, 340-345 (1967).
- K7. Kelley, W. N., and Wyngaarden, J. B., The Lesch-Nyhan syndrome. In "The Metabolic Basis of Inherited Disease" (J. B. Stanbury, J. B. Wyngaarden, and D. S. Fredrickson, eds.), 3rd ed., pp. 969–991. McGraw-Hill, New York, 1972.
- K8. Klinenberg, J. R., Goldfinger, S. E., and Seegmiller, J. E., The effectiveness of the xanthine oxidase inhibitor allopurinol in the treatment of gout. Ann. Intern. Med. 62, 639 (1965).
- K9. Kodama, H., Yao, L., Kodayashi, K., Hirayama, K., Fujii, Y., Haraguchi, H., Hirosawa, M., and Mizuhara, S., New sulfur-containing amino acids in the urine of cyclanthioninuric patients. *Physiol. Chem. Phys.* 1, 72 (1969).
- K10. Kogut, M. D., Donnell, G. N., Nyhan, W. L., and Sweetman, L., Disorder of purine metabolism due to a partial deficiency of hypoxanthine guanine phosphoribosyltransferase. *Amer. J. Med.* 48, 148–161 (1970).
- K11. Korn, E. D., and Buchanan, J. M., Enzymatic conversion of hypoxanthine to inosinic acid. Fed. Proc., Fed. Amer. Soc. Exp. Biol. 12, 233 (1953).
- K12. Kornberg, A., Lieberman, A., and Simms, E. S., Enzymatic synthesis of purine nucleotides. J. Biol. Chem. 215, 417 (1955).
- K13. Krakoff, I. H., and Balis, M. E., Abnormalities of purine metabolism in human leukemia. Ann. N.Y. Acad. Sci. 113, 1043-1052 (1964).
- K14. Krakoff, I. H., Balis, M. E., Magill, J. W., and Nary, D., Studies of purine metabolism in neoplastic diseases. *Med. Clin. N. Amer.* 45, 521-535 (1961).
- K15. Krakoff, I. H., and Meyer, R. L., Prevention of hyperuricemia in leukemia and lymphonia. J. Amer. Med. Ass. 133, 1-6 (1965).
- K16. Krenitsky, T. A., Neil, L. M., Elion, G. B., and Hitchings, G. H. Adenine phosphoribosyltransferase from monkey liver. J. Biol. Chem. 244, 4779 (1969).

- K17. Kuramitsu, H. K., Vdaka, S., and Moyed, H. S., Induction of inosine 5'-phosphate dehydrogenase and xanthosine 5'-phosphate aminase by ribosyl-4-amino-5-amindozalecarboxamide in purine requiring mutants of *Escherichia coli* B. J. Biol. Chem. 239, 3425 (1964).
- L1. Laster, L., Mudd, S. H., Finkelstein, J. D., and Irreverre, F., Homocystinuria due to cystathionine synthase deficiency—the metabolism of *L*-methionine. J. Clin. Invest. 44, 1708 (1965).
- L2. Laster, L., Spaeth, G. L., Mudd, S. H., and Finkelstein, J. D., Pericholangitis and ulcerative colitis. Ann. Intern. Med. 63, 1 (1965).
- L3. Leboy, P. S., Stimulation of soluble ribonucleic acid methylase activity by polyamines. *Biochemistry* 9, 1577 (1970).
- L4. Lesch, M., and Nyhan, W. L., A familial disorder of uric acid metabolism and central nervous system dysfunction. Amer. J. Med. 36, 561-570 (1964).
- L5. Lieber, C. S., Jones, D. P., Losowsky, M. S., and Davidson, C. S., Interrelation of uric acid and ethanol metabolism in man. J. Clin. Invest. 41, 1863-1870 (1962).
- L6. Lombardini, J. B., Coulter, A. W., and Talaly, P., Analogues of methionine as substrates and inhibitors of the methionine adenosyltransferase reaction. *Mol. Pharmacol.* 6, 481 (1970).
- L7. Lowy, B. A., Cook, J. K., and London, I. M., The utilization of purines and their ribosyl derivatives for the formation of adenosine triphosphate and guanosine triphosphate in the mature rabbit erythrocyte. J. Biol. Chem. 236, 1439 (1961).
- L8. Lowy, B. A., Cook, J. K., and London, I. M., Enzymatic deficiencies of purine nucleotide synthesis in the human erythrocyte. J. Biol. Chem. 237, 1622 (1962).
- L9. Lyon, M. F., Nature (London) 190, 372 (1961).
- M1. Ma, P. F., and Fischer, J. R., Two different hepatic adenosine in the chicken. Biochim. Biophys. Acta 159, 153-159 (1968).
- M2. Mager, J., and Magasanik, B., Guanosine 5-phosphate reductase and its role in the interconversion of purine nucleotides. J. Biol. Chem. 235, 1474 (1960).
- M3. Mandel, H. G., Way, J. L., and Smith, P. K., The effect of 4-amino-5-imidazolecarboxamide on the incorporation of purines into liver nucleic acids of the mouse. *Biochim. Biophys. Acta* 23, 402 (1957).
- M4. Marks, P. A., Johnson, A. B., Hirschberg, E., and Banks, J., Studies on the mechanism of aging of human red blood cells Ann. N.Y. Acad. Sci. 75, 95 (1958).
- M5. McDonald, J. A., and Kelley, W. N., Lesch-Nyhan syndrome: Altered kinetic properties of mutant enzyme. *Science* 171, 689 (1971).
- M6. McKenzie, S. G., and Bar, H. P., On the mechanism of adenyl cyclase inhibition of adenosine. *Can. J. Physiol. Pharmacol.* 51, 190 (1973).
- M7. Meyskens, F. L., and Williams, H. E., Concentration and synthesis of phosphoribosylpyrophosphate in erythrocytes from normal, hyperuricemic, and gouty subjects. *Metab.*, *Clin. Exp.* 20, 737-742 (1971).
- M8. Migeon, B. R., Der Kaloristian, V. M., Nyhan, W. L., Young, W. J., and Childs, B., X-linked hypoxanthine-guanine phosphoribosyltransferase deficiency: Heterozygote has two clonal populations. *Science* 160, 425 (1968).
- M9. Mikkelsen, W. M., Dodge, H. J., and Valkenburg, H., The distribution of serum uric acid values in a population unselected as to gout or hyperuricemia. Amer. J. Med. 39, 242 (1965).

- M10. Miller, O. J., Cook, P. R., Merrakhan, P., Shin, S., and Siniscalco, M., Mitotic separation of two human x-linked genes in man-mouse somatic cell hybride. *Proc. Nat. Acad. Sci. U.S.* 68, 116 (1971).
- M11. Moller, M. L., and Balis, M. E., Interruption of metabolic pathways and the development of gastric and intestinal erosions. *Leber Magen Darm.* (in press).
- M12. Murray, A. W., Purine phosphoribosyltransferase activities in rat and mouse tissues and in Ehrlich ascites-tumour cells. *Biochem. J.* 100, 664 (1966).
- M13. Murray, A. W., The biological significance of purine salvage. Annu. Rev. Biochem. 40, 811-826 (1971).
- M14. Murray, A. W., and Friedrichs, B., Inhibition of 5-nucleotidase from Ehrlich ascites tumour cells by nucleotide triphosphates. *Biochem. J.* 111, 83 (1969).
- M15. Murray, A. W., and Wong, P. C. L., Stimulation of adenine Phosphoribosyltransferase by adenosine triphosphate and other nucleoside triphosphates. *Biochem. J.* 104, 669 (1967).
- M16. Mustafa, S. J., and Tewari, C. P., Latent adenosine deaminase in mouse brain. Biochim. Biophys. Acta 200, 326 (1971).
  - N1. Nyhan, W. L., Clinical feature of the Lesch-Nyhan syndrome introductionclinical and genetic features. *Fed. Proc.*, *Fed. Amer. Soc. Exp. Biol.* 27, 1027-1041 (1968).
  - N2. Nyhan, W. L., Bakany, B., Connor, J. D., Marks, J. F., and Keele, O. K., Hemizygous expression of glucose-6-phosphate dehydrogenase in erythrocytes for the Lesch-Nyhan syndrome. *Proc. Nat. Acad. Sci. U.S.* 65, 214-218 (1970).
  - Ol. Olsen, A. S., and Milman, G., Subunit molecular weight of human hypoxanthine guanine phosphoribosyltransferase. J. Biol. Chem. 249, 4038–4040 (1974).
  - P1. Padova, J., and Bendersky, G., Hyperuricemia in diabetic ketoacidosis. N. Engl. J. Med. 267, 530 (1962).
  - P2. Payne, M. R., Dancis, J., Berman, P. H., and Balis, M. E., Inosine kinase in leucocytes of Lesch-Nyhan patients. *Exp. Cell Res.* 59, 489–490 (1970).
  - P3. Pegg, A. E., and Williams-Ashman, H. G., On the role of S-adenosyl-L-methioine in the biosynthesis of spermidine by rat prostate. J. Biol. Chem. 244, 682 (1969).
  - P4. Piomelli, S., Lurinsky, G., and Wasserman, L. R., The mechanism of red cell aging. 1. Relationship between cell age and specific gravity evaluated by ultracentrifugation in a discontinuous density gradient. J. Lab. Clin. Med. 69, 659 (1967).
  - P5. Pitts, J. D., Direct interactions between animal cells. in "Cell Interactions" (L. G. Silvestri, ed.), pp. 277–285. North-Holland, Publ., Amsterdam, 1972.
  - P6. Plentl, A. A., and Schoenheimer, R., Studies in metabolism of purines and pyrimidines by means of isotopic nitrogen. J. Biol. Chem. 153, 203-217 (1944).
  - P7. Pomales, R., Bieber, S., Friedman, R., and Hitchings, G. H., Augmentation of the incorporation of hypoxanthine into nucleic acids by the administration of an inhibitor of xanthine oxidase. *Biochim. Biophys. Acta* 72, 119 (1963).
  - P8. Pomales, R., Elion, G. B., and Hitchings, G. H., Xanthine as a precursor of nucleic acid purines in the mouse. *Biochim. Biophys. Acta* 95, 505 (1965).
  - P9. Potter, V. R., "Nucleic Acid Outlines." Burgess, Minneapolis, Minnesota, 1960.
  - R1. Raina, A., and Hannonen, P., Biosynthesis of spermidine and spermine in regenerating rat liver: Some properties of the enzyme systems involved. Acta Chem. Scand. 24, 3061 (1970).
  - R2. Rosenbloom, F. M., Kelley, W. N., Miller, J., Henderson, J. F., and Seegmiller,

J. E., Correlation between central nervous system dysfunction and biochemical defects. J. Amer. Med. Ass. 202, 103 (1967).

- R3. Rubin, C. S., and Balis, M. E., Stability of AMP: Pyrophosphate phosphoribosyltransferase, an autosomally determined enzyme in an x-linked disease. *Biochim. Biophys. Acta* 279, 163–174 (1972).
- R4. Rubin, C. S., Balis, M. E., Piomelli, S., Berman, P. H., and Dancis, J., Elevated AMP pyrophosphorylase activity in congenital IMP pyrophosphorylase deficiency (Lesch-Nyhan disease). J. Lab. Clin. Med. 74, 732-741 (1969).
- R5. Rubin, C. S., Dancis. J., Yip, L. C., Nowinski, R. C., and Balis, M. E., Purification of IMP: Pyrophosphate phosphoribosyltransferase, catalytically incompetent enzymes in Lesch-Nyhan disease. *Proc. Nat. Acad. Sci. U.S.* 68, 1461–1464 (1971).
- R6. Rundles, R. W., Metz, E. N., and Silberman, H. R., Allopurinol in the treatment of gout. Ann. Intern. Med. 64, 229 (1966).
- R7. Rundles, R. W., Silberman, H. R., Hitchings, G. H., and Elion, G. B., Effects of xanthine oxidase inhibitor on clinical manifestations and purine metabolism in gout. Ann. Intern. Med. 60, 717 (Abstr.) (1964).
- R8. Rundles, R. W., Wyngaarden, J. B., Hitchings, G. H., Elion, G. B., and Silberman, H. R., Effects of a xanthine oxidase inhibitor on thiopurine metabolism, hyperuricemia and gout. *Trans. Ass. Amer. Physicians* 76, 126 (1963).
- R9. Russel, D. H., and McVicker, T. A., Polyamine metabolism in mouse liver after partial Hepatectomy. *Biochim. Biophys. Acta* 244, 85 (1971).
- R10. Russell, D. H., and Snyder, S. J., Amine synthesis in regenerating rat liver: Extremely rapid turnover of ornithine decarboxylase. *Mol. Pharmacol.* 5, 253 (1969).
  - Salzmann, J., DeMars, R., and Benke, P., Single-allele expression at an x-linked hyperuricemia locus in heterozygous human cells. Proc. Nat. Acad. Sci. U.S. 60, 545 (1968).
  - S2. Sattin, A., and Rall, T. W., The effect of adenosine and adenine nucleotides on the cyclic adenosine 3,5-phosphate content of guinea pig cerebral cortex slices. Mol. Pharmacol. 6, 13 (1970).
  - S3. Scherzer, A. L., and Ilson, J. B., Normal intelligence in the Lesch-Nyhan syndrome. *Pediatrics* 44, 116 (1969).
  - S4. Seegmiller, J. E., Hereditary xanthinuria, in Duncan's diseases of Metabolism" In "Genetics and Metabolism" (P. K. Bondy and L. E. Rosenberg, eds.), 6th ed., pp. 581–599. Saunders, Philadelphia, Pennsylvania, 1969.
  - S5. Seegmiller, J. E., Rosenbloom, F. M., and Kelley, W. N., Enzyme defect associated with a sex-linked human neurological disorder and excessive purine synthesis. Science 155, 1682 (1967).
  - S6. Setlow, B., and Lowenstein, J. M., Adenylate deaminase. J. Biol. Chem. 242, 607 (1967).
  - S7. Shapiro, S. L., Sheppard, G. L., Jr., Dreifuss, F. E., and Newcombe, D. S., X-linked recessive inheritance of a syndrome of mental retardation with hyperuricemia. Proc. Soc. Exp. Biol. Med. 122, 606-610 (1966).
  - S8. Shimizu, H., Dally, V. W., and Creveling, C. R., A radioisotopic method for measuring the formation of adenosine 3,5-cyclic monophosphate in incubated slices of brain. J. Neurochem. 16, 1609 (1969).
  - Silvers, D. N., Cox, R. P., Balis, M. E., and Dancis, J., Detection of the heterozygote in Lesch-Nyhan disease by hair-root analysis. N. Engl. J. Med. 286, 390-395 (1972).

- S10. Slechta, L., Studies on the mode of action of psicofuranine Biochem. Pharmacol. 5, 96-107 (1960).
- S11. Snyder, F. F., and Henderson, J. F., Alternative pathways of deoxyadenosine and adenosine metabolism. J. Biol. Chem. 242, 5899 (1973).
- S12. Sokoloff, L., The pathology of gout. Metabl., Clin. Exp. 6, 230 (1957).
- S13. Song, C. S., and Bodansky, O., Subcellular localization and properties of 5nucleotidase in the rat liver. J. Biol. Chem. 242, 694 (1967).
- S14. Sperling, O., Boer, P., Persky-Brosh, S., Kanarek, E., and De Vries, A., Altered kinetic property of erythrocyte phosphoribosylpyrophosphate synthetase in excessive purine production. *Rev. Eur. Etud. Clin. Biol.* 17, 703-706 (1972).
- S15. Stetten, D., Jr., and Hearon, J. E., Intellectual level measured by army classification battery and serum uric acid concentration. Science 129, 1737 (1959).
- S16. Subak-Sharpe, J. H., Burk, R. R., and Pitts, J. D., Metabolic cooperation between biochemically marked mammalian cells in tissue culture. J. Cell Sci. 4, 353–367 (1969).
- T1. Tischfield, J. A., and Ruddle, F. H., Assignment of the gene for adenine phosphoribosyltransferase to human chromosome 16 by mouse human somatic cell hybridization. *Proc. Nat. Acad. Sci. U.S.* 71, 45-49 (1974).
- W1. Weinryb, I., and Michel, I. M., Potent magnesium-dependent inhibition of adenylate cyclase activity from guinea pig lung by adenosine and other 9-substituted adenines. Biochim. Biophys. Acta 334, 218 (1974).
- W2. Weissman, B., Bromberg, P. A., and Gutman, G., The purine basis in human urine. I. Separation and identification. J. Biol. Chem. 224, 407-422 (1957).
- W3. Weissman, B., Bromberg, P. A., and Gutman, G., The purine basis in human urine. II. Semi-quantitative estimation and isotope incorporation. J. Biol. Chem. 244, 423-434 (1957).
- W4. Westerfeld, W. W., and Richert, D. A., The xanthine oxidase activity of rat tissue. Proc. Soc. Exp. Biol. Med. 71, 181-184 (1949).
- W5. Wyngaarden, J. B., Xanthinuria. In "The Metabolic Basis of Inherited Disease" (J. B. Stanbury, J. B. Wyngaarden, and D. S. Fredrickson, eds.), 3rd ed., pp. 992-1002. McGraw-Hill, New York, 1972.
- W6. Wyngaarden, J. B., Rundles, R. W., and Metz, E. N., Allopurinol in the treatment of gout. Ann. Intern. Med. 62, 842 (1965).
- Y1. Yip, L. C., Dancis, J., and Bails, M. E., Immunochemical studies of AMP: Pyrophosphate phosphoribosyltransferase from normal and Lesch-Nyhan subjects. *Biochim. Biophy. Acta* 293, 359-369 (1973).
- Y2. Yip, L. C., Dancis, J., Mathieson, B., and Balis, M. E., Age-induced changes in adenosine monophosphate: Pyrophosphate phosphoribosyltransferase from normal and Lesch-Nyhan erythrocytes. *Biochemistry* 13, 2558-2561 (1974).
- Y3. Yu, T. F., Balis, M. E., Krenitsky, T. A., Dancis, J., Silvers, D. N., Elion, G. B., and Gutman, A. B., Rarity of x-linked partial hypoxanthine-guanine phosphoribosyltransferase deficiency in a large gouty population. Ann. Intern. Med. 76, 255-264 (1972).
- Y4. Yu, T. F., Balis, M. E., and Yip, L. C., Overproduction of uric acid in primary gout. Arthritis Rheum. (in press).
- Y5. Yu, T. F., and Gutman, A. B., Effect of allopurinol (4-hydroxypyrazolo [3,4-d] pyrimidine) on serum and urinary uric acid in primary and secondary gout. *Amer. J. Med.* 37, 885 (1964).
- Y6. Yu, T. F., Halpern, S., and Gutman, A. B., Effect of sodium lactate infusion on urate clearance in men. Proc. Soc. Exp. Biol. Med. 96, 809 (1957).

# EFFECTS OF ORAL CONTRACEPTIVES ON VITAMIN METABOLISM

## Karl E. Anderson,\* Oscar Bodansky,\*<sup>,†</sup> and Attallah Kappas\*

\* The Rockefeller University and

† The Memorial Sloan-Kettering Cancer Center, New York, New York

1.	Introduction	248
2.	Vitamin A (Retinol)	248
	2.1. Plasma Vitamin A and Carotene Levels in Women Not Taking	
	Contraceptives	248
	2.2. Plasma Vitamin A Levels in Women Taking Oral Contraceptives	249
	2.3. Effect of Intramuscular Depot Progestins on Vitamin A Metabolism	250
3.	Vitamin B <sub>1</sub> (Thiamine)	251
4.	Vitamin B <sub>2</sub> (Riboflavin)	251
5.	Vitamin C (Ascorbic Acid)	252
	5.1. Concentration of Vitamin C in White Cells	252
	5.2. Concentration of Vitamin C in Plasma	252
6.	Folic Acid	254
	6.1. Introduction	254
	6.2. Normal Folic Acid Absorption and Metabolism	255
	6.3. Oral Contraceptives and Plasma Folate Concentrations	258
	6.4. Oral Contraceptives and Folate Absorption	259
	6.5. Contraceptives and Other Effects on Folate Metabolism	260
	6.6. Conclusion	262
7.	Vitamin B <sub>12</sub> (Cobalamine)	262
8.	Vitamin B <sub>6</sub> (Pyridoxine)	263
	8.1. Introduction	263
	8.2. The Tryptophan-Niacin Pathway, the Serotonin Pathway, and Vita-	
	min $\mathbf{B}_{6}$	264
	8.3. The Tryptophan-Niacin Pathway in Pregnancy and during the Use	
	of Oral Contraceptives	268
	8.4. Other Changes in Vitamin B <sub>4</sub> Metabolism Associated with the Use of	
	Oral Contraceptives	271
	8.5. Oral Contraceptives and Depression	273
	8.6. Conclusion	275
9.	Vitamin E (Tocopherol)	276
	9.1. Symptoms and Laboratory Findings in Human Vitamin E	
	9.2. Oral Contraceptive- $\alpha$ -Tocopherol Interrelationships	276
	References	277
	Deficiency	277

#### 1. Introduction

The use of oral contraceptive agents (OCAs) is widespread and is being increasingly encouraged in developing countries. Their use has been associated with a number of side effects, in particular, a possible increased risk of thrombotic and embolic vascular disease. There is also evidence that OCAs may affect the metabolism of a number of vitamins. Evidence for deficiency of thiamine, riboflavin, ascorbic acid, pyridoxine, folic acid, and vitamin  $B_{12}$ , and for excess accumulation of vitamin A has been reported. This is of particular concern to populations in which vitamin nutrition may already be suboptimal and has been the subject of recent brief reviews (O2, R4, T1, W13).

This paper will review what is presently known about interactions between vitamins and oral contraceptives. It is clearly important to assess carefully the evidence available with regard to each vitamin and to point out that much remains to be learned about normal vitamin metabolism and the metabolic pathways in which they serve as important coenzymes. The normal metabolism of pyridoxine and folic acid will be discussed in some detail, since they have received the greatest attention by investigators.

#### 2. Vitamin A (Retinol)

## 2.1. Plasma Vitamin A and Carotene Levels in Women Not Taking Contraceptives

The status of vitamin A in women not taking contraceptives may first be noted briefly. Laurence and Sobel (L2) found that plasma vitamin A levels are lowest during menstruation, peak at approximately day 15, decrease slightly and than peak again on day 26 before declining to the low levels found during menstruation. Essentially the same findings were more recently reported by Yeung (Y1). In pregnancy, the plasma vitamin A levels remain fairly constant during the first two trimesters but decrease significantly in the third trimester (B8).

Plasma carotene values are low during menstruation but rise about 17% at the 6th to 10th days of the cycle and remain constant at this level during the remainder of the cycle (Y1). In pregnancy, the mean value of the plasma carotene during the sixth, seventh, and eighth months was significantly higher than that for the first 5 months (B8).

	Mean values (µg	Mean values ( $\mu g \pm SD$ per 100 ml)			
Days of cycle	Controls <sup>b</sup>	Woman taking oral contra- ceptives <sup>6</sup>	difference between values in columns 2 and 3		
1-5	$27.3 \pm 0.9$	$45.6 \pm 4.3$	<0.01		
6-10	$33.9 \pm 1.4$	$40.6 \pm 3.2$	<0.05		
14°-19	$32.3 \pm 1.0$	$46.5 \pm 4.5$	<0.01		
20-24	$29.3 \pm 0.7$	$45.4 \pm 4.7$	<0.01		
25-28	$30.5 \pm 1.1$	$42.6 \pm 2.3$	<0.01		
Total cycle	$30.5 \pm 5.0$	$44.2 \pm 14.5$	<0.01		

			TAE	<b>SL</b> I	E 1				
Mean	FASTING	PLASMA	VITAMIN	A	LEVELS	IN	Women	DURING	THE
			Menstru	AL	CYCLE <sup>a</sup>				

<sup>a</sup> Values are those of Yeung (Y1).

<sup>b</sup> Number of controls in each time period ranged from 15 to 22 subjects and totaled 97 for the entire cycle. Number of women taking oral contraceptives in each time period ranged from 11 to 14 subjects and totaled 67 for the entire group.

<sup>c</sup> No values were given for the 11- to 13-day period.

## 2.2. Plasma Vitamin A Levels in Women Taking Oral Contraceptives

Several reports have indicated that women taking oral contraceptives had significantly increased levels of vitamin A in serum or plasma (B14, G2, W7, Y1). The data of Yeung (Y1) demonstrate this clearly (Table 1). The plasma vitamin A levels in women using oral contraceptives were significantly higher than in control nonusers, both for the entire cycle as well as for individual periods within the cycle. The existence of elevated levels of vitamin A for protracted periods has given rise to the concern that these levels may represent a hypervitaminosis and, when pregnancy is decided upon, result in congenital anomalies in newborn infants (G1, W7).

The evidence for such a danger is tenuous, however. Oral administration to rats of vitamin A in very large doses, namely 35,000 IU daily for 2–16 days, during the period of gestation leads to a lower than normal pregnancy rate but a high incidence, 52%, of malformations in the offspring, as compared with zero percent in controls (C5). In each case, the outstanding malformation consisted in a protrusion of part or all of the forebrain through a variable-sized defect involving the parietal and frontal bones in the upper part of the cranium (exencephaly). Other anomalies, such as cleft palate, shortening of the mandible and maxilla, gross eye defects, and hydrocephalus were also frequently present. Pilotti and Scorta (P6) described a case of a pregnant woman who had ingested excessive amounts of vitamin A and D (40,000 and 600,000 IU, respectively) daily for a month at the beginning of pregnancy and gave birth to a child who, at postmortem, showed malformations of the urogenital system. However, such an individual case report hardly constitutes evidence of a causal relationship.

Indeed, the administration of substantial doses, 10,000 IU daily, during the last months of human pregnancy may counteract the decrease in the maternal plasma vitamin A which, as has been noted, ordinarily occurs at this time, but does not affect the plasma vitamin A concentration of the newborn infant (L7). Very high doses of vitamin A, 200,000– 400,000 IU, given during labor, raised the maternal plasma vitamin A substantially, that is, about to 2- to 4-fold above the normal level, but did not affect the level in the newborn infant. Studies on pregnant guinea pigs yielded similar results, and considerable storage of vitamin A was found in the livers of the newborn guinea pigs. These findings indicate that there is significant transmission of vitamin A through the placenta and, at the doses employed, rapid withdrawal of vitamin A from the plasma and storage in the fetal liver.

These studies would suggest that the moderately elevated plasma vitamin A levels in the blood of pregnant women who have taken OCA are unlikely to adversely affect a fetus if pregnancy did develop. In fact, the mechanism by which excess of maternal vitamin A in the guinea pig leads to congenital anomalies has not been elucidated. It is well to note that exposure of the maternal rat or mouse to unrelated noxious agents such as radiation, trypan blue, and hypoxia may also lead to similar fetal anomalies (C5).

Gal et al. (G3) reported significantly higher postpartum concentrations of serum vitamin A in mothers of children with birth defects involving central nervous system than in mothers of normal children. Bubb (B23), however, has suggested that these reported differences may be spurious, since the measurement of vitamin A by the methods used by these investigators may not be specific in the presence of high concentrations of carotenoids in serum.

## 2.3. Effect of Intramuscular Depot Procestins on Vitamin A Metabolism

The use of an intramuscular progestogen preparation "Depo-Provera" (150 mg of medroxyprogesterone acetate or  $6\alpha$ -methyl- $17\alpha$ acetoxyprogesterone) every 3 months does not lead to an increase in the level of plasma vitamin A levels (B14). For example, the plasma vitamin A level, expressed as micrograms per liter of retinol, was  $370 \pm 50$  (SD) for 24 persons treated with "Depo-Provera" as compared with levels of  $380 \pm 82$  (SD) for 88 untreated controls and contrasted with levels of  $730 \pm 91$  (SD) for 48 persons receiving combined oral contraceptives.

## 3. Vitamin B1 (Thiamine)

There appears to be only one reference to the effect of OCA on vitamin  $B_1$  (B16). It has been appreciated for some years that the pyrophosphate of thiamine acts as a coenzyme in a number of metabolic transformations and is responsible, among other activities, for the transfer of "active acetaldehyde" and "active glyoxal." Transketolase mediates the reversible interaction of ribulose and ribose phosphates to form glyceraldehyde and sedulose phosphate. A C2 fragment, active glycoaldehyde, is transferred during this reaction by combination with and release from thiamine pyrophosphate. Briggs and Briggs (B16) studied 20 healthy young women given OCAs during menstrual cycles. Before treatment, the erythrocyte transketolase activity was stimulated by excess thiamine pyrophosphate to the extent of  $23 \pm 7$  (SD) %. After the third cycle, the stimulation was  $30 \pm 11$  (SD) %, which was significantly greater (p < 0.005) than during the control period. This could indicate that a relative deficiency of thiamine is sometimes induced by contraceptive steroid combinations. More investigation of their effects on thiamine metabolism is needed.

#### 4. Vitamin B<sub>2</sub> (Riboflavin)

Employing the activity of erythrocyte glutathione reductase as an indicator of riboflavin nutrition, Sanpitak and Chayutimonkul (S3) found that the activity was significantly lower than normal in the erythrocytes of women taking oral contraceptives. In the derivatives, riboflavin 5'-phosphate flavin mononucleotide, FMN and flavin-adenine dinucleotide (FAD), the isoalloxazine ring acts as a reversible redox system, and these two compounds, particularly the latter, act as coenzymes in the action of many reductases. Sanpitak and Chayutimonkul (S3) observed that the in vitro stimulation of erythrocyte glutathione reductase activity by the addition FAD to the assay mixture was much less in the control women than in those taking contraceptives. Briggs and Briggs (B14) have reported that the urinary excretion of riboflavin was decreased markedly from a mean value of  $38 \pm 12 \mu g$  of creatinine per mole in a control group of 15 untreated African women to  $19 \pm 11$ (SD)  $\mu g$  of creatinine per mole in 10 African women taking combined contraceptives.

#### 5. Vitamin C (Ascorbic Acid)

#### 5.1. CONCENTRATION OF VITAMIN C IN WHITE CELLS

The normal concentrations of ascorbic acid in plasma and white cells have been studied by several investigators as a basis for determining deviations in disease or abnormal physiological conditions. Lowry *et al.* (L8) submitted evidence that the concentration of ascorbic acid in the white cells was a measure of the total body content of this vitamin with a maximal value of 4 g. They studied three groups of young, vigorous male volunteers who were in the Royal Canadian Air Force. These subjects received daily intakes of 8, 23, and 78 mg of ascorbic acid for a period of 8 months and, at the end of this period had, respectively, white cell concentrations of 11.9, 12.9, and 24.2 mg per 100 ml of white cells. Upon the administration of large doses, namely, 500, 1000, and 2000 mg, of ascorbic acid daily for a period of 4 days to the group of subjects who had been on 8 mg per day, the white cell concentration rose to maximal values of about 30, 32, and 35 mg per 100 ml, respectively.

These latter values are essentially in agreement with other studies on healthy adults on normal diets, namely, a range of 25 to 38 mg with an average of 34 mg per 100 g of white layer white cells in 7 healthy young adults (B24) and a mean value of  $36.1 \pm 8.3$  (SD) mg per 100 g in 22 healthy young adults (B9).

#### 5.2. CONCENTRATION OF VITAMIN C IN PLASMA

There is fairly good agreement in the literature with respect to the normal concentration of ascorbic acid in the plasma:  $0.75 \pm 0.40$  (SD) mg per 100 ml in 50 healthy young medical students as calculable from the data by Roe *et al.* (R5);  $1.16 \pm 0.09$  (SE) mg per 100 ml in healthy young women on a supplement of 100 mg of ascorbic acid (D6);  $0.79 \pm 0.42$  (SD) mg per 100 ml in 23 healthy adults (B9);  $0.79 \pm 0.04$  (SE), and  $0.73 \pm 0.05$  mg per 100 ml in two groups, each of about 30 Royal Canadian Air Force men, on a daily dietary intake of 78 mg of ascorbic acid (L8).

As has been pointed out, Dodds *et al.* (D6) in 1950 indicated that the plasma ascorbic acid concentration in healthy young women on a supplementary daily intake of 100 mg ascorbic acid was higher than that in males. Reports on changes during the menstrual period have been conflicting (R2). Using a small number of subjects on a dietary intake of 150 mg of ascorbic acid, Rivers and Devine (R2) reported that fasting plasma levels of ascorbic acid and total ascorbic acid were increased during the high estrogen and luteinizing hormone secretion phases of the cycle. Total ascorbic acid was determined by using the 2,4-dinitrophenylhydrazine method, and ascorbic acid by titration with 2,6-dichlorophenolindophenol. The increases in the plasma levels 3 hours after a dose of 300 mg were of the same order.

The effects of oral contraceptive agents on ascorbate levels in plasma, leukocytes, and platelets of African women living in the Republic of Zambia have been studied in some detail by Briggs and Briggs (B13-B15). The mean value for the plasma concentration in 15 Zambian women of apparently good health was given as  $7.5 \pm 2.0$  (SD)  $\mu$ g/liter (B14). The " $\mu$ g" is, however, a misprint (M. Briggs, personal communication and should be  $7.5 \pm 2.0$  (SD) mg/liter, or  $0.75 \pm 0.2$  mg per 100 ml, essentially the same value obtained by Lowry (L8), Roe (R5), and Bodansky et al. (B9).

With regard to the concentration of ascorbic acid in leukocytes, Briggs and Briggs (B13) reported a control value of  $39 \pm 28$  (SD)  $\mu g$  per 10<sup>8</sup> cells. On the assumption that the average diameter of the white cells is 12  $\mu$ m (W9) and that the cell is spherical, the value of Briggs and Briggs (B13) can be calculated to be about 45 mg/100 ml. The mean normal values obtained by Butler and Cushman (B24), Lowry et al. (L8), and Bodansky et al. (B9) were about 30 mg/100 ml. The administration of oral contraceptives leads to significant decreases in the plasma, leukocytes, and platelet concentrations (Table 2).

	$(\pm 1 \text{ SD})$ OF ASCC	JRBIC ACID	
	Controls	Oral contraceptives	Reference
Platelets (mg/g wet wt.)	$0.26 \pm 0.11$ (10)	$0.19 \pm 0.13^{a}$ (10)	Briggs and Briggs (B13)
White cells ( $\mu g/10^8$ cells)	$39 \pm 28 \\ (31)$	$26 \pm 22^{a}$ (39)	Briggs and Briggs (B13)
Plasma ( $\mu g^{c}/100 \text{ ml}$ )	$0.75 \pm 0.20^{\circ}$	$0.45 \pm 0.31^{\circ}$	Briggs and Briggs (B14)
Urine (mg/100 ml)	$3.19 \pm 1.34$ (7)	1.48 ± 0.87 <sup>b</sup> (6)	Harris et al. (H6)

TABLE 2

Effect	OF	Oral	CONTRACEPTIVES	ON	CONCENTRATION
		$1 \pm 1$	SD) on Assen	~ 1	arb.

<sup>a</sup> P value is < 0.01.

<sup>b</sup> P value is < 0.05.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>c</sup> These values were given by Briggs and Briggs (B14) as 7.5  $\pm$  2.0 (SD)  $\mu$ g per liter. The term " $\mu$ g" is a misprint and should be "mg" (M. Briggs, personal communication, February 26, 1975). The value for controls is essentially the same as those obtained for presumably normal Canadian and American adults by Lowry et al. (L8), Roe et al. (R5), and Bodansky et al. (B9).

TAI	BLE	3
-----	-----	---

EFFECT OF ORAL CONTRACEPTIVE AGENTS (OCA) AND VITAMIN C SUPPLEMENTATION ON THE CONCENTRATIONS OF ASCORDIC ACID (mg/100 g) in the Leukocytes of Mature Women<sup>a</sup>

	Mean $\pm$ SD in					
Subject	Controls	Subjects on OCA				
Subjects on daily dietary intake of $85 \pm 47 \text{ mg/day}$	$24.1 \pm 14.5 \ (54)^{b}$	$19.0 \pm 7.0 (42)^{\circ}$				
Subjects with daily ascorbic acid supple- ment of 50-200 mg/day	$35.2 \pm 12.1 \ (8)$ *	$19.4 \pm 6.1 \ (19)^d$				
All subjects	$25.7 \pm 14.5$ (64)	$19.0~\pm~6.6^d$				

<sup>a</sup> Based on data of McLeroy and Schendel (M2).

<sup>b</sup> Number in parentheses refers to number of subjects.

• Significantly lower (p < 0.05) with respect to controls.

<sup>d</sup> Significantly lower (p < 0.01) with respect to controls.

• Significantly higher (p < 0.05) with respect to groups of all subjects or subjects on ordinary dietary intake.

A more detailed study of the effect of oral contraceptives on the ascorbic acid level in the luekocytes was submitted by McLeroy and Schendel (M2). The results obtained in 126 sexually mature women are shown in Table 3. It may be noted first that the ascorbic acid concentration was significantly increased in the control subjects who were taking supplements. This may be taken to indicate a state of tissue undersaturation in those taking about 85 mg daily, although concurrent studies of plasma levels and urinary excretions of ascorbic acid would, in accordance with the studies of Lowry *et al.* (L8), have furnished more definitive information on this point. The concentration of ascorbic acid was significantly decreased as the result of administering the contraceptive agents, and it may be noted that the level in those subjects taking ascrobic acid supplements was no higher than in those on the ordinary dietary intake.

#### 6. Folic Acid

## 6.1. INTRODUCTION

Shojania *et al.* (S11) reported in 1968 that many women taking OCAs have low levels of serum folate, thereby focusing attention on a possible interaction between these drugs and folate metabolism. This was followed by a number of reports of megaloblastic anemia in women using

these agents. Streiff in 1970 described megaloblastic anemia (hematocrits 11–32%) in 7 women who had been taking oral contraceptives for 1.5 years or more (S21). Serum folate levels in these women were low and  $B_{12}$  levels were normal. All had been eating normally and had not lost weight. Gastrointestinal studies which included radiographic examination, measurement of p-xylose absorption, stool fat, and serum carotene were normal. Since no other possibilities were evident, OCAs were considered the likely cause of folate-deficiency anemia in these women. A number of similar case reports have appeared (F1, H11, N2, P2, R20, S2, S10, W12). Streiff presented evidence (S21), which will be discussed below, that OCAs may interfere with folate absorption. And there was also evidence at the time that other drugs, diphenylhydantoin in particular, might impair folate absorption (H10).

It is well recognized that patients with occult melabsorption due to jejunal disease, in particular, gluten-sensitive enteropathy (nontropical sprue) may present with a selective nutritional deficiency such as folic acid deficiency (M5). Folate deficiency anemia is very common also in tropical sprue. More recent reports of OCA-associated anemia and folate deficiency suggest that, if jejunal biopsies and follow-up gastrointestinal studies are performed, a significant number of these women will be found to have occult intestinal malabsorption (J3, S10, T2, W12). But it is not clear at present whether or not OCAs do interfere with folate absorption. In interpreting these clinical reports, therefore, it is important to review briefly what is known about folate absorption and disposition in normal individuals and to examine the evidence for changes that may be induced by OCAs.

## 6.2 NORMAL FOLIC ACID ABSORPTION AND METABOLISM

Folic acid, or pteroylglutamic acid, is present in blood in its free (unconjugated) form. In foods, however, the bulk of folic acid exists as polyglutamate conjugates (B3). Its principal conjugate in most situations is felt to be pteroylheptaglutamic acid, in which the glutamates are joined together by  $\gamma$ -peptide linkages. Folate in foods is often present also as reduced formyl derivatives and as reduced methylfolate compounds. Within cells folate is stored as polyglutamic acid conjugates, while the free or monoglutamate form, reduced to tetrahydrofolate by the enzyme dihydrofolate reductase, is required for coenzyme function (R18).

It is reasonable to expect that deconjugation is required for absorption of folate because pteroheptaglutamate is a large and strongly electronegative molecule that would not diffuse easily across biological membranes (R18). Studies of folate deconjugation during absorption have utilized primarily conjugates purified from yeast. When these are fed to humans, unconjugated folate is excreted in urine (B4, S22). A number of workers have demonstrated that when purified yeast folate is ingested by normal individuals, unconjugated folate appears in the blood (P5, R18). Studies using <sup>14</sup>C-labeled folate conjugates have indicated that cleavage to the monoglutamate occurs before or during absorption. If the pteroate portion of the molecule or the first glutamate is labeled, <sup>14</sup>C appears in plasma folate; but if the second glutamate is labeled this does not occur, and the label appears as <sup>14</sup>CO<sub>2</sub> in the breath (B25).

Castric and pancreatic proteolytic enzymes are inactive against conjugated folate, because the polyglutamates are linked by  $\gamma$ -peptide bonds rather than the usual  $\alpha$ -peptide linkages characteristic of proteins. The small intestine has been demonstrated to be capable *in vitro* and *in vivo* of deconjugating folate (B3), and it appears unlikely that the liver is responsible for the appearance of free folate in blood after ingestion of conjugates (R18). It has not been definitely established whether hydrolysis of conjugated folate occurs in the intestinal lumen, at the brush border, or intracellularly. The brush border would seem to be a likely site for hydrolysis of folate, because other short-chain molecules, such as peptides and disaccharides, are hydrolyzed by brush border enzymes.

Hydrolysis of <sup>14</sup>C-pteroylheptaglutamate occurs in the intestinal lumen during jejunal perfusion in man, and contact with the mucosa is required for this deconjugation to occur (H1). Cell fractionation studies do not show high folate conjugase ( $\gamma$ -glutamyl carboxypeptidase) activity in the brush border fraction, but indicate that highest activity is present in the lysosomal fraction (B3, S19). It is possible that conjugated folate is taken up by epithelial cells and that hydrolysis occurs in lysosomes. The folate conjugase has a low optimal pH and the lysosomes may provide an acidic environment for hydrolysis. Another possibility is that the enzyme is released into the lumen of the intestine as mucosal cells proliferate and are sloughed. At present there is not enough experimental evidence to distinguish these various possibilities and the precise process by which folate is deconjugated during absorption remains somewhat obscure (R18).

The mechanism of absorption of unconjugated folic acid is also incompletely understood. There is some evidence for a specific transport mechanism for pteroylglutamate, but, as discussed by Rosenberg and Godwin (R18), such a mechanism is not accepted by all investigators and a requirement for cellular metabolic energy has not been demonstrated. Furthermore, much folate in the diet is in the form of dihydro- and tetrahydrofolate, which may not be absorbed by the same mechanisms as unreduced pteroylglutamate. There is evidence that unreduced folate monoglutamate is absorbed largely unchanged (R18), while the dihydro and tetrahydro derivatives are methylated before they appear in peripheral blood (P4). Folinic acid (5-formyltetrahydrofolic acid) is also methylated during absorption. While the intestinal mucosa is clearly capable of methylating folic acid and its reduced forms, there are conflicting experimental data about the precise role of methylation in folate absorption (R18).

The quantitation of folate absorption under both normal and abnormal conditions remains difficult, especially in view of the variety of forms of folate that may be consumed. Absorption of each of these forms has not been studied in detail. Since OCAs have been postulated by some to interfere with folate conjugase (see below), it is especially important for this discussion to compare the efficiency of absorption of conjugated and unconjugated forms of folic acid.

As reviewed in detail by Rosenberg and Godwin (R18), folate absorption has been measured by three basically different methods: (1) measurement of rises in blood folate after an oral dose, (2) measurement of folate compounds in urine after an oral dose, and (3) administration of isotopically labeled folate by mouth followed by measurement of isotope appearing in plasma and excreted in urine and feces. Folate in plasma and urine is assayed with bacteria, usually strains of *Lactobacillus casei* or *Streptococcus faecalis*, which require folate for growth. They differ somewhat in the forms of folate they can utilize, but in general these microbiological assays measure unconjugated folate in either their reduced or unreduced forms.

After oral administration of unconjugated pteroylmonoglutamate, there is a plasma rise and also increased excretion of microbiologically detectable folate in urine. These measurements may be difficult to interpret because the degree of both increases varies markedly with the size of the oral dose and with the size of endogenous folate stores. Giving a prior folate loading dose to saturate tissue stores only partially corrects this variability. Use of radioactive labeled compounds allows more direct measurement of folic acid absorption. Balance studies using <sup>3</sup>H-labeled folate in man have shown (A6) that 41–95% of an oral dose is absorbed, if absorption is calculated from the amount of unabsorbed label in feces. The amount of label appearing as folate in urine and the degree of plasma rise varies markedly depending upon whether a prior loading dose of folate is given. With such a loading dose, 25–60% of orally administered label appears in urine (A6, K4, K5) while without a loading dose only 2–22% is so excreted (A6).

There is disagreement among investigators as to whether conjugated

folate is absorbed as well as the monoglutamate (P5, R18). Absorption studies using purified yeast folate (which is mostly a mixture of reduced heptaglutamic folates) indicate that these conjugates are less well absorbed than unreduced pteroylmonoglutamate (B3, P3, P5). There are a number of possible explanations for this: (1) conjugated reduced and unconjugated reduced folate may be handled differently during absorption at least with regard to methylation. Pure reduced folate monoglutamates are well absorbed but are methylated before they appear in plasma (P4). Methylated folate in plasma is detectable by the L. casei assay, whereas unmethylated folates (if fewer than 3 glutamic acids are attached) will support growth of both L. casei and S. faecalis. After ingestion of yeast folate polyglutamates, the folate that appears in plasma will support growth of both bacteria, indicating that reduced folate polyglutamates are only partially methylated during absorption (R18). (2) Yeast folate preparations commonly used to assess folate polyglutamate absorption may contain inhibitors of the folate conjugase enzyme (R18, S22). However, a recent study by Perry and Chenarin (P5) indicated that yeast preparations do not contain material which was inhibitory to folate deconjugation either in vitro or in vivo, and such inhibitors have never been demonstrated in other folate containing foods. Studies using crystalline yeast heptaglutamate (S22), <sup>14</sup>C-labeled polyglutamates synthesized by the solid phase method (B25, H1) and <sup>3</sup>H-labeled pteroylheptaglutamate (R18) indicate that the conjugate is almost as well absorbed as free folate. Therefore, while it is clear that deconjugation of folate is an important step in absorption of the vitamin, whether the conjugates in food are less available for absorption than free folate is an important question which awaits further clarification.

## 6.3. Oral Contraceptives and Plasma Folate Concentrations

As was mentioned earlier, reports by Shojania *et al.* (S11, S12) of decreased plasma and red blood cell folate concentrations in users of OCAs first drew attention to this subject. Luhby *et al.* (L10) also found evidence of folate deficiency in some women taking OCAs, and Wertalik *et al.* (W6) found lower plasma folate levels in women on "the pill" than in controls. It was felt (S12) that a large number of subjects given these agents for long periods of time needed to be studied in order to demonstrate a statistically significant difference, because folate concentrations were seldom profoundly depressed in such women.

A number of subsequent articles described no significant differences in plasma folate levels between users of oral contraceptive and normal women (C2, K1, M1, M4, P1, P9, S17, S19). Shorter duration of contraceptive use, obtaining controls from different sources, and small numbers of subjects in some of these studies have been cited (S12) as objections to a number of these reports. Variations in serum folate concentrations do not occur with the menstrual cycle (S19), but Stephens *et al.*, do mention that higher plasma folate concentrations might be expected after eating, and in the studies of Shojania *et al.* (S11, S12) the drawing of fasting bloods was not specified. But the latter authors also found greater 12-hour urinary formiminoglutamic acid (FIGLU) excretion after a histidine load in OCA-users in addition to lower plasma and erythrocyte folate concentrations. These parameters often improved after discontinuation of medication (S12).

The possible effects of OCAs on folate metabolism, as indicated by these studies of serum folate concentrations, may therefore be mild but could assume considerable importance in subjects with gastrointestinal disease and decreased absorption of folate, women with marginal dietary folate intake, and those who subsequently become pregnant and then have an increased requirement for folic acid. Studies that followed were warranted by these considerations.

## 6.4. Oral Contraceptives and Folate Absorption

Impairment of absorption of conjugated folate by OCAs initially appeared to be a likely possibility. Streiff (S21) measured serum folate levels after oral administration of free folic acid in nine normal women and in nine other women who had been taking OCAs for at least one year, and found similar rises in serum folate in both groups. In contrast, when the same women were given yeast folate polyglutamate orally, the rise in serum folate was less in the women taking OCAs. Similar results were reported by Necheles and Snyder (N2). In these two studies, subjects were not given saturating doses of folic acid prior to testing.

The findings of Stephens *et al.* (S19) were similar, but they also reported that if tissues are saturated with folate before testing, folate polyglutamate absorption, as measured by rises in serum folate monoglutamate, was of the same degree in women using oral contraceptives and in those who were nonusers.

In a later study Shojania and Hornady (S10) also failed to find a difference between normal women and users of contraceptive medications when folate and folate polyglutamate absorption was estimated. Subjects were saturated with folate before absorption was studied. A rough correlation was found in both groups of women between original serum folate concentrations and the rise in serum folate after polyglutamate administration, and some women were found to have low serum folate levels and subnormal rises in serum folate after oral polyglutamic folate whether or not they were users of oral contraceptives.

These authors previously found (S12) that in all of 16 women who initially had subnormal serum folate concentrations, serum folate concentrations rose within 3 months after OCAs were stopped. Subsequently they reported (S10) 3 women with low serum folate levels while taking OCAs and low folate polyglutamate absorption that persisted after medication was discontinued. It was of interest that one of these subjects developed gluten-sensitive enteropathy a year later and a second had a family history of that disease. Other case reports of folate deficiency and mild intestinal malabsorption in users of OCAs have appeared (J3, T2, W12). It should be emphasized, therefore, that evidence of impaired folate absorption in women taking these agents may suggest the presence of inapparent small bowel disease.

The hypothesis that contraceptive steroids might interfere with folate deconjugation in the small intestine was examined by Stephens *et al.* (S19). Homogenized human jejunal mucosa obtained by peroral biopsy and lysosomal preparations from guinea pig jejunum were utilized. Estradiol, estrone, and progesterone were found not to inhibit folate conjugase in these systems, or to inhibit transport of folate conjugase across lysosomal membranes.

At present, therefore, there seems to be little solid documentation for an absorptive defect of folate polyglutamate in normal women taking OCAs, and furthermore, a mechanism for such an impairment is not apparent.

## 6.5. Contraceptives and Other Effects on Folate Metabolism

Little is known about other aspects of folate metabolism, such as the factors that determine plasma clearance, in either normal subjects or users of oral contraceptive steroids. As described earlier, maximum serum folate concentrations after oral folate polyglutamate are lower in contraceptive users than in nonusers, when subjects are not presaturated (S19). This may be due to increased clearance from plasma, because poor absorption was not found. Stephens *et al.* (S19) felt that this was probably not due to tissue folate depletion because there was no correlation with initial fasting serum folate concentrations. However, erythrocyte folate concentrations were not measured and might have been a better index of tissue saturation with the vitamin.

A plasma clearance study of injected folic acid in 6 women taking oral contraceptives and 7 controls was recently reported (S13). Plasma concentrations were first measured 5 minutes after injection, and were significantly lower at this time in the contraceptive users. After the initial 5 minutes there was no difference in clearance rates, suggesting that only the initial distribution volume or the initial tissue uptake was greater in the subjects on medication. Chanarin *et al.* (C4) have shown that within 3 minutes of intravenous injection of folic acid [15  $\mu$ g/kg, which is the same dose used by Shojania *et al.* (S13)], 60% is cleared from plasma and distributed in intra- and extracellular fluids. Shojania *et al.* (S13) felt that the difference they found between users and non-users of OCAs was too great to be explained by fluid retention.

Plasma folate clearance is increased during pregnancy (C4). This may be due to placental uptake, as is generally believed, or to effects of elevated steroid hormones in pregnancy. Plasma protein concentrations change during pregnancy and during treatment with contraceptive steroids (S14). About half of folate in plasma is reported to be protein bound (M7), and some effects of pregnancy and OCA-use on binding of folic acid to blood proteins have been reported (D1, M6, P1).

Da Costa and Rothenberg (D1) have demonstrated in leukocytes and serum a macromolecular substance that binds unreduced folates and dihydrofolate. This material was present in leukocyte lysates and serum of about half of the pregnant women tested and in the majority of 10 women taking OCAs. This binding factor was immunochemically similar to that found previously in some human leukemia cells, but was not found in normal control subjects (D1). It was identified by binding with added tritium-labeled pteroylglutamate, and might not be detected if it were already saturated with folate. Among 51 pregnant women there was a suggestion that the presence of folate binder in leukocytes was correlated with lower serum folate concentrations, although this correlation could not be definitely established statistically (D1). Further study of folate binding factors in the blood of pregnant women and contraceptive users is clearly needed, and might be helpful in explaining the effects of contraceptive steroids on folate metabolism.

There has been little investigation of tissue metabolism of folate and what effects contraceptive steroids may have. Bovina *et al.* (B10) have reported data indicating that oophorectomy results in decreased tetrahydrofolic acid and increased methyltetrahydrofolic acid in liver. This effect is partially corrected by exogenous estrogen treatment. It is not known whether contraceptive steroids given to normal women affect metabolic interconversions of various forms of endogenous folate. Another interesting postulate is that induction of drug metabolizing enzymes in the liver by exogenous chemicals may increase physiological demand for folate (M13). Human studies indicate, however, that OCAs may impair rather than enhance hepatic drug metabolism (C1). At present there are not sufficient data to decide whether derangements in folate metabolism unrelated to absorption occur in oral contraceptive users, and further research is needed.

#### 6.6. CONCLUSION

Users of contraceptive steroids may develop megaloblastic anemia due to folic acid deficiency. This is a rare occurrence, and a significant number of such women can be expected to have previously unrecognized small bowel disease or some other cause of folic acid deficiency. Whether there are significant abnormalities in folate metabolism in a large proportion of women taking OCAs has not been conclusively demonstrated; if such abnormalities do exist they are generally mild, and may be apparent only if large numbers of subjects are studied and compared with controls. Evidence with regard to impairment of folate absorption is conflicting, and recently attention has been given to the possibility that OCAs may increase clearance of folate from blood or change the amounts of binding proteins in plasma and in cells. At least in Western countries, available information regarding interactions between folate and OCAs does not clearly indicate that women on contraceptive steroids require more folate than do other women. More needs to be learned about normal folate absorption and disposition and how they are affected by various metabolic changes.

#### 7. Vitamin B12 (Cobalamine)

Vitamin  $B_{12}$  status in oral contraceptive users has received less attention than that of folate, possibly in part because there have been no reported cases of megaloblastic anemia with evidence of  $B_{12}$  deficiency in OCA-users. All women with apparent folate deficiency anemia in association with use of OCAs (see above) had normal serum  $B_{12}$  levels in those instances in which it was measured.

There are several reports (B12, S9, W6), however, that women using OCAs have statistically significant lowering of serum  $B_{12}$  levels when compared to normal control women. Wertalik *et al.* (W6) also observed four women before and after starting oral contraception, and noted that all developed reductions in serum  $B_{12}$  levels ranging from 24 to 58%. Reduction in  $B_{12}$  levels in women using OCAs appears to be seldom severe and has not been associated with decreased tissue (red blood cell)  $B_{12}$ , anemia, or hypersegmentation of polymorphonuclear leukocytes (B12, S9, W6). Similar observations have been made in pregnant women (R19).

Some women taking an OCA may have subnormal levels of both folate and  $B_{12}$  (W6), suggesting a relationship between these two changes. However, the four women who were reported (W6) to have decreasing levels of serum  $B_{12}$  subsequent to starting to take the pill did not have falling folate levels in serum. Two subjects with low  $B_{12}$ and folate levels were treated with folic acid only while contraceptive steroids were continued, and they responded with supranormal serum folate levels and no change in serum  $B_{12}$ . Another such woman with low serum folate and  $B_{12}$  concentrations was treated with oral folic acid and cyanocobalamin (1.0  $\mu$ g/day) without stopping the OCA; her serum folate rose, but serum  $B_{12}$  concentration did not (W6). Therefore, a clear relationship between  $B_{12}$  and folate serum concentrations in contraceptive users is not apparent.

African women using OCAs were observed (B12) to have lower serum  $B_{12}$  levels than nonusers, while a significant reduction was not found in women given Depo-Provera (medroxyprogesterone acetate) every 3 months, possibly indicating that estrogens have a greater effect on  $B_{12}$  metabolism than do progestogens. The mechanism for an effect of any OCA on  $B_{12}$  is not clear, however. The Schilling test for vitamin  $B_{12}$  absorption was normal in a few women tested while taking OCAs (S9, W6). Unsaturated  $B_{12}$ -binding capacity was found to be unchanged in OCA-users in one study (W6). Bianchine *et al.* (B6) found binding capacity to be somewhat increased in women on oral contraceptives but did not report serum  $B_{12}$  measurements. It is not known whether OCAs affect plasma clearance, renal excretion, or tissue uptake of  $B_{12}$  in plasma.

It can be concluded that the relationships between OCAs and the mild associated decreases in serum  $B_{12}$  concentrations which have been reported requires further clarification.

#### 8. Vitamin B: (Pyridoxine)

#### 8.1. INTRODUCTION

The vitamin  $B_6$  group of coenzymes consists of pyridoxine, pyridoxal, and pyridoxamine and their metabolically active phosphorylated forms. They are striking for the variety of enzymic reactions in which they are important, and many amino acid transformations, including various transaminations and decarboxylations, are vitamin  $B_6$  dependent. Compounds with vitamin  $B_6$  activity are apparently not stored in the body in large amounts, and biochemical evidence of  $B_6$  deficiency can develop quickly if intake is inadequate (S4).

Vitamin  $B_6$  status in man is most commonly assessed by measuring the amounts of xanthurenic acid and other tryptophan metabolites in

urine, most of which are excreted in increased amounts when  $B_6$  is deficient. Other techniques, which are less often used, include the measurement of vitamin  $B_6$  in plasma and urine, quantitation of 4-pyridoxic acid in urine, and measurement of blood (especially erythrocyte) transaminase activity. Methods of assessing  $B_6$  status are in many instances not well standardized, so that it is often difficult to compare results obtained by different laboratories.

As will be discussed in this section, some women taking OCAs have increased urinary excretion of tryptophan metabolites. The pattern of excretion of these metabolites resembles that found in pyridoxine deficiency, and can be corrected by giving large amounts of pyridoxine (R6, T3). This has suggested that OCAs either may produce an absolute deficiency of pyridoxine or increase the body's requirement for this important coenzyme. There is evidence (A1, B1) also that altered pyridoxine status may be associated with the mental depression that sometimes occurs in women taking OCAs.

The tryptophan metabolites found in urine are products of a complex pathway in which a number of enzymic reactions are pyridoxal phosphate (PLP) dependent (Fig. 1). The PLP-dependent enzymes in the pathway differ with regard to their distribution in subcellular organelles, and they are not equally sensitive to vitamin B<sub>6</sub> deficiency (S7). Studies in animals, which will be discussed, indicate that conjugated estrogens may, even in the absence of vitamin B<sub>6</sub> deficiency, displace PLP from apoenzymes to a varying degree and result in a redistribution of PLP among cellular apoproteins. Therefore it is important initially to examine what is known about the normal tryptophan-niacin and the serotonin pathways and how enzyme substrates, apoenzymes, PLP, and endogenous and exogenous steroids interact, in order to interpret the related biochemical changes that have been found to occur in women using OCAs.

## 8.2. The Tryptophan–Niacin Pathway, the Serotonin Pathway, and Vitamin $B_6$

Tryptophan is an essential amino acid which is ingested by Americans in quantities that exceed the normal daily requirements for protein synthesis (R1), and considerable amounts are converted to nonprotein substances such as nicotinic acid and serotonin (Fig. 1). The tryptophanniacin pathway, which is also known as the kynurenine pathway (Fig. 1), is important for production of the vitamin, nicotinic acid, and provides also a means for degrading tryptophan to acetoacetyl-CoA, carbon dioxide, and ammonia (P7). The amount of tryptophan metabolized by the various pathways available depends greatly on the amount of



FIG. 1. Metabolism of tryptophan to serotonin (5-hydroxytryptamine) and niacin. Pyridoxal phosphate (PLP) dependent reactions are indicated. Reactions not shown which may result in formation of products excreted in urine include the acetylation of kynurenine and 3-hydroxykynurenine, conjugation of anthranilic acid with glycine (to form o-aminohippuric acid) and with glucuronic acid, and the dehydroxylation of kynurenic acid and xanthurenic acid to quinaldic acid and 8-hydroxyquinaldic acid, respectively.

the amino acid in the diet. Isotope studies in man indicate that a major part of administered tryptophan is metabolized to  $CO_2$  and that this proportion is increased by giving a tryptophan loading dose (H5, L4). After a loading dose, intermediates and by-products of the tryptophanniacin pathway are also excreted in greater amounts (L4). When tryptophan intake is restricted, some conversion of tryptophan to niacin still takes place; and when intake is restored, tryptophan is used first to restore nitrogen balance and then to restore pyridine nucleotides, after which niacin metabolites appear in the urine (N1, V2).

Little of the tryptophan that enters the tryptophan-niacin pathway is actually used to form nicotinic acid ribonucleotide, and 60 mg of tryptophan results in the formation of only about 1 mg of nicotinic acid (C8). Evidence recently reviewed (C8) indicates that this ratio is not a fixed one and shows considerable variation depending upon the amount of tryptophan and preformed nicotinic acid available to the organism and also the amount of PLP present. It is also of interest that nicotinic acid in the form of NADPH is required in one enzymic step in the kynurenine pathway, the hydroxylation of kynurenine to 3-hydroxykynurenine.

Intermediates or by-products of the tryptophan-niacin pathway which are excreted in the urine include kynurenine, 3-hydroxykynurenine, kynurenic acid, xanthurenic acid, anthranilic acid, N<sup>1</sup>-methylnicotinamide, and  $N^1$ -methyl-2-pyridone-5-carboxamide (2-pyridone) (Fig. 1). Tryptophan metabolites account for the major part of the diazotizable aromatic amines present in the urine (B19, P7) and are relatively easy to quantitate after a loading dose of tryptophan. They are often measured to assess vitamin B<sub>6</sub> status because pronounced changes in their excretion occur in vitamin B<sub>6</sub> deficiency. The advantages of using a standardized tryptophan loading dose has been emphasized (C13, L4, P7), and 2 g seems to be most widely recommended. Leklem (L4) has summarized the effects of various doses of tryptophan and pointed out that 1-6% of a 2-g dose of tryptophan is accounted for in the urine within 24 hours as kynurenine, hydroxykynurenine, kynurenic acid, and xanthurenic acid. At doses above 2 g in normal subjects, a greater proportion is excreted as these metabolites, and kynurenine becomes the predominant one of the four.

Xanthurenic acid was the first tryptophan metabolite found to be elevated in the urine of pyridoxine-deficient animals (L5). When vitamin  $B_6$  is deficient, liver kynureninase (Fig. 1) which is located in the cytosol, becomes rapidly depleted of PLP. However, the transaminases that metabolize kynurenine and 3-hydroxykynurenine to kynurenic acid and xanthurenic acid, respectively, are located in both kidney and liver and in both the cytosol and mitochondria. The mitochondrial transaminase becomes depleted of PLP less rapidly. This accounts for the diversion of tryptophan metabolism to formation of large amounts of xanthurenic acid in pyridoxine deficiency (O1, R15).

But in assessing the state of vitamin  $B_6$  nutrition, it is often advantageous to quantitate the urinary excretion of as many tryptophan metabolites as possible (P7). For example, in severe deficiency, as occurs in tuberculosis patients treated with isoniazid, the activities of both 3-hydroxykynureninase and 3-hydroxykynurenine transaminase are apparently markedly reduced, such that xanthurenic acid excretion may be normal and excretion of kynurenine and 3-hydroxykynurenine markedly increased (B20, P7).

It might be anticipated that  $B_6$  deficiency would result in deficient pyridine nucleotide synthesis, since 3-hydroxykynureninase is sensitive to PLP depletion. Studies of nutritional  $B_6$  deficiency in man, however, indicate that, although tryptophan metabolism becomes abnormal, urinary output of quinolinic acid still increases after a tryptophan load (R15). Decreased formation of pyridine nucleotides from tryptophan may occur only when PLP depletion is severe (R15).

The initial step in the tryptophan-niacin pathway is felt to be rate limiting and is catalyzed by the heme-containing enzyme tryptophan pyrrolase. Much of the evidence for this is based on studies in both man and animals of the effects of hydrocortisone on the activity of this enzyme and on urinary excretion of tryptophan metabolites. Tryptophan pyrrolase is induced by adrenal glucocorticoid administration (R15). A correlation between the levels of this enzyme in human liver obtained by needle biopsy and the amounts of kynurenine in urine has been demonstrated in a group of subjects with various diseases, some of whom were treated with hydrocortisone (A4). Xanthurenic acid, 3-hydroxykynurenine, and 3-hydroxyanthranilic acid in addition to kynurenine are excreted in increased amounts after hydrocortisone treatment in man. Administration of large doses of vitamin B<sub>6</sub> reduces the excretion of these metabolites to levels equal to or below the levels found before hydrocortisone treatment. These findings suggest, therefore, that kynurenine 3-hydroxylase activity is adequate to metabolize greater than usual amounts of its substrate, but that the PLP-dependent enzyme 3-hydroxykynureninase may not be fully saturated with its coenzyme and that its activity can be potentiated by administering PLP (R10, R14, R15).

Tryptophan loading may have effects on the kynurenine pathway other than simply increasing available substrate and bringing out small deficiencies of PLP which would otherwise be latent. Tryptophan can itself induce tryptophan pyrrolase activity (R15). Also, it has also been suggested (H13) that tryptophan given in large doses may result in vitamin  $B_6$  deficiency by combining with PLP through the formation of Schiff bases. But formation of Schiff bases with other amino acids might also be expected, and it has been reported (L4) that when 10 g of glycine or lysine are given with 2 g of tryptophan there is no additional change in the excretion of tryptophan metabolites. Vitamin  $B_6$  given with a tryptophan load in normal individuals results in a lower excretion of kynurenine, 3-hydroxykynurenine, and xanthurenic acid, raised excretion of 3-hydroxyanthranilic acid, and unchanged kynurenic acid excretion relative to that found after tryptophan loading alone (L4). This information suggested that under normal conditions PLP-requiring enzymes in the pathway are not fully saturated with the coenzyme (L4).

It should be mentioned also that results of the tryptophan loading test vary to some extent with age and sex. Women excrete more of a tryptophan load as the four metabolites discussed above than do men, and women under 40 excrete a greater percentage of the load as these metabolites than do older women (L4, R8). This sex difference, which is evident only with the higher tryptophan loading doses of 5 g or more, is felt to be due to endogensous estrogens (M3, R8). Further evidence of an estrogen effect in nonpregnant women is the increased excretion of tryptophan metabolites in the urine at the time of ovulation when estrogen formation is greatest (B21, R8).

Tryptophan is also the initial substrate for the 5-hydroxytryptamine (serotonin) pathway (Fig. 1). Administration of hydrocortisone to the rat results in decreased serotonin levels in brain and induction of tryptophan pyrrolase activity in the liver (C16, K6). In the gerbil, in which corticosteroids do not induce hepatic tryptophan pyrrolase, hydrocortisone does not result in any change in brain serotonin concentrations (G6). Although these findings are not conclusive proof, they suggest that if tryptophan pyrrolase is induced, particularly in the liver, tryptophan in brain may be diverted from the serotonin pathway to the kynurenine pathway, resulting in decreased serotonin synthesis in brain (C16).

## 8.3. The Tryptophan–Niacin Pathway in Pregnancy and during the Use of Oral Contraceptives

Pregnancy results in an increase in the urinary excretion of xanthurenic acid (B21, S18, V1, W1), 3-hydroxykynurenine, kynurenine, acetylkynurenine, 3-hydroxyanthranilic acid, 2-pyridone, and  $N^1$ -methylnicotinamide (B21, H8, V1, W1). Large doses of pyridoxine may reduce the urine levels of these metabolites to or near the normal range (W1, R10). The findings in one study (H4), in which women early in pregnancy excreted much larger quantities of xanthurenic acid than did nonpregnant controls with similar plasma PLP concentrations, indicate that factors other than vitamin  $B_6$  deficiency may be responsible for the observed changes in tryptophan metabolism. The fact that at term low PLP plasma concentrations in some women have been documented (H4, W2, W3) does indicate that a degree of true PLP deficiency may develop in late pregnancy. This may be due to increased demands by the fetus for vitamin  $B_6$  because at delivery  $B_6$  in cord bloods has been shown to be significantly higher than in maternal blood (B18, C7).

Rose reported in 1966 (R6) that women taking contraceptive estrogen-progestogen tablets had elevated excretion of xanthurenic acid in urine. Subsequent studies showed that excretion of kynurenine, 3-hydroxykynurenine, 3-hydroxyanthranilic acid, kynurenic acid, acetylkynurenine,  $N^1$ -methylnicotinamide, but not 2-pyridone were increased in women taking OCAs; for most of these compounds, this could be demonstrated only after tryptophan loading (P8, R6, R7, R12, T3). The degree of elevation of urinary tryptophan metabolites appeared to increase with the dose of the estrogenic component and with the duration of treatment (R9). These changes returned to normal after treatment with large doses of pyridoxine (L9, P8, R12). There is, however, apparently no information on the effects of pyridoxine treatment on  $N^1$ -methylnicotinamide excretion during use of OCAs.

The estrogenic components of OCAs have been linked to these effects. Estrogens given alone produce the same changes in urinary tryptophan metabolites of women as do estrogen-progestogen combinations (B20, P8, R7). An adult male treated with ethynylestradiol (0.1 mg daily) had abnormal levels of tryptophan metabolites in urine, which returned promptly to normal when treatment was stopped (R7). Progestogens, in contrast, have been found not to produce these effects (R9, R10).

Wolf (W10) found that in men given estrogens elevated amounts of  $N^1$ -methylnicotinamide and 2-pyridone excreted in urine did not return to normal with vitamin B<sub>6</sub> administration, although other urinary tryptophan metabolites returned to near the normal range. In men given a progestational agent there was suppression of formation of the nicotinic acid metabolites  $N^1$ -methylnicotinamide and 2-pyridone (W10). On the basis of these and other observations, it has been suggested that the lack of elevation of 2-pyridone in OCA-users is due to interference with the effects of estrogens on nicotinic acid metabolism, in particular the oxidation of  $N^1$ -methylnicotinamide to 2-pyridone, by progestogens (R15).

It is clear, therefore, that endogenous estrogens in nonpregnant or pregnant women and exogenous estrogens in women taking OCAs result in derangements in tryptophan metabolism. These changes occur in women whose vitamin  $B_6$  intake is apparently normal. Furthermore, Luhby and co-workers (L9) have presented evidence which indicates that a minimal dose of about 25 mg of pyridoxine hydrochloride is required to normalize xanthurenic acid excretion in OCA users. This amount of the vitamin is much more than is present in normal Western diets (1 mg) and is greater than generally recommended daily allowances (2 mg). Absolute deficiency of vitamin  $B_6$ , therefore, seems unlikely to be the sole explanation, and a number of additional mechanisms have been explored.

There is evidence that estrogen administration results in increased activity of tryptophan pyrrolase. This enzyme activity has been shown to be elevated in the livers of pregnant rats (A8, G8). There is some evidence also that a mestranol-norethynodrel combination has a greater stimulatory effect on tryptophan pyrrolase than does estradiol, and that progesterone alone is an inhibitor of the enzyme in rat liver (R15).

Induction of tryptophan pyrrolase may result at least in part from the elevated plasma levels of adrenal corticosteroids that are known to occur in the rat and in humans during pregnancy and after estrogen administration (D2, G4, S14a, W4). Although these elevated levels are commonly not regarded as being physiologically important because they are accompanied by a rise in plasma steroid-binding proteins (S14), the sinusoidal capillary bed in the liver is in fact permeable to plasma proteins and substances bound to them. Protein-bound hormones may, therefore, gain access to hepatocytes (K2). Cortisol administration however, results in a less pronounced increase in xanthurenic acid excretion than that which occurs during use of an OCA (W8), indicating that adrenal steroids are not solely responsible for the effects of contraceptive steroids. Estrogens also increase liver tryptophan pyrrolase in adrenalectromized rats, although the increase is suboptimal (B11, B17).

Estrogens may modify the activity of enzymes in the kynurenine pathway other than the rate-limiting enzyme tryptophan pyrrolase. Mason and co-workers (M9, M12) have presented *in vitro* and *in vivo* evidence that estrogens may effect binding of PLP to the apoenzyme of kynurenine transaminase.

Studies *in vitro* with rat kidney tissue preparations showed that estrogen sulfates inhibit kynurenine transaminase in a reversible fashion that can be relieved by dialysis (M10, M11). Competition of sulfate and phosphate esters of estrogens with PLP for the kynurenine transaminase apoenzyme has been demonstrated (S5). An estrogen effect on this enzyme *in vivo* was suggested by the finding of higher enzyme activity in the kidneys of adult male rats than in either females or estrogentreated males (M9, M11). This difference applied to renal kynurenine transaminase, two-thirds of which is in the soluble fraction and the remainder mitochondrial, but not to enzyme in the liver, where this enzyme activity is reported to be confined to mitochondria (O1, U1). A comparison of the effects of estrogen treatment and pyridoxine deficiency on the kidney supernatant kynurenine transaminase was made. Both conditions resulted in decreased supernatant enzyme activity, but saturation of apoenzyme with PLP was decreased in pyridoxine deficiency (O1, U2, M9) and increased with estrogen treatment (M9). Renal mitochondrial transaminase was little affected by pyridoxine deficiency, but was considerably reduced by estrogen treatment. These *in vivo* studies in rats suggested that estrogens may cause a redistribution of PLP among kidney apoenzymes (M9).

Estrogens also have effects on kynureninase activity, as assayed by measuring the amounts of anthranilic acid formed from kynurenine (Fig. 1). Liver kynureninase activity is higher in mature male rats than in females, and this difference is abolished by estradiol treatment of males (M11, R12). Activity of this enzyme is not reduced in estrogen-treated female rats, but a mestranol-norethynodrel combination was found by Rose and Brown (R11) to elevate liver kynureninase activity. The mechanism of this enzyme stimulatory effect remains to be clarified, and it is not known whether, like the stimulation of tryptophan pyrrolase by estrogens, it may be mediated in part by adrenocorticoids (R15). These studies using kynurenine as a substrate are probably relevant to the enzyme activity which catalyzes the metabolism of 3-hydroxykynurenine to 3-hydroxyanthranilic acid, although it has not been definitely proved that the same "kynureninase" (Fig. 1) catalyzes both reactions.

Estrogens and progestogens may also affect steps in the tryptophanniacin pathway after the formation of 3-hydroxyanthranilic acid. Hormones probably do not change tissue levels of NAD in normal animals and man, but they may regulate how much NAD is derived from tryptophan. Wolf (W10) found that in men with prostatic diseases estrogens or an estrogen-progestogen combination increased the proportion of a 2-g loading dose of tryptophan that could be accounted for as N<sup>1</sup>-methylnicotinamide and 2-pyridone, while a progestogen alone or hydrocortisone alone resulted in decreases. The metabolism of NAD, nicotinamide, and related compounds is complex (D4), and more needs to be known about the various pathways for pyridine nucleotide synthesis and how they may be regulated by hormones (W11).

## 8.4. Other Changes in Vitamin $B_6$ Metabolism Associated with the Use of Oral Contraceptives

Means of assessing vitamin  $B_6$  status other than measuring tryptophan metabolites in urine include the estimation of vitamin  $B_6$  compounds

in blood and urine, measuring levels of  $B_6$ -dependent transaminase activity in erythrocytes, and measuring urinary 4-pyridoxic acid excretion (S4, S20). The latter is the major end product of vitamin  $B_6$  found in urine. These methods are of great supplemental value in helping to decide whether changes in tryptophan metabolism are due to absolute  $B_6$  deficiency, but have been less widely used because methodology is often difficult.

A number of methods have been described for estimating vitamin  $B_6$  compounds in blood and tissues (C3, C6, C7, H2, H3, S20). PLP is a major form of vitamin  $B_6$  in blood, and its level in blood has been shown to correlate with other biochemical indications of  $B_6$  nutrition (H2, H3). Plasma levels of  $B_6$  compounds do not vary with the menstrual cycle (C6, L11), but they do often fall late in pregnancy (H4).

Lumeng et al. (L11) compared plasma PLP concentrations of women, taking OCAs for 6 months or more, with age-matched controls; they also followed prospectively plasma levels in a group of women who were started on estrogen-progestogen combinations. They noted that PLP levels were lower in contraceptive users than nonusers, but this was less commonly found than was excretion in urine of abnormal quantities of tryptophan metabolites. This supports the idea that the abnormalities in tryptophan metabolism induced by contraceptive steroids do not always reflect absolute  $B_0$  deficiency. Plasma PLP concentrations were often observed to return to normal with continued use of the agents, but in a few subjects remained in the below-normal range. The dose of supplemental PLP which might be required to correct the subnormal plasma PLP concentration was not determined (L11).

There is a rapid decrease in urinary vitamin  $B_6$  when normal subjects are placed on a diet low in  $B_6$  content (K3). Recently Miller *et al.* (M14) reported a study of five women receiving a constant diet of known  $B_6$  content. Three subjects taking OCAs showed most of the expected changes in tryptophan metabolites in urine and some evidence for decreased urinary excretion of  $B_6$ . This was in contrast to the earlier findings by Aly *et al.* (A5) that  $B_6$  excretion in urine was unchanged by OCAs, and could have been due to a number of factors including differences in the organisms used to assay urine  $B_6$ . Urinary 4-pyridoxic acid output in urine is also decreased quickly on a  $B_6$ -deficient diet, and has been reported to be normal in OCA-users (P8).

Transaminase activities can be measured in plasma, erythrocytes, and leukocytes, and erythrocyte levels appear to be most valuable in assessing vitamin  $B_6$  status (S4). A better indication is obtained also if erythrocyte glutamate-pyruvate transaminase (EGPT) and glutamate-oxaloacetate transaminase (GOT) activities are measured before and after the *in*  vitro addition of PLP. The latter produces a greater than normal stimulation of enzyme activity in  $B_6$  deficiency states. There is evidence that women using OCAs have subnormal levels of EGPT and EGOT (D5, R16, R17, S1) and that activity is greatly increased by adding PLP in vitro (S1).

These assessments of  $B_6$  nutrition in OCA-users by methods other than studying tryptophan metabolism do indicate that at least some of the women who excrete abnormal quantities of tryptophan metabolites in urine have a degree of true deficiency in vitamin  $B_6$ . However, the possibility that contraceptive steroids may affect binding of  $B_6$  compounds to blood proteins, or to proteins in erythrocyte proteins remains to be explored.

A recent study (A7) of normal human plasma indicates that added PLP binds strongly to plasma proteins, especially albumin, that pyridoxal is more weakly bound, and that pyridoxine does not bind. Such information could provide a basis for investigating the possible modifying effects of exogenous steroids.

## 8.5 Oral Contraceptives and Depression

Depression has been described in women taking oral contraceptives (A1, B1, H9, L6, W8) although a causal relationship has not been convincingly demonstrated (L3, W5). There has been interest lately in depression in OCA-users because these women often manifest abnormalities in tryptophan metabolism and because depressive illnesses may be associated with abnormal brain neuroamine metabolism.

In a recently reported study, Adams *et al.* (A1, A2) selected women on OCAs who had indications of depression as judged by scores on standardized questionnaires. Using a double-blind crossover treatment schedule with pyridoxine and placebo, Adams *et al.* (A1) were able to show that depressed women with biochemical evidence of altered tryptophan metabolism and/or absolute vitamin B<sub>6</sub> deficiency showed a better response to a follow-up questionnaire than those women who were depressed but did not have these biochemical derangements. Because not all women who are depressed while taking OCAs have evidence of vitamin B<sub>6</sub> deficiency (A1), a number of other mechanisms have been suggested to account for the presence of depression in OCA users (W5, W8). It remains to be precisely determined how commonly depression in women using contraceptive steroids can be blamed on these agents, and how frequently it may be linked to changes in B<sub>6</sub> status.

Studies concerning possible changes in neuroamine metabolism associ-

ated with OCA administration are nevertheless of considerable interest and importance. Serotonin levels have been reported to be reduced in the brains of individuals with depressive illnesses (C9, C15). Reduced brain serotonin in depression has been ascribed to possible abnormalities in tryptophan metabolism because, while total plasma tryptophan is normal in depressed patients, unbound plasma tryptophan (which can cross the blood-brain barrier) and spinal fluid tryptophan levels are said to be reduced (C10, C12). Tryptophan concentrations in brain are lower than the Michaelis constant of tryptophan hydroxylase for its substrate (12), which suggests that reduced availability of tryptophan in brain could result in less serotonin concentrations in brain. There is considerable evidence for (C15, C16, G6, S15), and some against (B2, W8), the possibility that cortisone-induced reduction in brain serotonin might be due to the known effect of cortisone in inducing tryptophan pyrrolase (K6), thereby reducing the amounts of tryptophan available for serotonin formation.

Plasma concentrations of a number of amino acids are decreased in the second half of the menstrual cycle and when contraceptive steroids are given (A5, C14, R13). Reports that plasma tryptophan levels are normal in OCA-users (A5, C11, C14) is evidence against the possibility that less tryptophan is available to the brain for 5-hydroxytryptamine synthesis when women are taking these agents. Plasma tryptophan measurements in depressed women taking contraceptive steroids, however, have not been reported.

It is not surprising that there have been no direct assessments of neuroamine status in the central nervous system of OCA-users, and information is derived from experiments in animals. It should be pointed out also that serotonin content is apparently normal in brains of  $B_6$  deficient animals (B5) and that the effects of contraceptive steroids probably cannot be ascribed solely to absolute  $B_6$  deficiency.

An estrogen-progestin combination was shown (N3) to reduce brain serotonin concentrations in female rats. Similar changes occur with the estrous cycle (G9). Estrogens may induce tryptophan pyrrolase activity in liver (B11), and this could divert tryptophan from the 5-hydroxytryptamine (serotonin) pathway (C16), as was discussed earlier.

By increasing the activity of the kynurenine pathway, estrogens could also increase the requirements for PLP and make less available to act as the coenzyme for 5-hydroxytryptophan decarboxylase, or estrogen conjugates could displace PLP from the decarboxylase coenzyme directly. Even though in nonhuman mammals tryptophan hydroxylase, not the decarboxylase, is thought to be rate-limiting in serotonin synthesis (J1), levels of decarboxylase are said to be so low in human brain that this enzyme could be rate-limiting (R3). In addition, kynurenine sulfate, 3-hydroxykynurenine, and 3-hydroxyanthranilic acid, which are some of the tryptophan metabolites increased by giving OCAs, are capable of reducing brain serotonin in the rat (G5).

## 8.6. CONCLUSION

Contraceptive steroids, especially estrogens, produce abnormalities in tryptophan metabolism in the great majority of women who use them. Evidence of absolute  $B_0$  deficiency is much less common, and the amount of pyridoxine required to correct urinary output of tryptophan metabolites is much higher than what is found in normal diets. The studies reviewed provide at least a partial understanding of the biochemical basis for these phenomena.

Oral contraceptive agents might be regarded as inducing a "relative" or "functional" deficiency of vitamin  $B_6$  or a state of "vitamin  $B_6$  dependency" (L9). A number of human diseases have in fact been described in which clinical benefits is derived from administering large doses of pyridoxine, and it has been suggested that specific apoenzymes are deranged in these disorders such that greater than normal amounts of  $B_6$  coenzyme are required for normal enzyme function (S7).

With regard to users of oral contraceptives it remains to be determined whether supplementation with large doses of vitamin  $B_6$  is beneficial, harmful, or simply unnecessary. If future studies indicate that there is a casual link between contraceptive pills and depression and confirm that vitamin B<sub>6</sub> supplementation is beneficial when depression occurs (A1), then possibly many OCA-users should be so treated. Supplementation with about 30 mg of pyridoxine daily during OCA administration has been recommended (L9) also because studies in animals indicate that exposure to large quantities of tryptophan metabolites may have harmful effects. Many of these were discussed in a symposium published in 1971 (B7), and include the carcinogenic properties of tryptophan metabolites in the bladders of mice (B22), adverse effects on oxidative phosphorylation (Q1) and gluconeogenesis (L1), and the complexing of xanthurenic acid with insulin, which interferes with the effects of the hormone on glucose uptake from blood (K7). There is a preliminary report (S16) that administration of  $B_6$  may improve glucose intolerance in OCA-treated women.

There are, however, potential hazards to widespread administration of pyridoxine in large doses. Vitamin  $B_6$  can increase tyrosine aminotransferase activities in rat liver (G7), and estrogens can increase alanine

## 276 KARL E. ANDERSON, OSCAR BODANSKY, AND ATTALLAH KAPPAS

and tyrosine aminotransferase (B11, R13). These additive effects on amino acid metabolism may be undesirable in areas of the world where protein intake is sometimes marginal. Erythrocyte riboflavin concentration has also been demonstrated to fall after high doses of pyridoxine (S8). It would be wise, therefore, to await the results of further research before recommending that pyridoxine be given to all women taking OCAs.

#### 9. Vitamin E (Tocopherol)

## 9.1. Symptoms and Laboratory Findings in Human E Deficiency

The function of vitamin E in man is still doubtful and controversial. The existence of vitamin E deficiency disorders in animal species has been well established, and these include reproductive problems, disorders of the blood, liver, brain, cardiovascular system, and myopathies. In general, tocopherol requirements are a function of certain peroxidizable lipids in the diet and in tissues (M8, S6). In the adult human, prolonged limitation of tocopherol intake does not lead to any distinct symptomatology, but a lowered plasma concentration of tocopherol and an increased susceptibility of erythrocytes to hemolysis by hydrogen peroxide slowly become evident. For example, Horwitt (H12) observed that a group of 19 normal subjects, placed on a basal diet containing approximately 2 mg of vitamin E daily, showed a decrease from an average plasma tocopherol value of 1.4 mg per 100 ml to about 0.5 mg per 100 ml in 2 years and to about 0.2 mg in 5 years. Inversely, the susceptibility to hydrogen peroxide hemolysis increased from less than 5% to a value of 70% in 2 years and to 80-85% in 5 years. Subjects on a basal diet supplemented with 15 mg of  $\alpha$ -tocopherol daily showed a much slower decrease of plasma tocopherol, namely, from 1.4 to 1.0 mg per 100 ml in 2 years and 0.6 mg in 6 years. The susceptibility of the erythrocytes to hemolysis rose much more slowly than in the group on the basal diet alone to only 20% in the sixth year.

Clinical manifestations of vitamin E deficiency may be seen in premature infants fed on formulas high in polyunsaturated fatty acids (H7). In a group of 6 infants on a nonfat powdered cow's milk formula with added cottonseed oil plasma vitamin E levels decreased from  $0.22 \pm 0.04$ (SE) mg/100 ml at birth to  $0.08 \pm 0.03$  mg/100 ml at 4 weeks. Inversely, the *in vitro* erythrocyte sensitivity to peroxide hemolysis increased from  $18 \pm 4$  (SE)% at birth to  $77 \pm 14$  (SE)% at 4 to 5 weeks after birth. In general, the clinical symptoms were mild, consisting of edema and skin lesions which appeared at about 4 weeks of age. In a group of five infants who received the same formula plus a daily oral supplement of 100 mg of mixed tocopherols (60 mg of  $\alpha$ -to-copherol), the plasma tocopherol rose from  $0.35 \pm 0.05$  (SE) mg/100 ml at birth to  $0.79 \pm 0.17$  (SE) mg/100 ml at 4 weeks. The susceptibility to peroxide hemolysis remained low and constant,  $10 \pm 3$  (SE)% at birth and  $11 \pm 6$  (SE)% at 4 to 5 weeks. Infants in this group had no clinical symptoms suggesting tocopherol deficiency.

#### 9.2. Oral Contraceptive- $\alpha$ -Tocopherol Interrelationships

The details of this interrelationship have been explored in some detail in female rats by Aftergood and Alfin-Slater (A3). In rats receiving 0.01%, dl- $\alpha$ -tocopheryl acetate incorporated into their diet, the daily oral administration of Enovid E was begun at 13 weeks and continued for 28 days. The plasma tocopherol concentration at the end of this period was  $0.58 \pm 0.09$  mg/100 ml and significantly lower than the concentration of  $0.77 \pm 0.04$  mg/100 ml in the control rats who had received only the propylene glycol carrier. The extents of hemolysis were 6.9% and 5.2%, respectively, in the Enovid E and control groups, and were not significantly different from each other. As might be expected, in the groups of rats receiving no supplement of tocopherol, the plasma tocopherol was maximally decreased to zero and the rate of hemolysis was maximally elevated to over 90% even in the absence of OCA treatment, and no further lowering of plasma concentrations of tocopherol or raising the rates of hemolysis by Enovid E was discernible.

The only study in humans appears to be that of Briggs and Briggs (B14). After approximately 2–3 months of treatment with OCA, a group of 10 African women living in the Republic of Zambia had an average plasma tocopherol concentration of  $1.18 \pm 0.21$  (SD) mg/100 ml, not significantly lower than the value of  $1.25 \pm 0.19$  (SD) mg/100 ml in a control group of 15 Zambian women.

OCAs, therefore, may lower  $\alpha$ -tocopherol plasma concentrations in rats receiving supplements of  $\alpha$ -tocopherol in their diet, but an effect on human  $\alpha$ -tocopherol metabolism has not been demonstrated.

#### References

- Al. Adams, P. W., Rose, D. P., Folkard, J., Wynn, V., Seed, M., and Strong, R., Effect of pyridoxine hydrochloride (Vitamin B<sub>6</sub>) upon depression associated with oral contraception. *Lancet* 1, 897–904 (1973).
- A2. Adams, P. W., Wynn, V., Seed, M., and Folkard, J., Vitamin B<sub>e</sub>, depression, and oral contraception. Lancet 2, 516-517 (1974).
- A3. Aftergood, L., and Alfin-Slater, R. B., Oral contraceptive-α-tocopherol interrelationships. Lipids 9, 91-96 (1974).
## 278 KARL E. ANDERSON, OSCAR BODANSKY, AND ATTALLAH KAPPAS

- A4. Altman, K., and Greengard, O., Correlation of kynurenine excretion with tryptophan pyrolase levels in disease and after hydrocortisone induction. J. Clin. Invest. 45, 1527-1534 (1966).
- A5. Aly, H. E., Donald, E. A., and Simpson, M. H. W., Oral contraceptives and vitamin B<sub>8</sub> metabolism. Amer. J. Clin. Nutr. 24, 297-303 (1971).
- A6. Anderson, B., Belcher, E. H., Chanarin, I., and Mollin, D. L, The urinary and faecal excretion of radioactivity after oral doses of <sup>3</sup>H-folic acid. Brit. J. Haematol. 6, 439-455 (1960).
- A7. Anderson, B. B., Newmark, P. A., Rawlins, M., and Green, R., Plasma binding of vitamin B<sub>6</sub> compounds. *Nature* (London) 250, 502–504 (1974).
- A8. Auricchio, S., Rigillo, N., and Di Toro, R., Researches on the biosynthesis of nicotinic acid from tryptophan during pregnancy, the foetal and the neonatal periods. I. Tryptophan pyrrolase and 3-hydroxyanthranilic oxidase activity of the rat liver. *Minerva Pediat.* 12, 1463-1470 (1960).
- B1. Baumblatt, M. J., and Winston, F., Pyridoxine and the pill. Lancet 1, 832-833 (1970).
- B2. Benkert, O., and Matussek, N., Influence of hydrocortisone and glucagon on liver tyrosine transaminase and on brain tyrosine, norepinephrine and serotonin. *Nature* (London) 288, 73-75 (1970).
- B3. Bernstein, L. H., Gutstein, S., Weiner, S., and Efron, G., The absorption and malabsorption of folic acid and its polyglutamates. Amer. J. Med. 48, 570-579 (1970).
- B4. Bethell, F. H., Meyers, M. C., Andrews, G. A., Swendseid, M. E., Bird, O. D., and Brown, R. A., Metabolic function of pteroylglutamic acid and its hexaglutamyl conjugate. I. Hematologic and urinary excretion studies on patients with macrocytic anemia. J. Lab. Clin. Med. 32, 3-22 (1947).
- B5. Bhagavan, H. M., and Coursin, D. B., Effects of pyridoxin deficiency and DL-p-chlorophenylalanine administration to rats on 5-hydroxytryptamine and noradrenaline concentrations in brain and 5-hydroxytryptamine concentration in blood. *Biochem. J.* 134, 763-767 (1973).
- B6. Bianchine, J. R., Bonnlander, B., Macaraeg, P. V. J., Jr., Hersey, R., Bianchine, J. W., and McIntyre, P. A., Serum vitamin B<sub>12</sub> binding capacity and oral contraceptive hormones. J. Clin. Endocrinol. Metab. 29, 1425-1428 (1969).
- B7. Biochemistry and pathology of tryptophan metabolism and its regulation by amino acids, vitamin  $B_6$  and steroid hormones. Amer. J. Clin. Nutr. 24, 653-741 and 751-851 (1971).
- B8. Bodansky, O., Lewis, J. M., and Lillienfeld, M. C. C., The concentration of vitamin A in the blood plasma during pregnancy. J. Clin. Invest. 22, 643-647 (1943).
- B9. Bodansky, O., Wroblewski, F., and Markardt, B., Concentrations of ascorbic acid in plasma and white blood cells of patients with cancer and noncancerous chronic disease. *Cancer (Philadelphia)* 5, 678–684 (1952).
- B10. Bovina, C., Tolomelli, B., Rovinetti, C., and Marchetti, M., Effect of estradiol on folate coenzymes in the rat. Int. J. Vitam. Nutr. Res. 41, 453-456 (1971).
- B11. Braidman, I. P., and Rose, D. P., Effects of sex hormones on three glucocorticoid-inducible enzymes concerned with amino acid metabolism in rat liver. *Endocrinology* 89, 1250-1255 (1971).
- B12. Briggs, M., and Briggs, M., Endocrine effects on serum-vitamin-B<sub>12</sub>. Lancet 2, 1037 (1972).
- B13. Briggs, M., and Briggs, M., Vitamin C requirements and oral contraceptives. Nature (London) 238, 277 (1972).

- B14. Briggs, M., and Briggs, M., Oral contraceptives and vitamin nutrition. Lancet 1, 1234-1235 (1974).
- B15. Briggs, M. H., and Briggs, M., Ascorbic acid and the pill. Chem. Brit. 11, 74 (1975).
- B16. Briggs, M. H., and Briggs, M., Thiamine status and oral contraceptives. Contraception 11, 151–154 (1975).
- B17. Brin, M., Abnormal tryptophan metabolism in pregnancy and with the oral contraceptive pill. I. Specific effects of an oral estrogenic contraceptive steroid on the tryptophan oxygenase and two aminotransferase activities in livers of ovariectomized-adrenalectomized rats. Amer. J. Clin. Nutr. 24, 699-703 (1971).
- B18. Brin, M., Abnormal tryptophan metabolism in pregnancy and with the oral contraceptive pill. II. Relative levels of vitamin B<sub>0</sub>-vitamers in cord and maternal blood. Amer. J. Clin. Nutr. 24, 704-708 (1971).
- B19. Brown, R. R., and Price, J. M., Quantitative studies on metabolites of tryptophan in the urine of the dog, cat, rat, and man. J. Biol. Chem. 219, 985–997 (1956).
- B20. Brown, R. R., Rose, D. P., Price, J. M., and Wolf, H., Tryptophan metabolism as affected by anovulatory agents. Ann. N.Y. Acad. Sci. 166, 44-56 (1969).
- B21. Brown, R. R., Thornton, M. J., and Price, J. M., The effect of vitamin supplementation on the urinary excretion of tryptophan metabolites by pregnant women. J. Clin. Invest. 40, 617-623 (1961).
- B22. Bryan, G. T., The role of urinary tryptophan metabolites in the etiology of bladder cancer. Amer. J. Clin. Nutr. 24, 841-847 (1971).
- B23. Bubb, F. A., Vitamin A, pregnancy and oral contraceptives. Brit. Med. J. 1, 391-392 (1974).
- B24. Butler, A. M., and Cushman, M., Distribution of ascorbic acid in the blood and its nutritional significance. J. Clin. Invest. 19, 459-467 (1940).
- B25. Butterworth, C. E., Jr., Baugh, C. M., and Krumdieck, C., A study of folate absorption and metabolism in man utilizing carbon-14 labeled polyglutamates synthesized by the solid phase method. J. Clin. Invest. 48, 1131-1142 (1969).
- Cl. Carter, D. E., Goldman, J. M., Bressler, R., Huxtable, R. J., Christian, C. D., and Heine, M. W., Effect of oral contraceptives on drug metabolism. *Clin. Pharmacol. Ther.* 15, 22–31 (1974).
- C2. Castren, O. M., and Rossi, R. R., Effect of oral contraceptives on serum folate content. J. Obstet. Gynaecol. Brit. Commonw. 77, 548-550 (1970).
- C3. Chabner, B., and Livingston, D., A simple enzymic assay for pyridoxal phosphate. Anal. Biochem. 34, 413-423 (1970).
- C4. Chanarin, I., MacGibbon, B. M., O'Sullivan, W. J., and Mollin, D. L., Folic acid deficiency in pregnancy. The pathogenesis of megaloblastic anemia of pregnancy. *Lancet* 2, 634-639 (1959).
- C5. Cohlan, S. Q., Congenital anomalies in the rat produced by excessive intake of Vitamin A during pregnancy. *Pediatrics* 13, 556–568 (1954).
- C6. Contractor, S. F., and Shane, B., Estimation of vitamin B<sub>6</sub> compounds in human blood and urine. Clin. Chim. Acta 21, 71-77 (1968).
- C7. Contractor, S. F., and Shane, B., Blood and urine levels of vitamin  $B_6$  in the mother and fetus before and after loading of the mother with vitamin  $B_6$ . Amer. J. Obstet. Gynecol. 107, 635–640 (1970).
- C8. Conversion of tryptophan to niacin in man. Nutr. Rev. 32, 76-77 (1974).
- C9. Coppen, A., Indoleamines in affective disorders. J. Psychol. Res. 9, 163-171 (1972).

### 280 KARL E. ANDERSON, OSCAR BODANSKY, AND ATTALLAH KAPPAS

- C10. Coppen, A., Brooksbank, B. W. L., and Peet, M., Tryptophan concentration in the cerebrospinal fluid of depressive patients. *Lancet* 1, 1393 (1972).
- C11. Coppen, A., Eccleston, E., Craft, I., and Bye, P., Total and free plasma-tryptophan concentration and oral contraception. *Lancet* 2, 1498 (1973).
- C12. Coppen, A., Eccleston, E. G., and Peet, M., Total and free tryptophan concentration in the plasma of depressive patients. *Lancet* 2, 1415–1416 (1972).
- C13. Coursin, D. B., Recommendations for standardization of the tryptophan load dose. Amer. J. Clin. Nutr. 14, 56-61 (1964).
- C14. Craft, I. L., and Peters, T. J., Quantitative changes in plasma amino acids induced by oral contraceptives. Clin. Sci. 41, 301-307 (1971).
- C15. Curzon, G., Tryptophan pyrrolase—a biochemical factor in depressive illness? Brit. J. Psychiat. 115, 1367–1374 (1969).
- C16. Curzon, G., Effects of adrenal hormones and stress on brain serotonin. Amer. J. Clin. Nutr. 24, 830-834 (1971).
- D1. da Costa, M., and Rothenberg, S. P., Appearance of a folate binder in leukocytes and serum of women who are pregnant or taking oral contraceptives. J. Lab. Clin. Med. 83, 207-214 (1974).
- D2. D'Angelo, S. A., Simultaneous effects of estradiol on TSH secretion and adrenocortical function in male and female rats. *Endocrinology* 82, 1035–1041 (1968).
- D3. De Castro, F. T., Price, J. M., and Brown, R. R., Reduced triphosphopyridine nucleotide requirement for the enzymatic formation of 3-hydroxykynurenine from L-kynurenine. J. Amer. Chem. Soc. 78, 2904–2905 (1956).
- D4. Dietrich, L. S., Regulation of nicotinamide metabolism. Amer. J. Clin. Nutr. 24, 800-804 (1971).
- D5. Doberenz, A. R., Van Miller, J. P., Green, J. R., and Beaton, J. R., Vitamin B<sub>s</sub> depletion in women using oral contraceptives as determined by erythrocyte glutamic-pyruvic transminase activities. *Proc. Soc. Exp. Biol. Med.* 137, 1100–1103 (1971).
- D6. Dodds, M. L., Price, E. L., and MacLeod, F. L., A study on the relation and adjustment of blood plasma level and urinary excretion of ascorbic acid to intake. J. Nutr. 40, 255-263 (1950).
- F1. Flury, R., and Angehrn, W., Folsäuremangelanämie infolge Einnahme oraler Kontrazeptiva. Schweiz. Med. Wochenschr. 102, 1628-1629 (1972).
- G1. Gal, I., Vitamin A, pregnancy and oral contraceptives. Brit. Med. J. 2, 560-561 (1974).
- G2. Gal, I., Parkinson, C., and Craft, I., Effects of oral contraceptives on human plasma vitamin-A levels. Brit. Med. J. 2, 436-438 (1971).
- G3. Gal, I., Sharman, I. M., and Pryse-Davies, J., Vitamin A in relation to human congenital malformations. Advan. Teratol. 5, 143–159 (1972).
- G4. Gemzell, C. A., Blood levels of 17-hydroxycorticosteroids in normal pregnancy. J. Clin. Endocrinol. Metab. 13, 898–902 (1953).
- G5. Green, A. R., and Curzon, G., The effect of tryptophan metabolites on brain 5-hydroxytryptamine metabolism. *Biochem. Pharmacol.* 19, 2061–2068 (1970).
- G6. Green, A. R., Sourkes, T. L., and Young, S. N., Liver and brain tryptophan metabolism following hydrocortisone administration to rats and gerbils. Brit. J. Pharmacol. 53, 287-292 (1975).
- G7. Greengard, O., and Gordon, M., The cofactor-mediated regulation of apoenzyme levels in animal tissues. I. The pyridoxine induced rise of rat liver tyrosine transaminase level in vivo. J. Biol. Chem. 238, 3708-3710, (1963).
- G8. Greengard, P., Kalinsky, H. J., and Manning, T. J., Tryptophan pyrrolase activity during pregnancy. Biochim. Biophys. Acta 156, 198–199 (1968).

- G9. Greengrass, P. M., and Tonge, S. R., Changes in brain monamine concentrations during the oestrous cycle in the mouse: Possible pharmacological implications. J. Pharm. Pharmacol. 23, 897–898 (1971).
- HI. Halsted, C. H., Baugh, C. M., and Butterworth, C. E., Jr., Jejunal perfusion of simple and conjugated folates in man. *Gastroenterology* 68, 261–269 (1975).
- H2. Hamfelt, A., Enzymatic determination of pyridoxal phosphate in plasma by decarboxylation of L-tyrosine-<sup>14</sup>C(U) and a comparison with the tryptophan load test. Scand. J. Clin. Lab. Invest. 20, 1-10 (1967).
- H3. Hamfelt, A., Pyridoxal phosphate concentration and aminotransferase activity in human blood cells. Clin. Chim. Acta 16, 19-28 (1967).
- H4. Hamfelt, A., and Hahn, L., Pyridoxal phosphate concentration in plasma and tryptophan load test during pregnancy. Clin. Chim. Acta 25, 91-96 (1969).
- H5. Hankes, L. V., Brown, R. R., Lippincott, S., and Schmaeler, M., Effects of L-tryptophan load on the metabolism of tryptophan-2-C<sup>14</sup> in man. J. Lab. Clin. Med. 69, 313-324 (1967).
- H6. Harris, A. B., Hartley, J., and Moor, A., Reduced ascorbic acid excretion and oral contraceptives. Lancet 1, 201-202 (1973).
- H7. Hassan, H., Hashim, S. A., Van Itallie, T. B., and Sebrell, W. H., Syndrome in premature infants associated with low plasma vitamin E levels and high polyunsaturated fatty acid diet. Amer. J. Clin. Nutr. 19, 147-157 (1966).
- H8. Hernandez, T., Tryptophan metabolite excretion in pregnancy after a tryptophan load test. Fed. Proc., Fed. Amer. Soc. Exp. Biol. 23, 136 (1964).
- H9. Herzberg, B. N., Johnson, A. L., and Brown, S., Depressive symptoms and oral contraceptives. Brit. Med. J. 4, 142-145 (1970).
- H10. Hoffbrand, A. V., and Necheles, T. F., Mechanism of folate deficiency in patients receiving phenytoin. Lancet 2, 528 (1968).
- H11. Holmes, R. P., Megaloblastic anemia precipitated by use of oral contraceptives. A case report. N.C. Med. J. 31, 17-18 (1970).
- H12. Horwitt, M. K., Vitamin E and lipid metabolism in man. Amer. J. Clin. Nutr. 8, 451-461 (1960).
- H13. Hughes, P. A. M., and Raine, D. N., In vivo formation of pyridoxal phosphate Schiff's base—an inherent defect in the tryptophan load test. *Clin. Chim. Acta* 14, 399–402 (1966).
  - J1. Jéquier, E., Lovenberg, W., and Sjoerdsma, A., Tryptophan hydroxylase inhibition: The mechanism by which p-chlorophenylalanine depletes rat brain serotonin. Mol. Pharmacol. 3, 274-278 (1967).
  - J2. Jéquier, E., Robinson, D. S., Lovenberg, W., and Sjoerdsma, A., Further studies on tryptophan hydroxylase in rat brainstem and beef pineal. *Biochem. Pharma*col. 18, 1071-1081 (1969).
  - J3. Johnson, G. K., Geenan, J. E., Hensley, G. T., and Soergel, K. H., Small intestinal disease, folate deficiency anemia, and oral contraceptive agents. Am. J. Dig. Dis. 18, 185-190 (1973).
  - K1. Kahn, S. B., Fein, S., Rigberg, S., and Brodsky, I., Correlation of folate metabolism and socioeconomic status in pregnancy and in patients taking oral contraceptives. Amer. J. Obstet. Gynecol. 108, 931–935 (1970).
  - K2. Keller, N., Richardson, U. I., and Yates, F. E., Protein binding and the biological activity of corticosteroids: *In vivo* induction of hepatic and pancreatic alanine aminotransferases by corticosteroids in normal and estrogen-treated rats. *Endocrinology* 84, 49-62 (1969).
  - K3. Kelsay, J., Baysal, A., and Linkswiler, H., Effect of vitamin B<sub>6</sub> depletion on

the pyridoxal pyridoxamine, and pyridoxine content of the blood and urine of men. J. Nutr. 94, 490-494 (1968).

- K4. Kinnear, D. G. Johns, D. G., MacIntosh, P. C., Burgen, A. S. V., and Cameron, D. G., Intestinal absorption of tritium-labeled folic acid in idiopathic steatorrhea: Effect of a gluten-free diet. Can. Med. Ass. J. 89, 975-979 (1963).
- K5. Klipstein, F. S., The urinary excretion of orally administered tritium-labeled folic acid as a test of folic acid absorption. *Blood* 21, 626-639 (1963).
- K6. Knox, W. E., and Auerbach, V. H., The hormonal control of tryptophan peroxidase in the rat. J. Biol. Chem. 214, 307-313 (1955).
- K7. Kotake, Y., and Murakami, E., A possible diabetogenic role for tryptophan metabolites and effects of xanthurenic acid on insulin. Amer. J. Clin. Nutr. 24, 826–829 (1971).
- L1. Lardy, H. A., The role of tryptophan metabolites in regulating gluconeogenesis. Amer. J. Clin. Nutr. 24, 764-765 (1971).
- L2. Laurence, P. A., and Sobel, A. E., Changes in serum vitamin A level during the human menstrual cycle. J. Clin. Endocrinol. Metab. 13, 1192-1200 (1953).
- L3. Leeton, J., The relationship of oral contraception to depressive symptoms. Aust. N.Z, J. Obstet. Gynaecol. 13, 115–120 (1973).
- L4. Leklem, J. E., Quantitative aspects of tryptophan metabolism in humans and other species: A review. Amer. J. Clin. Nutr. 24, 659-672 (1971).
- L5. Lepkovsky, S., Roboz, E., and Haagen-Smit, A. J., Xanthurenic acid and its role in the tryptophan metabolism of pyridoxine-deficient rat. J. Biol. Chem. 149, 195-200 (1943).
- L6. Lewis, A., and Hoghughi, M., An evaluation of depression as a side effect of oral contraceptives. Brit. J. Psychiat. 115, 697-701 (1969).
- L7. Lewis, J. M., Bodansky, O., Lillienfeld, M. C. C., and Schneider, H., Supplements of vitamin A and of carotene during pregnancy. *Amer. J. Dis. Child.* 73, 143–150 (1947).
- L8. Lowry, O. H., Bessey, O. A., Brock, M. J., and Lopez, J. A., The interrelationship of dietary, serum, white blood cell, and total body ascorbic acid. J. Biol. Chem. 116, 111-119 (1946).
- L9. Luhby, A. L., Brin, M., Gordon, M., Davis, P., Murphy, M., and Spiegel, H., Vitamin B<sub>6</sub> metabolism in users of oral contraceptive agents. I. Abnormal urinary xanthurenic acid excretion and its correction by pyridoxine. Amer. J. Clin. Nutr. 24, 684-693 (1971).
- L10. Luhby, A. L., Shimizu, N., Davis, P., and Cooperman, J. M., Folic acid deficiency in users of oral contraceptive agents. *Fed. Proc.*, *Fed. Amer. Soc. Exp. Biol.* 30, 239 (abstr.) (1971).
- L11. Lumeng, L., Cleary, R. E., and Li, T.-K., Effect of oral contraceptives on the plasma concentration of pyridoxal phosphate. Amer. J. Clin. Nutr. 27, 326-333 (1974).
- M1. McLean, F. W., Heine, M. W., Held, B., and Streiff, R. R., Relationship between oral contraceptive and folic acid metabolism: Serum folate concentrations. Amer. J. Obstet. Gynecol. 104, 745-747 (1969).
- M2. McLeroy, V. J., and Schendel, H. E., Influence of oral contraceptives on ascorbic acid concentrations in healthy, sexually mature women. Amer. J. Clin. Nutr. 26, 191-196 (1973).
- M3. Mainardi, L., and Tenconi, L. T., Contribution to the study of the tryptophan → nicotinic acid line metabolites in relation to sex. Acta Vitaminol. 18, 249-253 (1964). (Ital.)

- M4. Maniego-Bautista, L. P., and Bazzano, G., Effects of oral contraceptives on serum lipid and folate levels. J. Lab. Clin. Med. 74, 988 (1969).
- M5. Mann, J. G., Brown, W. R., and Kern, F., The subtle and variable clinical expressions of gluten-induced enteropathy (adult celiac disease, nontropical sprue). An analysis of twenty-one consecutive cases. Amer. J. Med. 48, 357-366 (1970).
- M6. Markkanen, T., Himanen, P., Pajula, R. L., Ruponen, S., and Castrén, O., Binding of folic acid to serum proteins. I. The effect of pregnancy. Acta Haematol. 50, 85-91 (1973).
- M7. Markkanen, T., Virtanen, S., Himanen, P., and Pajula, R-L., Transferrin, the third carrier protein of folic acid activity in human serum. Acta Haematol. 48, 213-217 (1972).
- M8. Marks, J., The fat-soluble vitamins in modern medicine. Vitam. Horm. (New York) 32, 131-154 (1974).
- M9. Mason, M., Ford J., and Wu, H. L. C., Effects of steroid and nonsteroid metabolites on enzyme conformation and pyridoxal phosphate binding. Ann. N.Y. Acad. Sci. 166, 170-183 (1969).
- M10. Mason, M., and Gullekson, E. H., Estrogen-enzyme interactions: Inhibition and protection of kynurenine transaminase by the sulfate esters of diethylstilbestrol, estradiol, and estrone. J. Biol. Chem. 235, 1312–1316 (1960).
- M11. Mason, M., and Gullekson, E., Interaction of estrogen sulfates with B<sub>0</sub>enzymes: Evidence for physiological significance. Fed. Proc., Fed. Amer. Soc. Exp. Biol. 19, 170 (1960).
- M12. Mason, M., and Manning, B., Effects of steroid conjugates on availability of pyridoxal phosphate for kynureninase and kynurenine aminotransferase activity. *Amer. J. Clin. Nutr.* 24, 786-791 (1971).
- M13. Maxwell, J. D., Hunter, J., Stewart, D. A., Ardeman, S., and Williams, R., Folate deficiency after anticonvulsant drugs: An effect of hepatic enzyme induction? *Brit. Med. J.* 1, 297–299 (1972).
- M14. Miller, L. T., Benson, E. M., Edwards, M. A., and Young, J., Vitamin Be metabolism in women using oral contraceptives. Amer. J. Clin. Nutr. 27, 797-805 (1974).
  - NI. Nakagawa, I., Takahashi, T., Sasaki, A., Kajimoto, M., and Suzuki, T., Efficiency of conversion of tryptophan to niacin in humans. J. Nutr. 103, 1195– 1199 (1973).
  - N2. Necheles, T. F., and Snyder, L. M., Malabsorption of folate polyglutamates associated with oral contraceptive therapy. N. Engl. J. Med. 282, 858-859 (1970).
  - N3. Nistico, G., and Preziosi, P., Contraceptives, brain serotonin and liver tryptophan pyrrolase. *Lancet* 2, 213 (1970).
  - O1. Ogasawara, N., Hagino, Y., and Kotake, Y., Kynurenine-transaminase, kynureninase and the increase of xanthurenic acid excretion. J. Biochem. (Tokyo) 52, 162-166 (1962).
  - O2. Oral contraceptive agents and vitamins. Nutr. Rev. 30, 229-231 (1972).
  - P1. Paine, C. J., Grafton, W. D., Dickson, V. L., and Eichner, E. R., Oral contraceptives, serum folate, and hematologic status. J. Amer. Med. Ass. 231, 731-733 (1975).
  - P2. Paton, A., Oral contraceptives and folate deficiency. Lancet 1, 418 (1969).
  - P3. Perry, J., and Chanarin, I., Absorption and utilization of polyglutamyl forms of folate in man. Brit. Med. J. 4, 546-549 (1968).

#### 284 KARL E. ANDERSON, OSCAR BODANSKY, AND ATTALLAH KAPPAS

- P4. Perry, J., and Chanarin, I., Intestinal absorption of reduced folate compounds in man. Brit. J. Haematol. 18, 329-339 (1970).
- P5. Perry, J., and Chanarin, I., Observations on folate absorption with particular reference to folate polyglutamate and possible inhibitors to its absorption. *Gut* 13, 544–550 (1972).
- P6. Pilotti, G., and Scorta, A., Iper vitaminosi A gravidica e malformazioni neonatali dell'apparato urinario. *Minerva Ginecol.* 17, 1103–1108 (1965); cited by Wild et al. (W7).
- P7. Price, J. M., Brown, R. R., and Yess, N., Testing the functional capacity of the tryptophan-niacin pathway in man by analysis of urinary metabolites. *Advan. Metab. Disord.* 2, 159-225 (1965).
- P8. Price, J. M., Thornton, M. J., and Mueller, L. M., Tryptophan metabolism in women using steroid hormones for ovulation control. Amer. J. Clin. Nutr. 20, 452-456 (1967).
- P9. Pritchard, J. A., Scott, D. E., and Whalley, P. J., Maternal folate deficiency and pregnancy wastage. IV. Effects of folic acid supplements, anticonvulsants, and oral contraceptives. Amer. J. Obstet. Gynecol. 109, 341-346 (1971).
- Q1. Quagliariello, E., and Palmieri, F., Effects of tryptophan metabolites on enzymes of oxidative phosphorylation. Amer. J. Clin. Nutr. 24, 751-763 (1971).
- R1. Reynolds, M. S., Amino acid requirements of adults. J. Amer. Diet. Ass. 33, 1015-1018 (1957).
- R2. Rivers, J. M., and Devine, M. M., Plasma ascorbic acid concentrations and oral contraceptives. Amer. J. Clin. Nutr. 25, 684-689 (1972).
- R3. Robins, E., Robins, J. M., Croninger, A. B., Moses, S. G., Spencer, S. J., and Hudgens, R. W., The low level of 5-hydroxytryptophan decarboxylase in human brain. *Biochem. Med.* 1, 240–251 (1967).
- R4. Roe, D. A., Drug-induced deficiency of B vitamins. N.Y. State J. Med. 71, 2770–2777 (1971).
- R5. Roe, J. H., Kuether, C. A., and Zimler, R. G., The distribution of ascorbic acid in the blood. J. Clin. Invest. 26, 355–358 (1947).
- R6. Rose, D. P., Excretion of xanthurenic acid in urine of women taking progestogen-oestrogen preparations. *Nature* (London) 210, 196–197 (1966).
- R7. Rose, D. P., The influence of oestrogens on tryptophan metabolism in man. Clin. Sci. 31, 265-272 (1966).
- R8. Rose, D. P., The influence of sex, age, and breast cancer on tryptophan metabolism. Clin. Chim. Acta 18, 221-225 (1967).
- R9. Rose, D. P., and Adams, P. W., Oral contraceptives and tryptophan metabolism. Effects of oestrogen in low dose combined with a progestagen and of a lowdose progestagen (megestrol acetate) given alone. J. Clin. Pathol. 25, 252-258 (1972).
- R10. Rose, D. P., and Braidman, I. P., Excretion of tryptophan metabolites as affected by pregnancy, contraceptive steroids, and steroid hormones. Amer. J. Clin. Nutr. 24, 673-683 (1971).
- R11. Rose, D. P., and Brown, R. R., The influence of sex and estrogens on liver kyneureninase and kynurenine aminotransferase in the rat. *Biochim. Biophys. Acta* 184, 412-419 (1969).
- R12. Rose, D. P., Brown, R. R., and Price, J. M., Metabolism of tryptophan to nicotinic acid derivatives by women taking oestrogen-progestogen preparations. *Nature* (London) 219, 1259-1260 (1968).
- R13. Rose, D. P., and Cramp, D. G., Reduction of plasma tyrosine by oral contracep-

tives and oestrogens: A possible consequence of tyrosine aminotransferase induction. Clin Chim. Acta 29, 49-53 (1970).

- R14. Rose, D. P., and McGinty, F., The influence of adrenocortical hormones and vitamins upon tryptophan metabolism in man. *Clin. Sci.* 35, 1–9 (1968).
- R15. Rose, D. P., and McGinty, F., The effect of steroid hormones on tryptophan metabolism. Advan. Steroid Biochem. Pharmacol. 1, 97-136 (1970).
- R16. Rose, D. P., Strong, R., Adams, P. W., and Harding, P. E., Experimental vitamin  $B_6$  deficiency and the effect of oestrogen-containing oral contraceptives on tryptophan metabolism and vitamin  $B_6$  requirements. *Clin. Sci.* 42, 465–477 (1972).
- R17. Rose, D. P., Strong, R., Folkard, J., and Adams, P. W., Erythrocyte aminotransferase activities in women using oral contraceptives and the effect of vitamin B<sub>6</sub> supplementation. Amer. J. Clin. Nutr. 26, 48-52 (1973).
- R18. Rosenberg, I. H., and Godwin, H. A., The digestion and absorption of dietary folate. *Gastroenterology* 60, 445-463 (1971).
- R19. Rothman, D., Folic acid in pregnancy. Amer. J. Obstet. Gynecol. 108, 149-175 (1970).
- R20. Ryser, J. E., Farquet, J. J., and Petite, J., Megaloblastic anemia due to folic acid deficiency in a young woman on oral contraceptives. Acta Haematol. 45, 319-324 (1971).
  - S1. Salkeld, R. M., Knörr, K., and Körner, W. F., The effect of oral contraceptives on vitamin B<sub>6</sub> state. *Clin. Chim. Acta* 49, 195–199 (1973).
  - Salter, W. M., Megaloblastic anemia and oral contraceptives. Minn. Med. 55, 554–555 (1972).
  - Sanpitak, N., and Chayutimonkul, L., Oral contraceptives and riboflavine nutrition. Lancet 1, 836-837 (1974).
  - S4. Sauberlich, H. E., Canham, J. E., Baker, E. M., Raica, N., Jr., and Herman, Y. F., Biochemical assessment of the nutritional status of vitamin B<sub>6</sub> in the human. Amer. J. Clin. Nutr. 25, 629-642 (1972).
  - S5. Scardi, V., Iaccarino, M., and Scarano, E., The action of sulphate and phosphate esters of oestrogens on the reconstitution of two pyridoxal 5-phosphatedependent enzymes. *Biochem. J.* 893, 413–416 (1962).
  - S6. Scott, M. L., Studies on vitamin E and related factors in nutrition and metabolism. In "The Fat Soluble Vitamins" (H. F. de Luca and J. W. Suttie, eds.), pp. 355-368. Univ. of Wisconsin Press, Madison, 1970.
  - S7. Scriver, C. R., Vitamin B<sub>8</sub> deficiency and dependency in man. Amer. J. Dis. Child 113, 109-114 (1967).
- Sharada, D., and Bamji, M. S., Erythrocyte glutathione reductase activity and riboflavin concentration in experimental deficiency of some water soluble vitamins. Int. J. Vitam. Nutr. Res. 42, 43-49 (1972).
- Shojania, A. M., Effect of oral contraceptives on vitamin B<sub>12</sub> metabolism. Lancet 2, 932 (1971).
- S10. Shojania, A. M., and Hornady, G. J., Oral contraceptives and folate absorption. J. Lab. Clin. Med. 82, 869–875 (1973).
- S11. Shojania, A. M., Hornady, G., and Barnes, P. H., Oral contraceptives and serum-folate level. Lancet 1, 1376-1377 (1968).
- S12. Shojania, A. M., Hornady, G. J., and Barnes, P. H., The effect of oral contraceptives on folate metabolism. Amer. J. Obstet. Gynecol. 111, 782-791 (1971).
- S13. Shojania, A. M., Hornady, G. J., and Scaletta, D., The effect of oral contraceptives on folate metabolism. III. Plasma clearance and urinary folate excretion. J. Lab. Clin. Med. 85, 185–190 (1975).

## 286 KARL E. ANDERSON, OSCAR BODANSKY, AND ATTALLAH KAPPAS

- S14. Slaunwhite, W. R., Jr., and Sandberg, A. A., Transcortin: A corticosteroid-binding protein of plasma. J. Clin. Invest. 38, 384-391 (1959).
- S14a. Song, C. S., Merkatz, I. R., Rifkind, A. B., Gillette, P. N., and Kappas, A., The influence of pregnancy and oral contraceptive steroids on the concentration of plasma proteins; studies with a quantitative immunodiffusion method. *Amer.* J. Obstet. Gynecol. 108, 227-231 (1970).
- S15. Sourkes, T. L., and Missala, K., Effect of yohimbine on <sup>14</sup>CO<sub>2</sub> production from <sup>14</sup>C-pyrrole-ring-labeled DL-tryptophan in rats treated with L-tryptophan, DL-α-methyltryptophan, and cortisol. Can. J. Biochem. 47, 1049–1052 (1969).
- S16. Spellacy, W. N., Buhi, W. C., and Birk, S. A., The effects of vitamin  $B_{\theta}$  on carbohydrate metabolism in women taking steroid contraceptives: Preliminary report. *Contraception* **6**, 265–273 (1972).
- S17. Spray, G. H., Oral contraceptives and serum folate levels. Lancet 2, 110-111 (1968).
- S18. Sprince, H., Lowy, R. S., Folsome, C. E., and Behrman, J. S. Studies on the urinary excretion of "xanthurenic acid" during normal and abnormal pregnancy. A survey of the excretion of "xanthurenic acid" in normal nonpregnant, normal pregnant, pre-eclamptic, and eclamptic women. Amer. J. Obstet. Gynecol. 62, 84-92 (1951).
- S19. Stephens, M. E. M., Craft, I., Peters, T. J., and Hoffbrand, A. V., Oral contraceptives and folate metabolism. Clin. Sci. 42, 405–414 (1972).
- S20. Storvick, C. A., Benson, E. M., Edwards, M. A., and Woodring, M. J., Chemical and microbiological determination of vitamin B<sub>6</sub>. *Methods Biochem. Anal.* 12, 183–276 (1964).
- S21. Streiff, R. R., Folate deficiency and oral contraceptives. J. Amer. Med. Ass. 214, 105-108 (1970).
- S22. Swendseid, M. E., Bird, O. D., Brown, R. A., and Bethell, F. H., Metabolic function of pteroylglutamic acid and its hexaglutamyl conjugate. II. Urinary excretion studies on normal persons. Effect of a conjugase inhibitor. J. Lab. Clin. Med. 32, 23-27 (1947).
- TI. Theuer, R. C., Effect of oral contraceptive agents on vitamin and mineral needs: A review. J. Reprod. Med. 8, 13-19 (1972).
- T2. Toghill, P. J., and Smith, P. G., Folate deficiency and the pill. Brit. Med. J. 1, 608-609 (1971).
- T3. Toseland, P. A., and Price, S., Tryptophan and oral contraceptives. Brit. Med. J. 1, 777 (1969).
- UI. Ueda, T., Studies on the intracellular change of vitamin B<sub>6</sub> content and kynurenine aminotransferase activity in the vitamin B<sub>6</sub> deficient rat. Nagoya J. Med. Sci. 30, 259-268 (1967).
- VI. Vandelli, I., Experimental research work on vitamin B<sub>6</sub> in the obstetrical and gynecological field: Xanthurenic acid elimination in pregnant and non-pregnant women, after a triptophan charge. Acta Vitaminol. 5, 55-61 (1951). (Ital.)
- V2. Vivian, V. M., Chaloupka, M. M., and Reynolds, M. S., Some aspects of tryptophan metabolism in human subjects. I. Nitrogen balances, blood pyridine nucleotides and urinary excretion of N-methylnicotinamide and N-methyl-2pyridone-5-carboxamide on a low-niacin diet. J. Nutr. 66, 587-598 (1958).
- W1. Wachstein, M., and Gudaitis, A., Disturbance of vitamin B<sub>0</sub> metabolism in pregnancy. II. The influence of various amounts of pyridoxine hydrochloride upon the abnormal tryptophan load test in pregnant women. J. Lab. Clin. Med. 42, 98-107 (1953).

- W2. Wachstein, M., Kellner, J. D., and Oritz, J. M., Pyridoxal phosphate in plasma and leukocytes of normal and pregnant subjects following B<sub>6</sub> load tests. *Proc.* Soc. Exp. Biol. Med. 103, 350–353 (1960).
- W3. Wachstein, M., Moore, C., and Graffeo, L. W., Pyridoxal phosphate (B<sub>8</sub>-al-PO<sub>4</sub>) levels of circulating leukocytes in maternal and cord blood. *Proc. Soc. Exp. Biol. Med.* 96, 326–328 (1957).
- W4. Wallace, E. Z., Silverberg, H. I., and Carter, A. C., Effect of ethinyl estradiol on plasma 17-hydroxycorticosteroids, ACTH responsiveness and hydrocortisone clearance in man. Proc. Soc. Exp. Biol. Med. 95, 805–808 (1957).
- W5. Weissman, M. M., and Slaby, A. E., Oral contraceptives and psychiatric disturbance: Evidence from research. Brit. J. Psychiat. 123, 513-518 (1973).
- W6. Wertalik, L. F., Metz, E. N., LoBuglio, A. F., and Balcerzak, S. P., Decreased serum B<sub>12</sub> levels with oral contraceptive use. J. Amer. Med. Ass. 221, 1371–1374 (1972).
- W7. Wild, J., Schorah, C. J., and Smithells, R. W., Vitamin A, pregnancy and oral contraceptives. Brit. Med. J. 1, 57-59 (1974).
- W8. Winston, F., Oral contraceptives, pyridoxine, and depression. Amer. J. Psychiat. 130, 1217-1221 (1973).
- W9. Wintrobe, M., "Clinical Hematology," 2nd ed. Lea & Febiger, Philadelphia. Pennsylvania, 1946.
- W10. Wolf, H., The effect of female sex hormones and hydrocortisone on NAD biosynthesis from tryptophan in man. Acta Endocrinol. (Copenhagen), Suppl. 138, 34 (1969).
- W11. Wolf, H., Hormonal alteration of efficiency of conversion of tryptophan to urinary metabolites of niacin in man. Amer. J. Clin. Nutr. 24, 792-799 (1971).
- W12. Wood, J. K., Goldstone, A. H., and Allan, N. C., Folic acid and the pill. Scand. J. Haematol. 9, 539–544 (1972).
- W13. Wynn, V., Vitamins and oral contraceptive use. Lancet 1, 561-564 (1975).
- Y1. Yeung, D. L., Effects of oral contraceptives on vitamin A metabolism in the human and the rat. Amer. J. Clin. Nutr. 27, 125-129 (1974).

This Page Intentionally Left Blank

# THE BIOCHEMISTRY AND ANALYSIS OF LEAD

### Gary D. Christian

# Department of Chemistry, University of Washington, Seattle, Washington

1.	The Physiological Concentrations of Lead	289
	1.1. Lead in Blood, Urine, and Tissue	289
2.	Destruction of Organic Matter	292
3.	Solvent Extraction	294
4.	The Determination of Lead	298
	4.1 Spectrophotometry	298
	4.2 Atomic Absorption Spectroscopy	300
	4.3 Polarography	31 <b>2</b>
	4.4 Neutron Activation Analysis	318
	4.5 Ion Selective Electrodes	318
	References	319

#### 1. The Physiological Concentrations of Lead

#### 1.1. LEAD IN BLOOD, URINE, AND TISSUES

Before describing the various methods available for the analysis of lead in clinical samples, a brief summary should be made of the concentrations of lead to be expected in blood and urine under normal conditions and different clinical situations. This will aid the analyst in the evaluation or development of an analytical procedure and give him an idea of its requirements. He will also be more cognizant of those situations in which an analysis may be suspect or may be borderline and should be repeated.

Most human and animal tissues contain lead, but little is known about this metal in the tissues. It probably occurs as a contaminant rather than a true element possessing a necessary biological function. Lead is absorbed slowly and incompletely from the gastrointestinal tract, and can also be absorbed from the respiratory tract when inhaled (R4). Lead poisoning is usually chronic because the metal is excreted even more slowly than it is absorbed. Consequently, lead in exposed individuals tends to accumulate in the body and is stored by the tissues, especially in the bones. Symptoms of poisoning may follow such storage when, owing to other diseases, the stored lead is released into the general circulation.

Tissue	Lead in ash, medianª (ppm)	Lead in dry tissue <sup>b</sup> (ppm)	Lead in fresh fresh tissue <sup>°</sup> (ppm)	Total lead in tissue <sup>d</sup> (mg)
Aorta	170			
Brain	5	3.1	0.2 - 0.7	0.21
Heart	<5	2.1		0.11
Kidney	110	4.2	0.7-3.7	0.10
Liver	130	7.9	0.9-4.6	2.2
Lung	47	4.6	—	
Ovary	15	_	<u> </u>	
Pancreas	53	3.7		_
Prostate	10		_	
Spleen	25	5.1		0.04
Testis	11	_		
Adrenal		782		_
Thyroid		664	_	
Jejunum		661		
Muscle	<del>_</del>	_		3.0
Skeleton				145
Rib		_	5.0 - 12.9	.—
Vertebra			2.6 - 14.7	—
Femur		_	18.2-108	
Tibia			15.3-96.5	

TABLE I LEAD IN HUMAN TISSUES

<sup>a</sup> Tipton (T3).

<sup>b</sup> Butt et al. (B9).

• Thompsett (T2).

<sup>d</sup> Kehoe et al. (K3).

The levels of lead and the distribution of lead in normal adult human tissues are shown in Table 1 (B9, K3, T2, T3). Certain tissues, notably the aorta and liver, and especially the adrenal and thyroid glands and the jejunum portion of the small intestine, appear to contain higher portions of lead than others. Kehoe *et al.* (K3) have shown the accumulation of lead in the bones. Sognnaes (S5) has shown that lead in the bulk enamel of teeth is 30 ppm in young teeth to 90 ppm in old teeth. Up to 500 ppm is reported in the peripheral enamel.

Bielecka and Kucharska (B5) in a study of a 7-month exposure of rats to industrial dust, found that lead showed the highest affinity to kidney cells. The levels of lead in lungs, liver, and kidneys were directly related to the concentrations of lead in the atmosphere to which the animals were exposed.

Hasegawa et al. (H1) determined lead in healthy subjects between 19 and 60 years of age. The difference in lead concentrations in adjacent hair segments were small in healthy subjects. On the other hand, in the case of a lead worker or a patient with plumbism, in which the concentration of lead in the hair was markedly higher, the difference in concentrations among segments was significant. Renshaw *et al.* (R3), in estimating exposure to lead, found that the lead concentration increased significantly from the root to the tip of the hair, suggesting that lead entered the hair by deposition on the surface followed by diffusion into the hair structure.

The range of lead in blood is 1-60  $\mu$ g/100 ml and values under 30-40  $\mu$ g/100 ml are regarded as the most probable range of "normal" values (R4). The critical blood level is usually considered to be concentrations above 80  $\mu$ g/100 ml. While 60-80  $\mu$ g/100 ml indicates abnormal absorption of lead, it is often not to a degree that will give rise to symptoms. Whitlock has noted from other investigators that the ambient lead concentration in the Los Angeles population is 40  $\mu$ g/100 ml while that of the rural population is 30  $\mu$ g/100 ml (W6).

Devoto (D7) reported that blood lead concentrations were approximately the same in city and country dwellers, were higher in traffic policemen, and were highest in foundry workers. The mean concentrations were 21, 20, 28, and 78  $\mu$ g/100 ml in the four categories of subjects, respectively. Increases in lead levels were related to increases in atmospheric lead concentrations and not to lead in water or food ingested by the subjects.

Ninety percent of blood lead is found in the erythrocytes. Symptoms of lead poisoning are due to circulating lead and not that found in fixed deposits.

Lead is excreted in both urine and feces. However, true alimentary excretion is small and most of the lead in feces represents unabsorbed lead, while most absorbed lead is excreted by the kidneys. In normal individuals (no known exposure) the daily urinary excretion is 10-75  $\mu$ g of lead, with the borderline at 80-100  $\mu$ g/day (R4). Concentrations of 50  $\mu$ g/liter or greater generally indicate lead poisoning. Kehoe and co-workers have studied the excretion of lead in normal and lead-intoxicated individuals (K4-K6). Lead affects porphyrin metabolism (G7).

Reiders (R2) has found that the urinary lead excretion following intravenous administration of CaNa<sub>2</sub>-EDTA is increased significantly more in persons with excessive lead burden than in unexposed individuals, and he has suggested this as a definite diagnostic test. Intoxicated patients or those with increased lead absorption excrete at least 1 mg of lead in the first 24 hours following treatment, while normal individuals excrete a maximum of 700  $\mu$ g. CaNa<sub>2</sub>EDTA is frequently used in the treatment of lead intoxication (B4).

About 250  $\mu$ g of lead is excreted per day in the feces of normal persons (R4). Tipton *et al.* (T4) have studied the patterns of elemental excretion

and dietary intake of humans for over twenty elements, but unfortunately the important element, lead, was not included.

Oberle (O1) commented in the degree of lead poisoning of children in the slums of cities where old paint containing lead is present. Aronow (A7), in a letter, replied that putty was also a likely source of lead in these situations.

### 2. Destruction of Organic Matter

Depending on the procedure employed for the determination of lead and the particular sample, the organic matter in biological samples may need to be removed prior to analysis. In some cases, simple preparation of a protein-free filtrate for fluid samples is satisfactory. In other cases, the organic matter must be destructively removed.

The two most commonly employed techniques for destruction of organic matter in biological samples is wet digestion and dry ashing. In dry ashing, the sample is oxidized by heating in the presence of air, and oxygen acts as the oxidant. In wet digestion, the organic matter is usually attacked by hot oxidizing acids. Each of these techniques possesses advantages and disadvantages over the other. Dry ashing, although requiring greater overall time, 2 hours or more, utilizes little operator time and is simple. Samples do need to be predried and preashed. Introduction of impurities is minimized. Two dangers exist. First, the inorganic constituents may be retained on the container. Second, certain elements may be lost by volatilization under given conditions.

Digestion is rapid, usually about one-half to 1 hour, and volatility and retention losses are minimal. However, contamination from reagents is always a danger. The purity of present day reagent grade acids is sufficiently high, however, that this is not a serious problem in most cases. In the author's experience, hydrochloric acid is one of the most troublesome with respect to lead impurities.

Gorsuch (G4, G6) has used radiotracers to study the recovery of different elements from biological materials by different ashing techniques. His results for lead are summarized in Table 2. He found that simple dry ashing with or without acids is satisfactory, provided the temperature does not exceed 500°C. At temperatures above this, appreciable amounts of lead are volatilized, especially if chloride is present. Lead is retained on silica crucibles at temperatures greater than 500°C. Very little is retained on platinum, and for this reason the use of platinum is slightly preferable. Gorsuch (G5) demonstrated that significant amounts of lead are lost by heating at  $600^{\circ}$ C in the presence of large amounts of ammonium chloride (25–45%), but that none is lost in the

$\mathbf{Method}$	Lead lost
A. Dry ashing	No
With H <sub>2</sub> SO <sub>4</sub>	No
With HNO <sub>3</sub>	No
With Mg(NO <sub>3</sub> ) <sub>2</sub>	No
With Mg(OAC) <sub>2</sub>	No
B. Wet digestion	
$HNO_3 + HClO_4$	No
$HNO_3 + HClO_4 + H_2SO_4$	Yes
$HNO_3 + H_2SO_4$	Yes

TABLE 2							
ASHING	AND	DIGESTION	METHODS	FOR			
LEAD (G4)							

presence of sodium chloride. Hasson and Cherry (H2) have reported large losses of lead from human blood when dry ashed even at relatively low temperatures. This problem has not been found for bone samples, however (H8, H9, P1). In addition, Gleit and Holland (G2) found no loss of lead from blood samples ashed at  $400^{\circ}$ C for 24 hours.

A mixture of nitric, sulfuric, and perchloric acids in the ratio of 3:1:1(v/v) is a generally useful and very efficient digestion medium for biological materials, but it must be used with caution with samples containing lead. Gorsuch has found that lead is lost when digested in the presence of sulfuric acid by coprecipitation as lead sulfate on other sulfates, usually calcium sulfate. Therefore, a mixture of nitric and perchloric acids is recommended. This mixture must be used with more caution because, in the absence of sulfuric acid, it can be evaporated to near dryness with the danger of explosion.

Pickett (P2) has found that samples can be digested in the presence of sulfuric acid provided that care is taken to dissolve all the sulfates remaining. This is done by boiling with water and a little hydrochloric acid. In dealing with samples rich in calcium, such as bone, it is best to avoid using sulfuric acid.

Low-temperature ashing (G1–G3) offers advantages over conventional dry-ashing techniques. A radiofrequency discharge is used to produce activated oxygen radicals, which are very reactive and will attack organic matter at low temperatures. This minimizes volatility and retention losses. Radiotracer lead in blood samples has been recovered quantitatively by this technique (G2).

Tissues can be solubilized by tetramethylammonium hydroxide (TMAH). Murphy et al. (M8) prepared rat liver and kidney homoge-

nates and hair samples for atomic absorption analysis by digestion with an aqueous solution of TMAH. The endogenous tissue levels of lead, the reproducibility of the analyses, and the recovery of added standards compared favorably with the results obtained by standard wet digestion with nitric acid. Faster and safer processing and handling of samples is claimed. Gross and Parkinson (G8) used a similar procedure with alcoholic TMAH to solubilize small quantities of tissues for atomic absorption analysis by either graphite furnace or aspiration methods. Recovery of lead from liver mash samples was 94%, with a coefficient of variation of 6% in the furnace mode.

### 3. Solvent Extraction

Both spectrophotometric and atomic absorption spectroscopic methods, as well as others, frequently utilize solvent extraction. Because of its importance, a brief description of the principals of solvent extraction techniques is presented.

In performing solvent extraction, the metal ion in aqueous solution is extracted into an organic solvent that is immiscible with water. This is accomplished by shaking the aqueous solution with the organic solvent and then separating the two phases. In order for the metal ion to extract into the organic solvent, the charge on it must first be neutralized. Also, the metal ion must be made "organic-like" in character since it must dissolve in a nonpolar solvent. There are two common ways of accomplishing these requirements. First, the metal ion may be allowed to react with an organic reagent in ionic form (a ligand) in the proper ratio to neutralize the charge. At the same time the product formed is "organic-like." The product is known as a complex, or more often a chelate. In a chelate the organic reagent (a chelating agent) has more than one group that complexes with the metal. Some organic molecules, such as ethylenediaminetetraacetic acid (EDTA) form charged chelates with metal ions, and so these will not be extracted. In fact, EDTA may be used as a masking agent to prevent the extraction of an interfering metal. This works provided the EDTA does not also prevent the extraction of the test element.

The second way by which a metal ion may be extracted is as an "ion-association" complex. A high concentration of a species is added that will associate with the metal and neutralize its charge. When shaken with the organic solvent, the solvent will associate with the complex, making it "solvent-like." An example is the extraction of iron(III) from HCl solution into ether. The ion-association complex is probably similar to  $\{(C_2H_5)_2O:H^+, \operatorname{FeCl}_4[(C_2H_5)_2O]_2\}^-$ . Several different elements can

be extracted as ion-association complexes from chloride, bromide, or iodide media, and when applicable, these extractions are extremely simple and efficient. Specific examples are detailed by Morrison and Freiser (M6).

Chelate formation is the more common means used for solvent extraction, and so we will describe the principles involved. Most chelating agents are weak acids that ionize in water. The usual practice is to add the chelating agent to the organic phase. The extraction process can be thought to consist of four equilibrium steps, each with an equilibrium constant. These are represented by the following:

$$(HR)_{o} \rightleftharpoons (HR)_{a}$$
  $K_{D_{HR}} = \frac{[HR]_{o}}{[HR]_{a}} = distribution coefficient of ligand (1)$ 

$$HR \rightleftharpoons H^+ + R^ K_a = \frac{[H^+][R^-]}{[HR]} = acidity constant$$
 (2)

$$M^{n+} + nR^- \rightleftharpoons MR_n \qquad K_I = \frac{[MR_n]}{[M^{+n}][R^-]^n} = \text{formation constant}$$
 (3)

$$(MR_n)_a \rightleftharpoons (MR_n)_o \qquad K_{D_{MR_n}} = \frac{[MR_n]_o}{[MR_n]_a} = distribution coefficient of chelate (4)$$

First, the chelating agent, HR, distributes between the aqueous (a) and the organic (o) phases. Second, the reagent in the aqueous phase ionizes. Third, the metal (M) ion chelates with the reagent anion to form an uncharged molecule, and finally, the chelate distributes between the organic and aqueous phases. The distribution *ratio* for the extraction is defined as the ratio of the concentration of all forms of the metal in the organic layer to those in the aqueous layer. In the absence of complicating side reactions, such as hydrolysis of the metal ion in the aqueous phase or dimer formation of the chelate in the organic phase, the distribution ratio is given by

$$D = \frac{K_{\mathrm{D}_{M}\mathbf{R}_{n}}K_{t}K_{\mathbf{a}^{n}}}{K_{\mathrm{D}_{\mathrm{H}\mathbf{R}}}^{n}} \cdot \frac{[\mathrm{HR}]_{\mathrm{o}^{n}}}{[\mathrm{H}^{+}]_{\mathbf{a}^{n}}} = \mathrm{K} \cdot \frac{[\mathrm{HR}]_{\mathrm{o}^{n}}}{[\mathrm{H}^{+}]_{\mathbf{a}^{n}}}$$
(5)

Note that the distribution ratio is independent of the metal ion concentration. Because of this, tracer quantities as well as relatively large concentrations of the metal can be extracted with equal efficiency. This is true provided the solubility of the chelate in the organic phase is not exceeded.

The extraction efficiency can be affected only by changing the reagent concentration or by changing the pH. A 10-fold increase in the reagent concentration will increase the extraction efficiency by the same amount as an increase in the pH of one unit, in other words, a 10-fold decrease in the hydrogen ion concentration. Each effect is greater as n becomes larger. By using a high reagent concentration, extractions can be performed in more acid solutions. Also, the more stable the chelate (that is, the larger the  $K_t$ ), the greater the extraction efficiency; this serves as the basis for the separation of many metals and will be discussed in more detail below.

For the most part, the nature of the organic solvent is not too critical in determining the success of an extraction. For multivalent metals with n > 1, the solvent may affect the distribution ratio because it affects the relative solubilities of the reagent  $(K_{\text{DHR}})$  and the chelate  $(K_{\text{DMR}})$ . Dithizone and its chelates, for example, are more soluble in chloroform than in carbon tetrachloride, and so extractions with chloroform solvent require a higher pH than those with carbon tetrachloride.

An example of a chelate is the one formed between Al<sup>3+</sup> and 8-hydroxyquinoline, commonly called oxine. The formation of the chelate is as follows:

$$\frac{0}{1/3}Al^{3^+} + (6)$$

There are three oxine molecules for each aluminum, resulting in an uncharged chelate. It is apparent from the hydrogen ion dependence that more alkaline solutions would favor formation of this chelate and its extraction, as predicted from Eq. 5.

The percent extraction of a complex or a chelate is related to the distribution ratio by

$$\% E = 100 D / [D + (V_{a} / V_{o})]$$
<sup>(7)</sup>

where  $V_a$  and  $V_o$  are the volumes of the aqueous and organic phases, respectively. It is readily shown using this equation that it is more efficient to perform multiple extractions with small volumes of organic solvent than to perform a single extraction with a large volume of organic solvent, if the extraction efficiency is significantly less than quantitative.

The selectivity of an extraction can often be controlled by proper pH adjustment. We see from Eq. 5 that the efficiency depends on the stability of a chelate as well as the pH of the solution. Since different metal chelates have different stabilities, it should be possible then to adjust the pH to a value at which some metals will extract and others will not. Figure 1 illustrates the effect of pH on the percent extracted for a series of metals using the chelating agent dithizone in carbon tetrachloride. These are typical extraction curves. The position of the



FIG. 1. Qualitative extraction curves for metal dithizonates in carbon tetrachloride. From Morrison and Freiser (M7, p. 161). Reproduced by permission of Elsevier Publishing Co.

curves on the pH axis will depend on the reagent concentrations. We see that there is a pH below which essentially none of the chelate is extracted and a minimum pH above which essentially all of it is extracted. One should be aware, however, that extraction efficiency may in certain cases decrease at higher pH values owing to factors such as hydrolysis of the metal ion. Looking at the figure, we see it would be difficult to separate copper from silver, but it would be relatively easy to separate copper from lead. For example, the pH of the aqueous phase could be adjusted to 5 and all the copper would extract, leaving the lead behind. If it were necessary to obtain the lead in an organic solvent for analysis, the pH could be changed to 10, and then the lead would extract.

Another means of increasing the selectivity of extractions is the adding of masking agents. Masking agents are competing complexing agents which form charged complexes that are more stable for certain metals than is the complex with the extracting agent. EDTA and cyanide ion are commonly used masking agents. For example, even though  $Cu^{2+}$ forms a more stable complex with oxine than does  $VO_2^{2+}$ , the vanadium may be extracted in the presence of copper by adding EDTA. The EDTA forms a more stable complex with the copper (Cu-EDTA<sup>-2</sup>) than does oxine.

Frequently, quantitative extraction of an element cannot be achieved in a single step. In these cases, as mentioned above, quantitative separations are usually possible with multiple extractions. However, the extraction need not be quantitative so long as it is reproducible. Most procedures require the preparation of a calibration curve anyway, and when solvent extraction is involved in the analysis, this step is included in the calibration.

For most extractions, a single-stage or "batch" extraction is performed. In this procedure, the aqueous sample to be extracted is mixed in a separatory funnel with an immiscible organic phase plus chelating agent, if appropriate. The mixture is shaken until equilibrium is obtained. This usually takes a minute or less. In some cases, the shaking must be very gentle to avoid foaming or the formation of an emulsion. Alternatively, centrifuging may be used to speed up the separation of layers.

#### 4. The Determination of Lead

We see from the pevious discussions that a method for the analysis of lead should be able to determine accurately 0.4 ppm in blood and 0.1 ppm in urine. Assuming the availability of 1 ml of blood, this means that one should be able to analyze for 0.4  $\mu$ g of lead. With urine samples, the limit will fall above this if at least 10 ml are available for analysis.

There are a number of analytical techniques that possess the required sensitivity for these analyses, and we will discuss some of the more important ones with respect to sensitivity, specificity, reliability, and speed.

## 4.1 Spectrophotometry

Spectrophotometry combined with solvent extraction has probably been the most widely used method for lead analysis. This is because of the wide availability of spectrophotometers in clinical laboratories. Atomic absorption spectroscopy, when the instrumentation becomes more widely available in clinical laboratories, will probably become more and more prominent in these analyses.

The standard spectrophotometric method for determining lead is the diphenylthiocarbazone (dithizone) method. The structure of dithizone is:



It forms a red complex with lead:

$$Pb^{2+} + 2H_2Dz = Pb(HDz)_2 + 2H^+$$

The chelate may generally be extracted with chloroform from solutions at pH 7.5–11.5 and with carbon tetrachloride at pH 7–10. The absorption

maximum occurs at about 510–520 nm. The molar absorptivity is about 60,000–70,000 at 520 nm in carbon tetrachloride, and micro to relatively large amounts of lead can be measured.

The disadvantage of this reagent is that it is not specific for lead, and preliminary separations may be required. By judicious use of masking agents and proper adjustment of pH prior to solvent extraction of the lead complex, many major interferences can be eliminated.

Referring again to Fig. 1(M7), it is apparent that if the extraction is performed at pH 8, Tl(I) and Cd will not interfere while Hg, Ag, Cu, Bi, Sn(II), and to a lesser extent Zn, will extract with the lead. The degree of interference from these will depend on the degree of overlap of their absorption spectra with that of lead and their molar absorptivities, as well as on their relative concentrations.

If solvent extraction is carried out in the presence of cyanide, the zinc group of metals (Zn, Cd, Hg) is complexed and they will not extract. Addition of citrate complexes the elements of the ammonia group (Fe, Al, etc.) so that their hydroxides will not precipitate. The precipitation of the alkaline earth phosphates can be prevented by the addition of hexametaphosphate (J1). Under these conditions, Bi(III), Tl(I), and Sn(II) interfere in alkaline solution. The bismuth can be removed by preextraction at pH 3. Alternatively, if a positive lead test is found, bismuth could be ruled out or confirmed by back-extracting at pH 3. If bismuth is present, it will remain in the organic layer while lead will go into the aqueous phase. Extraction of thallium can be prevented by extracting the lead at pH 6.0–6.4 with chloroform. Or the thallium can be back-extracted at this pH; this requires much closer control of the pH. The oxidation of dithizone by air is catalyzed by the presence of significant amounts of manganese(II).

Rather than adding masking agents or controlling the pH, the lead can be isolated beforehand by extracting lead iodide (ion association complex) or lead diethyldithiocarbamate. The lead iodide can be extracted with methylisobutyl ketone from HCl-acidified solution in the presence of KI (W2) while the diethyldithiocarbamate chelate can be extracted into carbon tetrachloride at pH 7 (L3). The lead can be back-extracted in the former case into an aqueous solution of sodium hydroxide and in the latter case into a solution of pH less than 7. Then it can be analyzed with dithizone. In this way, Zn, Cd, Hg, Ag, Al, and Sn do not interfere.

A dithizone procedure for blood and urine samples is described in Standard Methods of Clinical Chemistry (R4). This is a modification of the procedure of Bessman and Layne (B3). The sample is digested with nitric, sulfuric, and perchloric acids, and the lead is extracted from alkaline solution in the presence of cyanide, tartrate, and sodium sulfite into 3 ml of chloroform. If bismuth is suspected, this is extracted at pH 3.4 before extracting the lead, but this preextraction is not done routinely. A 2-ml blood sample or a 10-ml urine sample is taken for analysis. The blank is equivalent to about 1  $\mu$ g of lead or 0.5 ppm in the blood sample and 0.1 ppm in the urine sample. Thus, only lead intoxication is indicated with blood samples.

Thallium, which may give rise to lead intoxication symptoms, would give a positive lead test with this procedure.

### 4.2. Atomic Absorption Spectroscopy

It is apparent that the spectrophotometric procedures are rather time consuming since several multiple extractions must be performed in order to minimize interferences. Atomic absorption spectroscopy has enjoyed wide popularity in recent years as a trace metal analysis tool. This is due to a number of factors including high sensitivity, selectivity, and ease of sample preparation. With biological fluids, often no sample preparation at all is required, depending on the element analyzed, its concentration and the sample matrix. Because of its advantages, this technique will be treated in some detail.

Atomic absorption involves aspirating a solution of the element to be determined into a flame. The element is converted to free atomic vapor in the flame. This atomic vapor is in the ground electronic state and can absorb light of the appropriate wavelengths, corresponding to the energies of the electronic transitions (the resonance wavelengths). This absorption is sharp line in nature, and the light source employed is usually a hollow cathode lamp that emits the resonance lines of only the element being analyzed (plus lines of a filler gas). Except in rare cases, only the element of interest can absorb these resonance lines, so the method is quite specific. Light scattering or molecular absorption by particles in the flame (from high salt-containing samples) can occur, especially at short wavelengths, but this can be corrected for. Chemical interferences may occur that prevent the formation of atomic vapor in the flame. These can usually be eliminated by simple addition of an appropriate releasing reagent to the solution.

Molecular absorption or light scatter can be corrected for by several methods. If the interfering salt composition is known, it may be possible simply to add the salt or salts to standards and make a direct comparison with calibration curves. It is relatively simple to measure the "background absorbance." One way is to choose a nonresonance line from the lead hollow cathode lamp or another lamp that is not absorbed by lead and which occurs at least two bandpasses from the resonance line. The background absorbance of this line is then measured. Since the molecular absorption is broad band in nature, it is essentially constant in the region of the resonance line, and so it will absorb the same fraction of the nonresonance line as it does of the resonance line. This absorbance is then simply subtracted from the total absorbance at the resonance wavelength. This method does require, though, two separate measurements.

An automatic correction can be made with double-beam instruments that are equipped with a hydrogen or deuterium continuum light source. For example, in the Perkin-Elmer 303 atomic absorption spectrophotometer, a deuterium arc is time-shared along with the hollow cathode lamp (the instrument operates as a single-beam system when the correction system is used; the reference channel is blocked out). Both beams are passed through the flame and a ratio is taken. The Instrumentation Laboratory 353 atomic absorption spectrophotometer is a dual doublebeam instrument, i.e., a two-channel (two monochromator) instrument with double beams in each channel. In the background correction mode, a deuterium lamp is used in the second channel and a hollow cathode lamp in the first channel. In this manner, the double-beam operation is not sacrificed. The nonspecific absorbance in the second channel is automatically subtracted from the line absorbance in the sample channel. In these continuum source corrections, line absorption of the continuum source is negligible compared to the background over the bandwidth of the monochromator.

The application of atomic absorption spectroscopy to biological samples has been reviewed (C7, C11, C12) and is treated in detail in the book by Christian and Feldman (C14). It has been used successfully for the trace analysis of lead in biological fluids.

The most sensitive absorption line of lead is 2170.0 Å closely followed by the 2833.1 Å line. The sensitivity, defined as the concentration for 1% absorption, is 0.5 ppm and a detection limit of about 0.1 ppm can be obtained. The 2833 Å line is often preferred over the 2170 Å line because it is less noisy, less subject to background absorption, and gives better linearity.

Several flames are satisfactory for lead determination. Air-acetylene, air-coal gas, air-propane, and oxyhydrogen have been used. Generally, a cool flame such as air-coal gas is slightly more sensitive, but it is much more subject to interferences. Hence, a flame like air-acetylene is pre-ferred. An oxidizing, nonluminous (lean) flame is best.

In general, lead atomic absorption is enhanced by a rather small amount by addition of water immiscible organic solvents, usually by less than 50% (D1, C3). Solvent extraction into water-immiscible solvents does offer significant enhancement. Chakrabarti (C2) obtained a 3-fold enhancement by extracting the lead as lead iodide into methylisopropyl ketone, while Dagnall *et al.* (D2) achieved a 6-fold enhancement by performing the same extraction with MIBK.

Willis (W7, W8) first determined lead in urine by extracting with ammonium 1-pyrrolidinecarbodithioate (APCD)<sup>1</sup> at pH 1.5-4.5 into methyl-n-amyl ketone. The lead was concentrated more than 100-fold. Although the optimum pH for extraction is 3-4, the extraction efficiency curves for aqueous solutions and urine samples containing lead cross at pH 2.5-3.0. Therefore, calibration curves could be prepared from aqueous standards. However, this places a narrow restriction on the pH range, and Willis preferred to use a method of standard additions. This procedure gave the same results as when samples were first ashed. By extracting 50 ml of urine with only 1.5 ml of ketone, 0.1-0.5 ppm of lead added to urine was quantitatively recovered and results for pathological specimens (0.04-0.7 ppm) agreed with a colorimetric procedure. By taking 100-200 ml of urine, 0.02 ppm of lead could be measured with a standard deviation of 0.002 ppm. There was considerable emulsion when the ketone was shaken with the urine, but most of it could be recovered by centrifuging.

Pierce and Cholak (P3) determined lead in urine in a similar manner, but by extracting 25 ml of urine using 5 ml of MIBK. Water-saturated MIBK had to be used for zeroing the instrument. They noted significant light scatter and corrected for it by reading the absorption at 2204 Å (a nonresonance line from the lead hollow cathode lamp that is not absorbed by lead) and subtracting this from the absorption of the lead resonance line at 2170.0 Å; the cobalt line at 2182 Å can also be used for background correction (T1). The lead could also be determined by dry ashing, adding 5 ml of 10% hydrochloric acid, and aspirating.

Kopito and Shwachman (K7) have described a method for the analysis of lead in either freshly voided or partially decomposed urine. The lead in 25 or 50 ml of urine is coprecipitated on bismuth hydroxide by adding bismuth nitrate and ammonia. After centrifuging, the precipitate is dissolved in acid to a final volume of 5 ml, and this solution is aspirated. With a 25-ml sample, 0.05-0.2 ppm of lead can be determined. The bismuth does not interfere with the lead absorption, and it suppresses interferences from sodium, potassium, calcium, magnesium, and phosphates. This procedure appears to offer sufficient sensitivity and the advantages of freedom from interference and simplicity in operation. Control of pH is not critical. Kopito and Shwachman claim that in

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1</sup>This compound is also widely referred to in the literature as ammonium pyrrolidinedithiocarbamate (APDC). It is added to the aqueous phase.

cases of lead poisoning the concentrations of lead are sufficiently high that urine samples can be aspirated directly.

Segal (S3) found it necessary to apply a background correction to measurements at 2170 Å, using the 2204 Å line as above, either for the direct aspiration of urine samples using standard additions, or using the bismuth hydroxide coprecipitation method of Kopito and Schwachman. Zurlo et al. (Z2) described a procedure similar to that used by Kopito and Schwachman. The lead in urine is separated by coprecipitation with thorium in the presence of copper(II). The precipitating solution contains 2 g of thorium nitrate hexahydrate and 2 g of copper sulfate in 100 ml of water acidified with 2 drops of 1:1 hydrochloric acid. One-half milliliter of this added to 12.5 ml of urine at pH 5-6, and the thorium precipitates as thorium phosphate (by reacting with phosphate in the urine). After 5 minutes, the mixture is centrifuged and, after the supernatant has been discarded, the precipitate is dissolved in 0.5 ml of 1:1 hydrochloric acid plus 2 ml of water. Hence, the lead undergoes a 5-fold concentration. The precipitation is quantitative, even from the urine of subjects excreting coproporphyrins or treated with chelating agents, because the added copper liberates the chelated lead. This method is probably to be preferred to the Kopito and Schwachman method, for this reason; in addition, it apparently is free from certain other difficulties inherent in the latter method, such as burner clogging, precipitation of calcium with the lead, etc.

Roosels and Vanderkeel (R5) determined lead in urine in the presence of EDTA by extracting the dithizone complex in the presence of added calcium. The calcium was added presumably to release the EDTA from the lead. In view of the fact that the lead-EDTA chelate is 20,000,000 times more stable than the calcium chelate, it is unlikely that the mechanism is a simple release of the EDTA by the calcium. Few data were given. This procedure is not recommended because a chloroform solution of the lead is aspirated. Dangerous phosgene is produced in flames with this solvent.

Berman (B1) extracted the APDC complex of lead from urine into MIBK after adjusting the pH to 2.2–2.8 with trichloroacetic acid (TCA). Yamauchi (Y1) used a similar procedure, but added 2 ml of 5% Triton X-100 per 100 ml of urine to prevent formation of emulsion. He reported that urinary and blood lead levels in industrial workers were not always parallel.

Lorimier and Fernandez-Garcia (L4) concentrated lead from nitric acid acidified urine by precipitation with a  $CaCO_3$ -HCl-(NH<sub>4</sub>)<sub>2</sub>HPO<sub>4</sub> solution at pH 9 and then dissolving the precipitate in hydrochloric acid. The lead was extracted with APCD at pH 3 into water-saturated MIBK for atomic absorption measurement. As little as 0.05  $\mu$ g/ml of lead could be determined with a precision of 0.004  $\mu$ g/ml.

Lead has been determined in whole blood by precipitating proteins with TCA and then extracting the lead in the protein-free filtrate with APCD and MIBK (P3, B1). The pH is adjusted to 2.8 with sodium hydroxide. Usually about 5 ml of heparinized blood is taken with 5 ml of MIBK. The limit of the determination is about 0.1 ppm.

Cholak et al. (C5) determined 0.05–20  $\mu$ g of lead in biological materials by extraction with APCD and MIBK at pH 8.5. Potassium cyanide was added to mask the effects of iron, zinc, and copper. Only bismuth and cadmium were found to interfere under these conditions. Mishima et al. (M4) deproteinized 5 ml of blood with 10 ml of 5% TCA and extracted the lead with 1 ml of 1% APCD and 5 ml of MIBK. Marumo et al. (M2) overcame a reported interference from greater than 220  $\mu$ g iron in blood by extracting the iron with cupferron into MIBK prior to extraction of the lead with APCD.

Berman, Valavanis, and Dubin (B2) described a method for the analysis of 0.2–3 ppm of lead in 250  $\mu$ l of blood using a molten-lead hollow cathode lamp which gives an improved signal-to-noise ratio. A 250- $\mu$ l sample of heparinized blood is treated with TCA, and the protein-free filtrate is extracted with sodium diethyldithiocarbamate and 1 ml of MIBK. The absorbance of the 2833 Å line is measured. The standard deviation of this method is  $\pm 0.02$  ppm, but results compared with a similar macroprocedure (B1) were  $\pm 0.05$  ppm. No systematic study has been conducted on this procedure for losses of lead on the precipitated proteins nor on the effect of chelating agents such as EDTA on the extraction of the lead, which might be used in chemotherapy. Roosels and Vanderkeel (R5) claim that the method cannot be used in the presence of EDTA, but they give no supporting data.

Davidow (D3) has experienced no difficulty in the presence of EDTA using the APCD extraction procedure described by Hessel (H5). In the Hessel procedure, removal of proteins and consequent alteration in the pH is avoided by hemolyzing the sample with Triton X-100, prior to solvent extraction of the lead. A 5-ml blood sample is treated with 1 ml of 5% Triton X-100 solution and is extracted with 5 ml of MIBK after adding APCD. Water-saturated MIBK must be used to zero the instrument. Standards are prepared in pooled human blood which is preserved with EDTA, so this chelating agent appears not to interfere in the determination. This procedure is rapid and can be used to readily measure normal blood lead levels, although it does require a fairly large sample. Hessel found that his method gave better recoveries compared with Berman's procedure (B1), and he suggests that precipitation of proteins may result in appreciable loss of lead; no data were given, however. Westerlund-Helmerson (W4), in using the Hessel procedure, found that results were low if samples were not analyzed when fresh. This problem was overcome by adding heparin and Triton X-100 when the sample was collected. In this manner, the sample could be stored for several months at room temperature. He used aqueous lead standards for greater convenience.

Mitchell, Ryan, and Aldous (M5) described a modification of the v/v) and APCD (2% w/v). This is extracted with 1 ml of MIBK and analyzed by integrating the signal for 4 seconds. A water-saturated MIBK blank is aspirated between samples and standards. They found that lead levels in heparin-treated blood decreased significantly if left at room temperature more than 3 days. Also, addition of 0.002 M EDTA to the blood sample did not affect the results.

Zinterhofer *et al.* (Z1) determined lead in undigested blood (6 ml) and urine (40 ml) from patients receiving EDTA therapy, using a method similar to that described by Roosels and Vanderkeel above (R5). The lead was extracted with APCD and MIBK in the presence of EDTA by the addition of excess calcium, which "displaces lead from its EDTA complex." Completeness of extraction was established with <sup>210</sup>Pb. In the presence of 3.33 mg of Na<sub>2</sub>EDTA per milliliter of blood, extraction of <sup>210</sup>Pb averaged 30% without added calcium, but was increased to 100% by the addition of 0.5 mg of calcium per milliliter of blood. A slight loss (5%) occurred if the calcium was added to the system before APCD, but not if added after. For urine samples containing 5.0 mg of Na<sub>2</sub>EDTA per milliliter, the addition of 1.8 mg of calcium per milliliter resulted in 100% recovery of lead. These investigators preferred the less sensitive 2833 Å line over the 2170 Å line because it is less noisy and less subject to interference by flame absorption and light scattering.

Farrelly and Pybus (F1) described a simple and reliable procedure similar to that of Hessel in which 2 ml of packed red cells are hemolyzed with one drop of saponin solution (20  $\mu$ g/20 ml water), 2 ml of formamide is added to prevent emulsion, and the lead is extracted with 0.2 ml of 2% APDC solution and 1.5 ml of MIBK. Aqueous standards were used and lead was unequivocally shown to be completely extracted because results were identical to those obtained on dry-ashed samples. A very good precision of 0.045  $\mu$ g/ml of red cells was obtained. The authors preferred to use red cells because 90% of the lead is contained within them, allowing more accurate measurement. Also, much larger changes in lead concentrations are noted when lead poisoning occurs. They reported the following concentrations ( $\mu$ g/ml) of red cells: Normal, <0.40; lead exposure (no clinical symptoms) 0.70–1.6; mild lead poisoning 1.6–2.0; moderate lead poisoning 2.0–2.5; severe lead poisoning >2.5. In the one case of severe lead poisoning, a concentration of 3.7  $\mu$ g/ml of red cells was found compared to 0.75  $\mu$ g/ml in whole blood, a much easier change to measure. In view of these results, clinicians might be advised to seriously consider the desirability of routinely analyzing red cells rather than whole blood. To determine lead in urine of patients on chelate therapy, Farrelly and Pybus digested the urine prior to measurement by a modification of Willis' (W7, W8) procedure.

Andreoleti et al. (A6) also hemolyzed blood samples with saponin followed by deproteinization in two stages, with 2.5% and 50% trichloro-acetic acid, respectively. A dilution factor was determined using a cadmium tracer.

Davis and Christian (D4) have obtained evidence that the formation constant of the lead-APCD chelate is about  $5 \times 10^{20}$  [Pb(APCD)<sub>2</sub>]. This compares with a formation constant for the lead-EDTA chelate of  $1 \times 10^{18}$ . This 500-fold larger stability for the APCD chelate would indicate that EDTA may not interfere in the extraction if a sufficient excess (100- to 1000-fold) of APCD is present.

It should be possible to apply the coprecipitation methods of Kopito and Shwachman (K7) or Zurlo *et al.* (Z2) to protein free filtrates of blood samples. This would eliminate problems of pH control, and interferences from complexing agents in the latter procedure. The former method has, in fact, been applied to digested blood samples (K8).

Lyons and Quinn (L5) concentrated lead from blood, urine, and tissue by anion-exchange chromatography for atomic absorption spectroscopy measurement.

Although blood lead can be determined using conventional atomic absorption spectroscopy, relatively large samples are usually required or else one must operate near the limit of sensitivity of measurement, so that precision suffers; also, a preconcentration is required. A number of nonaspiration and nonflame atomization systems exist which possess greatly improved sensitivity over conventional flame aspiration systems. Several of these have allowed the rapid determination of blood lead in small samples. The first is the sampling boat system (K1). Up to 0.5 ml of sample is pipetted into a small boat-shaped tantalum vessel, which is then placed near the flame and dried. When the sample is dry (60–90 sec), the boat is inserted into the flame and the element of interest is vaporized, producing a sharp absorption peak, typically of 1 or 2 seconds duration, which is recorded on a strip chart recorder. The peak height is proportional to the element content. The method of standard additions must be used to determine lead in blood and urine, since aqueous standards result in substantially different absorption (K2). Irreproducible results are obtained in analyzing blood samples directly. Hence, a 0.5-ml sample is diluted to 5 ml with saline solution containing 1% nitric acid, and a 0.2-ml aliquot of this is pipetted into the boat. Eight milliliters of urine are diluted to 10 ml with 5% nitric acid, and 0.2 ml of this is analyzed. A background correction was made with a hydrogen lamp in this work. EDTA in urine caused high results.

Hilderbrand *et al.* (H7) analyzed 0.25-ml blood samples and 0.5-ml urine samples using the sampling-boat technique. Bizollon and Galy (B6) analyzed 0.5 ml of urine, but frequently found inaccurate results. Hence, they diluted samples (and interfering substances) and enhanced the lead concentration with known amounts of added lead. Precise measurements could be made on lead concentrations above 15 g per liter of urine.

Hauser et al. (H3) preashed blood samples in the sampling boat in a low temperature asher prior to analysis by the sampling-boat method.

The sampling-boat technique is frequently hampered by poor precision. Delves (D5) described an improved system. He modified the system of White (W5) who used a platinum-wire loop in conjunction with an absorption tube to increase sensitivity. Delves vaporized samples from microcrucibles made of nickel foil into a nickel absorption tube situated in air-acetylene flame. The sensitivity is  $1 \times 10^{-10}$  g lead per 1% absorption at the 2833 Å line. Only 10 µl of whole blood are required. Before analysis, the sample is dried in the nickel crucible on a hot plate at 140°C (ca. 30 seconds) and then is partially oxidized with 20 µl of 30% hydrogen peroxide at 140°C until a dry yellow residue is obtained. Standards of lead added to normal blood are run in a similar fashion.

Fernandez and Kahn (F3) reported that the accuracy and precision of the Delves method are adequate for the determination of normal and excess lead levels in blood and that 30–50 samples could be analyzed in 1 hour. The correlation coefficient between their results and those using a colorimetric dithizone procedure was 0.99. Heinemann (H4) was able to analyze a single heparinized blood sample in less than 5 minutes and 30–40 samples in 1 hour using the Delves procedure. He also analyzed untreated urine. Hicks *et al.* (H6) found a correlation coefficient of 0.96 between the Delves method and conventional macro atomic absorption measurements; the coefficient of variation for the Delves method was 8% at 40  $\mu$ g of lead per 100 ml. In addition, the analysis of lead in capillary and intravenous blood samples correlated well (0.93), so that the Delves method can readily be applied to capillary blood for pediatric practice and for screening large numbers of subjects.

Olsen and Jatlow (O2) modified the Delves procedure to permit the direct use of aqueous standards rather than the method of standard addition. They accomplished this by adding a small drop (ca. 2  $\mu$ l) of a 150 mg/liter albumin solution to just coat the bottom of the cup. The albumin was dried on a hot plate. In the presence of albumin, aqueous standards gave essentially the same response as blood samples. A small nonspecific molecular absorption (equal to about 3  $\mu$ g of lead per 100 ml) due to blood salts was corrected for by adding 50 mM sodium chloride to standards. EDTA had no effect on the analysis. The authors also improved precision by stabilizing the burner mount. Again, the 2833 Å line was preferred over the 2170 Å line because of greater stability and linearity. These authors employed a similar procedure for the determination of lead in 10  $\mu$ l of urine.

Ediger and Coleman (E1) deleted the chemical oxidation of the blood in the Delves method by ignition of the sample near the burner before the cup is inserted into the flame. This volatilizes most of the organic matter while leaving the lead in the residue. Contamination of samples by lead is reduced as is the analysis time.

Delves and Reeson (D6) described a time delay circuit to eliminate the recording of nonspecific absorption, which is especially useful in single-beam instruments that cannot be equipped with background correction accessories with a continuum source. The device eliminates the recording of all the nonspecific absorption signals from the combustion products of the sample that precede the lead signal. In this manner, the lead signal can be integrated, free from the combustion signal, and results can be calculated automatically.

Rose and Willden (R7) reported improved precision by wet digestion with aqua regia instead of drying in the presence of hydrogen peroxide. An 0.8-ml volume of aqua regia was added to 10 ml of blood in the crucible and evaporated to dryness on a hot plate. Smoke was eliminated, and thus reproducibility was increased. The nickel cups and tube had to be replaced with similar apparatus made of fused quartz (available commercially). Recovery of lead added to whole blood was 100%.

Anderson and Mesman (A3) and Arroyo (A8) have used the Delves method to determine lead in urine. The former investigators reported a standard deviation of 5% in the analysis of untreated urine and a sensitivity 0.020 mg of lead per liter of urine.

Joselow and Singh (J2) noted a loss of sensitivity in the Delves procedure for blood lead analysis due to distortion produced by repeated removal and replacement of the cup in the holder. For this reason, they recommended that samples be absorbed on filter paper, similar to the procedure of Cernik and Sayers (C1), and punched into the cup without removing the cup from the holder.

The Cernik and Sayers (C1) method is a paper punched disc technique for the collection and determination of lead in capillary blood using the Delves cup as an atomizer. In their procedure, the accurate measurement of microliter volumes was eliminated by spotting the blood onto Whatman No. 4 filter paper (9 cm diameter). The blood was collected from an ear lobe with a heparinized Harshaw tube and expelled by gravity or by blowing. To prevent contamination, the filter papers were enclosed in 6-inch petri dishes and not exposed more than necessary during the spotting of the blood. Eight duplicate samples could be spotted onto one piece of filter paper. The blood was air dried and then an 8.9 mm diameter disc was cut using an ordinary paper punch modified to cut discs of the required size. Such a disc contained 10  $\mu$ l of blood, suitable for analysis by the Delves cup method. The punched out discs were placed in the nickel crucible without prior treatment and analyzed in the usual manner. The standard deviation of samples containing 50-147  $\mu$ g lead per 100 ml was 2.81-5.33  $\mu$ g/100 ml.

Bogden and Joselow (B7) also spotted a drop of blood onto filter paper, dried it, and then burned a standard-sized disc punched from the filter paper in an atomic absorption spectrophotometer. Blood lead analysis by this method was reported to compare favorably with macromethods, and specimen collection was much easier.

A further 10-fold improvement in detection limits for lead is obtained over the above sampling boat and Delves methods by using nonflame atomizers. West and Williams (W3) described a system in which the sample is vaporized from a carbon filament heated, within 5 seconds, to 2000-2500°C in an inert atmosphere by passage of about 100 Å at 5 V. Amos et al. (A2) evaluated this atomizing system for atomic absorption and atomic fluorescence measurements. They found detection limits of  $2 \times 10^{-11}$  g and  $3 \times 10^{-12}$  g for lead by atomic absorption and atomic fluorescence, respectively. Lead was determined in  $2^{-}\mu$ l of blood by atomic fluorescence by diluting the blood 2.5 times with water and preheating on the carbon filament to remove most of the organic material at a temperature just below that at which lead will vaporize. These investigators found that matrix effects on lead were significantly diminiished by operating in a reducing atmosphere. This was accomplished by introducing some hydrogen into the inert gas stream flowing over the carbon rod. The flow rate was such that the hydrogen ignited spontaneously when the carbon reached a sufficiently high temperature, and occurred before the lead vapor was produced. Matousek and Stevens

(M3) applied the carbon rod atomizer to the direct atomic absorption determination of lead in 0.5  $\mu$ l of packed red cells. A blank correction was required using a synthetic blood electrolyte solution. Two microliters of xylene were added to the carbon rod to prevent samples and standards from soaking into the rod.

Anderson *et al.* (A4) found that by limiting the field viewing conditions such that only an area extending 0.5 mm above the carbon filament is irradiated, the sensitivity for lead is improved. Aggett and West (A1) investigated the behavior of the carbon filament for the determination of trace elements extracted from aqueous solutions into organic solvents (benzene, chloroform, carbon tetrachloride, MIBK) by a variety of chelating agents. They concluded that there is no general restriction on the nature of the solvent, as in flame-based techniques, and that the behavior of the organometallic systems is virtually identical to that of aqueous solutions of the metals. Only with the copper(II)-oxine system was a slightly anomalous behavior observed.

Kubasik *et al.* (K10) determined lead in whole blood using the carbon rod atomizer. Only a 3-fold dilution of the whole blood with Triton X-100 (50 ml/liter) was required, and results were comparable to those obtained by flame techniques. Addition of xylene to the carbon rod (M3) did not prevent soaking of the sample into the rod and so blood standards had to be used. Rosen and Trinidad (R8) described a method for the measurement of lead in capillary blood samples, developed in conjunction with a simple micro blood-collecting system. Heparinized, untreated blood ( $0.5 \ \mu$ l) was injected into the carbon rod, with 0.2–0.3  $\mu$ l of xylene on either side of the sample. The sample was subsequently dried, ashed, and atomized. The sensitivity was 0.5  $\mu$ g/100 ml per 1% absorption, and the standard deviation of over 450 blood samples analyzed in duplicate was 0.91  $\mu$ g/100 ml. Results agreed closely with those obtained using conventional flame methods carried out on simultaneously collected venous samples.

Machata and Binder (M1) reported that, with a graphite atomizer, matrix effects caused by iron in blood caused calibration curves to be rather flat (nonlinear) and results to be imprecise. These matrix effects were avoided by the addition of lanthanum salts.

Related to the carbon rod atomizer is the heated graphite tube furnace atomizer. Here, the sample is injected into the center of a graphite tube, which is resistively heated. Welz (W1) reported the determination of blood lead with such a system in which the sample is dried (20 seconds), ashed, and atomized by stepwise increase in the temperature. The precision was poor, though, being 5–10  $\mu$ g/100 ml. Norval and Butler (N3) described a graphite tube system for use on any number of atomic absorption instruments which gave a detection limit for blood lead of 0.5 ng.

Feldman (F2) described a system similar to the heated carbon filament system of West and Williams (W3) except that a tantalum ribbon was used in place of the carbon filament. This has the advantage of requiring less power for heating as well as not requiring a cooling block with water cooling. A limit of detection of  $10^{-11}$  g of lead was reported. Lead was determined in blood using a protein-free filtrate from a 20-µl sample. An automatic background correction was made using a continuum source to compensate for any molecular absorption or light scattering. Hwang *et al.* (H11) determined lead in 100 µl of whole blood using this same atomizing system with the hemolysis and solvent extraction system of Farrelly and Pybus (F1) to obtain the lead in 0.5 ml of water-saturated MIBK. Twenty microliters of the MIBK extract were analyzed. Donega and Burgess (D8) described an atomizing system similar to that of Feldman (F2) except that it could be operated under reduced pressure in an inert atmosphere.

Hwang et al. (H10) reported a direct procedure for the determination of blood lead using the tantalum ribbon atomizer. A 25- $\mu$ l sample of 1:10 water-diluted whole blood was analyzed. The dilution served to facilitate the manipulation of viscous blood samples and to complete hemolysis of red blood cells. An automatic background corrector was used with frequent standardization to eliminate the need for duplicate measurements of the sample and to establish a working curve for each set of unknowns. However, triplicate determinations could be made with as little as 10  $\mu$ l of blood.

Anderson *et al.* (A5) made an evaluation of eight atomic absorption systems for the determination of lead in capillary blood. The precision of results obtained with the Delves method (4.5–8.4% c.v.) or with a tantalum ribbon atomizer (5.1–9.0% c.v.) was better than with a heated graphite crucible (12.7–15.9% c.v.). Using the Delves cup, results with the filter paper disc technique were higher and less precise than those with liquid blood samples. Schramel (S1) investigated the use of the graphite furnace for the determination of trace elements in an acid digest of a biological standard. He found considerable interferences in the determination of lead from the matrix elements calcium, potassium, sodium, phosphorus, and sulfur.

Davis and co-workers (N2, C4) described a new preconcentrating sampling technique for flameless atomic absorption spectroscopy in which a tungsten alloy wire loop is soaked in the sample solution for a specified period of time. Metal ions are concentrated on the surface of the wire loop, apparently by an ion exchange mechanism. The wire loop is then used as an electrically heated atomizer. The detection limit for lead was  $2 \times 10^{-11}$  g. In an interference study of 20 cations and 16 anions (C4), foreign cations generally enhanced lead absorption by retarding vaporization; this actually allowed the slow detection system employed to respond more efficiently. This technique has not yet been applied to blood analysis.

Lead in urine has also been determined using the more sensitive atomizing techniques. Kubasik and Volosin (K9) first extracted the lead from urine with sodium diethyldithiocarbamate into MIBK and measured the lead in the extract with a carbon rod atomizer. Excess amounts of several normal urinary constituents had negligible effect on recovery of the lead.

Lead in nitric acid digests of hair has been accurately measured by flame atomic spectrophotometry (S6). Renshaw *et al.* (R3) used nonflame atomic absorption to measure lead in single sections of hair.

## 4.3. Polarography

The sensitivity of conventional dc polarography is slightly less than  $10^{-5}$  M, or about 0.5–1 ppm lead. This is just at or above the limit for analyzing physiological levels of lead, unless fairly large samples are available, but it is suitably sensitive to detect lead intoxication. Polarography offers a high degree of specificity, and modern modifications of conventional polarography are among the most sensitive techniques available for lead analysis.

Polarography can be considered an electrolysis method on a microscale in which the applied potential is varied and the current is recorded (C9, C10). The electrolysis cell consists of a micro working electrode, and the auxiliary electrode is a nonpolarizable electrode whose potential is known and remains constant on the passage of small currents. A salt bridge separates the two electrodes. The microelectrode employed in polarography is the dropping mercury electrode (DME), in which mercury flows through a vertical capillary to form successive drops of mercury which dislodge and fall to the bottom of the cell. The advantages of the DME are severalfold. The surface is continually renewed and so it does not become contaminated or changed by deposited metal or other product. The surface area is very reproducible and can be calculated, if necessary, from the weight of the drop. The most important feature is that mercury has a high hydrogen overvoltage, allowing very negative potentials up to -2 V or more to be achieved before the discharge of hydrogen. By convention, all polarographic potentials are referred to the saturated calomel electrode (SCE), and so this electrode

is commonly used as the auxiliary or reference electrode. Its potential at  $25^{\circ}$ C is 0.242 V vs the normal hydrogen electrode (NHE). When a potential difference is impressed between the two electrodes, then, the potential that the microelectrode adopts will be equal to the applied potential versus the SCE.

The important feature of this technique is that the working electrode is a *microelectrode*, which restricts the current to a few microamperes and allows limiting currents to be reached. Conditions are maintained so that the current is diffusion controlled; i.e., the only way the electroactive test substance (one that can be reduced or oxidized at the available potentials) can reach the electrode is by diffusion. When the applied potential reaches the decomposition potential of the test substance a current flows, and it increases linearly as the potential is increased, in accordance with Ohm's law (since the resistance of the circuit remains constant). But with a microelectrode and under diffusion-controlled conditions, the number of ions or molecules of test substance that can diffuse to the electrode and maintain the electrolysis current is limited. Thus, with a dilute solution ( $10^{-3}$  to  $10^{-2}$  M and less) a limiting current is ultimately reached and an S-shaped plot of current versus applied potential results. The limiting current is proportional to the concentration of test substance. The potential at which the current is one-half of the limiting current (called the diffusion current,  $i_d$ ) is the half-wave potential  $(E_{1/2})$  and is independent of concentration. The half-wave potential is characteristic of the particular test substance being electrolyzed.

Diffusion conditions are maintained by adding a high concentration (ca. 0.1 M) of an inert supporting electrolyte, such as potassium nitrate. The high concentration of an electrochemically inert salt prevents electrical attraction or repulsion of the test ions by the charged electrode since the large excess of inert ions are preferentially attracted or repulsed by the electrode. The inert electrolyte is not electrolyzed, however, except at very large potentials. The supporting electrolyte also aids in reducing the resistance of the solution, and hence the IR drop of the circuit; thus, the potential at the working electrode is equal to the applied potential.

With solid electrodes, solutions may also be stirred at a constant rate or else the electrode may be rotated or vibrated at a constant rate. The current will be increased, but will still be proportional to the concentration of the electroactive species.

The limit of detection is about  $10^{-5}$  to  $10^{-6}$  M of the test substance, and it is governed by the magnitude of the *residual current*. This is due mainly to the charging current and arises from the charged surface of the electrode, which acts as a capacitor and must be "charged" up.
The limit of negative working potential that can be applied is governed by the reduction of the supporting electrolyte cation or the discharge of hydrogen in acid solutions. The positive limit of working potential is restricted by the oxidation of the mercury electrode itself and, in the absence of mercury complexing or percipitating ions, is about +0.4V vs SCE.

More positive potentials can be attained by employing solid microelectrodes, but then negative potentials often cannot be employed. In 1941 Laitinen and Kolthoff (L1) coined the general term "voltammetry" for current-voltage curves obtained at all microelectrodes, including mercury and solid microelectrodes. Polarography is a special type of voltammetry in which the electrode is the DME. Either oxidation or reduction of a test substance can take place at microelectrodes, depending on the applied potential and the test substance.

When working in the negative potential region, as with lead, oxygen must be removed from the solution since oxygen is electrochemically reduced. This is usually accomplished by bubbling with oxygen-free nitrogen for several minutes. Also, a surface-active agent, such as gelatin or Triton X-100, is sometimes added as a "maximum suppressor." Frequently, a "spike" or maximum appears on a polarographic wave at a DME, and small amounts of surface active agents will eliminate this; larger amounts may suppress the wave itself.

With mercury electrodes, contact with highly acid solutions for more than a few minutes should be avoided in order to prevent acid dissolution of the electrode (C15).

The shape of a polarographic wave is given by

$$E = E_{1/2} + RT/nF \ln \left[ (i_{\rm d} - i)/i \right]$$
(8)

where R is the gas constant, T the absolute temperature, n the number of electrons involved in the electrode reaction, F the Faraday constant, and *i* the current at applied potential E on the steep portion of the wave. At 25°C a plot of log  $(i_d - i)/i$  vs E results in an intercept of  $E_{1/2}$ and, for a reversibly electrolyzed substance such as lead, a slope of 0.059/n. This is useful in differentiating substances that may be reduced at similar potentials.

The half-wave potential for the reduction of lead in acid (HCl) solution is about -0.49 V vs SCE. Thallium(I) and tin(II) have polarographic waves close to this. The lead wave can be distinguished from the thallium wave by a plot of log  $(i_d - i)/i$  vs E. This gives a slope of 0.059/n volt and for lead n will be equal to 2 while for thallium it will be unity. Alternatively, the waves can be separated chemically.

The potential of the thallium reduction is practically unaffected by chelating agents. The lead wave is shifted to -0.80 V in sodium hydroxide solution. Tin(II) is reduced at -1.26 V in this medium. Alkaline tartrate is often used as the supporting electrolyte. In this medium, lead is reduced at -0.79 V, thallium at -0.50 V, and tin(II) at -1.20 V. In tartaric acid medium, the half-wave potentials are -0.52, 0.49, and -0.68 V, respectively.

Brezina and Zuman (B8) have summarized some of the applications of polarography to biological samples. Lead in blood can be determined by adding citrate and hydrochloric acid to precipitate proteins, and then running a polarogram directly on the protein free filtrate. The sample is saturated with oxygen before adding the acid in order to prevent the liberation of porphyrines, which give interfering polarographic waves.

In other methods, the sample is first wet or dry ashed. An acid or alkaline tartrate supporting electrolyte seems to be satisfactory for most purposes. Some investigators separate the lead by extraction with dithizone prior to analysis.

For the analysis of lead in urine, the lead is often separated by precipitation as the phosphate in ammoniacal medium or as the oxalate, which is then ignited. The polarogram is finally run in tartrate or citrate medium, either acid or alkaline.

There are a number of polarographic techniques that are much more sensitive than conventional polarography. One of these is pulse polarography, which minimizes the effect of the charging current. In differential pulse polarography, a single rectangular voltage pulse of constant amplitude (usually 5-100 mV) is superimposed for 40-60 msec on a slowly increasing voltage ramp during the last quarter of the drop-life of the DME. Two current measuring periods are used, one immediately before the pulse and the other at the end of the pulse. The measured current represents the difference in the two sampled currents. The plot of this difference as a function of potential is a symmetrical peak, essentially equal to the derivative of the normal S-shaped peak. The charging current decays exponentially with time during each drop life. By making measurements at the end of the drop life, one avoids the period at the beginning of the drop life when the charging current is changing most rapidly. In addition, the measurement is arranged to be made toward the end of the pulse where the charging current is smallest. Hence, the sensitivity is generally 10-100 times greater than in conventional dc polarography. Moreover, in the differential mode, improved resolution is achieved. Sensitivity does, however, suffer for irreversible electrode processes.

In pulsed techniques, synchronization of the drop time of the DME with the frequency of applied pulses is necessary. This is achieved by mechanical drop control using a magnetically controlled "hammer" knocking the capillary and causing detachment of drops from the capillary. The drop time can be synchronized with the application of voltage pulses.

An even more sensitive technique than pulse polarography is anodic stripping voltammetry. In this technique, commonly a hanging mercurydrop electrode (HMDE) is used, where a mercury drop is suspended from the end of a mercury plated platinum wire or a gold wire, sealed in a glass tube. Mercury-coated graphite electrodes are also frequently used. These are more sensitive because the deposited metal is diluted less in the thin layer of mercury. First, the solution is stirred at a reproducible and constant rate, while a constant potential is applied which resides on the diffusion current of the polarographic wave of a metal ion; the reduction product of the metal ion must form an amalgam with the electrode. During this step, the metal ion reaches the electrode surface by diffusion and mass convection (stirring), where it is reduced and concentrated in the drop. After a preselected time, the stirring is stopped and the potential is scanned anodically (toward the more positive potentials). If the electrode process is reversible, the amalgamated metal will be anodically stripped out of the electrode, that is, reoxidized, giving rise to an anodic wave. The wave will be peaked, and because the concentration of the amalgam in the electrode is much greater than that of the metal ion in solution, the peak height will be greatly magnified over that of the normal polarographic reduction wave.

The peak height is proportional to the square root of the rate of potential scan, and so a fairly rapid scan is employed, about 50 mV/second; the voltammogram is thus recorded in about 20 seconds. The peak current is also directly proportional to the time of preelectrolysis, and the time used will depend on the concentration. The upper concentration limit is about  $10^{-6}$  to  $10^{-5}$  M, and the lower concentration limit is  $10^{-8}$ to  $10^{-9}$  M! The lower concentration corresponds to about 0.1 ppb. It is not difficult to use 1-ml volumes in these techniques, and so  $10^{-10}$  g can be determined. This compares favorably with almost any other analytical technique.

For  $10^{-6}$  M, preelectrolysis times of 60 seconds or less are sufficient, and proportionately longer times are used as the concentration decreases. For  $10^{-9}$  M, electrolysis times of 1 hour are usually required.

Anodic stripping pulse voltammetry (C6) is 10-fold more sensitive than dc anodic stripping voltammetry. Down to  $10^{-9}$  M concentrations have been determined, and even analyses of  $10^{-10}$  M solutions have

Tissue Ashes (N1)		
G/ml	$_{\rm pH}$	Resistance (ohms)
		770
1	11.3	500
1	8.2	185
1	9.4	572
1	10.4	145
5	10.5	12.5
10		8.8
1	8.6	135
1	8.5	188
1	8.5	135
	TISSUE / G/ml  1 1 1 1 1 5 10 1 1 1 1	TISSUE ASHES (N           G/ml         pH           -         -           1         11.3           1         8.2           1         9.4           1         10.4           5         10.5           10         -           1         8.6           1         8.5

 TABLE 3

 pH and Resistance of Different Solutions of

 Tissue Ashes (N1)

been reported. Concentrations which by dc anodic stripping voltammetry may require 30–60 minutes of preelectrolysis, will require only 30 seconds to 5 minutes by differential pulse stripping voltammetry. An additional advantage is that only  $10^{-3}$  M or less supporting electrolyte is required. This is important for minimizing impurities.

One of the main problems with a technique as sensitive as these is that of finding a supporting electrolyte that is suitably free of lead. Biological materials contain sufficient quantities of salts that dry-ashed samples can be simply diluted with water at a ratio of 1 ml per 1 g of wet sample (N1). Table 3 lists the resistances of several sample solutions prepared in this way compared with that of 0.01 M potassium chloride (N1). It is advisable in these direct diltuions to employ a standard additions technique for calibration. This will account for any changes in the anodic stripping potentials in the presence of any complexing salts in the samples. Complexing agents have been demonstrated to shift the anodic stripping peak potential (D4).

The application of stripping analysis has generally required prior destruction of organic matter. For example, Roschig and Matschiner (R6) determined lead in 0.2 ml blood by mineralization with HNO<sub>3</sub>, HClO<sub>4</sub>,  $H_2O_2$ , and  $H_2SO_3$ . Ascorbic acid was added to the electrolytic cell, presumably to remove oxygen; Christian and Davis (C13) have used ascorbic acid to rapidly remove oxygen from solution for polarographic lead determination. Quartz cells and digestion apparatus were used to minimize lead contamination. A standard deviation of 10% was reported for 0.2–2.0 ppm of lead in blood.

Voloder *et al.* (V1) mineralized 0.2 ml of blood with nitric acid and hydrogen peroxide. The residue was dissolved in an electrolyte. They

found a detection limit of 5  $\mu$ g lead per 100 ml. Traces of remaining nitric acid were reported to interfere in their procedure. Sinko and Gomiscek (S4) determined blood in *serum* by digesting 0.5 ml with 0.5 ml of HNO<sub>3</sub>-HClO<sub>4</sub> (3:1) in a Teflon autoclave. They were able to detect as little as 0.01 ppm lead in the serum.

Searle, Chan, and Davidow (S2) described a microprocedure for blood lead using anodic stripping coltammetry. Fifty microliters of blood or 0.5 ml of urine were digested for 30 minutes in the polarographic cell with 0.2 ml or 0.4 ml, respectively of 70% perchloric acid. After cooling, 4 ml of water was added and the lead was plated for 20 minutes onto a mercury-coated carbon electrode at -0.8 V vs SCE, followed by anodic stripping and measurement. They analyzed blood samples containing 23–83 µg of lead per 100 ml of blood. Except for low, nontoxic lead concentrations, recoveries for anodic stripping voltammetry and atomic absorption spectroscopy correlated well. The relative standard deviation was somewhat larger by the former method, but the largest differences were at the low concentrations.

Duic, Szechter, and Srinivasan (D9) used derivative pulse stripping voltammetry to determine lead in 0.2 ml of blood digested with 0.4 ml of HClO<sub>4</sub> and 0.1 ml of H<sub>2</sub>SO<sub>4</sub> and diluted to 7 ml. The method can be applied to samples as small as 50  $\mu$ l.

When working with polarography, care should be taken to avoid excess exposure to mercury vapors. A well ventilated laboratory should be used (C8).

# 4.4. NEUTRON ACTIVATION ANALYSIS

This technique is extremely sensitive for many elements. But for lead, it is not as sensitive as more conventional chemical (instrumental) methods. The interference free detection limit using irradiation with a neutron flux of  $10^{13}$  neutrons/cm<sup>2</sup>-sec for 1 hour is only as low as 2  $\mu$ g (G9). By reactor pulse analysis, as little as 0.5  $\mu$ g can be detected. These sensitivities are satisfactory if sufficient sample is available. This technique appears to offer little advantage, and, in view of the relative unavailability and the expense of facilities, it will not find much use for clinical lead analysis.

### 4.5. Ion Selective Electrodes

Ion selective electrodes in principle represent the analytical chemist's dream of a simple probe that will, essentially without preparation or manipulation of the sample, give a signal directly dependent on the concentration of the test ion. Unfortunately, for lead the state of the art has not advanced sufficiently for utilization of these electrodes in the clinical laboratory. Experience in our laboratory with the Orion ion-exchange liquid-membrane lead electrode has shown that it possesses neither the sensitivity nor the selectivity required for measurements in biological fluids (L2). The electrode is actually more responsive to the alkali metals than to lead, which makes it useless for biological applications. According to Orion literature (O3), their solid state lead electrode can be used to measure as little as  $10^{-7}$  M of uncomplexed lead (0.02) ppm). However, copper as well as silver and mercury must be absent. Also, the iron(III) concentration cannot exceed the sample lead level, although the iron can be eliminated by adjusting the sample pH to above 4. In view of the fact that blood contains about 1 ppm of copper, it appears unlikely that this electrode will find use in the clinical laboratory unless a preliminary separation procedure is performed. Rechnitz (R1), however, has reported that the solid state electrode should not be subject to interference by normal ionic constituents of body fluids, although no experimental evidence was presented.

In conclusion, there are a number of techniques that will give reliable results for lead analysis. The spectrophotometric method, while probably the most popular, suffers from lack of specificity, and great care must be taken to ensure that a positive test is due to lead. In addition, the technique is quite tedious, requiring several extractions and pH adjustments, and the use of cyanide solutions always poses a danger in the laboratory. The use of sulfuric acid for digestion in the procedure recommended by Rice *et al.* for blood and urine should be used with caution.

Polarography and atomic absorption spectroscopy each possesses a high degree of specificity. In the anodic stripping analysis mode, polarography is one of the most sensitive techniques available for lead analysis. Atomic absorption spectroscopy has the advantage of requiring minimal sample preparation. Nonflame atomic absorption techniques are sensitive and very rapid and should find increasing use in the clinical laboratory.

#### References

- Al. Aggett, J., and West, T. S., Atomic absorption and fluorescence spectroscopy with a carbon filament atom reservoir. V. Determination of elements in organic solvents. Anal. Chim. Acta 57, 15-21 (1971).
- A2. Amos, M. D., Bennet, P. A., Brodie, K. G., Lung, P. W. Y., and Matousek, J. P., Carbon rod atomizer in atomic absorption and fluorescence spectrometry and its clinical application. Anal. Chem. 43, 211-215 (1971).
- A3. Anderson, M. P., and Mesman, B. B., Determination of lead content in untreated urine using the Delves cup system. U.S. Nat. Tech. Inform. Serv., AD Rep. AD-757864, 1-27 (1972).

- A4. Anderson, R. G., Johnson, H. N., and West, T. S., Atomic absorption and fluorescence spectroscopy with a carbon filament atom reservoir. VII. Atomic absorption under limited field viewing conditions. *Anal. Chim. Acta* 57, 281–288 (1971).
- A5. Anderson, W. N., Broughton, P. M. C., Dawson, J. B., and Fisher, C. W., Evaluation of some atomic absorption systems for the determination of lead in blood. *Clin. Chim. Acta* 50, 129-136 (1974).
- A6. Andreoletti, F., Griffini, A., Colombo, G., and Zurlo, N., Determination of lead in blood by atomic absorption spectrophotometry. Proc. Int. Symp. Environ. Health Aspects Lead, 1972 pp. 1071-1079 (1973).
- A7. Aronow, A. M., Lead poisoning in putty. Science 166, 552 (1969).
- A8. Arroyo, M., Analytical determination of lead in urine by atomic absorption spectroscopy. Direct micromethod using Delves system. *Rev. Clin. Espan.* 128, 119-126 (1973).
- B1. Berman, E., The determination of lead in blood and urine by atomic absorption spectrophotometry. At. Absorption Newslett. 3, 111-114 (1964).
- B2. Berman, E., Valavanis, V., and Dubin, A., A micromethod for determination of lead in blood. *Clin. Chem.* 14, 239-242 (1968).
- B3. Bessman, S. P., and Layne, E. C., Jr., A rapid procedure for the determination of lead in blood or urine in the presence of organic chelating agents. J. Lab. Clin. Med. 45, 159–166 (1955).
- B4. Bessman, S. P., Reid, H., and Martin, R., Treatment of lead encephalopathy with calcium disodium versenate. *Med. Ann. D.C.* 21, 312-315 (1952).
- B5. Bielecka, W., and Kucharska, E., Zinc, cadmium, and lead levels in some organs of rats exposed to the industrial dusts in zinc-lead ore works. Bromatol. Chem. Toksykol. 6, 169–173 (1973).
- B6. Bizollon, C. A., and Galy, G., Atomic absorption spectrophotometric determinations by the sampling boat method. Application to lead determination in urine. Bull. Trav. Soc. Pharm. Lyon 14, 96–109 (1970).
- B7. Bodgen, J. D., and Joselow, M. M., Micromethod for the collection and analysis of trace metals by paper-in-a-cup atomic absorption spectrophotometry. Amer. Ind. Hyg. Ass., J. 35, 88-92 (1974).
- B8. Brezina, M., and Zuman, P., "Polarography in Medicine, Biochemistry, and Pharmacy." Wiley (Interscience), New York, 1958.
- B9. Butt, E. M., Nusbaum, R. E., Gilmore, T. C., and DiDio, S. L., Trace metal patterns in disease states: Hemochromatosis, bontu siderosis and iron storage in Laennec's cirrhosis and alcoholism. In "Metal Binding in Medicine" J. J. Seven and L. A. Johnson, eds.), pp. 43–49. Lippincott, Philadelphia, Pennsylvania, 1960.
- C1. Cernik, A. A., and Sayers, M. H. P., Determination of lead in capillary blood using a paper punched disk atomic absorption technique. Application to the supervision of lead workers. *Brit. J. Ind. Med.* 28, 392–398 (1971).
- C2. Chakrabarti, C. L., Determination of lead in aqueous and organic media by atomic-absorption spectroscopy. Appl. Spectrosc. 21, 160-164 (1967).
- C3. Chakrabarti, C. L., Robinson, J. W., and West, P. W., The atomic absorption spectroscopy of lead. Anal. Chim. Acta 34, 269-277 (1966).
- C4. Chauvin, J. V., Newton, M. P., and Davis, D. G., Determination of lead and nickel by atomic absorption spectrometry with a flameless wire loop atomizer. *Anal. Chim. Acta* 65, 291-302 (1973).
- C5. Cholak, J., Yeager, D. W., and Henderson, E. W., Determination of lead in

biological and related material by atomic absorption spectrophotometry. Environ. Sci. Technol. 5, 1020-1022 (1971).

- C6. Christian, G. D., Anodic stripping pulse voltammetry. J. Electroanal. Interfacial Electrochem. 23, 1-7 (1969).
- C7. Christian, G. D., Medicine, trace elements and atomic absorption spectroscopy. Anal. Chem. 41 (No. 1), 24A-40A (1969).
- C8. Christian, G. D., The urinary mercury content of electroanalytical chemists. J. Electroanal. Chem. Interfacial Electrochem. 23, 172 (1969).
- C9. Christian, G. D., Electrochemical methods for analysis of enzyme systems. Advan. Biomed. Eng. Med. Phys. 4, 95-161 (1971).
- C10. Christian, G. D., "Analytical Chemistry." Xerox College Publishing, Lexington, Massachusetts, 1971.
- C11. Christian, G. D., Atomic absorption spectroscopy for the determination of elements in medical and biological samples. Fortschr. Chem. Forsch. 26, 77-112 (1972).
- C12. Christian, G. D., Clinical applications. In "Flame Emission and Atomic Absorption Spectroscopy" (J. A. Dean and T. C. Rains, eds.), Vol. 3. Dekker, New York, 1975.
- C13. Christian, G. D., and Davis, P. H., Unpublished results.
- C14. Christian, C. D., and Feldman, F. J., "Atomic Absorption Spectroscopy. Applications in Agriculture, Biology and Medicine." Wiley (Interscience), New York, 1970.
- C15. Christian, G. D., Knoblock, E. C., and Purdy, W. C., Use of highly acid supporting electrolytes in polarography. Observed changes in polarographic waves of selenium (IV) upon standing. *Anal. Chem.* 37, 425–427 (1965).
- D1. Dagnall, R. M., and West, T. S., Observations on the atomic absorption spectroscopy of lead in aqueous solutions, in organic extracts and in gasoline. *Talanta* 11, 1553-1557 (1964).
- D2. Dagnall, R. M., West, T. S., and Young, P., Determination of trace amounts of lead in steels, brass, and bronze alloys by atomic absorption spectrometry. *Anal. Chem.* 38, 358-360 (1966).
- D3. Davidow, B., Private communication (1969).
- D4. Davis, P. H., and Christian, G. D., Study of slightly soluble metal chelates by anodic stripping voltammetry. *Analyst* 96, 354–358 (1971).
- D5. Delves, H. T., A micro-sampling method for the rapid determination of lead in blood by atomic absorption spectrophotometry. *Analyst* **95**, 431–438 (1970).
- D6. Delves, H. T., and Reeson, R. B., A simple time-delay accessory for use with micro-scale sampling atomic absorption techniques. Analyst 98, 343-346 (1973).
- D7. Devoto, G., and Spinazzola, A., Effect of the presence of lead in air, water, and food products on its absorption rates in different groups of subjects. Proc. Int. Symp. Environ. Health Aspects Lead, 1972 pp. 859-867 (1973).
- D8. Donega, H. M., and Burgess, T. E., Atomic absorption analysis by flameless atomization in a controlled atmosphere. Anal. Chem. 42, 1521-1524 (1970).
- D9. Duic, D., Szechter, S., and Srinivasan, S., Microdetermination of lead in blood. Derivative pulse stripping voltammetric method. J. Electroanal. Chem. Interfacial Electrochem. 41, 89-93 (1973).
- E1. Ediger, R. D., and Coleman, R. L., A modified Delves cup atomic absorption procedure for the determination of lead in blood. At. Absorption Newslett. 11, 33-36 (1972).

- F1. Farrelly, R. O., and Pybus, J., Measurement of lead in blood and urine by atomic absorption spectrophotometry. *Clin. Chem.* 15, 566-574 (1969).
- F2. Feldman, F. J., Non-flame sampling technique for atomic absorption with automatic background corrections. *Pittsburgh Conf. Anal. Chem. Appl. Spectrosc.*, 21st, 1970.
- F3. Fernandez, F., and Kahn, H. L., Determination of lead in whole blood by atomic absorption spectrophotometry with the "Delves sampling cup" technique. At. Absorption Newslett. 10, 1-5 (1971).
- G1. Gleit, C. E., High frequency electrodeless discharge system for ashing organic matter. Anal. Chem. 37, 314-315 (1965).
- G2. Gleit, C. E., and Holland, W. D., Use of electrically excited oxygen for the low temperature decomposition of organic substances. Anal. Chem. 34, 1454– 1457 (1962).
- G3. Gleit, C. E., Holland, W. D., and Wrigley, R. C., Reaction kinetics of the atomic oxygen-graphite system. *Nature* (London) 200, 69 (1963).
- G4. Gorsuch, T. T., Radiochemical investigations on the recovery for analysis of trace elements in organic and biological materials. Analyst 84, 135-173 (1959).
- G5. Gorsuch, T. T., Losses of trace elements during oxidation of organic materials. The formation of volatile chlorides during dry ashing in presence of inorganic chlorides. Analyst 87, 112-115 (1962).
- G6. Gorsuch, T. T., "The Destruction of Organic Matter." Pergamon, Oxford, 1970.
- G7. Granick, S., and Mauzerall, D., The metabolism of heme and chlorophyll. In "Metabolic Pathways" (D. M. Greenberg, ed.), 2nd ed., Vol. 2, pp. 525–616. Academic Press, New York, 1961.
- G8. Gross, S. B., and Parkinson, E. S., Analyses of metals in human tissues using base, THAM (tetramethylammonium hydroxide) digests and graphite furnace atomic absorption spectrophotometry. *Interface* 3, 10 (1974); At. Absorption Newslett. 13, 107–108 (1974).
- G9. Gulf General Atomic brochures.
- H1. Hasegawa, N., Hiroi, A., Shibata, T., Sugino, H., and Kashiwagi, T., Determination of lead in hair by atomic absorption spectroscopy for simple screening of lead intoxication. Annu. Rep. Res. Inst. Environ. Med., Nagoya Univ. 18, 1-5 (1970).
- H2. Hasson, V., and Cherry, R. D., Alpha-radioactivity of human blood. Nature (London) 210, 591-593 (1966).
- H3. Hauser, T. R., Hinners, T. A., and Kent, J. L., Atomic absorption determination of cadmium and lead in whole blood by a reagent-free method. Anal. Chem. 44, 1819-1821 (1972).
- H4. Heinemann, G., Determination of lead in blood and urine by atomic absorption spectrophotometry using the Delves sampling system. Z. Klin. Chem. Klin. Biochem. 11, 197-201 (1973).
- H5. Hessel, D. W., A simple and rapid quantitative determination of lead in blood. At. Absorption Newslett. 7, 55-56 (1968).
- H6. Hicks, J. M., Gutierrez, A. N., and Worthy, B. E., Evaluation of the Delves micro-system for blood lead analysis. *Clin. Chem.* 19, 322–325 (1973).
- H7. Hilderbrand, D. C., Koirtyohann, S. R., and Pickett, E. E., The sampling-boat technique for determination of lead in blood and urine by atomic absorption. *Biochem. Med.* 3, 437-446 (1970).
- H8. Holtzmann, R., <sup>210</sup>Pb(RaD) in inhabitants of a Caribbean island. Health Phys. 11, 477-480 (1965).

H9. Hursh, J. B., Natural Pb<sup>210</sup> content of man. Science 1666-1667 (1960).

- H10. Hwang, J. Y., Ullucci, P. A., and Mokeler, C. J., Direct flameless atomic absorption determination of lead in blood. Anal. Chem. 45, 795–798 (1973).
- H11. Hwang, J. Y., Ullucci, P. A., Smith, S. R., Jr., and Malefant, A. L., Microdetermination of lead in blood by flameless atomic absorption spectrometry. Anal. Chem. 43, 1319-1321 (1971).
  - J1. Johnson, E. I., and Polhill, R. D. A., The use of sodium hexametaphosphate in the determination of traces of lead in food. Analyst 80, 364-367 (1955).
  - J2. Joselow, M. M., and Singh, N. P., Loss of sensitivity of the Delves cup with use. At. Absorption Newslett. 12, 128-129 (1973).
  - K1. Kahn, H. L., Peterson, G. E., and Schallis, J. E., Atomic absorption microsampling with the "sampling boat" technique. At. Absorption Newslett. 7, 35–39 (1968).
  - K2. Kahn, H. L., and Sebestyen, J. S., The determination of lead in blood and urine by atomic absorption spectrophotometry, with the sampling boat system. At. Absorption Newslett. 9, 33-38 (1970).
  - K3. Kehoe, R. A., Cholak, J., and Story, R. V., A spectrochemical study of the normal ranges of concentration of certain trace metals in biological materials. J. Nutr. 19, 579-592 (1940).
- K4. Kehoe, R. A., Graham, E., Thamann, F., and Sanders, L., The excretion of lead by normal persons. J. Amer. Med. Ass. 87, 2081-2084 (1926).
- K5. Kehoe, R. A., Thamann, F., and Cholak, J., On the normal absorption and excretion of lead. J. Ind. Hyg. 15, 257-272, 273-288, 290-300, 301-305, 306-319 and 320-340 (1933).
- K6. Kehoe, R. A., Thamann, F., and Cholak, J., Normal absorption and excretion of lead. J. Amer. Med. Ass. 104, 90-92 (1935).
- K7. Kopito, L., and Shwachman, H., Determination of lead in urine by atomic absorption spectroscopy using coprecipitation with bismuth. J. Lab. Clin. Med. 70, 326-332 (1967).
- K8. Kopito, L., and Schwachman, H., Measurement of lead in blood, urine, and scalp hair by atomic absorption spectrophotometry. Stand. Methods Clin. Chem. 7, 151–162 (1972).
- K9. Kubasik, N. P., and Volosin, M. T., Simplified determination of urinary cadmium, lead, and thallium, with use of carbon rod atomization and atomic absorption spectrophotometry. *Clin. Chem.* 19, 954–958 (1973).
- K10. Kubasic, N. P., Volosin, M. T., and Murray, M. H., Carbon rod atomizer applied to measurement of lead in whole blood by atomic absorption spectrophotometry. *Clin. Chem.* 18, 410–412 (1972).
  - L1. Laitinen, H. A., and Kolthoff, I. M., Voltammetry with stationary microelectrodes of platinum wire. J. Phys. Chem. 45, 1061-1079 (1941).
  - L2. Lal, S., and Christian, G. D., Potentiometric studies with a liquid ion-exchange lead-selective electrode. Anal. Chim. Acta 52, 41-46 (1970).
  - L3. Lockwood, H. C., Determination of lead in foodstuffs. Analyst 79, 143-146 (1954).
  - L4. Lorimier, D. F., and Fernandez-Garcia, J. G., Détermination du plomb dans l'urine for spectrophotometric d'absorption atomique. Helv. Chim. Acta 53, 1990-1992 (1970).
  - L5. Lyons, H., and Quinn, F. E., Measurement of lead in biological materials by combined anion-exchange chromatography and atomic absorption spectrophotometry. *Clin. Chem.* 17, 152–155 (1971).

- M1. Machata, G., and Binder, R., Determination of lead, thallium, zinc, and cadmium trace elements in biological material by flameless atomic absorption. Z. *Rechtsmed.* 73, 29-34 (1973).
- M2. Marumo, Y., Oikawa, T., and Niwaguchi, T., Determination of lead in biological materials by atomic absorption spectrophotometry. *Bunseki Kagaku* 22, 1024–1028 (1973).
- M3. Matousek, J. P., and Stevens, B. J., Biological applications of the carbon rod atomizer in atomic absorption spectroscopy. 1. Preliminary studies on magnesium, iron, copper, lead, and zinc in blood and plasma. *Clin. Chem.* 17, 363-368 (1971).
- M4. Mishima, M., Hoshiai, T., and Suzuki, T., Determination of lead in blood by atomic absorption spectrometry. Koshu Eiseiin Kenkyu Hokoku 20, 187–191 (1971).
- M5. Mitchell, D. G., Ryan, F. J., and Aldous, K. M., The precise determination of lead in whole blood by solvent extraction-atomic absorption spectrometry. At. Absorption Newslett. 11, 120-121 (1972).
- M6. Morrison, G. H., and Freiser, H., "Solvent Extraction in Analytical Chemistry." Wiley, New York, 1957.
- M7. Morrison, G. H., and Freiser, H., Solvent extraction. In "Comprehensive Analytical Chemistry" (C. L. Wilson and D. Wilson, eds.), Vol. IA, pp. 147-209. Amer. Elsevier, New York, 1959.
- M8. Murphy, L., Menden, E. E., Eller, P. M., and Petering, H. G., Atomic absorption determination of zinc, copper, cadmium, and lead in tissues solubilized by aqueous tetramethylammonium hydroxide. Anal. Biochem. 53, 365–372 (1973).
- N1. Newberry, C. L., and Christian, G. D., Anodic-stripping voltammetry of biological samples. J. Electroanal. Chem. 9, 468-472 (1965).
- N2. Newton, M. P., Chauvin, J. V., and Davis, D. G., New highly sensitive preconcentrating sampling techniques for flameless atomic absorption spectroscopy. *Anal. Lett.* 6, 89-100 (1973).
- N3. Norval, E., and Butler, L. R. P., Determination of lead in blood by atomic absorption with the high-temperature graphite tube. Anal. Chim. Acta 58, 47-56 (1972).
- Ol. Oberle, M. W., Lead poisoning: A preventable childhood disease of the slums. Science 165, 991-992 (1969).
- O2. Olsen, E. D., and Jatlow, P. I., Improved Delves cup atomic absorption procedure for determination of lead in blood and urine. *Clin. Chem.* 18, 1312–1317 (1972).
- O3. Orion Research Catalogue 961.
- Pl. Petrov, H. G., and Cover, A., Direct radiochemical determination of lead-210 in bone. Anal. Chem. 37, 1659–1660 (1965).
- P2. Pickett, E. E., Personal communication (1969).
- P3. Pierce, J. O., and Cholak, J., Lead, chromium, and molybdenum by atomic absorption. Arch. Environ. Health 13, 208-212 (1966).
- R1. Rechnitz, G. A., Lead poisoning in children. Detection by ion selective electrodes. Science 166, 532 (1969).
- R2. Reiders, F., Effects of intravenous disodium calcium ethylenediamine tetraacetate (Na<sub>2</sub>Ca-EDTA) on urinary excretion of Pb, Fe, Cu, and Zn in man. *Fed. Proc.*, *Fed. Amer. Soc. Exp. Biol.* 14, 382 (1955).
- R3. Renshaw, G. D., Pounds, C. A., and Pearson, E. F., Variation in lead concentra-

tion along single hairs as measured by nonflame atomic absorption spectrophotometry. *Nature* (London) 238, 162-163 (1972).

- R4. Rice, E. W., and Fletcher, D. C., Lead in blood and urine. Stand. Methods Clin. Chem. 5, 121-129 (1965).
- R5. Roosels, D., and Vanderkeel, J. V., An atomic absorption determination of lead in urine after extraction with dithizone. At. Absorption Newslett. 7, 9–10 (1968).
- R6. Roschig, M., and Matschiner, H., Inverse voltammetric determination of lead in small amounts of blood. H. Determination after wet mineralization. Z. Med. Labortech. 12, 201-210 (1971); Chem. Abstr. 76, 95333s (1972).
- R7. Rose, G. A., and Willden, E. G., An improved method for the determination of whole blood lead by using an atomic-absorption technique. *Analyst* 98, 243-245 (1973).
- R8. Rosen, J. F., and Trinidad, E. E., Microdetermination of blood lead in children by flameless atomic absorption. The carbon rod atomizer. J. Lab. Clin. Med. 80, 567-576 (1972).
- Schramel, P., Determination of eight metals in the international biological standard by flameless atomic absorption spectrometry. Anal. Chim. Acta 67, 69-77 (1973).
- S2. Searle, B., Chan, W., and Davidow, B., Determination of lead in blood and urine by anodic stripping voltammetry. *Clin. Chem.* 19, 76-80 (1973).
- Segal, R. J., Nonspecificity of urinary lead measurements by atomic absorption spectroscopy. A spectrophotometric correction method. *Clin. Chem.* 15, 1124-1131 (1969).
- S4. Sinko, I., and Gomiscek, S., Determination of lead, cadmium, copper, thallium, bismuth, and zinc in serum by anodic stripping polarography. *Mikrochim. Acta* pp. 163-172 (1972).
- S5. Sognnaes, R. F., Dental aspects of the structure of metabolism of mineralized tissues. In "Mineral Metabolism: An Advanced Treatise;; (C. L. Comar and R. Bronner, eds.,), Vol. 1, Part 1B, pp. 678–741. Academic Press, New York, 1961.
- S6. Soren, J. R. J., Melby, E. G., Nord, P. J., and Petering, H. G., Interferences in the determination of metallic elements in human hair. Evaluation of zinc, copper, lead, and cadmium, using atomic absorption spectrophotometry. Arch. Environ. Health 27, 36-39 (1973).
- T1. Tarasevich, N. I., and Tsalev, D. L., Selection of nonabsorbing lines for background correction in atomic absorption analysis. Vestn. Mosk. Univ., Khim. 13, 242-244 (1972).
- T2. Thompsett, S. L., The determination and distribution of lead in human tissues and excreta. Analyst 81, 330-339 (1956).
- T3. Tipton, I. H., The distribution of trace metals in the human body. In "Metal Binding in Medicine" (J. J. Seven and L. A. Johnson, eds.), pp. 27-42. Lippincott, Philadelphia, Pennsylvania, 1960.
- T4. Tipton, I. H., Stewart, P. L., and Dickson, J., Patterns of elemental excretion in long term balance studies. *Health Phys.* 16, 455-462 (1969).
- V1. Voloder, K., Branica, M., Ivcic, N., and Eder-Trifunovic, J., Determination of lead in normal and intoxicated blood by anodic stripping. Proc. Int. Symp. Environ. Health Aspects Lead, 1972 pp. 1091-1098 (1973).
- W1. Welz, B., and Wiedeking, E., Determination of trace elements in serum and urine using flameless atomization. Fresenius' Z. Anal. Chem. 252, 111–117 (1970).

- W2. West, P. W., and Carlton, J. K., The extraction of lead iodide by methyl isopropyl ketone. Anal. Chim. Acta 6, 406-411 (1952).
- W3. West, T. S., and Williams, X. K., Atomic absorption and fluorescence spectroscopy with a carbon filament atom reservoir. Part I. Construction and operation of atom reservoir. Anal. Chim. Acta 45, 27-41 (1969).
- W4. Westerlung-Helmerson, U., Determination of lead and cadmium in blood by a modification of the Hessel method. At. Absorption Newslett. 9, 133-134 (1970).
- W5. White, R., BNFMRA Research Report A. 1707, September 1968; also Pap., Int. At. Absorption Spectrosc. Conf., 1969.
- W6. Whitlock, C. M., Jr., Private communication to G. L. Stucky (1968).
- W7. Willis, J. G., Determination of lead in urine by atomic absorption spectroscopy. Nature (London) 191, 381-382 (1961).
- W8. Willis, J. B., Determination of lead and other heavy metals in urine by atomic absorption spectroscopy. Anal. Chem. 34, 614-617 (1962).
- Y1. Yamauchi, R., Modification of atomic absorption spectrophotometric determination of lead content in blood and urine and the effect of exposure of workers to lead in an industrial environment. *Tokyo Jikeikai Ika Daigaku Zasshi* 86, 694-703 (1971).
- Z1 Zinterhofer, L. J. M., Jatlow, P. I., and Fappiano, A., Atomic absorption determination of lead in blood and urine in the presence of EDTA. J. Lab. Clin. Med. 78, 664-674 (1971).
- Z2. Zurlo, N., Griffini, A. M., and Colombo, A., Determination of lead in urine by atomic absorption spectrophotometry after coprecipitation with thorium. *Anal. Chim. Acta* 47, 203-208 (1969).

# A

Acromegaly, 202, 203 Adenosine deaminase (ADA) deficiency, 234-235 adenosine toxicity, 234 conversion of adenosine to adenylic acid, 234 in fibroblasts and lymphocytoid lines in culture, 234 mechanism of, 234, 235 molecular forms of adenosine deaminase, 235 Adenyl cyclase, 176 Amyloidosis, 49 Anterior pituitary, 193-196 Arthritis, 39, 52, 53, 55 Ascorbic acid, see Vitamin C Atherosclerosis, 50

### B

Blood, analysis for lead in, 289-309 Brain serotonin, 274

#### С

Carotene, 248
Chondroitin, chemical structure of, 10
Chondroitin 4-sulfate, chemical structure of, 10
Chondroitin 6-sulfate, chemical structure of, 10
Cobalamine, see Vitamin B<sub>12</sub>
Corticosteroids, 178
Cushing's disease, 194
Cystic fibrosis, 49

### D

Dermatan sulfate, chemical structure of, 11 Dermatomyositis, 49, 55 Diabetes, 201 Diiodotyrosine (DIT), 105

#### Е

Edema, venous, 49 Estrogens, 178, 186, 274

### F

Folic acid, 254-262 absorption and metabolism, 255-258 of conjugated and unconjugated, 258deconjugation and, 255, 256 effect of proteolytic enzymes on folate polyglutamates, 256 hydrolysis of folate polyglutamates in intestine, 256 mechanism of absorption of unconjugated, 256, 257 quantitation of absorption, 257 in blood, 255 in food, 255 oral contraceptive agents (OCA) and, 258 - 262folate absorption, 259-260 serum folate levels after folic acid ingestion, 259 tissue saturation, 259, 260 folate metabolism, 260-262 effect on plasma clearance of injected folic acid, 260 of steroids on tissue metabolism of, 261 hepatic drug metabolism, 261, 262plasma folate clearance and pregnancy, 261 plasma folate concentrations, 258-259 Follicle-stimulating hormone (FSH), 179

# G

Gangliosidosis, 50 Gastrin, 199 Gastrointestinal tract, 199–203 Glucagon, 196, 197 Glycosaminoglycans, 1-5, 9, 46-76, see also Proteoglycans, specific substances biosynthesis of, chain formation addition of carbohydrate to protein chain, 18-20 chain initiation, propagation and termination, 20-25 addition of sulfate to, 25-29 formation of protein chain, 18 metabolic heterogeneity of, 29-31 disorders, 46-76, see also specific disorders body fluid presentation of, 52–54 drugs and decrease of polydispersity of hyaluronic acid, 53, 54 hyaluronic acid in synovial fluid, 52polymerization of hyaluronic acid, 53 serum glycosaminoglycan, 54 synovial fluid in arthritis, 52, 53 cartilaginous and skeletal presentation of, 51, 52 arthritic hip-joint cartilage, 51 in nucleus pulposus, 51, 52 in osteoarthritic cartilage, 52 in pseudoachondroplasia, 51 cell culture presentation of, 56, 57 culture of fibroblasts, 56 disadvantages, 57 genetic hyperglycosaminoglycanuria, 57 - 62amniotic fluid, 73 biological aspects of glycosaminoglycans in, 59-60 body fluid presentation, 68 cetyl pyridine chloride turibidity test, 72 chemical aspects of glycosaminoglycans in, 59-61 clinical features, 59-61 cultured cell presentation in, 68 - 72diagnosis of, 72 enzyme tests, 73 enzymic activities in cultured fibroblasts, 71 frequency of, 58

metabolism of glycosaminoglycans in, 58 radioactive incorporation studies in, 69 secretion into fibroblast cultures, 69 size of glycosaminoglycan in cultured fibroblasts, 70 therapy of, 74-75 tissue presentation in various types of, 66-68 types of, 59-61 urinary glycosaminoglycan, 72 urinary excretion in, 62-66 tissue presentation of, 49, 50 urinary presentation of, 54-56 and degree of degradation, 54, 55 generalized primary structures of, 9 glycopeptide linkage in chondroitin and hyaluronic acid, 15 in heparin, 14 linkage of glycosaminoglycans to proteins in proteoglycans, 13, 14, 16 mucopolysaccharides, 6, 7 nomenclature, 5–9 polysaccharide chains, 5 Glycosaminoglycanuria, 54, 55 Goiter, 150, 151 Gout, 215, 216, 233, 234 impairment of renal excretion of urate, 216 precipitation of urate crystals in body, 215 Graves' disease, 144 Growth hormone-releasing inhibiting hormone (GH-RIH) or somatotropin, 178, 189–193 actions on anterior pituitary, 193-196 on ACTH levels, 194 on basal LH and FSH levels, 194 on basal secretion of TSH in normals, 194 on GH secretion, 193 in hypothyroidism, 194, 195 on prolactin (PRL) secretion, 194 actions on pancreas, 196–199 basal secretion of glucagon, 196 of insulin, 196 carbohydrate metabolism, 197,

198 insulin and glucagon secretion in other states, 197 actions on gastrointestinal tract, 199-203 in diabetes mellitus, 201, 202 gastric acid and pepsin secretion, 199, 200 gastrin secretion, 199 plasma gastrin levels, 199 renin levels, 201 analogs of, 191 duration of action, 192 CH levels in acromegaly, 202, 203 hormone secretion by tumors, 203, 204 204 isolation and synthesis, 189 location in pituitary, 190 mechanisms of action, 190 and inhibition of cAMP accumulation, 190 molecular forms of, 191 specificity of action of, 192 toxicity and side effects, 192 hemorrhage, 193 upper abdominal pain, 193

#### н

Hashimoto's disease, 151 Hemorrhage, 193 Heparin, chemical structure of, 12 Heparin sulfate, chemical structure of, 12 Hormone secretion by tumors, 203 HPRT deficiency, 227-229 activity in erythrocytes of general population of hyperuricemics, 228 enzymic half-life in normal red cells, 227 immunological half-life in normal red cells, 227 Lesch-Nyhan and family-related individuals, 229 stability in erythrocytes, 229 substrate (phorphoribosyl pyrophosphate) levels in vivo, 229 in Lesch-Nyhan disease, see Lesch-Nyhan disease production-regulating gene, 230-233

incorporation of radioactive hypoxanthine by mutant HPRT-deficient cells in presence of normal cells, 232 Lyon hypothesis and HPRT activity in maternal X-chromsomes, 230 metabolic cooperation and cell-tocell cooperation, 232 Hunter syndrome, 64 Hurler syndrome, 63 Hyaluronic acid, chemical structure of, 9 - 10Hyperglycosaminoglycanuria, 39, 57-62 Hyperthyroidism, 181 Hypogonadism, 188 Hypothyroidism, 139, 140, 153, 154, 194, 195Hypoxanthine phosphoribosyltransferase, see HPRT

### I

Insulin, 196, 197

# K

Keratan sulfate, chemical structure of, 12–13 Kidney, 201

### L

Lead atomic absorption spectroscopy for, 300-312 absorption lines of, 301 analysis of blood for, 304, 305 coprecipitation procedures in, 306 Delves method in, 308-309 extraction of, 305, 306 in small samples, 306, 307 analysis of urine, 302, 303 extraction of analysis, 302, 303 carbon rod and graphite atomizers, 310double-beam instruments, 301 effect of solvent extraction, 301, 302 molecular absorption, correction for, 300, 301 nonflame atomizers and increased sensitivity, 309, 310

principles of, 300 tantalum ribbon atomizers, 311 techniques for, 300 tungsten alloy atomizer, 311, 312 in blood, urine, and tissues, 289-291 as biological component and as contaminant, 289 distribution between serum and erythrocytes, 291 effect of intravenous CaN2-EDTA on urinary excretion, 291 fecal excretion, normal amounts of, 291 in human hair, 290, 291 in human tissues, 290 normal levels in blood, 291 symptoms and blood levels, 291 urinary excretions, normal levels of, 291 in various population groups, 291 destruction of organic matter in analyses, 292-294 dry ashing, 292, 293 wet ashing, 292, 293 determination, 298-319, see specific methods ion selective electrodes, 318, 319 neutron activation analysis for, 318 polarography anodic stripping voltametry and increased sensitivity, 316 application to biological materials, 315 destruction of organic material, 317, 318 form of polarographic wave, 314 lead-free supporting electrolytes, 317principles of, 312 pulse, and increased sensitivity, 315 sensitivity, 312, 315 techniques of, 313 types of microelectrodes, 312, 314 solvent extraction, 294-298 distribution of metal chelate between organic and aqueous phase, 295 equilibrium steps involved in, 295 multiple extractions, 297, 298 pH

effect on extraction efficiency, 295 selectivity of extraction, 296, 297 reaction with chelating agent before extraction, 294 reaction to form ion-association complex, 294-296 selectivity of extraction and masking agents, 297 use of different solvents, 296 spectrophotometry of, 298-300 diphenylthiocarbazone (dithizone) method and interferences, 298 pH and masking agents in dithizone method, 298, 299 thallium and dithizone method, 300 Lesch-Nyhan disease, 222-227, see also HPRT allopurinol, effect of, 223 APRT in red cells of normals and in Lesch-Nyhan syndrome, 227, 228 clinical manifestations, 222, 223 in cultured fibroblasts and erythrocytes from mothers of patients, 230 differences between APRT and HPRT, 226enzyme defect in, 224 elevated levels of erythrocyte APRT in patients with, 225 G6PD in lymphocytes of Lesch-Nyhan kindred, 230 high uric acid excretion, 222, 223 HPRT: APRT ratios in human brain, 226 HPRT in red cells, 223, 224, 226 metabolic aspects, 223 ratio of hypoxanthine to xanthine urinary excretion, 223 secondary enzymic changes in, 225 urinary purine excretion in mothers of patients, 231 white and red cell enzyme patterns in mothers of patients, 231 Lypus, chronic, 49 Lupus erythmatosus, 49 Luteinizing hormone/follicle-stimulating hormone releasing hormone (LH/FSH-RH), 183-189 biosynthesis and actions, 184–185 half-life of, 185 norepinephrine as regulator of biosynthesis, 184 rate and extent of formation of, 185 site of formation in hypothalamus, 184 time course of relase of, 186 clinical applications of, 187–189 in pituitary-hypothalamic disease, 188 response in primary hypogonadism, 188 synthetic analogs in therapy, 188 therapeutic use, 188 pituitary gonadal axis, 186 structure of, 183–184

#### М

Monoiodotyrosine (MIT), 105 Mucopolysaccharides aminopolysaccharides, 6 glycosaminoglycan, 6 mucopolysaccharide-protein complex, 7 polysaccharide-protein, 7 proteoglycan, 6

#### N

Nelson's syndrome, 194

# 0

Oral contraceptive agents (OCA), 247–277, see also Oral contraception effect on vitamin metabolism, see specific vitamins
Oral contraception, 247–277 depression and, 273–275 abnormal neuroamine metabolism, 273 abnormal tryptophan metabolism, 273 estrogen-progestin administration and brain serotonin in rats, 274 plasma concentrations of amino acids, 274 menstrual cycle, 274

# P

Pancreas, 196–198 Phosphoribosyl pyrophosphate (PRibPP)

in purine synthesis, 233–234 concentration effect, 233 synthesis in gout, 233 overproducers of uric acid, 233, 234 PRibPP synthetase, 233 Polymyositis, 55 Progestin, 274 Prolactin, 179 secretion, 194 Proteoglycans, see also Glycosaminoglycans aging and, 43 biosynthesis in, 43, 44 chondroitin sulfate content, 43 degradation in, 43 distribution pattern in, 43 hyaluronic acid content, 43 urinary excretion of glycosaminoglycan, 45, 46 biosynthesis, 33-34 cellular and intracellular localization, 33, 34 regulation of, 31-33 by UDP-D-glucuronic acid, 31 feedback regulation by UDP-2acetamido-2-deoxy-D-galactose, 31 chain biosynthesis, rate of incorporation in, 34, 35, 37-39 amount of endogenous unlabeled precursor, 35 assessment of clinical conditions in, 39 genetic hyperglycosaminoglycanuria, 39 rheumatoid arthritis, 39 cycloheximide, 36 L-ascorbic acid (vitamin C), 36 biosynthesis of hyaluronic acid, 36 incorporation of [<sup>35</sup>S] sulfate, 37 mechanisms, 39 Mg<sup>2+</sup> ions, 36 puromycin, 36 steroid hormones, 37 time and temperature, 35 vitamin A, 36, 37 mechanism, 39 definition and structure of, 5 disorders, 46-48 tissue presentation of, 49

in tumors, 51 in health, 40-46 disposal of glycosaminoglycan per day in man, 41 enzymes involved in, 43 role of liver degradation in, 41 of urinary excretion in, 41-43 Purines metabolism, theoretical considerations in, 235-238 reactions of purine recycling, 236 adenosine accumulations, effects of, 236-237 adenylsuccinate lyase, 236 AMP formation from adenosine, 237 inosine conversions, 236 polyamine formations, 238 transmethylation, 237 in urine and serum, 214-215 abnormal metabolism of purine derivatives, 215-229 in gout, 215-216, see also Gout hypoxanthine active intermediate, 219, 220 hypoxanthine phosphoriboxyltransferase (HPRT), see HPRT deficiency incidence of, 216 Lesch-Nyhan disease, see Lesch-Nyhan disease normal metabolism, 219 oxypurine excretion in gouty subjects given allopurinol, 220 reactions of hypoxanthine in vivo, 220 xanthinuria, see Xanthinuria Pyrodixine, see Vitamin Be

### R

Renin, 201 Retinol, see Vitamin A Riboflavin, see Vitamin B<sub>2</sub>

### S

Serum, purines in, 214, 215 Scleroderma, 49 Somatotropin, see Growth hormone-releasing inhibiting hormone

### Т

Testosterone, 186 Theophylline, 178 Thyroid gland, 104-113 Thyroid hormone(s), 104-113, see also specific substances biosynthesis of, 104 coupling of idotyrosines to form iodothyronines, 105, 106 iodination of the tyrosines (organification), 105, 106 trapping of iodide and conversion to activated form, 105, 106 hypothalamic and pituitary control of thyroid secretion, 112-113 role of feedback in, 113 transport in blood, 106-110 abnormal TBP capacities and disturbances of thyroid function, 109, 110 binding affinity of protein for T<sub>4</sub>, 107 equilibrium between serum T4 and binding proteins, 107 free (unbound)  $T_4$  (FT<sub>4</sub>), 107 FT<sub>4</sub>, percentage of total T<sub>4</sub>, 107 function of TBP, 108, 109 Thyroid hormone-binding proteins (TBP), 113 function of, in blood transport, 108, 109 Thyroid-stimulating hormone (TSH), 112, 113 Thyroid tests chemical tests, specific, on serum for, 113-139 free thyroxine concentration (FTC) in, 119–127 calculation of FTI from other thyroid function parameters, 122, 123 dialysis assay, 120 effective thyroxine ratio (ETR), 123, 124 index (FTI), 122 kit forms for assay of FTC, 126, 127measurement, simple single test, 123

Sephadex gel assay, 121 theoretical considerations underlying FTI, 122 values in euthyroid patients, 121 protein-bound iodine (PBI) and butanol-extractable iodine (BEI), 114 - 116automation of quantitation, 115 iodine contamination, 115 quantitation of liberated inorganic iodine, 114 techniques for digestion of PBI, 114 choice and use of in special situations, 150-155 differentiation of iodiopathic from hypothalamic or pituitary hypothyroidism, 152 serum TSH estimation in, 152 TRH test in, 152, 153 TSH stimulation test in, 152 dyshormogenetic goiter, 150-151 defects in biosynthetic pathway, 1502-hour uptake of <sup>182</sup>I, 150 presence of serum DIT, 151 serum total T4 and PBI estimations, 151 lymphocytic thyroiditis (Hashimoto's disease), 151 and presence of thyroglobulin antibodies, 151 other T<sub>3</sub> hypersecreting states, 155 serum T<sub>3</sub> assays in, 155 serum TSH assays in, 155 subacute (De Quervain's) thyroiditis, 152 studies of PBI, T<sub>4</sub> and thyroid uptake in, 152 T<sub>3</sub>-binding in serum, 108 T₄-binding globulin (TBG), 106 in in vitro systems, 108 prealbumin (TBPA), 106 proteins (TBP), 106, 107 T<sub>3</sub>-thyrotoxicosis, 154–155 total serum T<sub>3</sub> concentration in, 154 TRH test in, 154, 155 thyroid hormone treatment of hypo-

thyroidism, 153, 154 serum PBI and T<sub>4</sub> tests in, 153 serum TSH assays in, 153, 154 free triodothyronine  $(FT_3)$  in serum and urinary T<sub>3</sub>, 134–135 extrathyroidial factors affecting urinary T<sub>3</sub>, 135 fraction of serum T<sub>3</sub> in free form, 134, 135 methods of assay for serum FT<sub>3</sub>, 134 for urinary T<sub>3</sub>, 135 RIA assay for serum FT<sub>3</sub>, 135 functional physiological tests for thyroid disorders, 145-150 applications of TRH test, 146, 147 thyroid stimulating hormone (TSH) tests, 146 thyroid suppressibility during drug treatment for thyrotoxicosis, 149 thyrotropin-releasing hormone (TRH) studies, 147 TRH administration and serum TSH rise, 147 triiodothyronine (T<sub>3</sub>) suppression, 146, 147 serum TSH, 146 normal ranges as affected by extrathyroidal and physiological factors, 135-139 altered thyroid hormone binding, 138 chronic illness, 138 diurnal and seasonal variation, 136 neonatal period, 136, 137 senescence, 137 starvation, 138 resin uptake of triiodothyronine, 116-117effects of changes in T<sub>4</sub>-binding proteins, 116other extrathyroidal factors, 116 modifications of tests, 116, 117 as test for disturbed thyroid function, 116 serum total triiodothyronine (T<sub>3</sub>) assays, 127–134 and antisera to T<sub>3</sub> in RIA procedure, 129

assay of Sterling for, 128 chromatographic methods for, 128 historical aspects of, 127 interference of assay by TBP in T<sub>3</sub>-RIA procedure, 129, 130 radioimmunoassay (RIA) of T<sub>3</sub>, 129 removal of interference by TMP in T<sub>8</sub>-RIA procedure, 130, 131 results in normal individuals by GLC procedure, 128 by Sterling's method, 128 separation of protein-bound and free fractions in T<sub>3</sub>-RIA procedure, 131 supplementary tests for serum thyrotropin assay, 139-131 in diagnosis of primary hypothyroidism, 139 in idiopathic hypothyroidism, 140 in other clinical situations, 140 values in euthyroid subjects, 140 thyroid antibody tests, 142-144 in chronic lymphocytic thyroiditis, 143in Graves' disease, 144 for long-acting thyroid stimulator (LATS), 145 methods for, 143, 144 for thyroid-stimulating immunoglobulins, 144, 145 thyroidal radioiodine uptakes, 141-142 decreasing normal values for, 142 decreasing use of, 142 total thyroxine, assays of, in serum, 117 - 119competitive protein binding assay (CPBA), 117–118 radioimmunoassay (RIA), 118, 119 Thyroiditis, 143, 151, 152 Thyrotropin-releasing hormone (TRH), 174-183 biosynthesis and action, 176 adenyl cyclase in, 176 membrane receptors in, 176 TRH synthetase in, 176 clinical applications, 180-183 standard TRH test, 180 test results in chronic renal disease, 183 in hyperthyroidism, 181

in pituitary-hypothalamic disease, 182in therapy, 183 TRH test and thyroid suppressibility, 182 hypothalamic and pituitary control of secretion, 112, 113 specificity of TRH action, 179-180 release of follicle-stimulating hormone (FSH), 179 release of prolactin (PRL), 179 structure, 175-176 in man and other species, 175 in therapy, 183 TRH actions in normal man, 176 T₃ response, 176 T₄ response, 176 TSH response, 176 TRH and pituitary thyroid axis, 176-178circulating levels of thyroid hormones, 177 and suppressors of TSH release at pituitary level, 178 TRH tests and thyroid suppressibility, TSH response to TRH, effect of, 178, 179 corticosteroids, 178 estrogen, 178 somatotropin, 178, 179 theophylline, 178 *l*-Thyroxine (T<sub>4</sub>), 105, 112, 113 binding to, 107 Tocopherol, see Vitamin E *l*-Triiodothyronine (T<sub>3</sub>), 104, 105, 112, 113metabolism, 110-112 daily turnovers of T<sub>4</sub> and T<sub>3</sub>, 110 relative concentrations of T<sub>4</sub> and T<sub>8</sub> in normal serum, 110 relative metabolic effects of T<sub>4</sub> and T₃ in normal individuals, 110 T<sub>3</sub>-hypersecreting states, 111  $T_3$ -production from  $T_4$  in man, 111 Tryptophan, 273

# U

Uric acid metabolism in man biochemistry of, 213-214 purine nucleotides in, 213 xanthine oxidase in, 213 Urine analysis for lead in, 289–303 purines in, 214, 215 Uriticaria pigmentosa, 49

#### V

Vitamin A (retinol), 248–251 metabolism, 250-251 effect of intramuscular Depo Provera, 250 plasma levels in women not taking oral contraceptives, 248 - 249during menstrual cycle, 248-249 during pregnancy, 248, 250 plasma carotene levels, 248–249 taking oral contraceptives, 249–250 congenital anomalies, 250 hypervitaminosis, 249 Vitamin B<sub>2</sub> (riboflavin), 251 erythrocyte glutathione reductase in assay, 251 in women on oral contraceptive agents (OCA), 251 urinary excretion of riboflavin, 251 in vitro effect of FAD addition to assay, 251 Vitamin B<sub>4</sub> metabolism and OCA, 271-273 compounds, estimation in blood and urine, 272 PLP plasma levels in OCA users, 272 pyridoxal phosphate (PLP) in blood, 272 transminase erythrocyte levels in OCA users, 273 and vitamin B<sub>6</sub> status, 272–273 tryptophan-niacin pathway, 264-268 metabolites as measure of vitamin B<sub>6</sub> deficiency, 266, 267 nicotinic acid formation, 265 role of tryptophan pyrrolase, 267 serotonin formation, 265, 266, 268 urinary excretion of anthranilic acid and other metabolites, 267

of kynurenine, 3-hydroxyurenine, kynurenic acid, 266 Vitamin B<sub>12</sub> (cobalamine), 261-262 measurement of trypotphan metabolites in urine, 264 pyridoxal and pyridoxamine, 263 tryptophan-niacin pathway oral contraceptives (OCA), effect on, 269–271 estrogens, effect on tryptophan metabolism, 269 kynureninase and estrogens, 271 kynurenine transaminase and estrogen administration, 270, 271 progestogens and effect on, 271 tryptophan pyrrolase and estrogen administration, 270 vitamin B<sub>8</sub> effect on tryptophan metabolism in OCA users, 270 in pregnancy, 268-270 and effect of large doses of pyridoxine, 268 urinary excretion of tryptophan metabolites, 268 Vitamin C (ascorbic acid), 252-254 in leukocytes, 252 of adults, 252, 254 effect of oral contraceptives, 253, 254 in plasma, 252 effect of oral contraceptive agents, 252, 253 in normal adults, 252 in platelets, 253 effect of oral contraceptive agents, 253Vitamin E (tocopherol), 276–277 oral contraceptive-a-tocopherol interrelationships, 277 levels in humans, 277 in rats, 277 symptoms and laboratory findings in deficiency, 276 administration, effect of on premature infants, 276 clinical symptomatology in humans, 276 deficiency in infants, 276 high dietary polyunsaturated fatty

acids, effect of in premature infants, 276

lowered plasma concentrations in humans, 276

reproductive, hematologic and other disorders in deficiency in animals 276

susceptibility to hydrogen peroxide hemolysis, 276

х

Xanthinuria, 216–221 absence of xanthine oxidase, 216 adenine phosphoribosyl transferase (APRT), 221 formation of xanthine from guanine,

218

# CONTENTS OF PREVIOUS VOLUMES

# Volume 1

Plasma Iron W. N. M. Ramsay

The Assessment of the Tubular Function of the Kidneys Bertil Josephson and Jan Elk

Protein-Bound Iodine Albert L. Chaney

Blood Plasma Levels of Radioactive Iodine-131 in the Diagnosis of Hyperthyroidism Solomon Silver

Determination of Individual Adrenocortical Steroids *R. Neher* 

The 5-Hydroxyindoles C. E. Dalgliesh

Paper Electrophoresis of Proteins and Protein-Bound Substances in Clinical Investigations

J. A. Owen

Composition of the Body Fluids in Childhood

Bertil Josephson

The Clinical Significance of Alterations in Transaminase Activities of Serum and Other Body Fluids Felix Wróblewski

Author Index—Subject Index

#### Volume 2

Paper Electrophoresis: Principles and Techniques *H. Peeters* 

Blood Ammonia Samuel P. Bessman Idiopathic Hypercalcemia of Infancy John O. Forfar and S. L. Tompsett

Amino Aciduria
E. J. Bigwood, R. Crokaert, E. Schram,
P. Soupart, and H. Vis

Bile Pigments in Jaundice Barbara H. Billing

Automation Walton H. Marsh

Author Index-Subject Index

# Volume 3

Infrared Absorption Analysis of Tissue Constituents, Particularly Tissue Lipids *Henry P. Schwarz* 

The Chemical Basis of Kernicterus Irwin M. Arias

Flocculation Tests and Their Application to the Study of Liver Disease John G. Reinhold

The Determination and Significance of the Natural Estrogens J. B. Brown

Folic Acid, Its Analogs and Antagonists Ronald H. Girdwood

Physiology and Pathology of Vitamin B<sub>12</sub> Absorption, Distribution, and Excretion *Ralph Gräsbeck* 

Author Index—Subject Index

### Volume 4

Flame Photometry I. MacIntyre

The Nonglucose Melliturias James B. Sidbury, Jr. Organic Acids in Blood and Urine Jo Nordmann and Roger Nordmann Ascorbic Acid in Man and Animals W. Eugene Knox and M. N. D. Goswami

Immunoelectrophoresis: Methods, Interpretation, Results C. Wunderly

Biochemical Aspects of Parathyroid Function and of Hyperparathyroidism B. E. C. Nordin

Ultramicro Methods P. Reinouts van Haga and J. de Wael

Author Index—Subject Index

# Volume 5

Inherited Metabolic Disorders: Galactosemia

L. I. Woolf

The Malabsorption Syndrome, with Special Reference to the Effects of Wheat Gluten

A. C. Frazer

Peptides in Human Urine B. Skarzyński and M. Sarnecka-Keller

Haptoglobins

C.-B. Laurell and C. Grönvall

Microbiological Assay Methods for Vitamins

Herman Baker and Harry Sobotka

Dehydrogenases: Glucose-6-phosphate Dehydrogenase, 6-Phosphogluconate Dehydrogenase, Glutathione Reductase, Methemoglobin Reductase, Polyol Dehydrogenase

F. H. Bruss and P. H. Werners

Author Index—Subject Index—Index of Contributors-Vols. 1-5—Cumulative Topical Index-Vols. 1-5

#### Volume 6

Micromethods for Measuring Acid-Base Values of Blood

Poul Astrup and O. Siggaard-Andersen

Magnesium C. P. Stewart and S. C. Frazer

Enzymatic Determinations of Glucose Alfred H. Free

Inherited Metabolic Disorders: Errors of Phenylalanine and Tyrosine Metabolism L. I. Woolf

Normal and Abnormal Human Hemoglobins Titus H. J. Huisman

Author Index—Subject Index

# Volume 7

Principles and Applications of Atomic Absorption Spectroscopy Alfred Zettner

Aspects of Disorders of the Kynurenine Pathway of Tryptophan Metabolism in Man

Luigi Musajo and Carlo A. Benassi

The Clinical Biochemistry of the Muscular Dystrophies W. H. S. Thomson

Mucopolysaccharides in Disease J. S. Brimacombe and M. Stacey

Proteins, Mucosubstances, and Biologically Active Components of Castric Secretion

George B. Jerzy Glass

Fractionation of Macromolecular Components of Human Gastric Juice by Electrophoresis, Chromatography, and Other Physicochemical Methods

George B. Jerzy Glass

Author Index-Subject Index

### Volume 8

Copper Metabolism Andrew Sass-Kortsak

Hyperbaric Oxygenation Sheldon F. Gottlieb

Determination of Hemoglobin and Its Derivatives E. J. van Kampen and W. G. Zijlstra

Blood-Coagulation Factor VIII: Genetics, Physiological Control, and Bioassay G. I. C. Ingram

Albumin and "Total Globulin" Fractions of Blood Derek Watson

Author Index-Subject Index

### Volume 9

Effect of Injury on Plasma Proteins J. A. Owen

Progress and Problems in the Immunodiagnosis of Helminthic Infections Everett L. Schiller

Isoenzymes A. L. Latner

Abnormalities in the Metabolism of Sulfur-Containing Amino Acids Stanley Berlow

Blood Hydrogen Ion: Terminology, Physiology, and Clinical Applications T. P. Whitehead

Laboratory Diagnosis of Glycogen Diseases Kurt Steinitz

Kun Diennin

Author Index-Subject Index

#### Volume 10

Calcitonin and Thyrocalcitonin David Webster and Samuel C. Frazer Automated Techniques in Lipid Chemistry Gerald Kessler

Quality Control in Routine Clinical Chemistry

L. G. Whitby, F. L. Mitchell, and D. W. Moss

Metabolism of Oxypurines in Man M. Earl Balis

The Technique and Significance of Hydroxyproline Measurement in Man *E. Carwile LeRoy* 

Isoenzymes of Human Alkaline Phosphatase William H. Fishman and Nimai K. Ghosh

Author Index-Subject Index

### Volume 11

Schwartz

Enzymatic Defects in the Sphingolipidoses Roscoe O. Brady Genetically Determined Polymorphisms of Erythrocyte Enzymes in Man D. A. Hopkinson Biochemistry of Functional Neural Crest Tumors Leiv A. Gjessing Biochemical and Clinical Aspects of the **Porphyrias** Richard D. Levere and Attallah Kappas Premortal Clinical Biochemical Changes John Esben Kirk Intracellular pH J. S. Robson, J. M. Bone, and Anne T. Lambie 5-Nucleotidase Oscar Bodansky and Morton K.

Author Index-Subject Index-Cumulative Topical Index-Vols. 1-11

# Volume 12

Metabolism during the Postinjury Period D. P. Cuthbertson and W. J. Tilstone

Determination of Estrogens, Androgens, Progesterone, and Related Steroids in Human Plasma and Urine

Ian E. Bush

The Investigation of Steroid Metabolism in Early Infancy Frederick L. Mitchell and Cedric H. L. Shackleton

The Use of Gas-Liquid Chromatography in Clinical Chemistry *Harold V. Street* 

The Clinical Chemistry of Bromsulfophthalein and Other Cholephilic Dyes Paula Jablonski and J. A. Owen

Recent Advances in the Biochemistry of Thyroid Regulation Robert D. Leeper

Author Index-Subject Index

### Volume 13

Recent Advances in Human Steroid Metabolism Leon Hellman, H. L. Bradlow, and Barnett Zumoff Serum Albumin Theodore Peters, Jr. Diagnostic Biochemical Methods in Pancreatic Disease Morton K. Schwartz and Martin Fleisher Fluorometry and Phosphorimetry in Clinical Chemistry

Martin Rubin

Methodology of Zinc Determinations and the Role of Zinc in Biochemical Processes Dušanka Mikac-Dević

Abnormal Proteinuria in Malignant Diseases

W. Pruzanski and M. A. Ogryzlo

Immunochemical Methods in Clinical Chemistry

Gregor H. Grant and Wilfrid R. Butt

Author Index—Subject Index

#### Volume 14

Pituitary Gonadotropins-Chemistry, Extraction, and Immunoassay

Patricia M. Stevenson and J. A. Loraine

Hereditary Metabolic Disorders of the Urea Cycle

B. Levin

Rapid Screening Methods for the Detection of Inherited and Acquired Aminoacidopathies

Abraham Saifer

Immunoglobulins in Clinical Chemistry J. R. Hobbs

The Biochemistry of Skin Disease: Psoriasis

Kenneth M. Halprin and J. Richard Taylor

Multiple Analyses and Their Use in the Investigation of Patients T. P. Whitehead

Biochemical Aspects of Muscle Disease R. J. Pennington

Author Index-Subject Index

#### Volume 15

Automated, High-Resolution Analyses for the Clinical Laboratory by Liquid Column Chromatography Charles D. Scott Acid Phosphatase Oscar Bodansky

Normal and Abnormal Human Hemoglobins Titus H. J. Huisman

The Endocrine Response to Trauma Ivan D. A. Johnston

Instrumentation in Clinical Chemistry Peter M. G. Broughton and John B. Dawson

Author Index-Subject Index

# Volume 16

Interferences in Diagnostic Biochemical Procedures Morton K. Schwartz

Measurement of Therapeutic Agents in Blood

Vincent Marks, W. Edward Lindup, and E. Mary Baylis

The Proteins of Plasma Lipoproteins; Properties and Significance Angelo M. Scanu and Mary C. Ritter Immunoglobulins in Populations of Subtropical and Tropical Countries *Hylton McFarlane* 

Critique of the Assay and Significance of Bilirubin Conjugation Karel P. M. Heirwegh, Jules A. T. P. Meuwissen, and Johan Fevery

Author Index-Subject Index

# Volume 17

The Relationship of Antidiuretic Hormone to the Control of Volume and Tonicity in the Human Ellen Scheiner

Gamma-Glutamyl Transpeptidase Sidney B. Rosalki

Mass Spectrometry in Clinical Chemistry John Roboz

Isoelectric Focusing in Liquid and Gels as Applied to Clinical Chemistry A. L. Latner

Author Index-Subject Index

This Page Intentionally Left Blank